REAL-WORLD IMPLEMENTATION OF THE BIOPSYCHOSOCIAL APPROACH TO HEALTHCARE: PRAGMATIC APPROACHES, SUCCESS STORIES AND LESSONS LEARNED

EDITED BY: Marsha Nicole Wittink, Susan H. McDaniel, Tziporah Rosenberg, Peiyuan Qiu and Christiane Waller PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Psychiatry and Frontiers in Public Health







Frontiers eBook Copyright Statement

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this eBook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this eBook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this eBook, and the eBook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this eBook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or eBook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source acknowledgement notices may not be removed and must be displayed in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88976-924-7 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88976-924-7

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to Quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: frontiersin.org/about/contact

1

REAL-WORLD IMPLEMENTATION OF THE BIOPSYCHOSOCIAL APPROACH TO HEALTHCARE: PRAGMATIC APPROACHES, SUCCESS STORIES AND LESSONS LEARNED

Topic Editors:

Marsha Nicole Wittink, University of Rochester, United States Susan H. McDaniel, University of Rochester Medical Center, United States Tziporah Rosenberg, University of Rochester, United States Peiyuan Qiu, Sichuan University, China Christiane Waller, Paracelsus Medizinischen Privatuniversität Germany

Citation: Wittink, M. N., McDaniel, S. H., Rosenberg, T., Qiu, P., Waller, C., eds. (2022). Real-World Implementation of the Biopsychosocial Approach to Healthcare: Pragmatic Approaches, Success Stories and Lessons Learned. Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88976-924-7

Table of Contents

- 05 Editorial: Real-world Implementation of the Biopsychosocial Approach to Healthcare: Pragmatic Approaches, Success Stories and Lessons Learned Marsha Nicole Wittink, Tziporah Rosenberg, Christiane Waller, Peiyuan Qiu and Susan McDaniel
- 10 The Biobehavioral Family Model: An Evidence-Based Approach to Biopsychosocial Research, Residency Training, and Patient Care Beatrice L. Wood, Sarah B. Woods, Sourav Sengupta and Turya Nair
- 25 Making Family-Centered Care for Adults in the ICU a Reality Ann C. Schwartz, Sarah E. Dunn, Hannah F. M. Simon, Alvaro Velasquez, David Garner, Duc Quang Tran Jr. and Nadine J. Kaslow
- 34 A Multidisciplinary, Family-Oriented Approach to Caring for Parents After Miscarriage: The Integrated Behavioral Health Model of Care Angela R. Hiefner and Astrud Villareal
- 40 A Biopsychosocial-Ecological Framework for Family-Framed Dementia Care

Carol Ann Podgorski, Sharon D. Anderson and Jasneet Parmar

55 Personalizing the BioPsychoSocial Approach: "Add-Ons" and "Add-Ins" in Generalist Practice

William B. Ventres and Richard M. Frankel

64 *"Whose Fault Is It?" How Rural Chinese Women Explain Intimate Partner Violence: A Qualitative Study*

Fengsu Hou, Catherine Cerulli, Marsha N. Wittink, Eric D. Caine and Peiyuan Qiu

74 The Biopsychosocial Model and Perinatal Health Care: Determinants of Perinatal Care in a Community Sample

Zoe T. Duberstein, Jessica Brunner, Lisa S. Panisch, Sanjukta Bandyopadhyay, Carrie Irvine, Jenna A. Macri, Eva Pressman, Loralei L. Thornburg, Ellen Poleshuck, Keisha Bell, Meghan Best, Emily Barrett, Richard K. Miller and Thomas G. O'Connor

87 URMC Universal Depression Screening Initiative: Patient Reported Outcome Assessments to Promote a Person-Centered Biopsychosocial Population Health Management Strategy

Kimberly A. Van Orden, Julie Lutz, Kenneth R. Conner, Caroline Silva, Michael J. Hasselberg, Kathleen Fear, Allison W. Leadley, Marsha N. Wittink and Judith F. Baumhauer

- **96** The Effectiveness of a Community Psychiatric Rehabilitation Program Led by Laypeople in China: A Randomized Controlled Pilot Study Ying Chen, Chow S. Lam, Hong Deng, Eva Yau and Kam ying Ko
- 105 COVID-19-Related Psychosocial Care in General Hospitals: Results of an Online Survey of Psychosomatic, Psychiatric, and Psychological Consultation and Liaison Services in Germany, Austria, and Switzerland Rainer Schaefert, Barbara Stein, Gunther Meinlschmidt, Noa Roemmel, Christian G. Huber, Urs Hepp, Stéphane Saillant, Christian Fazekas and Frank Vitinius

3

120 Specialized Biopsychosocial Care in Inpatient Somatic Medicine Units—A Pilot Study

Paul Köbler, Eva K. Krauss-Köstler, Barbara Stein, Joachim H. Ficker, Martin Wilhelm, Alexander Dechêne and Christiane Waller

130 Palliative Psychiatry for Patients With Severe and Persistent Mental Illness: A Survey on the Attitudes of Psychiatrists in India Compared to Psychiatrists in Switzerland

Julia Stoll, Anju Mathew, Chitra Venkateswaran, Anil Prabhakaran, Anna Lisa Westermair and Manuel Trachsel

141 Analysis of Real-World Implementation of the Biopsychosocial Approach to Healthcare: Evidence From a Combination of Qualitative and Quantitative Methods

Xiaohua Xiao, Haidong Song, Tian Sang, Zhihua Wu, Ying Xie and Qian Yang

- 151 Reimagining Community Mental Health Care Services: Case Study of a Need Based Biopsychosocial Response Initiated During Pandemic Poornima Sunder, Anu Sonia Vincent, Meenu K. Saju, Anu S. Moorthy, Godson Paulose, Roshni Robins, Anupama V. Prabhu, M. Arun, Anita Rajah and Chitra Venkateswaran
- 159 Commentary: Reimagining Community Mental Health Care Services: Case Study of a Need Based Biopsychosocial Response Initiated During Pandemic

J. Steven Lamberti

- 162 A Biopsychosocial and Interprofessional Approach to the Treatment of Family and Intimate Partner Violence: It Takes a Village Ellen Poleshuck, Marsha N. Wittink, Hugh Crean, Iwona Juskiewicz, Michelle A. ReQua and Catherine Cerulli
- 172 Applying Care Coordination Principles to Reduce Cardiovascular Disease Risk Factors in People With Serious Mental Illness: A Case Study Approach Karly A. Murphy, Arlene Dalcin, Emma E. McGinty, Stacy Goldsholl, Ann Heller and Gail L. Daumit
- 179 Practical Opportunities for Biopsychosocial Education Through Strategic Interprofessional Experiences in Integrated Primary Care Jennifer S. Funderburk, Julie Gass, Robyn L. Shepardson, Luke D. Mitzel and Katherine A. Buckheit
- 186 Anti-racism Training Using the Biopsychosocial Model: Frederick Douglas' Earthquake, Whirlwind, Storm and Fire
 Machaella Condens and Kasin Figure 14

Mechelle Sanders and Kevin Fiscella

192 Development and User Experiences of a Biopsychosocial Interprofessional Online Course on Persistent Somatic Symptoms

A. van Gils, L. M. Tak, H. Sattel and J. G. M. Rosmalen

200 Attending a Biopsychosocially Focused Buprenorphine Training Improves Clinician Attitudes

Holly Ann Russell, Brian Smith, Mechelle Sanders and Elizabeth Loomis

206 Adherence to Traditional Chinese Postpartum Practices and Postpartum Depression: A Cross-Sectional Study in Hunan, China

Pengfei Guo, Dong Xu, Zeyan Liew, Hua He, Peter Brocklehurst, Beck Taylor, Chao Zhang, Xin Jin and Wenjie Gong

4

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED AND REVIEWED BY Wulf Rössler, Charité Universitätsmedizin Berlin, Germany

*CORRESPONDENCE Marsha Nicole Wittink marsha_wittink@urmc.rochester.edu

SPECIALTY SECTION This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

RECEIVED 23 August 2022 ACCEPTED 29 August 2022 PUBLISHED 13 September 2022

CITATION

Wittink MN, Rosenberg T, Waller C, Qiu P and McDaniel S (2022) Editorial: Real-world implementation of the biopsychosocial approach to healthcare: Pragmatic approaches, success stories and lessons learned. *Front. Psychiatry* 13:1026415. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2022.1026415

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Wittink, Rosenberg, Waller, Qiu and McDaniel. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Editorial: Real-world implementation of the biopsychosocial approach to healthcare: Pragmatic approaches, success stories and lessons learned

Marsha Nicole Wittink^{1,2*}, Tziporah Rosenberg^{1,2}, Christiane Waller³, Peiyuan Qiu⁴ and Susan McDaniel^{1,2}

¹Department of Psychiatry, University of Rochester School of Medicine and Dentistry, Rochester, NY, United States, ²Department of Family Medicine University of Rochester School of Medicine and Dentistry, Rochester, NY, United States, ³Universitätsklinik für Psychiatrie und Psychotherapie, Paracelsus Medizinischen Privatuniversität Nuremberg, Nuremberg, Germany, ⁴West China School of Public Health, Sichuan University, Chengdu, China

KEYWORDS

biopsychosocial, COVID, globalization, medical mistrust, social determinants of health, context, team based, healthcare [D000067575]

Editorial on the Research Topic

Real-world implementation of the biopsychosocial approach to healthcare: Pragmatic approaches, success stories and lessons learned

In 1977, George Engel's landmark paper (1) challenged the medical community to re-think how healthcare could be conceptualized, taught and practiced. Engelan internist and psychoanalyst who spent much of his career in the Department of Psychiatry at the University of Rochester-pointed to the importance of widening our view from the still-important biomedical aspects of disease and illness to also examine psychological and social factors of influence. He was particularly concerned with the idea of reductionism (that illness can be attributed to one singular cause), and mindbody dualism (the notion that the mind and the body operate completely independently of one another). As a psychoanalyst, Engel was trained to focus on the role patients' beliefs, behaviors and relationships played in their experiences of health and disease. Perhaps this also allowed him to become more acutely aware of how clinicians' belief systems could limit conceptualization of disease. He wrote, "The historical fact we have to face is that in modern Western society, biomedicine not only has provided a basis for the scientific study of disease, it has also become our own culturally specific perspective about disease, that is, our folk model." He set out to encourage clinicians to embrace a more comprehensive understanding of the psychosocial aspects of health that can influence how health is experienced as well as the course of disease and the trajectory of recovery. The timing of Engel's paper was ideal; there was a growing movement of concern that medical care was becoming increasingly specialized and de-humanized (2). The biopsychosocial (BPS) approach provided a helpful framework for the time.

Today, many in healthcare are once again reconceptualizing the pitfalls of the still predominant biomedical approach to healthcare. The COVID pandemic has reinforced systemic health inequities (3) and public mistrust of mainstream healthcare is on the rise (4). At the same time, surmounting evidence over the last several decades shows that psychosocial stressors in early childhood have physiological and immune modulating effects on the body (5, 6) and that structural determinants reinforce health inequities and exacerbate such stressors (7). Hence, the value of the BPS approach remains even more relevant today, perhaps with greater attention to the role of the nuances of the social component of the BPS. The BPS framework is also relevant in a health system that increasingly recognizes the importance of health care teams to expand the scope of expertise of those in healthcare to the psychological and social realms, as well as to address the dramatically increasing burden and burnout of physicians and nurses (8).

With this Research Topic, we sought to survey how the BPS approach is being conceptualized, adapted and improved in the current climate of healthcare challenges internationally. We invited authors to tell us how they are using the BPS pragmatically in clinical and community settings, and we encouraged them to tell us about the ways in which they are adding to the framework and working across disciplines to address each component. We found that clinicians and researchers across the world are actively thinking about and implementing components of the BPS framework, adapting the approach to address the challenges they face caring for an ever increasingly complex set of concerns, and continuing to define the BPS framework to incorporate important changes in the way healthcare is being delivered and experienced today. We have categorized the manuscripts in this special edition to highlight four main cross-cutting themes: 1. Conceptualization and additions to the BPS approach; 2. The use of the BPS to approach to address health-related issues with etiologies and treatments that reach beyond the historically defined (though often arbitrary) biomedical boundaries of medical care; 3. Description of the opportunities and challenges of interprofessional teamwork to actualize components of the BPS framework; and 4. Reports of educational innovations related to the BPS approach. Below we describe each theme and discuss key insights from the papers in this Research Topic.

Conceptualization and additions to BPS approach

The BPS approach is reflective of the general systems model that permeated physics, biology, and eventually the social sciences in the mid-20th century. While lauded for its "clinical merit," the BPS approach has been criticized as "underdeveloped" as a scientific model due to its vagueness (9, 10). Nonetheless, the pragmatic tenets of attending to biological, psychological and social components of health are compelling, with many clinicians and researchers desiring to add specificity and theoretical rigor to how the BPS approach can be incorporated in practice (11), including the additions in this section. Several focus on the need to expand the BPS approach to address psychosocial components of health, such as the role of family and relational aspects of health. Wood et al. take up the challenge through their development of the Biobehavioral Family Model (BBFM), which identifies specific pathways by which family relationships impact disease activity through psychobiological mechanisms. Schwartz et al. review the literature and make a policy argument for systemic change in intensive care units to embrace "family centered care" so that "family members feel respected as valued members of the care team." In their perspective paper Hiefner and Villareal similarly recommend adding a family-oriented, multidisciplinary approach to caring for patients and families after a miscarriage. Podgorski et al. take a slightly different tack, invoking the Socioecological Model with regard to dementia caregiving to consider the impact and context of illness within family relationships and social networks.

Each of the above papers add specificity to the psychosocial aspects of the BPS approach or address explicit frameworks for BPS implementation. In doing so, they invite us to question just how many aspects of a holistic model should be incorporated at any one time: should emotional and family factors be considered in addition to or separate from other interpersonal factors? Should cultural factors be included in addition to historical systems, and in which context? Ventres and Frankel address this line of questioning head-on, stating "the BPS model is not set in stone, but an inspiration for further integrating BPS concepts into practice." Using the concepts of "add ons" and "add ins," they suggest that clinicians can take personal ownership over the BPS approach, flexing and focusing as relevant.

Using the BPS to develop new solutions to complex health challenges

The BPS approach may be particularly helpful in developing solutions to health-related challenges that have been limited by

the arbitrary boundaries of healthcare settings where people often seek care. For example, Hou et al. use the BPS approach to consider the impact of migration and isolation on health needs of women affected by intimate partner violence in rural China. Guo et al. use the BPS approach to examine the relationship between adherence to traditional Chinese post-partum practices and post-partum depression and Duberstein et al. use the BPS approach to identify personal, psychological, social and family contexts that impact pre- and post-natal care utilization in the community. Van Orden et al. demonstrate ways in which the electronic health record can be leveraged to assess patientreported outcomes (PROs) and thereby develop populationbased strategies for addressing BPS needs in a health system. Chen et al. describe a layperson-delivered intervention using a BPS framework to address psychiatric support needs in low and middle-income countries suffering from lack of resources and specialized trained professionals. Schaefert et al. conducted a cross-country survey to assess the range of psychological and psychiatric consultation and liaison (CL) services that arose in the context of COVID. Using a BPS perspective, they consider their findings that CL services provide for healthcare workers and families in addition to patients and suggest ways of working with administration and across systems to bolster CL services. Köbler et al. use the BPS framework to discuss a new type of integrated medical- psychiatry unit targeted to patients with medical conditions ("somatically ill patients") that otherwise limit their ability to receive focused treatment. Stoll et al. use the BPS framework in a study of psychiatrists' attitudes toward Palliative Psychiatry- a new approach to care for patients with severe mental illness which includes assessment of existential factors of care. By comparing attitudes of psychiatrists in India to psychiatrists in Switzerland, the authors were able to ascertain one potential way to improve adoption of Palliative Psychiatry by taking a more inclusive stance on which treatments would fall under palliation. The authors in this section each build on the BPS approach as the rationale and scaffolding for development of healthcare interventions that live at the borders of traditional conceptualizations or accepted biomedical treatment.

Teamwork and the BPS approach

The evolution of implementing a BPS approach led inevitably to teamwork. In practice, clinicians may become adept at assessing the biological, psychological and social components of health, yet patients with more complex BPS needs might benefit from collaboration of experts in the biological, psychological and social spheres of healthcare. Xiao et al. note that, despite wide-spread knowledge of the importance of the BPS approach, including in China, there is still little known about its practical implementation. Their mixed-methods study aimed to assess how the BPS approach is applied in a large tertiary hospital in China. They found that despite an interest in the BPS approach, few clinicians are incorporating the three essential components of the BPS approach in practice; they point to the lack of team collaboration or integration of biomedical and psychosocial expertise as being one likely barrier.

Several other papers in this Research Topic build on the science of teamwork (12, 13), and argue for using expertise from various disciplines to create a comprehensive plan for complex challenges. For example, a team might include an internal medicine physician bringing a biomedical perspective, a psychologist attending to the cognitive and/or emotional perspective, and a social worker addressing myriad social and logistic dimensions of the situation. Ideally each team member is grounded in a general biopsychosocial approach so they have this overall shared mental model as well as their own specific area of expertise. These papers raise issues about teamwork such as the importance of role differentiation and the need to develop a new "shared dedication" or "solidarity" across disciplines. Sunder et al. describe a team approach to providing BPS care while maintaining continuity of community mental health care in rural India during the pandemic lockdown. They note that the pivot to remote care led to increased reliance on technology and a subsequent shift in team dynamics and wellbeing. Noting the similar challenges faced by a US-based community mental health clinic during the pandemic, Lamberti wrote a commentary commending Sunder et al. on engaging new team members in the community "to build confidence and trust in healthcare professionals." Poleshuck et al. also emphasize the advantages of engaging community members in the development of a novel collaborative team-based approach to intimate partner violence. They discuss the advantage of convening bi-weekly multidisciplinary meetings and utilizing support from a community advisory board to ensure shared goals and purpose. Murphy et al. describe a BPS informed team approach to address cardiovascular risk among patients with severe mental illnesses. Using an illustrative case-example, they note the importance of regular communication and shared goal setting to ensuring accountability of various team-members.

Building the foundation: Training innovations in the biopsychosocial approach

Vital to any approach to implementing the BPS approach is the way we prepare ourselves and others to do the work. Training, while historically focused deeply on discipline-specific content, skills, knowledge base, and intervention, increasingly represents an important milieu in which to plant seeds for the BPS approach, and for making room within those specific interventions, for example, for considering how these domains all influence patient and family outcomes. Rosenberg and Mullin (14) describe in depth some of the foundational skills in integration that can be incorporated into training across the professional lifespan, including in early phases of identity development and professionalization, and professional and Interprofessional continuing education throughout our careers. Funderburk et al. articulate this opportunity beautifully in their paper describing the potency of shared medical visits, conjoint appointments, and pre-session huddles in integrated primary care settings.

Training ideally focuses on core competencies of integration. These may start as additive to the discipline-specific content, but hopefully become foundational over time. Beginning with a solid curriculum rooted in the biopsychosocial approach is vital, and from that foundation, the BPS approach can propel learning around complex social systems like institutionalized racism and health disparities. Sanders and Fiscella. offer a particularly sobering and instructive application of the BPS approach to teaching through an antiracist lens for clinicians serving already marginalized populations. Their work challenges us to consider the urgent need for all of us to incorporate health equity principles into our teaching and practice.

As clearly evidenced by the last several years of the pandemic, novel approaches to delivery of this training must be considered, including ones that seize opportunities to train health professionals across discipline boundaries and in venues that allow for easier access. Gils et al. describe their innovative approach to building skills to treat and support patients with persistent somatic symptoms. Their online "e-learning" modules demonstrate the feasibility of providing highly satisfying training in groups for participants across health disciplines. The potential impact of such training platforms in this endemic phase of COVID is quite clear, including ones that leverage teams and learning across professional/role-related boundaries.

The stark rise in opioid-related deaths in the US since the start of the pandemic has been a clear example of the need for more biopsychosocially-attuned clinicians and staff across the spectrum of healthcare settings, not just in substance use care facilities. Russell et al. share an innovative approach to expanding access through integrating BPS training into buprenorphine training, an intervention that not only opens more doors to care, but also mitigates clinicians' likelihood to apply a moral lens to patient care and to hold hope that those suffering with addiction can be effectively treated.

The COVID pandemic has only served to highlight the deleterious effects of isolation and insufficient social support for those navigating the health system and dealing with disease. The crisis brought about by the inability of our existing systems of care to meet the exponentially rising demand and need have served as an urgent reminder that health is a product of the social and contextual circumstances in which humans live, in addition to the interpersonal and psychological responses to biological conditions. This Research Topic reveals both the need and the creativity of a variety of biopsychosocial approaches to these and the many other complex health challenges experienced around the world today.

Author contributions

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct, and intellectual contribution to the work and approved it for publication.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

References

1. Engel GL. The need for a new medical model: a challenge for biomedicine. *Science*. (1977) 196:129–36. doi: 10.1126/science.847460

2. Borrell-Carrio F, Suchman AL, Epstein RM. The biopsychosocial model 25 years later: principles, practice, and scientific inquiry. *Ann Fam Med.* (2004) 2:576–82. doi: 10.1370/afm.245

3. Chowkwanyun M, Reed AL Jr. Racial health disparities and Covid-19 - caution and context. N Engl J Med. (2020) 383:201–3. doi: 10.1056/NEJMp2 012910

4. Charura D, Hill AP, Etherson ME. COVID-19 vaccine hesitancy, medical mistrust, and mattering in ethnically diverse communities. *J Racial Ethn Health Disparities*. (2022) 1–8. doi: 10.1007/s40615-022-01337-z

5. Felitti VJ. Adverse childhood experiences and adult health. *Acad Pediatr.* (2009) 9:131–2. doi: 10.1016/j.acap.2009.03.001

6. Felitti VJ, Anda RF, Nordenberg D, Williamson DF, Spitz AM, Edwards V, et al. Relationship of childhood abuse and household dysfunction to many of the leading causes of death in adults. The Adverse Childhood Experiences (ACE) Study. *Am J Prev Med.* (1998) 14:245–58. doi: 10.1016/S0749-3797(98)00017-8

7. Crear-Perry J, Correa-de-Araujo R, Lewis Johnson T, McLemore MR, Neilson E, Wallace M. Social and structural determinants of health inequities in maternal health. *J Womens Health*. (2021) 30:230–5. doi: 10.1089/jwh.2020.8882

8. Ford EW. Stress, burnout, and moral injury: the state of the healthcare workforce. J Healthc Manag. (2019) 64:125–7. doi: 10.1097/JHM-D-19-00058

9. Ghaemi SN. The rise and fall of the biopsychosocial model. Br J Psychiatry. (2009) 195:3–4. doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.109.063859

10. Van Oudenhove L, Cuypers S. The relevance of the philosophical 'mind-body problem' for the status of psychosomatic medicine: a conceptual analysis of the biopsychosocial model. *Med Health Care Philos.* (2014) 17:201–13. doi: 10.1007/s11019-013-9521-1

11. Bolton D, Gillett G. The Biopsychosocial Model of Health and Disease: New Philosophical and Scientific Developments. Cham: Palgrave Pivot (2019). doi: 10.1007/978-3-030-11899-0 12. McDaniel SH, Salas E. The science of teamwork: introduction to the special issue. Am Psychol. (2018) 73:305-7. doi: 10.1037/amp0000337

13. Salas E, Reyes DL, McDaniel SH. The science of teamwork: progress, reflections, and the road ahead. *Am Psychol.* (2018) 73:593–600. doi: 10.1037/amp0000334

14. Rosenberg T, Mullin D. Building the plane in the air... but also before and after it takes flight: considerations for training and workforce preparedness in integrated behavioural health. *Int Rev Psychiatry*. (2018) 30:199–209. doi: 10.1080/09540261.2019.1566117





The Biobehavioral Family Model: An Evidence-Based Approach to Biopsychosocial Research, Residency Training, and Patient Care

Beatrice L. Wood^{1,2*}, Sarah B. Woods³, Sourav Sengupta¹ and Turya Nair³

¹ Department of Psychiatry, Jacobs School of Medicine and Biomedical Sciences, University at Buffalo, Buffalo, NY, United States, ² Department of Pediatrics, Jacobs School of Medicine and Biomedical Sciences, University at Buffalo, Buffalo, NY, United States, ³ Department of Family and Community Medicine, University of Texas Southwestern Medical Center, Dallas, TX, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Christiane Waller, Paracelsus Medizinischen Privatuniversität, Germany

Reviewed by:

David Houghton, University of Texas Medical Branch at Galveston, United States Alberto Stefana, University of Brescia, Italy

> *Correspondence: Beatrice L. Wood bwood6118@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 14 June 2021 Accepted: 08 September 2021 Published: 05 October 2021

Citation:

Wood BL, Woods SB, Sengupta S and Nair T (2021) The Biobehavioral Family Model: An Evidence-Based Approach to Biopsychosocial Research, Residency Training, and Patient Care. Front. Psychiatry 12:725045. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.725045 Engel's biopsychosocial model, based in systems theory, assumes the reciprocal influence of biological, psychological, and social factors on one another and on mental and physical health. However, the model's application to scientific study is limited by its lack of specificity, thus constraining its implementation in training and healthcare environments. The Biobehavioral Family Model (BBFM) is one model that can facilitate specification and integration of biopsychosocial conceptualization and treatment of illness. The model identifies specific pathways by which family relationships (i.e., family emotional climate) impact disease activity, through psychobiological mechanisms (i.e., biobehavioral reactivity). Furthermore, it is capable of identifying positive and negative effects of family process in the same model, and can be applied across cultural contexts. The BBFM has been applied to the study of child health outcomes, including pediatric asthma, and adult health, including for underserved primary care patients, minoritized samples, and persons with chronic pain, for example. The BBFM also serves as a guide for training and clinical practice; two such applications are presented, including the use of the BBFM in family medicine residency and child and adolescent psychiatry fellowship programs. Specific teaching and clinical approaches derived from the BBFM are described in both contexts, including the use of didactic lecture, patient interview guides, assessment protocol, and family-oriented care. Future directions for the application of the BBFM include incorporating temporal dynamics and developmental trajectories in the model, extending testable theory of family and individual resilience, examining causes of health disparities, and developing family-based prevention and intervention efforts to ameliorate contributing factors to disease. Ultimately, research and successful applications of the BBFM could inform policy to improve the lives of families, and provide additional support for the value of a biopsychosocial approach to medicine.

Keywords: biobehavioral model, biopsychosocial model, child psychiatry, family practice, family relations, graduate medical education

INTRODUCTION

In his 1977 paper, Engel stated his belief that in order for a medical science to have a complete understanding of disease, as the underpinning for rational treatment and health care, "it would need to incorporate the patient, the social context in which he lives, and the complementary system devised by society to deal with the disruptive effects of the illness, that is the physician role and the health care system" ((1), p.132). In short, medicine needed a biopsychosocial model (BPS) [See (2) for an in-depth analysis of Engel's Biopsychosocial Model in the context of paradigms, models, and theories]. Engel's Biopsychosocial Model was based in systems theory, which assumes that all levels of organization are linked to each other in a hierarchical relationship, so that change in one affects change in the others. Thus, the model assumed that biological, psychological, and social factors were interrelated and influenced one another in both physical and mental disease. However, the BPS model itself did not include specific aspects of the biological, psychological, or social factors, nor mechanisms by which interrelation occurs (3). This lack of specificity limited critical research which would fully instantiate the model and provide guidance for adequate scientific inquiry, education, and clinical applications of the model.

THE BIOPSYCHOSOCIAL CONTINUUM OF DISEASE

Biopsychosocial conceptualization has been enhanced by recent advancements in neuroscience with regard to specificity of the rich interplay of social stress, psyche, and soma in both physically and emotionally manifested illness (4). Research has also demonstrated the powerful role that social stress plays in emotional and physical illness (5). These scientific advances can be organized into the following heuristic framework conceptualizing the relations among physical and psychological aspects of illness [Figure 1, reformulated from (6)]. This framework illustrates the interplay of social, psychological, and biological manifestation of illness, and the pathways, and mechanisms (curved arrows) underlying these causal effects. The framework rests firmly upon the assumption that there are verifiable psychobiological mechanisms that mediate the interplay of social stress and adversity with psychological and biological factors to determine psychologic/emotional and physical illness (6). Using this framework will facilitate identification and verification of mechanisms and pathways in order to fully understand the biopsychosocial aspects of disease, and to optimally target interventions.

THE BIOBEHAVIORAL FAMILY MODEL

One obstacle to integrated biopsychosocial care is the lack of integrative models that provide a shared language and conceptualization across disciplines. The Biobehavioral Family Model (BBFM) (7) is one model that can facilitate specification and integration of biopsychosocial conceptualization and treatment of illness (see **Figure 2**). It is one of many possible biopsychosocial models. However, the BBFM prioritizes family factors based on the evolutionary assumption that the family social system serves as a buffer and means of adapting to social stress and adversity. Thus, to the extent that the family relations are functional, the family will buffer individual family members from stress; but, if family relations are dysfunctional they may exacerbate the effects of stress and adversity on an individual family member's health. The BBFM was developed to identify specific pathways by which family relations impact both emotional/psychological and physical illness, through psychobiological pathways. The value of the BBFM is to facilitate the development of knowledge through research and apply it to training procedures, to the practice of family-based interventions, and, eventually, to family policy.

There are three aspects of the model which together are an advance in family theory. First, the BBFM is based in normative, rather than in dysfunctional concepts of family relations, so it is capable of identifying positive aspects of family relational process. Second, the model is dimensional. This means that each of its family relational constructs is conceived as a quantitative continuum. Family relational process characterized by the positive ends of the continua would suffer the effects of stress (internal and external) on the individual, whereas family process characterized by the negative ends of the continua would transmit internal family stress and exacerbate external stress on the individual family member. These two aspects provide for consideration of *both* protective and negative effects of family relational process in the same model. Finally, the constructs of the BBFM are not culturally bound, so it can be applied across ethnic groups and social class. A comprehensive presentation of the BBFM is found elsewhere (7).

The BBFM model originally focused on the child. However, the model can be, and has been, adapted to study patients across the lifespan and in various SES and ethnic groups. Explorations are underway regarding its value as a model of family influences on resilience. The BBFM incorporates specific conceptual dimensions of family relational process: (1) family emotional climate; (2) interpersonal proximity; (3) generational hierarchy; (4) parent-parent relationship quality; (5) responsivity; (6) attachment security; and (7) biobehavioral reactivity (7).

Family Emotional Climate

Family emotional climate refers to the overall intensity and valence of family emotional exchange. It colors all aspects of family relationships, and therefore is likely a key factor contributing to emotional status and outcomes in family members. A negative family emotional climate (NFEC) includes hostility, criticism, verbal attacks, etc., and it is similar to the criticism construct of Expressed Emotion [EE; (8)]. Positive aspects include warmth, affection, support, affirmation, etc. Family emotional climate is characterized by the intensity and balance of this negative and positive emotional exchange among family members. This balance or imbalance can be construed as reflecting one aspect of family-level emotion regulation or dysregulation.



Proximity

Proximity is an index of interpersonal connectedness, based on the extent to which family members share physical affection, private information, and emotions (9, 10).

Generational Hierarchy

Generational hierarchy refers to the extent to which caregivers are in charge of the children by providing nurturance, guidance, and limit setting through strong parental alliance and absence of cross-generational coalitions (9, 10).

Parent-Parent Relationship Quality

Parent-parent relationship quality refers to interaction patterns, which include mutual support, understanding, and adaptive disagreement (respectful and resolving) vs. hostility, rejection, and conflict. Parent-parent relationship quality sets the stage for family level emotional climate. It also has direct effects on children's emotional functioning (11), with emotional security mediating the link (12). Parental conflict is accompanied by physiologic stress responses in the exposed child (13, 14).

Responsivity

Responsivity refers to the extent to which family members are behaviorally, emotionally, and physiologically responsive

to one another. Moderate levels of emotional/physiological responsivity allow for empathic response among family members. Extremely high levels of responsivity can exacerbate maladaptive emotional/physiological resonance in the family, possibly worsening stress-influenced emotional or physical disorders. Extremely low levels of responsivity result in neglect or avoidance, leaving family members unbuffered from internal, familial, or environmental stressors. Family-wide levels of responsivity reflect family level emotion or stress regulation or dysregulation. Thus, family level emotion regulation and individual biobehavioral reactivity (see below) are inter-related.

Attachment

Attachment refers to the biologically based, lifelong tendency of human beings under conditions of stress to seek, and receive some form of proximity (physical or emotional) with specific other persons who are perceived as protective or comforting, such that one's emotional and physiological disequilibrium are restored (15, 16).

Biobehavioral Reactivity

Biobehavioral reactivity, the pivotal construct that links psychological to biological processes in the BBFM, is conceptualized as the degree or intensity with which an



individual family member responds physiologically, emotionally, and behaviorally to stressors or emotional stimuli (17–20). Biobehavioral reactivity is tightly linked to emotion regulation and dysregulation because it is the phenomenological outcome of the convergence of the biopsychosocial processes inherent in stress and emotion regulation and dysregulation. Chronic levels of child emotion dysregulation are expressed as child depression and anxiety (21).

Emotion regulation is accompanied by a relatively stable physiological regulation, whereas emotion dysregulation is accompanied by physiological dysregulation. Emotion regulation buffers, while emotion dysregulation transmits (or escalates) the effect of stress and emotional challenge to disease processes by way of psychophysiological pathways. Thus, biobehavioral reactivity reflects the ability of the individual to regulate the physiological and behavioral aspects of stress and emotion. All aspects of the neurophysiological stress response system (autonomic, hypothalamic pituitary adrenal, neuroendocrine systems) are underlying biological pathways and mechanisms of biobehavioral reactivity (4).

Psychobiologic Pathways

In order for the BBFM to be a viable model to explain the impact of family on medical disease, there must be viable psychobiologic pathways and mechanisms by which negative family relational process cascades to biobehavioral reactivity and thus impacts disease. Several studies have identified neuro-endocrine-immune stress pathways implicated in the impact of stressors on medical disease (4). In the case of the impact of family relational stress on child asthma, it has shown that child depression, which is evoked by negative family climate and insecure attachment, is associated with autonomic dysregulation (specifically a predominance of parasympathetic/cholinergic over sympathetic reactivity to stress). Since airway constriction in asthma is partially mediated by cholinergic pathways, such predominance of cholinergic reactivity results in airway compromise in response to laboratory stress (6, 22, 23). Other studies have shown that chronic family stress impacts child asthma by way of immune pathways, specifically by altering asthma-relevant cytokine and cortisol function (24).

The BBFM model is designed to be an empirically testable, refutable model. It has proven to be usefully modifiable and widely adaptable to various age groups and ethnic backgrounds. By design, the BBFM can address family effects which either protect from, or contribute to, physically and/or psychologically/emotionally manifested disease, and identify psychobiological mediators of these effects. Intentionally, the nature of the basic framework of the model lends itself to alteration and development.

One modification is to examine the effect of parental depression on child emotional and asthma disease activity, mediated by negative parenting and child depression. In a study of depressed mothers, Lim et al. showed that maternal depression predicted negative parenting which impacted child depression, which in turn predicted worse child asthma (25). In a study of two-parent families, parental depression predicted inter-parental hostility, which predicted negative parenting, child depression, and worse asthma disease activity (26). Another study showed that single maternal caregiver depression impacted child asthma mediated by both insecure attachment and child depression (Author).

PEDIATRIC RESEARCH IN SUPPORT OF THE BBFM—CHILDREN WITH ASTHMA

The BBFM pathway from negative family climate to insecure attachment to depression (i.e., biobehavioral reactivity) was tested in a laboratory-based family interaction study of children with asthma. Structural equation modeling (SEM) demonstrated that NFEC (operationally defined as a predominance of negative/hostile over warm interactions) predicted child asthma disease severity, mediated by insecure attachment and child depression (27). Structural equation modeling focusing on two-parent families, using the same database, showed that parent-parent negative emotional climate predicted increased child asthma disease activity mediated by negative parenting (operationally defined as a predominance of negative/hostile over warm interactions) and child anxiety and depression (26). Thus, the results of these studies are suggestive that the BBFM may be useful in specifying family-psycho-biological pathways by which family relational stress impacts child physical wellbeing and disease. Furthermore, the findings suggest that the BBFM, as a dimensional model, may be used to examine how family function may buffer the impact of social stress on child asthma by examining the effects of the family configurations constituted by family relational patterns at the positive ends of the BBFM dimensions (i.e. when warmth predominates over negative/hostile interactions).

BBFM APPLIED TO ADULT HEALTH

The BBFM was originally developed to address pediatric illness. Subsequently, it has been adapted by Sarah Woods to examine the specific pathways by which family relationships impact adult health and illness. In the BBFM adaptation for adult health, family emotional climate is defined as before, but the impact of the intimate partner emotional climate is distinguished from the emotional climate of other relationships in the family (i.e., non-intimate family relationships). That is to say, the emotional climate in the adult intimate relationship is distinguished from the overall emotional climate of the patient's relationships with other family members.

The first test of the BBFM with an adult sample explored the ability of the model to predict the effects of family emotional climate on the physical health of underserved, primary care patients [aged 18–65; (28)]. The authors found that family emotional climate (measured as family functioning) was linked to disease activity (operationalized as illness symptoms and role limitations due to physical health) via biobehavioral reactivity, specifically depression, and anxiety symptoms. In this same study, a second model operationalized family emotional climate as romantic relationship satisfaction and found that biobehavioral reactivity served as a significant link between this measure of emotional climate and disease activity [expanded to include measures of general health and pain (28)]. This project supported the application of the model to adult family members, and research in this area has since flourished.

While application of the BBFM for adults has not incorporated parent-child attachment security as an additional mediator, there have been two extensions of the operationalization of family emotional climate to include parent-adult child relationships. First, Priest et al. (29) tested the contributions of adverse childhood experiences, including abuse and neglect experienced in the family during youth, alongside measures of concurrent intimate partner emotional climate and (non-intimate) family emotional climate, on self-rated health, comparative health, morbidity, and number of prescription medications as measures of disease activity. Second, recent research has operationalized family emotional climate to include maternal and paternal affection experienced during childhood, predicting health appraisal, and number of chronic conditions over 20 years (30). Expanding the definition of the family emotional climate construct to intentionally incorporate the emotional climate of family relationships experienced in childhood, intimate partner relationship quality, and concurrent non-intimate family emotional climate (including parents' relationships with their own children) constitute clinically relevant extensions of the BBFM explanatory model.

Both pediatric and the adult BBFMs posit, and test, biobehavioral reactivity as a critical mechanism linking the effects of emotional climate on health. Biobehavioral reactivity is operationalized as emotion dysregulation (e.g., anxiety and depression) for both models, and is linked to disease activity via the impact of psychophysiological stress reactions. However, research in adults has extended the operational definition of biobehavioral reactivity to include allostatic stress pathways, with allostatic load (31) as an index of biobehavioral reactivity [e.g., (32)]. In addition, the model has been extended to test the contribution of health behaviors, influenced by family emotional climate and in concert with biobehavioral reactivity, to impact adult health outcomes [e.g., (33)].

Many studies have now substantiated the role of both intimate partner relationships as well as non-intimate family

relationships in understanding the impact of family on health for adults [e.g., (33, 34)]. Though both operationalizations of family emotional climate-the positivity or negativity, and intensity, of intimate partnerships and of non-intimate family relationships-have been significantly linked to disease activity in tests of the BBFM, studies have tended to support more powerful links for non-intimate family relationships, especially when negative and intense [e.g., (29, 35, 36)]. In addition, an application of the BBFM tested with a national, representative, epidemiological U.S. sample operationalized family emotional climate as marital strain and family support, while testing social support received from friends as an additional, contrasting factor (37). The former two measures (assessed as demanding, critical, unreliable, or irritating partner behaviors, and being able to rely on and open up to relatives, respectively) were supported as operationalizations of family emotional climate and were linked to disease activity via biobehavioral reactivity. Friends' support, however, was not significantly associated with health, directly nor indirectly. This finding highlights an advantage of the BBFM over more general models of relationships and health: the construct of "social support" remains loosely and variably defined; this lack of specificity often interferes with replication and application of these findings, and overlooks the specific and powerful impacts of family relationships. The BBFM lends the specificity necessary in order to develop family relational targets for intervention.

Woods et al. (30) subsequently expanded the concept of family emotional climate. Specifically, the authors found four distinct categorizations of family emotional climate, i.e., positive, negative, ambivalent, and indifferent climates, each predicting different outcomes. Their models indirectly linked a NFEC (marked by high strain, low support, and low parental affection) with worse disease activity (i.e., health appraisal) 20 years later via biobehavioral reactivity (i.e., negative affect reactivity reported via daily diary reports) at 10 years. Further, an ambivalent family emotional climate (marked by high strain plus high support) was directly linked to greater morbidity two decades later.

Expanding the Construct of Biobehavioral Reactivity

Woods expanded the concept of biobehavioral reactivity beyond depression and anxiety for adults [reflective of emotion dysregulation via both affective and physiological symptoms; (29)] to include negative affect, defined as subjective distress and negative emotional states such as nervousness, irritability, fear, and frustration (38). Research also suggests physiological changes, such as cortisol and C-reactive protein response, and cardiovascular reactivity, for example, are components of negative affect reactivity (39, 40). Recent BBFM research used daily diary reports of negative affect related to stress exposure as an operationalization of biobehavioral reactivity. Specifically, Woods et al. (30) incorporated participants' reports of the frequency of 14 negative emotional states (e.g., restless, hopeless, lonely, ashamed) in response to specific stressors (e.g., arguments, work or school stress, discrimination) across 8 days into a test of the BBFM, finding that negative affect reactivity significantly mediated the link between a NFEC and disease activity (i.e., health appraisal) 20 years later.

Woods and colleagues have also incorporated tests of allostatic load as measures of biobehavioral reactivity conveying the effect of family emotional climate on disease activity for adults [e.g., (29)]. Priest et al. (32) found support for a broadspectrum index of allostatic load in a cross-sectional test of the BBFM, whereby a NFEC (but not a negative intimate partner emotional climate) was significantly associated with disease activity (i.e., morbidity, prescription medication use) via both depression and anxiety, as well as allostatic load (comprised of indices of cardiovascular health, metabolic lipids, metabolic glucose, inflammation, and parasympathetic nervous system functioning). However, whereas Woods et al. (30) found support for negative affect reactivity as an operationalization of biobehavioral reactivity, the authors did not find support for allostatic load as a mediating pathway in their longitudinal test of the BBFM. It is possible that more fine-tuned quantifications of biological aging-patient-level measures of aging that compare aging adults' biomarker results to peer populations-may be more attuned to capturing variation in psychobiological pathways impacted by stress than static measures of allostatic load (41, 42).

Lastly, though not theorized as a pathway to health in the pediatric BBFM, tests of the model with adults have incorporated health behaviors as a potential additional mediator, alongside biobehavioral reactivity. Though emotional climate retains significance as a pathway to disease via stress reactivity, health behaviors have been tested as an additional pathway through which emotional climate affects physical healthand, as a variable that is correlated to (and impacted by) biobehavioral reactivity. In other words, the valence and intensity of relationship quality for adults has the potential to both discourage (or support) healthy health behaviors, as well as to potentiate (or decrease) stress reactivity. Thus, variation in adults' biobehavioral reactivity is theorized to covary with (to impact and be impacted by) health behaviors, contributing in turn to disease activity. Initial tests have found some support for the addition of health behaviors to the model: Roberson et al. (33) found stress-eating and exercise (both reported 10 years post-baseline) each served as significant links between baseline intimate partner emotional climate (i.e., marital strain) and disease activity (i.e., morbidity, prescription medication use, health appraisal) 20 years later, alongside the significant mediator of depression and anxiety (also measured at 10 years).

Cultural Moderating Factors

The BBFM provides a structure for examining cultural differences in the effects of the BBFM pathways. For example, Priest and Woods (43) found that disease activity (i.e., morbidity and prescription medication use) of Latino Americans was predicted by a more NFEC, mediated by greater biobehavioral reactivity (i.e., anxiety and depression); the same pathways were supported for a more negative intimate partner emotional climate. Interestingly, the authors tested nativity status as a

moderator of the BBFM's pathways, finding a significant direct pathway between family emotional climate and disease activity for U.S.-born Latinos which was non-significant for foreignborn participants. These results suggest that non-intimate family relationships may affect the physical health of U.S.-born Latino adults in ways not fully explained by the study's measure of biobehavioral reactivity. The study's findings may also imply that acculturation and health behavior play important mediating roles in the model, in keeping with other research regarding nativityinfluenced health differences [e.g., research on the immigrant paradox; (44, 45)].

More recently, Priest et al. (36) tested the BBFM with a sample of African American adult participants in the Midlife Development in the United States Milwaukee project, incorporating considerations of discrimination to test its influence on family emotional climate, defined as family support vs. family strain. First, the authors found that greater discrimination was associated with worse family support and greater family strain; second, worse family support served as a significant mediator linking increased experiences of discrimination to worse biobehavioral reactivity (i.e., worse self-rated mental-emotional health). It is noteworthy that the authors also found that lack of family support (but not family strain, nor intimate partner support or strain) was associated with decreased biobehavioral reactivity (i.e., better self-rated mental-emotional health). It is possible that the BBFM could be expanded to incorporate considerations of social determinants of health-with discrimination as a powerful example-which impact health via the influence of these contextual stressors on family functioning, and stress.

IMPLEMENTATION OF BIOPSYCHOSOCIAL TRAINING AND PATIENT CARE IN MEDICINE FACILITATED BY THE BIOBEHAVIORAL FAMILY MODEL

One challenge to implementation of the biopsychosocial model in medical training is the lack evidenced-based models that not only emphasize the importance of the interconnection of biological, psychological, and social aspects of health and illness, but also specify pathways and mechanisms by which these factors influence one another. Such a model lends credibility to the biopsychosocial approach and a common language and guiding model for teaching and clinical assessment and intervention. We will present below two applications of the BBFM in residency and fellowship training (Authors, in Family Medicine Residency, and Authors, in Child and Adolescent Psychiatry Fellowship).

APPLICATION OF THE BBFM IN A FAMILY MEDICINE RESIDENCY PROGRAM

Though primary care training stipulates a focus on biopsychosocial and behavioral health education, these curricula frequently fail to cover family systems in sufficient depth. Family medicine is an example of a discipline whose trainees report educational deficits in regard to family systems, and often lack exposure to couples and family therapy (46). This is important because, while it is well-recognized that patient illness impacts the family, it is also the case that family relationships impact the patient's illness (and response to illness). Primary care training that uses a systemic orientation to teach about families and health highlights this circular, mutual impact of patient disease on family relationships, and vice versa. Specifically, systems theory-the basis for family systems-is distinct from ecological or contextual theory: while each promote consideration of nesting, hierarchical levels of human environments, the latter may emphasize linear pathways of influence between any two adjacent systems, while systems theory postulates recursive, mutual impacts of the levels on one another via complex interactions. Thus, a family systems orientation is imperative in primary care in order to view all patients biopsychosocially, in the context of their families and communities, continually influencing and being influenced by the systems within which they are nested [and which are nested within them, i.e. physiological systems; (47)].

The BBFM model, being empirically tested, provides evidence for the impact of family relationships on individual health. Thus, it offers compelling justification for understanding a patient's disease in the context of family relations, which then informs their diagnosis and treatment. This is especially powerful in primary care: applying the constructs of the BBFM in primary care settings facilitates a clearer understanding of familyhealth connections for a wide range of patients and conditions. Specifically, the BBFM used in primary care, (1) systemically contextualizes patient illness, (2) delineates specific targets for assessment, (3) directs interventions toward areas that are maximally effective, and (4) supports primary care trainees in achieving competency in the prior three areas (i.e., systemic, family-oriented thinking, assessment, and intervention). The model provides the theoretical, evidence-based framework needed for the necessary paradigm shift in primary care, and resident training, toward family systems. Presented here is one example of how the model may be applied in family medicine residency, a setting in which training is embedded within clinical care.

Training

In order to promote a family systems paradigm, and the ability of residents to think systemically, it is necessary for family systems training to be embedded within resident education broadly, rather than isolated as part of a single course or rotation (48). Educators teaching family-oriented care also require a "translation process," and often must re-language complex relational and systemic concepts into a language familiar to, and easily understood by, physicians. The BBFM can help to achieve both aims: first, to guide the organization of resident psychosocial training, and to teach, demonstrate, and clarify why families are important for the work of primary care physicians. Second, the model serves as a clear, pragmatic map for educators engaged in such translation processes, as they interpret complex close relationships into case-specific content that is applicable to, and by, resident learners.

Foundation in BBFM Concepts

First, BBFM-guided training can be achieved via didactic exposure to research evidence for the influences of family and stress on illness. To serve as one example: primary care trainees are often taught a variety of aspects of health behavior change, including (a) the impact of specific health behaviors as well as (b) interventions to promote patient motivation and behavior change. To revise curricula specific to health behaviors, the BBFM concepts can be translated and applied to teaching the mechanisms whereby social networks influence health behavior, and thereby impact health outcomes. In other words, an educator can translate "family emotional climate and the mediating link to health via biobehavioral reactivity" as "family support and family strain impacting patients' stress reactivity and mental health," as well as their health behavior. To demonstrate empirical support for this connection, research substantiating the BBFM's pathways can be described, explaining links between family relationships, depression/anxiety, and smoking, alcohol use, exercise, and binge eating [e.g., (33)]. Lastly, basic health behavior change interventions that are familiar to residents can be discussed, and then expanded upon to a family-oriented, systemic perspective. For example, educators can review the importance of assessing patients' readiness for change [e.g., from a motivational interviewing approach; (49)], including how patient "stress reactivity" can stifle confidence and behavior change enactment (50). Then, residents can be taught how to assess whether patients' family relations are possible barriers to change or are sources of support for disease management, thus highlighting the impact of family members' own health behaviors for promoting (or impeding) patient behavior change. Finally, lecture-based teaching can include using case-based examples or even role play [methods likely to resonate well with adult resident learners; (51)] modeling how to invite a patient's family into a behavior change intervention, emphasizing the importance of leveraging this critically important support network for improving patient adherence. This type of practice facilitates learning that can then be applied in the clinical space. Overall, family-oriented primary care first requires the recognition of the importance of families to health, and the impact of illness on family process. The BBFM can aid in encouraging a view of family members as important, worthy stakeholders, and contributors to the clinical process-that is, families as both resources and, at times, rate-limiting steps to change.

In addition to incorporating family emotional climate into teaching about specific clinical topics relevant to primary care, the successful translation of the BBFM framework for residents may advance their ability to think systemically. In other words, learning specific examples of recursive associations between family relationships and patient illness via a longitudinal curriculum approach (52) will likely generalize to residents being able to think biopsychosocially and in terms of hierarchy, responsivity, boundaries, and feedback loops (rather than merely a linear cause-and-effect relationship). Once the links between families and health are taught conceptually using examples, the content needs to be further mastered in the context of clinical application. The use of experiential training can ensure trainees recognize how families impact a patient's health, are able to assess relational process, and can intervene systemically.

Last, the application of the BBFM can be extended to residents' introspective training in order to increase their understanding of their own experiences of health and illness, and thereby increase their empathy for patients.

Perception

The BBFM is useful in guiding residents' observation and perception of family relational process as it relates to a patient's disease or disorder, as well as guiding assessment of the psychosocial impact of illness on the patient and their family. One way the model aids resident perception is via use of a checklist with behavioral examples of the BBFM dimensions. This type of checklist can be used to facilitate residents' observations of family emotional climate in a patient's family. Such guides for observation should use terminology familiar to physicians in order to remove a mental leap doctors need to make to focus on family functioning. For example, if working with a patient and a family member, emotional climate becomes best conceptualized as strain (conflict, inconsistency, neglect) vs. support (openness, reliability, warmth, affection) in the dyad. Residents can also be guided to observe for power dynamics in the dyad, noting who is responsible for decision-making, or how the dyad negotiates shared responsibilities (e.g., parenting, housework, financial planning). Directing the resident to observe the qualities of this relationship ultimately increases the depth of their observation, and may facilitate residents moving to direct assessment.

Assessment

Though the BBFM is not a therapeutic model, it is a welldefined theoretical foundation that can support therapeutic skill in primary care, beginning with assessment. For example, the BBFM-informed observational checklist described above can also be used as a map for screening and interviewing. First, beyond listening for cues regarding relationship quality, or observing family relationships in the exam room, physicians can be taught to ask basic questions to gather key information regarding support and strain among family members. As the BBFM conceptualizes both adaptive and maladaptive family functioning, it can guide trainees to assess both positive and NFEC, including praise vs. criticism, adaptability vs. passivity, flexibility vs. rigidity. Residents can also draw out patient-family member dyads and invite them to talk together about how they understand the doctor's recommendations, how they are working together to achieve treatment adherence, or how they would like to receive support from one another for lifestyle changes. To assess responsivity, physicians can verbally affirm observations of within-family empathy, ask about experiences of denial, secrecy, or isolation in the face of a new serious illness, or assess family-level emotion dysregulation due to worsening disease. The structural dimensions of family emotional climate can also be translated into patient assessment in primary care.

Proximity (i.e., connectedness, caring, empathy, knowing what a family member is experiencing) can involve physicians asking patients about how they share their emotions with their family, or how they show one another affection. *Generational hierarchy* (i.e., power dynamics) can be evaluated during well child visits, demonstrated by parents' limit-setting or co-parenting. Maladaptive couple hierarchy is another possible area to assess, including power imbalances within a romantic relationship, which may increase stress and thus contribute to a patient's worsening disease activity.

As primary care physicians provide the bulk of mental health care in the U.S. (53), they are well-positioned, and often well-trained, to assess for stress, depression, and anxiety. However, an expansion of this training is needed to facilitate an understanding of stress reactivity as a mechanism by which the family emotional climate may be tied to disease; i.e., whether a patient's family emotional climate (i.e., stress or strain) is contributing to depression or anxiety in the patient. Having assessed family emotional climate variables, the family-stressdisease links should become more apparent than when physicians solely assess mood. The care of postpartum mothers and their infants (a form of family unit commonly encountered in primary care) provides an example of how this may be applied. Residents can be trained to assess for parents' relationship quality and spousal support, and how this may impact the mother's recovery after childbirth and ability to provide newborn care. Residents can also assess attachment security in the parents' relationship, and associations with maternal/paternal-infant attachmentanother evidence-based dimension of the BBFM. The closeness and safety of these relationships may be tied to the newborn's physical development and demonstrating expected milestones during infant well child appointments. Conversely, a resident can assess whether an infant with a complicated neonatal course creates additional stress with which new parents may struggle to cope; this may be independent of the risk of postpartum depression, which is regularly screened for in the primary care setting. This example also highlights the recursive nature of associations between family and health; namely, that not only can family relationships impact health via stress, but also that illness, and related distress, impacts family. Because causal effects are presumed to be reciprocal in the BBFM, the model can be a useful map for trainees to observe the impact of illness on the patient's emotion regulation (i.e., biobehavioral reactivity) and the patient's family's relationships. Though some families may react to worsening disease with acceptance, open discussion, connection, or agency, others may buckle with isolation, renewed rifts, withdrawal, or resentment (54).

Although genograms are not a part of the BBFM, they importantly extend the utility of the BBFM as a guiding model. Genograms may be used to enhance residents' reflective ability and increase their awareness of family-health connections through examining systemic patterns in their own families-oforigin related to health and healthcare. Residents can extend the recognition of these patterns to discuss how patterns of family response to illness may be connected to their own development as a physician, as well as how they approach the patient-physician relationship. Though infrequently taught in family medicine residency programs (55), the genogram can powerfully support the development of empathy, especially if first applied to oneself. Lastly, the use of a genogram in direct patient care to assess family patterns can be taught in conjunction with the practice of gathering family health history, a critically important activity for documenting patients' disease risk (56).

The assessment of a patient's family emotional climate provides key insight into whether relationships may be contributing to the patient's disease or disorder, and if so, by what means: e.g., interfering with vs. supporting healthpromoting behaviors, or contributing to disease activity through stress pathways or emotion dysregulation vs. soothing or modulating stress. Boosting physicians' abilities to observe relational processes first, and then linking them to health and illness via the pathways of the BBFM, increases the practice of thinking systemically as well as considering alternate aspects for intervention, aside from a limited focus on the "usual suspects" (e.g., an individual patient's medication adherence, diet, exercise).

Intervention

Interventions used with patients and their families in primary care must first be organized around time considerations, with a priority on brevity. However, brief interventions need not sacrifice a family systems orientation. The BBFM also helps locate the most efficient route to effective brief intervention.

In training residents to intervene, it can be helpful to first focus on developing basic family interviewing techniques (57). The use of reflection statements can first serve to validate patient and family experiences, while the successful use of reframing statements can systemically shift a family's paradigm toward understanding their relational process and its influence on family members' well-being. As described above, the BBFM is designed to encompass aspects of relational functioning that promote resilience, as well as areas of vulnerability. It is thus helpful in identifying strengths, a core interviewing skill that can highlight what is working within the family, rather than exploring deficit alone. Example questions residents can ask to solicit the above include, "who else knows you are struggling?" and, "how do they support you taking care of yourself?"; these may help patients understand the power of their social network. This also leads the physician to explicitly assess who is supporting the patient, and who may be undermining them, which facilitates the active inclusion of supportive family members to strengthen those ties. In other words, this strategy identifies patients' social supports, but also whom, in the family, it would be most useful to engage in primary care visits. The first step in family-centered interventions is to determine who in the family would be most important to involve in care, either to mitigate negative/maladaptive relationship effects or to facilitate more supportive, adaptive ones.

Recruiting supportive family members to attend appointments, and meaningfully engaging them in the patient visit, adds a powerful, but brief, intervention to the physician's therapeutic toolkit. Patients may be more likely to understand treatment recommendations, and more apt to discuss difficult topics with their provider, when a support person joins their visits (58). Patients can also be encouraged to disclose worsening depression or anxiety to supportive family, and to open up to safe, empathic family members who can provide warmth and decrease isolation. We find that family members often intuitively sense the patient's distress or disease may be worsening but may be unsure how to offer their help. We therefore encourage physicians to directly reflect this possibility to the patient, and suggest a family pattern of dancing around issues of privacy and sensitive health issues, while simultaneously wanting more closeness. Family interviewing techniques applied during conjoint medical visits can include the resident assessing patient and family health beliefs (and whether they're aligned), cultural influences on health behaviors, family members' fears regarding the patient's disease, family members' perceptions of the patient's coping with a new diagnosis, or the impact of an illness on the family's functioning (59).

Family member attendance also necessitates a shift in point of care interventions to be intentionally more family-oriented. Brief family-oriented interventions in primary care can be easily adapted from existing interventions commonly used to promote patients' behavioral health. For example, motivational interviewing [frequently considered a powerful approach to shifting health behavior in primary care settings; (49)] can be adapted to be relational (60) via including the family in brainstorming ideas for change, assessing the family's support for behavior change, assessing family members as potential barriers to change, and scaling the family's buy-in and confidence in the intended change. Collaborative treatment planning with patients-discussing pros and cons of treatment options, developing next steps that reflect patients' values, etc.-can be easily shifted to engage family members in the process, thereby enhancing the likelihood of adherence and success (59). Finally, the BBFM, by promoting specificity and efficiency, may facilitate current movements toward single session mental health care in the context of primary care [e.g., (61)].

APPLICATION OF THE BBFM IN A CHILD AND ADOLESCENT PSYCHIATRY FELLOWSHIP PROGRAM

In the United States, general psychiatry residents are typically introduced to a systemic biopsychosocial model of psychiatric disease, but are not allowed or encouraged to practice this way. However, child and adolescent psychiatry is much more cognizant of developmental, family, and socio-cultural contributions to child and adolescent psychiatric disorders, and thus there is a natural appreciation of the biopsychosocial model. However, there is a paucity of explanatory models that demonstrate how these complex processes interact to the benefit or detriment of the child's development and emotional functioning. Most urgently, child and adolescent psychiatry (CAP) fellows need a way to understand the child and adolescent in the developmental and relational context of their family, since the family is the most impactful, for better or worse, social context of the child. The BBFM is a model that can serve as a comprehensible map with which to navigate the complexity of family influence on the child and adolescent. We have developed a training module for our child and adolescent psychiatry fellows using the BBFM to provide basic conceptual tools for assessing and intervening with family relational process in order to support child and adolescent treatment goals.

The "Family Relational Assessment and Intervention" training protocol is devised of an annual 5-h didactic introduction to the basic principles of family systems theory and practice, followed by a biweekly 2-h clinical application seminar occurring over 6 months. There are two supervisors, a child, adolescent and family psychologist and a child and adolescent psychiatrist, working with 3 first year CAP fellows and 3 second year CAP fellows. In the didactic sessions, we contemplate the complex meanings and functions of "family." We introduce the essential assumption of reciprocity of effect between individual and family levels of experience and behavior. We introduce child developmental staging via Eric Erikson's (62) Eight Stages of Man and Josephson's family psychodynamic developmental approach (63). We elucidate how these developmental stages shape family stages of development (64). Finally, we examine cultural aspects of family function, and incorporate the consideration of the vulnerability of families of minority and disadvantaged status. Broadly, we work to establish that a competent child and adolescent psychiatrist must be skilled in understanding and working with families. We help them understand that, more often than not, when a child or adolescent is struggling despite the best of treatment intentions and delivery, family challenges are often at the root, and must be addressed. And just as CAPs need to utilize their skills in individual psychotherapy modalities to help struggling patients get moving again, they can and must utilize family assessment, and intervention skills to help struggling families get unstuck to the benefit of their patients.

We introduce the BBFM as a map devised of specific dimensions with which to focus assessment of family function in relation to the child. We introduce the BBFM model as described above. However, we refer to it as the "Biobehavioral Family Model of Vital Signs" in order to emphasize that the dimensions described are essential to be observed and evaluated in any psychiatric evaluation of a child or adolescent. We renamed the technical term "proximity" to "care and connection" and "hierarchy" to "parental authority" because those are more familiar concepts but synonyms for the original terms. We translate our customary family systems terminology into terms which are more familiar and comfortable for medically trained residents. Overall, this helps CAP fellows to be able to understand not just that a family is dysfunctional, but how they are struggling and how one might intervene to help them. We do not use the term "systemic" but instead point out and help them observe the mutuality of causal effects of family member interactions, and the impact of sequential patterning of interactions. Our training program teaches and requires "biopsychosocial" psychiatric evaluations as a basic format, and we incorporate a BBFM evaluation to help fellows characterize their observations and construct an accurate "family relational" formulation which incorporates the aspects of the BBFM dimensions that are contributing to the child's difficulty.

The clinical application of the Family Relational Assessment and Intervention module occurs in the form of group

supervision, live and video recorded. In order to assist the fellows in learning to observe and perceive patterns of family interactions so as to characterize the BBFM aspects of family function, we use a standardized "Family Process Assessment Protocol" (65). The Family Process Assessment Protocol was originally developed for Wood's family and child asthma laboratorybased research described above. The results of these studies demonstrate the validity and utility of this assessment device in characterizing dimensions of the BBFM (66). The first year CAP fellows conduct these assessments and write BBFM informed assessment evaluation. The second year CAP fellows observe these assessments and contribute to the family relational formulation and treatment planning. On alternate meetings the second year CAP fellows invite families in treatment for live group supervision and discussion using a one-way mirror. In addition, if schedules require, the supervisor and fellow meet at an alternate time and record assessments and interventions in order to bring them to the bi-weekly meetings to review and discuss.

The Family Process Assessment Protocol

Child and adolescent psychiatry fellows identify families of children whom they think would benefit from the family clinical assessment. They recommend to the families that they come to the clinic to "participate in a series of discussion tasks in order for us to learn more about how your family works and plays together." The fellow explains that "this will help us to better understand you and your child, and therefore learn how best to help your child." They further explain that "we work in consultation teams, so we will be observing your discussions from behind a one-way mirror." The supervisor and non-interviewing fellows observe from behind the mirror as the supervisor points out patterning of interactions and engages the fellows in describing what patterns they are observing. While there is no intentional intervention provided during these assessments, we focus on the "family vital signs" as a framework for what specific dynamics to observe and to help fellows consider possible future interventions. We also help fellows appreciate, through observing the FPAP, that any guided, supportive family discussion can be, in and of itself, a therapeutic family intervention.

The first-year fellow treating the child conducts the protocol, presents the instructions for each task, and returns to behind the mirror to observe the family's discussions. The discussion tasks each last 5-10 min and are designed to elicit a range of emotionally tinged interactions. The fellow presents the discussion task to the family explaining that he or she leaves "in order not to distract the family from their own discussions but will be observing." Tasks: (1) invite the family to build a house of cards; (2) have the child present a difficulty he or she is having to the family for their help; (3) have the child tell the family the story of something that currently, or in the past, made them sad; (4) request that the parents and child discuss and resolve a previously identified disagreement; (5) have the parents (if there are two) discuss and resolve a previously defined disagreement; (6) ask family members to go around, one at a time, and say what they like best about each family member, and about the family as a whole.

At the end of the family discussions, the supervisor and fellow construct brief feedback regarding strengths observed and one or two ways of relating that need to change in order to support the child's recovery. The fellow then provides this feedback to the family. For example, based on the BBFM dimensions, the fellow might note, "your family is clearly warm and supportive of one another (family emotional climate), and clearly your child (the patient) looks to you parents for reassurance and guidance" (secure attachment). "But mom and dad unintentionally undermine one another's authority because they have very different parenting styles" (weak parental alliance). "This allows your child to ignore your instructions and be defiant (for a child with behavior problems)." Often, if invited to share their own observations, family members will themselves identify these relational challenges even before the fellow provides feedback. The fellow invites further questions from the family and explains that he/she will assist the family in working on these changes and address other relationship needs in subsequent intervention sessions. The supervisor provides ongoing supervision of the future family relational interventions. The patterns observed during the family protocol help the fellow to construct the BBFM evaluation, using the BBFM model and definitions (above) to develop his or her formulation of the family's contribution to the child's strengths and difficulties, and to devise recommendations for intervention. The supervisor provides instructive comments, edits and suggestions for the **BBFM** evaluation.

Once the first-year fellows become proficient in using the BBFM as a map guiding the observation of "family vital signs," they naturally begin to observe other family relational patterns that are relevant to the child's difficulty, or that can be tapped to support the child's improvement. The first-year fellow generally continues intervention with the family that s/he brought into the family assessment protocol, while the family supervisor continues supervision on the case. In their second year, fellows identify at least one additional case in which they seek live supervision from one of the supervisors. These cases are live supervised or recorded and are brought to the group clinical supervision to provide clinical material for discussion of strategies for intervention. Basic intervention strategies are taught targeting dimensions of the BBFM. For example, (1) facilitating positive *family emotional climate* by redirecting negative interactions; (2) interrupting interactions reflecting poor parent-child proximity or connection, as when parents are not listening to the child and the child is escalating, by asking that the parent slow down and listen to the child and then reflect back to the child what the parent is hearing the child convey; (3) reframing highly reactive and hostile behavior as defensive and reflecting sadness and feelings of dismissal or rejection (signs of *insecure attachment*); (4) redirecting parents if they show poor parental alliance by conveying opposite messages to the child by asking them to talk with one another to sort out the different ways in which they are responding to the child; (5) interrupting, and pointing out interactions in which a parent is undermining the other parent's instructions to the child, i.e., weak parental hierarchy. These examples reflect family systemic interventions, but are not exclusive. In general, these interventions interrupt and redirect maladaptive (based on BBFM concepts) patterns of interaction to those that are consistent with the positive aspects of the BBFM model. There are many other models of family systemic intervention that are consistent with the BBFM (67).

There are many challenges to the success of this approach to training in family assessment and intervention. It is often difficult to schedule everyone in the household to come in at the same time (we typically start with both parents or caregivers, if they are living in the house, and children over 5 years of age living in the house). If the group supervision time slot cannot work, we offer another appointment and the supervisor provides direct supervision of the assessment and/or ongoing therapy. These sessions are then recorded and brought to group supervision.

Another challenge is in engaging fellows in an area in which they are quite unfamiliar and uncertain. It is helpful to avoid language that is unfamiliar and to translate concepts into terminology that they find comfortable and consistent with their training. The most important inducement is for the fellows to be able to better understand the "how" and "why" of complex cases, and feel increased self-efficacy in being able to help untangle some of the challenging psychosocial contributors to a child's dysfunction. To support fellows in learning these complex skills, the supervisor must be readily available to provide direct support to the trainee throughout the learning process.

The clinical context of the training can be a challenge as well. Training often occurs in clinics or service centers where services are provided by a variety of professions, including social workers, psychologists, counselors, and nurse-clinicians. In these settings, child and adolescent psychiatry fellows are in high demand to provide psychiatric evaluations and medication recommendations and follow up. Thus, time must be protected so that they can carry psychotherapy cases that would appropriately require family assessment and intervention. In our training site, our CAP fellows frequently conduct Family Process Assessment Protocols for the patients of other clinicians who have requested a medication assessment from them. They explain that it is important to evaluate the patient in the context of his or her family, and they propose a family assessment. However, if the clinician explains that they have assessed the family and are currently engaging the family in the child's therapy, the fellow will conduct the psychiatric evaluation and treatment, relying on the clinician's report of family functioning. Alternatively, if the clinician agrees and the fellow conducts a family assessment, the clinicians are provided with a copy of the BBFM evaluation along with the usual psychiatric assessment and treatment recommendations. Often we will invite the clinician to observe the Family Process Assessment Protocol. This serves to build relationships of trust among the fellows and the clinicians, and it provide clinicians with opportunities to expand their perspective on the role family relations play in child emotional, psychological, and behavioral disorders. We also are developing a family consultation service for our clinicians, where we will conduct a Family Process Assessment Protocol for them, so that they can have that information to inform their work. When we have done this in the past, collaborations often develop, with the clinician focusing on individual intervention and the fellow focusing on family relational work.

This year the coronavirus pandemic precluded in-person family assessments and interventions. We adapted to this challenge by employing telemedicine technology. In order not to overwhelm the families and the fellows with the intensity of group online observation of telemedicine interviews, we limited the assessments and interventions to one fellow and the supervisor. We recorded the session, with family permission, and used the recordings in the group supervision seminars to observe patterns of interaction as they related to the child's problems, discussed the interventions made and the effects they had, and planned for additional interventions for future sessions. There are certain advantages to this method, some of which may be adapted to telemedicine-based child and adolescent behavioral health: (1) it is easier to schedule the families in their homes; (2) it is very graceful to make on the spot supervisory suggestions via the private chat option in telemedicine technology; (3) we can review the recorded session in group supervision, allowing the flexibility to pause a session in order to observe, reflect, and understand the therapy in the moment, which is an efficient teaching strategy. In addition there is the opportunity to ask the fellow (or supervisor) about his or her purpose in given interventions. There are also significant disadvantages to the telemedicine approach. Most prominent are challenges in technology in the home which can cause degraded audio or visual quality; keeping the family within view; the personal awkwardness of seeing oneself on the screen; by the relatively impersonal feel of the method compared to in-person therapy; and by the limits it imposes on the clinician to be able to control escalating sequences of family conflict, which are more easily interrupted and diverted in person (the technology prioritizes the current speaker and it can be difficult for the clinician to interrupt).

The take-home message is that challenges to teaching family assessment and intervention in the context of child and adolescent psychiatry training can be overcome with strong supervisory commitment and close connection to each fellow, and flexibility and variability in formatting the experience. Although working within health care systems that appear to primarily value the child and adolescent psychiatrist as "prescribers," the children, adolescents, and families we are asked to help are often the most impaired and in need of comprehensive assessment and treatment. At his or her core, the child and adolescent psychiatrist needs to be able to formulate a deeper understanding of what is happening in a child's life that results in impaired functioning. In this context, training and embracing the BBFM as a framework to assess and intervene with struggling families provides CAPs both with a way to help these most impaired of children and families, as well as a way to reclaim a broader role and skillset.

THE LEADING EDGE: FUTURE DIRECTIONS FOR THE BBFM

The BBFM's specified pathways provide multiple avenues for future research, training, and clinical directions. For example,

including temporal dynamics and developmental trajectories in the model would enrich and extend its scope and predictive power. This would be useful from a life course perspective, as well as for modeling disease trajectories over a period of aging. The BBFM may also be of heuristic value in extending testable theory of family and individual resilience, which would support key prevention strategies. The inherent culturally flexible constructs of the BBFM makes it useful for examining causes of health disparities, and potentially to discover family patterns which may improve contributing factors including patient disease selfmanagement. Additional research is needed to identify how societal contextual stressors contribute to the psychobiological mechanisms linking family emotional climate and disease activity identified by the model. Ultimately, research and successful applications of the BBFM could inform policy to improve the lives of families.

Though Engel's BPS model presented a critical advance for medicine, its application has been limited by its lack of specificity, constraining the model's ability to guide research and clinical practice. Further, the BPS model does not provide a well-defined language that functions across disciplines, which is necessary to facilitate integrated care. The BBFM, however, provides a specific biopsychosocial conceptualization for the study and treatment of illness in families, while acknowledging both the protective and negative impacts of family process

REFERENCES

- Engel GL. The need for a new medical model: A challenge for biomedicine. Science. (1977) 196:129–36.
- Wood BL. The biopsychosocial model: neither fish nor fowl? In: L'abate L, editor. *Paradigms in Theory Construction*. New York, NY: Springer Science and Business Media (2012). p. 169–86. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4614-0914-4_9
- Woods SB. Biopsychosocial theories. In: Fiese BH, Celano M, Deater-Deckard K, Jouriles EN, Whisman M, editors. *APA Handbook of Contemporary Family Psychology*. Washington, DC: American Psychological Association (2019). p. 75–92.
- Godoy LD, Rossignoli MT, Delfino-Pereira P, Garcia-Cairasco N, De Lima Umeoka EH. A comprehensive overview on stress neurobiology: basic concepts and clinical implications. *Front Behav Neurosci.* (2018) 12:127. doi: 10.3389/fnbeh.2018.00127
- Berens AE, Jensen SK, Nelson CA. Biological embedding of childhood adversity: from physiological mechanisms to clinical implications. *BMC Med.* (2017) 15:1–12. doi: 10.1186/s12916-017-0895-4
- Miller BD, Wood BL. Emotions and family factors in childhood asthma: psychobiologic mechanisms and pathways of effect. *Adv Psychosom Med.* (2003) 24:131–60. doi: 10.1159/000073785
- Wood BL. The biobehavioral family model. In: Lebow J, editor. *Encyclopedia* of *Couple and Family Therapy*. New York: Springer International Publishing (2018) p. 1–18. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-15877-8_701-1
- Brown GW, Rutter M. The measurement of family activities and relationships: a methodological study. *Hum Relat.* (1966) 19:241–63. doi: 10.1177/001872676601900301
- Wood BL. Biopsychosocial care. In: Walker WA, Durie PR, Hamilton JR, Walker-Smith JA, Watkins JB, editors. *Pediatric Gastrointestinal Disease: Pathophysiology, Diagnosis, Management*. Toronto, ON: B.C. Decker, Inc. (1991). p. 1747–58.
- Wood BL. A developmental biopsychosocial approach to the treatment of chronic illness in children and adolescents. In: R.H. Mikesell, D. Lusterman and S.H. McDaniel, editors. *Integrating Family Therapy: Handbook of Family*

for health. The empirical evidence supporting the model's theoretical underpinnings ultimately lends support for Engel's BPS approach. The identification and operationalization of specific, testable constructs, and mechanisms of effect provides a guide for family-based research, training, and clinical care. The continued application and modification of the BBFM will further serve to enhance the implementation of BPS theory in medicine. Our hope is that in presenting this model, others will find it similarly useful in developing innovative research, training opportunities, and practice approaches. In addition, we recommend that the BBFM serve as a prototype for other multi-level, systemic, biopsychosocial modeling.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

BW and SW contributed to the conception and outline of this review, and wrote the initial drafts of the manuscript. SS and TN contributed to the full draft and wrote sections of the manuscript specific to the training programs. All authors contributed to manuscript revision, and approved the final submitted version.

FUNDING

This work was supported by the National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute, funding awarded to BW (R01HL123609).

Psychology and Systems Theory (Washington, DC: American Psychological Association) (1995). p. 437–55. doi: 10.1037/10172-025

- Davies PT, Harold GT, Goeke-Morey MC, Cummings EM, Shelton K, Rasi JA. Child emotional security and interparental conflict. *Monogr Soc Res Child Dev.* (2002) 67:41–62. doi: 10.1111/1540-5834.00208
- Davies PT, Cummings EM. Exploring children's emotional security as a mediator of the link between marital relations and child adjustment. *Child Dev.* (1998) 69:124–39. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-8624.1998. tb06138.x
- Gottman JM, Katz LF. Effects of marital discord on young children's peer interaction and health. *Dev Psychol.* (1989) 25:373–81. doi: 10.1037/0012-1649.25.3.373
- El-Sheikh M. Children's emotional and physiological responses to interadult angry behavior: the role of history of interparental hostility. J Abnorm Child Psychol. (1994) 22:661–78. doi: 10.1007/ BF02171994
- 15. Bowlby J. Attachment and Loss: Vol. 1 Attachment. Basic Books (1969).
- 16. Bowlby J. Attachment and Loss: Vol. 2 Separation. Basic Books (1973).
- Boyce WT, Jemerin JM. Psychobiological differences in childhood stress response. I Patterns of illness and susceptibility. J Dev Behav Pediatr. (1990) 11:86–94. doi: 10.1097/00004703-199004000-00010
- Boyce WT, Barr RG, Zeltzer LK. Temperament and the psychobiology of childhood stress. *Pediatrics*. (1992) 90:483–6.
- Jemerin JM, Boyce WT. Cardiovascular markers of biobehavioral reactivity. Dev Behav Pediatr. (1992) 13:46–9. doi: 10.1097/00004703-199202000-00009
- Wood BL. Beyond the psychosomatic family a biobehavioral family model of pediatric illness. *Fam Process.* (1993) 32:261–78. doi: 10.1111/j.1545-5300.1993.00261.x
- Kovacs M, Joormann J, Gotlib IH. Emotion (dys)regulation and links to depressive disorders. *Child Dev Perspect.* (2008) 2:149–55. doi: 10.1111/j.1750-8606.2008.00057.x
- Miller BD. Depression and asthma: a potentially lethal mixture. J Allergy Clin Immunol. (1987) 80:481–6. doi: 10.1016/0091-6749(87)90080-7

- Miller BD, Wood BL, Lim J, Ballow M, Hsu C. Depressed children with asthma evidence increased airway resistance: "Vagal bias" as a mechanism? *J Allergy Clin Immunol.* (2009) 124:66–73. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2009. 04.038
- Miller G, Chen E. Unfavorable socioeconomic conditions in early life presage expression of proinflammatory phenotype in adolescence. *Psychosom Med.* (2007) 69:402–9. doi: 10.1097/PSY.0b013e3180 68fcf9
- 25. Lim, J., and Wood, B. L. (2008). Pathways from parental depression to child depression: testing the mediating roles of marital conflict and parenting. In: Proceedings of the 20th biennial meeting of International Society for the Study of Behavioral Development (Wurzburg: Society for the Study of Behavioral Development).
- Lim J, Wood BL, Miller BD, Simmens SJ. Effects of paternal and maternal depressive symptoms on child internalizing symptoms and asthma disease activity: mediation by interparental negativity and parenting. *J Fam Psychol.* (2011) 25:137–46. doi: 10.1037/a0022452
- Wood BL, Miller BD, Lim J, Lillis K, Ballow M, Stern T, et al. Family relational factors in pediatric depression and asthma: pathways of effect. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. (2006) 45:1494–502. doi: 10.1097/01.chi.0000237711.81378.46
- Woods SB, Denton WH. The Biobehavioral Family Model as a framework for examining the connections between family relationships, mental, and physical health for adult primary care patients. *Fam Syst Health.* (2014) 32:235–40. doi: 10.1037/fsh0000034
- Priest JB, Roberson PNE, Woods SB. In our lives and under our skin: an investigation of specific psychobiological mediators linking family relationships and health using the biobehavioral family model. *Fam Process.* (2019) 58:79–99. doi: 10.1111/famp.12357
- Woods SB, Roberson PNE, Priest JB. Family emotional climate and health: testing conveyance of effects via psychobiological mediators. *Pers Relat.* (2020) 27:674–707. doi: 10.1111/pere.12337
- McEwen BS. Stress, adaptation, and disease: allostasis and allostatic load. Ann N Y Acad Sci. (1998) 840:33–44. doi: 10.1111/j.1749-6632.1998.tb09546.x
- Priest JB, Woods SB, Maier CA, Parker EO, Benoit JA, Roush TR. The biobehavioral family model: close relationships and allostatic load. *Soc Sci Med.* (2015) 142:232–40. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2015. 08.026
- Roberson PN, Shorter RL, Woods S, Priest J. How health behaviors link romantic relationship dysfunction and physical health across 20 years for middle-aged and older adults. *Soc Sci Med.* (2018) 201:18–26. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2018.01.037
- Signs TL, Woods SB. Linking family and intimate partner relationships to chronic pain: an application of the biobehavioral family model. *Fam Syst Health.* (2020) 38:38–50. doi: 10.1037/fsh0000459
- 35. Roberson PNE, Woods SBPriest JB, Miller M. 'My family is making me sick' – but, for both him and her?: examining the effect of gender on the association between close relationships and health. J Fam Stud. (2018) 27:17–31. doi: 10.1080/13229400.2018.1479978
- Priest JB, McNeil Smith S, Woods SB, Roberson PNE. Discrimination, family emotional climate, and African American health: an application of the BBFM. *J Fam Psychol.* (2020) 34:598–609. doi: 10.1037/fam0000621
- Woods SB, Priest JB, Roush T. The biobehavioral family model: testing social support as an additional exogenous variable. *Fam Process.* (2014) 53:672–85. doi: 10.1111/famp.12086
- Watson D, Clark LA, Tellegen A. Development and validation of brief measures of positive and negative affect: the PANAS scales. J Pers Soc Psychol. (1988) 54:1063–70. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.54.6.1063
- Suarez EC, Sundy JS. The cortisol:C-reactive protein ratio and negative affect reactivity in depressed adults. *Health Psychol.* (2017) 36:852–62. doi: 10.1037/hea0000517
- Kiecolt-Glaser JK, Renna ME, Shrout MR, Madison AA. Stress reactivity: what pushes us higher, faster, and longer—and why it matters. *Curr Dir Psychol Sci.* (2020) 29:492–8. doi: 10.1177/0963721420949521
- Hastings WJ, Shalev I, Belsky DW. Comparability of biological aging measures in the National Health and Nutrition Examination Study, 1999–2002. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*. (2019) 106:171–8. doi: 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2019.03.012

- Hastings W, Shalev I, Almeida D. Allostatic load and biological aging indicators in the MIDUS national survey. *Innov Aging.* (2020) 4:525–6. doi: 10.1093/geroni/igaa057.1694
- Priest JB, Woods SB. The role of close relationships in the mental and physical health of Latino Americans. *Fam Relat.* (2015) 64:319–31. doi: 10.1111/fare.12110
- Alegría M, Canino G, Shrout PE, Woo M, Duan N, Vila D, et al. Prevalence of mental illness in immigrant and non-immigrant US Latino groups. *Am J Psychiatry.* (2008) 165:359–69. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2007. 07040704
- Velasco-Mondragon E, Jimenez A, Palladino-Davis AG, Davis D, Escamilla-Cejudo JA. Hispanic health in the USA: a scoping review of the literature. *Public Health Rev.* (2016) 37:31. doi: 10.1186/s40985-016-0043-2
- Zubatsky M, Brieler J, Jacobs C. Training experiences of family medicine residents on behavioral health rotations. *Fam Med.* (2017) 49:635–9.
- 47. McDaniel SH, Campbell TL, Hepworth J, Lorenz A. Family-Oriented Primary Care. New York, NY: Springer-Verlag (2005).
- Berman EM, Heru A, Grunebaum H, Rolland J, Sargent J, Wamboldt M, et al. Family-oriented patient care through the residency training cycle. *Acad Psychiatry*. (2008) 32:111–8. doi: 10.1176/appi.ap.32.2.111
- Rollnick S, Miller WR, Butler C. Motivational Interviewing in Health Care: Helping Patients Change Behavior. New York, NY: Guilford Press (2008). doi: 10.1080/15412550802093108
- Smyth JM, Sliwinski MJ, Zawadzki MJ, Scott SB, Conroy DE, Lanza ST, et al. Everyday stress response targets in the science of behavior change. *Behav Res Ther.* (2018) 101:20–9. doi: 10.1016/j.brat.2017.09.009
- McLean SF. Case-based learning and its application in medical and healthcare fields: a review of worldwide literature. J Med Educ Curr Dev. (2016) 3:20377. doi: 10.4137/JMECD.S20377
- Weiss BD. Longitudinal residency training in family medicine: not ready for prime time. *Fam Med.* (2001) 33:762–5.
- Olfson M. The rise of primary care physicians in the provision of us mental health care. J Health Polit Policy Law. (2016) 41:559–83. doi: 10.1215/03616878-3620821
- McDaniel SH, Hepworth J, Doherty WJ. The Shared Experience of Illness: Stories of Patients, Families, and their Therapists. New York, NY: Basic Books (1997).
- Korin EC, Odom AJ, Newman NK, Fletcher J, Lechuga C, McKee MD. Teaching family in family medicine residency programs. *Fam Med.* (2014) 46:209–14.
- Ginsburg GS, Wu RR, Orlando LA. Family health history: underused for actionable risk assessment. *Lancet.* (2019) 394:596–603. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(19)31275-9
- Campbell TL, McDaniel SH, Cole-Kelly K, Hepworth J, Lorenz A. Family interviewing: a review of the literature in primary care. *Fam Med.* (2002) 34:312–8.
- Rosland A-M, Piette JD, Choi H, Heisler M. Family and friend participation in primary care visits of patients with diabetes or heart failure: patient and physician determinants and experiences. *Med Care.* (2011) 49:37–45. doi: 10.1097/MLR.0b013e3181f37d28
- Mauksch LB, Dugdale DC, Dodson S, Epstein R. Relationship, communication, and efficiency in the medical encounter: creating a clinical model from a literature review. *Arch Intern Med.* (2008) 168:1387–95. doi: 10.1001/archinte.168.13.1387
- Stanton, M. (2010). Motivational interviewing and the social context. Am Psychol. 65:297–8. doi: 10.1037/a0019276
- Schleider JL, Dobias M, Fassler J, Shroff A, Pati S. Promoting treatment access following pediatric primary care depression screening: randomized trial of web-based, single-session interventions for parents and youths. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. (2020) 59:770–3. doi: 10.1016/j.jaac.2020.01.025
- 62. Erikson EH. Childhood and Society. New York, NY: WW Norton and Company. (1950).
- Josephson AM. Family intervention as a developmental psychodynamic therapy. *Child Adolesc Psychiatr Clin.* (2013) 22:241–60. doi: 10.1016/j.chc.2012.12.006
- 64. Carter B, McGoldrick M. *The Changing Family Life Cycle: A Framework to Family Therapy*. Boston, MA: Pearson Higher Education (1989).

- Wood BL, Lim J, Miller BD, Cheah PA, Zwetsch T, Ramesh S, et al. Testing the biobehavioral family model in pediatric asthma: pathways of effect. *Fam Process.* (2008) 47:21–40. doi: 10.1111/j.1545-5300.2008.00237.x
- Wood BL, Miller BD, Lehman HK. Review of family relational stress and pediatric asthma: the value of biopsychosocial systemic models. *Fam Process.* (2015) 376–89. doi: 10.1111/famp.12139
- Theodoratou-Bekou M, Andreopoulou O, Andriopoulou P, Wood B. Stressrelated asthma and family therapy: case study. *Ann Gen Psychiatry*. (2012) 11:28. doi: 10.1186/1744-859X-11-28

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Wood, Woods, Sengupta and Nair. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Making Family-Centered Care for Adults in the ICU a Reality

Ann C. Schwartz^{1†}, Sarah E. Dunn^{1†}, Hannah F. M. Simon^{1†}, Alvaro Velasquez^{2†}, David Garner^{3†}, Duc Quang Tran Jr.^{4†} and Nadine J. Kaslow^{1*†}

¹ Department of Psychiatry and Behavioral Sciences, Emory University School of Medicine, Atlanta, GA, United States, ² Department of Medicine, Emory University School of Medicine, Atlanta, GA, United States, ³ Department of Nursing, Grady Health System, Atlanta, GA, United States, ⁴ Department of Hematology and Medical Oncology, Emory University School of Medicine, Atlanta, GA, United States

Despite the value of family-centered care (FCC) in intensive care units (ICUs), this approach is rarely a reality in this context. This article aims to increase the likelihood that ICU-based care incorporates best practices for FCC. Consistent with this goal, this article begins by overviewing FCC and its merits and challenges in ICUs. It then offers a systemic framework for conceptualizing FCC in this challenging environment, as such a model can help guide the implementation of this invaluable approach. This systemic framework combined with previous guidelines for FCC in the ICU are used to inform the series of recommended best practices for FCC in the ICU that balance the needs and realities of patients, families, and the interprofessional healthcare team. These best practices reflect an integration of the existing literature and previously published guidelines as well as our experiences as healthcare providers, family members, and patients. We encourage healthcare leaders and interprofessional ICU healthcare teams to adopt these best practices and modify them for the specific healthcare needs of the patients they serve and their families.

Keywords: family-centered, families, patient-centered, intensive care unit (ICU), systemic

MAKING FAMILY—CENTERED CARE FOR ADULTS IN THE ICU A REALITY

Patient-centered care (PCC) is a hallmark of quality care (1). This holistic model emphasizes an empathic, respectful relationship between the healthcare team and patient; ongoing bidirectional communication; and collaborative decision-making regarding care planning that is responsive to the preferences, traditions, and sociocultural backgrounds of patients and family members (2). Unfortunately, given the critically ill status of patients in the intensive care unit (ICU), these individuals often cannot communicate or participate in shared decision-making, the *sine qua non* of PCC. As a result, family members serve as surrogate decision-makers (3). Thus, this interprofessional authorship team that is comprised of physicians from multiple specialties (e.g., psychiatry, pulmonary and critical care, hematology), bedside ICU nurses, and family and clinical psychologists concur with other experts (4) that family-centered care (FCC) is essential and an ethical imperative (5, 6), in the ICU. However, we also recognize this rarely is the reality in this setting.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Tziporah Rosenberg, University of Rochester, United States

Reviewed by:

David Seaburn, University of Rochester, United States Scott Y. H. Kim, National Institutes of Health (NIH), United States

*Correspondence:

Nadine J. Kaslow nkaslow@emory.edu

[†]ORCID:

Ann C. Schwartz orcid.org/0000-0002-5892-0833 Sarah E. Dunn orcid.org/0000-0002-8947-4549 Hannah F. M. Simon orcid.org/0000-0002-6121-7081 Alvaro Velasquez orcid.org/0000-0003-4425-2093 David Garner orcid.org/0000-0001-6492-346X Duc Quang Tran Jr. orcid.org/0000-0002-6347-4452 Nadine J. Kaslow orcid.org/0000-0003-0775-8597

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 16 December 2021 Accepted: 25 February 2022 Published: 24 March 2022

Citation:

Schwartz AC, Dunn SE, Simon HFM, Velasquez A, Garner D, Tran DQ Jr, and Kaslow NJ (2022) Making Family-Centered Care for Adults in the ICU a Reality. Front. Psychiatry 13:837708. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2022.837708

To help transform this reality, the goal of this paper is to provide healthcare leaders and interprofessional healthcare teams systemically-informed best practices for FCC in the ICU that aim to facilitate family presence, support family members, communicate optimally with families, seek helpful consultations, and optimize operations and the environment. These best practices are the outgrowth of an informal narrative review of the literature on FCC in general and its merits in the ICU, which are summarized briefly at the outset of the paper. They also capitalize on a systemic framework, which is subsequently overviewed. Further, they build upon existing guidelines on FCC in this unique context based on a systematic review (4, 7). Moreover, they reflect the clinical expertise of the interprofessional authorship team comprised of physicians (psychiatry, pulmonary and critical care medicine, hematology, and oncology), psychologists (couple and family, clinical, and clinical health), and bedside nurses. All of the authors are healthcare providers (HCPs) who provide FCC and some also receive ICU care as patients and/or family members.

This focus is relevant for frontline professionals in the ICU such as physicians, advanced practice providers, nurses, social workers, respiratory therapists, etc., who interact with patients and their families on an ongoing basis. It is often nurses and social workers based in the unit that serve many of the critical functions associated with FCC and who can lead the implementation of a FCC culture. It is also relevant to behavioral health professionals, including psychiatrists, psychologists, and advanced practice providers who frequently serve as consultants for ICU patients and often could be and are helpful in meeting the needs of these patients' families. In addition, although often not the case in ICUs with adults, ICUs that serve pediatric populations increasingly are incorporating behavioral health professionals on their integrated care teams in order to ensure that the psychological well-being of these youth and their families is a top priority (8). Ideally, moving forward, family-systems oriented behavioral health professionals can be added to ICU teams caring for adult patients to help ensure that the best biopsychosocialcultural care is provided for these individuals and their families.

FAMILY-CENTERED CARE

Philosophy and Approach

FCC attends to the needs and values of each family unit (4). The patient or their surrogate decision-maker defines the "family," which may refer to life partners, close blood relatives (children, siblings), extended family, friends, and neighbors. "Family" refers to people who provide support and with whom the patient has a significant relationship.

FCC is guided by five principles (4).

- HCPs and the "family" discuss information and goals openly.
- All perspectives are welcome and cultural, spiritual, and religious beliefs and practices are respected.
- Collaborative decision-making about day-to-day care and lifesustaining treatment is prioritized; all parties have input.

- Negotiation about roles and decisions empowers "families" and capitalizes on their strengths, while ensuring all parties including HCPs are respected.
- With input from families, health systems create and implement family-centered and culturally responsive policies, practices, and systems. These principles focus primarily on the roles and responsibilities of HCPs. They do not guide family members in engaging effectively in this approach to care.

A component of patient- and family-centered care (PFCC), FCC improves patient, family, and HPCs' experience and satisfaction; reduces costs; and bolsters outcomes (7). FCC is associated with lower levels of stress and psychological distress among family members and better interactions with HCPs (9). When HCPs and families partner, FCC is beneficial for HCPs; it enhances their job performance, sense of efficacy, and well-being and lowers their levels of burnout (9). While there are similarities in FCC across all services within a healthcare system, the acuity and high levels of stress associated with the ICU for all parties require unique considerations when delivering this model of care in the ICU.

FCC in the ICU Setting

Benefits

FCC recognizes that family members are critical to their loved one's comfort in the ICU through offering love and companionship, helping with orientation, and responding to questions. Since ICU patients often are intubated or too ill to speak and family members are more knowledgeable about their loved one's wishes than the healthcare team, family members are essential for communicating the patient's thoughts and preferences to the team, advocating on behalf of the patient, and serving as surrogate decision-makers.

Despite the nascent empirical evidence for FCC in the ICU (3, 4), data indicate that FCC maximizes families' ability to be helpful care partners by ensuring they have ongoing contact with their loved one so they can provide them support, information, and meaningful communication (10). It helps families adapt to the ICU and associated unrelenting uncertainty (11) and enables them feel engaged as valued partners. Moreover, FCC fosters collaborative decision-making; it facilitates the family's capacity to make ethical and evidence-informed decisions and ameliorates some of the associated stress (3, 12).

Although interventions that target ICU patients' mental health do not positively impact family well-being (13), strategies relevant to families, such as communicating proactively, providing information, being inclusive, and offering emotional support ameliorate family members' stress levels, "family ICU syndrome," and "post-intensive care syndrome—family" (14, 15). "Family ICU syndrome" is characterized by physical morbidity secondary to sleep deprivation, psychological distress, cognitive difficulties, and interpersonal conflict (16) and "post-intensive care syndrome-family" refers to high levels of post-traumatic stress, anxiety, depression, and complicated grief reactions after a loved one is discharged from and/or dies in the ICU (17, 18). Further, FCC in the ICU increases families' well-being, engagement, satisfaction, and self-efficacy, as well as decreases lengths of stay and costs (19, 20).

Challenges

Yet, there are challenges to the practical implementation of FCC in the ICU. Even when healthcare teams value FCC, they often lack the necessary staff due to a combination of personnel, fiscal, and institutional commitment issues. They also may not have adequate time to invest in FCC; interacting with families and responding to their concerns is time intensive and can take time from other ICU responsibilities, including direct patient care. HCPs frequently express concerns about the time required for family-centered rounds or change of shift reports and the potential negative impact of such discussions on healthcare team members, learners, patients, and/or families.

Some HCPs experience stress when families are the bedside or want to interact with them (4), especially when families have unrealistic expectations about their loved one's care and prognosis or are dissatisfied with the treatment the patient or family receives (21). HCPs also struggle to balance caring for the seriously ill patient with attending to family members' concerns and emotional displays (e.g., yelling during a code while throwing self on the patient to preclude CPR, fainting and diverting attention from the patient) due to staffing limitations, insufficient training, and discomfort with the impact such displays have on patient care. The combination of multiple competing demands and staff shortages often leads to burnout (22), which negatively impacts the emotional well-being of both HCPs and family members. In addition, because of the high acuity, team turnover, and demands of the environment, interprofessional teams often find it difficult to communicate and collaborate (23), which negatively affects families. They also can have difficulties engaging family members in evidence- and value-informed decision-making due to the physical, psychological, and cognitive (e.g., difficulties synthesizing vast amounts of information) challenges of having a family member in the ICU; any history of personal or family conflicts; or previous experiences with healthcare systems (16). Additional, consultations often are not sought at all or in a timely fashion or are unavailable due to resource constraints (24).

Visitation policies, unit rules, limited staff resources, or staff members' attitudes and responses result in many families not feeling welcome (25) or that the care is attuned to their needs or their loved one's best interests (21). This often is the case when families do not experience the healthcare team's communications as transparent, frequent, or responsive to their questions and concerns (18). Communication problems may be most extreme with the when the patient is unable to give permission for the team share information (e.g., intubated, unconscious) and the team determines that sharing information is not in the patient's best interest, which is required by the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA). The interpretation of HIPAA is influenced by the extent to which the healthcare team practices FCC. Additional communication challenges that negative impact families relate to HCP's efforts to balance providing information and opportunities for engagement with protecting family members from distress and pain.

Operational and environmental factors serve as organizational barriers to FCC (21, 26). For example, families often are distressed about how the ICU environment itself, such as poor design (e.g., multi-bedded rooms, open ICUs, and insufficient space for family), limited privacy, high noise levels, and lack of resources (e.g., inadequate waiting rooms, limited access to food, and drink) interfere with care that is family-centered (21, 25).

Finally, the COVID-19 pandemic and its associated limitations on visitation made the provision of FCC more challenging and demanding, although it also brought to light how valuable it was for all parties concerned for families to be present or at least engaged in meaningful ways. Moving forward, family members are likely to expect ICU teams to continue to incorporate creative ways to engage loved ones unable to be present as they did throughout the pandemic (5).

SYSTEMIC FRAMEWORK TO GUIDE FCC IN THE ICU SETTING

Despite the advantages of FCC in the ICU setting and guidelines for its implementation (4, 7), such care is often not a reality. While the aforementioned challenges offer a partial explanation, they do not tell the whole story. Many of these challenges can be moderated by the leadership, infrastructure, processes, and procedures associated with systems-based care.

Systems thinking offers a helpful framework for conceptualizing the multilayered aspects of ICU patients' medical situation, from the biological processes that account for their health status, to the psychological processes that influence their coping and adaption, to the family/social, and cultural contexts in which they are embedded (27, 28). It lays the foundation for viewing families as essential to patients' health and well-being, allies in care, and key members of the care continuum and caregiving team. Systems thinking leads to an understanding of ICU systems as holistic, dynamic, complex, and characterized by reciprocal interrelationships within the system and between subsystems (29, 30).

At a systems level, FCC is most successful in healthcare organizations that prioritize systems thinking and systemsbased practice, a core competency in medicine (31). For FCC to become the norm, it must be embraced by organizational leaders and those at the helm of the ICUs. These leaders must emphasize combining quality clinical medicine and physical care; having informative and compassionate interactions with families; creating an inviting and culturally responsive environment; and ensuring that the healthcare team is adequately staffed, resourced, trained, and supported in providing FCC.

For FCC to be truly integrated and advanced within ICUs more universally, healthcare leaders, and professionals must be well-informed about and appreciate the value of a systemic framework. ICU teams that embrace a systemic approach create a culture that emphasizes systemically-informed understandings of patients, families, teams, and health systems and incorporates associated best practices (29). With the support of healthcare leaders, these teams integrate FCC into the infrastructure of the unit such as through the mission and vision,

policies and procedures, approach to care, job descriptions, performance evaluations, unit design, documentation, and quality improvement activities (23, 32–34). Unfortunately, many healthcare organization leaders and HCPs fail to adopt a systems approach to thinking, despite how crucial it is to effective system-level redesign. As a result, healthcare systems and leaders often do not buy-into FCC; they fail to support or reinforce HCPs and ICU teams in achieving its aims even though doing so typically is a win-win-win situation (21).

Embracing a systemic approach requires training HCPs to think systemically and appreciate the benefits of FCC based on empirical data and hands-on experience. HCPs are more likely to engage in this approach to care if they receive role modeling, training, and guidance to carry out FCC in the ICU along with the message that this model is valued within the organization and the ICU (21, 22). Ongoing training should inculcate in ICU team members a value on viewing families as care team members and partners who can be a resource and support, rather than as visitors or intruders who cause them undue burden. To assist them in carrying out this value, such training must be designed to teach HCPs how to individualize care to each family, integrate family members as desired in the patient's care, and harness the family's strengths in support of the patient's care. This training should also teach HCPs the skills necessary for incorporating family members' expertise in patient and family values and needs into the biopsychosocial-cultural care that is provided (5). It must help them become more facile at making decisions that include multiple points of view in a manner that attends to the nested and interacting levels of the healthcare system (e.g., patient, family, team, ICU, hospital, political, and economic context).

ICUs that adopt a systemic framework also must invest in making unit-based changes to improve care delivery to patients and families. One beneficial change for units to consider is adding a family navigator and/or family support specialist to the interprofessional care team who can serve as a bridge between the healthcare team and the family. Such an individual may be a family-systems trained behavioral health professional such as family psychologist, psychiatrist, medical family therapist, or advanced practice professional. This individual may assume primary responsibility for educating each family about FCC in the ICU. This involves conveying that FCC is a dynamic relationship between families and the team, gathering information about family members' expectations, and providing information about reasonable expectations for FCC and the patient's likely course. It also involves offering tools for the family to participate in FCC (e.g., teach them about procedures and basic care) and acknowledging and normalizing the family's understandable range of emotions (e.g., shock, fear, and anger) and trauma. Moreover, this individual can serve as a critical function in providing family members with practical and emotional support and fostering discourse between the healthcare team and the family. This team member should be empowered to facilitate and mediate team-patientfamily communication, support shared decision-making, help the family navigate differences, and attend to the emotional wellbeing of all parties (34, 35). There is evidence incorporating a systems-thinker and practitioner on the team improves satisfaction with care for HCPs and families alike (35). When such a designated professional is not available, the functions they serve must be assumed by other team members.

Another approach to improving FCC is to create and utilize an advisory group comprised of prior ICU patients and family members (36). Ideally, their input is sought on ways to make ICU operations and environment more patient-and family-centered. They also can be engaged in problem-solving solutions for navigating the challenges of balancing staff responsibilities and demands with the needs of patients and their families.

BEST PRACTICES FOR FCC IN THE ICU

The five best practices build upon evidence-informed guidelines for FCC in ICUs with adult patients (4, 7). They expand upon these guidelines in three ways. First, they are guided by a systemic framework. Second, they incorporate recent evidence and the collective wisdom and clinical experience of the interprofessional authorship team. Third, the best practices are delineated in a comprehensive fashion and include specific implementation strategies. We believe that ICUs that employ these best practices will more effectively engage and support family members as respected collaborators in care, foster families' understanding of the situation and their new roles, improve healthcare team-family communication, and enhance family participation in decisionmaking (37). While no ICU can incorporate all practices and must decide which to prioritize in their policies, procedures, and processes based on their setting and values (3), systemically informed FCC must be a core value.

Encourage and Facilitate Family Presence

Families play critical roles in caring for their loved ones in the ICU; they partner with HCPs in providing care, aid in decisionmaking, and improve safety and quality. Twenty-four hour visitation and ongoing access to information and opportunities for hands-on-care and support are associated with positive family outcomes and satisfaction (38). Thus, as detailed in previous guidelines, policies related to family presence should be open, flexible, and unlimited (4, 7) and optimally include open-door visitation (22, 38, 39), with restrictions only when necessary. Visitor policies need to be followed consistently and not used to control the unit and/or particular families or family members.

Such policies are best implemented if HCPs are informed about the benefits of enhanced visitation and embedded in a unit culture that values families' preferences about their presence and their engagement. This can be accomplished by HCPs educating families about how being at the bedside may support or stress the patient and ways to respond accordingly. It requires healthcare team—family collaboration in determining when the family should be present (e.g., patient becomes calmer or better oriented, family feels too stressed when not present) and when to leave (e.g., increased agitation in patient, family member needs sleep). HCPs should promote helpful contact by guiding family members in caring for and supporting the patient (e.g., feeding, facilitating range of motion exercises, bathing, and reading to them) or personalizing the patient's room so it is familiar and conveys who they are as a person (39). HCPs must learn from the family about the patient's likes/dislikes to inform future interactions (40).

Prior guidelines recommend offering family members the option to witness procedures or medical interventions (e.g., cardiopulmonary resuscitation) (CPR) (4, 7) given evidence that many relatives desire to be present and find such presence beneficial and that family presence does not disrupt patient care (41). Families who opt to be present should be provided with support and guidance from a designated staff member so they are not unduly traumatized (22, 41). The same should occur if family members are not physically present but desire such information.

Encouraging presence also means including family in staff communications about the patient (4). Families appreciate such inclusion and it positively impacts the patient and family experience (42). Families can be included if nursing change of shift reports and interprofessional rounds occur at bedside and are family-centered. Family members should be informed about the timing and purpose of these activities, appropriate times to ask questions (e.g., during and/or outside of rounds) and realistic to expect responses and updates, and the reason these activities cannot be at bedside (e.g., patient in isolation limiting number of people in the room). HCPs are most open to bedside processes if they know they reduce errors in information transfer, foster collaboration and dialogue, and increase family satisfaction (42, 43).

It is important for interprofessional [e.g., ICU physician(s), nurses, social workers, behavioral health professional(s), family navigator or support person, other team members] familyoriented care conferences to be held (15, 22). Ideally, these conferences cover introductions, goals of the conference, patient's medical situation and prognosis, and potential future decisions and outcomes. Often these conferences need to involve end of life conversations that attend to the family's definition of quality of life, patient's view if possible, and patient and family values. The family should be invited to ask questions that are responded to and their feelings and perspectives should be acknowledged. Family members should be engaged in shared decision-making including about complex issues. These conferences should conclude with a summary of goals, decisions, and next steps.

When family members are unable to be physically present, the healthcare team should engage them virtually (daily if possible) so they can offer their loved one support and comfort. This can be facilitated by having a telephone in every room, making Ipads available, and/or using the patient's personal device. Units need to incorporate technology (e.g., smartphone apps, social media) that enable family members to carry out critical functions for the patient, regardless of whether they are at the bedside. While the COVID-19 pandemic has made FCC in the ICU more challenging, it has advanced our capacity to communicate effectively with families *via* technology when they are unable to be at the bedside. These advancements must continue to be integrated into ICU care in the future.

Support Each Family and Its Members

Existing guidelines emphasize supporting families (4, 7) so they feel less overwhelmed, distressed, and traumatized (18). This involves prioritizing friendly and compassionate interactions

with family members (16). Examples include HCPs introducing themselves and their role on the team to the family repeatedly, orienting families to the setting, being mindful not to ask questions that are perceived as repetitive and/or unnecessary, and explaining their actions as they perform them. All such interactions must reflect empathy and kindness as well as competence.

In accord with medical family therapy, which builds upon a systemic framework, supportive interventions should aim to bolster family members' agency and personal choice, foster their interpersonal connections, and promote family functioning and well-being (44, 45). This entails attending to family members' psychological reactions, needs, and wishes; identifying their strengths; helping them manage their lives and stress; encouraging them to prioritize self-care and accessing resources; and providing them necessary resources (e.g., lip balm, exercise room in the hospital, library services, and internet access).

Prior guidelines recommended specific mechanisms for supporting families. The first is education, which involves providing basic information that fosters family members' comfort in the ICU. It entails conducting a family meeting that focuses on information about the ICU, ICU rules and their rationale, machines in the patient's room, realistic expectations, and roles they may play (e.g., companion, assistant, representative, and planner). During these discussions, families should be prepared for potential setbacks and negative outcomes while also being given appropriate hope. While optimally such a meeting and associated support is provided from the outset of the admission (i.e., within the first 24-36 h), family members may not be present or reachable initially, and thus may need to occur at a later time. Unfortunately, a standard orientation process can be challenging because of variability in families' expectations about ICU care, their stress levels, and their capacity to cope. But it must be standard practice to transmit relevant education and information to family members in a timely fashion. Families also can benefit from receiving written materials (e.g., brochures, booklets) and/or having videos that review the aforementioned information and address pertinent topics (e.g., death and dying, grief).

A second mechanism is ICU diaries, which are documents crafted daily by family and/or staff (19, 46). Both family members and HCPs should be encouraged to chronicle the events leading to an ICU admission or intubation and subsequent progress or setbacks and express related emotions. HCPs should commit to family that if they leave the bedside, a HCP will document in the diary and contact the designated family member if there is a noteworthy change. These ICU diaries should be shared with the patient during their recovery or upon discharge so they learn what they experienced or with the family if their loved one dies to assist them with debriefing or reminiscing.

Prioritize Communication With Families

Existing guidelines highlight the value of ICU team—family communication that is respectful, emotionally attuned, empathic, supportive, and patient-focused as well as family-centered (4, 7). For this to be realized, it often requires creating a plan in which a point person for the healthcare team is assigned (individual

or role) to communicate regularly with the designated family member(s) and this person's word should be considered official when there are mixed messages. The family needs to be informed how to contact this individual if they have questions or concerns and if they are unavailable, who they should reach out to and how. Similarly, there needs to be a clear understanding among all parties about the family member who will serve as the liaison for information, questions, and concerns between the healthcare team and the family. If the patient has designated a decisionmaker, this person is easily identified. If not, the healthcare team should ask the family to designate one or two point people. In accord with the growing OpenNotes movement, these designated family members may meet the requirements for being proxies (i.e., care partners) who can access the patient's electronic health record and review medical information in that way.

Intentional family-centered communication involves healthcare team members sharing information regularly (i.e., at minimum daily) and in an honest, transparent, timely, and proactive manner; ensuring it is understandable and realistic; and not glossing over bad news (25, 39). When possible, they can provide information visually (e.g., radiographic imaging). HCPs need to repeat critical information as often as necessary and with patience. Further, it helps if they acknowledge the challenges providing FCC and ask each family for guidance on doing so optimally for them. HCPs must do their best to mitigate problematic interactions through discussion and shared problem-solving, rather than avoidance or hostile communications.

Family-centered communication requires HCPs to listen actively to family members; attend to their values, feelings, concerns, questions, and goals; and mobilize their resilience and enhance their psychological well-being as they function as care team members and surrogate decision-makers (44). A structured approach to such communication often is valuable. One helpful mnemonic is "VALUE" (47):

- V = value family statements,
- A = acknowledge family emotions,
- L = listen actively to the family,
- U = understand the patient as a person, and
- E = elicit family questions.

The use of a structured communication tool results in greater satisfaction and more realistic expectations about survival (48).

Related to ensuring effective communication, prior guidelines also emphasize shared decision-making, which enhances family satisfaction with care and clinicians' sense of efficacy (4, 7). The following are specific strategies for engaging families in shared decision-making (12, 16, 49–51). First, HCPs need to solicit family members' wishes about their preferred level of involvement and gather information about the family's goals of care and perceptions of the patient's priorities related to treatment planning. They then need to identify clear decision points, provide pertinent information about the patient's current clinical situation and potential options, elicit family members' perspectives and help them navigate differences in these points of view, guide the family toward a final decision that hopefully has buy-in from all parties, and assess the family's comfort with the decision(s). This process, which can be repeated whenever there is a decision to be made, can be facilitated by decision aids. Collaborative decision-making in which the family is empowered to serve as a true partner with the healthcare team takes time; involves a focus on medical and nonmedical goals; and requires HCPs to listen to, respect, and accept the input (49, 50). The process of collaborative decision-making should be documented in the electronic health record (52).

Critical to effective communication is HCPs overcoming their reluctance to having difficult conversations, such as about end-of-life (49). When such conversations are held, team members known well to the patient or family should be present. The discussions should occur early and often enough in the trajectory of care that patient and family input truly matters (40, 49).

Seek Consultation

An additional guideline pertains to accessing one or more consultation services in support of FCC (4). Such consultations often reduce family members' levels of psychological distress and increase their satisfaction with care, increase the attainment of clinical consensus, and shorten patients' lengths of stay (18, 43). Seeking appropriate consultations aligns with a systemic framework's emphasis on interrelations between systems, such as units within the healthcare system.

The following are three examples of systemically-informed consultations. For many patients in the ICU, palliative care consultations should be episodic or ongoing (53). These consultations, which should occur in collaboration with the ICU team as discussed above, typically need to focus on goals of care and end-of-life decision making. Palliative care consultants often can assist ICU teams in communicating the prognosis of seriously or terminally ill adults to families and patients, respecting family members' needs and autonomy (if patient is not competent to make decisions) about life sustaining treatment vs. end of life care, and attending to differences within families when these emerge. These consultants often are excellent models for ways ICU teams can be attuned to and respectful of family members' cultural, religious, and spiritual beliefs related to end-of-life care, as well as their associated emotional and spiritual needs. As a second example, ethics consultations can support patients, families, and the team in ethically challenging situations (54). Such consultations can be useful for clarifying goals of care and addressing disagreements between the ICU team and surrogate decision-makers. A third example is consulting with spiritual support/pastoral care if consistent with the family's wishes (53). Members of the spiritual support/pastoral care team can serve an invaluable function in listening to family members' emotional pain, supporting them in grappling with existential questions, offering compassion, and providing spiritual/religious support. The inclusion of a chaplain in ethics discussions can assist family members in determining the extent to which decisions are consistent with patient/family beliefs and providing them support for the decisions made. It behooves HCPs to recognize the critical role chaplains play in advocating on behalf of patients and families and serving as ambassadors between the healthcare team and the patient-family system.

Optimize Operations and the Environment

Previously detailed guidelines related to optimizing operations and the environment (4, 7) are in keeping with a broad conceptualization of systems that recognizes that human behavior occurs within a contextual matrix of individual, interpersonal, environmental, or macrosystemic factors (30, 55). These environmental and macrosystemic factors must be considered to ensure FCC. In other words, hospitals need policies, procedures, and processes that promote FCC in the ICU in concrete ways. In keeping with the movement toward humanizing care within ICUs, these policies, procedures, and processes need to support open visitation and family engagement, foster positive communication (e.g., among HCPs; team-patientfamily), incorporate mechanisms to trigger early conversations about goals of care, and ensure humane operations and environment (39). They need to lay the foundation for HCPs to be intentional about supporting families and communicating with them effectively, mitigate against and ameliorate family ICU syndrome and post-intensive care syndrome-family, and prioritize compassionate end-of-life care. In a related vein, healthcare organizations need to create systems that support FCC (49). Examples of this include making available relevant technological supports and developing a section of the electronic health record in which HCPs record information shared with the family, goals of care conversations, family input in and conflicts about decisions. Such systems need to embrace quality improvement efforts designed to monitor and assess indicators of FCC, evaluate family satisfaction with ICU care, and examine HCP's perceptions of support and necessary resources for such care. Moreover, healthcare systems overall and ICUs specifically must hire and retain staff that prioritize FCC and train staff to be competent in this approach. Staffing models need to be refined and optimized to include people with expertise in FCC who can meet the unpredictable workloads and demands of FCC.

Units must strive to create a welcoming environment in which family members feel respected as valued members of the care team (25, 39). The physical nature of these environments should be family-friendly, with adequate places to sit, sleep, and take a break. HCPs should facilitate nighttime rest by minimizing noise levels and lights and ensure families have access to nourishment when desired. Healthcare systems need to devote resources for family self-care (e.g., bathrooms and showers, kitchens, and laundry rooms) and make accessible spaces where family members can find serenity (e.g., gardens, Zen rooms).

Finally, ICUs must care for their HCPs (39) by creating organizational conditions and environments that support interprofessional teamwork, emphasize competency attainment associated with teamwork (e.g., coordination, communication, and adaptability) and interprofessional collaboration, and promote mechanisms for accurate transfer of patient information among team members. Interprofessional teamwork improves patient outcomes, team functioning, patient and family satisfaction, and provider well-being (23, 56, 57). ICUs that care about their HCPs prevent and address burnout through educating people about this syndrome, encouraging the use

of strategies to bolster their resilience, and transform the organizational culture from one that engenders burnout to one that supports HCPs well-being.

CONCLUDING COMMENTS

Moving forward, for FCC to become the sine quo non of quality care, studies on its implementation, added benefits, and outcomes in the ICU are critical. Such investigations may examine key elements of FCC in this setting, ways to tailor care to each family and unit, and strategies for incorporating FCC into daily practices. They may focus on developing, executing, and evaluating new approaches to improve families' well-being and quality of life and innovative programs to guide families in participating in FCC (58). The benefits of a systemically informed behavioral health professional on the team for patient, family, and staff well-being and outcomes should be examined. Studies must address ethical challenges, such as family engagement in care planning and delivery in light of legislation (e.g., HIPAA) (59). Such research will be most valuable if family members and former patients are partners on research teams and inform the questions being addressed, the constructs assessed, and the interpretation of the findings.

There are genuine challenges to implementing FCC in ICUs that serve adults. Embracing this model of care requires healthcare systems and ICU teams to make tradeoffs, some of which are quite challenging. It is possible that some of these compromises could lead to negative consequences and even harm. Thus, quality improvement initiatives must ascertain the advantages and disadvantages of shifting an ICU culture toward one that is family-centered; guide efforts to mitigate negative outcomes; and inform decision-making when the selection of FCC processes or procedures has a problematic impact on patients, families, and/or units.

Further development, implementation, modification, and dissemination of FCC programs in ICUs with adult patients requires input from all parties. This will help ensure that care both responds to the preferences, needs, and values of patients and families and respects the practical and emotional demands such care places on HCPs.

In closing, despite its challenges, FCC in the ICU promotes the health and well-being of patients, family members, and HCPs. By working as partners, all parties are empowered to collaborate as allies in the patient's healthcare journey.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

AS and NK assumed primary responsibility for writing the manuscript, although all other authors participated actively in editing the manuscript. SD offered expertise as a patient, as well as a patient- and family-centered care psychologist. HS offered her views based on providing family-centered psychological services in the ICU. AV provided expertise as an ICU physician and leader. DG offered expertise as an ICU nurse. DT provided expertise as a specialist who consults frequently

in the ICU. All authors participated in the conceptualization of the manuscript and the determination of the recommendations. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

REFERENCES

- 1. Institute of Medicine. (2001). *Crossing the Quality Chasm: A New Health System for the 21st Century*. Washington, DC: National Academy Press.
- Epstein RM, Street RL. The values and value of patient-centered care. Ann Fam Med. (2011) 9:100–3. doi: 10.1370/afm.1239
- Gerritsen RT, Hartog CS, Curtis JR. New developments in the provision of family-centered care in the intensive care unit. *Intens Care Med.* (2017) 43:550–3. doi: 10.1007/s00134-017-4684-5
- Davidson JE, Aslakson RA, Long AC, Puntillo KA, Kross EK, Hart J, et al. Guidelines for family-centered care in the neonatal, pediatric, adult ICU. *Crit Care Med.* (2017) 45:103–28. doi: 10.1097/CCM.00000000002169
- Kaslow NJ, Dunn SE, Bonsall JM, Mekonnen E, Newsome J, Pendley AM, et al. A roadmap for patient- and family-centered care during the pandemic. *Couple Fam Psychol Res Pract.* (2021) 10:223–32. doi: 10.1037/cfp0000176
- Kaslow NJ, Dunn SE, Henry T, Partin C, Newsome J, O'Donnell C, Wierson M, Schwartz AC. Collaborative patient-and family-centered care for hospitalized individuals: Best practices for hospitalist care teams. *Fam Syst Health.* (2020) 38:200. doi: 10.1037/fsh0000479
- Goldfarb MJ, Bibas L, Bartlett V, Jones JE, Khan N. Outcomes of patient- and family- centered care interventions in the ICU: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Crit Care Med.* (2017) 45:1751–61. doi: 10.1097/CCM.00000000002624
- Saxton SN, Dempsey AG, Willis T, Baughcum AE, Chavis L, Hoffman C, et al. Essential knowledge and competencies fo psychologists working in neonatal intensive care units. J Clin Psychol Med Settings. (2020) 27:830– 41. doi: 10.1007/s10880-019-09682-8
- 9. Park M, Giap, T.-T.-T., Lee M, Jeong H, Jeong M, et al. Patient- and family-centered care interventions for improving the quality of health care: a review of systematic reviews. *Int J Nurs Stud.* (2018) 87:69–83. doi: 10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2018.07.006
- Alsharari AF. The needs of family members of patients admitted to the intensive care unit. *Patient Prefer Adher*. (2019) 13:465– 73. doi: 10.2147/PPA.S197769
- Minton C, Batten L, Huntington A. A multicase study of prolonged critical illness in the intensive care unit: families' experiences. *Intens Crit Care Nurs.* (2019) 50:21–7. doi: 10.1016/j.iccn.2018.08.010
- Heyland DK, Davidson J, Skrobik Y, des Ordons AR, Van Scoy LJ, Day AG, et al. Improving partnerships with family members of ICU patients: Study protocol for randomized controlled trial. *Trials.* (2018) 19:3. doi: 10.1186/s13063-017-2379-4
- Bohart S, Egerod I, Bestle MH, Overgaard D, Christensen DF, Jensen JF. Recovery programme for ICU survivors has no effect on relatives' quality of life: secondary analysis of the RAPIT-study. *Intens Crit Care Nurs.* (2018) 47:39–45. doi: 10.1016/j.iccn.2018.03.002
- Davidson JE, Jones C, Bienvenu OJ. Family response to critical illness: post intensive care syndrome-family. *Crit Care Med.* (2012) 40:618– 24. doi: 10.1097/CCM.0b013e318236ebf9
- Zante B, Camenisch SA, Schefold JC. Interventions in post-intensive care syndrome-family: a systematic literature review. *Crit Care Med.* (2020) 48:e835–e40. doi: 10.1097/CCM.000000000004450
- 16. Netzer G. Families in the Intensive Care Unit: A Guide to Understanding, Engaging, and Supporting at the Bedside. Switzerland: Springer. (2018).
- Alfheim HB, Hofsø K, Småstuen MC, Tøien K, Rosseland LA, Rustøen T. Post-traumatic stress symptoms in family caregivers of intensive care unit patients: a longitudinal study. *Intens Crit Care Nurs.* (2019) 50:5– 10. doi: 10.1016/j.iccn.2018.05.007
- Wendlandt B, Ceppe A, Choudhury S, Cox CE, Hanson LC, Danis M, et al. Modifiable elements of ICU supportive care and communication are associated with surrogates' PTSD symptoms. *Intens Care Med.* (2019) 45:619–26. doi: 10.1007/s00134-01 9-05550-z

- Garrouste-Orgeas M, Perier A, Mouricou P, Gregoire C, Bruel C, Brochon S, et al. Writing in and reading ICU diaries: qualitative study of families' experience in the ICU. *PLoS One.* (2014) 9:e110146. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0110146
- Lee HW, Park Y, Jang EJ, Lee YJ. Intensive care unit length of stay is reduced by protocolized family support intervention: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Intens Care Med.* (2019) 45:1072–81. doi: 10.1007/s00134-019-05681-3
- Kiwanuka F, Shayan SJ, Tolulope AA. Barriers to patient and family-centred care in adult intensive care units: a systematic review. *Nurs Open.* (2019) 6:676–84. doi: 10.1002/nop2.253
- 22. Kleinpell R, Heyland DK, Lipman J, Sprung CL, Levy M, Mer M, et al. Patient and family engagement in the ICU: report from the task force of the World Federation of Societies of Intensive and Critical Care Medicine. *J Crit Care*. (2018) 48:251–6. doi: 10.1016/j.jcrc.2018.09.006
- Ervin JN, Kahn JM, Cohen TR, Weingart LR. Teamwork in the intensive care unit. Am Psychol. (2018) 73:468–77. doi: 10.1037/amp0000247
- Morris M, Mroz EL, Popescu C, Baron-Lee J, Busl KM. Palliative care services in the NeuroICU: opportunities and persisting barriers. *Am J Hosp Palliat Med.* (2021) 38:1342–7. doi: 10.1177/1049909120987215
- Agard AS, Hofhuis JGM, Koopmans M, Gerritsen RT, Spronk PE, Engelberg RA, et al. Identifying improvement opportunities for patient- and familycentered care in the ICU: using qualitative methods to understand family perspectives. J Crit Care. (2019) 49:33–7. doi: 10.1016/j.jcrc.2018.10.008
- Esmaeili M, Cheraghi MA, Salsali M. Barriers to patientcentered care: a thematic analysis study. Int J Nurs Knowl. (2014) 25:2–8. doi: 10.1111/2047-3095.12012
- Engel GL. The need for a new medical model: a challenge for biomedicine. Science. (1977) 196:129–36. doi: 10.1126/science.847460
- Tramonti F, Giorgi F, Fanali A. Systems thinking and the biopsychosocial approach: a multilevel framework for patient-centred care. *Syst Res Behav Sci.* (2021) 38:215–30. doi: 10.1002/sres.2725
- Coyne I, Holmstrom I, Soderback M. Centeredness in healthcare: a concept synthesis of family-centered care, person-centered care and child-centered care. J Pediatr Nurs. (2018) 42:45–56. doi: 10.1016/j.pedn.2018.07.001
- Stanton M, Welsh R. Systemic thinking in couple and family psychology research and practice. *Couple Fam Psychol Res Pract.* (2012) 1:14– 30. doi: 10.1037/a0027461
- Colbert CY, Ogden PE, Ownby AR, Bowe C. Systems-based practice in graduate medical education: systems thinking as the missing foundational construct. *Teach Learn Med.* (2011) 23:179–85. doi: 10.1080/10401334.2011.561758
- Curtis JR, Ciechanowski PS, Downey L, Gold J, Nielsen EL, Shannon SE, et al. Development and evaluation of an interprofessional communication intervention to improve family outcomes in the ICU. *Contemp Clin Trials.* (2012) 33:1245–54. doi: 10.1016/j.cct.2012.06.010
- Mitchell M, Dwan T, Takashima M, Beard K, Birgan S, Wetzig K, et al. The needs of families of trauma intensive care patients: a mixed methods study. *Intens Crit Care Nurs.* (2019) 50:11–20. doi: 10.1016/j.iccn.2018.08.009
- Torke AM, Wocial LD, Johns SA, Sachs GA, Callahan CM, Bosslet GT, et al. The family navigator: a pilot intervention to support intensive care unit family surrogates. Am J Crit Care. (2016) 25:498–507. doi: 10.4037/ajcc2016730
- Howell AA, Nielsen EL, Turner AM, Curtis JR, Engelberg RA. Clinicians' perceptions of the usefulness of a communication facilitator in the intensive care unit. Am J Crit Care. (2014) 23:380–6. doi: 10.4037/ajcc2014517
- Rawson JV, Moretz J. Patient- and family-centered care: a primer. J Am Coll Radiol. (2016) 13:1544–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jacr.2016.09.003
- Davidson JE, Zisook S. Implementing family-centered care through facilitated sensemaking. AACN Adv Crit Care. (2018) 28:200–9. doi: 10.4037/aacnacc2017102
- Ning J, Cope V. Open visiting in adult intensive care unitsa structured literature review. *Intens Crit Care Nurs.* (2020) 56:102763. doi: 10.1016/j.iccn.2019.102763

- Vaeza NN, Delgado MCM, La Calle GH. Humanizing intensive care: toward a human-centered care ICU model. Crit Care Med. (2020) 48:385– 90. doi: 10.1097/CCM.000000000004191
- Scheunemann LP, Ernecoff NC, Buddadhumaruk P, Carson SS, Hough CL, Curtis R, et al. Clinician-family communication about patients' values and preferences in intensive care units. *JAMA Intern Med.* (2019) 179:676– 84. doi: 10.1001/jamainternmed.2019.0027
- Sak-Dankosky N, Andruszkiewicz P, Sherwood PR, Kvist T. Preferences of patients' family regarding family-witnessed cardiopulmonary resuscitation: a qualitative perspective of intensive care patients' family members. *Intens Crit Care Nurs.* (2019) 50:95–102. doi: 10.1016/j.iccn.2018.04.001
- Kydonaki K, Takashima M, Mitchell M. Family ward rounds in intensive care: an integrative review of the literature. *Int J Nurs Stud.* (2021) 113:103771. doi: 10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2020.103771
- Au SS, des Ordons ALR, Leigh JP, Soo A, Guienguere S, Bagshaw SM, et al. A multicenter observational study of family participation in ICU rounds. *Crit Care Med.* (2018) 46:1255–62. doi: 10.1097/CCM.00000000003193
- 44. Ågren S, Eriksson A, Fredrikson M, Hollman-Frisman G, Orwelius L. The health promotion conversations intervention for families with a critically ill relative: a pilot study. *Intens Crit Care Nurs.* (2019) 50:103– 10. doi: 10.1016/j.iccn.2018.04.007
- 45. McDaniel SH, Doherty WJ, Hepworth J. *Medical Family Therapy and Integrated Care, 2nd Edn.* Washington, DC: American Psychological Association (2014).
- Rogan J, Zielke M, Drumright K, Boehm L. Institutional challenges and solutions to evidence-based, patient-centered practice: implementing ICU diaries at 2 U.S. sites. *Crit Care Nurs.* (2020) 40:47–56. doi: 10.4037/ccn2020111
- Curtis JR, White DB. Practical guidance for evidence-based ICU family conferences. *Chest.* (2008) 134:835–43. doi: 10.1378/chest.08-0235
- Sviri S, Geva D, vanHeerden PV, Romain M, Rawhi H, Abutbul A, et al. Implementation of a structured communication tool impresive family satisfaction and expectations in the intensive care unit. J Crit Care. (2019) 51:6–12. doi: 10.1016/j.jcrc.2019.01.011
- Bernacki RE, Block SD. Communication about serious illness care goals: a review and synthesis of best practices. *JAMA Intern Med.* (2014) 174:1994– 2003. doi: 10.1001/jamainternmed.2014.5271
- Narapaka PK, Katikala K, Ponnala VR, Penumaka SM, Virupapuram F. Facilitators and barriers for implementation of shared decision making: a review. *Int J Sci Healthc Res.* (2021) 6:117–22. doi: 10.52403/ijshr.20210421
- 51. Prigerson HG, Viola M, Brewin CR, Cox CE, Ouyang D, Rogers M, et al. Enhancing and mobilizing the potential for wellness and emotional resilience (EMPOWER) among surrogate decision-makers of ICU patients: study protocol for a randomized controlled trial. *Trials.* (2019) 20:408. doi: 10.1186/s13063-019-3515-0

- Kruser JM, Benjamin BT, Gordon EJ, Michelson KN, Wunderink RG, Holl JL, et al. Patient and family engagement during treatment decisions in an ICU: a discourse analysis of the electronic health record. *Crit Care Med.* (2019) 47:784–91. doi: 10.1097/CCM.00000000003711
- Timmins F, Caldeira S, Murphy MJ, Pujol N, Sheaf G, Weathers E, et al. The role of the healthcare chaplain: a literature review. *J Health Care Chaplain*. (2018) 24:87–106. doi: 10.1080/08854726.2017.1338048
- 54. Au SS, Couillard P, des Ordons AR, Fiest KM, Lorenzetti DL, Jette N. Outcomes of ethics consultations in adult ICUs: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Crit Care Med.* (2018) 46:799–808. doi: 10.1097/CCM.00000000002999
- Bronfenbrenner U. The Ecology of Human Development: Experiments by Nature and Design. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press (1979).
- Interprofessional Education Collaborative Expert Panel. Core competencies for interprofessional collaborative practice: Report of an expert panel. Washington D.C.: Interprofessional Education Collaborative (2011).
- Salas E, Reyes DL, McDaniel SH. The science of teamwork: Progress, reflections, and the road ahead. *Am Psychol.* (2018) 73:593. doi: 10.1037/amp0000334
- Rückholdt M, Tofler GH, Randall S, Buckley T. Coping by family members of critically ill hospitalised patients: An integrative review. *Int J Nurs Stud.* (2019) 97:40–54. doi: 10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2019.04.016
- Kokorelias KM, Gignac MA, Naglie G, Cameron JI. Towards a universal model of family centered care: a scoping review. *BMC Health Serv Res.* (2019) 19:1–11. doi: 10.1186/s12913-019-4394-5

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Schwartz, Dunn, Simon, Velasquez, Garner, Tran and Kaslow. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





A Multidisciplinary, Family-Oriented Approach to Caring for Parents After Miscarriage: The Integrated Behavioral Health Model of Care

Angela R. Hiefner* and Astrud Villareal

Family and Community Medicine, University of Texas Southwestern Medical Center, Dallas, TX, United States

Miscarriage is increasingly gaining recognition, both in scientific literature and media outlets, as a loss that has significant and lasting effects on parents, though often disenfranchised and overlooked by both personal support networks and healthcare providers. For both men and women, miscarriage can usher in intense grief, despair, and difficulty coping, and for women in particular, there is evidence of increased prevalence of depression, anxiety, and post-traumatic stress. Additionally, miscarriage can contribute to decreased relationship satisfaction and increased risk of separation, all while stigma and disenfranchisement create a sense of isolation. Despite this increased need for support, research indicates that many parents experience their healthcare providers as dismissive of the significance of the loss and as primarily focusing only on the physical elements of care. Research exploring the barriers to providers engaging in more biopsychosocialoriented care has identified time constraints, lack of resources, lack of training in addressing loss, and compassion fatigue as key areas for intervention. This paper will review the biopsychosocial elements of miscarriage and discuss a multidisciplinary, family-oriented approach that can be implemented in healthcare settings to ensure a high quality and holistic level of care for individuals, couples, and families experiencing pregnancy loss.

Keywords: miscarriage, pregnancy loss, perinatal loss, biopsychosocial, integrated care, family-oriented approach, multidisciplinary approach, primary care behavioral health integration

INTRODUCTION

Miscarriage is a medical event with a complex combination of psychosocial sequelae, however research indicates that healthcare providers and clinical teams often fail to attend to the complex and sensitive nature of miscarriage (1, 2). For many parents, miscarriage is a traumatic loss, but not always recognized as such by important sources of support in their social and healthcare networks (1-4). This paper will review the biopsychosocial elements of miscarriage, discuss barriers to biopsychosocial approaches to miscarriage care, and propose a family-oriented, multidisciplinary approach that can address these barriers and provide parents with holistic, sensitive care after their loss.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Peiyuan Qiu, Sichuan University, China

Reviewed by:

Yongsheng Tong, Peking University, China Shandeigh N. Berry, Saint Martin's University, United States

*Correspondence: Angela R. Hiefner angela.hiefner@utsouthwestern.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 15 June 2021 Accepted: 08 November 2021 Published: 30 November 2021

Citation:

Hiefner AR and Villareal A (2021) A Multidisciplinary, Family-Oriented Approach to Caring for Parents After Miscarriage: The Integrated Behavioral Health Model of Care. Front. Public Health 9:725762. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2021.725762

A BIOPSYCHOSOCIAL UNDERSTANDING OF MISCARRIAGE

Biological

Miscarriage is more common than people often believe (5), occurring in about 31% of all pregnancies, though a portion of these occur prior to a woman's knowledge of her pregnancy (6, 7). In clinically diagnosed pregnancies, about 8–15% end in miscarriage (8, 9). Miscarriage, early pregnancy loss, and spontaneous abortion are all terms that are used interchangeably to describe the loss of a pregnancy during the first 20 weeks (10). Miscarriage and the resulting experience of loss are distinct from other perinatal losses, such as stillbirth, which is the death of a fetus after 20 weeks' gestation, or elective abortions that surgically or medically end a pregnancy prior to fetal viability (11).

There are several risk factors associated with miscarriage, including advanced maternal age, certain medications, maternal infections, and previous miscarriage (9). However, the majority of miscarriages do not have a known cause, and this can create additional challenges as parents attempt to understand what has happened, cope with the loss, and plan for future pregnancies (12). A large number of myths exist regarding other contributing factors for miscarriage (e.g., air travel, sexual activity, a prior elective abortion), though these have garnered no scientific evidence of increased risk of miscarriage (9, 13). Once a miscarriage has occurred, some biological factors are also associated with worse psychological outcomes, including older maternal age (14), history of infertility (15), unknown cause of the pregnancy loss (16), and recurrent miscarriages (17).

Previously, most miscarriages were managed in the hospital setting, and though these patients continue to be cared for in emergency departments and on labor and delivery floors, present-day miscarriage management now occurs more frequently in the outpatient setting with a patient's primary care physician or OB/GYN (9). There are three management strategies: (1) expectant management, in which the body manages the loss on its own, (2) medical management, in which the patient is sent home with medications to aid the miscarriage process, and (3) surgical management, in which the miscarriade pregnancy is surgically removed. Choosing between these management options can be a difficult decision for patients, and provision of information, opportunity to ask questions, and assurance that this choice will not affect future fertility are important elements of care for these patients (9, 18, 19).

Psychosocial

Though often perceived as a loss primarily impacting women (and for lesbian partners, the partner who carried the pregnancy), miscarriage impacts both partners in a relationship (20–22), and even other family members, as well (23). For both men and women, miscarriage can usher in intense grief, despair, and difficulty coping (24), and for women in particular, there is evidence of increased prevalence of depression, anxiety, and post-traumatic stress (25, 26). Positive social support, a satisfying partner relationship, and already having a child are protective factors against depression and anxiety after this loss (27).

Though grief has been shown to decrease over a 4 month period for both genders, isolation, feelings of loss, and the perception of the loss as a devastating event can persist over time (24). Many women may also place blame on themselves for the loss, experiencing significant guilt and feelings of failure as a woman or as a mother (28). Grandparents of the baby may experience grief as well, and the experience of seeing their own child grieve can add complexity to that loss (29). Siblings are an additional group that may struggle, sometimes invisibly, with miscarriage; as parents attempt to cope, siblings' questions and feelings of loss may inadvertently be overlooked (30). Each of these grief experiences can be exacerbated by the disenfranchisement of this loss.

Disenfranchisement is a key element in a biopsychosocial understanding of miscarriage. A disenfranchised loss is a loss that is "not openly acknowledged, publicly mourned, or socially supported" [(31), p. 4]. A growing body of research points to disenfranchisement as an aspect of miscarriage that impedes parents' abilities to successfully grieve and cope with their loss (2–4, 32). Though social support is a critical factor in bereavement outcomes (33), family members, friends, healthcare providers, and even society more generally often fail to understand and validate the meaning and significance of miscarriage loss. The lack of understanding about grief after miscarriage is pervasive, and likely perpetuated by the norms of silence surrounding early pregnancy and pregnancy loss (34).

Though often well-intentioned, many family members and friends make statements that minimize the loss (e.g., "You can always have another," "At least you know you can get pregnant"), resulting in bereaved parents feeling they do not have permission or space to experience and express their grief (2). Medical providers across multiple specialties (particularly OB/GYN, primary care, and emergency) regularly care for parents experiencing miscarriage, however, research indicates that bereaved parents are infrequently asked how they are coping after a miscarriage and often experience their providers as dismissive of the loss, which has been shown to increase women's distress (1, 4).

In addition to impacts on individual partners, research shows that miscarriage can also significantly impact the couple relationship. During a time when stigma and disenfranchisement can create a sense of isolation for one or both partners (3), miscarriage is also associated with decreased relationship satisfaction (35, 36) and increased risk of separation (37), further compounding the stress and difficulty coping parents may experience after their loss. Research indicates that these relational impacts result from high levels of distress (38), differing perceptions of the meaning of the loss (4), incongruences in expression of grief and desired support (36, 37), avoidance coping strategies that reduce emotional support within the relationship (35), and even different expectations between partners regarding how to react to the loss and how to grieve (4, 35). However, despite these challenges, some couples experience relationship growth after miscarriage as a result of turning toward each other for support during a difficult time, embracing both similarities and differences in their grief, and experiencing support and care from their partner (39, 40). Partners experiencing growth
after miscarriage cite availability of and quality of support as important factors enabling this growth (39). Enhancing support across both personal and healthcare networks may improve parents' abilities to cope with this difficult loss, and perhaps even contribute to reductions in the level of disenfranchisement accompanying miscarriage.

CURRENT CHALLENGES IN MISCARRIAGE CARE

Healthcare providers are frequently a patient's first point of contact during or after miscarriage as they experience concerning symptoms, seek help, and receive a diagnosis, or as they follow up with their provider and discover their baby is no longer growing as expected. As this first point of contact, healthcare providers are a crucial first step in supporting parents as they navigate this loss. However, research has consistently documented significant gaps in the psychosocial elements of miscarriage care, including lack of empathy, treating miscarriage as routine and trivial, failing to attend to grief and loss, and lack of clarity in communication about the miscarriage and next steps (1, 4, 41–44).

A recent study by Jensen et al. (45) investigated healthcare providers' experiences, and found that these limitations in care are largely due to a lack of training in managing the psychosocial aspects of miscarriage, limited time, inadequate resources, and compassion fatigue. Additionally, many medical schools and residency programs lack a strong emphasis even in the medical management of miscarriage, beyond expectant management (46–48), which may reduce healthcare providers' abilities to engage patients in shared decision-making regarding miscarriage management, an important element of care associated with patient satisfaction (49). Though many healthcare providers would like to provide biopsychosocial-oriented care, they simply lack key resources to do so.

A FAMILY-ORIENTED, MULTIDISCIPLINARY APPROACH TO MISCARRIAGE CARE

In light of the overwhelming amount of evidence indicating the sub-par quality of existing approaches to miscarriage care, researchers are calling for new methods of care and new interdisciplinary team members to improve care across all levels of the biopsychosocial spectrum (42, 50). Current recommendations for enhancing psychosocially-oriented, patient-centered care include: (1) attending to the emotional significance of the loss, (2) providing more information to parents regarding miscarriage management and impact on fertility, (3) engaging patients and their partners in shared decision-making, (4) implementing screening to identify needs for additional mental health support and (5) developing a referral system and resource list to connect parents with this support (1, 50-53). DiMarco et al. (54) have also recommended the implementation of educational programs to build healthcare providers' expertise in delivering this kind of supportive miscarriage care. To address these recommendations, we suggest three key strategies for implementation of a family-oriented biopsychosocial approach to miscarriage care that can facilitate these important action items while simultaneously addressing the barriers that impede their use (e.g., time constraints, lack of resources, compassion fatigue).

Establish a Multidisciplinary Team

The integrated behavioral health (IBH) model of clinical practice is an innovative and multidisciplinary approach to care that can address the barriers to high quality miscarriage care and enable healthcare practices to implement these care recommendations. In the IBH model, behavioral health providers (BHPs) are hired by the clinic, creating a multidisciplinary team able to address both biological and psychosocial elements of miscarriage under one roof (55). These clinicians come from a variety of professional backgrounds, including marriage and family therapy, professional counseling, clinical social work, and psychology. The care team members in these integrated clinics work side by side and within the same electronic health system to enable collaborative, team-based care (56).

To adapt to the healthcare setting, BHPs in these practices conduct appointments that range from 15 to 30 minutes, while also maintaining flexibility in order to be available for consultations with physician and nurse team members (55). During these consultations, the care team may decide to coordinate a "warm handoff" to connect a patient to a BHP. In a warm handoff, a physician introduces the patient to the BHP during the patient's medical visit, creating space for the BHP to establish rapport, as well as conduct a brief intervention and/or discuss treatment options (57). Though most frequently implemented in primary care, this model can also be adapted for other specialties that regularly care for patients experiencing miscarriage, such as emergency departments and outpatient OB/GYN clinics (58, 59).

Develop a Miscarriage Protocol

Through this collaborative approach, the care team shares responsibility for each patient's well-being. Clinical settings using this model of practice often develop clinical protocols for specific diagnoses or conditions for which a BHP is regularly involved (55). In these types of protocols, the clinic's BHP is automatically connected with patients who meet specific criteria (e.g., diabetes diagnosis, positive depression screening, smoking cessation counseling). Miscarriage can be included in these protocols, establishing a behavioral health warm handoff as a regular part of miscarriage care in that clinic. This warm handoff can include an assessment of how the patient and their family are coping, create space for empathy and validation of the loss, offer psychoeducation regarding grief after miscarriage, and discuss what support and resources are available to them.

During the initial assessment, the BHP works collaboratively with the patient and family to discuss support needs and follow up options. Subsequent to the initial warm handoff, the BHP schedules follow up appointments based on each patient and family's treatment needs. For some patients, helpful follow up options may also include connection to pregnancy loss support groups, pastoral or spiritual support, and additional fertility information from their medical provider (e.g., fertility treatment options, genetic counseling). In the IBH model, BHPs and medical providers work collaboratively in the treatment of each patient, communicating about clinical assessments, treatment goals, and progress.

By implementing a multidisciplinary care team and standard involvement of a BHP for all patients experiencing miscarriage, healthcare teams can improve the quality of care patients receive by increasing access to psychosocial care and reducing the amount of care burden that falls to physician team members. Though not all patients will require the same level of support, all patients will know this support is accessible to them if needed. When physicians are no longer tasked with the impossible job of caring for all elements of a patient's health in a small window of time, they may experience reduced stress levels and feel more freedom to engage with the psychosocial elements of miscarriage care knowing they have a team member with whom they can connect their patient (60). This shared-care protocol may also create more space for shared decision-making regarding the medical management of miscarriage, as well as more time for physicians to address patients' concerns about future fertility.

Consider Family

Because miscarriage is often viewed primarily as an issue affecting mothers, other family members struggling with the loss may be overlooked. A growing literature base is identifying fathers' needs for support after miscarriage (61), and grandparents and siblings of the baby may also benefit from support as they navigate what the loss means for them (62, 63). With this type of loss often unacknowledged or misunderstood for mothers, other family members' grief may be even more invisible. Additionally, miscarriage can create stress in partner and family relationships as individuals cope in different ways and struggle to navigate the loss together (35, 39).

Miscarriage's broad impact on multiple family members, as well as on the relationships between partners and family members, highlights the need for care that is not only biopsychosocial, but also family-oriented. Clinicians working with women experiencing miscarriage can expand their assessment to include questions about the patient's support system and how those individuals are responding to the loss. This practice can increase the amount of support a family receives through opportunity to connect family members to behavioral health services, as well as offer other miscarriage support resources. BHPs can invite partners and family members to participate in the behavioral health services they provide their patients. This couple and family level of care can support family members in exploring their unique experiences of the

REFERENCES

- Bellhouse C, Temple-Smith M, Watson S, Bilardi J. The loss was traumatic. some healthcare providers added to that": women's experiences of miscarriage. *Women Birth*. (2019) 32:137–46. doi: 10.1016/j.wombi.2018.06.006
- Hiefner AR. "A silent battle": using a feminist approach to support parents after miscarriage. J Fem Fam Ther. (2020) 32:57–75. doi: 10.1080/08952833.2020.1793563

loss, meanings of the loss, issues related to identity and guilt, expression of grief, grieving together and separately, emotional intimacy after loss, physical intimacy after loss, and shared experiences of disenfranchisement (3, 28, 36, 39). Additionally, for primary care practices, the patient may be a partner or family member of someone who has miscarried; as part of a biopsychosocial approach applied to all patients, providers may discover the impact of miscarriage while treating these patients and have an opportunity to mobilize the clinic's additional resources for them as well.

CONCLUSION

Though there is extensive research on psychological outcomes after miscarriage, primarily for women, there remain significant gaps in the literature base regarding a family-oriented understanding of the experience of miscarriage, family level grief outcomes and relational impacts, and biopsychosocialoriented healthcare for patients and families facing this loss. Additionally, research has not yet tested the IBH model in miscarriage care. As an existing, evidence-based model of care (64, 65), IBH represents an important opportunity to address the limitations of current miscarriage care, as well as the barriers to implementation of family-oriented, biopsychosocial care (1, 41, 44).

As many patients' first point of care for miscarriage, healthcare providers are in a unique position to positively influence these patients' loss experiences. Empathic, biopsychosocial care can set a trajectory for successful coping and sufficient support, particularly during an experience that is often disenfranchised. By implementing an integrated behavioral health model of care, creating a protocol, and considering patients' larger familial context, healthcare providers can increase the amount of support and resources available to bereaved parents and their families.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/supplementary material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

AH led the conception and outline of this manuscript. AH and AV contributed as co-authors to the full draft of the manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

- Bellhouse C, Temple-Smith M, Bilardi JE. "It's just one of those things people don't seem to talk about. "Women's experiences of social support following miscarriage: a qualitative study BMC. Women Health. (2018) 18:176–85. doi: 10.1186/s12905-018-0672-3
- Lang A, Fleiszer AR, Duhamel F, Sword W, Gilbert KR, Corsini-Munt S. Perinatal loss and parental grief: the challenge of ambiguity and disenfranchised grief. *Omega J Death Dying*. (2011) 63:183–96. doi: 10.2190/OM.63.2.e

- Bardos J, Hercz D, Friedenthal J, Missmer SA, Williams Z. A national survey on public perceptions of miscarriage. *Obstet Gynecol.* (2015) 125:1313– 20. doi: 10.1097/AOG.00000000000859
- Magnus MC, Wilcox AJ, Morken NH, Weinberg CR, Håberg SE. Role of maternal age and pregnancy history in risk of miscarriage: prospective register based study. *BMJ*. (2019) 364:1869. doi: 10.1136/bmj.1869
- Wilcox AJ, Weinberg CR, O'Connor JF, Baird DD, Schlatterer JP, Canfield RE, et al. Incidence of early pregnancy loss. N Eng J Med. (1988) 319:189– 94. doi: 10.1056/NEJM198807283190401
- Hasan R, Baird DD, Herring AH, Olshan AF, Jonsson Funk ML, Hartmann KE. Association between first-trimester vaginal bleeding and miscarriage. *Obstet Gynecol.* (2009) 114:860–7. doi: 10.1097/AOG.0b013e3181b79796
- 9. Prine LW, MacNaughton H. Office management of early pregnancy loss. *Am Fam Phys.* (2011) 84:75–82.
- Slane VH. Miscarriage. National Library of Medicine StatPearls (2021). Available online at: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK532992/ (accessed November 17, 2021).
- MacDorman MF, Gregory EC. Fetal and perinatal mortality: United States, 2013. Natl Vital Stat Rep. (2015) 64:1–24.
- Shreffler KM, Greil AL, McQuillan J. Pregnancy loss distress among U.S. women. Fam Relat. (2011) 60:342–55. doi: 10.1111/j.1741-3729.2011.00647.x
- ACOG Committee of Obstetric Practice. ACOG Committee Opinion No. 443: Air travel during pregnancy. *Obstet Gynecol.* (2019) 114:954– 5. doi: 10.1097/AOG.0b013e3181bd1325
- 14. Kones MO, Yildiz H. The level of grief in women with pregnancy loss: a prospective evaluation of the first three months of perinatal loss. *J Psychosom Obstetr Gynecol.* (2020) 1–10. doi: 10.1080/0167482X.2020.1759543
- Tseng Y, Cheng H, Chen Y, Yang S, Cheng P. Grief reactiosn of couples to perinatal loss: a one-year prospective follow-up. J Clin Nurs. (2017) 26:5133– 42. doi: 10.1111/jocn.14059
- Davoudian T, Gibbins K, Cirino NH. Perinatal loss: the impact on maternal mental health. *Obstet Gynecol Surv.* (2021) 76:223– 33. doi: 10.1097/OGX.0000000000874
- Johnson MP, Johnston RL. The psychological implications of a subsequent pregnancy outcome in couples with a history of miscarriage. J Reprod Infant Psychol. (2021) 39:16–29. doi: 10.1080/.2646838.2020.1792427
- Smith LF, Ewings PD, Quinlan C. Incidence of pregnancy after expectant, medical, or surgical management of spontaneous first trimester miscarriage: long term follow-up of miscarriage treatment (MIST) randomized controlled trial. *BMJ*. (2009) 339:b3827. doi: 10.1136/bmj.b3827
- Schreiber CA, Chavez V, Whittaker PG, Ratcliffe SJ, Easley E, Barg FK. Treatment decisions at the time of miscarriage diagnosis. *Obstet Gynecol.* (2016) 128:1347–56. doi: 10.1097/AOG.00000000001753
- Meaney, S. Corcoran P, Spillane N, O'Donoghue K. Experience of miscarriage: an interpretative phenomenological analysis. *BMJ Open.* (2017) 7:1– 7. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2016-011382
- Williams HM, Topping A, Coomarasamy A, Jones LL. Men and miscarriage: a systematic review and thematic synthesis. *Qual Health Res.* (2020) 30:133– 45. doi: 10.1177/1049732319870270
- 22. Wojnar D. Miscarriage experiences of lesbian couples. J Midwif Women Health. (2007) 52:479–85. doi: 10.1016/j.jmwh.2007.03.015
- Trepal HC, Semivan SG, Caley-Bruce M. Miscarriage: a dream interrupted. J Creat Mental Health. (2005) 1:155–71. doi: 10.1300/J456v01n03_09
- Volgsten H, Jansson C, Svanberg AS, Darj E, Stavreus-Evers A. Longitudinal study of emotional experiences, grief, and depressive symptoms in women and men after miscarriage. *Midwifery*. (2018) 64:23–8. doi: 10.1016/j.midw.2018.05.003
- Farren J, Jalmbrandt M, Emeye L, Joash K, Mitchell-Jones N, Tapp S, et al. Post-traumatic stress, anxiety and depression following miscarriage or ectopic pregnancy: a prospective cohort study. *BMJ Open.* (2016) 6:1– 9. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2016-011864
- Farren J, Mitchell-Jones N, Verbakel JY, Timmerman D, Jalmbrandt M, Bourne T. The psychological impact of early pregnancy loss. *Hum Reprod Update*. (2018) 24:731–49. doi: 10.1093/humupd/dmy025
- Voss P, Schick M, Langer L, Ainsworth A, Ditzen B, Kuon RJ. Recurrent pregnancy loss: a shared stressor—couple-orientated psychological research findings. *Fertil Steril.* (2020) 114:1288– 96. doi: 10.1016/j.fertnstert.2020.08.1421

- Furtado-Eraso S, Escalada-Hernandez P, Marin-Fernandez B. Integrative review of emotional care following perinatal loss. West J Nurs Res. (2021) 43:489–504. doi: 10.1177/0193945920954448
- Callister L. Perinatal loss: a family perspective. J Perinat Neonatal Nurs. (2006) 20:227–34. doi: 10.1097/00005237-200607000-00009
- Leon I. Helping Families Cope With Perinatal Loss. The Global Library of Women's Medicine (2008). Available online at: http://www.glowm.com/index. html?p=glowm.cml/section_view&articleid=417 (accessed May 15, 2021).
- Doka KJ. Disenfranchised Grief: Recognizing Hidden Sorrow. Lexington, MA: Lexington Books D.C. Health & Co. (1989).
- Meyer MDE. The paradox of time post-pregnancy loss: three things not to say when communicating social support. *Health Commun.* (2016) 31:1426– 9. doi: 10.1080/10410236.2015.1077414
- van der Houwen K, Stroebe M, Stroebe W, Schut H,van den Bout J, Wijngaards-De Meij L. Risk factors for bereavement outcome: a multivariate approach. *Death Stud.* (2010) 34:195–220. doi: 10.1080/07481180903559196
- Bute JJ, Brann M, Hernandez R. Exploring societal-level privacy rules for talking about miscarriage. J Soc Pers Relat. (2019) 36:379–99. doi: 10.1177/0265407517731828
- Hutti MH, Armstrong DS, Myers JA, Hall LA. Grief intensity, psychological well-being, and the intimate partner relationship in the subsequent pregnancy after a perinatal loss. J Obstetr Gynecol Neonat Nurs. (2015) 44:42– 50. doi: 10.1111/1552-6909.12539
- McDonald SA, Dasch-Yee KB, Grigg J. Relationship outcomes following involuntary pregnancy loss: the role of perceived incongruent grief. *Illness*, *Crisis Loss.* (2019) 1–11. doi: 10.1177/1054137319885254
- Shreffler KM, Hill PW, Cacciatore J. Exploring the increased odds of divorce following miscarriage or stillbirth. J Divorce Remarriage. (2012) 53:91– 107. doi: 10.1080/10502556.2012.651963
- Vance JC, Boyle FM, Najman JM, Thearle MJ. Couple distress after sudden infant or perinatal death: a 30-month follow up. J Paediatr Child Health. (2002) 38:368–72. doi: 10.1046/j.1440-1754.2002.00008.x
- Hiefner AR. Dyadic coping and couple resilience after miscarriage. *Fam Relat.* (2020) 70:59–76. doi: 10.1111/fare.12475
- Swanson KM, Karmali ZA, Powell SH, Pulvermakher F. Miscarriage effects on couples' interpersonal and sexual relationships during the first year after loss: women's perceptions. *Psychosom Med.* (2003) 65:902– 10. doi: 10.1097/01.PSY.0000079381.58810.84
- Bilardi J, Sharp G, Payne S, Temple-Smith MJ. The need for improved emotional support: a pilot online survey of Australian women's access to healthcare services and support at the time of miscarriage. *Women Birth.* (2021) 34:362–9. doi: 10.1016/j.wombi.2020.06.011
- Freeman A, Neiterman E, Varathasundaram S. Women's experiences of health care utilization in cases of early pregnancy loss: a scoping review. *Women Birth.* (2021) 34:316–24. doi: 10.1016/j.wombi.2020.07.012
- Helps A, O'Donoghue K, O'Byrne L, Greene R, Leitao S. Impact of bereavement care and pregnancy loss services on families: findings and recommendations from Irish inquiry reports. *Midwifery*. (2020) 91:102841. doi: 10.1016/j.midw.2020.102841
- 44. Miller CA, Roe AH, McAllister A, Meisel ZF, Koelper N, Schreiber CA. Patient experiences with miscarriage management in the emergency and ambulatory settings. *Obstet Gynecol.* (2019) 134:1285–92. doi: 10.1097/AOG.00000000003571
- Jensen KLB, Temple-Smith MJ, Bilardi JE. Health professionals' roles and practices in supporting women experiencing miscarriage: a qualitative study. *Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol.* (2019) 59:508–13. doi: 10.1111/ajo.12910
- deFiebre G, Srinivasulu S, Maldonado L, Romero D, Prine L, Rubin SE. Barriers and enablers to family physicians' provision of early pregnancy loss management in the United States. Women Health. (2021) 31:57– 64. doi: 10.1016/j.whi.2020.07.003
- Espey E, Ogburn T, Chavez A, Qualls C, Leyba M. Abortion education in medical schools: a national survey. Am J Obstet Gynecol. (2005) 192:640–3. doi: 10.1016/j.ajog.2004. 09.013
- Holt K, Janiak E, McCormick MC, Lieberman E, Dehlendorf C, Kajeepeta S, et al. Pregnancy options counseling and abortion referrals among US primary care physicians: results from a national survey. *Fam Med.* (2017) 49:527–36.

- Shorter JM, Atrio JM, Schreiber CA. Management of early pregnancy loss, with a focus on patient-centered care. *Semin Perinatol.* (2019) 43:84– 94. doi: 10.1053/j.semperi.2018.12.005
- Grauerholz KR, Berry SN, Capuano RM, Early JM. Uncovering prolonged grief reactions subsequent to a reproductive loss: Implications for the primary care provider. *Front Psychol.* (2021) 12:673050. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2021.673050
- Kong G, Chung T, Lai B, Lok I. Gender comparison of psychological reaction after miscarriage: a 1-year longitudinal study. *BJOG.* (2010) 117:1211– 9. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-0528.2010.02653.x
- Olesen ML, Graungaard AH, Husted GR. Deciding treatment for miscarriage: experiences of women and healthcare professionals. *Scand J Caring Sci.* (2015) 29:386–94. doi: 10.1111/scs.12175
- Robinson J. Provision of information and support to women who have suffered an early miscarriage. Br J Midwif. (2014) 22:175-80. doi: 10.12968/bjom.2014.22.3.175
- DiMarco M, Renker P, Medas J. Effects of an educational bereavement program on health care professionals' perceptions of perinatal loss. J Contin Educ Nurs. (2002) 33:180–6. doi: 10.3928/0022-0124-20020701-10
- Reiter JT, Dobmeyer AC, Hunter CL. The primary care behavioral health (PCBH) model: an overview and operational definition. J Clin Psychol Med Settings. (2018) 25:109–26. doi: 10.1007/s10880-017-9531-x
- Vogel ME, Kanzler KE, Aikens JE, Goodie JL. Integration of behavioral health and primary care: current knowledge and future directions. *J Behav Med.* (2017) 40:69–84. doi: 10.1007/s10865-016-9798-7
- Cohen DJ, Balasubramanian BA, Davis M, Hall J, Gunn R, Stange KC, et al. Understanding care integration from the ground up: five organizing constructs that shape integrated practices. J Am Board Fam Med. (2015) 28:S7–20. doi: 10.3122/jabfm.2015.S1.150050
- Boudreaux JG, Crapanzano KA, Jones GN, Jeider TA, Dodge VH, Hebert MJ, et al. Using mental health outreach teams in the emergency department to improve engagement in treatment. *Community Men Health J.* (2016) 52:1009–14. doi: 10.1007/s10597-015-9935-8
- Carroll AJ, Jaffe AE, Stanton K, Guille C, Lazenby GB, Soper DE, et al. Program evaluation of an integrated behavioral health clinic in an outpatient women's health clinic: challenges and considerations. *J Clin Psychol Med Settings*. (2020) 27:207–16. doi: 10.1007/s10880-019-09684-6

- Miller-Matero LR, Dykuis KE, Albujoq K, Martens K, Fuller BS, Robinson V, et al. Benefits of integrated behavioral health services: the physician perspective. *Fam Syst Health*. (2016) 34:51–5. doi: 10.1037/fsh00 00182
- Obst KL, Due C, Oxlad M, Middleton P. Men's grief following pregnancy loss and neonatal loss: a systematic review and emerging theoretical model. *BMC Pregn Childb.* (2020) 20:1–17. doi: 10.1186/s12884-019-2677-9
- Lockton J, Due C, Oxlad M. Love, listen and learn: grandmothers' experiences of grief following their child's pregnancy loss. Women Birth. (2020) 33:401– 7. doi: 10.1016/j.wombi.2019.07.007
- O'Leary JM, Gaziano C. Sibling grief after perinatal loss. J Prenat Perinat Psychol Health. (2011) 25:173–93.
- 64. Balasubramanian B, Cohen DJ, Jetelina KK, Dickinson M, Davis M, Gunn R, et al. Outcomes of integrated behavioral health with primary care. *J Am Board Fam Med.* (2017) 30:130–9. doi: 10.3122/jabfm.2017.02.160234
- 65. Kwan BM, Valeras AB, Levey SB, Nease DE, Talen ME. An evidence roadmap for implementation of integrated behavioral health under the affordable care act. *AIMS Public Health*. (2015) 2:691–717. doi: 10.3934/publichealth.2015.4.691

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Hiefner and Villareal. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





A Biopsychosocial-Ecological Framework for Family-Framed Dementia Care

Carol Ann Podgorski^{1*}, Sharon D. Anderson² and Jasneet Parmar²

¹ Department of Psychiatry, University of Rochester, Rochester, NY, United States, ² Department of Family Medicine, University of Alberta, Edmonton, AB, Canada

The biopsychosocial model has been applied through collaborative care dementia models to the diagnosis, symptom management, and treatment of dementia with a focus specifically on the person with dementia. Because individuals with dementia are increasingly dependent upon others particularly as the illness advances, dementia care requires the involvement and commitment of others, usually family, along with support from community-based resources. Hence, the quality and effectiveness of a person's dementia care are shaped in large part by the foundation of family relationships and the social and community networks in which they are embedded. While most current dementia care models incorporate biopsychosocial principles and recognize the essential role that family members play as caregivers, they fail to consider a patient's family system and relationships as potential risk factors or social determinants for care outcomes. This paper introduces a biopsychosocial-ecological framework to dementia care that is person-centered and "family-framed" in that it targets factors that influence care considerations at both the individual and relational levels of the social ecological networks that the patient and their family members occupy. We use this model to illustrate how current dementia care practices tend to focus exclusively on the individual patient and caregiver levels but fail to identify and address important relational considerations that cut across levels. We call for the need to add assessment of family relational histories of persons with dementia and family members who care for them in order to better meet the needs of the patient and the caregiver and to prevent harm. This model accentuates the need for interprofessional education on family assessments and caregiver-centered care, as well as interdisciplinary, collaborative models of dementia care that assume more accountability for meeting the needs of family caregivers in addition to those of persons with dementia.

Keywords: person-centered care, biopsychosocial, social ecological, family relations, family systems, dementia care, collaborative care, caregiver-centered care

INTRODUCTION

According to the World Health Organization (1) there are nearly 50 million people with dementia worldwide and projections indicate that this number could reach 82 million by 2030. The Alzheimer's Association (2) reported that over six million Americans and 747,000 Canadians (3) are living with Alzheimer's disease or a related dementia. Dementia contributes significantly to disability and dependence for older adults worldwide, and "it places a physical, psychological,

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Peiyuan Qiu, Sichuan University, China

Reviewed by:

Yuet Wah Echo Yeung, University of Hertfordshire, United Kingdom Victoria Wilkins, Weill Cornell Medicine Psychiatry, United States

*Correspondence:

Carol Ann Podgorski carol_podgorski@urmc.rochester.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 20 July 2021 Accepted: 23 November 2021 Published: 17 December 2021

Citation:

Podgorski CA, Anderson SD and Parmar J (2021) A Biopsychosocial-Ecological Framework for Family-Framed Dementia Care. Front. Psychiatry 12:744806. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.744806

40

social, and economic toll on those with the diagnosis as well as their caregivers, families, and societies" (1).

Manifestations of dementia extend far beyond the person with the diagnosis. Individuals with dementia are increasingly dependent upon others as the illness advances and, thus, their care needs come to require the involvement and commitment of others, usually family members. In the United States, 83% of support provided to older adults comes from family, friends, or other unpaid caregivers (2). Older adults with dementia are more likely than those without dementia to have co-morbid conditions, such as heart disease, diabetes, and kidney disease, which compounds the complexity of their care needs (2). For these reasons, the care preferences of the person with dementia must be understood in combination with the preferences of their caregivers, and within the context of their family relationships and the social ecological contexts in which they are embedded. In 2021, the Alzheimer's Association (2) estimated the cost of caring for those with dementia to be \$355 billion, including \$239 billion in combined Medicare and Medicaid payments, in addition to the estimated \$257 billion worth of care provided by family and unpaid caregivers.

Nearly three-quarters of those providing care to someone with dementia, one-third of whom are 65 years of age and older, expressed concern about maintaining their own health since taking on a caregiving role (2). Over \sim 30-40% of family caregivers report depression and 44% report anxiety (4). The ongoing stress of caregiving has also been linked to impaired sleep, increased hypertension, impaired immune function, slowed wound healing, and increased inflammation (2). While employment can be a relief, that is it can counterbalance caregiving strain at home, caregiver in Canada and the United States experience more caregiving-work conflicts and tend to reduce work hours or stop working as the dementia progresses (5-7). Financial strain adds to caregiver stress (8, 9). The most recent American Association of Retired Persons study found that on average family caregivers are spending 26% of their income on caregiving activities (9). Because the responsibility for providing care to someone with dementia places such a toll on those who do, an integral part of dementia care involves supporting and sustaining caregivers. With families providing the majority of dementia care, supporting caregivers has become a public health priority (10, 11).

Person-centered care has been widely adopted as the gold standard of care for older adults, including those with a dementia diagnosis (12, 13). As defined by the Institute of Medicine (14), person-centered care is that which "is respectful of and responsive to individual patient preferences, needs, and values and ensuring that patient values guide all clinical decisions." The provision of person-centered care to those with dementia becomes complicated, however, as the person's dependence on family and friends increases to the point at which the needs and preferences of the person(s) providing care must also be considered in care planning. In an effort to call attention to the needs of family caregivers, Parmar et al. from Alberta, Canada (15–17), developed a comprehensive set of caregiver-centered competencies aimed at training healthcare professionals to better recognize and address the needs of caregivers. They coined the

term "care giver-centered" to specifically focus on a person- and family-centered approach to supporting caregivers as well as the people they care for. When the needs and preferences of more than one person are involved in a care decision relationship factors among those involved become an essential consideration in the care planning process. It was the co-authors' mutual recognition of the narrow lens through which caregiver needs are commonly addressed in dementia care settings, in both the United States and Canada, that brought us together as collaborators on this project.

In this paper we propose a conceptual framework that applies principles of both the biopsychosocial and social ecological models to person-centered care for the person with dementia and the family member(s) who care for them as a way to illustrate the significant influence that family relational factors have on a patient's and caregiver's experience of dementia.

HISTORY OF THE BIOPSYCHOSOCIAL MODEL AND DEMENTIA CARE

Engel (18) described the biopsychosocial (BPS) framework as "a scientific model constructed to take into account the missing dimensions of the biomedical model." Originally proposed as a framework to shape diagnostic and treatment approaches to psychosomatic illness (19), Engel called on physicians to attend to the ways in which biology, psychology, and social issues contribute to the presentation of health and treatment response at the psychological, physical, and social levels of functioning (20). Since the seminal publication in 1977 (19), the biopsychosocial model has become an accepted clinical paradigm not only for medical education but also for professions including nursing, social work, psychology, and marriage and family therapy, and it is also the foundation upon which medical family therapy and integrated care were developed (21). The BPS has been applied to the art and science of medicine, to patient and physician experiences, and to myriad physical and mental illnesses.

There are few published reports on applications of the biopsychosocial model to dementia. In the United Kingdom, the biopsychosocial model was used by the National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence and the Social Care Institute for Excellence (22) to inform the development of guidelines for clinical practice and evidence-based decision-making related to dementia care. Keady et al. (23) described how these guidelines aligned the biological, psychological, and social domains to manifestations of dementia symptoms but failed to address the physical symptoms and, hence, proposed the utility of a biopsycho-social-physical model of dementia. Spector and Orrell (24) proposed a working BPS model of dementia focused on the patient's needs over the course of the illness. They differentiated between the biological and psychosocial factors that are fixed and those that are tractable in an effort to inform intervention strategies. In these three BPS applications the focus of care was limited to the needs of the person with dementia.

In addition to clinical applications, the BPS approach has also been applied toward understanding variations in family awareness of Alzheimer's disease during the pre-diagnostic phase

of cognitive impairment. Clare (25) published a review of the models that explained variations in awareness of observable changes in people with early-stage Alzheimer's disease. The author concluded that understanding variations in awareness requires a BPS model of awareness that takes into account neuropsychological impairments and psychosocial responses by others, and that understanding both was essential for developing person-centered dementia care. Clare et al. (26) later tested a BPS model of awareness in early-stage dementia by gathering evidence regarding the relative contributions of neuropsychological, individual psychological, and social factors to measures of awareness. Their findings supported use of a BPS framework in that psychological and social factors, along with illness-related and neuropsychological factors, were found to significantly influence the degree of awareness. In a related effort Rogers et al. (27) conducted a review synthesizing qualitative research exploring family members' experiences of the prediagnostic phase of dementia to inform clinical practice. They found that family members engage in a "sense-making" process throughout the pre-diagnostic period. In line with findings by Clare et al. (26) they reported that families made sense of the changes they saw in the affected family member by observing, appraising, and reacting to changes and that the social network influenced their appraisals and responses to change. This set of papers illustrates the important role that families play in determining the timing of diagnosis and in shaping the narrative that ultimately informs the history of presenting illness at the point of diagnosis.

BEYOND BIOPSYCHOSOCIAL: ADDING A SOCIAL ECOLOGICAL PERSPECTIVE TO DEMENTIA CARE

Engel (18) acknowledged the existence of two hierarchies in that "the single individual (person) is the highest level of the organismic hierarchy and at the same time the lowest unit of the social hierarchy." He also noted (18) that be it a cell or a person "nothing exists in isolation," and every system is influenced by the environment or "configuration of systems" of which it is a part. Herein lies our rationale for adding an ecological component as a necessary extension of the BPS approach in dementia care. In what follows, we begin by describing how Engel's model falls short in addressing the needs of the person in the context of their lived experience of dementia. Then we move on to illustrate how the social ecological model allows us to better understand the person with dementia within their family relationships and social networks, which helps to capture a more comprehensive picture of the person's individual and relational needs regarding dementia care. Then, acknowledging that dementia care is shaped by relational factors, and incorporating the caregiver-centered work of Parmar et al. (15-17), we call attention to the need for dementia care models to go beyond the BPS and into the relational level of the social ecological model of the family member(s) who provide care.

Around the time Engel introduced the BPS model, Bronfenbrenner (28) published his groundbreaking work, The Ecology of Human Development, the premise of which is that human development is shaped by the interaction between an individual and their environment. This was the genesis of ecological systems theory and the social ecological model (SEM) that continue to be applied to understanding a host of social issues, including many related to public health and social determinants of health.

There are few publications focused explicitly on the integration of the BPS and social ecological frameworks. One such effort in health psychology integrated concepts from the BPS and ecosystemic models, including the SEM (29). They developed a "dynamic model of health" to explain the interactive elements of the BPS model and the social ecological approach to elaborate interpersonal dynamics within social environments that modulate influences on health. This study lends credence to our rationale for incorporating these two models to better capture relational elements that are currently missing in dementia care models.

Other applications of the SEM to dementia include the following. The Changing the Person, Changing the People, and Changing the Place Model developed training for caregivers to promote maximal independence in individuals with dementia during meal time (30). Cho et al. (31) used data from the multisite Resources for Enhancing Alzheimer's Caregiver Health II (REACH II) intervention and applied a socioecological framework to determine the extent to which intrapersonal factors, intrapersonal processes and groups, and organizational factors could constrain or promote individual behaviors to influence the "positive aspects of caregiving." O'Shea et al. (32) used a social ecological framework to understand how various stakeholders perceived access to respite services and to explore the boundaries of public responsibility in relation to client care preferences. Wang et al. (33) used a social ecological approach to understand how individual, interpersonal, and community level factors influenced informal caregiver appraisals of their caregiving experiences.

Ecological systems theory has also been applied to the lived experience of people with dementia as addressed in this set of studies. Clarke et al. (34) found that by addressing individual and community needs, communities could develop services that promoted independence, control and choice, and enable people to re-narrate their lived experiences within their communities as purposeful. Gorska et al. (35) examined the emerging experience of people living with dementia and found that their potential to adjust to continuous changes is influenced by access to and quality of both personal and contextual resources which remain in a constant, transactional relationship to each other. They later found the process of adaptation to be one that involved active participation through ongoing, dynamic and non-linear interactions between the adaptive capacity of a person with dementia and the adaptive capacity within the environment (36). Together these studies indicate the importance and value of considering people with dementia and their needs within the relationships and contexts of their larger environments.

CURRENT MODELS OF DEMENTIA CARE: BIOPSYCHOSOCIAL AND SOCIAL ECOLOGICAL CONSIDERATIONS

There are many published reports of effective, evidence-based dementia care models (37-42), all of which are interdisciplinary, collaborative, and address the BPS needs of patients with dementia. They are based in primary care, in geriatrics, or in specialty care practices; some have a home-based component; others are co-management models with primary care; all have case management services and collaborate with community providers; and some include palliative care. These models focus on providing accessible, person-centered, and socioculturally appropriate care, while improving health outcomes and reducing costs (41, 42). By acknowledging the complex interaction of cognitive, functional, behavioral, and psychological symptoms that contribute to decreased quality of life for the person with dementia and family caregiver(s), they largely call for health care professionals to address the BPS needs of the patient along with the caregiver's needs for dementia education and support. Boustani et al. (37) from the Healthy Aging Brain Center in Indianapolis, describe the need for care models that improve health outcomes for patient and caregivers through pharmacological and nonpharmacological interventions "specific to the dementia-related disability." From our lens we perceive limiting the scope of assessment and intervention to "the dementia-related disability" as shortsighted in adequately addressing the course of a disease that is shaped so significantly by relational and ecological factors.

In most dementia care models the focus on the caregiver is limited largely to bolstering the caregiver with the goal of sustaining care for the person with dementia. The caregiver is viewed less often as a person with needs of their own or as a partner on the care team (43). More recently dementia care investigators have recommended that models specifically assess and address caregiver's support needs to better assist them in their caregiving role and to maintain their well-being. Queluz et al. (44) published results from a scoping review of 31 studies on needs of dementia caregivers. Choosing from among fixed-choice options, personal health (58% emotional health; 32% physical health) and receiving help from others (55%) were the most frequently endorsed caregiver needs. Queluz et al. (44) noted, however, that the investigators' concluding recommendations did not address the two most commonly cited needs but, rather, focused on information gaps and education needs of caregivers, the two needs most routinely addressed in clinical practice.

Leading dementia models use comprehensive assessments comprised of validated measures to guide care planning, including support for caregivers. Investigators of the MIND at Home program at Johns Hopkins University conducted a randomized controlled trial to test an intervention designed to systematically identify and address dementia-related care needs through individualized care planning, referral and linkages to services, provision of dementia education and skill-building strategies for caregivers, and care monitoring by an interdisciplinary team (38). The domains of need they

assessed included home and personal safety, general health care, daily activities, neuropsychiatric symptoms and legal concerns. At baseline the most frequently addressed unmet needs of those with dementia included personal and home safety, general health and medical care, meaningful activities, legal and advance care planning, and diagnosis of dementia. Caregivers most often received referrals for resources and education. The UCLA Alzheimer's and Dementia Care program also administers a comprehensive assessment of patient and caregiver needs that address domains that capture BPS needs of patients, and caregiver issues including caregiver stain, depression, and needs for services.¹ At the outset of the program referrals were most commonly made for support groups, wandering support, caregiver training, and medication adjustment (39). Neither of these programs assesses for relational histories or family factors that could influence the care plan or quality of life for the person with dementia or their caregiver(s).

In addition to addressing BPS concerns of the patient, the Healthy Aging Brain Care program also assesses caregiver needs, including depression, strain, burden, and physical and emotional strain. While this assessment does not address the quality of family relationships, it does address factors within the caregiver's social ecological system by addressing their living situation, other caregiving and competing responsibilities, worries, and sources of support.²

While these programs are all highly attuned to the dementia patient's needs and to the needs of the family member as caregiver, none addresses the quality of the relationships between the patient and the family caregiver(s), how they function as a family, or any past or present interpersonal safety or traumarelated concerns that could affect care plan implementation, quality of life, or health outcomes. In addition, following assessment, caregivers are often referred to other community resources to get their needs met and it is unclear whether there is coordination or communication back to the dementia care program regarding the outcome of those referrals. As Aldridge et al. (45) contend, each service often serves the family "in isolation" from each other as opposed to working collaboratively. They conclude that this often leads to a poor understanding of each other's roles in supporting the "collective complex needs of the family." Further, O'Shea et al. (32) described this type of care as being embedded in a system "configured to deliver a biomedical model of care and which assumes non-medical care is a family responsibility." While these models are all effective in doing what they are designed to do, the designs do not address understanding the needs of those with dementia and their family caregivers in a way that acknowledges the power of family relational dynamics in shaping the dementia or caregiving experience, clinical encounters, or outcomes of care.

¹https://www.uclahealth.org/dementia/workfiles/for-physicians/Intake-Email-8. 25.2020-fillable-NEW.pdf (accessed July 17, 2021).

²https://www.capc.org/toolkits/implementing-best-practices-in-dementia-care/ (accessed July 17, 2021).

A BIOPSYCHOSOCIAL-ECOLOGICAL, FAMILY-FRAMED APPROACH

Lyman Wynne, MD, PhD [(46), pp. 220-221] in reflections on conversations he had with his longtime colleague George Engel pointed out that Engel was "clear and explicit" in recognizing ways in which the system levels were different yet linked [(46), p. 221]. Engel (18) stated, "Each system implies qualities and relationships distinctive for that level of organization" and further argued that "in no way can the methods and rules appropriate for the study and understanding of the cell as cell be applied to the study of the family as family" [(46), p. 221;12]. Similarly, in no way can the methods for assessing dementiarelated BPS factors of those with dementia capture the essence of the relationships and communities in which they are a part; nor can they capture the individual, relational, or social factors that influence the family member's performance as caregiver. Thus, this is our rationale for focusing on the ways in which interactions within and between the individual and relational levels of a person's social network influence the experience of dementia for the person with dementia and the family caregiver(s).

Family relational factors and dementia care outcomes have been examined. Relationship satisfaction prior to diagnosis was found to be negatively associated with caregiver burden in that caregivers with high satisfaction reported less burden and reactivity to memory and behavior problems, and better problem solving and communication skills (47). Caregivers reporting poor family functioning at time of diagnosis expressed higher ratings of strain and burden (48). Increased caregiver burden and strain were related to poor emotional responsiveness, problem solving, and communication (47) and to impairment in role functioning and emotional involvement (47, 49). Decades of research show family relational factors that adversely affect health include: high interpersonal conflict, low relationship satisfaction, poor problem solving skills, high levels of criticism and blame, intrafamily hostility, poor family organization, inconsistent family structure, family perfectionism and rigidity, low family cohesion, lack of closeness, and lack of an extra-familial support system [(50), p. 204]. Protective factors include: good communication, adaptability, clear rules, mutual support, open expression of appreciation, commitment to the family, spending time together, good problem solving skills, and an extra-familial support system [(50), p. 205]. Yet family relationships are largely ignored in clinical settings.

CASE PRESENTATION

The following case is presented to illustrate, using a biopsychosocial-ecological perspective, three different approaches to serving persons with dementia and their caregiver(s) in clinical practice.

Presenting concerns: Janice is an 85-year-old woman who lives independently in senior housing in the Canadian province of Alberta. In response to Janice's increasing needs for support, Gwen, her daughter and primary caregiver, scheduled an appointment for them to meet with her mother's Geriatrician to discuss changes in Janice's health and function related to her progressing dementia, and planned to discuss her own needs for support as well.

Gwen reported to the geriatrician that her mother's decline had been steady since her last appointment, most notably in her short term memory such that she was increasingly losing items, struggling to recall recent events, forgetting names, and having difficulty finding words, managing complex tasks, and planning. She shared that her mother had developed paranoia and visual hallucinations over the past year during which she imagines that strangers are trying to get into her home to steal her treasured belongings. The hallucinations had increased steadily and had worsened over the past month now occurring multiple times per week usually at night. Gwen also reported that Janice calls her frequently asking for help, and she noticed her mother being more irritable, angry, and frustrated than she used to be. She shared that her mother wanders out of her room but has not gotten lost.

Gwen also noted a "quite rapid" decline in Janice's function. Because she was no longer able to use the stove and had burned pots, she ultimately stopped cooking and depends on microwaveready meals and easy snacks. Even with Gwen bringing her meals, however, Janice has had a 20 pound weight loss over the past year. Janice can still perform basic activities of daily living such as dressing, grooming, bathing, feeding, toileting, transfers and mobilization. She can still use the phone and does housekeeping and laundry on her own, but Gwen finds clothes soaked in urine in the laundry and believes that her mother has not bathed in a month. Gwen now manages her mother's money, medical appointments, and medications, and does her shopping and other errands as well.

Janice's neighbors and building management started to raise concerns to Gwen about her mother's safety, which Gwen reported has greatly increased her own anxiety about her mother's living situation. They reported that Janice is seen wandering around the facility at all hours and often checks in with other residents when she gets confused about day and time. There are times when she will knock on her neighbors' doors asking for help while experiencing hallucinations. They know her well and reassure and redirect her but Gwen wonders how long they will be willing to do this. Janice adamantly denies needing assistance but Gwen was finally able to get her to accept homecare for help with medications. The agency recently informed Gwen, however, that Janice does not always open the door for the homecare attendants and that she sometimes calls them derogatory names and yells at them to "get out."

Concurrent problems: While Janice has experienced urinary incontinence for years, she was managing on her own with pads and then protective underwear as the incontinence worsened. Gwen describes her mother's bladder control as "good during the day" but notes that she "occasionally soaks her night clothes and bed during the night." Janice also has occasional bowel incontinence and Gwen noticed that her pericare had declined and shared that she had found smeared stool around the toilet. The geriatrician also expressed concern about Janice's sensory deprivation noting that she is legally blind due to macular degeneration and that she suffers from bilateral hearing loss and

has been unable to manage hearing aids on her own. Janice's other medical conditions include hypertension, osteoporosis, osteoarthritis, and hypothyroidism. She never smoked, rarely consumes alcohol, and gave up driving 3 years ago because of her vision loss.

Mental exam: The geriatrician noted that Janice was alert and cooperative and that she needed a pocket talker to hear. She scored 24/30 on the Mini-Mental State Exam (51) and 18/30 on the Montreal Cognitive Assessment (52), both of which indicate "mild dementia." The Clock Drawing Test (53), a measure of spatial dysfunction and neglect, was abnormal. She correctly placed the numbers on the clock face but could not tell time. She had problems with orientation and displayed both short and long term memory deficits. Language skills were intact other than occasional word finding problems. She appeared anxious and got easily irritated. She needed reassurance to complete the assessment. She was occasionally distracted by visual hallucinations (e.g., she saw people in the room and wanted them chased away). She denied symptoms of depression. She had poor insight into her cognitive and functional decline and displayed poor mental reasoning when it came to supports needed to help her with her health and housing. She overestimated her abilities and did not recognize the degree of supports being provided to her. She acknowledged that her daughter provides some help but said she could manage without it. She expressed annoyance with having homecare.

Physical exam: No apparent distress.

Family and social history: Janice completed education through Grade 8 and worked as a secretary until she had children. She has been widowed for 20 years after having been a caregiver to her husband who died of cancer. She has 3 daughters, 1 son, and 8 grandchildren. Gwen, the youngest, her primary caregiver, and "the baby" of the family, is married, has 2 children, and lives 10 min away. Janice's son, Jack, is an accountant who lives out of town, helps with higher level financial management such as taxes, and is a source of emotional support for Gwen. Janice often mentions that Jack "leads a busy life with work and family" as an explanation for his infrequent visits. Her two older daughters are both married, retired, and live in other provinces. They check in about their mother periodically and visit once a year. Neither of the two older daughters is close to Janice or Gwen with the emotional distance rooted in their shared belief that their mother favored their two younger siblings when they were growing up. Gwen and Jack have remained close and frequently discuss their mother's deteriorating health and function. Janice has lived in her current residence, a subsidized senior housing facility, for the past 30 years. She has limited finances, including her husband's pension and her own, and she relies on her children to assist with money as needed.

Patient's values and beliefs: Janice does not want to leave her home. She is feisty and wishes to remain independent. She is fond of her belongings and takes pride in them– e.g., furniture, paintings, pictures, collectibles, etc. She believes that she raised her children well and gave them a good education, and she now expects reciprocity. She acknowledges the support provided by her daughter but is not particularly empathic toward her stress. Medical and legal issues: Janice designated Gwen and Jack as the agents in her Personal Directives and Enduring Power of Attorney (EPOA), respectively. The EPOA was activated at the time it was established. Janice's Goals of Care Designation, a medical order used in Alberta to describe and communicate the general focus of care including the preferred care location, indicates that goals and interventions are for cure or control of illness. Her goals exclude the option of ICU care, while transfer to an acute care facility may be considered if required for diagnosis and treatment.

Caregiver stress: Gwen is committed to caring for her mother and determined to support her at home. She reported that she had promised not to relocate her to a "nursing home." However, she admits to feeling "very stressed" caring for her mother. She is the only one in town and has taken over the majority of the responsibilities. Janice is quite demanding and calls her day and night asking for help. She gets easily irritated and angry with Gwen who has already reduced her hours at work by going parttime. Gwen believes at this rate she will have to quit work all together. This adds to her stress because she feels guilty about harming her family's financial situation. She and her husband annually spend \$6,000 subsidizing her mother's housing, food, and health care supplies. Gwen is keenly aware that their daughters are approaching college age and that this is not the time to leave the workforce. She feels that her life is "on hold." Her husband and children are supportive and help however they are able. She resents the lack of support from her sisters but finds her brother more supportive as he provides her with emotional support and helps to support their mother financially. At the same time she feels he could visit more often. She shared that caregiving is taking a toll on her health as she is experiencing panic attacks, insomnia, poor concentration, feelings of guilt, and chronic migraines, in addition to having emotional and physical symptoms associated with perimenopause.

IMPRESSION AND INTERVENTIONS

Patient-centered: Janice meets criteria for Mixed Dementia (Major Neurocognitive Disorder) with Behavioral Psychological Symptoms of Dementia, with impairments in memory, insight, judgment and executive function. The neurobehavioral issues include easily irritability and anger, verbal abuse and hallucinations of a persecutory nature. The sensory deprivation due to macular degeneration and hearing loss could be playing a role.

Her dementia is approaching moderate severity with a loss of function primarily in instrumental activities of daily living. Her function could be maintained with increased homecare and support from her daughter. She needs monitoring of medications, caloric intake, and weight and needs to be encouraged to drink fluids as she is at risk for malnutrition and dehydration. She also needs reminders to take a shower and tend to periodic pericare. Her refusal of homecare is problematic. The Geriatrician reviewed the options with her daughter, including self-managed care and having a consistent care provider and overnight care. Gwen agreed to install a locked box to give

TABLE 1A Examples of biopsychosocial and social ecological considerations for a person with dementia: the case of Janice.

Identifying Information: Janice is an 85-year-old woman with advancing dementia who lives in Alberta, Canada

Reason for Assessment: Dementia requiring support for care planning and medical intervention

Dementia Diagnosis: Mixed Dementia (Major Neurocognitive Disorder) with Behavioral Psychological Symptoms of Dementia

Biological/functional	Psychological/behavioral	Social
BIOPSYCHOSOCIAL CONSIDERATIONS		
 Steady decline in cognition >2–3 years She scored 24/30 on the MMSE and 18/30 on the MOCA; abnormal Clock Draw Test; observed impairments in memory, insight, judgment and executive function Medical conditions: hypertension, osteoporosis, osteoarthritis, hypothyroidism Sensory deprivation: legally blind due to macular degeneration; hearing loss with declining ability to use hearing aids Urinary (urge) incontinence, worse at night; bowel incontinence, occasional Steady, now rapid, functional decline >1 year; can manage dressing, feeding, transfers, and mobilization requiring assistance with toileting, bathing, grooming 	 Consistently refuses idea of homecare Refuses to let attendants into her home at times Wanders around housing complex 	 Was born and raised in Canada Completed Grade 8 education Worked as a secretary before children Was married and has 3 daughters, 1 son, and grandchildren Widowed for 20 years; had cared for her husban who died from cancer Has lived independently in subsidized housing for 30 years; has limited finances Seeks support from neighbors Can no longer use stove. Relies on microwave ready meals and snacks Can no longer manage finances, medica appointments, medications, shopping Stopped driving 3 years ago (vision loss) Safety risks with stove and wandering Hygiene concerns (e.g., smeared feces aroun toilet, urine-soaked clothing in laundry) Has medication management assistance
ndividual level	Relational level	

SOCIAL ECOLOGICAL CONSIDERATIONS

- · Goals of care per patient's documented wishes: Supportive care, symptom management and comfort measures only
- · Patient does not want to leave her home
- · Is strong-willed and values independence
- · Cherishes and takes pride in her home of 30 years (i.e., her decorations, furniture, paintings, pictures, collectibles etc.)
- · Believes that she did well raising her children and giving them a good education and expects reciprocity
- Overestimates her abilities and does not recognize the degree of supports being provided to her
- · Lacks capacity/Personal Directive regarding domains of health and accommodation to be activated

- · Janice has 3 daughters, 1 son, 8 grandchildren
- Youngest daughter, Gwen, is her primary caregiver who lives 10 min away. She is married, has 2 children, and has reduced her work hours to accommodate her mother's needs
- · Patient's son, Jack, is an accountant, lives in another province and helps with higher level money management such as taxes. He leads a busy life with work and family.
- · Janice's 2 older daughters, also married, live in other provinces. Both retired they check in with caregiving daughter periodically about their mother and visit her once a year. They are not close to their mother or sister as they felt their mother favored the their two younger siblings when they were arowina up
- · Gwen and Jack have remained close and discuss the issues and care plans around their mother's deteriorating health and function
- · Gwen is the agent in her Personal Directive (i.e., Advance Directive) and Jack is agent for the Enduring Power of Attorney (EPOA), which became effective on the date it was established
- · When the Personal Directive was recently enacted Gwen was granted authority to make decisions for her mother regarding health and accommodation (housing)
- · Janice checks in with other residents around day, time etc. She will often knock on her neighbors' doors asking for help with her hallucinations. They know her well and reassure and redirect her
- Janice and Gwen have good relationships with patient's primary care physician, a geriatrician

access to the homecare attendants who will also assist her hearing aid use. The case manager has good rapport with Janice and will work with her to accept help. The hallucinations need aggressive treatment because the patient is experiencing them frequently and acting on them. Increased Quetiapine to 50 mg ghs and 12.5 mg g6h prn. Homecare attendants and her daughter will monitor for side effects. Bloodwork ordered through home collections to rule out anything acute.

Janice lacks capacity to make decisions in the domains of health and accommodation, and is making decisions that are putting her in harm's way. The Personal Directive needs to be enacted which will give Gwen the authority to make decisions for her in these two domains.

Caregiver-centered: The Geriatrician also addressed Gwen's stressors. Following at-length discussion Gwen agreed to referrals for emotional and psychological support, and for system navigation. She also agreed to contact her primary care physician to address her mental and physical health concerns. She requested a family conference with her siblings and the Geriatrician asked the case manager to arrange one to discuss the possibility of more family cohesiveness in providing for Janice's care and decision-making. Gwen also expressed an interest in learning to set limits with her mother and agreed to a social work referral to discuss strategies. She acknowledged that enacting the Personal Directive may increase her sense of control.

Goal: To support Janice in her current residence: Based on previous conversations and verified again at this appointment, the Geriatrician ascertained that Janice's strong preference is to remain in her current residence. Janice expressed that her greatest fear is being evicted and that she "wants to stay there at all costs." Her daughter acknowledged that she would like to honor her mother's wishes.

VIEWING THE CASE THROUGH THE BIOPSYCHOSOCIAL-ECOLOGICAL, FAMILY-FRAMED LENS

The biopsychosocial and social ecological factors associated with Janice and Gwen, as presented in the case, are delineated in **Tables 1A,B**, respectively. **Figure 1** illustrates how most dementia care models, based upon what they assess as described earlier, view the needs of the person with dementia (PWD) and their family caregivers (FCG). By and large they address the BPS needs of the PWD relative to dementia, and consider the FCG's needs in relation to maximizing support of the PWD's plan of care by addressing needs for dementia-related education and support.

Figure 2 illustrates a model that acknowledges that the PWD (Janice) and FCG (Gwen) occupy distinct social ecological systems albeit with minimal overlap in this case. The caregiver-centered competencies developed by Parmar and colleagues (9-11) reflect this understanding that one cannot know best to support a caregiver by assessing the person with dementia. In this figure the BPS factors are included within the individual levels for Janice and for Gwen. For Janice, her Geriatrician, daughter Gwen, and son Jack plan for her care and increase services as needed to allow her to remain in her home as she wishes. Neighbors in the housing complex redirect her as needed. Her other daughters visit occasionally. This figure also elucidates the contextual factors which facilitate and impede Gwen's role responsibilities and well-being. It shows the resources and relationships she has available within her social network-i.e., husband, children, health care professionals, friends, aging service providers and support networks, friends, and colleagues. While this figure identifies the factors that likely influence the experiences of dementia for both Janice and Gwen, it does not offer much in terms of the ways in which the interpersonal relationships or family dynamics affect the well-being of either or their experience of dementia. This figure is akin to looking at a family photo album to see who is in the family but without access to a companion journal with detailed accounts of the family history or relational dynamics that shape the way its members function and relate to one another today.

Figure 3 identifies the "family-framed" domain of the biopsychosocial-ecological model that is generally missing from current dementia care practices. This figure illustrates that the PWD and the FCG each occupy a separate socioecological system, as in **Figure 2**, but also reflects the need to understand the important relationships for each individual as well as the relationship dynamics between the PWD and FCG. The

ultimate goal of family-framed dementia care is for healthcare providers to know and understand the person with dementia and family caregiver(s) within the context of their family relationships in order to develop a plan of care that meets the biopsychosocial needs and wishes of the person with dementia; and considers the needs, wishes, and resources of the family caregiver(s) so that the care plan will be feasible, likely to be implemented, and promote the safety and well-being of all involved family members. The relational context, depicted by the circle connecting the two ecosystems, represents factors including but not limited to: family of origin experiences and expectations regarding health, illness, dementia, and caregiving; relationship histories of involved family members; relationship quality and dynamics between the PWD and the FCG(s); motivations for and degree of commitment to caregiving; power dynamics and decision-making authority regarding health care and finances; and family trauma, mental health, substance misuse, and/or abuse history (54). Applying a family frame to Gwen's individual and relational considerations, one might discover that: (1) she has responsibilities for running the household while her husband travels, tends to the needs of their children, contributes needed income from her job, and serves as primary caregiver for her mother despite having her own medical and behavioral health symptoms that interfere with her ability to function as needed across various roles; (2) her family relationships have been strained by her caregiving responsibilities and she is overwhelmed by feelings of depression, anxiety, guilt, and failure; and (3) caregiver stress is not her only health concern and that those supporting her in restoring her mental health include her husband, children, her GP/PCP, her behavioral health provider, her mother's aide and neighbors, other service providers, her employer, and her work colleagues. As this set of supports is instrumental in helping Gwen, they also indirectly support Janice and her wish to remain in her home.

As in most models of dementia practice, the Geriatrician in this case is responsible for managing Janice's symptoms and care plan, and for assisting Gwen by activating Janice's Personal Directive and for helping Gwen by identifying services to meet her mother's needs for things she is unable to provide herself. Aside from referrals for caregiver support, the physician's responsibility for the caregiver's needs typically ends there. Gwen's health symptoms, however, impair her ability to provide optimal care to her mother and may impede her capacity to carry out her plan of care. While the Geriatrician is providing all of the support possible for Gwen given that she is not the patient of record, Janice's desire to remain at home is contingent upon available resources and her daughter's ability to provide or arrange for care to meet the needs that go beyond what the Geriatrician and housing facility can provide.

In our current bifurcated models of care in which the needs of the patient and caregiver are typically not addressed side by side, it is unclear, for example, who holds the responsibility to ensure that the caregiver is capable of meeting the patient's needs or if the patient's preferences are unrealistic. In most practice models the physician responsible for their patient's dementia care would likely assess for caregiver stress and then refer the daughter, as this physician did, for caregiver support, education, and assistance with navigating the social service sector. This Geriatrician, with a caregiver-centered and familyframed approach, went two steps further by enlisting the support of a case manager to arrange for a family meeting with the hope of soliciting more assistance from the patient's other children, and by obtaining social work assistance to help the daughter set appropriate limits with her mother for the sake of preserving the caregiver's health.

INTEGRATING RELATIONAL CARE INTO DEMENTIA CARE: TEAM TRAINING AND TOOLS

Family caregivers often report that their needs are often overlooked in medical settings. Fisher et al. (43) reported on a symposium conducted in Canada to identify factors that affected care provision to family caregivers by healthcare professionals. A primary finding was that family

TABLE 1B | Examples of biopsychosocial and social ecological considerations for a family caregiver: the case of Gwen.

Identifying Information: Gwen is a married 45 year old woman with two children, a job, and responsibilities as primary caregiver for her 85 year old mother with advanced dementia who lives nearby in Canada

Reason for Assessment: Caregiver stress

Biological/functional	Psychological/behavioral	Social	
BIOPSYCHOSOCIAL CONSIDERATIONS			
 Symptoms of depression (e.g., difficulty falling and staying asleep, low energy, poor concentration, feelings of guilt and failure) increasing in frequency and intensity since her mother's care needs increased Symptoms of anxiety (e.g., fatigue, poor concentration, heart palpitations, occasional panic attacks) increased as concern for her mother's safety arose Medical conditions: hypertension, chronic migraines, perimenopause 	 Has been taking more sick days off from work and worries about losing her job Stopped playing in the volleyball league she and her husband always enjoyed and looked forward to each summer due to fatigue and headaches Relies on her two high school aged children to take care of things at home while she tends to her mother's needs Formerly a proud multitasker, she now focuses only on one thing at a time and gets anxious when asked to change her focus without notice Feels disconnected from her husband and children and they feel disconnected from her too Has a hard time accepting help from friends Lives with anxiety, sadness, and guilt that her mother's condition will deteriorate and that she will have to make the decision to move Janice from the home she cherishes to a facility with more care. Fears losing her job and related income 	 Employed as a dental hygienist part time Husband travels occasionally for work Has a small, close circle of friends 	
Individual	Relationships		
SOCIAL ECOLOGICAL CONSIDERATIONS			
 Mother's geriatrician set goal to reduce caregiver's stress refers her to meet with a social worker to learn about ca options for her mother Caregiver "misses her former self and her family" Husband encourages caregiver to see her primary care 	 Is married, has 2 teenage children, and ha needs Close relationship with her brother who is 	om she is very close. s reduced her work hours to accommodate her mothe an accountant, lives in another province and helps th ent such as taxes. The two are close and discuss pla	

their mother.

- Husband encourages caregiver to see her primary care
 physician and offers to attend visit with her
- Primary care physician's goals for Gwen are to reduce symptoms of anxiety and guilt, reduce the frequency and severity of her migraines, and manage physical and psychological symptoms associated with perimenopause. Recommends medications and provides a referral to a behavioral health specialist for psychotherapy
- Distant relationships with two older sisters, also married, who live in other provinces and visit their mother once a year.

regarding their mother's deteriorating health. He has limited ability to provide in-person support for

- She is the agent for mother's advanced directive (i.e., Personal Directive) and her brother is agent for the Enduring Power of Attorney (EPOA), which is in effect
- She was recently granted authority through her mother's Personal Directive to make decisions for her mother regarding health and accommodation (housing)
- Has a good relationship and relies on her mother's geriatrician and social worker for support and guidance
- Is reluctant to seek mental health care because it is "one more thing to do" and will "take a lot of energy"
- Her husband and children express relief and hope when she decides to seek care for herself and realign her priorities
- Employer supports short term medical leave from job to restore her health; caregiver feels relief for time to focus on her health and grateful for her colleagues' willingness to cover in her absence





caregivers require more support than they usually received from healthcare professionals. This was attributed to a number of factors, including a lack of awareness and undervaluing family caregivers; system fragmentation, engrained healthcare professional practices and attitudes; policies limiting information-sharing with family caregivers;



a lack of caregiver assessments; poor communication; a lack of health workforce training regarding the delivery of emotional support to family caregivers and navigation of family dynamics; and inadequate knowledge of conditions impacting older adults.

Assessment of relational factors, while critical, constitute a time-consuming exercise that doesn't fit easily into a busy medical practice. Years ago Engel (18) pushed back against critics who argued that the BPS model increases demands on the physician and countered that "the model does not add anything to what is not already involved in patient care." Physician perceptions of the time involved in providing comprehensive BPS care have not changed much since Engel's time (42, 55). Hinton et al. (55) reported perceptions of providers from academic medical centers, managed care, and solo private primary care practices regarding challenges managing behavioral symptoms of patients with dementia. They identified insufficient provider time, inadequate reimbursement, poor access to dementia care expertise and community resources, lack of adequate communication across the various medical, social and community dementia care providers, and the absence of an interdisciplinary dementia care team as contributing factors. The investigators concluded that "the current operational structure of primary care is not prepared to manage the biopsychosocial needs of patients suffering from dementia." They called for more effective educational interventions for families and physicians as well as structural changes to meet the needs of patients and their families.

The efforts needed to incorporate relational care into medical practices are akin to those currently evolving to integrate assessment of social needs and social determinants of health (SDOH) into health care as a way to improve health outcomes. Healthy People 2030 (56) includes "interpersonal relationships" within the SDOH domain of "Social and Community Context" with the justification that "people's relationships and interactions with family, friends, co-workers, and community members can have a major impact on their health and well-being." The National Academies of Sciences, Engineering and Medicine (57) released a report that investigated the feasibility of bringing social care into health care. While there is agreement on the need for healthcare to address these social factors there is no clear directive as to whose responsibility it is to carry it out or to pay for it. Implementation is further obstructed by high physician burnout rates and the fact that care and services provided by those who could support these functions are often not reimbursable (57). One small step in this direction in dementia care in the United States was legislation that enabled Medicare to reimburse physicians for care plan services that support addressing the needs of those with dementia and their family caregivers in some limited but important ways (58).

Interprofessional training: Efforts toward establishing a foundation for interprofessional education in dementia have been steadily increasing (41, 59–62). Some focus on the disciplines that should be involved (41), the core topics required (41), and key elements required for effective interprofessional

collaboration (61). A number of programs target students across health care professions (62–64). Targeted outcomes have included improvements in student attitudes toward interprofessional education (62–64); knowledge of dementia (62, 63); collaborative interprofessional capabilities and client-centered mindset (64); and confidence (62).

Dreier et al. (41) identified the following as core topics to ensure successful interprofessional collaboration: early diagnosis; post-diagnostic support; advanced care planning for patients and caregivers; and effective collaborative care. They also proposed minimum standards for representation by discipline and recommended that team leadership and care coordination should include primary care physicians along with nurses and/or social workers. Other professions that would enhance collaborative dementia care include behavioral health providers, pharmacists, physical therapists, occupational therapists, and speech therapists. Jennings et al. (61) identified core themes for interprofessional dementia education to include: professional roles and responsibilities, with an emphasis on the post-diagnostic stage of illness; team collaboration; knowledge of dementia; and interprofessional communication skills.

The biopsychosocial-ecological family-framed approach to dementia care as proposed herein would require additional domains of interprofessional education, including a general understanding of how family systems, relationships, and dynamics affect the lived experience of dementia for those with the diagnosis and those who care for them (54); proficiency in administering a comprehensive family assessment to understand the strengths, and resources (65); knowing when to refer the patient and/or family caregiver(s) for behavioral health services or family therapy (66); and evaluating the needs of the family caregiver(s) to determine if they are willing, capable, and have the resources needed to provide the required support while maximizing their own health and well-being (17).

Tools to support interprofessional education and relational dementia care: Two tools were specifically developed to support interprofessional education regarding a BPS approach to dementia. The Biopsychosocial (BPS) model of dementia tool (24) was designed to encourage staff to develop personalized interventions and treatment plans for people with dementia. Revolta et al. (67) reported findings from a feasibility study addressing the impact of training staff to use the BPS model on skills, including formulation, attitude toward dementia, and sense of role competence. Similarly the Bio-Psycho-Social-Dementia-scale (68) is another validated tool appropriate for assessing family and other contextual factors that have the potential to affect care and illness experiences for patients and families. This tool was developed to rate and improve biopsychosocial functioning in dementia care, and also to facilitate interdisciplinary collaboration, promote assessment, and merge interprofessional strengths toward development of a heterogeneous team.

An essential tool to promote a biopsychosocial-ecological family-framed approach to dementia care is the shared electronic health record. Functionality that would allow community providers to which health care professionals refer those with dementia and their caregivers in support of social or relational needs would help to bridge the chasm that currently exists between health and social service providers and could potentially allow for more coordination among providers caring for both the PWD and the FCGs.

DISCUSSION

Family-framed dementia care calls for health care professionals in clinical settings, regardless of discipline, to meet the needs of the person with dementia and their family caregivers by understanding their needs and preferences within the context of the family structure, dynamics, and relationships. Relational dementia care is rooted in family systems theory (69) which posits that individuals cannot be understood in isolation from one another and that families are systems of interconnected and interdependent individuals. A relational approach to dementia care acknowledges that a dementia diagnosis often represents a significant life event for a family as it generates ripple effects far beyond the symptoms of the one diagnosed. Because a person with dementia will come to rely on the support of others, a care plan must address the needs and preferences of the person with the diagnosis as well as those of the family caregivers. Dementia care at the family level is relational, transactional, and often delivered in ways that reflect the nature and quality of family relationships. An awareness of relational influences help clinicians develop safe, effective, and sustainable care plans.

Family-framed, relational care does not detract from personcenteredness. Either the person with dementia, the family member, or both together can be the target of care. However, because of the relational nature of the caregiver/care-receiver relationship, there are times when shared needs would place the dyad or family at the center of care as in **Figure 1**. At other times, as depicted in **Figure 2**, their needs may be at odds. In both of these instances, addressing the needs of the dyad requires an understanding of relationships. Without doing so, the needs of one party may be inadvertently placed in opposition to those of the other.

A family-framed approach encourages clinicians to recognize that information shared by a patient or family member is frequently shaped by relational influences. In considering the role that family members generally play in dementia care—i.e., informant, interpreter, and advocate–limited awareness of family dynamics may preclude clinicians from understanding how those relationships influence not only the patient information that family members choose to share, but also how they interpret and communicate clinical information to the patient and other family members. Relational factors also influence whether and how care plans are implemented which inevitably affects patient outcomes.

This biopsychosocial-ecological model illustrates that the bifurcation of the person with dementia from the family caregiver results from chasms that exist between the biopsychosocial needs of the person with dementia and their social ecological context, and between the social ecological contexts of the person with dementia and that of the caregiver(s). In addition, the overall responsibility for the well-being of the patient and that of each caregiver are parsed across different providers in different systems that align with the biopsychosocial model (i.e., medical care, behavioral health care, and social services). The personal physician of the person with dementia and the physician for each family caregiver likely address the medical and psychosocial needs of their respective patients. They are less equipped, however, to address the relational aspects that affect the caregiving process or the health status of any of the involved parties.

Engel (18) believed that "clinical study begins at the person level and takes place within a two-person system, the doctorpatient relationship." We contend that for dementia care it goes beyond a two-person system in that it also includes the patient's family, however defined, a relationship between the doctor and the family member(s) who provide care, and an understanding of the social and relational contexts in which they are embedded.

REFERENCES

- 1. Towards a Dementia Plan: A WHO Guide. Geneva: World Health Organization (2018).
- 2. Alzheimer's disease facts and figures. *Alzheimers Dement*. (2021) 17:327–406. doi: 10.1002/alz.12328
- Alzheimer's Association. Chicago, Alzheimer's Association. (2021). Available online at: https://www.alz.org/ca/dementia-alzheimers-canada.asp (accessed November 11, 2021).
- Sallim AB, Sayampanathan AA, Cuttilan A, Chun-Man Ho R. Prevalence of mental health disorders among caregivers of patients with Alzheimer disease. *J Am Med Dir Assoc.* (2015) 16:1034–41. doi: 10.1016/j.jamda.2015.09.007
- Stanfors M, Jacobs JC, Neilson J. Caregiving time costs and trade-offs: gender differences in Sweden, the UK, and Canada. SSM Popul Health. (2019) 9. doi: 10.1016/j.ssmph.2019.100501
- Neubert L, König HH, Mietzner C, Brettschneider C. Dementia care-giving and employment: a mixed-studies review on a presumed conflict. *Ageing Soc.* (2021) 41:1094–125. doi: 10.1017/S0144686X19001545
- Kang SY. Financial strain among unpaid family caregivers of frail elders in community. J Human Behav Soc Environ. (2021) 31:582–98. doi: 10.1080/10911359.2020.1799900
- Duncan KA, Shooshtari S, Roger K, Fast J, Han J. The cost of caring: out-ofpocket expenditures and financial hardship among Canadian carers. *Int J Care Caring*. (2020) 4:141–66. doi: 10.1332/239788220X15845551975572
- American Association of Retired Persons. Caregiving Out-of- Pocket Costs Study. Washington, DC: American Association of Retired Persons (2021).
- Alzheimer's Association. Action Brief. Promoting Caregiving Across the Full Community: The Role for Public Health Strategists. (2020). Available online at: https://www.alz.org/media/Documents/alzheimers-dementia-promotingcaregiving-across-full-community.pdf (accessed March 12, 2021).
- 11. Alzheimer's Disease International. *Policy Brief for G8 Heads of Government. The Global Impact of Dementia 2013-2050.* London: Alzheimer's Disease International (2013).
- World Health Organization. WHO Global Strategy on People-Centred and Integrated Health Services: Interim Report. Geneva: World Health Organization (2015). Available online at: https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/ 10665/155002
- Fazio S, Pace D, Maslow K, Zimmerman S, Kallmyer B. Alzheimer's association dementia care practice recommendations. *Gerontologist.* (2018) 58(suppl. 1):S1–9. doi: 10.1093/geront/gnx182
- 14. Institute of Medicine. Crossing The Quality Chasm: A New Health System for the 21st Century. Washington DC: National Academy Press (2001).
- Parmar J, Poole L, Anderson SD, Duggleby W, Holroyd-Leduc J, Brémault-Phillips S, et al. Co-designing caregiver-centered care health workforce competencies and training: making the leap to support family caregivers of people living with dementia. *Alzheimer's Dement.* (2020) 16:e043043. doi: 10.1002/alz.043043

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

CP proposed the concept of family-framed care, suggested placing it within the context of the biopsychosocial, social ecological models, assumed primary responsibility for drafting the manuscript, created the figures and tables, and applied the framework to the case. SA and JP reviewed the conceptual model and affirmed that it was relevant for application to their work in Canada with caregiver-centered care, both conceptually and clinically. SA contributed to the literature review and intellectual content and reviewed and revised the conceptual framework and manuscript for clarity and consistency. JP prepared the case presentation. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

- Parmar, J, Anderson, S, Abbasi, M, Ahmadinejad S, Brémault-Phillips S, Chan K, et al. Support for family caregivers: a scoping review of family physician's perspectives on their role in supporting family caregivers. *Health Soc Care Community.* (2020) 28:716–33. doi: 10.1111/hsc.12928
- Parmar J, Anderson S, Duggleby W, Holroyd-Leduc J, Pollard C, Brémault-Phillips S. Developing person-centred care competencies for the healthcare workforce to support family caregivers: caregiver centred care. *Health Soc Care Community*. (2020) 00:1–12. doi: 10.1093/geroni/igaa057.051
- Engel GL. The clinical application of the biopsychosocial model. Am J Psychiatry. (1980) 137:535–44. doi: 10.1176/ajp.137.5.535
- Engel GL. The need for a new medical model: a challenge for biomedicine. Science. (1977) 196:129–36. doi: 10.1126/science.847460
- McKay R, McDonald R, Lie D, McGowan H. Reclaiming the best of the biopsychosocial model of mental health care and 'recovery' for older people through a 'person-centred' approach. *Australas Psychiatry.* (2012) 20:492–5. doi: 10.1177/1039856212460286
- McDaniel SH, Doherty WJ, Hepworth J. Medical Family Therapy and Integrated Care. 2nd Ed. Washington, DC: American Psychological Association (2014).
- 22. National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence/Social Care Institute for Excellence. *Dementia: Supporting People with Dementia and Their Carers in Health and Social Care. NICE Clinical Practice Guideline* 42. London: National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence (2007).
- Keady J, Jones L, Ward R, Koch S, Swarbrick C, Hellström I, et al. Introducing the bio-psycho-social-physical model of dementia through a collective case study design. J Clin Nurs. (2013) 22:2768–77. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2702.2012.04292.x
- 24. Spector A, Orrell M. Using a biopsychosocial model of dementia as a tool to guide clinical practice. *Int Psychogeriatr.* (2010) 22:957–65. doi: 10.1017/S1041610210000840
- Clare L. The construction of awareness in early-stage Alzheimer's disease: a review of concepts and models. Br J Clin Psychol. (2004) 43:155–75. doi: 10.1348/014466504323088033
- Clare L, Nelis SM, Martyr A, Roberts J, Whitaker CJ, Markova IS, et al. The influence of psychological, social and contextual factors on the expression and measurement of awareness in early-stage dementia: testing a biopsychosocial model. *Int J Geriatr Psychiatry*. (2012) 27:167–77. doi: 10.1002/gp s.2705
- Rogers K, Coleman H, Brodtmann A, Darby D, Anderson V. Family members' experience of the pre-diagnostic phase of dementia: a synthesis of qualitative evidence. *Int Psychoger.* (2017) 29:1425–37. doi: 10.1017/S1041610217 000862
- Bronfenbrenner U. The Ecology of Human Development. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press (1979).
- Lehman, BJ, David, DM, Gruber, JA. Rethinking the biopsychosocial model of health: understanding health as a dynamic system. Soc Personal Psychol Compass. (2017) 11:e12328. doi: 10.1111/spc3.12328

- Amella EJ, Batchelor-Aselage MB. Facilitating ADLs by caregivers of persons with dementia: the C3P model. *Occup Ther Health Care.* (2014) 28:51–61. doi: 10.3109/07380577.2013.867388
- Cho J, Ory MG, Stevens AB. Socioecological factors and positive aspects of caregiving: findings from the REACH II intervention. *Aging Ment Health.* (2016) 20:1190–201. doi: 10.1080/13607863.2015.10 68739
- O'Shea E, Timmons S, O'Shea E, Irving K. Multiple stakeholders' perspectives on respite service access for people with dementia and their carers. *Gerontologist.* (2019) 59:e490–500. doi: 10.1093/geront/gnz095
- Wang S, Cheung DSK, Leung AYM, Davidson PM. Factors associated with caregiving appraisal of informal caregivers: a systematic review. J Clin Nurs. (2020) 29:3201–21. doi: 10.1111/jocn.15394
- 34. Clarke C, Keyes S, Wilkinson H, Alexjuk EJ, Wilcockson J, Robinson L, et al. I just want to get on with my life: a mixed-methods study of active management of quality of life in living with dementia. *Ageing Soc.* (2018) 38:378–402. doi: 10.1017/S0144686X16001069
- Górska S, Forsyth K, Maciver D. Living with dementia: a meta-synthesis of qualitative research on the lived experience. *Gerontologist.* (2018) 58:e180–96. doi: 10.1093/geront/gnw195
- Górska SM, Maciver D, Forsyth K. Participation as means for adaptation in dementia: a conceptual model. *Aging Ment Health.* (2021) 25:499–511. doi: 10.1080/13607863.2019.1695740
- Boustani M, Sachs G, Callahan CM. Can primary care meet the biopsychosocial needs of older adults with dementia? *J Gen Intern Med.* (2007) 22:1625–7. doi: 10.1007/s11606-007-0386-y
- Black BS, Johnston D, Rabins PV, Morrison A, Lyketsos C, Samus QM. Unmet needs of community-residing persons with dementia and their informal caregivers: findings from the maximizing independence at home study. J Am Geriatr Soc. (2013) 61:2087–95. doi: 10.1111/jgs.1 2549
- Reuben DB, Evertson LC, Wenger NS, Serrano K, Chodosh J, Ercoli L, et al. The University of California at los angeles Alzheimer's and Dementia Care program for comprehensive, coordinated, patient-centered care: preliminary data. J Am Geriatr Soc. (2013) 61:2214–8. doi: 10.1111/jgs.12562
- Galvin JE, Valois L, Zweig Y. Collaborative transdisciplinary team approach for dementia care. *Neurodegener Dis Manag.* (2014) 4:455–69. doi: 10.2217/nmt.14.47
- Dreier-Wolfgramm A, Michalowsky B, Austrom MG, van der Marck MA, Iliffe S, Alder C, et al. Dementia care management in primary care: current collaborative care models and the case for interprofessional education. Z Gerontol Geriatr. (2017) 50(Suppl. 2):68–77. doi: 10.1007/s00391-017-1220-8
- Heintz H, Monette P, Epstein-Lubow G, Smith L, Rowlett S, Forester BP. Emerging collaborative care models for dementia care in the primary care setting: a narrative review. *Am J Geriat Psychiatry*. (2020) 28:320–30. doi: 10.1016/j.jagp.2019.07.015
- Fisher R, Parmar J, Duggleby W, Tian PGJ, Janzen W, Anderson S, et al. Health-care workforce training to effectively support family caregivers of seniors in care. *Can Geriatr J.* (2020) 23:160–71. doi: 10.5770/cgj.23.384
- 44. Queluz FNFR, Kervin E, Wozney L, Fancey P, McGrath PJ, Keefe J. Understanding the needs of caregivers of persons with dementia: a scoping review. *Int Psychogeriatr.* (2020) 32:35–52. doi: 10.1017/S1041610219000243
- Aldridge Z, Burns A, Harrison Dening K. ABC model: a tiered, integrated pathway approach to peri- and post-diagnostic support for families living with dementia (Innovative Practice). *Dementia*. (2020) 19:2901–10. doi: 10.1177/1471301219838086
- Wynne, LC. Systems theory and the biopsychosocial model. In: Frankel RM, Quill TE, McDaniel SH, editors. *The Biopsychosocial Approach: Past, Present, and Future.* Rochester, NY: University of Rochester Press (2003). p. 219–30.
- Steadman PL, Tremont G, Davis JD. Premorbid relationship satisfaction and caregiver burden in dementia caregivers. J Geriatr Psychiatry Neurol. (2007) 20:115–9. doi: 10.1177/0891988706298624
- Heru AM, Ryan CE, Iqbal A. Family functioning in the caregivers of patients with dementia. *Int J Geriatr Psychiatry*. (2004) 19:533–7. doi: 10.1002/gps.1119
- Heru AM, Ryan CE. Family functioning in the caregivers of patients with dementia: one-year follow-up. *Bull Menninger Clin.* (2006) 70:222–31. doi: 10.1521/bumc.2006.70.3.222

- Keitner GI. Family assessment in the medical setting. In: Fava GA, Sonino N, Wise TN, editors. *The Psychosomatic Assessment Strategies to Improve Clinical Practice.* Basel: Advances in psychosomatic medicine. (2012). p. 203–222.
- Folstein MF, Folstein SE, McHugh PR. "Mini-mental state". A practical method for grading the cognitive state of patients for the clinician. *J Psychiatr Res.* (1975) 12:189–98. doi: 10.1016/0022-3956(75)9 0026-6
- Nasreddine ZS, Phillips NA, Bédirian V, Charbonneau S, Whitehead V, Collin I, et al. The montreal cognitive assessment, MoCA: a brief screening tool for mild cognitive impairment. J Am Geriatr Soc. (2005) 53:695–9. doi: 10.1111/j.1532-5415.2005.53221.x
- Libon DJ, Swenson R, Barnoski E, Sands LT. Clock drawing as an assessment tool in dementia. Arch Clin Neuropsychol. (1993) 8:405–16. doi: 10.1093/arclin/8.5.405
- Podgorski, C. Neurocognitive disorders: systemic functionality and interconnectedness. DSM-5 family systems: an applied approach. In: Russo J, Coker JK, King JH. New York, NY: Springer Publishing (2017) 443–472.
- Hinton L, Franz CE, Reddy G, Flores Y, Kravitz RL, Barker JC. Practice constraints, behavioral problems, and dementia care: primary care physicians' perspectives. J Gen Intern Med. (2007) 22:1487–92. doi: 10.1007/s11606-007-0317-y
- Healthy People 2030, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of Disease Prevention and Health Promotion. Available online at: https://health. gov/healthypeople/objectives-and-data/social-determinants-health (accessed March 12, 2021).
- National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. Integrating Social Care into the Delivery of Health Care: Moving Upstream to Improve the Nation's Health. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press (2019).
- Centers for Medicare and Medicaid. Available online at: https://www.cms.gov/ cognitive (accessed July 14, 2021).
- Jackson M, Pelone F, Reeves S, Hassenkamp AM, Emery C, Titmarsh K, et al. Interprofessional education in the care of people diagnosed with dementia and their carers: a systematic review. *BMJ Open*. (2016) 6:e010948. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2015-010948
- Lee L, Hillier LM, Weston WW. "Booster days": an educational initiative to develop a community of practice of primary care collaborative memory clinics. *Gerontol Geriatr Educ.* (2020) 41:4–19. doi: 10.1080/02701960.2017.1373350
- Jennings A, McLoughlin K, Boyle S, Thackeray K, Quinn A, O'Sullivan T, et al. Development and evaluation of a primary care interprofessional education intervention to support people with dementia. J Interprof Care. (2019) 33:579–82. doi: 10.1080/13561820.2018.1541876
- Williams M, Daley S. Innovation in dementia education within undergraduate healthcare programmes: a scoping review. *Nurse Educ Today*. (2021) 98:104742. doi: 10.1016/j.nedt.2020.104742
- Annear MJ, Goldberg LR, Lo A, Robinson A. Interprofessional curriculum development achieves results: initial evidence from a dementia-care protocol. *J Interprof Care*. (2016) 30:391–3. doi: 10.3109/13561820.2015.1117061
- Cartwright J, Franklin D, Forman D, Freegard H. Promoting collaborative dementia care via online interprofessional education. *Australas J Ageing*. (2015) 34:88–94. doi: 10.1111/ajag.12106
- 65. Podgorski C, Cornell A. Assessing needs of family caregivers. In: Capezuti EA, Malone ML, Gardner DS, Kahn A, Bauman SL, editors. *The Encyclopedia of Elder Care: The Comprehensive Resource on Geriatric Health and Social Care* 4th Ed. New York, NY: Springer Publishing Company, LLC (2018). p. 70–73.
- 66. Podgorski CA, DeCaporale-Ryan L, Cornell AE, King DA. Family intervention and therapy with older adults. In: Ruiz P, Sadock VA, Sadock BJ, editors. *Comprehensive Textbook of Psychiatry*. 10th Ed. Philadelphia PA: Wolters Kluwer Health (2017). p. 4178–86.
- Revolta C, Orrell M, Spector A. The biopsychosocial (BPS) model of dementia as a tool for clinical practice. A pilot study. *Int Psychogeriatr.* (2016) 28:1079– 89. doi: 10.1017/S1041610215002379
- De Vriendt P, Cornelis E, Desmet V, Vanbosseghem R, Van de Velde D. Quality in dementia care: a cross sectional study on the Bio-Psycho-Social competencies of health care professionals. *PLoS ONE.* (2018) 13:e0191440. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0191440

 Bowen M. The use of family theory in clinical practice. Compr. (1966) 7:345–74. doi: 10.1016/S0010-440X(66)80065-2

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Podgorski, Anderson and Parmar. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Personalizing the BioPsychoSocial Approach: "Add-Ons" and "Add-Ins" in Generalist Practice

William B. Ventres^{1*} and Richard M. Frankel²

¹ Department of Family and Preventive Medicine, University of Arkansas for Medical Sciences, Little Rock, AR, United States, ² Regenstrief Institute, Indiana University School of Medicine, Indianapolis, IN, United States

Generalist practitioners often find interacting with patients deeply satisfying and joyful; they also experience encounters that are challenging and complex. In both cases, they must be aware of the many issues that affect the processes and outcomes of patient care. Although using the BioPsychoSocial approach is an important, time-tested framework for cultivating one's awareness of patients' presenting concerns, recent developments suggest that additional frames of reference may enhance communication and relationships with patients. In this article, we describe several additions to the BioPsychoSocial approach, considerations we call "add-ons" and "add-ins". We invite generalist practitioners and, indeed, all health care practitioners, to consider how they can improve their ongoing care of patients by personalizing these and other additions in their day-to-day work with patients.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Tziporah Rosenberg, University of Rochester, United States

Reviewed by:

Marcelo Saad, Albert Einstein Israelite Hospital, Brazil James Olumide Olufowote, University of Oklahoma, United States Shmuel Reis, Hebrew University of Jerusalem, Israel

> *Correspondence: William B. Ventres Wventres@Uams.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 28 May 2021 Accepted: 26 October 2021 Published: 24 November 2021

Citation:

Ventres WB and Frankel RM (2021) Personalizing the BioPsychoSocial Approach: "Add-Ons" and "Add-Ins" in Generalist Practice. Front. Psychiatry 12:716486. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.716486 Keywords: biopsychosocial models, general practitioners, medical education, medical philosophy, physicianpatient relations, primary care, systems theory

INTRODUCTION

Based on systems theory and later complemented by patient- and relationship-centered care, the BioPsychoSocial (BPS) approach has become an important part of medical practice and medical education, especially among generalist practitioners (1–4). The approach is applicable as a way of conceptualizing, organizing, and addressing the physical, emotional, and social factors that influence how patients experience and describe their presenting concerns. Although not without its critics (5–7), and certainly not limited to generalist practice alone (8–10), the BPS approach has become one of the most important—some might suggest *the* most important—unifying model in generalist medicine over the last four decades (11).

Much has changed in generalist medicine since mention of the value of systems theory to patient care and publication of the seminal paper on the BPS approach (12, 13), which appeared in *Science* in 1977 (1). Significantly, scholars have established the overall importance of generalist principles and practices to highly functioning health care systems and improved population-based health care outcomes (14, 15). Much has changed in respect to the BPS approach, as well. From its origins as a theoretical approach to patients presenting principally with Somatic Disorders [now also referred as Medically Unexplained Symptoms (MUS) (16), Bodily Distress Syndrome (BDS) (17), or the patient-centered acronym PRESSS (Physical Reaction to Emotional Stress of Some Sort (18))], the BPS approach has sequentially emerged as a key element in both Patient-Centered Medicine and Relationship-Centered Care (19–21). The approach has also found adherents beyond generalist

55

practice, and clinicians in a wide variety of specialties and subspecialties (as well as many other health care professionals) have spoken to its utility in attending to patient concerns (8–10, 22, 23). Research into the BPS approach has evolved significantly over the years, and many evidence-based and evidence-informed studies have confirmed its benefits in clinical practice (24–26).

Nonetheless, much remains the same. Due to cultural and economic forces within medicine that prioritize site-specific technological interventions and highly-remunerative patterns of practice over holistic approaches to patient care (especially in countries that are highly dependent on for-profit models of health care, such as United States), generalism has struggled to find its place as a foundational element of medical education and practice (27). Additionally, theories that undergird such practice, including the BPS approach, continue to languish in the shadows of the dominant, strictly biomedical understanding of medicine. Even among generalist practitioners, the BPS approach remains undervalued relative to the more traditional linear methods of diagnosis and treatment (28). In many educational institutions, the BPS approach is manifestly far from being fully implemented; it is unmistakably given lip service, glanced over, or simply ignored in the face of a biomedically-focused pedagogical paradigm (26).

What can be done? Motivated by our (1) mutual misgivings regarding the traditional enculturation of medical students and residents away from thinking holistically and systemically, (2) recognition of the importance of the BPS approach to generalist practice, and (3) firm belief of the approach's positive influence on patients' health, we suggest it is time to reconsider how generalist practitioners understand and use the approach. We base our considerations on 70 years' combined direct clinical experience in and research observations of generalist practice—one of us is a seasoned family physician/medical anthropologist (WV) and the other a veteran medical sociologist/medical educator (RF)—plus a growing literature that speaks to the importance of the BPS approach and its successors on quality of care, (29) overall outcomes (24–26), and interpersonal satisfaction (30).

We frame our considerations in two opposing directions: first, as add-ons to the BPS approach—ways to expand our appreciation of patient-oriented concerns; and, second, as addins—ways to appreciate the approach as a means of influencing our own cognitive habits and practice behaviors. The purpose of this article, thus, is to help generalist practitioners personalize their use of the BPS approach so as to help nurture their therapeutic presence with patients and, ultimately, positively influence patients' health.

ADDING-ON TO THE BPS APPROACH

The traditional BPS approach refers to a natural system hierarchy in which patients are located somewhere on a continuum between subatomic particles and the biosphere (1, 2). The BPS approach suggests clinicians focus on the level of patients as people first, simultaneously appreciating how other system constituent themes influence patients' experience of disease and illness. From a thematic perspective, the traditional approach focuses, self-evidently, on the biological, psychological, and social dimensions of patients' lives.

Over the years, clinicians and scholars have added-on several other themes to the original approach. Some years ago, "spiritual" became a common appendage in generalist literature, giving recognition to the influence of religion and spirituality on the health and well-being of human beings (31, 32). As well, cultural and political-economical themes of care emerged as early generalist add-ons (5, 33). Much more recently, a number of other add-ons have come to the fore from outside of generalist circles—examples include such auxiliary themes as history, microhistory, and intersectionality (from psychiatry) (34, 35), social changeways and dynamic microsystems (from psychology) (36, 37), and institutional influences (from physiotherapy) (38).

Our personal favorite thematic add-ons, broad in scope echoing our generalist backgrounds, are ecological and existential in nature. We do not, however, recommend anyone use the term "BioPsychoEcoSocialExistential." It is a quite a mouthful and, simply, another artificial construct with extra perceptual boundaries to contend with. We prefer generalists keep things simple—BioPsychoSocial is perfectly suitable in this regard (**Table 1**).

In addition, add-ons can take the form of specific structural factors that affect the milieu in and the process by which practitioners interpret the BPS approach (Figure 1). Differences in these factors invariably alter how individual practitioners implement the approach. These specific factors reflect the location and setting of care, the nature of any particular patient's concerns, and the characteristics of the practitioner's professional background (53). Drawing from literature that speaks to the nature of generalist practice-specifically, that generalists are likely to see patients across the lifespan in short visits over long periods of time; attend to concerns both acute and chronic; strategize care that simultaneously bridges prevention, management, and cure; and address multiple undifferentiated problems across a range of concerns (54)-we suggest four structural factors are key: context, continuity, intentions, and externalities (Table 2).

ADDING-IN TO THE BPS APPROACH

The BPS approach initially focused on individual patients embedded in complex bureaucratic systems. We agree this perspective is important. We also suggest that generalist practitioners develop the ability to see themselves as integral parts of these systems. We encourage them to appreciate their use of the BPS approach with patients as a means of identifying addins—organically produced insights that arise in the course of patient encounters—in order to critically consider how to do the best they can, in any moment at hand, given the circumstances of any clinical situation, and help patients move toward health.

Given the current culture of medicine that marginalizes the holistic practice of generalist medicine, attending to these tasks may not be easy. We suggest, however, the BPS approach is bidirectional, and that by applying it with patients in everyday practice generalists can develop their professional identities as

TABLE 1 | BioPsychoSocial add-ons: ecological and existential themes.

Theme	Rationale
Ecological	The ecological theme is informed by the environments in which people live and the influence these environments exert on individual and collective health and well-being. Ecological considerations are myriad and affect spaces large and small. On a macro scale, they include such factors as the effects on health and well-being of natural and built environments (39); the significance of both geographic community of origin and the effects of local, regional, and global migration (40); the distinct influences of rural, suburban, and urban living (41); and the looming burden of climate change (42). The appearance of COVID-19 as a global pandemic, the emergence of the Me Too and Black Lives Matter movements, and the end of the US occupation of Afghanistan are three recent events that have already and will likely further change the macro-ecological dimensions of lived environments around the world. An example of the ecological dimension on a micro scale is the migration of the Electronic Medical Record from the back room to the examination room or hospital suite (43). Although documenting while doctoring has transformed medicine in many advantageous ways (e.g., medication reconciliation, order entry, and access to internet resources), it has also posed significant challenges (44). By splitting attention between the computer and the patient, it has triggered unintended consequences that often lead to "distracted doctoring" (45, 46). In addition, taking ecological influences on health into account can be as simple as acknowledging where patients present: in an ambulatory clinic, community hospital emergency department, or academic medical center (47).
Existential	The existential dimension of the BPS approach focuses attention how patients make meaning in the face of disease and illness and how practitioners reciprocally bear witness to and experience their patients' suffering (48, 49). There is clearly a spiritual aspect to these dimensions, as some scholars have already noted and named as the "BioPsychoSocialSpiritual" model (31, 32). Meaning, however, transcends spirituality (50). Work, relationships, community, education, awareness, and ethical considerations are also sources of meaning for patients, whether practiced as behaviors, habits of mind, or soulful ways of being. So, too, are instances of intersubjective awareness, moments of "connection" when doctors and patients harmoniously recognize and acknowledge each other's humanity at a very basic level (51). From the perspective of traditional practice, in which generalists routinely meet their patients and those who accompany them in clinic examination rooms or hospital suites, these moments play key roles in establishing a shared presence that is therapeutic in and of itself (52).



caring and humanistic healers. They can come to understand how clinical encounters are coproduced (69), examine how practitioners' own implicit biases influence the provision of care as well as the healing process (70), and consider how personal histories and professional socializations affect the processes and outcomes of care (71). Additionally, they can appreciate how to employ cultural sensitivity (72), with cultural humility (73), relative to patients and their concerns and as influenced by where they practice and the resources available. They can learn how to recognize, investigate, and manage the feelings and thoughts that are integral to enhancing practitioner equanimity in the face of anxiety and contentment in the face of stress.

Adding-in the BPS approach, with the aim of strategically cultivating professional growth, calls for generalist practitioners to use other key principles of practice [including such longstanding principles as affinity, intimacy, curiosity, and fidelity (74)] in the moral and ethical milieu that exists between them and their patients (75). It encourages them to nurture

TABLE 2 | BioPsychoSocial add-ons: structural factors.

Factors	Rationale			
Context	Context is the medium in and through which all relationships exist, be they professional (as between a practitioner and patient) or personal (as in activities of daily life). Appreciating the social, cultural, and emotional influences of context on clinical encounters is helpful when assessing how patients (and, reciprocally, practitioners themselves) make sense of disease and illness. Contextual factors can be as simple as asking a patient trying to quit smoking about other tobacco users in the household. Alternatively, they can be as complex as trying to appreciate how Adverse Childhood Experiences (ACEs) or Adverse Shared Historical Experiences (ASHEs) influence patients' presentations and practitioners' responses (55, 56). As in the case of the current COVID-19 pandemic, contextual factors can also arise up without much warning and trigger physical, emotional, and relational distress around the globe.			
Continuity	Interactions between practitioners and patients often evolve over a lifetime. It is common for patients in generalist practices to see the same practitioner over the course of several encounters for concerns of varying clinical intensity. Continuity of relationship allows for the evaluation, diagnosis, and management of emerging concerns in light of the natural history of diseases and individual differences in their expression (57). Evidence shows that continuity of care and relationships lead to better patient experience and improved health outcomes (58). Continuity also positively influences practitioners' attitudes toward their work. Multiple studies document that the most meaningful aspect of doctoring is developing and maintaining interpersonal relationships (59).			
Intentions	The elements of therapeutic communication—including, but not limited to, active listening (60), the demonstration of empathy (61), and a probe-and-pause question-oriented approach (62)—are habits of practice that contribute to improved patient outcomes (63). So are intentions of practice: the thoughtful consideration of how to develop and employ one's self-awareness and relational acumen as a practitioner (64). Specifically, the BPS approach neither starts nor stops at the exact moment an exam room door opens or closes: its use is conditioned by practitioners' attention to the iterative steps of recognition, engagement, reflection, action, and review in their therapeutic interactions (65), the ongoing, in-the-moment process of being with patients in clinical encounters.			
Externalities	Externalities are commonly encountered factors outside the practitioners and patients' control that shape their interactions. They include reimbursement schemes that preferentially reward throughput over humanistic care (66); in-room electronic medical record systems that diver attention from direct care of the patient (67); and educational systems that prioritize narrowly biomedical models of diagnosis and treatment to the exclusion of social and emotional determinants of care (68). Absent acknowledgment, consideration, and action, in the face of such externalities care may become overly transactional and symptom focused, leading to poorer overall outcomes for patients and reduced job satisfaction for practitioners.			

attributes such as emotional intelligence (76), adaptive expertise (77), and clinical courage as instruments of therapeutic change (78). It also encourages generalists to engage in the communities they serve (79), to use and cultivate an anthropological gaze as to the world around them (80), and to see their role as a call to action for social accountability (81). The BPS approach, in this way, is an expression of the interconnected nature not only of the doctor-patient relationship, but also a guide for generalists to become more adept—clinically wise—on their professional path from competency to capability to capacity and beyond (82).

Generalists (and, indeed, specialists, subspecialists, and other health care professionals) can consciously develop their clinical wisdom by attending to add-ins as personalized insights into growing their professional identities (83). This growth emerges from thinking about thinking (metacognition) (84), feeling (values education) (85), and doing (experiential learning) (86). In turn, such reflective thinking can help generalists enhance their cognitive abilities, expand their affective awareness, and develop their performative proficiencies (**Figure 2**).

CLINICAL CASE STUDY

We present a brief clinical case study to illustrate how add-ons and add-ins are intermingled with the process of applying a BPS approach in clinical encounters (**Table 3**). For demonstration purposes only, we list both add-on themes and factors and addin insights separately and sequentially; the reality is that the BPS approach and the themes, factors, and insights we enumerate are more dynamic than static and more systemic than linear in nature. As many generalists have previously noted, using this kind of approach is a "way of being" in practice that is incorporates practitioner awareness, patient- and relationshipcenteredness, in-the-moment flexibility, integrated teamwork, and shared presence as regularly practiced habits (11).

DISCUSSION

The point of introducing these considerations is to suggest that generalist practitioners consider the BPS approach not as a model set in stone, but as (1) an inspiration for further integrating BPS concepts into practice, (2) a stimulus to promote patientand relationship- centered approaches to patient care, and (3) a means to of repositioning themselves in the space between patients' lived experience and the culture of medicine (87). The BPS approach offers generalists not only a broad understanding of the many factors that contribute to the evaluation, diagnosis, and management of presenting problems, but also a path to reconceptualize professional growth in service of therapeutic agency (one's ability to affect positive change) and well-being on both sides of the stethoscope.

More important, the point is that generalist practitioners consider the BPS approach as a template for exploring their own contributions to the healing process by examining not only their roles and relationships vis-à-vis the patients they serve, but also the attributes of clinical wisdom they develop and express along the course of their professional lives. The add-ons and add-ins we suggest can and should be modified



or supplemented by others considerations, as appropriate the overriding goal is doing the right thing at the right time, under the circumstances at hand, for the betterment of patients' health and with the intent of improving their well-being. The BPS approach in this way can help generalists envision, create, and incorporate original add-ons and add-ins to enrich their healing talents.

In fact, we encourage generalist practitioners to take personal ownership of the BPS approach and apply it, distinctively, with all patients in their daily work. We hope they use the approach as a directional marker pointing the way toward individual clinical excellence in holistic patient care. Collectively, we hope they and their colleagues in other disciplines use it as guide to making the practice of generalist medicine and medicine as a whole more inclusive, humane, efficacious, and satisfying. Given current circumstances, external incentives tying compensation to patient experience may be helpful in nudging these aspirations along (88).

These aspirations are particularly fitting as means of countering the increasingly fragmented, hyper-technical, production-oriented, industrialized model of medical practice that exists at this very moment in time, especially in the United States. The BPS approach may also help remediate traditional medicine's acknowledged failures in the face of injustice, inequity, and political polarization, forces that increasingly appear to negate not only the ultimate effectiveness of medicine, but also the healing satisfaction characteristic of its practice.

FURTHER THOUGHTS

First, we are fully aware, and have noted above, that the BPS approach is applicable beyond generalist medicine. The approach has utility in specialty and subspecialty medical practice as well as in a variety of other health care disciplines, and literature emergent from those disciplines has enlightened our own understandings of the BPS approach. Our purpose in focusing on generalist practice is not to exclude others who attend to patients. It emerges, however, from our assessment that the BPS approach is central to the everyday practice of generalist medicine: with the exception of those patients who present with imminently life threatening conditions, the BPS approach is applicable, to greater or lesser degree, at all times in all situations with all patients who present to generalist practitioners. Due to the nature of clinical interactions in specialty and subspecialty care, the BPS approach is generally—and appropriately—a supplement to the biomedical model, invoked either in response to certain presenting problems or when the traditional linear course of diagnoses and treatment has been tried and failed.

Second, any approach to understanding the complexity of human life in relationship to the very real experience of disease, illness, and sickness will inherently find itself limited by the words used to describe it. This is especially true when considered independently of the context of a particular patient's individual history, current experience, or the circumstances under which individuals turn to the medical care system in times of need. No textual explanation or graphic representation can wholly TABLE 3 | Clinical case study-patient presentation, add-ons, and add-ins*.

Patient presentation [†]	$Add ext{-}Ons^{\ddagger}$	Add-Ins [§]
The patient is a 63-year-old male who presents with several years of headaches, dizziness, and unsteadiness. He recently arrived in the U.S. as a religious refugee from Moldova. His wife accompanies him; a Russian-speaking interpreter translates.	Biological Ecological Context	Thinking: Reflection
He notes he is ashamed by his unsteadiness—in his rural community of origin, he was considered the town drunk. "Only I don't drink", he notes. "I am a Christian. My children are now here, in the U.S. I want them to know I am a good father."	Psychological Existential Social	systemic(disconnected)/demittingle
The patient's blood pressure is 240/140, his pulse 100. I then "talk" him through his exam. His heart sounds are regular with a normal S1 and S2. His lung fields are clear. He has trace lower extremity edema. He is alert and oriented. His neurological exam is non-focal.	Biological	المحدود (T) Doing: Communication المحدود (T) Doing: Communication
I ask if he has ever heard of high blood pressure; he has not. I explain how his blood pressure might be the sole cause of his symptoms. I explain I will order some lab tests, get a tracing of his heart (EKG), and suggest some pills for him to take daily. I note my	Biological Biological Social Externality	Thinking: Critical Reasoning ting Doing: Education
medical assistant and I will see him, in short visits, frequently, over the course a month and regularly thereafter. I inquire, "How does this sound to you?" I ask his wife, "Are you, too, comfortable with this plan? Do you have other concerns that we haven't addressed?"	Ecological Intention	Feeling: Empathy Feeling: Empathy Doing: Communication Doing: Communication Particle of the second of
I request the interpreter investigate what the patient and his wife have understood and leave the room to see another patient. I return after labs are drawn and an EKG done to prescribe a standard antihypertensive medication.	Externality Biological	e purposes: a cal applicatio
At a visit six month later, the patient's blood pressure controlled with multiple medications and his dizziness and unsteadiness fully resolved, the patient—very appreciative for the care we have provided—asks, "now that I am cured, can I stop my pills?"	Continuity Biological Psychological Existential	Feeling: Equanimity

*This clinical case presentation summarizes actual interactions that occurred in Dr. Ventres' community-based practice.

[†]For a more detailed review of this case study, please see Ventres (62).

[‡]We note only add-ons mentioned in the text (**Tables 1**, **2**). We encourage practitioners to use these as a starting point for further personalizing the BPS approach.

[§]We use a thinking, feeling, and doing model to frame add-ins to the BPS approach. Other learning processes could function as alternative methods of self-growth, including the questioning list noted in Ventres (62).

represent the dynamic process of clinical encounters (36), just as no single recommendation for enhancing such encounters is applicable or appropriate in each and every setting. The reality is that the BPS approach, with or without add-ons or add-ins, can only approximate some of what goes on between practitioners and patients (89), let alone what goes on in the consciousness of individual patients or practitioners beyond the veil of clinical presentations.

Third, another reality is that interactions between practitioners and patients do not always go as planned or go well. No conceptual approach or practiced skill can guarantee perfection in all clinical encounters, especially in light of the many influences that shape them. While challenging to endure, conflicts and mistakes can provide generalist practitioners with opportunities to learn and incorporate new knowledge, new patterns of thought, and new expressions of care in their work with patients. Often it is not what one does, but what one does next that counts—communication strategies such as conversational repair and apology can be taught, learned, and put into practice, benefitting patients, practitioners, and the therapeutic relationships that exist between them (90, 91).

CONCLUSION

The BPS approach has been a part of the practice and teaching of generalist medicine since its introduction over fifty years ago. It provides an important foundation for considering, conducting, observing, reflecting upon, and providing feedback about the intricacies of clinical care, healing interactions, and practitioner-patient communication. It has, however, struggled to gain broad acceptance in the face of a dominant linear model of biomedical practice. Given new developments in the practice of generalist medicine and the world as we know it, we suggest that generalist practitioners view the BPS approach and its offspring, Patient- and Relationship-Centered Care, as dynamic and modifiable templates in service of both addressing patient concerns and improving their own clinical awareness. We offer for reflection ways to add-on to the BPS approach several thematic considerations and structural factors in order to further develop its efficacy with patients. We also suggest how generalists can use the BPS approach as an add-in to enhance self-awareness and understand their own signature presence as healing professionals. We encourage generalist practitioners to view the BPS approach as an invitation to explore ways to improve patients' health and well-being as well as their own joy and resilience in the practice of medicine.

REFERENCES

- 1. Engel G. The need for a new medical model: a challenge for biomedicine. *Science*. (1977) 196:129–36. doi: 10.1126/science.847460
- Engel GL. The clinical application of the biopsychosocial model. Am J Psychiatry. (1980) 137:535–44. doi: 10.1176/ajp.137.5.535
- 3. Stewart M. Towards a global definition of patient centered care. *BMJ*. (2001) 322:444–5. doi: 10.1136/bmj.322.7284.444
- Beach MC, Inui T. Relationship-centered care research network. Relationshipcentered care: a constructive reframing. J Gen Intern Med. (2006) 21:S3– 8. doi: 10.1111/j.1525-1497.2006.00302.x
- 5. Burkett GL. Culture, illness, and the biopsychosocial model. *Fam Med.* (1991) 23:287–91.
- Bartz R. Beyond the biopsychosocial model: new approaches to doctor-patient interactions. J Fam Pract. (1999) 48:601–7.
- Kontos N. Biomedicine—menace or straw man? Re-examining the biopsychosocial argument. Acad Med. (2011) 86:509– 15. doi: 10.1097/ACM.0b013e31820e0d16
- Edozien LC. Beyond biology: the biopsychosical model and its application in obstetrics and gynaecology. *BJOG*. (2015) 122:900–3. doi: 10.1111/1471-0528.13328
- Tripathi A, Das A. Kar SK. biopsychosocial model in contemporary psychiatry: current validity and future prospects. *Indian J Psychol Med.* (2019) 41:582–5. doi: 10.4103/IJPSYM.IJPSYM_314_19
- Novy DM, Aigner CJ. The biopsychosocial model in cancer pain. *Curr Opin Support Palliat Care.* (2014) 8:117–23. doi: 10.1097/SPC. 000000000000046
- Borrell-Carrió F, Suchman AL, Epstein RM. The biopsychosocial model 25 years later: principles, practice, and scientific inquiry. *Ann Fam Med.* (2004) 2:576–82. doi: 10.1370/afm.245
- McWhinney IR. Beyond diagnosis: an approach to the integration of behavioral science and clinical medicine. N Engl J Med. (1972) 287:384– 7. doi: 10.1056/NEJM197208242870805
- Brody H. The systems vie of man: implications for medicine, science, and ethics. *Perspect Biol Med.* (1973) 17:71–92. doi: 10.1353/pbm.1973.0007
- Starfield B, Shi L, Macinko J. Contribution of primary care to health systems and health. *Milbank Q*. (2005) 83:457– 502. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-0009.2005.00409.x
- Shi L. The impact of primary care: a focused review. Scientifica. (2012) 2012:432892. doi: 10.6064/2012/432892
- Smith RC, Dwamena FC. Classification and diagnosis of patients with medically unexplained symptoms. J Gen Intern Med. (2007) 22:685-91. doi: 10.1007/s11606-006-0067-2
- Budtz-Lilly A, Schröder A, Rask MT, et al. Bodily distress syndrome: a new diagnosis for functional disorders in primary care?. *BMC Fam Pract.* (2015) 16:180. doi: 10.1186/s12875-015-0393-8
- Ventres W. PRESSS: a new patient-centered name for an old problem? J Am Board Fam Med. (2021) 34:1030-2. doi: 10.3122/jabfm.2021.05. 200647
- Stewart MS, Brown JB, Weston W, McWhinney IR, McWilliam CL, Freeman T. Patient Centered Medicine: Transforming the Clinical Method. 3rd ed. London, UK: Radcliffe Publishing Ltd. (2014). p. 442. doi: 10.1201/b20740-1
- Tresolini CP, The Pew-Fetzer Task Force. *Health Professions Education and Relationship-Centered Care*. San Francisco, CA: Pew Health Professions Commission (1994). p. 76.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

WBV and RMF contributed to the conception and design of this manuscript. WBV wrote the first draft of the manuscript. WBV and RMF contributed to manuscript revision, read the final version of the manuscript, and approved the submission version. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

- Frankel RM, Quill T. Integrating biopsychosocial and relationshipcentered care into mainstream medical practice: a challenge that continue to produce positive result. *Fam Syst Health.* (2005) 23:413–21. doi: 10.1037/1091-7527.23.4.413
- Bedos C, Apelian N, Vergnes, JN. Towards a biopsychosocial approach in dentistry: the Montreal-Toulouse Model. Br Dent J. (2020) 228:465– 8. doi: 10.1038/s41415-020-1368-2
- Garland EL, Howard MO. Neuroplasticity, psychosocial genomics, and the biopsychosocial paradigm in the 21st century. *Health Soc Work*. (2009) 34:191–9. doi: 10.1093/hsw/34.3.191
- Smith RC, Fortin AH, Dwamena F. An evidence-based patient-centred method makes the biopsychosocial model scientific. *Patient Educ Couns.* (2013) 91:265–70. doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2012.12.010
- Wade DT. Halligan PW. The biopsychosocial model of illness: a model whose time has come. *Clin Rehabil.* (2017) 31:995– 1004. doi: 10.1177/0269215517709890
- Smith RC. Making the biopsychosocial model more scientificits general and specific models. Soc Sci Med. (2021) 272:113568. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2020.113568
- 27. Mahood SC. Medical education: beware the hidden curriculum. *Can Fam Physician*. (2011) 57:983-5.
- Kusnanto H, Agustian D. Hilmanto D. Biopsychosocial model of illnesses in primary care: a hermeneutic literature review. J Fam Med Prim Care. (2018) 7:497–500. doi: 10.4103/jfmpc.jfmpc_145_17
- Epstein RM. Realizing Engel's biopsychosocial vision: resilience, compassion, and quality of care. *Int J Psychiatry Med.* (2014) 47:275–87. doi: 10.2190/PM.47.4.b
- Dezutter J, Offenbaecher M, Vallejo MA, Vanhooren S, Thauvoye E, Toussaint L. Chronic pain care. *Int J Psychiatry Med.* (2016) 51:563– 75. doi: 10.1177/0091217417696738
- Sulmasy DP. A biopsychosocial-spiritual model for the care of patients at the end of life. *Gerontologist.* (2002) 42:24–33. doi: 10.1093/geront/42. suppl_3.24
- Dyer AR. The need for a new "new medical model": a biopsychosocial-spiritual model. South Med J. (2011) 104:297– 8. doi: 10.1097/SMJ.0b013e318208767b
- Yamada S, Palafox N. On the biopsychosocial model: the example of political economic causes of diabetes in the Marshall Islands. *Fam Med.* (2001) 33:702– 4.
- Strauss J, Bernard P, Harper A. Towards a biopsychosocial psychiatry. *Psychiatry*. (2019) 82:103– 12. doi: 10.1080/00332747.2019.1579609
- Kelly MA, Barnert E, Bath E. Think, ask, act: the intersectionality of mental and reproductive health for judicially involved girls. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. (2018) 57:715–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jaac.2018. 07.870
- 36. Haslam SA, Haslam C, Jetten J, Cruwys T, Bentley SV. Rethinking the nature of the person at the heart of the biopsychosocial model: exploring social changeways not just personal pathways. *Soc Sci Med.* (2021) 272:113566. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2020.113566
- Lehman BJ, David DM, Gruber JA. Rethinking the biopsychosocial model of health: understanding health as a dynamic system. Soc Personal Psychol Compass. (2017) 11:e12328. doi: 10.1111/spc3.12328
- Mescouto K, Olson RE, Hodges PW, Setchell. A critical review of the biopsychosocial mode of low back pain care: time for a new approach.

Disability Rehabil. (2020). doi: 10.1080/09638288.2020.1851783. [Epub ahead of print].

- Renalds A, Smith TH, Hale PJ. A systematic review of built environment and health. *Fam Community Health*. (2010) 33:68-78. doi: 10.1097/FCH.0b013e3181c4e2e5
- Pottie K, Batista R, Mayhew M, Mota L. Grant K. Improving delivery of primary care for vulnerable migrants: Delphi consensus to prioritize innovative practice strategies. *Can Fam Physician*. (2014) 60:e32–40.
- Mainous AG, Kohrs FP. A comparison of health status between rural and urban adults. J Community Health. (1995) 20:423– 31. doi: 10.1007/BF02260438
- 42. Blashki G, McMichael T, Karoly DJ. Climate change and primary health care. *Aust Fam Physician.* (2007) 36:986–9.
- Lau F, Price M, Boyd J, Partridge C, Bell H, Raworth R. Impact of electronic medical record on physician practice in office settings: a systematic review. *BMC Med Inform Decis Mak.* (2012) 12:10. doi: 10.1186/1472-6947-12-10
- Menachemi N, Collum TH. Benefits and drawbacks of electronic health record systems. *Risk Manag Healthc Policy*. (2011) 4:47–55. doi: 10.2147/RMHP.S12985
- Kissler MJ, Kissler K, Burden M. Toward a medical "ecology of attention". N Engl J Med. (2021) 384:299–301. doi: 10.1056/NEJMp2027190
- Ventres W, Kooienga S, Vuckovic N, Marlin R, Nygren P, Stewart V. Physicians, patients, and the electronic health record: an ethnographic analysis. *Ann Fam Med.* (2006) 4:124–31. doi: 10.1370/afm.425
- 47. Johansen ME, Kircher SM, Huerta TR. Reexamining the ecology of medical care. *N Engl J Med.* (2016) 374:495–6. doi: 10.1056/NEJMc1506109
- Egnew TR. Suffering, meaning, and healing: challenges of contemporary medicine. Ann Fam Med. (2009) 7:170–5. doi: 10.1370/afm.943
- Egnew TR. A narrative approach to healing chronic illness. Ann Fam Med. (2018) 16:160–5. doi: 10.1370/afm.2182
- Ventres W, Dharamsi S. Beyond religion and spirituality: faith in the study and practice of medicine. *Perspect Biol Med.* (2013) 56:352– 61. doi: 10.1353/pbm.2013.0023
- Matthews DA, Suchman AL, Branch WT. Making "connexions": enhancing the therapeutic potential of patient-clinician relationships. *Ann Intern Med.* (1993) 118:973–7. doi: 10.7326/0003-4819-118-12-199306150-00010
- Ventres WB, Frankel RM. Shared presence in physician-patient communication: a graphic representation. *Fam Syst Health.* (2015) 33:270–9. doi: 10.1037/fsh0000123
- 53. Farre A. Rapley T. The new old (and old new) medical model: four decades navigating the biomedical and psychosocial understandings of health and illness. *Healthcare*. (2017) 5:88. doi: 10.3390/healthcare5040088
- Stange KC. The generalist approach. Ann Fam Med. (2009) 7:198– 203. doi: 10.1370/afm.1003
- Herzog JI. Schmahl C. Adverse childhood experiences and the consequences on neurobiological, psychosocial, and somatic conditions across the lifespan. *Front Psychiatry*. (2018) 9:420. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2018.00420
- 56. Ventres W, Messias E. From ACEs to ASHEs: adverse shared historical experiences and their impact on health outcomes. *South Med J.* (2021) In press.
- Pereira Gray DJ, Sidaway-Lee K, White E, Thorne A, Evans PH. Continuity of care with doctors—a matter of life and death? A systematic review of continuity of care and mortality. *BMJ Open.* (2018) 8:e021161. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2017-021161
- Saultz JW, Lochner J. Interpersonal continuity of care and care outcomes: a critical review. Ann Fam Med. (2005) 3:159–66. doi: 10.1370/afm.285
- Horowitz CR, Suchman AL, Branch WT, Frankel RM. What do doctors find meaningful about their work? Ann Intern Med. (2003) 138:772–5. doi: 10.7326/0003-4819-138-9-200305060-0 0028
- Lang F, Floyd MR, Betne KJ. Clues to patients' explanations and their concerns about their illnesses. A call for active listening. *Arch Fam Med.* (2000) 9:222– 7. doi: 10.1001/archfami.9.3.222
- Jani BD, Blane DN, Mercer SW. The role of empathy in therapy and the physician-patient relationship. *Forsch Komplementmed*. (2012) 19:252– 7. doi: 10.1159/000342998
- Ventres WB. The Q-list manifesto: how to get things right in generalist medical practice. *Fam Syst Health*. (2015) 33:5–13. doi: 10.1037/fsh0000100

- Frankel RM, Stein T. Getting the most out of the clinical encounter: the four habits model. J Med Pract Manage. (2001) 16:184–91.
- Ventres WB. Looking inward: intentions of practice for patient-centered care. *Ann Fam Med.* (2017) 15:171–4. doi: 10.1370/afm.2037
- Ventres W, Haq C. Toward a cultural consciousness of self-in-relationship: from "us and them" to "we". *Fam Med.* (2014) 46:691–5.
- Adashi EY. Money and medicine: indivisible and irreconcilable. AMA J Ethics. (2015) 17:780–6. doi: 10.1001/journalofethics.2015.17.8.msoc1-1508
- Toll E. The cost of technology. JAMA. (2012) 207:2497– 8. doi: 10.1001/jama.2012.4946
- Hewa S, Hetherington RW. Specialists without spirit: limitations of the mechanistic biomedical model. *Theor Med.* (1995) 16:129–39. doi: 10.1007/BF00998540
- Wilson HJ. The myth of objectivity: is medicine moving toward a social constructivist medical paradigm? *Fam Pract.* (2000) 17:203–9. doi: 10.1093/fampra/17.2.203
- FitzGerald C, Hurst S. Implicit bias in healthcare professionals: a systematic review. BMC Med Ethics. (2017) 18:19. doi: 10.1186/s12910-017-0179-8
- Vaidyanathan B. Professional socialization in medicine. AMA J Ethics. (2015) 17:160–6. doi: 10.1001/virtualmentor.2015.17.2.msoc1-1502
- Vidaeff AC, Kerrigan AJ, Monga M. Cross-cultural barriers to health care. South Med J. (2015) 108:1–4. doi: 10.14423/SMJ.00000000000221
- Tervalon M, Murray-Garcia J. Cultural humility versus cultural competence: a critical distinction in defining physician training outcomes in multicultural education. J Healthcare Poor Underserved. (1998) 9:117–25. doi: 10.1353/hpu.2010.0233
- Carmichael LP, Carmichael JS. The relational model in family practice. Marriage Fam Rev. (1982) 4:123–33. doi: 10.1300/J002v04n01_07
- 75. Ventres W, Tunzi M. Ways of being in generalist practice: using five "T" habits of mind to guide ethical behavior. *J Clin Ethics*. (2020) 31:184–90.
- Birks YF. Watt IS. Emotional intelligence and patient-centred care. J R Soc Med. (2007) 100:368–74. doi: 10.1177/014107680710000813
- Woods NN, Mylopoulos M, Nutik M, Freeman R. Defining the specialist generalist: the imperative for adaptive expertise in family medicine. *Can Fam Physician*. (2021) 67:321–2. doi: 10.46747/cfp.6705321
- Konkin J, Grave L, Cockburn E, Couper I, Stewart RA, Campbell D, et al. Exploration of rural physicians' lived experience of practising outside their usual scope of practice to provide access to essential medical care (clinical courage): an international phenomenological study. *BMJ Open*. (2020) 10:e037705. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2020-037705
- 79. Strasser R, Worley P, Cristobal F, Marsh DC, Berry S, Strasser S, Ellaway R. Putting communities in the driver's seat: the realities of community-engaged medical education. *Acad Med.* (2015) 90:1466–70. doi: 10.1097/ACM.000000000000765
- Ventres W, Crowder J. When I say ... anthropological gaze. Med Educ. (2018) 52:590–1. doi: 10.1111/medu.13502
- Ventres W, Boelen C, Haq C. Time for action: key considerations for implementing social accountability in the education of health professionals. *Adv Health Sci Educ Theory Pract.* (2018) 23:853–62. doi: 10.1007/s10459-017-9792-z
- Ventres WB. Becoming a doctor: one physician's journey beyond competence. J Grad Med Educ. (2014) 6:631–3. doi: 10.4300/JGME-D-14-00144.1
- Wald HS. Professional identity (trans)formation in medical education: reflection, relationship, resilience. Acad Med. (2015) 90:701–6. doi: 10.1097/ACM.00000000000731
- Colbert CY, Graham L, West C, White BA, Arroliga AC, Myers JD, et al. Teaching metacognitive skills: helping your physician trainees in the quest to 'know what they don't know'. *Am J Med.* (2015) 128:318– 24. doi: 10.1016/j.amjmed.2014.11.001
- Kumagai AK, Naidu T. Reflection, dialogue, and the possibilities of space. Acad Med. (2015) 90:283–8. doi: 10.1097/ACM.000000000000582
- Yardley S, Teunissen PW, Dornan T. Experiential learning: AMEE Guide No. 63. Med Teach. (2012) 34:e102–15. doi: 10.3109/0142159X.2012.650741
- Ventres WB. Where I practice: on the spaces of family medicine. J Am Board Fam Med. (2015) 28:841–4. doi: 10.3122/jabfm.2015.06.150021
- Browne K, Roseman D, Shaller D, Edgman-Levitan S. Analysis & commentary. Measuring patient experience as a strategy for improving primary care. *Health Aff.* (2010) 29:921–5. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2010.0238

- Helman CG. Disease versus illness in general practice. J R Coll Gen Pract. (1981) 31:548–52.
- Platt FW. Conversation Repair: Case Studies in Doctor-Patient Communication. Boston: Little, Brown and Company (1995). 194 p.
- Fischer IC, Frankel RM. "If your feelings were hurt, I'm sorry...": how third-year medical students observe, learn from, and engage in apologies. J Gen Intern Med. (2021) 36:1352–8. doi: 10.1007/s11606-020-06 263-6

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Ventres and Frankel. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





"Whose Fault Is It?" How Rural Chinese Women Explain Intimate Partner Violence: A Qualitative Study

Fengsu Hou^{1,2}, Catherine Cerulli², Marsha N. Wittink², Eric D. Caine² and Peiyuan Qiu^{3*}

¹ Department of Public Health, Shenzhen Kangning Hospital, Shenzhen, China, ² Department of Psychiatry, Medical Center, University of Rochester, Rochester, NY, United States, ³ Department of Epidemiology and Health Statistics, West China School of Public Health, Sichuan University, Chengdu, China

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Manasi Kumar, University of Nairobi, Kenya

Reviewed by:

Tanay Maiti, All India Institute of Medical Sciences Bhubaneswar, India Stacie Craft DeFreitas, Prairie View A&M University, United States

> ***Correspondence:** Peiyuan Qiu qiupeiyuan@scu.edu.cn

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 19 May 2021 Accepted: 28 October 2021 Published: 02 December 2021

Citation:

Hou F, Cerulli C, Wittink MN, Caine ED and Qiu P (2021) "Whose Fault Is It?" How Rural Chinese Women Explain Intimate Partner Violence: A Qualitative Study. Front. Psychiatry 12:711819. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.711819 Women are often the victims of intimate partner violence (IPV). Though China has established its first statute against domestic violence, the service developments for victims fall behind. It is important to assess community members' perceptions of what causes IPV to create interventions to prevent and address IPV. This study completed the Short Explanatory Model Interview (SEMI) among a subset sample from a large epidemiology study in rural Sichuan China. The social ecological model was applied to analyze qualitative interviews. Among 339 participants, the average age was 46.01 \pm 12.42 years old. There were 31.86% of them had been educated, 14.75% of them had migrant worker partners, and 49.26% of them had experienced violence from their partners in the last year. There were 252 participants attributed IPV to individual factors, and they primarily discussed the social characteristics, behaviors, personalities or even health problems of the husband or the wife in the vignette. Under this theme, there were 86 participants blaming the victim for being anxious, social disconnectedness or lazy; and there were 166 participants blaming to the perpetrator being abusive, irresponsibility, lack of understanding, and cheating. There were 44 women believed the cause was relational, in which there were 41 participants attributed the problem to the broken relationship between the couple and three participants attributed to the lack of support. There were 28 participants believed the cause was communal and societal, such as being poor, family problems, fate, and believed IPV was a common scene. There were 15 participants could not identify the cause of IPV. These participants usually provided very brief responses and barely had insight on violent behaviors or confidence in discussing the cause. Our findings offer a direction for understanding the rural Chinese women's beliefs about the etiology of IPV to better develop interventions which must consider raising a public awareness campaign about the risk factors of IPV and focus on reducing self-blame among victims.

Keywords: intimate partner violence (IPV), explanatory model, women's voices, rural China, social ecological model (SEM)

INTRODUCTION

This study of intimate partner violence (IPV) in China occurs against an international backdrop of service developments for victims during the past half-century. IPV against women—a form of gender-based violence committed by a person who has a close personal relationship (typically, spousal or partner)—includes acts or threats of violence that result in harm or potential harm that is physical, sexual, or mental (1). According to the WHO (2), the lifetime prevalence of this major public health problem ranges from 13 to 61% globally for women; despite being a fundamental violation of human rights, it often has been ignored internationally despite decades of calls for greater recognition of the health and social needs of women.

It is in this context that some countries have taken the lead to develop needed resources for victims (3). During the 1970s, we saw the emergence of shelters and hotlines (4). In the ensuing years, programs offering social support and court advocacy developed (5, 6). In some nations, current services range from shelters to ongoing support, including provision of physical and mental health services (7). Recently, there have been initiatives to create medicine-law partnerships that offer coordinated, comprehensive services for victims at a single site, including the emergence of Family Justice Centers (8). However, despite all these services, many victims never seek help for myriad reasons. Liang et al. provided a theoretical framework to explain how victims make help-seeking decisions in the midst of their chaotic lives, and they suggested that individual, interpersonal, and community level variables influence help-seeking behaviors (Figure 1) (9). Additionally, abusive partners may control their victims in many ways that can interfere with help-seeking. Efforts to sabotage help-seeking can include threats and intimidation, forced coercion, and alternatively, promises to improve behavior and pledges of love and commitment. Liang et al. underscored that, while services may exist, survivors of abuse may not know how to seek them, in addition to fearing the repercussions from their partner if they do. Additionally, asking for help by reaching outside one's family may not be consistent with long-held cultural beliefs of perceived norms.

There have been relatively few studies of IPV in China, and these largely have been cross-sectional surveys designed to report the prevalence of IPV. In urban areas, Xu reported the incidence of physical violence ranged from 6 to 14% across age groups (10). Guo et al. reported that the lifetime prevalence of any IPV was 11.7% among pregnant women, aged 19–45 years (11). Another study among young women seeking abortions in hospitals found a lifetime prevalence of 22.6% (12).

Studies from rural areas typically found higher lifetime prevalence rates. These ranged from 19 to 29.7% for women suffering physical violence (13–15). Studies found prevalence as high as 58.1% among women suffering lifetime psychological violence and 16.7% for those experiencing lifetime sexual violence (14, 15). Other studies of IPV in China focused on exploring women's knowledge and attitudes of IPV with quantitative surveys. For example, 82.0 to 94.1% of urban residents identified physical violence such as hitting, kicking, and attacking with a weapon, yet only 16.1 to 20.8% recognized teasing, cursing, or deliberate silence between partners as potentially abusive behaviors (16). Further, it was also reported that women would justify violence for causes such as disobedience to parents-in-law, refusing to have sex with one's husband, and having affairs (17).

It is likely that traditional Confucian culture may have an especially strong influence on women living in rural Chinese communities who experience IPV, where residents are less likely to experience Western culture influences. Consequently, rural Chinese women may believe they are inferior, in turn diminishing help-seeking. A study involving married female migrant workers,



most of whom came from rural China, reported that 11.1% agreed that a husband could beat his wife when she showed no or little filial respect for parents-in-law, and 15.7% agreed a husband could beat his wife when she had another sexual partner (17). Some Chinese cultural beliefs do not encourage victims to seek help from others; e.g., the traditional Chinese value "*jia chou bu ke wai yang*" ("domestic shame should not be made public") may stop rural Chinese victims from seeking help due to shame and stigma. Further, as a "high context culture" that values indirect communications that are interpreted contextually, individuals may repress expressions of personal need, of "self," to avoid conflicts and achieve harmony (18).

The purpose of this study was to qualitatively study rural Chinese women's perspectives on what causes IPV in the context of their lived experiences. To discern the perspectives of our rural participants, we used a mixed-method semi-structured interview to begin to piece together how a social ecological model (SEM) might inform future interventions.

METHODS

Sample and Sampling

We drew our sample from a larger epidemiological study that assessed mental health problems and associated factors among rural women of Guangyuan City (19, 20). Guangyuan City was one of the most economically underdeveloped regions in Sichuan province (21). With the assistance of local health providers, the parent study used multi-stage sampling to recruit a random socio-economically diverse sample of 13 villages. To be included, women needed to be 16 years of age and older (16 is the age of consent in China), to have been living locally for at least 2 years, and to have reported they were married or in a relationship in the preceding year. Potential participants who carried a diagnosis of a major psychiatric disorder (e.g., schizophrenia and intellectual disability), based on registration lists provided by local hospitals, were excluded. All study participants provided oral consent.

The qualitative study explores the phenomena of IPV, and we applied probabilistic sampling to include every fifth woman who reported they were married or in a relationship in the preceding year from the parent study's sample (22). We compensated participants for their time with toiletry items (such as toothpaste and soap) worth 5 yuan (about 0.8 USD).

Ethical Statement

The Ethics Committee of Sichuan University reviewed and approved the protocol, including the verbal informed consent process. The University of Rochester Research Subjects Review Board reviewed the approval from Sichuan University and approved analyses of de-identified data. Local health authorities from Guangyuan City assisted with the overall implementation of the study, and local health providers aided recruitment of participants.

Measures

Demographic Information Questionnaire

We collected sociodemographic information including age, education, occupation, family structure including nuclear family

(a pair of adults living with their children), stem family (the grandparents, their married children, and grandchildren who live together under the authority of the grandparents), joint/expanded family (more than two related nuclear and/or stem families living in a single household), partner's occupational status (migrant work or not), and family annual income.

SHORT FORM OF THE REVISED CONFLICT TACTICS SCALE

We used the Short Form of the Revised Conflict Tactics Scale (CTS2S) to assess participants' current violence experiences, which has been widely applied globally (23–25); the Chinese version was translated in Hong Kong and has been applied in the Mainland with good reliability and validity (26–28). It contains statements about IPV experiences, and each statement examines the frequencies of IPV experiences from "zero" to "more than 20 times" during the past 12 months. We administered six victimization statements across three domains of IPV and coded any of the endorsed statements as a positive screen for IPV. Cronbach's α was 0.85 for this study sample.

SHORT EXPLANATORY MODEL INTERVIEW

To assess participants' explanatory models (EMs) of IPV, we applied the Short Explanatory Model Interview (SEMI), a brief validated assessment based on the EMs (29–31). The EMs are how people understand diseases, relate meaning to symptoms, explore the causalities, and express their expectations of treatment and related outcomes, which are culturally determined.

The SEMI explores details related to EMs of disease and helps researchers understand the perceived cause of the condition, the timing and mode of onset of the symptoms, the perceived pathophysiological processes involved, the beliefs about the natural history and severity of the condition, and the appropriate treatments for the condition. There are six sections (Health & Illness, Perceived Severity, Expectation & Satisfaction, Activities & Functioning, Other Health Behaviors, and Vignettes), and each section consists of a series of open-ended questions and probes in plain language without any professional medical terms. The SEMI encourages participants to provide answers based on their own experiences, attitudes, and beliefs to explore the relationship among research questions, social/natural circumstances, and social/cultural circumstances.

This study focused on the vignette section of the SEMI. Vignettes are brief narratives about hypothetical situations that are often used in qualitative research to elicit information about how a respondent thinks about a situation. They are particularly helpful for eliciting information about sensitive topics that respondents might not feel comfortable discussing about themselves (32). The vignette used was developed to depict an IPV situation in rural China (see below); we read the vignette to participants and then asked them to respond to open-ended questions related to the EM. An interdisciplinary team wrote the vignette: a psychiatric doctor, a primary care physician, and

an attorney with IPV intervention experience, in partnership with two epidemiologists with rich epidemiological research experience in rural China.

There is a woman, 35 years old and doing agriculture work. Her husband is a migrant worker in a city far away and barely comes home. Recently, her husband returned home from the city for a visit, but he kept yelling at her, calling her names. He said she embarrassed him in front of his friends because she wasn't well educated. Now, he barely talks to her at home, and he beats her when he is drunk or loses money after gambling. Every morning, compared to getting up and then doing work, she prefers to stay in bed and cover herself under the comforter. She feels so lonely, and she misses her family very much.

Question: What are the causes of her problem?

Data Collection and Quality Control

In July 2012, we conducted the interviews with recruitment help from the local government and Guangyuan Mental Health Center as coordinators. We implemented strategies to increase the trustworthiness of the study. First, coordinators contacted village leaders and village doctors and held public information sessions about the study in villages before the survey began. Second, during the field survey, village leaders, doctors, and seniors escorted study interviewers door-to-door to conduct surveys for the larger study to increase participants' trust in this study; as some villages have low population density, local residents helped interviewers by transporting them with motorcycles. Third, considering IPV as a sensitive topic, we conducted the qualitative interview after participants completed the quantitative questionnaire for the larger study; and we conducted the interviews in private settings without any disturbance from participants' family members, neighbors, and friends. Interviewers recorded participants' responses to questions. We also randomly audio-recorded 46 interviews after participants' oral consent at the beginning of the field survey for quality control. Fourth, to reduce misunderstandings during interviews, we recruited graduated students who could speak and understand the local dialect in Guangyuan City as interviewers. The interviewers completed training sessions related to semistructured interview methods and skills. There were three research teams, and each team had eight interviewers led by experienced senior researchers. We required all interviewers to check for missing items in the questionnaire after each interview, and they would complete missing items before leaving the household. Senior researchers reviewed recorded interviews, discussed encountered challenges and difficulties, developed strategies to improve interviewers' skills, and conducted quality control meetings to address issues.

Coding and Analysis

International studies reveal common risk factors of IPV, and a helpful lens to view these risk factors/causes is the social ecological model (SEM) (33, 34). According to the model, IPV results from the interactions of associated factors that are embedded at individual, relational, communal, and societal levels



and the overlapping rings in the model illustrate how factors at one level can influence factors at another level (**Figure 2**).

We applied the SEM to explore and understand rural women's explanations of IPV (33). Because this was a heavily scripted interview with a vignette prompt, we did not use the grounded theory. Rather, we read through all responses, selected the SEM as a framework, and utilized this approach (35). Thus, we could avoid coding data that were heavily influenced by the interview prompts. There were four coders who independently coded the qualitative data into categorical and numerical codes based on the SEM. If their codes were different for the same passage, the team would discuss the discrepancy until reaching consensus. After coding, we entered the categorical and numerical data into a database for content analysis.

RESULTS

We selected a sample size of 379 participants out of 1,898 participants from the larger study, and 339 of them (89.45%) completed the semi-structured interview.

Participants were 19 to 81 years old with 57.23% (194/339) between 40 and 59 years old, and the mean age was 46.01 years (SD: 12.42); 99.71% (338/339) were of Han ethnicity (Han is the dominant ethnic group in China); 31.86% (108/339) had never been educated, and 44.25% (150/339) had received <6 years of education (primary school); 50.44% (171/339) were living in a stem family; 14.75% (50/339) had migrant worker partners. Of participants' family annual income, 28.32% (96/339) and 23.00% (78/339) ranged from 10,000 to 19,999 yuan and 20,000 to 29,999 Yuan, respectively;

TABLE 1	Participants'	characteristics and	d IPV experiences	(N = 339).
---------	---------------	---------------------	-------------------	------------

Demographic information			y IPV erience	Frequency	Proportion (%)	
		No	Yes			
Age (years old)	19–29	26	19	45	13.27	
	30–39	30	23	53	15.63	
	40–49	49	62	111	32.74	
	50–59	43	40	83	24.48	
	60 and above	24	23	47	13.86	
Ethnicity	Han	171	167	338	99.71%	
	Others	1	0	1	0.29%	
Education	No school	58	50	108	31.86	
	Less than 6 years	73	77	150	44.25	
	More than 7 years	41	40	81	13.89	
Family type	Living along/with friends	4	5	9	2.65	
	Nuclear family	70	70	140	41.30	
	Stem family	85	86	171	50.44	
	Extended family	13	6	19	5.60	
Husband as	No	144	136	280	82.60	
migrant worker	Yes	24	26	50	14.75	
	Unmarried	3	4	7	2.06	
Annual family	0–9,999	29	34	63	18.59	
income (Yuan)	10,000–19,999	47	49	96	28.32	
	20,000-29,999	40	38	78	23.01	
	30,000–39,999	23	16	39	11.50	
	40,000-49,999	15	13	28	8.26	
	50,000 and above	18	17	35	10.32	
Total		172	167	339		

of note, in 2012, the low, lower-middle, middle, uppermiddle, and high-income households in rural Sichuan were defined as per capita annual income under 3,074, under 4,950, 6,709, 8,90,5 and 14,428 Yuan (36) (see **Table 1** for details).

Overall, 49.26% (167/339) of participants had experienced violence from their partners in the last 12 months. The rate of physical, psychological, and sexual violence was 25.07% (85/338), 46.61% (158/339), and 7/08% (24/339), respectively.

Explanations of Intimate Partner Violence

Overall, the participants' responses to the vignette question "What are the causes of her problem?" fell into four main themes related to their perceptions of the cause of IPV in the vignette: individual factors (n = 225), relational factors (n = 44), communal and societal factors (n = 15), and unidentified (n = 15). We briefly presented these themes in **Table 2** and describe them below.

INDIVIDUAL FACTORS

The majority of the responses (n = 225) fell into a theme we termed "individual factors," which suggested participants attributed the conflicts in the vignette to either the woman or the man. We created profiles for the descriptions of the women

TABLE 2 | The causes of IPV in the vignette explained by participants (N = 339).

Causes of IPV	N	Examples of answers
Individual factors	225	 "I think the cause is she has too much pressure." "It is because everything goes against her, and she has pressure." "Her husband works hard for the family, she doesn't care about him, of course he is angry." "She doesn't do housework at all, that's how she pisses her husband off." "He drinks, gambles and beats her."
Relational factors	44	"They have problems in communicating with each other." "They have been separated too long, and the relationship goes down." "either one of them cheated the other"
Communal and societal factors	15	 "Her family doesn't have much money, they are poor." "Financial issues I guess, her family doesn't have much money to live well, nor does her." "The family financial problem makes them suspicious to each other." "It's her fate, she doesn't have a good husband, and she can't have a good life in the future."
Unidentified	15	 "I don't know." "It's all about the young generation, I'm old and don't know about these things for a whole life."

that fell into this theme. Please see **Table 3** for an example. These participants primarily discussed the social characteristics, behaviors, personalities, or even health problems of the husband or the wife in the vignette.

Over one-third of participants (n = 86) described the cause as the woman was "anxious," "social disconnectedness," "lazy," or "introvert," which we interpreted as victim blaming. A common term merged in this theme: mental problems. This umbrella term referred to a series of psychological or psychiatric problems. For example, "She has few contacts with the outside world, and her husband has left for a long time. "So she has some kind of anxiety," and "Her unhappiness is in the Sixiang (which can be roughly translated as mind or thoughts)," and even "She is looking for death." At other times, the participants associated the conflict with the woman's characteristics or skills. One participant stated, "She has never been educated in school, and she can't do things like other educated people can. No wonder her husband is mad at her," while another said, "She doesn't do housework at all, that's how she pisses off her husband."

The remaining participants in this category (n = 166) attributed blame to the husband and described the cause of the man as "torturing," "being irresponsible," "verbal abuse," "lack of understanding," "despise," "cheating," and "disappointment," which we interpreted as perpetrator blaming. A common theme that surfaced among responses was irresponsibility. For example, "If she has already taken care of him so much and he still acts like this, his problem, he shouldn't (do this to her)," and "...he doesn't care about her at all." Some participants directly recognized violence or pointed out the term "domestic violence" in simple responses, such as "He tortures her" and "It's domestic violence." There were also participants who associated the conflict to

TABLE 3 | The causes of IPV at individual level explained by participants.

Individual causes	Ν	Subcategory of factors	Examples of answers
Victim blaming	45	Mental problems	 "I think the cause is she has too much pressure." "Her unhappiness is in the Sixiang (mind or thoughts)." "It is because everything goes against her, and she has pressure." "She is in a bad mood and hasn't been relieved from the feelings yet." "She has few contacts with the outside world, plus her husband has left for a long time, she has some kind of anxiety." "She is looking for death."
	22	Lack of interpersonal communication skills, no education or inabilities	 "She does this to herself." "The reason is she spoils her husband." "She definitely has a bad attitude when she talks to her husband." "She doesn't do housework at all, that's how she pisses her husband off." "She is not independent and lazy." "She has no education, if not, her husband won't act like this." "Her husband works hard for the family, she doesn't care about him, of course he is angry." "She has never been in school, she can't do things other educated people can, no wonder her husband is mad about her."
	19	Bad characters	 "The reason is she is not confidant." "Her weakness results in this." "She is introvert." "She grows a habit as being in bed."
Perpetrator blaming	erpetrator blaming 29 Torturing	Torturing	 "He tortures her." "It is domestic violence." "He drinks, gambles and beats her."
	77	Being irresponsible	 "If she has already taken care of him so much and he still acts like this, his problem, he shouldn't (do this to her)." "he doesn't care about her at all."
	8	Verbal abuse	 "he curses her on purpose.", "He talks about her shortcomings and irritates her." "He gets drunk and loses in gambling, so he takes it all on her."
	12	Lack of understanding	 "I blame her husband for not understanding her." "Her husband works away from home, she does everything at home, but when he comes back, he stil doesn't understand her contribution to the family." "He suspects she cheats."
	18	Despise	 "he is ashamed of her no education experience." "I blame him. He knows she is not well educated when he met her, but he still married her. Now he blames her for being not educated and he is afraid of losing his face." "He has saved some money when he works in the city, and she doesn't make any money, so that he despises her." "The cause is he has money, men always turn bad once they have money, he begins to look down upon her."
	16	Cheating	 "He has affairs, so he treats her bad." "She is too naïve, her husband cheats on her and bullies her." "He has changed when he works outside." "Her husband fools around with women outside."
	6	Disappointment	 "He is gambling all the time and doesn't listen to his wife nor any goals in life." "This husband is not a useful man, and he doesn't care the family." "He hangs around and does nothing and fails his responsibility."

how the man defended his face ("face" referred to the dignity or prestige an individual processes in Chinese culture). One participant stated, "I blame him. He knows she is not welleducated when he met her, but he still married her. Now he blames her for being not educated and he is afraid of losing his face."

RELATIONAL FACTORS

There were 44 participants who believed that the cause was relational. Forty-one women attributed the problem to the

broken relationship between the couple, and examples were "They have been separated too long, and the relationship goes down," "He works far away, now they don't fit each other," "They have problems in communicating with each other," "It's mutual, they don't listen to or understand each other," "... either one of them cheated the other," and "... they have too many conflicts." Three women attributed the problem to her lack of support, and their responses were "She can only get comfort when she moves back to her parents," "She is alone at home, no one looks after her and no one understands her," and "She needs support."

COMMUNAL AND SOCIETAL FACTORS

There were seven women who believed that the cause was community factors, and their responses were "Her family doesn't have much money, they are poor," "I think it's her living environment," "It's her family," "She is upset about family problems," "Financial issues I guess, her family doesn't have much money to live well, nor does her," "They both work too hard and feel very tired, he drinks, gambles and she wants to stay in bed," and "The family financial problem makes them suspicious to each other."

There were 21 women who believed the cause was societal factors. Two women believed the cause was her fate, and their responses were "It's her fate, she doesn't have a good husband, and she can't have a good life in the future," and "It's fate that made her born in the rural areas, so that she didn't have a chance to go to school." Nineteen women believed it was a common/normal scene in life and that there was no cause for anything, and examples were "...the couple quarrels, how common it is," "No reason, no cause, there is nothing behind it," and "I don't think there is any problem or cause."

UNIDENTIFIED

Few participants had responses (n = 15) that fell into the theme that we termed "unidentified." These participants usually provided very brief responses and appeared to barely have insight on violent behaviors or confidence in discussing the cause. Common responses were "I don't know" or "I can't think about it." Despite careful probing by interviewers, these participants had little to say; they may have lacked the language to discuss the story. For example, one woman stated, "It's all about the young generation. I'm old and don't know about these things for a whole life."

DISCUSSION

To our knowledge, this is the first qualitative study in China to elicit the perspectives—to hear the voice—of rural Chinese women and to explore how they understand the cause of IPV. This study fills a gap in the literature and provides findings to develop IPV interventions in rural China. We reported 15 participants who provided very brief responses and appeared to barely have insight on violent behaviors or confidence in discussing the cause; 252 participants attributed the conflicts to individual problems; 44 women believed the cause was relational; and 28 participants attributed the cause of IPV to communal and societal factors.

The WHO suggests the SEM when considering global violence as well. IPV studies have documented individual level risk factors to include younger age (37), lower level of education (38), financial dependence (39), previous violence experience (40), lower level of empowerment and lower social support (41), and childhood maltreatment experience (42). At the relational level, risk factors include multiple partners (43), male dominance in the family (44, 45), economic stress (34), poor family functioning and low social capital (46), and in-law conflicts (47). At the communal level, risk factors include poverty (48) and weak community sanctions (46). At the societal level, risk factors include traditional gender and social norms, which support violence (33, 49, 50), ideologies of male entitlement (51), and weak legal sanctions (34).

We sought to understand rural women's explanations to IPV based on the SEM as a framework, and we learned that the gender inequality in the traditional Chinese culture may have sculpted participants' perspectives. IPV reflects the relationship power, and the more dominant males are, the more females will experience violence, regardless of countries/regions (52, 53). Confucianism deeply influences the Chinese traditional culture, which has been criticized for gender norms that belittle females, e.g., the lifetime doctrine, "san cong si de" (the three obediences that women should obey their fathers, serve their husbands' need, and follow their sons; and the four virtues that include fidelity, tidiness, propriety in speech, and commitment to needlework) (50). The traditional Chinese gender concepts advocate a husband should be dominant, strong, and arbitrary in the family and within his relationship. On the other hand, a woman should be submissive to her husband and other male family members and obedient in her relationship (54). Traditional virtues such as "san cong si de" and "san gang wu chang" (the three rules and five constant virtues of Confucianism; those are ruler guides subject, father guides son and husband guides wife, benevolence, righteousness, propriety, wisdom, and fidelity) and "nan zhu wai, nv zhu nei" (men are responsible for outdoor affairs; women are responsible for indoor affairs) exactly reflect this inequality. Meanwhile, men who have attitudes that beating wives is acceptable are two times more likely to commit IPV than those who do not (42). Given this cultural background, rural women are very dependent on men. When conflicts arise, women often feel guilty and will not adopt appropriate coping strategies to reduce violence and protect their safety (55, 56). Hence, mitigating the patriarchal influences of traditional rural Chinese concepts may be an important first step for interventions to encourage help-seeking behaviors to reduce IPV.

When participants attributed IPV to relational problems, we believed it was related to the internal migration in China. Along with China's economic development, the population of internal migrant workers, who were mainly males, increased. Consequently, the population of those left behind, mainly women (predominantly married), children, and elders in rural areas, increased (57-61). The separation of couples may reduce communication and mutual understanding due to the differences in urban and rural living experiences that would gradually increase the gap in how to cope with daily stress and solve relationship conflicts. Participants relayed that this may increase the risk of IPV in return. Chen's study with a rural Chinese sample reported that the main causes for IPV were financial conflicts, gambling, substances abuse (smoking, drinking and drug abuse), personality conflicts, affairs, sex experience, and reproductive problems (62); further, the study reported women listed financial conflicts and men listed cheating as the primary cause of IPV, which raised a question worthy of further discussion and exploration. Why did women focus on financial conflicts and men focus on affairs? Chen's study indicated the rural-to-urban

internal migration was at the societal level, and interventions should address its influence on IPV.

We need to consider the limitations of this study. First, we only implemented home interviews during daytime hours, thus missing women who had outside work, and we did not recruit female migrant workers living in distant cities. Consequently, we did not obtain the perspectives of women who may have been more independent. Second, though the vignette component of the SEMI has been shown to be useful in understanding participants' beliefs about diseases states and EMs of illnesses, it is possible that we would have elicited different responses had we asked the participants to describe their own experiences with IPV or to imagine themselves in the scenario described (63). Third, we coded participants' main responses in the analysis. While we did not record data to explore the inter-rater reliability of coding, we did use consensus. Nevertheless, this study's findings are an important first step, despite its limitations, in beginning to craft culturally appropriate IPV interventions in rural China.

CONCLUSION

Despite the limitations, this is the first study that we are aware of that sought to hear rural women's voices about the causes of IPV. It is imperative to assess community members' perceptions of what causes IPV to create interventions to prevent and address this public health issues. We report that a majority of rural women attribute IPV to the victim's or perpetrator's personal problems, indicating that IPV interventions must consider raising a public awareness campaign about the risk factors of IPV and focus on reducing self-blame among victims. Liang's theory of help-seeking suggests that victims' decisions on whether and where to seek help are influenced by their living experiences, interpersonal social support system, and sociocultural norms; and these factors will also impact how victims identify IPV. China is rooted in traditional heteronormative cultural beliefs that women are subordinate to men. Our findings help in understanding the rural Chinese women's beliefs about the etiology of IPV, and we believe that to overcome cultural barriers and promote help-seeking behaviors, interventions should target cultural factors from each level of the SEM.

Fundamentally, we are concerned that many rural victims' experiences remain hidden due to barriers at multiple levels cultural as well as lack of infrastructure (e.g., IPV shelters), lack of information about crisis call lines, lack of transportation to

REFERENCES

- United Nations General Assembly. Declaration on the Elimination of Violence Against Women. (1993). Available online at: https://www.un.org/ en/genocideprevention/documents/atrocity-crimes/Doc.21_declaration %20elimination%20vaw.pdf (accessed Feburary 23, 2013).
- World Health Organization. Violence Against Women: Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Against Women. (2013). Available online at: http mediacentre/factsheets/fs239/en/ (accessed Janurary 17, 2014).
- 3. Eckhardt CI, Murphy CM, Whitaker DJ, Sprunger J, Dykstra R, Woodard K. The effectiveness of intervention programs for perpetrators and

seek help, and limited access to the legal and justice system. In this context, strategies to reduce the prevalence and impact of IPV in rural China should focus both on improving communities' capacities to prevent and respond to IPV and on disseminating processes that encourage help-seeking behaviors and fostering a new generation of social norms (64). These must be culturally attuned and adapted to the needs of China and implemented locally to have sustained impact.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Ethics Committee of Sichuan University and the University of Rochester Research Subjects Review Broad. Written informed consent for participation was not required for this study in accordance with the national legislation and the institutional requirements.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

FH designed the study instruments, implemented the field study, monitored data collection, cleaned the data, developed the plan for analysis, analyzed the data, and drafted and revised the paper. CC designed the study instruments, trained interviewers, assisted with the analysis plan, revised the paper, and supervised FH. MW designed the study instruments, trained interviews, and revised the paper. EC initiated the project, revised the paper, and supervised FH. PQ initiated the project, designed the study instruments, monitored data collection, cleaned the data, and revised the paper. All authors had full access to all the data in the study and take responsibility for the integrity of the data and the accuracy of the data analysis. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

FUNDING

This research was supported, in part, by NIH Grant D43 TW009101 and TW009101-01S1 (EC, PQ).

victims of intimate partner violence. *Partner Abuse.* (2013) 4:196–231. doi: 10.1891/1946-6560.4.2.196

- Berk RA, Newton PJ, Berk SF. What a difference a day makes: an empirical study of the impact of shelters for battered women. *J Marriage Fam.* (1986) 48:481–90. doi: 10.2307/352034
- Kocot T, Goodman L. The roles of coping and social support in battered women's mental health. *Viol Against Women*. (2003) 9:323– 46. doi: 10.1177/1077801202250075
- Camacho CM, Alarid LF. The significance of the victim advocate for domestic violence victims in municipal court. *Viol Vict.* (2008) 23:288– 300. doi: 10.1891/0886-6708.23.3.288
- New M, Berliner L. Mental health service utilization by victims of crime. J Traum Stress. (2000) 13:693–707. doi: 10.1023/A:1007818402277
- Simmons CA, Howell KH, Duke MR, Beck JG. Enhancing the impact of Family Justice Centers via motivational interviewing: an integrated review. *Trauma Viol Abuse*. (2016) 17:532–41. doi: 10.1177/1524838015585312
- Liang B, Goodman L, Tummala-Narra P, Weintraub S. A theoretical framework for understanding help-seeking processes among survivors of intimate partner violence. *Am J Commun Psychol.* (2005) 36:71– 84. doi: 10.1007/s10464-005-6233-6
- Xu X. The prevalence and determination of wife abuse in urban China. J Comp Fam Stud. (1997) 28:280.
- Guo S, Wu J, Qu C, Yan R. Physical and sexual abuse of women before, during, after pregnancy. *Int J Gynecol Obstetr.* (2004) 84:281– 6. doi: 10.1016/j.ijgo.2003.08.019
- Wu J, Guo S, Qu C. Domestic violence against women seeking induced abortion in China. *Contraception.* (2005) 72:117– 21. doi: 10.1016/j.contraception.2005.02.010
- Parish WL, Wang T, Laumann EO, Pan S, & Luo Y. Intimate partner violence in China: national prevalence, risk factors and associated health problems. *Int Fam Plann Perspect.* (2004) 30:174–81. doi: 10.1363/3017404
- Zhao F, Guo S, Wang L, Wu J, Wang L. Investigation on the patterns and knowledge regarding domestic violence among married women in rural areas of China. *Chin J Epidemiol.* (2006) 27:664–8. doi: 10.3760/j.issn:0254-6450.2006.08.006
- Guo S, Zhao F, Wu J, Zhang T, Wang L, Wang L. Study on prevalence of domestic violence and its related factors in rural area of China. *Chin J Public Health.* (2007) 23:4–6. doi: 10.11847/zgggws2007-23-01-03
- 16. Sun S. *The Study on congnition of family violence among population in Weihai* (Doctoral dissertation). Shandong University, Shandong, China (2006).
- Sun F, Lou C, Cheng Y, Tu X. Study on the attituders to domestic violence in those married migrant women. *J Int Reprod Health Fam Plann*. (2012) 31:178– 81. doi: 10.3969/j.issn.1674-1889.2012.03.007
- Kim D, Pan Y, Park HS. High-versus low-context culture: a comparison of Chinese, Korean, American cultures. *Psychol Market.* (1998) 15:507–21.
- Hou F, Cerulli C, Wittink M, Caine E, Qiu P. Depression, social support and associated factors among women living in rural China: a cross-sectional study. *BMC Women's Health.* (2015) 15:28. doi: 10.1186/s12905-015-0180-7
- Qiu P, Caine E, Hou F, Cerulli C, Wittink M, Li J, et al. The prevalence of distress and depression among women in rural Sichuan province *PLoS ONE*. (2016) 11:e0161097. doi: 10.1371/ journal.pone.0161097
- Statistic Bureau of Sichuan Province China. Sichuan Province Statistics Yearbook. (2011). Available online at: http://tjj.sc.gov.cn/scstjj/c105855/2001/ 12/15/0286dab886a8457fbcb3798c27d42e18/ (accessed December 31, 2012).
- 22. Liamputtong P. Researching the Vulnerable: A Guide to Sensitive Research Methods. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage (2006).
- Straus MA, Michel-Smith Y. Mutuality, severity, and chronicity of violence by father-only, mother-only, and mutually violent parents as reported by university students in 15 nations. *Child Abuse Neglect.* (2013) 38:664– 76. doi: 10.1016/j.chiabu.2013.10.004
- Mendoza J. The impact of minority stress on gay male partner abuse. In: Ristock JL, editor. *Intimate Partner Violence in LGBTQ Lives*. Abingdon: Routledge (2011). p. 169–81.
- 25. Woodcock KM. The Mental Health Help Seeking Experiences of Female Victims of Intimate Partner Violence. Pittsburgh, PA: University of Pittsburgh (2007).
- Chan KL. Correlates of wife assault in Hong Kong Chinese families. Viol Vict. (2004) 19:79–82. doi: 10.1891/vivi.19.2.189.64104
- Straus MA, Douglas EM. A short form of the Revised Conflict Tactics Scales, and typologies for severity and mutuality. *Viol Vict.* (2004) 19:507– 20. doi: 10.1891/vivi.19.5.507.63686
- Zhang N, Gao Y, Wu R, Qiu P. Validity and reliability of the short form of the revised Conflict Tactics Scales in women suffering from domestic violence in rural areas. *Chin Mental Health J.* (2014) 28:381–384. doi: 10.3969/j.issn.1000-6729.2014.05.011
- James SL, Abate D, Abate KH, Abay SM, Abbafati C, Abbasi N et al. Global, regional, national incidence, prevalence, and years lived with disability for 354 diseases and injuries for 195 countries and territories, 1990-2017: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. *Lancet.* (2017) 392:1789–858. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(18)32279-7

- Kleinman A. Patients and Healers in the Context of Culture: an Exploration of the Borderland Between Anthropology, Medicine, Psychiatry (Vol. 3). Berkeley, CA: University of California Press (1980). doi: 10.1525/9780520340848
- Lloyd KR, Jacob K, Patel V, St Louis L, Bhugra D, Mann A. The development of the Short Explanatory Model Interview (SEMI) and its use among primarycare attenders with common mental disorders. *Psychol Med.* (1998) 28:1231– 7. doi: 10.1017/S0033291798007065
- 32. Renold E. Using vignettes in qualitative research. Build Res Cap. (2002) 3:3-5.
- Krug EG, Mercy JA, Dahlberg LL, Zwi AB. The world report on violence and health. *Lancet.* (2002) 360:1083–8. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(02)11133-0
- Heise LL. Violence against women an integrated, ecological framework. *Viol Against Women.* (1998) 4:262–90. doi: 10.1177/1077801298004 003002
- Pope C, Ziebland S, Mays N. Analysing qualitative data. Brit Med J. (2000) 320:114. doi: 10.1136/bmj.320.7227.114
- Statistic Bureau of Sichuan Province China. Sichuan Province Statistics Yearbook 2013. (2013). Available online at: http://tjj.sc.gov.cn/scstjj/c105855/ 2001/12/17/573aaa5fa1c9423595dd9456723c19cb/ (accessed March 14, 2016).
- Harwell TS, Spence MR. Population surveillance for physical violence among adult men and women, Montana 1998. Am J Prevent Med. (2000) 19:321– 24. doi: 10.1016/S0749-3797(00)00240-3
- Ackerson LK, Kawachi I, Barbeau EM, Subramanian S. Effects of individual and proximate educational context on intimate partner violence: a population-based study of women in India. *Am J Public Health.* (2008) 98:507–14. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2007.113738
- Chan KL. Study on Child Abuse and Spouse Battering: Report on Findings of Household Survey: a Consultancy Study Commissioned by the Social Welfare Department of the Hong Kong SAR. Hong Kong: University of Hong Kong (2005).
- Boyle MH, Georgiades K, Cullen J, Racine Y. Community influences on intimate partner violence in India: Women's education, attitudes towards mistreatment and standards of living. *Soc Sci Med.* (2009) 69:691– 7. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2009.06.039
- García-Moreno C, Jansen HA, Ellsberg M, Heise L, Watts C. WHO Multi-Country Study on Women's Health and Domestic Violence Against Women: Initial Results on Prevalence, Health Outcomes and Women's Responses. (2005). Available online at: https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/43309/ 924159358X_eng.pdf (accessed June 17, 2015).
- World Health Organization. Preventing Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Against Women: Taking Action and Generating Evidence. (2010). Available online at: https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/44350/ 9789275716359_por.pdf. (acccessed June 17, 2015).
- Chan KL. Sexual violence against women and children in Chinese societies. *Trauma Viol Abuse*. (2009) 10:69–85. doi: 10.1177/1524838008 327260
- 44. Tjaden P, Thoennes N. Prevalence and consequences of male-to-female and female-to-male intimate partner violence as measured by the National Violence Against Women Survey. *Viol Against Women*. (2000) 6:142– 61. doi: 10.1177/10778010022181769
- Xu X, Campbell JC, Zhu F. Intimate partner violence against Chinese women-the past, present, and future. *Trauma Viol Abuse*. (2001) 2:296– 315. doi: 10.1177/1524838001002004002
- Heise L, Garcia-Moreno C. Violence by intimate partners. In: Krug EG, Dahlberg LL, Mercy JA, editors. *World Report on Violence and Health*. Geneva: World Health Organization (2002).
- Chan KL, Tiwari A, Fong DYT, Leung WC, Brownridge DA, Ho PC. Correlates of in-law conflict and intimate partner violence against Chinese pregnant women in Hong Kong. J Int Viol. (2009) 24:97– 110. doi: 10.1177/0886260508315780
- Jewkes R, Sen P, Garcia-Moreno C. Chapter 6. Sexual Violence. World Report on Violence and Health. (2002). p. 147–81.
- Lisak D, Hopper J, Song P. Factors in the cycle of violence: gender rigidity and emotional constriction. J Traum Stress. (1996) 9:721–43. doi: 10.1002/jts.2490090405
- Tang CSK, Lai BPY. A review of empirical literature on the prevalence and risk markers of male-on-female intimate partner violence in contemporary China, 1987–2006. Aggress Viol Behav. (2008) 13:10–28. doi: 10.1016/j.avb.2007.06.001

- Adams PJ, Towns A, Gavey N. Dominance and entitlement: the rhetoric men use to discuss their violence towards women. *Dis Soc.* (1995) 6:387– 406. doi: 10.1177/0957926595006003006
- Chan KL, Liu T, Tiwari A, Leung WC, Fong D, Ho PC. Intimate partners' violence against Chinese pregnant women: a review of studies in manland China and Hong Kong. *Collect Women's Stud.* (2011) 2:87–94. doi: 10.3969/j.issn.1004-2563.2011.02.012
- Levinson D. Family Violence in Cross-Cultural Perspective. Sage Publications, Inc. (1989). doi: 10.1007/978-1-4757-5360-8_18
- 54. Lin M, He X. A study on Chinese women suffering from family violence. *Shandong Soc Sci.* (2010) 6:13.
- Bhuyan R, Mell M, Senturia K, Sullivan M, Shiu-Thornton S. "Women must endure according to their karma" Cambodian immigrant women talk about domestic violence. J Int Viol. (2005) 20:902–21. doi: 10.1177/0886260505277675
- Boonzaier F. If the man says you must sit, then you must sit': the relational construction of woman abuse: gender, subjectivity and violence. *Femin Psychol.* (2008) 18:183–206. doi: 10.1177/0959353507088266
- National Population and Family Planning Commission of P.R.China. The 2012 Report on the Development of China's Migrant Population. (2012). Available online at: http://www.scio.gov.cn/zhzc/8/4/Document/1199460/ 1199460.htm (accessed January 20, 2016).
- Fan CC. Rural-urban migration and gender division of labor in transitional China. Int J Urban Reg Res. (2003) 27:24–47. doi: 10.1111/1468-2427.00429
- De Brauw A, Giles J. Migrant labor markets and the welfare of rural households in the developing world: evidence from China. World Bank Econ Rev. (2008) 32:1–18. doi: 10.1093/wber/lhx023
- Mu R, Van de Walle D. Left behind to farm? Women's labor re-allocation in rural China. *Labour Econ.* (2011) 18:S83–97. doi: 10.1016/j.labeco.2011.01.009
- 61. De Brauw A, Li Q, Liu C, Rozelle S, Zhang L. Feminization of agriculture in China? Myths surrounding women's participation in

farming. China Q. (2008) 194:327-48. doi: 10.1017/S03057410080 00404

- Chen W. Study of somestic violence amang women in rural China. *Stud Law Bus.* (2007) 24:91–101.
- Dinos S, Ascoli M, Owiti J, Bhui K. Assessing explanatory models and health beliefs: an essential but overlooked competency for clinicians. *BJPsych Adv.* (2017) 23:106–14. doi: 10.1192/apt.bp.114.0 13680
- McDonnell KA, Burke JG, Gielen AC, O'Campo P, Weidl M. Women's perceptions of their community's social norms towards assisting women who have experienced intimate partner violence. *J Urban Health.* (2011) 88:240–53. doi: 10.1007/s11524-011-9546-9

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Hou, Cerulli, Wittink, Caine and Qiu. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Biopsychosocial Model and Perinatal Health Care: Determinants of Perinatal Care in a Community Sample

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Peiyuan Qiu, Sichuan University, China

Reviewed by:

Francesco Chirico, Catholic University of the Sacred Heart, Italy Vincent Setlhare, University of Botswana, Botswana

> *Correspondence: Zoe T. Duberstein zduberst@ur.rochester.edu

†ORCID:

Zoe T. Duberstein orcid.org/0000-0002-6522-756X Lisa S. Panisch orcid.org/0000-0001-9463-129X

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 24 July 2021 Accepted: 18 October 2021 Published: 17 November 2021

Citation:

Duberstein ZT, Brunner J, Panisch LS, Bandyopadhyay S, Irvine C, Macri JA, Pressman E, Thornburg LL, Poleshuck E, Bell K, Best M, Barrett E, Miller RK and O'Connor TG (2021) The Biopsychosocial Model and Perinatal Health Care: Determinants of Perinatal Care in a Community Sample. Front. Psychiatry 12:746803. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.746803 Zoe T. Duberstein^{1*†}, Jessica Brunner², Lisa S. Panisch^{3†}, Sanjukta Bandyopadhyay⁴, Carrie Irvine², Jenna A. Macri², Eva Pressman², Loralei L. Thornburg², Ellen Poleshuck^{2,5}, Keisha Bell^{2,5}, Meghan Best², Emily Barrett⁶, Richard K. Miller² and Thomas G. O'Connor^{1,2,4,7,8}

¹ Department of Psychology, University of Rochester, Rochester, NY, United States, ² Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, University of Rochester, Rochester, NY, United States, ³ School of Social Work, Wayne State University, Detroit, MI, United States, ⁴ Clinical and Translational Science Institute, University of Rochester, Rochester, NY, United States, ⁵ Department of Psychiatry, University of Rochester, Rochester, NY, United States, ⁶ School of Public Health, Rutgers University, Piscataway, NJ, United States, ⁷ Department of Neuroscience, University of Rochester, Rochester, NY, United States, ⁸ The Wynne Center for Family Research, University of Rochester, Rochester, NY, United States

Insufficient care in the perinatal period is associated with poorer maternal health, poorer perinatal outcomes, infant mortality, and health inequalities. Identifying the sources of and reducing the rates of insufficient care is therefore a major clinical and public health objective. We propose a specific application of the biopsychosocial model that conceptualizes prenatal and postpartum care quality as health markers that are influenced by psychological factors and family and social context. Clinic attendance data were abstracted from the electronic medical records of N = 291 participants enrolled in a longitudinal pregnancy cohort study of healthy women who have been followed since the first trimester; the Kotelchuck Index (KI) was calculated as an index of perinatal care utilization. Detailed prenatal psychological, social, and sociodemographic data were collected from self-report questionnaire and interview. Bivariate analyses indicated socio-demographic (e.g., race), psychological (e.g., response to perceived racism, affective symptoms, trauma experience), and social and family context (e.g., social support, family size) significantly influenced pre- and post-natal care utilization. Multivariate logistic regression analyses, adjusting for medical complications, identified social and family context as robust predictors of perinatal care utilization. The findings underscore the need for biopsychosocial models of health care and highlight several potential strategies for improving health care utilization.

Keywords: prenatal care utilization, postpartum, attendance, biopsychosocial, maternal-fetal health

INTRODUCTION

The biopsychosocial model, most closely associated with George Engel (1), was proposed as an alternative to the then-dominant biomedical model for understanding health and delivering healthcare. What distinguished the biopsychosocial model was an emphasis on individual needs, the social context of health and heath care, and most especially the dependencies between an individual's biological processes underlying health and the social and cultural systems in which she/he is embedded. This model spurred a major conceptual shift: its foundation underlies current research paradigms (e.g., "social determinants of health") and values for health care delivery (e.g., "patient-centered" care). Nonetheless, the model has been criticized for being difficult to operationalize (2).

Opportunities provided by a biopsychosocial model to improve health and health care delivery may be especially important in the perinatal period. That is because of the high prevalence and burden of pregnancy-related health conditions such as preeclampsia and gestational diabetes. More broadly, the rates of pregnancy-related morbidity and mortality are increasing in the United States (3) and the World Health Organization has stated that "ending preventable maternal mortality remains an unfinished agenda and one of the world's most critical challenges" (4). Applications of the biopsychosocial model's focus on psychosocial and cultural contexts may provide clues to improving perinatal health care and particularly health inequalities, which are pronounced and persisting for maternal morbidity and mortality. The application of a biopsychosocial model to perinatal health may also benefit both maternal and child health given two decades of reliable evidence from largescale studies linking prenatal maternal psychological well-being with child's behavioral and physical health (5). We propose an application of the biopsychosocial model to perinatal health care that conceptualizes prenatal clinic attendance and utilization as a health marker that is influenced by psychological, psychosocial, and sociodemographic factors.

The Kotelchuck Index (KI) or the Adequacy of Prenatal Care Utilization (APNCU) is a validated and widely used measure of adequacy of prenatal care; it is identified as the recommended measure in the PhenX Toolkit. The KI classifies prenatal care utilization into inadequate (<50%), intermediate (50-79%), adequate (80-109%), and "adequate plus" (also referred to as intensive or excessive care, at 110% or greater), based on the percent of American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists (ACOG) recommended visits received. Inadequate (usually combined with intermediate) care during pregnancy is associated with poorer maternal health (e.g., hospitalizations after delivery), lower birth weight, higher rates of prematurity, and infant mortality (6, 7). There remains some controversy about any causal connection between prenatal care utilization and maternal and child health outcomes. Nonetheless, improving quality and access to prenatal care remains a high clinical and public health priority and a widely suggested means for reducing disparities in maternal and child health outcomes. It is therefore an important target for clinical research.

Several risk factors of inadequate prenatal care utilization have been identified; much of the focus and most of the consistent findings concern socio-demographic characteristics. Women with low socioeconomic status, defined according to Medicaid eligibility, education, and neighborhood deprivation are more likely to receive inadequate prenatal care (8). Care utilization is also frequently associated with race and ethnicity. Black and Latinx women are at a greater risk for late initiation of care, not obtaining any care, and receiving inadequate prenatal care (8-10). In fact, maternal morbidity and mortality is one of the most acute examples of health disparities in the US. The reasons for associations between perinatal care utilization and socio-demographic or socio-economic factors are not wellunderstood and are likely to be complex and confounded. More fundamentally, sociodemographic factors are not proximal causes of variation in perinatal care utilization but may point to underlying causes, such as systemic racism. For example, Black and Latinx women experience several types of economic and social barriers that may explain lower rates of adequate prenatal care (11). There is also evidence that racism and perceived discrimination may predict lower rates of adequate prenatal care in Black and Latinx women (8, 12).

and Socio-demographic socio-economic factors are confounded by psychological and social context, e.g., insofar as stress associated with economic deprivation and discrimination can contribute to and be exacerbated by adverse mental health conditions (13, 14). Accordingly, by focusing on the inter-related connections between social, demographic, and psychological factors, a biopsychosocial model may provide a plausible, more complete, and more practical explanation for variation in perinatal care utilization. Moreover, a biopsychosocial model may provide plausible intervention targets to improve perinatal care utilization, i.e., to the extent that identified psychological or social factors are more modifiable than sociodemographic characteristics. Our development of a testable biopsychosocial model focused on identifying hypothesized sources of risk for poor prenatal care utilization from the extant literature-which typically examines single or limited factors in isolation-and considering possible confounding among these sources of risk.

There is a limited but growing evidence base linking KI with social and cultural context and psychological processes hypothesized by a biopsychosocial model (15, 16). Psychological symptoms, including impairments significant enough to warrant diagnosis, may directly or indirectly alter prenatal care utilization. For example, women with a psychiatric diagnosis, including substance use disorders, may enter prenatal care late and/or receive inadequate care (15, 16). The nature of the effect is not consistent across all studies, however, with some (17) finding that affective symptoms are associated with less than adequate care, but others (18) reporting affective symptoms increase care; other reports are inconclusive (19, 20). Variation in effects reported may be explained by the severity of and type of symptoms and confounding health risk and social and cultural context.

Interpersonal and relationship context are significant components of a biopsychosocial model that may also shape perinatal care utilization. One of the most active areas of research concerns interpersonal violence (IPV). Wolf et al. (21) and Cha and Masho (22) reported that preconception and/or prenatal IPV was associated with inadequate prenatal care. One meta-analysis (23) found that women who experienced IPV had a decreased likelihood of attending at least four prenatal care visits during pregnancy; a separate meta-analysis (24) indicated that women with past-year experiences of IPV had a high likelihood of delaying or never seeking prenatal care. However, meta-analyses expose the variation in effects across study, perhaps related to the nature of how violence and abuse is assessed; several studies did not find reliable associations between IPV and prenatal care utilization (25).

Although most of the concern in the scientific and clinical literature is on inadequate care, there is a small but growing literature on the demographic, social, and psychological factors associated with intensive or excessive prenatal care. Whether or not intensive prenatal care may reflect the same kinds of social and psychological processes associated with excessive care utilization outside of pregnancy is unclear. What is emerging is that excessive or intensive care is not super-adequate, but may instead signal different kinds of risk, and may also be nonoptimal in terms of maternal and child health outcomes. For example, intensive or excessive care is associated with higher risk of preterm birth and low birth weight (10) as well as low readiness for parenting and high psychosocial risk (19, 26). It is possible these associations exist primarily because high medical risk pregnancies require more frequent visits and therefore fall into the intensive category of the KI. At a minimum, these findings suggest that research on prenatal care utilization needs to consider both inadequate and intensive care patterns, and that the associations between psychosocial and interpersonal factors and care utilization may not be monotonic.

A further feature of the study is consideration of both prenatal and postnatal care utilization. ACOG recommends a postnatal appointment by 12 weeks postpartum because it has obvious benefits for tracking early infant and maternal health, including postpartum depression (27). Few studies have examined the predictors of postpartum visit completion, and only one to our knowledge has factored in prenatal attendance data. That study (28) found that low income, enrollment in Medicaid, unemployment, multiple children, and missed prenatal visits were significantly associated with an incomplete postpartum visit. We aim to replicate and extend these findings.

In the current study we consider how a biopsychosocial model may be applied to perinatal care and consider how variation in care is affected by an individual's psychological, interpersonal, and social context. We capitalized on an ongoing, prospective longitudinal pregnancy cohort that has several design features for advancing research on perinatal care utilization. First, we sampled women from community and university prenatal clinics and enrolled participants at the first trimester; that meant that we are examining variation in prior studies [but see (29)]. Second, the sample was medically healthy (i.e., not greater than normal risk at enrollment), which provides leverage for assessing psychosocial factors unconfounded with medical risk status. Third, the diverse sample has been assessed at each trimester with an extensive battery of psychological, health behavior, socio-demographic, and psychosocial measures. For example, in addition to assessing depressive and anxiety symptoms, we also measure pregnancy-related anxiety, which has been suggested to have distinct features and correlates with perinatal and child outcomes (30). We are therefore able to provide a detailed portrayal of the social and psychological contexts for prenatal care utilization, and analysis of competing explanations for variation in prenatal care utilization.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Sample

The study sample (Understanding Pregnancy Signals and Infant Development, "UPSIDE") is a prospective longitudinal pregnancy cohort conducted at the University of Rochester Medical Center (URMC); it is part of the NIH Environmental influences on Child Health Outcomes (ECHO) program. Between December 2015 and April 2019, women were recruited in their first trimester of pregnancy from outpatient obstetric clinics affiliated with the University of Rochester. Eligibility criteria were: <14 weeks gestation; age 18 or older; singleton pregnancy; no known substance abuse or a history of psychotic illness; ability to communicate in English; not greater than normal medical risk and without major endocrine, metabolic or immune disorders. Women received prenatal care through URMC or a URMC affiliated clinic, making their clinic attendance records accessible to research staff. Participants were compensated for each research visit and provided transportation or compensated for parking if needed. The study is approved by the URMC Institutional Review Board; written consent was obtained from all participants. For the current study, we excluded women with incomplete clinic attendance data from the medical record and those who discontinued care within a URMC clinic during pregnancy; we also excluded women who developed major endocrine, metabolic or immune disorders after enrollment and women who did not have a live birth.

Measures

Clinic attendance data were abstracted from the electronic medical record; demographic, psychological, social, and health data were collected from in-person interview or questionnaire at prenatal visits scheduled to coincide with a routine prenatal visit in Trimester 1, 2, and 3; data on child birth weight and gestational age were abstracted from the medical record.

Clinic Attendance

The number of visits scheduled and the outcome of each of these visits (completed, canceled/rescheduled, no-show) was recorded from the medical record. The Kotelchuck Index (KI) or the Adequacy of Prenatal Care Utilization Index (6) was calculated in the standard manner as the ratio of the observed number of completed routine prenatal visits to the expected number of visits. The expected number of prenatal visits is based on the guidelines published by the American College of Obstetrics and Gynecology (ACOG) and is adjusted based on total gestational weeks and timing of initiation of care. The ratio of observed to

expected visits is categorized into one of five groups: no prenatal care, inadequate (<50%), intermediate (50–79%), adequate (80–109%), or intensive (110% or greater) care. For example, a woman who enters prenatal care in her first trimester and has a 40-week pregnancy is expected to receive 14 visits. None of the study participants received no prenatal care.

Postpartum visit attendance was analyzed as a binary variable, according to whether or not a postpartum visit was completed by 12 weeks postpartum, as recommended by ACOG. Women were considered to have not had a postpartum visit only if it was confirmed in the EMR.

Data was also collected on prenatal no-show visits. A visit was considered a no-show when a participant failed to attend her scheduled prenatal visit and did not call to cancel her appointment. More information on the methods and results for no-show data can be found in **Supplementary Table 1**.

Birth Outcomes

Birth weight (g) and gestational age (weeks) based on ultrasound or last menstrual period were abstracted from the medical record.

Health Predictors

Participant age, parity, pre-pregnancy body mass index (BMI), and smoking status (including vaping) was collected from questionnaire and interview at enrollment. A variable for pregnancy complications was created to encompass women who were diagnosed with pre-eclampsia, gestational diabetes, or gestational hypertension in the EMR.

Social Predictors

Demographics

Employment status (employed vs. unemployed; number of hours worked per week), education level (highest level attained), marital status (single vs. married/cohabiting), and number of household members (not including the participant) was collected from questionnaire and interview at enrollment. Self-reported race and ethnicity was recorded; we identified three groups sufficiently large enough for comparison: non-Hispanic White, non-Hispanic Black, Hispanic/Latinx; the small number of other groups and mixed race/ethnic groups were included in an "other" category for analysis purposes. The income to needs variable was calculated by taking a ratio of poverty level as determined by the US Department of Health and Human services (31) by annual income. Participants also indicated whether they utilized services from Women, Infants and Children (WIC), Medicaid, or other public assistance. Women were recruited from one of three types of obstetric clinics: clinics serving a high psychosocial need population (hereafter "Community Clinic"), general university obstetrics clinic, and a Midwifery Practice.

Psychological Predictors

Social Support

The Interpersonal Support Evaluation List (ISEL) (32) is a widelyused index of social support in the perinatal period that assesses perceived availability of instrumental and expressive support. Thirty out of the original set of 40 items were answered on a scale of 1 (definitely true) to 4 (definitely false), with higher scores indicating higher perceived availability of support. The ISEL was administered at the second trimester study visit.

Anxiety

The Penn State Worry Questionnaire (PSWQ) (33) is a widelyused 16-item instrument used to assess symptoms of anxiety and worry. Items range from 1 (not at all typical of me) to 5 (very typical of me); higher scores indicate more anxiety and worry.

Pregnancy-Related Anxiety

Pregnancy-related anxiety was measured using a modified version of the Pregnancy Related Anxieties Questionnaire-Revised (PRAQ) (30) Three items assess anxiety and worry about the pain of delivery; four items assess anxiety and worry about the baby's health.

Depression

The Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale (EPDS) (34) is a widely-used 10-item scale to assess depression in the perinatal period independent of physical symptoms that could be confounded by pregnancy. Items are scored 0–3; higher scores indicate more depression.

Interpersonal Violence

Interpersonal abuse and violence were assessed using a screener based on previously used tools (35, 36). The questions assess for current and past physical, sexual, and emotional abuse. The composite score ("interpersonal violence general") was calculated by summing the three screening items. The IPV screening items were administered at the third trimester study visit.

Stressful Life Events

The Stressful Life Events scale (SLE) (37) is a 26-item scale that asks about stressful events that may have happened to the participant during the last year and was developed specifically for pregnant samples. We assessed the total number of events as the measure of stress. The SLE was administered at the third trimester study visit.

Discrimination

Three sections of the Experiences of Discrimination scales (EOD) (38) were adapted to measure discrimination based on race and ethnicity only. Response to Unfair Treatment is a 2-item measure assessing level of passivity in response to being treated unfairly based on race or ethnicity; higher score indicates greater passivity of response. The Discrimination scale asks participants to answer "yes" or "no" to whether they have experienced discrimination in 9 separate contexts; higher score indicates higher self-reported discrimination. The Everyday Discrimination scale contains 9 items to assess the frequency with which participants experience discrimination; higher score indicates less frequent discrimination.

Statistical Analyses

The PSWQ, EPDS, and PRAQ were administered at each trimester; the final composites were averages of each of the three summed scores. After reporting descriptive statistics, we present bivariate analyses between the KI and obstetrics outcome and

TABLE 1 | Sample descriptive data ($n = 291^{a,b}$).

Maternal characteristics ^c	Mean (SD)	Mix-Max	N (%)
Age (years)	28.7 (4.7)	18–41	
Pre-pregnancy BMI (kg/m ²)	28.3 (7.1)	15.3–49.1	
Household size (persons)	3.3 (1.4)	1–11	
Ethnicity/race			
Non-Hispanic White			159 (54.6
Non-Hispanic Black			75 (25.8)
Hispanic			33 (11.3)
Asian			10 (3.4)
Other ^d			14 (4.8)
Education			
<high school<="" td=""><td></td><td></td><td>9 (3.4)</td></high>			9 (3.4)
High school			88 (32.8)
Some college			41 (15.3)
College degree			65 (24.3)
Post-college degree			65 (24.3)
Employment status			
Employed			208 (73.5
Unemployed			75 (26.5)
Marital status			
Married/living as married			163 (57.6
Single			120 (42.4
Medicaid enrollment			•
Yes			111 (43.5
No			144 (56.5
Nulliparous			
Yes			96 (33.0)
No			195 (67.0)
Smoking during pregnancy			
(any) Yes			90 (21 4)
			89 (31.4)
No			194 (68.6)
Pregnancy complications			01 (10 7)
Yes			31 (10.7)
No			260 (89.3
Enrollment clinic			00 (00 -
General OB			60 (20.6)
Midwifery			87 (29.9)
Community clinic			144 (49.5
Infant characteristics ^e	Mean (SD)	Min-Max	
Gestational age (weeks)	39.4 (1.5)	32.1.1–42.7	
B			

^aN = 326 Upside participants considered for inclusion. Participants were excluded if: they transferred prenatal care out of URMC during pregnancy, they did not have a live birth, they did not receive prenatal care within URMC affiliated system, they became screen failures after enrollment.

3,362.6

(534.8)

1,280-4,730

^bN's for individual variables may differ slightly due to missing data.

^cAt time of enrollment.

Birth weight

(q)

^d "Other" including more than one race and American Indian/Alaska Native and individuals self-reporting as "other".

^eSee **Figure 1** for graph of infant characteristics by KI category.

predictor variables. Significant predictors of prenatal care (p < p0.05) in bivariate analyses were included in a multivariate analysis to examine independent effects. We followed previous studies in categorizing prenatal care utilization as Inadequate/Intermediate, Adequate, and Intensive. For bivariate and multivariate results, Adequate care is the reference category. Two contrasts were examined: Adequate contrasted with Inadequate/Intermediate and Adequate contrasted with Intensive. For the multivariate analyses, data were analyzed using multinomial regression with Adequate as the reference category; odds ratio and significance is reported for each contrast. A similar strategy was employed for postpartum care utilization, with bivariate analyses preceding multivariate analyses. The dichotomized response for postpartum visits means that the sole contrast was between attendance at a postpartum visit (or not); For bivariate analyses using Analysis of Variance or chi-square analyses and multivariate analyses using logistic regression. All statistical analyses were performed in IBM SPSS Statistics (39). In addition to reporting analyses of the KI, we also report, for comparison purposes, parallel analyses for no-show visits (see Supplementary Table 1).

RESULTS

Our analytic sample was composed of 291 (of the 326) participants in the cohort who met the inclusion and exclusion criteria. The majority, 70%, of the women received Adequate care compared with Inadequate (N = 6, 2%), Intermediate (N = 57, 20%), and Intensive (N = 23, 8%). Descriptive statistics (**Table 1**) indicate that 1/3 of the participants were first-time mothers, and just over half of the participants identified as non-Hispanic White (54.6%). The psychosocial risk-enriched nature of the sample is indicated by the percentage with high school education or less (36%), Medicaid recipient status (44%), and single-parent status (42%).

Prenatal care utilization was significantly associated with birth weight and gestational age (Figure 1) in this healthy, normal risk sample. Bivariate analyses indicated that prenatal care utilization was associated with multiple socio-demographic, psychological, and family and social context variables; differences were observed for both Inadequate/Intermediate and Intensive care compared with Adequate care (Table 2). Inadequate/Intermediate care was associated with race/ethnicity: compared to non-Hispanic whites, an increased likelihood of Inadequate/Intermediate care was observed for non-Hispanic Blacks (OR = 2.01, 95% CI [1.05, 3.87], p = 0.036) (an increased likelihood of Inadequate/Intermediate care was observed for those in mixed or "other" group, OR = 3.10, 95% CI [1.20, 8.00], p = 0.019, but the interpretation is unclear because of the small size and heterogeneous composition). In addition, younger age was significantly associated with an increased likelihood of less than adequate care, as was larger household size (Table 2). Individuals who experienced Inadequate/Intermediate also differed from those who received Adequate care in reporting less social support (*OR* = 0.98, 95% *CI* [0.96, 1.00], *p* = 0.026) and less pregnancyrelated anxiety (OR = 0.96, 95% CI [0.93, 1.00], p = 0.014).



A more novel finding concerned discrimination: those women who reported a more passive response to unfair treatment were more likely to experience less than adequate care (OR =1.56, 95% *CI* [1.01, 2.42], p = 0.044). However, discrimination based on the Everyday Discrimination scale was not associated with care utilization; in fact, only n = 4 individuals reported experiencing discrimination on a health care setting. Rates of Inadequate/Intermediate care varied across clinic site: attending the midwifery clinic significantly predicted a lower likelihood of less than adequate care in comparison to the community clinic (OR = 0.46, 95% *CI* [0.23, 0.94], p = 0.033).

Fewer factors differentiated women who received Adequate compared with Intensive care (**Table 2**). One notable finding was that an increased likelihood of Intensive care was associated with a history of sexual assault (OR = 3.50, 95% CI [1.12, 10.96], p = 0.031).

The multivariate model predicting Inadequate/Intermediate or Intensive care relative to Adequate care is presented in **Table 3**. The overall model was significant $[X^2_{(20)} = 36.32, p < 0.014]$. Despite the number of significant bivariate associations in **Table 2**, the multivariate model indicated that, adjusting for all other factors in the model, only larger household size predicted less than adequate care (OR = 1.26, 95% *CI* [1.00, 1.59], p = 0.048). **Table 2** also indicates that prenatal medical complications

were significantly associated with Intensive care (OR = 4.93, 95% *CI* [1.28, 18.96], p = 0.02). The association between history of sexual assault and Intensive care was trivially changed from the bivariate to the adjusted multivariate model (OR of 3.5 and 3.38, with corresponding *p*-values of <0.05–0.056, respectively).

Postpartum Clinic Attendance

Of the 291 participants with prenatal attendance data, 277 also had postnatal attendance data, of whom 89.5% completed at least one postnatal visit within 12 weeks after childbirth. **Table 4** identifies many factors associated with completion of a postpartum visit. Postpartum visit status was not significantly associated with either perinatal outcome that was associated with prenatal care utilization, that is, gestational age or birth weight (p's > 0.1).

Likelihood of completing a postnatal visit was significantly associated with smaller household membership, elevated pregnancy-related anxiety, elevated general anxiety/worry, increased social support, being employed, and Medicaid status. Postpartum visit completion was also significantly associated with prenatal care utilization: 73.3% of those with Inadequate prenatal care completed a postpartum visit compared with 93.4% of those in the Adequate and 100% of those in the Intensive KI group [$X^2_{(2)} = 22.28, p < 0.001$].

TABLE 2 | Bivariate logistic regression analysis predicting inadequate and intensive prenatal care vs. adequate prenatal care.

Predictors	Less than adequate	Adequate	Intensive		Less than adequate vs. adequate care	Intensive vs. adequate ca	
	freq	uency (%)		N	OR (95% CI)	OR (95% CI)	
Age (years)	27.5 (4.86)	29.2 (4.48)	28.4 (5.1)	291	0.92** (0.87–0.98)	0.96 (0.88–1.06)	
Pre-pregnancy BMI (kg/m²)	28.6 (6.85)	27.9 (7.21)	30.26 (6.54)	291	1.01 (0.97–1.05)	1.04 (0.99–1.10)	
Poverty income ratio	2.8 (2.13)	3.9 (4.40)	3.4 (2.85)	241	0.87 (0.75-1.00)	0.97 (0.84-1.11)	
Household size (persons)	2.8 (2.05)	2.2 (1.21)	1.7 (0.86)	284	1.29** (1.08–1.55)	0.70 (0.45-1.11)	
Employed hours/week	36.0 (16.14)	34.8 (11.21)	39.8 (11.68)	204	1.00 (0.98–1.04)	1.03 (0.99–1.07)	
Depressive symptoms	6.1 (5.00)	5.7 (4.45)	7.3 (3.84)	287	1.02 (0.96–1.09)	1.07 (0.98–1.17)	
Pregnancy anxiety (regarding baby)	17.6 (9.48)	21.5 (11.04)	22.5 (11.03)	290	0.96* (0.93–0.99)	1.01 (0.97–1.05)	
Pregnancy anxiety (regarding labor)	17.6 (8.91)	19.6 (9.70)	21.3 (11.08)	290	0.98 (0.95–1.01)	1.02 (0.97-1.06)	
Social support	95.0 (19.27)	100.9 (15.85)	103.1 (13.05)	263	0.98* (0.96–1.0)	1.01 (0.98–1.05)	
Worry symptoms	42.9 (12.67)	44.4 (13.19)	47.4 (9.64)	287	0.99 (0.97-1.01)	1.02 (0.99–1.05)	
Stressful life events	2.6 (3.54)	2.4 (2.65)	2.8 (2.81)	255	1.03 (0.03–1.14)	1.05 (0.90–1.23)	
Response to unfair treatment	2.6 (0.76)	2.4 (0.63)	2.4 (0.49)	264	1.56* (1.01–2.42)	0.82 (0.35-1.92)	
Experience discrimination	0.7 (1.27)	0.7 (1.46)	0.8 (1.68)	260	0.97 (0.78–1.21)	1.02 (0.73-1.42)	
Everyday discrimination	48.5 (10.04)	50.04 (7.39)	50.4 (6.29)	263	0.98 (0.95–1.01)	1.01 (0.94-1.08)	
Interpersonal violence general	0.4 (0.65)	0.5 (0.73)	0.8 (0.75)	260	0.80 (0.50–1.26)	1.60 (0.88–2.92)	
Education	3.1 (1.28)	3.4 (1.24)	3.4 (1.27)	268	0.84 (0.66–1.07)	0.97 (0.69–1.37)	
	Freq	uency (%)					
Ethnicity/race				291			
Hispanic	15.2	69.7	15.2		0.97 (0.34–2.79)	2.39 (7.60–7.53)	
Other	37.5	54.2	8.3		3.10* (1.20–8.0)	1.69 (0.34–8.48)	
Non-Hispanic Black	29.3	64	6.7		2.05* (1.07–3.95)	1.15 (0.38–3.47)	
White (Reference)	16	76.1	6.9				
Medicaid status				255			
Yes	21.6	71.2	7.2		1.18 (0.63–2.2)	0.89 (0.34–2.27)	
No (Reference)	18.8	72.9	8.3				
Enrollment clinic				291			
Midwifery	14.9	79.3	5.7		0.46* (0.23–0.94)	0.71 (0.34–1.47)	
General OB	26.1	62.3	11.6		0.41 (0.14–1.18)	0.25 (0.06–1.15)	
Community clinic (Reference)	21.2	75.8	3.0				
Currently employed				283			
Yes (Reference)	21.2	70.2	8.7				
No	22.7	70.7	6.7		1.06 (0.56–2.02)	0.77 (0.27–2.16)	
Marital status				283			
Married/cohabitating	21.5	72.4	6.1		0.92 (0.52–1.62)	0.53 (0.22–1.26)	
Single (Reference)	21.7	67.5	10.8				
Nulliparous				291			
Yes	18.8	69.8	11.5		0.82 (0.44–1.53)	1.90 (0.79–4.5)	
No (Reference)	23.1	70.8	6.2				
Smoking during pregnancy (any)				283			
Yes	23.6	71.9	4.5		1.11 (0.6–2.03)	0.44 (0.15–1.36)	
No (Reference)	20.6	69.6	9.8				
Receive WIC services				256			
Yes	21.8	66.7	11.5		1.3 (0.68–2.48)	2.19 (0.86–5.55)	
No (Reference)	18.9	75.1	5.9				
Receive public assistance				256			
Yes	19.0	73.0	7.9		0.93 (0.45–1.93)	1.01 (0.35–2.92)	
No (Reference)	20.2	72.0	7.8				
History of sexual assault				259			
Yes	16.7	66.7	16.7		0.86 (0.30-2.40)	3.5* (1.11–10.96)	

(Continued)

TABLE 2 | Continued

Predictors	Less than adequate	Adequate	Intensive		Less than adequate vs. adequate care	Intensive vs. adequate care
	frequency (%)			N	OR (95% CI)	OR (95% CI)
No (Reference)	21.4	73.4	5.2			
History of abuse				258		
Yes	15.0	76.3	8.8		0.59 (0.29–1.2)	1.45 (0.52–3.99)
No (Reference)	23.6	70.8	5.6			
Physical domestic violence				260		
Yes	23.1	69.2	7.7		1.18 (0.31–4.5)	1.25 (0.15–10.5)
No (Reference)	20.6	72.9	6.5			
Prenatal medical complications ^a				291		
Yes	17.6	67.6	14.7		0.56 (0.19–1.70)	2.31 (0.78-6.84)
No (Reference)	21.1	73.6	5.3			

^aDiagnosed with gestational hypertension, gestational diabetes, or pre-eclampsia.

**p < 0.01, *p < 0.05.

The bold indicates that this value is statistically significant.

TABLE 3 | Multinomial logistic regression analysis predicting inadequate and intensive prenatal care vs. adequate prenatal care (n = 240).

Predictors	Less than adequate vs. adequate care	Intensive vs. adequate care
	OR (95% CI)	OR (95% CI)
Age (years)	0.95 (0.87–1.03)	0.97 (0.86–1.09)
Household size (persons)	1.26 (1.00–1.59)*	0.88 (0.55-1.40)
Pregnancy anxiety (regarding baby)	0.97 (0.93-1.00)	1.01 (0.96–1.06)
Social support	0.99 (0.97-1.01)	1.00 (0.97–1.05)
Response to unfair treatment	1.21 (0.72–2.04)	0.90 (0.34–2.37)
Ethnicity/race		
Hispanic	0.51 (0.13–2.06)	2.86 (0.62–13.08)
Other	5.63 (1.64–19.37)**	3.84 (0.56–26.25)
Non-Hispanic Black	0.72 (0.29–1.77)	0.85 (0.19–3.76)
White (Reference)		
History of sexual assault		
Yes	0.33 (0.08–1.39)	3.38 (0.97–11.75)
No (Reference)		
Prenatal medical complications		
Yes	1.06 (0.32–3.47)	4.93 (1.28–18.96)*
No (Reference)		

**p < 0.01, *p < 0.05.

The bold indicates that this value is statistically significant.

Results from the multivariate model (**Table 5**) indicated that prenatal care utilization independently predicted completion of a postpartum visit, as did elevated social support and employment status; none of the other variables significantly predicted postpartum visit independent of other variables in the model.

DISCUSSION

The current study leveraged several design strengths of a large, prospective, longitudinal pregnancy cohort study to test core components of a biopsychosocial model of perinatal health care utilization. Congruent with predictions from a biopsychosocial model, perinatal health care utilization was associated with a diversity of social context, psychological, and socio-demographic factors. Multivariate model results highlighted the overlapping nature of these predictors, and identified social support, family context (size), anxiety, and trauma as among the more robust predictors of perinatal care utilization. We consider how the findings advance research in the area, and then consider several possible clinical applications for increasing perinatal care utilization.

The portion of women who received adequate or intensive care in our study, 78%, is comparable to other studies, including

TABLE 4 | Bivariate logistic regression analysis predicting completion of postpartum visit.

Predictors	Completed visit	Did not complete visit		Did vs. did not complete visit
	fre	quency (%)	Ν	(df) X ²
Age (years)	29.04 (4.57)	27.48 (4.84)	277	(1, 275) 2.98
Pre-pregnancy BMI (kg/m ²)	28.20 (7.17)	28.73 (6.52)	277	(1, 275) 0.14
Poverty income ratio	3.88 (4.15)	2.30 (2.01)	231	(1, 229) 3.50
Household size (persons)	2.14 (1.33)	3.10 (2.18)	271	(1, 269) 11.62**
Employed hours/week	35.50 (12.03)	33.47 (17.09)	197	(1, 195) 0.41
Depressive symptoms	6.03 (4.54)	5.15 (4.46)	275	(1, 273) 0.93
Pregnancy anxiety (regarding baby)	21.70 (11.11)	15.66 (5.51)	277	(1, 275) 8.32**
Pregnancy anxiety (regarding labor)	19.98 (9.61)	17.79 (9.20)	277	(1, 275) 1.36
Social support	101.03 (15.74)	88.83 (19.53)	257	(1, 255) 12.46**
Worry symptoms	45.10 (12.70)	39.66 (11.80)	275	(1, 253) 4.53*
Stressful life events	2.52 (2.95)	2.04 (1.99)	250	(1, 248) 0.63
Response to unfair treatment	2.47 (0.65)	2.44 (0.71)	259	(1, 257) 0.05
Experience discrimination	0.75 (1.46)	0.48 (1.26)	255	(1, 253) 0.78
Everyday discrimination	49.52 (8.16)	50.92 (6.24)	258	(1, 256) 0.69
Interpersonal violence general	0.48 (0.73)	0.46 (0.59)	255	(1, 253) 0.02
Education	3.4 (1.22)	2.92 (1.41)	255	(1, 253) 3.30
		quency (%)	200	(df) X ²
Ethnicity/roop	Fie	quency (%)	077	
Ethnicity/race	00.0	6.7	277	(3) 6.53
Hispanic	93.3	6.7		
Other	83.3	16.7		
Non-Hispanic Black	82.9	17.1		
White	92.8	7.2		
Medicaid status			248	(1) 4.73*
No	93.6	6.4		
Yes	85.2	14.8		
Enrollment clinic			277	(2) 1.15
Midwifery	90.6	9.4		
Community clinic	87.5	12.5		
General OB	92.2	7.8		
Currently employed			270	(1) 4.28*
Yes	91.5	8.5		
No	82.6	17.4		
Marital status			270	(1) 2.51
Married/cohabiting	91.8	8.2		
Single	85.7	14.3		
Nulliparous			277	(1) 3.73
Yes	94.6	5.4		
No	87.0	13.0		
Smoking during pregnancy (any)			270	(1) 0.55
No	90.2	9.8		
Yes	87.2	12.8		
Receive WIC services		-	249	(1) 0.37
No	90.8	9.2	-	()
Yes	88.4	11.6		
Receive public assistance			249	(1) 0.18
No	90.4	9.6	2.0	(1) 5.16
Yes	88.5	11.5		
History of sexual assault	00.0	11.0	254	(1) 0.31
Yes	93.3	6.7	204	(1) 0.31
No	90.2	9.8		

(Continued)

TABLE 4 | Continued

Predictors	Completed visit	Did not complete visit		Did vs. did not complete visit
	frec	juency (%)	N	(df)X ²
History of abuse			253	(1) 0.49
No	91.4	8.6		
Yes	88.6	11.4		
Physical domestic violence			255	(1) 1.42
Yes	90.1	9.9		
No	100.0	0.0		
Childhood sexual abuse			256	(1) 0.26
No	91.0	9.0		
Yes	88.2	11.8		
Prenatal medical complications			277	(1) 3.93
No	88.3	11.7		
Yes	100.0	0.0		

 $^{**}p < 0.01, \ ^*p < 0.05.$

The bold indicates that this value is statistically significant.

TABLE 5 | Multivariate binary logistic regression analysis predicting completion of postpartum visit.

Predictors	Did vs. did not complete postpartum visit
	OR (95% CI)
Household size	0.90 (0.68–1.17)
Pregnancy anxiety (regarding baby)	1.05 (0.98–1.12)
Social support	1.04** (1.01–1.07)
Worry symptoms	1.04 (1-1.09)
KI category	
Inadequate	0.21** (0.08–0.57)
Adequate/intensive (Reference))
Medicaid status	
Yes	0.90 (0.30-2.73)
No (Reference)	
Currently employed	
Yes	2.86* (1.02-8.03)
No (Reference)	

 $^{**}p < 0.01, \ ^*p < 0.05.$

The bold indicates that this value is statistically significant.

those with diverse samples (10). Our reported rate of inadequate care (as distinct from intermediate care) of 2% matches other studies that have been actively following women in pregnancy, such as the rate of 2.4% in one controlled trial in pregnancy (26). On the other hand, this rate is lower than other studies not requiring participant engagement in an intensive prenatal assessment, e.g., rates of 10% or higher have been reported (7, 19). As regards postnatal care utilization, comparatively few of our study participants, ~10%, did not complete at least one visit within the recommended timeframe. Rates twice as high have been reported (28). The explanation may also reflect a

possible bias of engagement in a research study. Participation in the research study did provide incentives (compensation was provided for prenatal research visits that occurred in the same clinic women received their prenatal care) and perhaps an implicit social support or other inducement to attend perinatal health care visits. Alternatively, study participation may not have had any causal role in increasing perinatal care utilization, e.g., to the extent that women who are already very engaged in their prenatal care may be more disposed to participate in a research study on pregnancy and child health. We were unable to test this hypothesis directly because we were not able to compare perinatal care utilization in those women who refused participation in the study.

A starting point for our analyses predicting prenatal care utilization is the observation that there were significant group differences in both gestational age and birth weight among the Adequate, Inadequate/Intermediate, and Intensive care utilization groups. Those who received adequate care according to ACOG guidelines had the most positive perinatal outcomes. The magnitude of effect was not large but nonetheless notable in this healthy sample of women, all of whom started prenatal care by the first trimester. The findings underscore the value in targeting prenatal care utilization for improving health outcomes even in normal to low-risk samples. Postnatal care visit utilization was not associated with these same perinatal outcomes but may be more relevant for maternal postnatal health and screening, which was not assessed in this study.

The biopsychosocial model proposes that health and health care is best seen as a system embedded in, and reflective of, the complex social context. We operationalized and tested this model by analyzing potential sources of variability in perinatal health care utilization. The findings provide broadbased support for the model: we identified a wide range of social and personal psychological factors that, at least in bivariate analyses, associated with pre- and post-natal care

utilization. These factors included affective symptoms of anxiety and worry, which generally increased care utilization; social support, which promoted adequate pre- and post-natal care; and family size, which decreased likelihood of adequate perinatal care and may index something of the practical difficulties of obtaining care or the increased organization and arrangements needed to access care. In fact, social and personal factors were more reliable predictors of pre- and post-natal health care than conventional health markers such as BMI or other health behaviors; the positive association between prenatal complications and intensive prenatal care was the exception to this general pattern. Social and psychological factors were also more reliably associated with perinatal care utilization than socio-economic factors, including education, income, and social services use. These findings emphasize that health care access or utilization is a product of social and behavioral forces. The predictability of postnatal care utilization from prenatal care utilization may reflect stable personal traits or social context.

Several additional findings deserve particular attention. As reported by many others, women who identify as non-Hispanic Black were more likely to experience less than adequate prenatal care in bivariate analyses; this did not extend to postpartum care, however. This association for prenatal care was not confirmed in multivariate analyses that considered multiple and confounding social and socio-demographic factors. This suggests that the other variables in the model accounted for, or were at least confounded with, race/ethnic differences in care utilization. The implication is that the widely-reported differential take-up of or access to health care in certain minority groups may be explicable in terms of confounding social and demographic factors that may be plausible targets for improving perinatal health care utilization. That, too, is consistent with the biopsychosocial model's emphasis on the embedded and confounded natures of risks.

A second findings concerns the role of trauma history. Individuals who reported sexual trauma in the course of the research study were more likely to experience intensive prenatal care. This was contrary to previous findings associating past and current IPV with late or inadequate prenatal care (24). The implication is that sexual trauma history is associated with increased care seeking rather than providers responding differentially to women with a trauma history (although we are unable to rule out the latter possibility). In this context, it is important to note that intensive care is not associated with better outcomes, at least as regards birth weight and gestational age.

The third finding demonstrated that, in the bivariate analysis, pregnancy-related anxiety specific to concerns about the baby were related to a *decreased* likelihood of less than adequate prenatal care, as well as a *higher* likelihood of completing a postpartum visit. Ours is the first study we are aware of that examined pregnancy-specific anxiety in relation to prenatal care utilization patterns across pregnancy and beyond. Pregnant women who have anxiety related to the well-being of their child may be more inclined to desire assistance and assurance from professional care providers, thereby making them less likely to deviate from their attendance from a recommended schedule of prenatal care visits. This pattern of anxiety and care utilization is well-established outside of the perinatal care context (40), and

may have implications for improving clinical outcomes while also reducing health care costs.

Several limitations of the study should be noted. The first is that the findings may not generalize to all samples of interest. We chose to study a generally health group of women who initiated prenatal care by the first trimester to examine biopsychosocial influences unconfounded with medical risk. Our focus on the current cohort also meant that the women were followed more closely (as a function of study participation, and they did receive compensation for prenatal research visits) than would be typical. In addition, although the study was comparatively large, it was not positioned to examine perinatal care utilization for all ethnic/minority groups; in particular, our finding of increased likelihood of less than adequate care among the small and diverse participants who did not identify as Hispanic, non-Hispanic Black or non-Hispanic white requires further investigation. Third, we did not have sufficient data to examine clinic characteristics that may explain variation in perinatal care utilization; our explanatory focus was limited to characteristics of the women in the study. Finally, the Kotelchuck Index, although well-validated and commonly used in research, is limited in its ability to measure care quality because it does not capture the actual visit content. Elements of the visit that are crucial for determining care quality-provider-patient communication, patient satisfaction, and health outcomesare not considered in this index. It is also important to consider the possibility that patients who have experienced racial discrimination in maternal health care settings may have been reluctant to reveal their experiences in a survey administered in the context of such settings. Research incorporating mixedmethods approaches that include qualitative interviews may be valuable in providing additional insight into the nature of extent of care quality. Set against these limitations were several strengths of the study, including a detailed assessment of social context, psychological, and demographic factors; a multivariate approach that considered overlapping and competing predictors of less than adequate and intensive care; and a consideration of care utilization in pregnancy and the early postpartum period.

Several clinical applications are suggested by the findings. For example, the results concerning race and response to unfair treatment suggest that women who prefer to avoid confronting structural racism are more vulnerable to inadequate prenatal care, which may make the hospital environment uncomfortable. The implication may be that outreach and trust-building experiences may be needed to improve health care utilization. Additionally, increased psychosocial screening at prenatal appointments-particularly in the early stages of pregnancy-may identify patients at elevated risk for poor attendance or worse birth outcomes, and could be clinically and cost-effective. Targeting interpersonal violence, which is now routine in most settings, as well as affective symptoms and family setting may also identity those at greatest risk for inadequate care. Third, in contrast to socio-demographic or socio-economic indicators, many of the predictors of perinatal care utilization identified here, such as affective symptoms, are modifiable, and may be responsive to brief targeted interventions to complement routine obstetric care.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by University of Rochester Medical Center Research Subjects Review Board. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

ZD, TO'C, and LP were involved in the literature review and manuscript writing. JB, CI, and ZD did the medical record abstraction and data cleaning. SB, ZD, and TO'C conducted

REFERENCES

- Engel GL. The need for a new medical model: a challenge for biomedicine. Science. (1977) 196:129–36. doi: 10.1126/science.847460
- Ghaemi SN. The rise and fall of the biopsychosocial model. Br J Psychiatry. (2009) 195:3–4. doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.109.063859
- MacDorman MF, Declercq E, Cabral H, Morton C. Is the United States maternal mortality rate increasing? Disentangling trends from measurement issues short title: US maternal mortality trends. *Obstetrics Gynecol.* (2016) 128:447. doi: 10.1097/AOG.00000000001556
- World Health Organization. Strategies Towards Ending Preventable Maternal Mortality (EPMM). (2015). Available online at: https://apps.who.int/iris/ bitstream/handle/10665/153544/9789241508483_eng.pdf
- O'Connor TG, Heron J, Golding J, Beveridge M, Glover V. Maternal antenatal anxiety and children's behavioural/emotional problems at 4 years. Report from the Avon Longitudinal Study of Parents and Children. *Br J Psychiatry.* (2002) 180:502–8. doi: 10.1192/bjp.180.6.502
- Kotelchuck M. The adequacy of prenatal care utilization index: its US distribution and association with low birthweight. *Am J Public Health*. (1994) 84:1486–9. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.84.9.1486
- Partridge S, Balayla J, Holcroft CA, Abenhaim HA. Inadequate prenatal care utilization and risks of infant mortality and poor birth outcome: a retrospective analysis of 28,729,765 U.S. deliveries over 8 years. *Am J Perinatol.* (2012) 29:787–73. doi: 10.1055/s-0032-1316439
- Gadson A, Akpovi E, Mehta PK. Exploring the social determinants of racial/ethnic disparities in prenatal care utilization and maternal outcome. *Semin Perinatol.* (2017) 41:308–17. doi: 10.1053/j.semperi.2017.04.008
- Appel HB, Nguyen PD. Eliminating racial and ethnic disparities in behavioral health care in the U.S. J Health Soc Sci. (2020) 5:441–8. doi: 10.19204/2020/lmnt7
- Cox R, Zhang L, Zotti M, Graham J. Prenatal care utilization in mississippi: racial disparities and implications for unfavorable birth outcomes. *Matern Child Health J.* (2011) 15:931–42. doi: 10.1007/s10995-009-0542-6
- Fryer K, Munoz MC, Rahangdale L, Stuebe AM. Multiparous Black and Latinx women face more barriers to prenatal care than white women. J Racial Ethnic Health Disparities. 8:80–7 (2021). doi: 10.1007/s40615-020-00 759-x
- Slaughter-Acey JC, Caldwell CH, Misra DP. The influence of personal and group racism on entry into prenatal care among-African American Women. Women's Health Issues. (2013) 23:e381–7. doi: 10.1016/j.whi.2013. 08.001
- Murali V, Oyebode F. Poverty, social inequality and mental health. *Adv Psychiatric Treatment.* (2004) 10:216–24. doi: 10.1192/apt.10. 3.216

data analyses. JB, JM, and MB formatted tables and figures. EPr, EPo, LT, KB, EB, and RM provided guidance from a clinical perspective and they also provided comments on multiple rounds of drafts. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

Funding was provided by NIH Grants UG/UH OD023349, HD083369, and the Wynne Center for Family Research. Additional support was provided by TL1TR000096.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyt. 2021.746803/full#supplementary-material

- Nadal KL, Erazo T, King R. Challenging definitions of psychological trauma: Connecting racial microaggressions and traumatic stress. J Soc Action Counsel Psychol. (2019) 11:2–16. doi: 10.33043/JSACP.11. 2.2-16
- Kelly RH, Danielsen BH, Golding JM, Anders TF, Gilbert WM, Zatzick DF. Adequacy of prenatal care among women with psychiatric diagnoses giving birth in California in 1994 and 1995. *Psychiatric Services*. (1999) 50:1584– 90. doi: 10.1176/ps.50.12.1584
- Kim HG, Mandell M, Crandall C, Kuskowski MA, Dieperink B, Buchberger RL. Antenatal psychiatric illness and adequacy of prenatal care in an ethnically diverse inner-city obstetric population. *Arch Women's Mental Health.* (2006) 9:103–7. doi: 10.1007/s00737-005-0117-5
- Sidebottom AC, Hellerstedt WL, Harrison PA, Jones-Webb RJ. Prenatal care: associations with prenatal depressive symptoms and social support in low-income urban women. *Arch Women's Mental Health.* (2017) 20:633– 44. doi: 10.1007/s00737-017-0730-0
- Pagnini DL, Reichman NE. Psychosocial factors and the timing of prenatal care among women in New Jersey's HealthStart program. *Family Planning Perspect.* (2000) 32:56–64. doi: 10.2307/264 8213
- Heaman MI, Martens PJ, Brownell MD, Chartier MJ, Derksen SA, Helewa ME. The association of inadequate and intensive prenatal care with maternal, fetal, and infant outcomes: a population-based study in Manitoba, Canada. J Obstetrics Gynaecol Canada. (2019) 41:947– 59. doi: 10.1016/j.jogc.2018.09.006
- Johnson RL, Roter D, Powe NR, Cooper LA. Patient race/ethnicity and quality of patient-physician communication during medical visits. *Am J Public Health.* (2004) 94:2084–90. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.94. 12.2084
- Wolf ER, Donahue E, Sabo RT, Nelson BB, Krist AH. Barriers to attendance of prenatal and well-child visits. *Academic Pediatrics*. (2021) 21:955– 60. doi: 10.1016/j.acap.2020.11.025
- Cha S, Masho SW. Intimate partner violence and utilization of prenatal care in the United States. J Interpers Violence. (2014) 29:911–27. doi: 10.1177/088626051350 5711
- Musa A, Chojenta C, Geleto A, Loxton D. The associations between intimate partner violence and maternal health care service utilization: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMC Women's Health*. (2019) 19:1– 14. doi: 10.1186/s12905-019-0735-0
- 24. Jamieson B. Exposure to interpersonal violence during pregnancy and its association with women's prenatal care utilization: a meta-analytic review. *Trauma Violence Abuse.* (2020) 21:904–21. doi: 10.1177/152483801880 6511

- Sebert Kuhlmann AK, Foggia J, Fu Q, Sierra M. Intimate partner violence as a predictor of antenatal care service utilization in Honduras. *Pan Am J Public Health*. (2017) 41:e104. doi: 10.26633/RPSP.2017.104
- Magriples U, Kershaw TS, Rising SS, Massey Z, Ickovics JR. Prenatal health care beyond the obstetrics service: Utilization and predictors of unscheduled care. *Am J Obstetrics Gynecol.* (2008) 198:75.e1–7. doi: 10.1016/j.ajog.2007.0 5.040
- American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists. *Optimizing Postpartum Care: Committee Decision (Number 736)*. (2018). Available online at: https:// www.acog.org/clinical/clinical-guidance/committee-opinion/articles/2018/ 05/optimizing-postpartum-care
- Baldwin MK, Hart KD, Rodriguez MI. Predictors for follow-up among postpartum patients enrolled in a clinical trial. *Contraception*. (2018) 98:228– 31. doi: 10.1016/j.contraception.2018.04.016
- Bengiamin MI, Capitman JA, Ruwe MB. Disparities in initiation and adherence to prenatal care: impact of insurance, race-ethnicity and nativity. *Matern Child Health J.* (2010) 14:618–24. doi: 10.1007/s10995-009-0485-y
- Blackmore ER, Gustafsson H, Gilchrist M, Wyman C, O'Connor TG. Pregnancy-related anxiety: evidence of distinct clinical significance from a prospective longitudinal study. J Affect Disord. (2016)197:251–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2016.03.008
- Services UD of HH. Prior HHS Poverty Guidelines and Federal Register References. (2021). Available online at: https://aspe.hhs.gov/prior-hhspoverty-guidelines-and-federal-register-references
- Cohen S, Wills TA. Stress, social support, and the buffering hypothesis. Psychol. Bull. (1985) 98:310–57. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.98.2.310
- Meyer TJ, Miller ML, Metzger RL, Borkovec TD. Development and validation of the Penn state worry questionnaire. *Behav Res Ther.* (1990) 28:487– 95. doi: 10.1016/0005-7967(90)90135-6
- Cox JL, Holden JM, Sagovsky R. Detection of postnatal depression: development of the 10-item Edinburgh postnatal depression scale. Br J Psychiatry. (1987) 150:782–6. doi: 10.1192/bjp.150.6.782
- McFarlane J, Parker B, Soeken K, Bullock L. Assessing for abuse during pregnancy: severity and frequency of injuries and associated entry into prenatal care. JAMA. (1992) 267:3176– 8. doi: 10.1001/jama.1992.03480230068030

- Robertson Blackmore E, Mittal M, Cai X, Moynihan JA, Matthieu MM, O'Connor TG. Lifetime exposure to intimate partner violence and proinflammatory cytokine levels across the perinatal period. J Women's Health. (2016) 25:1004–13. doi: 10.1089/jwh.2015.5261
- Barnett BEW, Hanna B, Parker G. Life event scales for obstetric groups. J Psychosomatic Res. (1983) 27:313–20. doi: 10.1016/0022-3999(83) 90054-5
- Krieger N, Smith K, Naishadham D, Hartman C, Barbeau EM. Experiences of discrimination: validity and reliability of a self-report measure for population health research on racism and health. Soc Sci Med. (2005) 61:1576– 96. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2005.03.006
- 39. IBM. IBM SPSS IBM Analytics. Armonk, NY: IBM SPSS Software (2016).
- Horenstein A, Heimberg RG. Anxiety disorders and healthcare utilization: a systematic review. *Clin Psychol Rev.* (2020) 81:101894. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2020.101894

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Duberstein, Brunner, Panisch, Bandyopadhyay, Irvine, Macri, Pressman, Thornburg, Poleshuck, Bell, Best, Barrett, Miller and O'Connor. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





URMC Universal Depression Screening Initiative: Patient Reported Outcome Assessments to Promote a Person-Centered Biopsychosocial Population Health Management Strategy

Kimberly A. Van Orden^{1*}, Julie Lutz¹, Kenneth R. Conner², Caroline Silva¹, Michael J. Hasselberg¹, Kathleen Fear³, Allison W. Leadley⁴, Marsha N. Wittink² and Judith F. Baumhauer³

¹ Department of Psychiatry, University of Rochester Medical Center, Rochester, NY, United States, ² Department of Emergency Medicine, University of Rochester Medical Center, Rochester, NY, United States, ³ Department of Orthopaedics and Rehabilitation, University of Rochester Medical Center, Rochester, NY, United States, ⁴ Department of Pediatric Allergy and Immunology, University of Rochester Medical Center, Rochester, NY, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Ashwani Kumar Mishra, All India Institute of Medical Sciences, India

Reviewed by:

Sarah Stahl, University of Pittsburgh, United States Mohit Varshney, The Institute of Liver and Biliary Sciences (ILBS), India

*Correspondence:

Kimberly A. Van Orden kimberly_vanorden@ urmc.rochester.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 16 October 2021 Accepted: 13 December 2021 Published: 11 January 2022

Citation:

Van Orden KA, Lutz J, Conner KR, Silva C, Hasselberg MJ, Fear K, Leadley AW, Wittink MN and Baumhauer JF (2022) URMC Universal Depression Screening Initiative: Patient Reported Outcome Assessments to Promote a Person-Centered Biopsychosocial Population Health Management Strategy. Front. Psychiatry 12:796499. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.796499 **Background:** Patient-reported outcomes (PROs) can promote person-centered biopsychosocial health care by measuring outcomes that matter to patients, including functioning and well-being. Data support feasibility and acceptability of PRO administration as part of routine clinical care, but less is known about its effects on population health, including detection of unmet healthcare needs. Our objectives were to examine differences in rates of clinically significant depression across sociodemographic groups and clinical settings from universal depression screens in a large health system, estimate the number of patients with untreated depression detected by screenings, and examine associations between biopsychosocial PROs—physical, psychological, and social health.

Methods: We analyzed data from over 200,000 adult patients who completed depression screens—either PROMIS (Patient Reported Outcomes Measurement Information System) or PHQ-2/9—as part of routine outpatient care.

Results: Depression screens were positive in 14.2% of the sample, with more positive screens among younger vs. older adults, women vs. men, non-White vs. White, and Hispanics vs. non-Hispanics. These same sociodemographic indicators, as well as completing screening in primary care (vs. specialty care) were also associated with greater likelihood of detected depression in the medical record.

Discussion: Universal screening for depression symptoms throughout a large health system appears acceptable and has the potential to detect depression in diverse patient populations outside of behavioral health. Expanded delivery of PROs to include physical and social health as well as depression should be explored to develop a clinically-relevant model for addressing patients' biopsychosocial needs in an integrated fashion across the health system.

Keywords: depression, patient-reported outcomes measure (PRO), patient-centered care, biopsychosocial, health system, patient reported outcomes measurement information system (PROMIS), PHQ-9, depression screening

INTRODUCTION

Patient-reported outcomes (PROs) can promote person-centered biopsychosocial health care by measuring outcomes that matter to patients, including functioning and well-being (1). UR Medicine implemented PRO screenings for physical, social and mental health in a range of settings with integration into the electronic medical record (EMR) for clinicians to use during patient visits (2). Data support feasibility and acceptability of PRO administration as part of routine clinical care, with positive effects on patient experience (2, 3). Less is known about its effects on population health, including detection of unmet healthcare needs, especially for psychosocial health indicators.

The current study presents data from over 200,000 patients who completed depression PRO screens—either PROMIS (Patient Reported Outcomes Measurement Information System) (4) or PHQ-2/9 (5, 6)—as part of routine outpatient care. We chose to focus on depression screening in adults because depressive symptoms impact numerous health outcomes, contribute to significant disability, and depression is a recommended screening domain in primary care. Wellvalidated systems for tracking depression as a PRO may improve identification of depressive disorders outside behavioral health settings and provide information that can improve outcomes for numerous health conditions in a biopsychosocial model of care.

Both the PROMIS depression screen (7-11) and the PHQ-9 (12) have been validated across diverse sociodemographic groups and have been shown to reliably detect clinically significant depressive symptoms across gender, race/ethnicity, and age. In addition, although these studies using these measures reliably demonstrate higher rates of clinically depressive symptoms among women, differences across race/ethnicity are inconsistent across studies. Major Depressive Disorder is often reported as less prevalent among racial/ethnic minorities compared to non-Hispanic Whites in community-based samples when controlling for socioeconomic status; (13-15) however, some studies examining the PHQ-9 have demonstrated higher rates of clinically significant depressive symptoms among Black and Hispanic adults (12, 16, 17). Research is needed to compare rates of clinically significant depressive symptoms in clinical (vs. community) samples for patients of diverse racial and ethnic backgrounds. Little is known about how effective universal screening for depression may be in detecting untreated depression across diverse sociodemographic groups and clinical settings, especially with PROs. In addition, the PROMIS measures of patient-reported outcomes, developed as part of the NIH Roadmap initiative, include not only psychological dimensions of health (e.g., depression) but also physical and social domains as well. There could be advantages to examining biopsychosocial dimensions of health and functioning during brief PROs screens, but little is known about such a strategy.

Data from this study were collected as part of universal screening for depression conducted outside of behavioral health clinics using a web-based platform called UR VOICE (University of Rochester Validated Outcomes In the Clinical Experience), which runs on tablets provided to patients at check-in for office visits (2, 18, 19). UR VOICE administers the

Patient Reported Outcomes Measurement Information System (PROMIS) measures as well as the PHQ-2/9. URMC uses PROs to measure biopsychosocial conditions across the health system, including depression and anxiety, physical function, social roles and activities, and pain interference. PRO data is available immediately to clinical providers and viewed in the electronic medical record and can be discussed during clinic visits with patients to promote shared decision making. Given these data were collected as part of routine standard of care, clinical settings selected PROs most relevant to their patient population, with variability in measures across settings.

For this study, we focused on a cohort of patients who completed depression screens via universal screening in outpatient clinics, either PROMIS Depression or PHQ-2/9. We used a validated crosswalk of PROMIS depression and PHQ-2/9 scores (20, 21) to analyze depression screens with a standardized T-score metric and associated norms. We defined positive depression screens as T scores of 60 or greater, which corresponds to a symptom severity level of moderate (or severe). This was selected as the threshold for clinical significance given that this level of symptomatology is reliably associated with the presence of a Major Depressive Episode (6, 21). We examined the proportion of patients with positive screens who did not have documented mood disorder diagnoses in the year prior to or following the screen as an indicator of whether the diagnosis was identified (or missed) by providers (and thus whether treatment may have been provided). Our objectives were:

- 1. To examine the number of patients with clinically significant depressive symptoms detected by universal screening with PROs in a large health system (including variation across sociodemographic groups and clinical settings);
- 2. To estimate the number of patients with clinically-significant depressive symptoms detected by the screening who were likely not receiving treatment across sociodemographic groups and clinical settings; and,
- 3. To examine associations between biopsychosocial PROs—physical, psychological (depression), and social health.

METHODS

Participants

Data come from the EMRs of 206,468 adult patients (age 18 or older) in the UR Medicine system who completed depression screens (either PROMIS depression or PHQ-2/9) prior to healthcare visits from 2015 to 2018 as part of universal screening in several settings, including primary care, orthopedics, urology, and pain clinics. This study was approved by the University of Rochester IRB; specifically, IRB approval was granted for use of PRO data gathered as part of routine clinical care, with de-identified data provided to URMC researchers.

Procedures

Data used in these analyses, including PRO scores for depression, physical function, and social function, were extracted from the EMR. The index visit was the visit for which the patient completed the first documented depression screen using UR VOICE at check-in. Some patients were established patients completing the tablet screening for the first time, while others were new patients who began care at the clinic when screening procedures were in place. Many patients completed followup depression screens, but those data are not used in the current study.

Measures

Demographics were extracted for the index visit (age, sex, race, and ethnicity). Mood disorder diagnoses were extracted from the EMR with a positive diagnosis if any of the following ICD codes were present in the 12-months prior to and following the index visit date: any F30 codes (Manic episode); any F31 codes (Bipolar disorder); any F32 codes (Major depressive disorder, single episode); any F33 codes (Major depressive disorder, recurrent); any F34 codes [Persistent mood (affective) disorders]; and any F39 codes [Unspecified mood (affective) disorders].

Depression PRO Screens

Scores for depression were extracted from the EMR. Patient responses generate a standardized psychometric T score comparing the patient's responses to the population mean, with a T score of 50 corresponding to the mean of the reference population and a standard deviation of 10. All patients completed depression screens at the index visit. Patients who completed the depression screen in primary care clinics completed the Patient Health Questionnaire-2/9 (the tablet stopped administration after PHQ-2 if patients did not screen positive on those items), while patients in all other clinical settings completed the PROMIS depression computerized adaptive test (CAT). PHQ-2/9 scores were converted to T scores using validated "cross-walk" tables (21). Depression T scores \geq 60 (one standard deviation above average, considered "moderate" depression) were coded as positive screens. For patients who completed the PHQ-9, this corresponds to a score of at least 10.

Physical and Social Function PRO Screens

Patients in some clinics also completed additional PROMIS measures. Patients who completed depression screens in orthopedic clinics also completed the PROMIS Physical Function CAT. Patients who completed depression screens in urology clinics also completed the PROMIS "Social Roles and Activities" CAT, which assesses social functioning (part of the PROMIS "Social Heath" domain). As with depression PROs, patient responses generate T scores with a mean of 50 and standard deviation of 10, but for these domains, higher scores indicate greater (better) physical and social function.

Data Analysis

For our first objective, to examine rates of clinically significant depression (using PROs) across sociodemographic groups and clinical settings, we used *t*-tests and analyses of variance (ANOVA) to compare Depression T scores across demographic groups and clinical settings; we also conducted comparable analyses using a binary variable representing the presence of absence of a positive depression screen and conducted chi-square tests to compare the proportion of positive screens

across sociodemographic groups and clinical settings where screens were conducted. For our second objective focused on the number of patients with positive screens, we examined the proportion who had documented mood disorder diagnoses in order to estimate the number of "missed" diagnoses (i.e., proportion of all patients who screened positive for depression who did not have documented mood disorder diagnoses) across demographic groups and clinical settings; to do so, we used chi-square tests. We also examined differences in demographic make-up of patients who were screened across different clinical settings using chi-square tests, and then used analyses of covariance (ANCOVA) and logistic regression to further examine differences in screens and diagnoses across clinical setting while adjusting for demographic variables given significant differences in demographics across clinical settings (e.g., older age in orthopedic clinics). This allowed us to test whether clinic differences were primarily due to variations in population demographics by clinical setting. For our third objective, we computed correlation coefficients between the biopsychosocial PROs scores and also compared depression T-score means on physical and social health for those with and without positive depression screens.

RESULTS

Table 1 presents sample characteristics, including sex (55.9% female), race (81.4% White), ethnicity (91.5% non-Hispanic), and age (mean 51.29 years, SD = 17.85). UR Medicine is in the city of Rochester, NY, within Monroe County: the race and ethnicity distribution of our sample is less diverse than the city of Rochester, NY, which has a higher proportion of Black (39.8%) and Hispanic (19.2%) individuals, but comparable to that of Monroe County (16.2% Black, 9.2% Hispanic/Latino). Most screens were conducted in orthopedic clinics, as these clinics were the first to initiate standardized procedures for collecting PROs.

Results for our first objective indicated that depression screens were positive in 14.2% of the sample (n = 29,314 out of 206,468 patients). Significant differences were found in the prevalence of positive screens as a function of demographics (Table 2, all statistically significant, p < 0.001): more positive screens among younger vs. older adults (15.1 vs. 11.6%), and women vs. men (16.0 vs. 12.0%), consistent with prior research on sociodemographic differences in the prevalence of depression. Of note, there were significantly more positive screens among non-White vs. White (22.4 vs. 12.5%) and Hispanics vs. non-Hispanics (26.4 vs. 13.7%). Specifically, patients of "Other races" (25.9%) had significantly more positive screens than White, Black, or Asian patients; due to limitations with data on race in the EMR, it is not possible to characterize those listed as "Other," as this may refer to patients who select "Other" via the patient portal, as well as clinic staff or providers selecting "Other" for the patient. This category may include bi-racial individuals, those who identity most with a specific nationality, as well as those who identify (or are identified as) primarily as Hispanic/Latino rather than a specific race. Positive screens were also significantly more

TABLE 1 | Sample characteristics.

Variable	M (SD) or <i>n</i> (%)
Sex	
Female	115,332 (55.9%)
Male	91,129 (44.1%)
Missing/Other	7 (0.0%)
Race	
White	168,089 (81.4%)
Asian	2,871 (1.4%)
Black	25,314 (12.3%)
Other	7,333 (3.6%)
Missing/Unknown	2,861 (1.4%)
Ethnicity	
Not Hispanic	188,817 (91.5%)
Hispanic	8,813 (4.3%)
Missing/Unknown	8,838 (4.3%)
Age in years	51.29 (17.85)
Age groups	
Younger (<65 years)	154,730 (74.9%)
Older (≥65 years)	51,738 (25.1%)
Clinics	
Orthopedics	135,182 (65.5%)
Surgery	6,533 (3.2%)
Primary care	27,112 (13.1%)
Oncology	3,397 (1.6%)
Specialty clinics	26,390 (12.8%)
Missing/multiple/other	7,854 (3.8%)
PROMIS depression T score	48.87 (9.94)
PROMIS depression screen	
Positive (T \geq 60)	29,314 (14.2%)
Negative (T $<$ 60)	177,154 (85.8%)
PROMIS physical function T score, $n = 179,094$	43.53 (10.23)
PROMIS social satisfaction T score, $n = 1,425$	47.63 (10.55)
Mood disorder diagnosis	
Diagnosis	26,946 (13.1%)
No diagnosis	179,522 (86.9%)
PROMIS depression/diagnosis match	
Positive screen, diagnosed	9,335 (4.5%)
Positive screen, not diagnosed	19,979 (9.7%)
Negative screen, diagnosed	17,611 (8.5%)
Negative screen, not diagnosed	159,543 (77.3%)

Sample N = 206,468. If variable had missing data for some subjects, completed n is noted. The following clinic groups included: Orthopedics/Pain (Orthopedic Surgery, Pain Medicine, Physical/Occupational Therapy, Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation, Podiatry, Orthotics/Prosthetics/Pedorthis, Anesthesiology), Surgery (Cardiothoracic Surgery, Colon and Rectal Surgery, General Surgery, Neurosurgery, Plastic Surgery, Vascular Surgery), Primary Care (Family Medicine, Geriatric Medicine, Internal Medicine), Oncology (Oncology, Pediatric Oncology, Radiation Oncology, Surgical Oncology), Specialty Clinics (Allergy/Immunology/Rheumatology, Cardiology, Dermatology, Endocrinology, Infectious Diseases, Nephrology, Neurology, Ophthalmology, Urology, Obstetrics and Gynecology, Transplant).

prevalent among Black patients (22.5%) than White (13.0%) or Asian (12.5%) patients, who did not differ significantly from each other.

For our second objective, we examined the proportion of patients with positive screens who had documented mood disorder diagnoses within the year prior/following the visit at which PRO screens were conducted. Of the 29,314 patients with positive screens, 31.8% (n = 9,335) had documented mood disorder diagnoses, while 68.2% (n = 19,979) did not (see bottom of Table 1). Significant differences emerged regarding likelihood of documented mood disorder diagnoses among those with positive screens as a function of demographics (Table 2), with greater likelihood of diagnoses among younger vs. older adults (33.6 vs. 25.2%), female vs. male patients (35 vs. 26.5%), non-White vs. White (35.4 vs. 30.7%), and Hispanic vs. non-Hispanic patients (37.6 vs. 31.6%). Specifically, Asian patients (22.5%) were less likely to have a diagnosis (given a positive screen) than White (30.6%), Black (35.5%), or Other race (37.5%) patients. Other race and Black patients were significantly more likely to have a diagnosis than White patients as well, although did not differ from each other.

Significant differences also emerged regarding likelihood of documented mood disorder diagnoses among those with positive screens as a function of clinical setting where the screen was conducted (Table 3), with greater likelihood of diagnoses among those with positive screens in primary care clinics (67.8%) compared with specialty clinics (26.4%) and lower likelihood of diagnoses in orthopedics (23.3%) compared with all other clinics combined (46.8%). To test whether differences by clinical setting were due to differing demographics, we examined age, sex, race, and ethnicity by clinical setting, and found significant results for all comparisons (Supplementary Table 1), with the largest differences being greater diversity in race and ethnicity in primary care clinics and older age in oncology clinics. After accounting for these demographic variables (Table 4), oncology no longer significantly differed in diagnosis rate among those who screened positive compared to all other clinics. However, even when adjusting for demographic differences, patients screening positive in primary care were 83% less likely to have "missed diagnoses" (i.e., positive screens but no diagnoses) compared to specialty clinics, and patients screening positive in orthopedics were almost three times as likely to be missing diagnoses compared to all other clinics combined.

For our third objective, we examined the association between the three PRO domains. Depression scores were negatively associated with Physical and Social Health (r = -0.420, r = -0.542, p < 0.001). Individuals with positive screens had significantly lower Physical Function and Social Health than those with negative Depression screens (35.60 vs. 44.80 and 39.53 vs. 49.79, p < 0.001).

DISCUSSION

Universal screening for depression is becoming standard of care in many clinical settings. Our results support the utility of universal depression screening for detecting untreated depression across diverse sociodemographic groups and clinical settings. Our results are consistent with prior studies regarding differences in prevalence of clinically significant depressive

TABLE 2 Depression T scores and number	r of positive screens	by demographic groups.
--	-----------------------	------------------------

		Depression T scores		Positive so	reens	Diagnos	ses	Missed diagnoses ^b	
Demographic group	M (SD)	t (df) or F (df)	95% CI of mean difference ^a	n (% within group)	χ² (df)	n (% within group)	χ² (df)	n (% within group)	χ ² (df)
Age group		9.09 (206,466)***	0.36, 0.56		371.51 (1)***		204.82 (1)***		152.07 (1)**
Younger	48.99 (10.16)			23,293 (15.1%)		21,143 (13.7%)		15,478 (66.4%)	
Older	48.53 (9.22)			6,021 (11.6%)		5,803 (11.2%)		4,501 (74.8%)	
Sex		50.98 (206,459)***	2.15, 2.32		668.02 (1)***		2,289.10 (1)***		230.11 (1)**
Female	49.86 (9.84)			18,410 (16.0%)		18,687 (16.2%)		11,963 (65.0%)	
Male	47.63 (9.91)			10,903 (12.0%)		8,256 (9.1%)		8,016 (73.5%)	
Race		911.05 (3,203,603)***	-		2,657.68 (3)***		1,094.68 (3)***		91.37 (3)***
White	48.38 (9.69) [†]			20,961 (12.5%)		20,396 (12.1%)		14,530 (69.3%)	
Black	51.31 (10.62)			5,685 (22.5%)		4,604 (18.2%)		3,666 (64.5%)	
Asian	48.08 (9.71) [†]			374 (13.0%)		231 (8.0%)		290 (77.5%)	
Other	52.05 (11.28)			1,900 (25.9%)		1,476 (20.1%)		1,187 (62.5%)	
Race (binary)					2,376.49 (1)***		816.82 (1)***		58.60 (1)***
White				20,961 (12.5%)		20,396 (12.1%)		14,530 (69.3%)	
Non-White				7,959 (22.4%)		6,311 (17.8%)		5,143 (64.6%)	
Ethnicity		32.09 (197,628)***	3.25, 3.68		1,121.57 (1)***		421.11 (1)***		35.53 (1)***
Not Hispanic	48.74 (9.84)			25,800 (14.2%)		24,326 (12.9%)		17,656 (68.4%)	
Hispanic	52.20 (11.30)			2,328 (26.4%)		1,803 (20.5%)		1,453 (62.4%)	

For ANOVAs, group differences (determined using Bonferroni test) are indicated with superscripts $(^{\dagger})$; groups with same superscripts are not significantly different.

^aAvailable for t-tests only.

^bSample for these analyses includes positive PROMIS Depression screens only. "Missed diagnosis" refers to those who screened positive but did not receive a mood disorder diagnosis. ""p < 0.001.

		Depression T scores	r scores	Positive screens	ens	Diagnoses	ses	Missed diagnoses ^a	noses
Clinic comparison	M (SD)	t (df)	95% CI of mean difference	n (% within group)	χ^2 (df)	<i>n</i> (% within group)	χ^2 (df)	n (% within group)	χ^2 (df)
Primary care vs. specialty		22.67 (53,500)***	1.70 to 2.02		188.04 (1)***		2,948.84 (1)***		1,337.04 (1)***
Primary care	50.37 (9.26)			4,605 (17.0%)		8,073 (29.8%)		1,482 (32.2%)	
Specialty	48.51 (9.67)			3,368 (12.8%)		2,861 (10.8%)		2,480 (73.6%)	
Orthopedics vs. others ^b		19.14 (198,612)***	0.82 to 1.00		66.54 (1)***		3,409.06 (1)***		1,604.10 (1)***
Orthopedics	48.52 (10.02)			18,287 (13.5%)		13,210 (9.8%)		14,033 (76.7%)	
Others	49.43 (9.58)			9,444 (14.9%)		12,147 (19.1%)		5,025 (53.2%)	
Oncology vs. others ^b		0.71 (198,612)	-0.21 to 0.46		11.63 (1)**		7.75 (1)**		5.12 (1)*
Oncology	48.69 (9.42)			406 (12.0%)		380 (11.2%)		300 (73.9%)	
Others	48.81 (9.90)			27,325 (14.0%)		24,977 (12.8%)		18,758 (68.7%)	

symptoms across sociodemographic groups, with a greater number of positive depression screens among younger adults, women, non-White patients (particularly Black and Other race patients), and Hispanic adults. These same sociodemographic indicators are also associated with greater likelihood of a documented mood disorder diagnosis in the medical record around the time of screening for those with positive screens (i.e., whether depression may have been detected and treated).

Regarding racial/ethnic differences in scores on the PROMIS depression screen, our results are consistent with some studies using the PHO-9 indicating greater depression severity among racial/ethnic minorities. It may be that depressive symptom severity is higher among racial/ethnic minorities presenting to medical settings than in community-based, nationally representative samples. At the same time, these differences may reflect findings from other studies that indicate that although prevalence of Major Depressive Disorder may be lower among racial/ethnic minorities, disease burden (e.g., longer chronicity of disease) may be greater for racial/minorities (15, 22). Our results also point to the need for more fine-grained (and patientcentered) assessments of race and ethnicity given our finding for high rates of positive screens among those of "Other races." Overall, our results suggest an opportunity to reduce health disparities in depression treatment given that a greater number of patients without documented mood disorders were detected by universal screening in groups with known health disparities in depression care.

Our results also indicate differences across clinical settings with regards to likelihood of detection of depression (and presumably treatment) among those with positive screens. After adjusting for demographic differences in clinical settings, patients screened in primary care were most likely to have received mood disorder diagnoses around the time of screening, indicating potential depression treatment within the healthcare system. These results could indicate that primary care clinicians were most likely to provide depression-focused care in response to universal screening or that depression had already been detected and treated for patients with positive screens in primary care. There are several reasons this might be the case. First, it is possible that patients in primary care were more likely to complete followup screens (with repeated positive screens), which we were unable to examine in this paper; this interpretation would be consistent with providers using a "watchful waiting" management approach (23). Second, it is possible that patients are more honest in rating their depression symptoms in a primary care setting where they may already have a trusted relationship with a physician who is trained to assess and attend to biopsychosocial needs, and/or has additional resources to do so (e.g., embedded mental health providers) (24). Third, patients seen in specialty clinics who do not have a primary care physician in the same health system have less complete data in the EMR: PCPs will often document a broader variety of health problems and concerns (than specialty providers) and also refer for specialty care within their healthcare network. Providers in specialty clinics may not document depression care if it is not seen as relevant to the patient's presenting problem; thus our data for specialty clinics may be less complete compared to primary care. Future TABLE 4 | Depression mean T scores and number of positive screens by clinic setting, adjusting for demographics.

	Depression T scores ^b		Positive screens		Diagnoses			Missed diagnoses ^c			
Models	F (df)	Partial η ²	Step χ² (df)ª	Odds ratio	95% CI	Step χ² (df)ª	Odds ratio	95% CI	Step χ² (df)ª	Odds ratio	95% CI
Primary care vs. specialty ^d	222.40 (149,925)	0.004	52.43 (1)	1.22	1.16–1.29	2,453.75 (1)***	3.45	3.27–3.63	1,166.11 (1)***	0.17	0.15-0.19
Orthopedics vs. others	76.90 (1,189,369)***	0.000	3.25 (1)	1.03	1.00-1.06	2,633.34 (1)***	0.48	0.46-0.49	1,457.96 (1)***	2.91	2.75-3.07
Oncology vs. others	13.60 (1,189,369)***	0.000	0.01 (1)	1.01	0.90–1.13	6.60 (1)**	1.16	1.04–1.30	0.001 (1)	1.00	0.79–1.26

All models are controlling/covarying Age Group, Sex, Race, and Ethnicity.

^a In logistic regressions, demographic covariates were entered in Step 1, and clinic comparison was entered in Step 2. Chi square statistics for the addition of Step 2 (i.e., addition of the clinic comparison) are reported.

^b Estimated marginal mean T scores were higher in Primary Care (M = 50.15, SE = .06) vs. Specialty Clinics (M = 48.80, SE = 0.06), lower in Orthopedics (M = 48.59, SE = 0.02) vs. Others (M = 49.12, SE = 0.04), and higher in Oncology (M = 49.47, SE = 0.18) vs. Others (M = 48.82, SE = 0.02).

^c Calculated out of positive screens only. "Missed diagnosis" refers to those who screened positive but did not receive a mood disorder diagnosis.

^dComparison group is Specialty Clinics.

^{**}p < 0.01.

^{***}p < 0.001.

research examining whether patients receive primary care in a different health system as well as research specifically examining provider behavior in response to depression screening, and how it varies by specialty, training and practice-level mental health resources, could address this issue. Visit recordings of clinicianpatient communication around screening results (25) as well as patient feedback on provider communication (26) can be used to inform best practices and procedures for maximizing utility of universal depression screening tailored to the needs of clinical settings. Examining provider behavior in response to alerts provided in the EMR in response to elevated PRO scores could also provide clues as to how screens are responded to and also suggest strategies to address unmet biopsychosocial needs, such as health-system support for care managers to follow-up on PRO scores and digital health programming for depression selfmanagement.

Our results regarding sociodemographic differences may indicate disparities in diagnosis (and potentially treatment) among patients with significant symptoms (i.e., under-detection) but could also indicate differences in the accuracy of the PROMIS measure in detecting clinically significant symptoms across diverse groups. For example, positive screens were less common among older (vs. younger) adults and, given a positive screen, older adults were less likely to receive a depression diagnosis. Given differing symptom profiles for depression in older adults, it is possible that age-specific norms could more accurately identify clinically-relevant depressive symptoms in this population by using older adults as the reference population. The utility of sex and race/ethnicity-specific norms could also be explored. Future work is needed to better understand the nature of discordant screens/diagnoses (i.e., positive screen/absent diagnosis and negative screen/positive diagnosis), including confirming whether treatment was considered but not provided because it was not needed or not desired by patients; whether further assessment was conducted to evaluate the need for treatment; and what specific treatment options were considered, provided, and received (e.g., antidepressant medications, referral to psychiatry clinics). Given associations of depression scores with physical and social health, future work is also needed to examine whether administering brief biopsychosocial PRO assessments with physical, psychological, and social domains might most accurately identify patients with untreated depression and other unmet health needs. For example, for some patients, depression may manifest with more physical or social health challenges than psychological or emotional symptoms (27, 28). Supplementing depression screens—that capture psychological health—with physical function and social health screens may have additional benefits beyond depression care, to address more fully a patient's biopsychosocial health profile that may impact numerous domains of function, symptoms, behaviors, and feelings.

Limitations of our study include that the demographic breakdown of our sample is representative of the settings in which PROs were rolled out, with unclear generalizability to the medical center more broadly. Future work is needed to study processes and results from wider implementation of PROs to maximize diversity of settings and patients and reduce potential health disparities in depression screening and care. In addition, our analyses by clinic setting should be considered in light of the high representation of patients seen in orthopedic clinics given that these clinics were the first to initiate depression screening. Second, differences in depression by race may be due to intersectionality with ethnicity, as a majority of "Other race" patients also identified as Hispanic (62.9%). Findings on ethnicity may not be generalizable to other regions of the United States, as Hispanics in the current study region are mostly of Puerto Rican origin (\sim 70%). Puerto Ricans have been identified as having higher rates of depression compared to other Hispanic subgroups (29). Hispanics in the United States are more likely to be of Mexican origin (\sim 60%) (30). Thus, future work should examine racial/ethnic disparities in depression screening and diagnosis in other regions. Third, we only examined depression screens at one point in time (i.e., the first depression screen completed by a patient), whereas some patients may have completed depression screens several times over the study period; this could mean that some patients were mis-classified in our study-specifically those we classified as false negative screens (i.e., negative screen, positive diagnosis). Fourth, we used the presence of a mood disorder diagnosis as a proxy for potential assessment and treatment of depression, which is a limited indicator and should be validated in future studies regarding its accuracy given the ease of assessing this variable in the EMR. Finally, only some of the patients in our sample completed PROs for physical and social function, thereby limiting our ability to examine benefits of universal screening with biopsychosocial PROs.

Our results indicate that universal screening for depression symptoms with PRO screens appears acceptable and has the potential to be clinically useful in detecting depression in diverse patient populations outside of behavioral health in a large medical center. However, other research has failed to document improved mental health outcomes in response to universal depression screening in primary care (31). Expanded delivery of PROs to include physical and social functioning as well as depression should be explored as to whether such a strategy produces beneficial outcomes; in particular, such an approach could be used to develop a clinically-relevant model for addressing patients' biological, psychological, and social needs in an integrated fashion across the health system. For example, while one patient may present for care in an orthopedic clinic, another in the Emergency Department, and other in primary care, a population-health approach that helps patients and clinicians address physical, psychological, and social health can promote person-centered and cost-effective care by sharing responsibility for these dimensions of health across the health system. Brief PRO screens, such as computerized adaptive tests (that are grounded in Item Response Theory) in the PROMIS self-report measures may be especially useful for this type of strategy because these measures each take <1 min to complete on average (low patient burden) but have strong psychometric properties and clinical norms to aid in interpretation. This type of health system strategy would be most effective if clinicians were prompted to communicate about biopsychosocial concerns and linkages could be made to connect patients with biopsychosocially-relevent resources in the health system and the community. Approaches might include behavioral interventions to promote improved patientprovider communication about life stressors and unmet social needs that can capitalize on digital health technologies, such as a tablet-based intervention that was shown to increase patient disclosure of unmet social needs in healthcare appointments (32, 33). Another approach could be "social prescribing" strategies, whereby medical providers "prescribe" social and wellness programs in the community, such as volunteering and social

REFERENCES

- Lavallee DC, Chenok KE, Love RM, Petersen C, Holve E, Segal CD, et al. Incorporating patient-reported outcomes into health care to engage patients and enhance care. *Health Aff.* (2016) 35:575–82. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2015.1362
- 2. Papuga MO, Dasilva C, McIntyre A, Mitten D, Kates S, Baumhauer JF. Largescale clinical implementation of PROMIS computer adaptive testing with

programs (34, 35). Given acceptability and utility of universal depression screening in detecting untreated depression, a next step could include a brief biopsychosocial PRO assessments delivered across settings in order to form the foundation of a person-centered, population-health management strategy for large health systems that will promote patient engagement in care, optimal healthcare utilization, and improved health.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets presented in this article are not readily available because these data were produced as part of routine clinical care and cannot be shared outside our institution without a data use agreement. Requests to access the datasets should be directed to Kimberly A. Van Orden, kimberly_vanorden@urmc.rochester.edu.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by University of Rochester, Research Subjects Review Board. Written informed consent for participation was not required for this study in accordance with the national legislation and the institutional requirements.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

KV, KC, MH, and MW contributed to conception and design of the study. KF and AL organized the database. JL and CS performed the statistical analysis. KV and JL wrote the first draft of the manuscript. CS, KF, and MW wrote sections of the manuscript. All authors contributed to manuscript revision, read, and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This project was supported by funding from the National Institute of Mental Health (T32MH020061, 1K23MH125078-01A1) and NCATS (KL2 TR001999). Funds for publication fees were provided the UR Medicine Quality Institute.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyt. 2021.796499/full#supplementary-material

direct incorporation into the electronic medical record. *Health Syst.* (2018) 7:1–12. doi: 10.1057/s41306-016-0016-1

- Bernstein DN, Fear K, Mesfin A, Hammert WC, Mitten DJ, Rubery PT, et al. Patient-reported outcomes use during orthopaedic surgery clinic visits improves the patient experience. *Musculoskeletal Care.* (2019) 17:120– 5. doi: 10.1002/msc.1379
- 4. Pilkonis PA, Choi SW, Reise SP, Stover AM, Riley WT, Cella D, et al. Item banks for measuring emotional distress from the patient-reported outcomes

measurement information system (PROMIS(R)): depression, anxiety, and anger. Assessment. (2011) 18:263-83. doi: 10.1177/1073191111411667

- Kroenke K, Spitzer RL, Williams JB. The patient health questionnaire-2: validity of a two-item depression screener. *Med Care.* (2003) 41:1284– 92. doi: 10.1097/01.MLR.0000093487.78664.3C
- Kroenke K, Spitzer RL, Williams JB. The PHQ-9: validity of a brief depression severity measure. J Gen Intern Med. (2001) 16:606-13. doi: 10.1046/j.1525-1497.2001.016009606.x
- Schalet BD, Pilkonis PA, Yu L, Dodds N, Johnston KL, Yount S, et al. Clinical validity of PROMIS depression, anxiety, and anger across diverse clinical samples. J Clin Epidemiol. (2016) 73:119–27. doi: 10.1016/j.jclinepi.2015.08.036
- Teresi JA, Ocepek-Welikson K, Kleinman M, Ramirez M, Kim G. Psychometric properties and performance of the patient reported outcomes measurement information system((R)) (PROMIS((R))) depression short forms in ethnically diverse groups. *Psychol Test Assess Model*. (2016) 58:141–81.
- Katz P, Yazdany J, Trupin L, Rush S, Helmick CG, Murphy LB, et al. Psychometric evaluation of the national institutes of health patient-reported outcomes measurement information system in a multiracial, multiethnic systemic lupus erythematosus cohort. *Arthritis Care Res.* (2019) 71:1630– 9. doi: 10.1002/acr.23797
- Bernstein DN, Mayo K, Baumhauer JF, Dasilva C, Fear K, Houck JR. Do patient sociodemographic factors impact the PROMIS scores meeting the patient-acceptable symptom state at the initial point of care in orthopaedic foot and ankle patients? *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* (2019) 477:2555– 65. doi: 10.1097/CORR.00000000000866
- Paz SH, Spritzer KL, Morales LS, Hays RD. Age-related differential item functioning for the patient-reported outcomes information system (PROMIS(R)) physical functioning items. *Prim Health Care.* (2013) 3:12086. doi: 10.4172/2167-1079.1000131
- Patel JS, Oh Y, Rand KL, Rush S, Helmick CG, Murphy LB, et al. Measurement invariance of the patient health questionnaire-9 (PHQ-9) depression screener in U.S. adults across sex, race/ethnicity, and education level: NHANES 2005-2016. *Depress Anxiety*. (2019) 71:1630–9. doi: 10.1002/da.22940
- Ettman CK, Cohen GH, Abdalla SM, Galea S. Do assets explain the relation between race/ethnicity and probable depression in US adults? *PLoS ONE*. (2020) 15:e0239618. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0239618
- Dunlop DD, Song J, Lyons JS, Manheim LM, Chang RW. Racial/ethnic differences in rates of depression among preretirement adults. *Am J Public Health.* (2003) 93:1945–52. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.93.11.1945
- Bailey RK, Mokonogho J, Kumar A. Racial and ethnic differences in depression: current perspectives. *Neuropsychiatr Dis Treat.* (2019) 15:603. doi: 10.2147/NDT.S128584
- Vyas CM, Donneyong M, Mischoulon D, Chang G, Gibson H, Cook NR, et al. Association of race and ethnicity with late-life depression severity, symptom burden, and care. JAMA Network Open. (2020) 3:e201606. doi: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2020.1606
- Case SM, Stewart JC. Race/ethnicity moderates the relationship between depressive symptom severity and C-reactive protein: 2005–2010 NHANES data. *Brain Behav Immun.* (2014) 41:101–8. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2014.04.004
- Baumhauer JF. Patient-reported outcomes are they living up to their potential? N Engl J Med. (2017) 377:6–9. doi: 10.1056/NEJMp1702978
- Baumhauer JF, Bozic KJ. Value-based healthcare: patient-reported outcomes in clinical decision making. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* (2016) 474:1375– 8. doi: 10.1007/s11999-016-4813-4
- Choi SW, Podrabsky T, MCKinney N, Schalet BD, Cook KF, Cella D. PROSetta Stone[®] Analysis Report: a Rosetta Stone for Patient Reported Outcomes, Vol. 1. Chicago, IL: Department of Medical Social Sciences, Feinberg School of Medicine, Northwestern University (2012).
- Choi SW, Schalet B, Cook KF, Cella D. Establishing a common metric for depressive symptoms: linking the BDI-II, CES-D, and PHQ-9 to PROMIS depression. *Psychol Assess.* (2014) 26:513–27. doi: 10.1037/a0035768
- 22. Riolo SA, Nguyen TA, Greden JF, King CA. Prevalence of depression by race/ethnicity: findings from the National Health

and Nutrition Examination Survey III. Am J Public Health. (2005) 95:998–1000. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2004.047225

- Hegel MT, Oxman TE, Hull JG, Swain K, Swick H. Watchful waiting for minor depression in primary care: remission rates and predictors of improvement. *Gen Hosp Psychiatry.* (2006) 28:205–12. doi: 10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2006.02.008
- Colligan EM, Cross-Barnet C, Lloyd JT, McNeely J. Barriers and facilitators to depression screening in older adults: a qualitative study. *Aging Ment Health.* (2020) 24:341–8. doi: 10.1080/13607863.2018. 1531376
- Schwartz A, Peskin S, Spiro A, Weiner SJ. Direct observation of depression screening: identifying diagnostic error and improving accuracy through unannounced standardized patients. *Diagnosis*. (2020) 7:251– 6. doi: 10.1515/dx-2019-0110
- Fiscella K, Franks P, Srinivasan M, Kravitz RL, Epstein R. Ratings of physician communication by real and standardized patients. *Ann Fam Med.* (2007) 5:151–8. doi: 10.1370/afm.643
- Fiske A, Wetherell JL, Gatz M. Depression in older adults. Ann Rev Clin Psychol. (2009) 5:363–89. doi: 10.1146/annurev.clinpsy.032408. 153621
- Kupferberg A, Bicks L, Hasler G. Social functioning in major depressive disorder. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* (2016) 69:313– 32. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2016.07.002
- Oquendo MA, Ellis SP, Greenwald S, Malone KM, Weissman MM, Mann JJ. Ethnic and sex differences in suicide rates relative to major depression in the United States. *Am J Psychiatry*. (2001) 158:1652– 8. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.158.10.1652
- Ennis SR, Rios-Vargas M, Albert NG. The Hispanic population: 2010. Washington, DC: U.S Census Bureau (2011).
- Thombs BD, Markham S, Rice DB, Ziegelstein RC. Does depression screening in primary care improve mental health outcomes? *BMJ.* (2021) 374:n1661. doi: 10.1136/bmj.n1661
- 32. Wittink MN, Walsh P, Yilmaz S, Mendoza M, Street Jr RL, Chapman BP, et al. Patient priorities and the doorknob phenomenon in primary care: can technology improve disclosure of patient stressors? *Patient Educ Couns.* (2018) 101:214–20. doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2017.08.004
- Wittink MN, Yilmaz S, Walsh P, Chapman B, Duberstein P. Customized care: an intervention to improve communication and health outcomes in multimorbidity. *Contemp Clin Trials Commun.* (2016) 4:214–21. doi: 10.1016/j.conctc.2016.10.002
- Hamilton-West K, Milne A, Hotham S. New horizons in supporting older people's health and wellbeing: is social prescribing a way forward? *Age Ageing*. (2020) 49:319–26. doi: 10.1093/ageing/afaa016
- Alderwick HAJ, Gottlieb LM, Fichtenberg CM, Adler NE. Social prescribing in the U.S. and England: emerging interventions to address patients' social needs. *Am J Prev Med.* (2018) 54:715–8. doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2018.01.039

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Van Orden, Lutz, Conner, Silva, Hasselberg, Fear, Leadley, Wittink and Baumhauer. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Effectiveness of a Community Psychiatric Rehabilitation Program Led by Laypeople in China: A Randomized Controlled Pilot Study

Ying Chen¹, Chow S. Lam^{2*}, Hong Deng^{1*}, Eva Yau^{1,3} and Kam ying Ko⁴

¹ Mental Health Center, West China Hospital, Sichuan University, Chengdu, China, ² Department of Psychology, Illinois Institute of Technology, Chicago, IL, United States, ³ Departement of Psychiatry, University of Hong Kong, Hong Kong SAR, China, ⁴ Hong Kong Youth Foundation, Hong Kong SAR, China

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Tziporah Rosenberg, University of Rochester, United States

Reviewed by:

Alp Üçok, Istanbul University, Turkey Frances Louise Dark, Metro South Addiction and Mental Health Services, Australia Eric D. Caine, University of Rochester, United States

*Correspondence:

Hong Deng rhdeng88@hotmail.com Chow S. Lam chowlam4711@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Rehabilitation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 23 February 2021 Accepted: 08 October 2021 Published: 15 November 2021

Citation:

Chen Y, Lam CS, Deng H, Yau E and Ko Ky (2021) The Effectiveness of a Community Psychiatric Rehabilitation Program Led by Laypeople in China: A Randomized Controlled Pilot Study. Front. Psychiatry 12:671217. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.671217 **Background:** Community psychiatric rehabilitation has proven effective in supporting individuals and their families in recovering from mental illness. The delivery of evidence-based community rehabilitation services, however, requires health care workers to possess a set of specially trained knowledge and skills. Most developing countries, including China, do not have specially trained mental health personnel. The purpose of this study was to test the feasibility and efficacy of a community psychiatric rehabilitation program delivered by laypeople.

Method: We conducted a randomized controlled study. Patients at two sites in Chengdu, China, were randomly assigned to either the laypeople-delivered (LPD) community psychiatric rehabilitation group (N = 49) or the drop-in center control group (N = 45). The outcomes were changes in symptoms, social functioning, and family functioning over 6 months, as measured by the Positive and Negative Syndrome Scale (PANSS), the Personal and Social Performance Scale (PSP), the Family Burden Scale of Disease (FBS), and the Family APGAR index.

Results: The number of sessions received over the 12-week period of treatment ranged from 20 to 100%, with a mean completion rate of 77.32% for all 12 sessions. Statistically significant interactions between group and time were found for the total PANSS $[F_{(2,94)} = 12.51, p < 0.001]$ and both the Negative PANSS $[F_{(2,94)} = 5.89, p < 0.01]$ and Positive PANSS $[F_{(2,94)} = 6.65, p < 0.01]$ as well as the PSP $[F_{(2,94)} = 3.34, p < 0.05]$, FBS $[F_{(2,94)} = 5.10, p < 0.01]$, and Family APGAR index $[F_{(2,94)} = 4.58, p < 0.01]$. The results showed that the experimental group outperformed their counterparts in symptom management, personal social functioning, family care burden, and coherence.

Conclusion: These results support the feasibility and efficacy of having laypeople deliver psychiatric rehabilitation services. A discussion and limitations of the study have been included.

Keywords: community-based, psychiatric rehabilitation, multidisciplinary teams, mental illness, randomized-control

INTRODUCTION

Psychiatric rehabilitation, also known as psychosocial rehabilitation, has changed service delivery for people with severe and persistent mental illness. It catalyzed the deinstitutionalization movement in America in the early 1970s, moving psychiatric treatment from institution based to community based. With accumulating evidence, community psychiatric rehabilitation has become the main service delivery model. However, in Asia, due to a lack of resources and specialized trained rehabilitation professionals, community psychiatric rehabilitation is still in the early stages of development (1, 2). Tse, Huang, and Zhu (2), in addressing Asian mental health care reforms, pointed out that China has a population of 1.3 billion, with an estimate of 173 million Chinese citizens suffering from diagnosable mental disorders, of whom 158 million have never received any treatment (3). Approximately 16 million Chinese citizens have severe mental illness, and this figure is expected to grow. Most of these individuals go without treatment due to a lack of community rehabilitation resources (4). The insufficient number of mental health professionals exacerbates mental health care problems. Presently, China has only 4,000 fully qualified, licensed psychiatrists (5) and has few professionally trained allied health workers, such as rehabilitation counselors, social workers, occupational therapists, and rehabilitation psychologists, to work with people with severe persistent mental illness.

In Asian countries, about 70% of clients with schizophrenia live with their family. The unpredictable and bizarre behaviors of the patients, stressors of stigma upon the family, and family conflicts in the caring process have greatly impacted the daily lives of caregivers. Meanwhile, the preparation and knowledge about disorders of caregivers might influence the client outcome (6). Community psychiatric rehabilitation has proven effective in supporting individuals and their families recovering from mental illness (6–9).

In many Western countries, clinical and social services for people with schizophrenia are coordinated by specialist community-based multidisciplinary teams. However, such specialist services are not presently feasible in low-income and developing countries because of serious human and financial resource constraints. Hence, the development of alternative methods for the provision of accessible, community-based services for people with schizophrenia within these countries is a global public health priority (10). In most developing countries, including China, alternative methods are needed for the provision of community-based psychiatric rehabilitation. "Task sharing" (11), a widely adopted strategy, has been used by developing countries to address the shortage of qualified mental health workers. The strategy uses lay health workers with appropriate training and supervision to provide access to evidence-based mental health care interventions. Thus, the current pilot study sought to accomplish two goals. The primary aim of the study was to assess the feasibility of a laypeopledelivered (LPD) community psychiatric rehabilitation program. The second goal was to assess whether the LPD community psychiatric rehabilitation program confers greater benefit than the control condition for the patient's social functioning and the family's psychological well-being.

METHODS

Design

We used a randomized controlled design to compare the efficacy of LPD community psychiatric rehabilitation to that of a community drop-in center control group. Participants were randomized to receive either LPD community psychiatric rehabilitation (a 12-week program) or drop-in center services (control group). Assessments were conducted at baseline, posttreatment (3 months), and follow-up (6 months) by trained research assistants.

Participants

This study was approved by the research ethics committee of West China Hospital of Sichuan University, written informed consent was obtained from the parents/guardians of all participants, and consent was obtained from the study participants prior to participation. Participants were recruited from two different organizations in Chengdu, a major city in Sichuan, China. The West China Hospital Mental Health Center, a major mental hospital in Chengdu, provided a list of possible participants who had been discharged from the hospital from August 1, 2012, to July 31, 2014. The Yulin Community Health Center provided a list of residents in the community who had a diagnosis of mental disorders. Each potential participant was interviewed with the Structured Clinical Interview for Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, Fourth Edition (SCID), for their eligibility for the study by psychiatrists or graduate students who were trained in SCID. After informed consent was obtained from each eligible participant, the participants were randomly assigned to either the LPD community psychiatric rehabilitation group or the drop-in center control group, and a baseline assessment was conducted.

G*Power 3.1 was used to calculate the required sample size with an effect size of 0.25 (medium), alpha error probability of 0.05, and power of 0.80. For repeated-measures ANOVAs with between- and within-group interactions, the required sample size was 62. In view of possible dropouts and incomplete attendance of the program, we recruited 108 participants with a major diagnosis of schizophrenia for the study. Admission criteria for the study included (1) having a diagnosis of schizophrenia or schizoaffective disorder; (2) being between 16 and 60 years of age; and (3) not having a diagnosis of mental incompetence or organic brain syndrome or a primary diagnosis of substance dependence.

We used SPSS software to randomize the participants; 58 participants from 108 participants were randomly assigned to the LPD group. Ninety-four participants completed the entire course of the study. Nine participants, seven due to <25%attendance and two due to refusal, dropped out of the LPD community psychiatric rehabilitation group, and five participants from the control group refused to continue in the study due to transportation problems. The dropouts did not differ from the rest of the sample in terms of characteristics or functions. Thus, the LPD community psychiatric rehabilitation group consisted of 49 participants, and the control group had 45 participants.

Assessment Measures Psychiatric Symptom Severity

A Chinese version of the PANSS (12) was used to measure psychiatric symptom severity. It is a structured clinical interview consisting of 30 items designed to assess the severity of symptoms over the past week on a 7-point scale (1 = absent to 7 = extreme); higher scores indicate more severe symptoms. The PANSS raters were trained to an interrater agreement of 80% on a series of videotapes for which "gold standard" consensus ratings had been determined by a group of experienced raters. The PANSS subscales were used to measure negative symptoms, positive symptoms, and dysphoric mood. The reported psychometric properties of the PANSS include Cronbach's alpha coefficients of 0.73 on the positive scale, 0.83 on the negative scale, and 0.87 on the general psychopathology scale.

Social Functioning

A Chinese version of the Personal and Social Performance Scale (PSP) (13) was used to assess the participant's social functioning. The PSP was developed based on the social functioning component of the DSM-IV social and occupational functioning assessment scale (SOFAS). The scale assesses four main areas of social functioning: socially useful activities; personal and social relationships; self-care; and disturbing and aggressive behaviors. Difficulty in each area is rated on a six-point scale (absent, mild, manifest, marked, severe, or very severe), with lower ratings indicating better social functioning. A global item ranging from 1 to 100 in 10-point intervals is rated by the interviewer, where lower scores indicate worse functioning. Cronbach's alpha of 0.84 was reported.

Family Functioning

A Chinese version of the FBS was used to assess the family burden (14). The FBS has 24 items spread across six factors: economic burden, impact on daily activities, impact on social life, impact on free time, impact on physical health, and impact on mental health. The ratings of 24 items are made with a three-level scale from 0 to 2, with higher scores indicating a greater burden. Cronbach's alpha coefficient was 0.87, and split-half reliability was 0.94 for FBS.

A Chinese version of the Family APGAR index was used to measure family function (15). The Family APGAR scale scores five dimensions of family function: adaptability, partnership, growth, affection, and resolution. The scores of the scale assess overall satisfaction with family life and provide a composite measure of perceived family functioning. The total score ranges from 0 to 20. The higher the score, the higher the level of perceived family function. Cronbach's alpha of 0.86 was reported.

Treatments

Development of the LPD Community Psychiatric Rehabilitation Program

Several strategies were used in the development of the LPD community psychiatric rehabilitation program, namely,

literature review, expert consultation, and group discussion. Through an extensive literature review, we have identified several models that would be relevant to the current pilot project. These models include illness management and recovery (7), case management (16), psychosocial rehabilitation (17), and family psychoeducation (18, 19). With input from our consultant (CL) and several discussion meetings among the community psychiatric rehabilitation team members (the authors of the article), the structure and contents of the LPD community psychiatric rehabilitation program were formed. Underlying practice principles of our LPD community psychiatric rehabilitation program were drawn from several lines of behavioral science research, which found that people are more apt to change when they are in the context of a positive relationship, when they set their own goals, are taught skills, receive support, have positive expectations or hope for the future and when they believe in their self-efficacy (9, 17, 20). All of these change elements demonstrated in the behavioral science research literature became critical ingredients for the LPD community psychiatric rehabilitation services.

With these guiding principles, we identified core components of the LPD community psychiatric rehabilitation program. These core components include psychoeducation provided to the patients and their families (about mental illness, its treatment, and recovery), medication management (using cognitivebehavioral approaches to enhance medication adherence), case management (developing a SMART goal-oriented recovery plan), social skills training (strengthening social support and community reintegration), stress management training (for the management of stress and persistent symptoms), coping and problem solving training (using counseling, cognitive-behavioral therapy [CBT], and problem-solving skills to deal with personal issues and problems that would interfere with the recovery plan). **Table 1** outlines the modules and contents of the LPD community psychiatric rehabilitation program.

Treatment Protocol

Figure 1 shows the flowchart of this study. After randomization, the experimental group attended the LPD community psychiatric rehabilitation program modules, as shown in Table 1. The module contents were converted to PowerPoint to assist in the group-based delivery of the curriculum. Every session had the same routine, which meant that the whole program followed a structured pattern. Each module was led by two community lay psychiatric worker (CLPW) instructors who were trained on how to deliver the module curriculum. A combination of educational, motivational, and cognitive-behavioral teaching strategies and homework assignments was used in the delivery of the module. Each session lasted 60 min, meeting once a week. For the family psychoeducation module, both the patients and their family members participated in the session. This group could provide an opportunity to review the fundamentals of illness management with concerned others in a context where clients could obtain support and help in pursuing their personal recovery goals. The module was conducted following the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) guidelines.

Module	Торіс	Goals		
1	Facts about mental illnesses	 Etiology of schizophrenia, a brain disease Identify symptoms associated with schizophrenia Dispel myths about schizophrenia Address stigma, public and self stigmas 		
2	Family psychoeducation	 Education about serious mental illnesses Information resources, especially during periods of crises Skills training and ongoing guidance about managing mental illnesses Problem solving Social and emotional support 	8	
3	Recovery and rehabilitation	 Understand the process of recovery and rehabilitation Increase awareness of recovery Help clients become aware of people with schizophrenia who lead productive lives 	2	
4	Medication management	 Discuss benefits and side effects of medications Help clients weigh the pros and cons of taking medications Teach behavioral skills tailored to facilitate medication adherence 	4	
5	Social skills training	 Basic conversation skills and getting closer to people, making eye contact, starting and ending a conversation, making and refusing requests, expressing opinions to others, and showing appropriate emotions Working on correcting deficits in receptive, processing, and sending social skills Teach strategies for increasing support, such as making friends and finding places to meet people Discuss how building social support can facilitate recovery 	8	
5	Stress management	 Explain that stress and biological vulnerability causes the symptoms of schizophrenia Discuss strategies for reducing stress and biological vulnerability The relationship between stress thoughts (automatic negative thoughts), emotions and behavior, cognitive restructuring and mindfulness, and relaxation and breathing techniques Healthy and unhealthy stress coping methods 	8	
6	Case management	 Set personal recovery goals Develop SMART goals Help consumers and families problem-solve issues related to the treatment plan Case review and modification 	12	
7	Coping and problem solving	 Teach the patient to cope with problems and persistent symptoms Teach a problem-solving model Help clients identify common problems and symptoms that cause distress Practice coping strategies for persistent symptoms 	8	

The case management module was conducted on an individual basis. This module lasted 12 weeks. Each case manager had three to five cases depending on the difficulties of the cases and the availability of the case manager. There were 15 CLPW case managers involved in the study. In addition to working with the participant, the case manager also worked with the family to help participants learn self-management strategies and pursue their personal goals. In case management, the participant's individual goals were often broken down into smaller steps to facilitate continuous progress toward achieving the goals.

Drop-in Center Control Group

The drop-in center, a part of the community psychiatric rehabilitation program, provided a place for participants to get together to engage in various leisure and hobby activities, such as singing, painting, listening to music, arts and crafts, and local outings. It was available to both experimental and control group participants. The drop-in center opened 3 days a week to the community from 9:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m., and attendance was voluntary.

Training of Lay People in Community Psychiatric Rehabilitation

CLPWs were recruited locally from the West China Hospital Mental Health Center and local volunteer organizations. CLPWs must have completed high school education, preferably with a college degree and with no prior or little training in mental health or psychiatric rehabilitation. We recruited 12 CLPWs from community volunteer organizations. Many of them had served as disaster volunteers during the 2008 earthquake in Sichuan. Fifteen nurses from the West China Hospital Mental Health Center who had no formal training in psychiatric rehabilitation also served as CLPWs. All CLPWs were women with an average of 14.6 years of education. Half of the CLPWs had basic counseling skills training through the 2008 earthquake relief project. The CLPWs were responsible for delivering the community psychiatric rehabilitation program. Psychiatric professionals (two psychologists from the United States, two psychiatrists from China, and one occupational therapist from Hong Kong) supervised the CLPWs and were responsible for the overall development and implementation of the intervention.



Under the leadership of the second author (CL), the psychiatric rehabilitation team developed a training curriculum based on the community psychiatric rehabilitation program topics and contents. The CLPW training program was 3 months long. Experts and professionals in psychiatric rehabilitation from overseas, including the United States, Hong Kong, and Singapore, conducted the training. Depending on the content of the modules, a knowledge-based curriculum required 4-8h of didactic training. Modules on skill-based training, such as social skills, stress management, counseling and cognitive behavioral therapy skills, and case management skills, involve hands-on practice, role playing, and supervision. Each of the skills training modules required 8-16 h. In addition to module training, all case managers received weekly face-to-face or Skype supervision for an hour from the supervising professionals. Competence of the CLPWs was established through observation and the demonstration of content knowledge and skills. All CLPWs met the minimum level of competence.

During the trial, we kept the research and intervention teams physically separate.

Drug Interventions

Both participants of two groups visited the psychiatric clinic on a regular basis, every 1–3 months a time. *Psychiatric clinics mainly offer drug intervention, and psychiatrists adjust the dose of antipsychotics according to the severity of the patient's symptoms. Family members of 80% of patients will accompany them to the* *visit*. Medical insurance reimbursed 90% of the patients' medical expenses, and the community subsidy is 1,500 yuan a year.

Statistical Analyses

To test the between- and within-group differences, we used repeated-measures ANOVAs on data from baseline, 3 months, and 6 months and complemented these analyses with traditional significance testing. Follow-up analyses were conducted for interaction effects. Effect sizes of the comparisons were reported. The Mauchly sphericity criterion (W) was used to judge the validity of the conditions for repeated-measures ANOVAs, and the conditions were met. Multiple stepwise regression models were used to identify the predictor of gaining benefit from the LPD program (**Supplementary Materials**, statistical analysis).

RESULTS

Sample Characteristics

Demographic characteristics and baseline measures are presented in **Table 2**. Most of the participants had a diagnosis of schizophrenia, and 2% had a diagnosis of schizoaffective disorder. Participants had a mean age of 28.80 years (SD = 10.55) with an onset age of 20.79 (SD = 6.14). Participants were more likely to be male (59%) and had a mean education level of 12.17 years (SD = 2.70). No significant differences were found in any of the sociodemographic variables between the two groups.

TABLE 2 | Sample characteristics, total sample.

	LPD psychiatric rehabilitation ($N = 49$)		Drop-in center control ($N = 45$)			
Variables	N	%	N	%	t/χ²/z/F	p
Age (M \pm SD)	29.68 ± 10.81		27.71 ± 10.24		0.931	0.354
Gender						
Male	31	55	28	62	0.484	0.545
Female	25	45	17	38		
Diagnosis						
Schizophrenia	55	98	44	98	2.064	0.154
Schizoaffective	1	2	1	2		
Age of onset (M \pm SD)	f onset (M \pm SD) 21.23 \pm 6.55		20.24 ± 5.63		0.802	0.425
Duration of illness (mean rank)	52.11		49.62		-0.426	0.67
Number of episodes (mean rank)	52.02		49.73		-0.4	-0.768
Number of hospitalizations (mean rank)	49.08		53.39		0.69	0.443
PANSS ^a (M \pm SD) 57.86 \pm 13.92		± 13.92	53.11 ± 14.12		-1.692	0.094
PSP^{b} (M ± SD)	59.64	± 16.29	64.22 :	± 16.17	1.409	0.162

^aPANSS, Positive and Negative Syndrome Scale (possible scores range from 30 to 210, with higher scores indicating more severe symptoms).

^bPSR, Personal and Social Performance Scale (possible scores range from 1 to 100, with lower scores indicating poorer functioning).

Treatment Participation

The LPD psychiatric rehabilitation group: the number of sessions attended over the 12-week period of treatment ranged from 20–100%, with a mean completion rate of 77.32% for all 12 sessions. Among the participants who completed the baseline assessment, seven participants attended <25% of the program and were considered dropouts and excluded from the analyses.

The drop-in center control group: the participants of the drop-in center attended 6.38 \pm 4.36 (1–25) times within the 3 months it was open.

Evaluation of Treatment Efficacy

Table 3 provides a summary of the mean differences and levels of significance associated with the primary outcome measures from pretreatment to posttreatment. Repeated-measures analyses of variance were conducted to examine the impact of the LPD community psychiatric program with group (intervention vs. control) as the independent variable and assessment point (pretest, 3-month test, or 6-month test) as time. For these analyses, the group-by-time interaction tests whether participants in the LPD community psychiatric program improved more than clients in the drop-in center control group. An analysis was performed for each of the outcome measures, including the two subscales of the PANSS, PSP, FBS, and Family APGAR. Statistically significant interactions between group and time were found for the total PANSS [$F_{(2,94)} = 12.51, p < 0.001$] and both the Negative PANSS $[F_{(2,94)} = 5.89, p < 0.01]$ and Positive PANSS $[F_{(2,94)} = 6.65, p < 0.01]$ as well as the PSP $[F_{(2,94)} = 3.34, p < 0.05]$, FBS $[F_{(2,94)} = 5.10, p < 0.01]$, and Family APGAR [$F_{(2,94)} = 4.58, p < 0.01$].

The means and standard deviations in **Table 3** indicate the source of these interactions. The data in the table indicate that the participants' psychiatric symptoms and personal social skills improved significantly more for participants in the LPD psychiatric rehabilitation program than for those who received

drop-in center service. Similarly, family care burden and family function improved significantly more for the LPD psychiatric rehabilitation program group than for the drop-in center control group. **Figure 2** shows the interaction effects.

DISCUSSION

The pilot data on the implementation of the LPD community psychiatric rehabilitation program support both its feasibility and efficacy. Changes from baseline to posttreatment and to followup indicated significant effects across symptom management, personal social functioning, family care burden, and coherence, with interactions between treatment modality (experimental vs. control groups) and change over time. Our findings support the premise that the LPD community psychiatric rehabilitation program not only provides information but also helps consumers improve their social relationships and cope more effectively with their symptoms. Families also benefit from consumers' participation in the rehabilitation program.

This study found that compared with their control counterparts, persons who participated in the LPD community psychiatric rehabilitation program showed significant improvement in their psychiatric symptoms and social functioning. The specific treatment elements in the LPD program, such as case management, family psychoeducation, and medication management, have been proven effective in significantly reducing psychotic symptomatology in previous studies for both first-episode and chronic populations of schizophrenia (7, 10, 16, 21). These findings may be due to closer monitoring of symptoms in integrated treatment to improve adherence to medication. Social skills training and stress management can improve the ability of patients to cope with stressors, which can help patients cope with their challenges of living in the community (21).

Variables	LPD community rehabilitation ($N = 49$)			Drop-in center control ($N = 45$)			group × time	
	$\frac{\text{Preintervention}}{\text{M} \pm \text{SD}}$	$\frac{3\text{-month follow-up}}{M \pm \text{SD}}$	$\frac{\text{6-month follow-up}}{\text{M}\pm\text{SD}}$	Preintervention M ± SD	$\frac{3\text{-month follow-up}}{M\pm\text{SD}}$	$\frac{\text{6-month follow-up}}{\text{M}\pm\text{SD}}$	F	p
PANSS ^a	57.86 ± 13.92	49.82 ± 11.09	44.80 ± 10.72	53.11 ± 14.12	48.38 ± 13.99	49.51 ± 16.12	12.51	0.001
Negative PANSS	17.02 ± 7.42	14.39 ± 5.48	12.37 ± 4.75	14.49 ± 6.36	13.36 ± 5.96	13.24 ± 5.99	5.89	0.004
Positive PANSS	11.38 ± 4.03	9.89 ± 3.36	9.11 ± 2.67	10.93 ± 3.95	9.64 ± 3.57	10.47 ± 4.35	6.65	0.002
PSP ^b	59.64 ± 16.29	66.79 ± 12.52	70.71 ± 14.12	64.22 ± 16.17	68.00 ± 19.49	67.11 ± 17.53	3.34	0.039
FBS℃	18.16 ± 7.55	12.71 ± 6.24	11.48 ± 7.76	16.80 ± 10.39	14.93 ± 10.23	15.40 ± 11.11	5.10	0.008
Family APGAR ^d	6.80 ± 2.42	7.16 ± 2.63	7.55 ± 2.49	6.67 ± 2.52	5.93 ± 3.60	5.73 ± 3.73	4.58	0.013

TABLE 3 | Means (standard deviations) and effect sizes for outcome variables for each treatment group before and after the intervention.

^aPANSS, Positive and Negative Syndrome Scale (possible scores range from 30 to 210, with higher scores indicating more severe symptoms).

^b PSP, Personal and Social Performance Scale (possible scores range from 1 to 100, with lower scores indicating worse functioning).

^cFBS, Family Burden Scale of Disease (possible scores range from 0 to 48, with higher scores indicating more burdens).

^d Family APGAR, Family APGAR index (possible scores range from 0 to 20, with higher scores indicating a higher level of perceived family function).



FIGURE 2 | The interaction effects of symptoms, social functioning and family functioning between groups and times. PANSS, Positive and Negative Syndrome Scale; PSP, Personal and Social Performance Scale; FBS, Family Burden Scale of Disease; Family ARGAR, Family ARGAR index; Pre, Pre-intervention; 3mFU, 3-month follow-up; 6mFU, 6-month follow-up; LPD, Lay people delivered.

The family of the experimental group also showed less family burden and better family function in adaptability, partnership, growth, affection, and resolution. A previous family psychoeducation program for psychosis patients and their families in six rural towns in China showed that families participating in these programs have a greater understanding of mental illness and less family neglect and abuse (22). Community-based interventions have also been shown to be effective in improving the patients' insight into their treatment and managing their symptoms, which may reduce the number of hospitalizations and reduce the family burden (23).

These pilot data support the feasibility of implementing an LPD rehabilitation program for patients with schizophrenia and the recommendation of the World Health Organization (WHO) that lay nonprofessional health workers deliver community-based psychosocial intervention upgrade services in low-income and developing countries (24). In China, two studies also identified the benefits of LPD for community mental rehabilitation (25, 26). Both studies have their own unique features. One randomized controlled study used mobile text messages for medication reminders, health education, and facilitation of patient care by integrating lay health

supporters, village doctors, and psychiatrists while the lay health supporters for case supervision were patient's families or community volunteers, which showed significant improvement in medication adherence and reduction in relapses and rehospitalizations (25). The other study recruited peers to join the mental health workforce and assist in providing community rehabilitation services, which increased patients' social communication skills and mood (26). Therefore, diverse lay psychiatric service models can be established in different regions according to their own circumstances. A systematic task-share training course with good supervision methods can help implement the service smoothly.

There are several limitations of this study that should be noted. Although the LPD rehabilitation program was delivered in a fixed format, there is no fidelity test to ensure that the curriculum was delivered exactly as it should be. Additionally, the curriculum of the LPD program has not been validated, and thus, critical areas may not have been included in the curriculum. In the control group, the participants voluntarily attended the drop-in center, but their family members did not receive any assistance from the drop-in center, unlike the experimental group families who received family psychoeducation. Thus, the benefit of LPD may be due to the potential Hawthorne effects, because services offered to the LPD group were more intensive. In future research, this study should be replicated with a larger sample size, validation of the curriculum, and a comparable intervention intensity control group. For the outcome assessments, areas such as employment, community functioning, personal empowerment, and sense of purpose should be included rather than merely focusing on symptom management and social functioning.

REFERENCES

- Balaji M, Chatterjee S, Koschorke M, Rangaswamy T, Chavan A, Dabholkar H, et al. The development of a lay health worker delivered collaborative community based intervention for people with schizophrenia in India. *BMC Health Serv Res.* (2012) 12:42. doi: 10.1186/1472-6963-12-42
- Tse S, Ran MS, Huang Y, Zhu S. Mental health care reforms in Asia: the urgency of now: building a recovery-oriented, community mental health service in China. *Psychiatr Serv.* (2013) 64:613–6. doi: 10.1176/appi.ps.000022013
- Philips MR, Zhang J, Shi Q, Song Z, Ding Z, Pang S, et al. Prevalence, treatment, and associated disability of mental disorders in four provinces in China during 2001-05: an epidemiological survey. *Lancet.* (2009) 373:2041– 53. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(09)606660-7
- 4. Yu X, Liu J, Ma H. Community mental health: a panacea to confront the challenge in China? *Chinese Mental Health Journal.* (2010) 24:885–6.
- Xiang YT, Yu X, Sartorius N, Ungvari GS, Chiu HFK. Mental health in China: challenges and progress. *Lancet.* (2012) 380:1715–6. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(11)60893-3
- Chan SW. Global perspective of burden of family caregivers for persons with schizophrenia. Arch Psychiatr Nurs. (2011) 25:339–49. doi: 10.1016/j.apnu.2011.03.008
- Mueser KT, Corrigan PW, Hilton DW, Tanzman B, Schaub A, Gingerich S, et al. Illness management and recovery: a review of the research. *Psychiatr Serv.* (2002) 53:1272–84. doi: 10.1176/appi.ps.53.10.1272
- 8. Mueser KT, Meyer PS, Penn DL, Clancy R, Clancy DM, Salyers MP. The illness management and recovery program: rationale, development, and

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Ethics Committee of West China Hospital of Sichuan University. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

CL and HD conceptualized and designed the work. YC, HD, EY, and KK collected the data. YC and CL analyzed the data and performed the statistics. YC drafted the manuscript, with critical comments from CL and HD. All authors reviewed the manuscript and approved the final version for submission.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was supported by the Youth Foundation, Hong Kong (YF2012B-HX01).

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyt. 2021.671217/full#supplementary-material

preliminary findings. Schizophr Bull. (2006) 32:S32–43. doi: 10.1093/schbul/s bl022

- Penn DL, Mueser KT. Research update on the psychosocial treatment of schizophrenia. Am J Psychiatry. (1996) 153:607–17. doi: 10.1176/ajp.153.5.607
- Chatterjee S, Naik S, John S, Dabholkar H, Balaji M, Koschorke M, et al. Effectiveness of a community-based intervention for people with schizophrenia and their caregivers in India (COPSI): a randomized controlled trial. *Lancet.* (2014) 383:1385–94. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(13) 62629-X
- Eaton J, McCay L, Semrau M, Chatterjee S, Baingana F, Araya R, et al. Scale up services for mental health in low and middle income countries. *Lancet.* (2001) 378:1592–603. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(11)60891-X
- Kay SR, Fiszbein A, Opler LA. The positive and negative syndrome scale (PANSS) for schizophrenia. *Schizophr Bull.* (1987) 13:261–76. doi: 10.1093/schbul/13.2.261
- Tianmei S, Liang S. Yun'ai S, Chenghua T, Jun Y, Jia C, et al. The Chinese version of the personal and social performance scale (PSP): validity and reliability. *Psychiatry Res.* (2011) 185:275–9. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2010.05.001
- Pai S, Kapur RL. The burden on the family of a psychiatric patient, development of an interview schedule. *Br J Psychiatry*. (1981) 138:332. doi: 10.1192/bjp.138.4.332
- 15. Smilkstein G. The family APGAR: a proposal for a family function test and its use by physicians. *J Fam Pract.* (1978) 6:1231–9.
- Mueser KT, Bond GR, Drake RE, Resnick SG. Models of community care for severe mental illness: a review of research on case management. *Schizophr Bull.* (1998) 24:37–74. doi: 10.1093/oxfordjournals.schbul.a033314

- Anthony W, Cohen M, Farkas M, Gagne C. "Psychiatric Rehabilitation." Boston, MA: Center for psychiatric rehabilitation, Sargent College of health and rehabilitation sciences, Boston University.
- Dixon L, McFarlane WR, Lefley H, Lucksted A, Cohen M, Falloon I, et al. Evidence-based practices for services to families of people with psychiatric disabilities. *Psychiatr Serv.* (2001) 52:903–10. doi: 10.1176/appi.ps.5 2.7.903
- McFarlane WR, Lukens E, Link B, Dushay R, Deakins SA, Newmark M, et al. Multiple-family groups and psychoeducation in the treatment of schizophrenia. *Arch Gen Psychiatry.* (1995) 52:679–87. doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.1995.03950200069016
- Bustillo JR, Lauriello J, Keith SJ. Schizophrenia: improving outcome. Harv Rev Psychiatry. (1999) 6:229–40. doi: 10.3109/10673229909000335
- Armijo J, Méndez E, Morales R, Schilling S, Castro A, Alvarado R, et al. Efficacy of community treatments for schizophrenia and other psychotic disorders: a literature review. *Front Psychiatry.* (2013) 4:116. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2013.00116
- Ran MS, Xiang MZ, Chan CL, Leff J, Simpson P, Huang M, et al. Effectiveness of psychoeducational intervention for rural Chinese families experiencing schizophrenia-a randomised controlled trial. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol. (2003) 38:69–75. doi: 10.1007/s00127-003-0601-z
- Dyck DG, Hendryx MS, Short RA, Voss WD, McFarlane WR. Service use among patients with schizophrenia in psychoeducational multiple-family group treatment. *Psychiatr Serv.* (2002) 53:749–54. doi: 10.1176/appi.ps.53.6.749
- Dua T, Barbui C, Clark N, Fleischmann A, Poznyak V, van Ommeren M, et al. Evidence-based guidelines for mental neurological, and substance use disorders in low- and middle-income countries:

summary of WHO recommendations. *PLoS Med.* (2011) 8:e1001122. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1001122

- 25. Xu DR, Xiao S, He H, Caine ED, Gloyd S, Simoni J, et al. Lay health supporters aided by mobile text messaging to improve adherence, symptoms, and functioning among people with schizophrenia in a resource poor community in rural China (LEAN): a randomized controlled trial. *PLoS Med.* 16: e1002785. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1002785
- Fan Y, Ma N, Ma L, Xu W, Steven Lamberti J, Caine ED. A community-based peer support service for persons with severe mental illness in China. *BMC Psychiatry*. (2018) 18:170. doi: 10.1186/s12888-018-1763-2

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Chen, Lam, Deng, Yau and Ko. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



COVID-19-Related Psychosocial Care in General Hospitals: Results of an Online Survey of Psychosomatic, Psychiatric, and Psychological Consultation and Liaison Services in Germany, Austria, and Switzerland

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Marsha Wittink, University of Rochester, United States

Reviewed by:

Gaia Sampogna, University of Campania "L. Vanvitelli", Italy Kartik Singhai, National Institute of Mental Health and Neurosciences (NIMHANS), India Katja Koelkebeck, LVR Hospital Essen, Germany Sitong Chen, Victoria University, Australia

*Correspondence:

Rainer Schaefert rainer.schaefert@usb.ch orcid.org/0000-0002-3077-7289

[†]These authors share first authorship [‡]These authors share last authorship

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 07 February 2022 Accepted: 27 April 2022 Published: 24 June 2022

Citation:

Schaefert R, Stein B, Meinlschmidt G, Roemmel N, Huber CG, Hepp U, Saillant S, Fazekas C and Vitinius F (2022) COVID-19-Related Psychosocial Care in General Hospitals: Results of an Online Survey of Psychosomatic, Psychiatric, and Psychological Consultation and Liaison Services in Germany, Austria, and Switzerland. Front. Psychiatry 13:870984. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2022.870984 Rainer Schaefert^{1*†}, Barbara Stein^{2†}, Gunther Meinlschmidt^{1,3,4}, Noa Roemmel¹, Christian G. Huber⁵, Urs Hepp⁶, Stéphane Saillant⁷, Christian Fazekas^{8‡} and Frank Vitinius^{9‡}

¹ Department of Psychosomatic Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, University Hospital Basel, University of Basel, Basel, Switzerland, ² Department of Psychosomatic Medicine and Psychotherapy, Paracelsus Medical Private University, Nuremberg General Hospital, Nuremberg, Germany, ³ Division of Clinical Psychology and Epidemiology, Department of Psychology, University of Basel, Basel, Switzerland, ⁴ Department of Clinical Psychology and Cognitive Behavioral Therapy, International Psychoanalytic University, Berlin, Germany, ⁵ Department of Psychiatry (UPK), University of Basel, Basel, Switzerland, ⁶ Integrated Psychiatric Services Winterthur – Zurcher Unterland, Winterthur, Switzerland, ⁷ Department of General and Liaison Psychiatry, Neuchâtel Psychiatry Center (CNP), Neuchâtel, Switzerland, ⁸ Department of Psychology and Psychotherapy, Medical University of Graz, Graz, Austria, ⁹ Department of Psychosomatics and Psychotherapy, Faculty of Medicine, University Hospital Cologne, University of Cologne, Cologne, Germany

Background: The coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic was accompanied by new challenges for psychosocial health care to enable the support of affected patients, their families, and staff in general hospitals. In this study, we aimed to describe the structures and procedures put in place by psychosomatic, psychiatric, and psychological consultation and liaison (CL) services in German, Austrian, and Swiss general hospitals, and to elucidate the emerging needs for cooperation, networking, and improvement.

Methods: We conducted a cross-sectional online survey between December 2020 and May 2021, using a 25-item questionnaire derived from relevant literature, professional experience, and consultation with the participating professional societies. The survey was disseminated *via* national professional societies, relevant working and interest groups, and heads of the above-mentioned CL services.

Results: We included responses from 98 CL services in the analyses, with a total response rate of 55% of surveyed hospital CL services; 52 responses originated from Germany, 20 from Austria, and 26 from Switzerland. A total of 77 (79%) of the 98 responding CL services reported that "COVID-19-related psychosocial care" (COVID-psyCare) was provided in their hospital. Among these, 47 CL services (61%) indicated that specific cooperation structures for COVID-psyCare had been established within the hospital. A total of 26 CL services (34%) reported providing specific COVID-psyCare for patients, 19 (25%) for relatives, and 46 (60%) for staff, with 61, 12, and 27% of time resources invested for these target groups, respectively. Regarding emerging needs, 37 (48%) CL services expressed

wishes for mutual exchange and support regarding COVID-psyCare, and 39 (51%) suggested future changes or improvements that they considered essential.

Conclusion: More than three-quarters of the participating CL services provided COVID-psyCare for patients, their relatives, or staff. The high prevalence of COVID-psyCare services targeting hospital staff emphasizes the liaison function of CL services and indicates the increased psychosocial strain on health care personnel during the COVID-19 pandemic. Future development of COVID-psyCare warrants intensified intraand interinstitutional exchange and support.

Trial Registration: ClinicalTrials.gov NCT04753242, version 11 February 2021.

Keywords: COVID-19, psychosocial care, general hospital, consultation and liaison service, psychosomatics, psychiatry, stress, staff support

INTRODUCTION

The coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic has been associated with significant psychosocial distress for patients and their relatives (1). Hospitalized COVID-19 patients experienced high rates of delirium, neuropsychiatric disorders, anxiety, depression, acute stress disorder (2) as well as posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD) (3). Uninfected patients were also affected by the pandemic: Fear, isolation, and disengagement from care worsened premorbid mental disorders (2). Among relatives of patients hospitalized for COVID-19, 23% showed symptoms of psychological distress and 2% showed PTSD 30 days after hospital discharge (3). Prohibition of on-site visits was a special challenge, in particular, in end-of-life situations and case of death. Furthermore, caring for COVID-19 patients was related to the increased psychosocial burden of staff members in the hospital, including risks of becoming infected and of transmission of infection to family members and others, regular donning and doffing of personal protective equipment (PPE), shortage of PPE, exceptional workload, difficult treatment decisions, experience of unusually high numbers of patient deaths, rapidly changing information, reorganization factors, such as the deployment to new COVID-19 wards, and staff shortage (4). To summarize the burdens outlined for the different groups of affected persons, the COVID-19 pandemic is to be considered as a new form of trauma, and an urgent topic for psychosocial medicine (5, 6).

In Austria, Germany, and Switzerland, the damage caused by this first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic was managed relatively well, but the emergence of new and more virulent variant strains of the virus led to a devastating second wave of infections at the end of 2020 that resulted in far more hospitalizations and deaths in these countries, running into a subsequent third wave from March to May 2021 (7, 8). In affected regions worldwide, surveys indicated that 50% or more of physicians and nurses experienced clinically relevant levels of anxiety, depression, and acute stress disorder (2). A crosssectional study about health care workers' (HCW) mental health during the first weeks of the COVID-19 pandemic in Switzerland reported that women (compared to men), nurses (compared to physicians), frontline staff (compared to non-front line workers), and HCWs exposed to COVID-19 patients (compared to nonexposed) reported more psychological symptoms than their peers (9). Comparably, a cross-sectional study in Germany found that the COVID-19 pandemic led to an increase in stress among HCWs (10). This situation raised new challenges for psychosomatic, psychiatric, and psychological consultation and liaison (CL) services in general hospitals worldwide in supporting COVID-19 patients, their relatives, and staff (2).

The definition of psychosomatic, psychiatric, and psychological CL services is structurally blurred and care structures vary between countries. However, these services typically deliver specialized mental health care for patients of general hospitals presenting with both physical and psychosocial health problems. They operate in somatic hospitals in a wide variety of medical settings, mainly on wards, but also in emergency units, and in outpatient clinics, including departments of internal medicine, geriatrics, oncology, surgery, and many more (11). In line with the bio-psycho-social model, they conduct a mix of consultation, liaison, specialized psychological interventions, training, and research. Usually, they have multidisciplinary staffing. Depending on local needs and circumstances, individual CL services vary widely (12); organizationally they are assigned to psychiatric, psychosomatic, or psychological departments. These services are vital in managing the interface between physical and mental health, and in training and supporting somatic hospital staff with regard to psychosocial issues (13). In contrast to many other countries,

Abbreviations: ACLP, Academy of Consultation-Liaison Psychiatry; CL services, Consultation and liaison services; COVID-19, Coronavirus disease 2019; COVIDpsyCare, COVID-19 related psychosocial care; DGPM, German Society for Psychosomatic Medicine and Medical Psychotherapy; DKPM, German College of Psychosomatic Medicine; ECLW, European Consultation-Liaison Workgroug; EKNZ, Ethikkommission Nordwest- und Zentralschweiz (Ethics Committee of Northwest and Central Switzerland); EPA, European Psychiatric Association; FTE, Full-time equivalent; HCW, Health care worker; ICU, Intensive care unit; IT, Information technology; ÖGPPM, Austrian Society for Psychosomatics and Psychotherapeutic Medicine; PPE, Personal protection equipment; PTSD, Posttraumatic stress disorder; SAPPM, Swiss Academy of Psychosomatic and Psychosocial Medicine; SDCLPP, Swiss Society of Consultation-Liaison Psychiatry and Psychosomatics; SD, Standard deviation; SOP, Standard operating procedure; WPA, World Psychiatric Association; 95% CI, 95% Confidence interval.

in Germany, Psychosomatic Medicine is not a synonym for consultation-liaison psychiatry but represents a comprehensive field as well as a specialized medical discipline (14). Hence, Psychosomatic Medicine in Germany has a larger institutional basis than in many other countries. As a core task, in Germany, Departments of Psychosomatic Medicine at somatic hospitals provide a psychosomatic CL service for the entire hospital, usually in addition to the psychiatric CL service.

During the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic, the speakers of the working group on consultation and liaison psychosomatics of the German College of Psychosomatic Medicine (DKPM) and the German Society for Psychosomatic Medicine and Medical Psychotherapy (DGPM) entered into an online exchange in order to support each other and to discuss following questions: How do the different CL services deal with the COVID-19 situation at the different hospitals and what can be learned from another? This exchange led to an online survey of psychosomatic, psychiatric, and psychological CL services in somatic hospitals in Germany, Austria, and Switzerland during the second and third waves of the COVID-19 pandemic. The goal was to get to know the situation across CL services and to allow profiting from reported experiences. Our project followed a call for action for mental health research efforts for the COVID-19 pandemic published in Lancet Psychiatry in April 2020 (15). It is in line with the recommendations of the Report of the Academy of Consultation-Liaison Psychiatry Task Force on Lessons Learned From the COVID-19 Pandemic, published in July 2021 (2). CL services were challenged to adapt during the pandemic, possibly bringing permanent changes to our profession (16). The overarching objective of our study was to summarize the efforts made in "COVID-19-related psychosocial care" (COVID-psyCare) in general hospitals and to build upon the experience gained so far, to optimize response to the current pandemic and future pandemics. In this context, the aims of this study were:

- (1) to describe the COVID-psyCare structures put in place by psychosomatic, psychiatric, and psychological CL services,
- (2) to review specific services aimed at patients, relatives, and staff, and
- (3) to elucidate emerging needs for cooperation, networking, and improvements.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study Design and Ethical Approval

This health services research project was carried out as an observational study in the form of a cross-sectional online survey in Germany, Austria, and Switzerland. The study was led by the spokespersons of the working group consultation and liaison psychosomatics of DKPM and DGPM. The survey was performed and sent out together with the respective national societies from Germany (DKPM and DGPM/Chief Physician Conference of Psychosomatic-Psychotherapeutic Hospitals and Departments, CPKA), Austria (Austrian Society for Psychosomatics and Psychotherapeutic Medicine, ÖGPPM), and Switzerland (Swiss Academy of Psychosomatic and

Psychosocial Medicine, SAPPM/ Association of Psychosomatic Chief Physicians, and Swiss Society of Consultation-Liaison Psychiatry and Psychosomatics, SSCLPP). We formed a steering group with representatives from Germany (BS, FV), Austria (CF), and Switzerland (RS, CH). We obtained written statements, declarations, or votes from the responsible ethic committees in Cologne (Ethics Committee of the Medical Faculty of the University of Cologne, 20-1416_1), Graz (Ethics Committee of the Medical University of Graz; 33-120ex 20/21), and Basel (Ethics Committee of Northwest and Central Switzerland, EKNZ, Reg-2020-00861). Participation in the survey was voluntary. We obtained written informed consent from each participant before responding to the survey. Participants could cancel the survey at any time and without giving reasons. The study was registered on ClinicalTrials.gov (NCT04753242, version 11 February 2021).

Setting and Participants

This study was an online survey aiming at psychosomatic, psychiatric, and psychological CL services at general hospitals in Germany, Austria, and Switzerland. We reached out to the representatives of the services *via* the respective national professional societies and relevant working and interest groups (see above).

The number of psychosomatic, psychiatric, and psychological CL services is not known in most countries worldwide; the same is true for Germany, Austria, and Switzerland. Nevertheless, together with the participating professional societies, we tried to get as good an estimate as possible of the number of services to which the survey was sent out. For Germany, the number of CL services in general hospitals with a Psychosomatic Department was estimated at 74 according to the Directory of German Hospitals, the number of CL services in Austria was estimated at 55, and in Switzerland, there was an estimated number of 50 psychosomatic, psychiatric, and psychological CL services. We aimed to contact the heads of these services via email to ask for their participation in the survey. Emails were sent out via email distribution lists of the national societies, complemented by individual email contacts. One to two reminder emails were sent via these lists. We asked the CL services to assign one representative to reply to the survey. The online survey was open from December 2020 to May 2021.

As shown in **Figure 1**, the dataset was cleared from records with the description "link opened, no answers" (n = 42), if the link was only opened, but no information was entered into the survey. In case the questionnaire was filled in twice by the same CL service, the most complete record was taken (n = 25). Furthermore, records were excluded from the analyses if the structure of the institution did not fit the survey, and therefore filling in usually was terminated during the characterization of the service in the course of the first six questions (n = 38).

Study Questionnaire and Outcome Measures

We used a self-developed questionnaire based on relevant literature (9, 15), expert experience, and consultation with participating professional societies. The survey contained 25


questions on structural and process variables regarding somatic and psychosocial care structures, services, and procedures that psychosocial CL services have established for patients, their relatives, and staff in general hospitals in the context of the COVID-19 pandemic, as well as needs and requests for the future:

- (1) Characterization of participating hospitals as well as somatic and psychosocial care structures:
 - Characteristics of the hospital: type of hospital, number of beds of the hospital.
 - Characteristics of somatic care: Involvement in the somatic care of COVID-19 patients and the extent the hospitals were maximally occupied regarding the somatic care of COVID-19 patients, both measured with a 6-point Likert scale from 0 = "not at all" to 5 = "very strongly"; structures developed for the somatic care of COVID-19 patients: Wards and units for the treatment of COVID-19 patients as well as special structures for somatic care related to COVID-19 established in the hospitals.
 - Characteristics of psychosocial care: Psychosocial services available in the hospital; professional perspective this survey was answered from; COVID-psyCare established in the hospital; partners involved in cooperation structures for COVID-psyCare; established structures for COVIDpsyCare; psychosocial representative in the COVID-19 task force; maximum availability of psychosocial care for COVID-19 patients in terms of time.

- (2) Implementation and use of specific services or procedures of COVID-psyCare for the three target groups patients, their relatives, and hospital staff: Evaluation of the extent to which these services and procedures have proven successful on a 6-point Likert scale from 0 = "not at all" to 5 = "very strongly"; ways of communication with the different target groups about COVID-psyCare services.
- (3) Maximum COVID-19 related burden of the psychosocial teams measured on a 10-point Likert scale from 1 = "not stressed at all" to 10 = "extremely stressed"; needs and requests for the future: Specification of required exchange/support as well as of changes/improvements that are considered essential for the future concerning psychosocial care services in ones hospital in the COVID-19 context.

The representatives of the steering group for Germany, Austria, and Switzerland reviewed the questionnaire and ensured that all specific national aspects were covered. For Switzerland, the study questionnaire was translated by a professional company from German into French and into Italian and proofread by CL employees proficient in French and Italian, respectively. Participants were free to choose the language version to reply to. We provide an English version and the original German version of the questionnaire as **Supplementary Material** to this article.

Data Management

All collected data were pseudonymized before processing. Data collection was carried out with the online survey tool Questback EFS Fall 2019/license model "Unipark" of

TABLE 1 | Sample descriptive.

	Total	Germany	Austria	Switzerland
	(n = 98)	(n = 52)	(<i>n</i> = 20)	(<i>n</i> = 26)
Estimated overall number of respective CL services	179	74*	55	50
Data available from CL services	55%	70%	36%	52%
Type of hospital; <i>n</i> (%)				
University hospital	29 (30%)	18 (35%)	7 (35%)	4 (15%)
General hospital	44 (45%)	28 (54%)	10 (50%)	6 (23%)
Specialized hospital	15 (15%)	5 (10%)	1 (5%)	9 (35%)
Other type of hospital	10 (10%)	1 (2%)	2 (10%)	7 (27%)
Number of beds of the hospitals				
Number of beds of the hospital; mean (SD; 95% Cl)	671 (632; 545–798)	863 (656; 681–1,046)	750 (645; 448–1,052)	227 (262; 120–333
0–299 beds; n (%)	34 (35%)	7 (14%)	7 (35%)	20 (77%)
300–599 beds; <i>n</i> (%)	24 (25%)	17 (33%)	4 (20%)	3 (12%)
> =600 beds; <i>n</i> (%)	40 (41%)	28 (54%)	9 (45%)	3 (12%)
Psychosocial services available in the hospital (multipl	e answers possible); n (%	%)		
Psychosomatic CL service	68 (69%)	48 (92%)	6 (30%)	14 (54%)
Psychiatric CL service	68 (69%)	38 (73%)	15 (75%)	15 (58%)
Psychological CL service	40 (41%)	16 (31%)	16 (80%)	8 (31%)
Other psychosocial services	19 (19%)	9 (17%)	3 (15%)	7 (27%)
Professional perspective this survey was answered fro	om (multiple answers pos	sible); <i>n</i> (%)		
Psychosomatic Medicine	71 (72%)	45 (87%)	10 (50%)	16 (62%)
Psychiatry	25 (26%)	7 (13%)	7 (35%)	11 (42%)
Psychological service/Psychological Department	11 (11%)	1 (2%)	8 (40%)	2 (8%)
Medical psychology	6 (6%)	2 (4%)	4 (20%)	0
Child & adolescent psychiatry & psychosomatics	1 (1%)	0	1 (5%)	0
Other	10 (10%)	3 (6%)	4 (20%)	3 (12%)
Full-time equivalents in consultation-liaison services;	mean (SD; min-max)			
Physician positions	1.4 (1.4; 0–5.8)	1.3 (1.3; 0–5.0)	1.5 (1.6; 0–5.8)	1.5 (1.5; 0–4.0)
Psychologist positions	1.7 (2.3; 0–8.85)	1.5 (2.2; 0–8.9)	1.3 (1.9; 0–6.0)	2.9 (3.0; 0–8.0)
Social worker positions	0.2 (0.6; 0-4.0)	0.2 (0.6; 0-4.0)	0.3 (0.5; 0–1.6)	0.2 (0.4; 0-1.0)
Nursing positions	0.2 (0.5; 0–2.5)	0.9 (0.4; 0–2.0)	0.4 (0.7; 0–2.5)	0.2 (0.5; 0–2.0)
Other positions	0.1 (0.4; 0–2.0)	0	0.3 (0.6; 0–2.0)	0.1 (0.4; 0–1.0)

*CL services in general hospitals with a Psychosomatic Department according to the Directory of German Hospitals.

Questback GmbH via the University of Basel. Questback stores the data collected via the tool in the server park in Frankfurt/Main. This is reliably protected from external access. The BSI-certified data center is subject to high data protection and security requirements according to ISO 27001 based on "IT-Grundschutz." Subsequently, we stored, processed, and analyzed the data at the University Hospital Basel. Further processing of the anonymized data and interpretation of the results were carried out in cooperation with the German, Austrian, and Swiss members of the above-mentioned steering group.

Statistical Methods

All analyses were conducted using the statistical software package IBM SPSS Statistics Version 25. Missing data were not imputed. Results were analyzed using descriptive statistics. Numbers and percentages were used to present the data. Here, the prevalence was presented for categorical variables, means, and standard deviations for continuous variables.

RESULTS

Study Response

We provide the study flow chart in **Figure 1**. Altogether, we had an initial set of n = 203 responses from Germany, Austria, and Switzerland. A total of 67 responses had to be cleared: n = 42were records with only missings, indicating that the link was only opened, but none of the questions of the survey was answered; n = 25 were filled in twice by the same CL service; in this case, the most complete record was taken. Furthermore, n = 38 records had to be excluded from the analyses because the structure of the institution did not fit the survey, and therefore filling in usually was terminated during the characterization of the service in the course of the first six questions. This led to a final dataset of n = 98 responses that could be included in the analyses.

Characterization of Participating Hospitals and CL Services

Table 1 shows the baseline description of the n = 98 CL services included in the analyses. Thus, data were available



from 55% of CL services based on an estimated denominator of 179 CL services in total as described above. A total of 52 responses originated from Germany (data available from 70% of the CL services), 20 from Austria (data available from 36% of the CL services), and 26 from Switzerland (data available from 52% of the CL services). We provide information on further characteristics of these services, including the type of hospital, psychosocial services available in the hospital, and the professional perspective this survey was answered from in Table 1. About psychosocial services available in the hospital, there were 19 entries of "other services" available in addition to the classic ones (e.g., Social service, Psycho-oncology, Pastoral care, Child and adolescent psychiatry, and Psychosomatics). About the professional perspective this survey was answered from, there were 10 entries of "other perspectives" (Psycho-oncology, Pain therapy, Psychotherapy, Internal medicine, Geriatrics, Gynecology) in addition to the classic ones. Typically, CL services were staffed multidisciplinary on average consisting of 1.4 full-time equivalents (FTE)



(A) Hospital wards and units for the treatment of COVID-19 patients (n = 98). (B) Special structures for somatic care related to COVID-19 established in the hospitals (n = 98).

physicians, 1.7 FTE psychologists, 0.2 FTE social workers, 0.2 FTE nursing personnel, and 0.1 FTE other positions (see **Table 1**).

Somatic Care of COVID-19 Patients: Involvement and Structures

This paragraph shows the somatic care of COVID-19 patients established by the 98 hospitals with participating CL services in this survey. **Figure 2** depicts the maximum level of involvement of the hospital in the somatic care of COVID-19 patients since the beginning of the pandemic (**Figure 2A**) and the extent to which hospitals were maximally occupied regarding the somatic care of COVID-19 patients (**Figure 2B**).

Figure 3 shows the hospital wards and units where COVID-19 patients were treated as inpatients (**Figure 3A**) as well as newly established special hospital structures for somatic care related to COVID-19 (**Figure 3B**).

COVID-psyCare in Somatic Hospitals: Establishment and Structures

A total of 77 of the 98 CL services (79%) reported that in their hospital psychosocial care was provided in connection with







COVID-19, whereas 21 CL services (21%) provided no COVIDpsyCare. The following information refers to those 77 CL services (43 from Germany, 16 from Austria, 18 from Switzerland) that offered COVID-psyCare.

Among these 77 CL services, 47 (61%) answered that additional cooperation structures had been established within the hospital for psychosocial support in the context of the COVID-19 pandemic, 25 (33%) CL services reported no such additional structures, while 5 (6%) CL services did not answer this question. The partners involved in these cooperation structures are depicted in **Figure 4**.

Regarding the established structures (multiple answers possible), 44 (57%) of the 77 CL services providing COVID-psyCare stated that existing care structures were refined, 26 (34%) had instituted new care structures, and 17 (22%) reported that their care structure had remained unchanged. Some CL services also commented on which structures for COVID-psyCare had been developed. These were special structures to support staff:

TABLE 2 Specific services or procedures of COVID-psyCare offered by the CL
services providing COVID-psyCare ($n = 77$).

TABLE 3 | Ways of communication with the different target groups about COVID-psyCare services (absolute frequencies).

Specific services or procedures	Number of CL services $(n^* = 77)$	Percentage of time utilization mean (min - max; SD)
for patients	26 (34%)	61% (0 - 100; 27)
for relatives	19 (25%)	27% (0 - 70; 13)
for staff	46 (60%)	12% (0 - 100; 25)
Specific services or procedures	n*	Extent to which
		these procedures/offers have proven successful (0 = not at all to 5 = very strongly) mean
for patients		(min–max; SD)
for patients	16	0.00 (0. E. 1. ZE)
COVID-19 telephone hotline	16	3.00 (0-5; 1.75)
Consultation staff specifically for COVID-19 referrals	10	3.69 (2–5; 1.01)
Specific protocols/SOPs for common questions	12	3.75 (2–5; 0.87)
Psychosocial COVID-19 Care Team	11	3.18 (0–5; 1.72)
Liaison staff on COVID wards	11	4.00 (1–5; 1.34)
Aftercare services for patients with post-COVID syndrome	9	3.00 (1–5; 1.12)
COVID-19 outpatient clinic	6	1.17 (0–5; 2.04)
Others	4	3.75 (1–5; 1.89)
for relatives		
COVID-19 telephone hotline also for relatives	13	3.08 (2–5; 1.67)
Specific counseling for relatives	13	3.69 (2–5; 1.82)
Specific protocols/SOPs for supporting relatives	7	3.71 (2–5; 1.11)
Others	3	3.33 (1–5; 2.08)
for staff		
Telephone hotline for staff	32	2.47 (0–5; 1.50)
Case discussions on patient-related stressful situations	28	3.64 (0–5; 1.42)
Team supervision/facilitated group exchange on how the corona situation is experienced as staff and in the team	25	3.67 (1–5; 1.20)
Workshops to strengthen the resilience of staff (e.g., self-care/resource activation)	12	2.33 (0–5; 1.61)
Creating relaxation opportunities for teams under high stress levels	9	2.67 (0–5; 1.58)
Targeted work with team leaders/supervisors on helpful support measures for staff/teams	8	3.38 (1–5; 1,60)
Training in dealing with psychosocial stress of patients and relatives (recognition, communication, management)	8	2.75 (0–5; 1.98)
Others	6	3.00 (1–5; 1.27)

Absolute frequencies.

	Patients	Relatives	Staff
In person	31	27	30
Word-of-mouth recommendation	15	14	28
Internet	11	13	39
Information <i>via</i> senior executives	-	-	29
Flyer	9	4	15
Notice board	3	0	13
<i>Via</i> the nursing/ward/treatment team	3	3	0
Intranet	3	0	0
Screening	3	0	0
During the patient visit	1	0	-
<i>Via</i> the weekly task force meeting	1	1	0
No special measures	20	25	5

regular team meetings in the COVID intensive care unit (ICU), and as needed, also on other wards as well as telephone hotlines for employees. During home-office due to lockdown, treatment was also conducted *via* telephone. Temporarily overlapping structures were created, which then dissolved again.

Among the 77 CL services providing COVID-psyCare, 32 (42%) reported that in the COVID-19 task force of the hospital a specific representative had been appointed for psychosocial issues, 38 (49%) denied, seven (9%) did not answer that question. Thirteen (17%) CL services reported that a responsible person from the psychosocial departments regularly participated in the task force, 16 (21%) stated that this person selectively participated in the task force on demand. Three (4%) CL services reported the delegation of a responsible person outside the psychosocial departments with regular participation, 2 (3%) with selective participated in the task force meetings. One comment on this question stated that contact was made on demand by the COVID task force.

The maximum availability of psychosocial care for COVID-19 patients in terms of time (multiple answers possible) is depicted in **Figure 5**.

Specific Services or Procedures of COVID-psyCare

Table 2 shows the specific services or procedures of COVIDpsyCare for the three target groups. Of the 77 CL services that additionally provided COVID-psyCare, 26 (34%) reported the provision of interventions for COVID-19 patients, 19 (25%) reported services for relatives of COVID-19 patients, and 46 (60%) reported additional COVID-19-related services for staff. Regarding the percentage of time utilization of the CL mental health team by COVID-psyCare, 61% of the time was spent on patient care, 12% on relatives, and 27% on staff. The specific



services or procedures for the three target groups are depicted in **Table 2**.

Ways of communication with the different target groups regarding the COVID-psyCare services are depicted in **Table 3**.

Burden of the Psychosocial Teams, Needs, and Requests for Future Development of COVID-psyCare

The maximum burden of the COVID-19 pandemic on the psychosocial teams (mean 6.24, 1–10, SD: 2.04) is depicted in **Figure 6**.

Figure 7 displays the needs and requests for the future of COVID-psyCare. Among the 77 CL services that reported providing COVID-psyCare, 37 (48%) expressed requests for exchange/support (**Figure 7A**), 39 (51%) suggested changes/improvements that they considered essential for the future (**Figure 7B**).

Additional COVID-19-Related Aspects With Relevance to CL Services

The following aspects were emphasized as additionally relevant to CL services in the context of the COVID-19 pandemic:

- *Regarding structures and general:* Clear structures and communication; clear allocation of responsibilities as well as spatial and time resources; technical equipment of workplaces with webcam and headset; establishment of intensified collaboration with pastoral care; sensitization to psychosocial emergency care.
- *Regarding staff:* Sufficient personal protection equipment (PPE) for the staff; update and training on COVID-specific hygiene measures and how to use PPE for medical and non-medical personnel early in the pandemic; sensitization to

teams and employees; reducing the anxiety of the staff; clear regulations in cases of suspected COVID-19 infection (before and after the event); staff support also giving relevance to issues that have not been taken into account so far.

• *Regarding patients:* Problems with information technology (IT) for the often geriatric clientele; early involvement in the treatment of COVID-19 patients and their relatives, especially in ICUs.

DISCUSSION

Key Results

So far, there is little data on psychosocial care by psychosomatic, psychiatric, and psychological CL services in general hospitals during the COVID-19 pandemic. Referring to our three study objectives, our online survey of such services in Germany, Austria, and Switzerland provided the following key results:

- (1) Health care in the COVID-19 pandemic frequently seems to require the development of additional cooperation structures to foster good interdisciplinary and interprofessional cooperation.
- (2) Among 77 CL services reporting COVID-psyCare, 26 (34%) offered specific interventions for patients, 19 (25%) for relatives, and 46 (60%) for staff. Overall, COVID-19 brought the psychosocial burden of the hospital staff more into focus. Nevertheless, regarding the time resources provided for COVID-psyCare, most of the time (61%) was used for the treatment and psychosocial support of COVID-19 patients, following the main focus of CL services on patient care.
- (3) For optimized current and future pandemic response, there is a relevant demand for exchange between CL services





and for improvements of psychosocial care services in general hospitals.

Characterization of Participating Hospitals and CL Services

In terms of somatic involvement and maximum workload, we were predominantly dealing with hospitals involved in the somatic care of COVID-19 patients. The characteristics of the study respondents were very heterogeneous. The reported psychosocial care structures were diverse and colorful. Historically, hospitals appear to have developed a broad and heterogeneous landscape of psychosocial care structures. The different characteristics of psychosomatic, psychiatric, and psychological CL services in Germany, Austria, and Switzerland reflect the heterogeneity of psychosocial care in these countries.

Provision of COVID-psyCare Among Participating CL Services

Up to the third wave of the COVID-19 pandemic, 79% of participating CL services in Germany, Austria, and Switzerland reported an additional provision of COVID-psyCare. Among these CL services, 61% reported that additional cooperation

structures had been established within the hospital for COVIDpsyCare. The partners involved in these cooperation structures are in descending order: Psychosomatic Medicine, Pastoral care, Psychiatry, Social services, the Nursing team, Palliative care, Psychology/Medical psychology, Psycho-oncology, Child and adolescent psychiatry, Clinical ethics, Human resources, Workplace health promotion, and Work psychology. These findings indicate that interdisciplinary and interprofessional work has been intensified in dealing with the COVID-19 pandemic. On the other hand, 21% of psychosomatic, psychiatric, and psychological CL services had not developed specific structures or procedures in the context of COVID-19.

Target Groups of COVID-psyCare for CL Services

For a general comparison of the kind of psychosocial care regularly provided by psychosocial CL services older data from the European Consultation-Liaison Workgroup (ECLW) Collaborative Study are available (17). The final sample of CL services consisted of 56 services from 11 European countries, including 226 consultants seeing 14,717 patients during 1 year in consultation. The study reported a consultation rate of 1% (median; 1.4% mean). The consultant involved the patient's family in 16.3% of the cases. In 44.6% of the cases, the ward staff was also the focus of intervention, however primarily patientrelated. In our study, reported interventions were targeted to the bio-psycho-social care of hospitalized COVID-19 patients and their relatives. Additional services and offers were developed to reduce the immense psychosocial burden of staff members in the hospital (18). The most common ways of communication to reach these target groups were in-person contacts, word-ofmouth recommendations, and the internet. In addition, staff members were frequently informed of COVID-psyCare services via senior executives.

Many CL services implemented telepsychiatry options for patients as well as for staff (16, 19–21). During the COVID-19 pandemic, it became evident that for many patients, telepsychiatry consultation works well (22), but problems with IT were met for the often geriatric clientele; all in all, a substantial portion of CL work must be performed face-to-face, and it is necessary to triage for appropriateness for telepsychiatry consultation (2).

Specific Services of COVID-psyCare for Patients

The COVID-19 pandemic has been global health as well as economic shock. Regarding the general population, in a multicentric study (n = 20,712 participants) from Italy, one of the western countries most severely hit by COVID-19, access to mental health services during the pandemic was reported in 7.7% of cases (23); among those referred to mental health services, in 93.9% of the cases (n = 1,503 subjects), a psychological assessment was requested and in 15.7% of the cases (n = 252) a psychiatric consultation. In hospitalized COVID-19 patients, COVID-19 comes with a high incidence of psychological distress and neuropsychiatric symptoms; up to

85% of critically ill COVID-19 patients have neuropsychiatric manifestations; also uninfected patients are affected by the pandemic with psychosocial distress and worsening preexisting mental disorders (2, 24, 25). Confronted with this situation, 34% of CL services providing COVID-psyCare reported additional offers for patients. Overall, 61% of the time devoted to COVIDpsyCare was directed to patients. Specific services of COVIDpsyCare for patients reported in our survey are in descending order: Corona telephone hotline for patients, consultation staff specifically for corona referrals, specific procedures/standard operating procedures (SOPs) for common questions, e.g., for dealing with the anxiety of COVID-19 patients, psychosocial corona-care-team, liaison staff on COVID wards, aftercare services for patients with the post-COVID syndrome, a corona outpatient clinic, switch to telephone consultations - if reasonable and possible, and online services with information and psychosocial support. When asked to what extent these interventions have proven successful, the most favorably assessed and frequently applied interventions for patients were the provision of liaison staff on COVID wards and consultation staff for COVID-19 specific referrals, as well as the provision of specific protocols/SOPs for common questions, e.g., dealing with the anxiety of COVID-19 infected patients.

Specific Services of COVID-psyCare for Relatives of COVID-19-Infected Patients

Illness-related, psychosocial, and hospital-related factors are risk factors for clinically relevant psychological distress in relatives of COVID-19-infected patients; resilience was negatively associated with anxiety, depression, and PTSD in relatives (1). In dealing with this challenge, 25% of CL services providing COVIDpsyCare reported additional offers for relatives. Overall, 12% of the time devoted to COVID-psyCare was directed to relatives. Specific services of COVID-psyCare for relatives reported in our survey are in descending order: Corona telephone hotline for relatives, specific counseling for relatives, specific procedures/SOPs for supporting relatives, an information sheet for relatives, imparting and organization of internet-based video contact opportunities, organization and accompaniment of onsite visits, accompaniment after a death. Frequently offered procedures for relatives rated as most successful were the provision of specific protocols/SOPs for supporting relatives and specific counseling for relatives.

Specific Services of COVID-psyCare for Hospital Staff

About 60% of CL services providing COVID-psyCare reported additional offers for health care personnel. On average, 27% of the time devoted to COVID-psyCare was directed to hospital staff, as estimated by study respondents. This is as per recent findings on the psychosocial burden of the medical staff, including increased depression/depressive symptoms, anxiety, psychological distress, and poor sleep quality (9, 24, 26–28). Therefore, it is critical that health care organizations have systems in place to support institutional and individual resilience (2). According to our study, CL services seem to be suitable structures to offer adequate support to staff members in the hospital in times of crises.

Specific services of COVID-psyCare for hospital staff reported in our survey are in descending order: Consultation hours/counseling for staff, a telephone hotline for staff, case discussions on patient-related stressful situations, team supervision/facilitated group exchange on how the corona situation was experienced, workshops to strengthen resilience, creating chill-out opportunities for high-stress teams, work with team leaders on helpful support measures for staff/teams, training in dealing with psychosocial stress of patients and relatives, recommendations for mental hygiene, preparations and discussions on how to deal with triage situations, ethical online consultations, debriefing/ daily review at the ICU, and spiritual support. Among these offers, team supervision and case discussions on patient-related stressful situations were most favorably assessed as having proven successful. In summary, especially interventions related to the liaison function of CL services seem to be perceived as highly useful. Additionally, a similar positive rating was also reported for specific protocols/SOPs that offer guidance for staff members to manage specific challenges in the provision of psychosocial care for COVID-19-infected patients and their relatives.

Ideally, an integrated continuum of care approach should be instituted, including E-Mental Health Interventions (21), crisis leadership consultation and training, staff peer support teams, multidisciplinary rounds, recreation spaces, wellness programs, support groups, and psychological/psychiatric services (29–31). Such coordinated programs may be cost-effective because of their positive effects on absenteeism and turnover (32, 33). A problem may be that hours devoted to staff support usually are non-billable. Of note, although such services have low rates of utilization - lower for medical doctors than for nurses - informal contact with CL staff may enhance interest in service use (2).

Based on the results of a large cross-sectional study from Germany, the COVID-19 pandemic has greatly impacted the following groups, work environments, and living situations: Women, employees with a migrant background, younger employees, individuals with private obligations to care for children and dependents, men concerning dysfunctional coping strategies, people living alone and, when compared to other occupational groups, frontline workers, such as nurses/paramedics and medical technicians (10). To lay the best basis for healthy and efficient work, it seems necessary to take measures especially tailored to the needs of these different groups of HCWs.

Need for Further Exchange

Our findings point to a relevant demand for further exchange between psychosomatic, psychiatric, and psychological CL services on COVID-psyCare in general hospitals. Issues for this exchange expressed in our survey are in descending order: Exchange of experience with other clinics/departments/hospitals, exchange on staff support, on care structures, on specific procedures/SOPs for common issues, further training on psychosocial issues in the context of COVID-19, and support for relatives, finally, to visit another clinic/department/hospital, e.g., for an exchange on experience with different SOPs.

Requests for the Future

Many of the same concerns as for other HCWs can be expected to apply to CL professionals as well - fear of infection, fear of transmitting illness to others, traumatizing experiences during hospital work, moral injury, and burnout (2, 5, 34). In line with this assumption, this study reports a mean value of 6.24 (SD: 2.04) for the maximum burden of the COVID-19 pandemic on the psychosocial teams on a scale of 1 ("not stressed at all") to 10 ("extremely stressed"). Several changes considered essential for the future concerning CL services in the context of COVID-19 were chosen in descending order: improvement of interdepartmental cooperation, the provision of more CL service staff, information processes (announcement of offers, etc.), care structures, interprofessional cooperation, offers to alleviate the workload of the CL team, involvement of a representative of the psychosocial services in the COVID-19 task force, more liaison concepts-especially in ICUs, good cooperation with the Department of Infectiology and Hospital Hygiene, further development of telemedical care in the hospital as well as specific offers for long COVID patients and their relatives.

Limitations

A strength of our study is that it gives information from a naturalistic health services research project. However, this comes with several limitations: First, comparability between CL services on a national level is limited due to substantial heterogeneity of health care systems and organizational models of psychosomatic, psychiatric, and psychological CL services in Germany, Austria, and Switzerland. Second, a selection bias needs to be considered when interpreting the results of this study: As the study has been initiated by spokespersons of psychosomatic CL services, a lower threshold to participate in this study may have existed for psychosomatic as compared to psychiatric and psychological CL services despite structured efforts to reach as many psychiatric, psychosomatic, and psychological CL services as possible. Especially in Germany and Austria, where the professional societies for Psychiatry did not participate in the mailing of the study, psychiatric CL services were underrepresented. Furthermore, it is possible that mainly CL services that have established COVID-psyCare participated in this survey leading to an overestimation of its provision. Third, when interpreting the fact that ~79% of participating CL services have reported the provision of specific COVID-psyCare whereas approximately 21% did not provide such care, it needs to be considered that the reported level of involvement of the hospitals in the somatic care of COVID-19 patients also differs significantly. A total of 74 general hospitals/CL services (76%) reported medium to very strong involvement and 24 general hospitals/CL services (24%) reported no or low involvement in the somatic care of COVID-19 patients. Fourth, it became apparent that precise national denominators of CL services were not available and that it was very difficult to get a good estimate for the total number of CL services in the participating countries. Fifth, the response rate of our study was limited to 55% of the surveyed CL services. Overall,

the CL services that responded to our survey may not fully represent the entire field; thus, the generalizability of our results is restricted. Sixth, we used an *ad hoc* developed questionnaire for the survey, which may further affect the generalizability of our findings. However, to the best of our knowledge, there are practically no referenceable instruments, as the COVID-19 pandemic represents an unprecedented public health emergency. Seventh, each response was finished by one representative of the respective CL service which presumably brought subjective bias to the response. Eighth, data quality was affected by missing answers. Finally, our survey period from 12/2020 to 05/2021 met a similar, yet, a somewhat different, second and third wave of COVID-19 infections in Germany, Austria, and Switzerland which may have influenced the study results (for a comparison of figures of waves of COVID-19 infection numbers and death rates during the survey period see, for example, https://coronavirus. jhu.edu/map.html) (8); however, the broad professionalization in dealing with this new challenge took place mainly at the beginning of the pandemic in spring 2020 of which we believe to be able to give an informative insight. Therefore, the main measures may have been taken before the time of the survey. Likewise, services might also have been further adapted after the end of this survey in May 2021.

Clinical and Organizational Implications -Lessons Learned From This Survey

In the following, we summarize the lessons learned from this survey, concerning the clinical and organizational implications of our study. Thereby, our findings are put into perspective by referring to the viewpoints of international scientific associations such as the Academy of Consultation-Liaison Psychiatry (ACLP) (2), the European Psychiatric Association (EPA) (35), and the World Psychiatric Association (WPA) (36). Given the likely lagged effects of the COVID-19 pandemic on health and the economy, the total demand for mental health services is likely to stay at increased levels, potentially for several years (35). According to the main focus of CL services on patient care, most of the time resources provided for COVID-psyCare are needed for the treatment and psychosocial support of COVID-19 patients with and without mental disorders (36). Additionally, staff support is gaining in importance: Health and social care workers and other frontline professionals who have experienced high levels of psychological distress during the crisis require sustained support. Efforts to protect their general and mental health need to be scaled up (2, 35): To be better prepared for future challenges like pandemics or catastrophes measures supporting the maintenance of the health status of staff members should be implemented comprehensively, especially as preventive procedures (2). The staff should be involved in this process to create tailored measures; a combination of topdown and bottom-up approaches might be most successful. In the sense of precision medicine, CL offers should be more specifically tailored to vulnerable groups concerning gender, age, family and living situation, migrant background, frontline workers, etc. (10). A greater focus will be put on resilience. This survey underlines the importance of liaison concepts: Summarizing, particularly those interventions for patients, their relatives, and for hospital staff, that are typically associated with the liaison function of CL services seem to be perceived as highly beneficial, not only in times of crisis. This suggests a high level of implementation and integration of most participating CL services in their hospitals (11). However, still, liaison models often are not implemented because of restricted financial resources or a lack of awareness concerning the importance of liaison services. Hospital management and health policy could contribute to better care of patients and better support of HCWs by implementing liaison concepts. Within the health care system, the development of additional cooperation structures seems necessary to foster good interdisciplinary and interprofessional cooperation with the aim of more integrated mental health care that is better linked to primary and community services. Our findings also confirm that the pandemic has increased the provision of telemedicine services (2, 35). The task will be to reshape mental health service delivery in a way that traditional mental health service models can reasonably be blended with digital services. Of course, long-term mental health support plans need to be tailored to individual country contexts (35).

Research Implications

Our study attracted great international interest indicating a great need for international exchange on psychosocial health care in the context of the COVID-19 pandemic. According to this need, our study has been expanded into an international survey in 11 other European countries, Iran, and parts of Canada (ClinicalTrials.gov NCT04753242). We will report on this large international survey and its results elsewhere. Considering that the survey questions involve issues of patients, their relatives, and staff in general hospitals, future studies should make efforts to collect data from them to obtain more comprehensive results. Further studies should analyze the prevalence of COVID-19 infection, morbidity, mortality, and mental health of CL professionals during the pandemic (2).

CONCLUSION

In summary, the COVID-19 pandemic seems to have put things under a burning glass and has highlighted problems in our health care systems. The results of our survey underline the crucial role of psychosomatic, psychiatric, and psychological CL services in an integrative and comprehensive health care approach to the challenges of the COVID-19 pandemic in general hospitals. They illustrate reported adjustments of CL service structures to meet the most urgent challenges of this pandemic in the somatic hospital setting by the provision of COVID-psyCare for patients, their relatives, and hospital personnel.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

Ethical clearance for this study was acquired from the Ethics Committee of Northwest and Central Switzerland in Basel/ Switzerland, the Ethics Committee of the Medical Faculty of the University of Cologne/ Germany, and the Ethics Committee of the Medical University of Graz/ Austria. Each participant provided informed consent that his/her responses could be used for analyses that would be reported in scientific publications.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

RS, BS, CF, CH, FV, and GM contributed to the conception and design of the study. RS organized the translation of the survey and wrote the first draft of the manuscript. GM, RS, and FV ensured clarifications on data protection. RS, BS, CF, and FV took care of the necessary ethical votes. RS and CH arranged study registration. GM and NR programmed the online survey. RS, BS, CF, CH, FV, SS, and UH contributed to the dissemination of the survey. BS and FV were study contact persons for Germany, CF for Austria, CH and RS for Switzerland. NR, GM, and BS organized the database. BS performed the statistical analysis. CF and FV wrote sections of the manuscript. All authors contributed to the data, manuscript revision, and read and approved the final manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Vincent A, Beck K, Becker C, Zumbrunn S, Ramin-Wright M, Urben T, et al. Psychological burden in patients with COVID-19 and their relatives 90 days after hospitalization: a prospective observational cohort study. *J Psychosom Res.* (2021) 147:110526. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2021.110526
- Shapiro PA, Brahmbhatt K, Caravella R, Erickson J, Everly G, Giles K, et al. Report of the academy of consultation-liaison psychiatry task force on lessons learned From the COVID-19 pandemic: executive summary. *J Acad Consult Liaison Psychiatry*. (2021) 62:377–86. doi: 10.1016/j.jaclp.2021.05.001
- Beck K, Vincent A, Becker C, Keller A, Cam H, Schaefert R, et al. Prevalence and factors associated with psychological burden in COVID-19 patients and their relatives: a prospective observational cohort study. *PLoS ONE.* (2021) 16:e0250590. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0250590
- Horn M, Granon B, Vaiva G, Fovet T, Amad A. Role and importance of consultation-liaison psychiatry during the Covid-19 epidemic. J Psychosom Res. (2020) 137:110214. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2020.110214
- Unützer J, Kimmel RJ, Snowden M. Psychiatry in the age of COVID-19. World Psychiatry. (2020) 19:130–1. doi: 10.1002/wps.20766
- Fiorillo A, Gorwood P. The consequences of the COVID-19 pandemic on mental health and implications for clinical practice. *Eur Psychiatry*. (2020) 63:e32. doi: 10.1192/j.eurpsy.2020.35
- Desson Z, Kauer L, Otten T, Peters JW, Paolucci F. Finding the way forward: COVID-19 vaccination progress in Germany, Austria and Switzerland. *Health Policy Technol.* (2022) 11:100584. doi: 10.1016/j.hlpt.2021.100584
- Johns Hopkins University & Medicine. See the latest data in your region. (2022). Available online at: https://coronavirus.jhu.edu/region (accessed January 31, 2022).
- Weilenmann S, Ernst J, Petry H, Pfaltz MC, Sazpinar O, Gehrke S, et al. Health care workers' mental health during the first weeks of the SARS-CoV-2 pandemic in Switzerland—A Cross-Sectional Study. *Front Psychiatry.* (2021) 12:594340. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021. 594340

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to express their gratitude to the involved professional societies from Germany [College for Psychosomatic Medicine (DKPM), the German Society for Psychosomatic Medicine and Medical Psychotherapy (DGPM)], Austria [Austrian Society for Psychosomatics and Psychotherapeutic Medicine (ÖGPPM)] and Switzerland [Swiss Academy of Psychosomatic and Psychosocial Medicine (SAPPM)/Association of Psychosomatic Chief Physicians, and Swiss Society of Consultation-Liaison Psychiatry and Psychosomatics (SSCLPP)] for their support of this survey. The authors thank Roger Moser-Starck and Sabrina Elia for proofreading the translation of the survey into French and Italian as CL experts. We are very grateful to the participating colleagues and CL services.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyt. 2022.870984/full#supplementary-material

Data sheet 1 | English version of the online survey.

Data sheet 2 | German version of the online survey.

- Jerg-Bretzke L, Kempf M, Jarczok MN, Weimer K, Hirning C, Gündel H, et al. Psychosocial impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on healthcare workers and initial areas of action for intervention and prevention the egePan/VOICE Study. *Int J Environ Res Public Health.* (2021) 18:10531. doi: 10.3390/ijerph181910531
- Stein B, Müller MM, Meyer LK, Söllner W. CL Guidelines Working Group. Psychiatric and psychosomatic consultation-liaison services in general hospitals: a systematic review and meta-analysis of effects on symptoms of depression and anxiety. *Psychother Psychosom.* (2020) 89:6– 16. doi: 10.1159/000503177
- Hopkins J, Cullum S, Sundram F. The state of play the first national survey of consultation-liaison psychiatry services in New Zealand. *Australas Psychiatry*. (2020) 28:448–53. doi: 10.1177/1039856220908174
- Aitken P, Robens S, Emmens T. Developing Models for Liaison Psychiatry Services-Guidance. Exeter: Strategic Clinical Network for Mental Health England: Dementia and Neurological Conditions South West (2014).
- Zipfel S, Herzog W, Kruse J, Henningsen P. Psychosomatic Medicine in Germany: more timely than ever. *Psychother Psychosom.* (2016) 85:262– 9. doi: 10.1159/000447701
- Holmes EA, O'Connor RC, Perry VH, Tracey I, Wessely S, Arseneault L, et al. Multidisciplinary research priorities for the COVID-19 pandemic: a call for action for mental health science. *Lancet Psychiatry*. (2020) 7:547– 60. doi: 10.1016/S2215-0366(20)30168-1
- Funk MC, Beach SR, Shah SB, Boland R. Consultation-liaison psychiatry in the age of COVID-19: reaffirming ourselves and our worth. *Psychosomatics*. (2020) 61:571–2. doi: 10.1016/j.psym.2020.04.013
- Huyse FJ, Herzog T, Lobo A, Malt UF, Opmeer BC, Stein B, et al. Consultationliaison psychiatric service delivery: results from a European study. *Gen Hosp Psychiatry*. (2001) 23:124–32. doi: 10.1016/S0163-8343(01)00139-6
- Steudte-Schmiedgen S, Stieler L, Erim Y, Morawa E, Geiser F, Beschoner P, et al. Correlates and predictors of PTSD symptoms among healthcare workers during the COVID-19 pandemic: results of the egePan-VOICE Study. *Front Psychiatry*. (2021) 12:686667. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.686667

- Beran C, Sowa NA. Adaptation of an academic inpatient consultation-liaison psychiatry service during the SARS-CoV-2 pandemic: effects on clinical practice and trainee supervision. J Acad Consult Liaison Psychiatry. (2021) 62:186–92. doi: 10.1016/j.psym.2020.11.002
- Sánchez-González MÁ. The role of consultation-liaison psychiatry in the COVID-19 pandemic. *Prim Care Companion CNS Disord.* (2020) 22: 20com02669. doi: 10.4088/PCC.20com02669
- Bäuerle A, Jahre L, Teufel M, Jansen C, Musche V, Schweda A, et al. Evaluation of the E-mental health mindfulness-based and skills-based "CoPE It" intervention to reduce psychological distress in times of COVID-19: results of a Bicentre Longitudinal Study. *Front Psychiatry.* (2021) 12:768132. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.768132
- Lohmiller J, Schäffeler N, Zipfel S, Stengel A. Higher acceptance of videotelephonic counseling formats in psychosomatic medicine in times of the COVID-19 pandemic. *Front Psychiatry.* (2021) 12:747648. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.747648
- 23. Menculini G, Tortorella A, Albert U, Carmassi C, Carrà G, Cirulli F, et al. Access to mental health care during the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic in Italy: results from the COMET Multicentric Study. *Brain Sci.* (2021) 11:1413. doi: 10.3390/brainsci11111413
- Vindegaard N, Benros ME. COVID-19 pandemic and mental health consequences: Systematic review of the current evidence. *Brain Behav Immun.* (2020) 89:531–42. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2020.05.048
- 25. López-Atanes M, González-Briceño JP, Abeal-Adham A, Fuertes-Soriano S, Cabezas-Garduño J, Peña-Rotella Á, et al. Liaison psychiatry during the peak of the coronavirus pandemic: a description of referrals and interventions. *Front Psychiatry*. (2021) 12:555080. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.555080
- Gainer DM, Nahhas RW, Bhatt NV, Merrill A, McCormack J. Association between proportion of workday treating COVID-19 and depression, anxiety, and PTSD outcomes in US physicians. J Occup Environ Med. (2021) 63:89– 97. doi: 10.1097/JOM.00000000002086
- Khan N, Palepu A, Dodek P, Salmon A, Leitch H, Ruzycki S, et al. Cross-sectional survey on physician burnout during the COVID-19 pandemic in Vancouver, Canada: the role of gender, ethnicity and sexual orientation. *BMJ Open.* (2021) 11:e050380. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2021-0 50380
- Schneider JN, Hiebel N, Kriegsmann-Rabe M, Schmuck J, Erim Y, Morawa E, et al. Moral distress in hospitals during the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic: a web-based survey among 3,293 healthcare workers within the German Network University Medicine. *Front Psychol.* (2021) 12:775204. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2021.775204
- Everly GS. Psychological first aid to support healthcare professionals. J Patient Saf Risk Manag. (2020) 25:159–62. doi: 10.1177/2516043520944637

- Everly GS, Wu AW, Cumpsty-Fowler CJ, Dang D, Potash JB. Leadership principles to decrease psychological casualties in COVID-19 and other disasters of uncertainty. *Disaster Med Public Health Prep.* (2020) 1–3. doi: 10.1017/dmp.2020.395
- Wu AW, Connors C, Everly GS. COVID-19: peer support and crisis communication strategies to promote institutional resilience. *Ann Intern Med.* (2020) 172:822–3. doi: 10.7326/M20-1236
- Moran D, Wu AW, Connors C, Chappidi MR, Sreedhara SK, Selter JH, et al. Cost-benefit analysis of a support program for nursing staff. J Patient Saf. (2020) 16:e250–4. doi: 10.1097/PTS.00000000000376
- Sheppard KN, Runk BG, Maduro RS, Fancher M, Mayo AN, Wilmoth DD, et al. Nursing moral distress and intent to leave employment during the COVID-19 pandemic. J Nurs Care Qual. (2022) 37:28– 34. doi: 10.1097/NCQ.00000000000596
- 34. Shechter A, Diaz F, Moise N, Anstey DE, Ye S, Agarwal S, et al. Psychological distress, coping behaviors, and preferences for support among New York healthcare workers during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Gen Hosp Psychiatry.* (2020) 66:1–8. doi: 10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2020.06.007
- McDaid D. Viewpoint: Investing in strategies to support mental health recovery from the COVID-19 pandemic. *Eur Psychiatry*. (2021) 64:e32. doi: 10.1192/j.eurpsy.2021.28
- Stewart DE, Appelbaum PS. COVID-19 and psychiatrists' responsibilities: a WPA position paper. World Psychiatry. (2020) 19:406–7. doi: 10.1002/wps.20803

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Schaefert, Stein, Meinlschmidt, Roemmel, Huber, Hepp, Saillant, Fazekas and Vitinius. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Specialized Biopsychosocial Care in Inpatient Somatic Medicine Units—A Pilot Study

Paul Köbler^{1*}, Eva K. Krauss-Köstler¹, Barbara Stein¹, Joachim H. Ficker², Martin Wilhelm³, Alexander Dechêne⁴ and Christiane Waller¹

¹ Department of Psychosomatic Medicine and Psychotherapy, Paracelsus Medical Private University, Nuremberg General Hospital, Nuremberg, Germany, ² Department of Internal Medicine 3, Respiratory Medicine, Paracelsus Medical Private University, Nuremberg General Hospital, Nuremberg, Germany, ³ Department of Internal Medicine 5, Oncology/Hematology, Paracelsus Medical Private University, Nuremberg General Hospital, Nuremberg, Germany, ⁴ Department of Internal Medicine 6, Gastroenterology, Paracelsus Medical Private University, Nuremberg General Hospital, Nuremberg, Germany

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Christos Theleritis, National and Kapodistrian University of Athens, Greece

Reviewed by:

Atsuko Koyama, Kindai University, Japan Hans-Christian Deter, Charité Universitätsmedizin Berlin, Germany

*Correspondence: Paul Köbler paul.koebler@klinikum-nuemberg.de

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 28 December 2021 Accepted: 21 March 2022 Published: 12 April 2022

Citation:

Köbler P, Krauss-Köstler EK, Stein B, Ficker JH, Wilhelm M, Dechêne A and Waller C (2022) Specialized Biopsychosocial Care in Inpatient Somatic Medicine Units—A Pilot Study. Front. Public Health 10:844874. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2022.844874 **Introduction:** Specialized biopsychosocial care concepts are necessary to overcome the dualism between physical and psychosocial treatment in acute care hospitals. For patients with complex and chronic comorbid physical and mental health problems, neither standardized psychiatric/psychosomatic nor somatic care units alone are appropriate to their needs. The "**N**uremberg **I**ntegrated **P**sychosomatic **A**cute Unit" (NIPA) has been developed to integrate treatment of both, psychosocial and physical impairments, in an acute somatic care setting.

Method: NIPA has been established in inpatient internal medical wards for respiratory medicine, oncology and gastroenterology. One to two patients per ward are regularly enrolled in the NIPA treatment while remaining in the same inpatient bed after completion of the somatic care. In a naturalistic study design, we evaluated treatment effects by assessment of symptom load at admission and at discharge using the Patient Health Questionnaire (PHQ) and the Generalized Anxiety Disorder Scale-7 (GAD-7). Furthermore, we assessed the severity of morbidity using diagnosis data during treatment. At discharge, we measured satisfaction with treatment through the Patient Satisfaction Questionnaire (ZUF-8).

Results: Data from 41 NIPA patients were analyzed (18–87 years, 76% female). Seventy-eight percent suffered from at least moderate depression and 49% from anxiety disorders. Other diagnoses were somatoform pain disorder, somatoform autonomic dysfunction, eating disorder and posttraumatic stress disorder. Hypertension, chronic lung diseases and musculoskeletal disorders as well as chronic oncological and cardiac diseases were the most common somatic comorbidities. Treatment resulted in a significant reduction of depressive mood (admission: M = 10.9, SD = 6.1, discharge: M = 7.6, SD = 5.3, d = 0.58, p = 0.001), anxiety (admission: M = 10.6, SD = 4.9, discharge: M = 7.3, SD = 4.1, d = 0.65, p < 0.001) and stress (admission: M = 6.0, SD = 3.6, discharge: M = 4.1, SD = 2.5, d = 0.70, p < 0.001). Somatic symptom burden was reduced by NIPA treatment (admission: M = 10.9, SD = 5.8, discharge: M = 9.6,

SD = 5.5, d = 0.30), albeit not statistically significant (p = 0.073) ZUF-8 revealed that 89% reported large or full satisfaction and 11% partial dissatisfaction with treatment.

Discussion: NIPA acute care is bridging the gap for patients in need of psychosocial treatment with complex somatic comorbidity. Further long-term evaluation will show whether psychosocial NIPA care is able to reduce the course of physical illness and hospital costs by preventing hospitalization and short-term inpatient re-admissions.

Keywords: integrated care, biopsychosocial approach, psychosomatics, internal medicine, chronic disease, Psychiatric Medicine Units, psychotherapy

INTRODUCTION

Worldwide, there are proven and established treatment structures regarding somatic issues on one hand and psychosomatic-psychiatric care on the other. However, a high prevalence of mental comorbidities is present in patients with chronic and complex somatic diseases affecting daily clinical practice. Studies show regularly an elevated somatic comorbidity in people with psychiatric and psychosomatic diagnoses and higher rates of manifest mental illnesses in patients with physical disorders (1, 2).

A meta-analysis estimated the prevalence of clinically relevant depression in patients suffering from chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) to be 40% and the prevalence of anxiety and panic disorders to be 37% (3, 4). The prevalence of depressive disorders is estimated to be about 20% in patients with heart failure and coronary artery disease, which is 2 to 4 times higher than in the general population (5–7). Additionally, other diagnoses e.g. posttraumatic stress or bodily distress disorder are regularly seen in chronic physical diseases (8, 9). Other psychosomatic syndromes can also significantly increase the symptom severity and suffering in somatic diseases. Patients with, e.g. eating disorders, show a high prevalence of typical gastrointestinal symptoms such as constipation or diarrhea up to ileus-like symptoms which are difficult to treat without knowledge of the underlying psychosocial problems (10).

These observations lead to a constant adaptation of the health system to define and characterize psychosomatic complexity, which is represented by an update of the international classification of diseases. With new diagnostic entities (DSM V: Somatic Symptom Disorder, ICD 11: Bodily Distress Disorder), the high degree of overlap and mutual interaction of psychological and physical symptoms, especially in chronic conditions such as cardiovascular, lung or cancer diseases, is taken into account (11–14). Attention to these clinical phenomena is highly needed, considering elevated mortality rates, functional impairment and societal costs due to lost workdays and greater utilization of health care associated with psychiatric and psychosomatic comorbidity in somatic patients (15–17). In addition, prolonged hospitalization for mental disorders has been demonstrated for some constellations (18).

In everyday clinical practice, these implications can be observed frequently and in a wide variety of manifestations, e.g. intense anxiety reduces self-management skills in dealing with the somatic disease. This can be illustrated by COPD patients fearing physical exertion and therefore tend to be less willing to exercise or withdraw from active daily life due to fears of social stigmatization (19).

Depressive symptoms such as anhedonia or lack of interest, social withdrawal and sleep disturbances are associated with a significantly reduced quality of life of patients and result in an impaired ability to actively cope with the disease. Panic attacks occurring in the context of anxiety disorders with somatic comorbidity often lead to repetitive emergency room admission and inpatient treatment, increasing the risk of worsening the underlying chronic disease. Recent research has shown that depressive symptoms are associated with a higher risk of COPD exacerbation and poorer prognosis and therefore highlights the need for psychotherapeutic (co-) treatment (19-21). Strong associations between psychological distress and treatment results, disease progression, and quality of life have also been shown for coronary artery disease (7, 22). Both depressive and anxiety disorders are associated with an increased risk of cardiovascular morbidity and mortality [e.g. (23)]. Accordingly, the related statement of the German Society of Cardiology explicitly recommends psychotherapeutic interventions to address these associations (24). Furthermore, there are patients with somatization on internal wards, who show twice as many utilizations and medical care costs than non-somatizing patients (25).

Psychiatric and psychosomatic comorbidities are usually not diagnosed in the common somatic setting, so that these disorders often become chronic (15, 26–28) and result in repetitive and mismatched inpatient admission and treatment with increasing overall financial costs for the health system (29, 30). These patients have rather the problem of refused admission to medical wards (when mental comorbidity is striking) and to psychosomatic or psychiatric wards (when somatic symptoms are too severe) and sometimes even suffer from premature discharge because of difficulties in treatment within the framework of traditional care structures (31). When psychosomatic or psychiatric comorbidities interfere with care, treatment staff can quickly become overwhelmed, which in turn leads to shortages of care for this patient population (32).

According to Huyse and Stiefel, complex medically ill patients benefit from "complexity models, such as the biopsychosocial model—which focuses more on interactions such as compliance, the quality of the patient–doctor relationship, or interdependence between psychological stressors and physical disorders, rather than on separate disease identities [to] enrich the quality of service delivery to these patient groups" [(33), p. 257].

Biopsychosocial Inpatient Treatment Models

Following a short overview of the existing integrated care models and their development, the NIPA concept is presented as an innovative psychosomatic treatment unit and sorted into the previous models in terms of its ability to close the gap in biopsychosocial care for the chronically and complex medically ill. Initial clinical data evaluating treatment effect complete the report.

There have been efforts around the world in recent decades to enhance integrated care models, which are defined as coordinated care between general and mental health as well as social service disciplines. There is a wide range of models that differ in terms of the manner of collaboration between these care providers (34). Inpatient integrated treatment is particularly necessary when outpatient care is insufficient due to the severity, complexity or acute nature of the complaints and when multimodal treatment is needed (1). The first milestone in this integrated perspective was the development and expansion of consultation and liaison services (C-L) of psychiatry in general hospitals, which was started in the 1950s/60s in the USA and established in the following decades in Europe, Asia and Oceania as well as in South America (35). There are also forms of integration that provide for physical health liaison within mental health settings (36). Kathol et al. present a four-level categorization of integrated treatment models, which are termed Medical Psychiatry Units or Psychiatric Medicine Units, and are referenced by treatment programs worldwide (37). Type I and Type II follow the traditional approach and are most likely to be represented by psychiatric wards with somatic C-L support (Type I) or general hospital wards with psychiatric C-L support (Type II) (38, 39). Type III and IV would care for patients with moderate to severe psychiatric and somatic symptom severity in a stronger organizational integration whereas Type IV units "can diagnose and treat the same medical problems as general-medicine wards, regardless of the severity, together with any psychiatric condition generally handled in an acute-care psychiatric ward" [(31), p. 355]. Since the type definitions overlap and are sometimes not distinctive enough (40), the summarizing term Complexity Intervention Unit, which was introduced by Kathol et al. in 2009 (41) seems more appropriate for all these units providing more integrated biopsychosocial care. All over the world these kinds of clinical organizations were developed, differing in administration (psychiatry or general medicine), location (e.g., public, academic or private hospital) and specification (e.g., specific chronic conditions or disorders) (42). The vast majority of these units are more or less large bed units that allow for multimodal treatment of mental as well as somatic comorbidities (e.g., by lockable rooms on the one hand and oxygen supplies on the other). Illustrative examples can be found, among many others, in Alberque et al. (31) (USA), Wullschleger et al. (43) (Switzerland), Buckley et al. (44) (Ireland), Leue et al. (45) (Netherlands), Gertler et al. (46) (Australia) or Nomura et al. (47) (Japan). The most numerous efforts in this regard are directed toward the integrated care of severe mental illnesses especially schizophrenia, bipolar disorder and major depressive disorder (2, 48).

In Germany, a particular development of integrated medicine influenced by psychodynamic theory resulted in the establishment of the independent medical specialty of psychosomatic medicine with its distinct care units (35, 49). Modern psychosomatic therapy has since integrated a variety of method- and disorder-specific techniques drawn from a number of approved therapeutic disciplines (50). Comparable developments of independent psychosomatic specialties can be found in a number of countries, such as the other Germanspeaking states of Switzerland and Austria, but also, for example, in Japan and the Baltic states (51-54). The population treated in psychosomatic care is slightly different to Medical Psychiatry Units e.g., in the United States. The most prevalent diseases which are treated in psychosomatic wards in Germany are affective and anxiety disorders as well as somatoform disorders, eating disorders and trauma- and stress-related disorders in a specialized group setting with a comprehensive treatment plan (35, 50). Meta-analyses showed moderate to strong treatment effects of inpatient psychosomatic treatment in terms of symptom severity, well-being, and overall functioning (55, 56). However, complex and chronic somatically ill patients often do not fit to these standard psychosomatic wards due to the severity of their physical comorbidities and their need of continuous and specialized somatic co-care.

In line with the presented developments in integrated care, models have been established to realize an inpatient biopsychosocial based approach which exceeds the general treatment options of typical specialized psychosomatic inpatient units (Figure 1, bottom right). These units do not provide adequate internal medicine care competence and equipment appropriate to complex medically ill patients. In Nuremberg General Hospital, like in many others around Germany, a psychosomatic C-L service is integrated throughout the hospital and enables comprehensive psychosomatic co-care of complex and chronically diseased patients by specialized staff assigned to the departments (35, 57) (Figure 1, bottom left). For patients with higher biopsychosocial treatment needs, this therapy model is not always sufficient. Building on this, a specialized inpatient Psychiatric Medicine Unit for biopsychosocial care of the comorbid somatic and mentally ill patients has been successfully established (57) (Figure 1, top left). In this unit, patients are treated who require regular somatic co-care but who are resilient enough to fit effectively into a psychotherapeutic treatment program lasting 6 to 8 weeks consisting of groupbased interventions.

Finally, there remains a gap in the care of chronically ill and often complex patients who need psychotherapeutic treatment, because they are often too impaired to participate in this kind of intensive treatment plan, especially in a group setting. For these patients, all kinds of established psychosomatic inpatient, but also outpatient care is often inaccessible, in particular due to limited mobility. Furthermore, these patients often have no idea how to benefit from biopsychosocial support because of



lack of psychotherapeutic experience, which often results in reduced motivation for therapy. Additionally, the experience of psychotherapists in working with physically ill patients is generally low.

Another major challenge in accessing these patients are the long waiting times for psychosomatic treatment, often lasting several weeks to months. For complexly ill, mentally and somatically impaired patients, however, longer waiting times often mean a prolongation of hospitalization in somatic wards, which worsens the course of the disease, as explained above. A more rapid treatment perspective is therefore urgently needed. The Nuremberg Integrated Psychosomatic Acute Unit (NIPA) is trying to improve treatment options regarding all these points and therefore, closes the gap in biopsychosocial care in Germany (**Figure 1**, top right).

As for evaluation, we would like to explore whether NIPA treatment is resulting in a reduction of symptom burden and is well accepted by the patient group. Thus we hypothesize that anxiety and depressiveness and stress can be significantly reduced and satisfaction with the treatment is high.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Clinical Setting

Since 2018, NIPA has been established in inpatient wards of the departments for respiratory medicine, oncology and gastroenterology. One to two patients per ward are regularly included in the NIPA treatment while remaining in the same inpatient bed after somatic stabilization. This approach enables the acute admission of patients to psychosocial mental health care and increases the patient's compliance and motivation since the treatment setting continues to include specialized somatic treatment. For example, hospitalized COPD patients with frequent recurrent inpatient treatments (19) benefit more from this approach.

The initiative for psychosocial co-treatment is taken by the internal medicinal referral to a psychosomatic consultation—liaison service for assessment, partially in the course of a proactive consultation model to improve case detection (41). In case of relevant psychosomatic comorbidity, a psychosomatic-psychotherapeutic treatment in NIPA is planned. After improvement of somatic complaints, psychosomatic conditions are the leading cause for hospitalization and patients are included in NIPA treatment.

An individual treatment plan is drawn up in line with therapy goals, which are achieved by low-threshold, psychoeducational and practice-based interventions. The aim of this biopsychosocial approach is 1. to provide acute and low-threshold psychosocial support and 2. to serve as a "door-opener" for further specialized psychosocial mental health treatment in the outpatient or day-care sector. This is realized by extending the patients' disease model by focusing on psychosomatic and psychosocial understanding of disease processes, supporting stabilization and resource activation. The important psychoeducational content is based especially on clarifying psychosomatic relationships between anxiety, tension and stress with bodily signals such as dyspnea and pain, as well as showing the effectiveness of relaxation on the organism, combined with experiential exercises (e.g., relaxation and imagination techniques). In NIPA, resource activation is primarily focused on those areas of life that are important to the patients and addresses how participation can still be achieved despite limitationsperhaps with the help of additional resources or with a slightly different intensity than before. Another important component is the optimization of drug therapy, e.g. with regard to improving sleep or energy. Physical therapy units aim at enhancing mobilization and movement. The NIPA treatment modules are designed to motivate chronically ill patients without overwhelming them. The multi-professional psychosocial team consists of medical, psychological, art therapeutic, body therapeutic, physiotherapeutic and nursing professional staff. Another important treatment module is the co-management by social services, that focuses on improvement of domestic care as well as on helping with the integration to diverse community offers (e.g., outpatient social psychiatry services) (Table 1).

The psychosomatic therapy program is continuously accompanied by daily medical and nursing care of the somatic ward. By virtue of close, interdisciplinary exchange, a quick response to any changes in the general somatic condition can be guaranteed through specialized somatic care.

Psychometric Instruments

In a naturalistic study design, we assessed the severity of morbidity using diagnosis data during treatment. The severity

TABLE 1 | NIPA treatment modules

Intervention	Details
Psychosomatic medical round	ł
Psychotherapy	e.g., Psychoeducation, development of psychosomatic disease model, motivation, psychosocial interventions
Psychosomatic nursing	e.g., Therapeutic diary, collecting positive experiences, training of adaptive sleeping or nutrition routines
Physical therapy	e.g., Mobilization, respiratory therapy
Relaxation techniques	e.g., PMR, imagination
Art- or body therapy	Therapy with perception and expression of feelings, thoughts and actions through movement and body experience or creative work through visual art media.
Social service	e.g., Support in applying for assistance regarding domestic care, integration to diverse outpatient community offers

of mental health problems at admission and at discharge was measured using the Patient Health Questionnaire [PHQ (58, 59)] and Generalized Anxiety Disorder Scale-7 [GAD-7 (60)]. Furthermore, a general assessment of treatment, the relevance to patient needs and satisfaction with treatment were evaluated using the Patient Satisfaction Questionnaire [ZUF-8 (61)].

Statistical Analyses

A Wilcoxon signed-rank test was calculated to compare the severity of symptoms at admission and discharge. Data are presented in mean (M) and standard deviation (SD) with p < 0.05 considered statistically significant. Statistical power (d) was additionally calculated. In a second step, we calculated the effective symptom changes of the individual patients by a description of frequencies in the sample. Both PHQ (PHQ9/PHQ15) as well as GAD-7 enabled this by categorization of symptom severity (severe, moderate, mild, normal symptom manifestation). We described patients with improvement over two categories as having major improvement, and patients with improvement over one category as having moderate improvement. Satisfaction of treatment (ZUF-8) was analyzed by a description of frequencies in the sample.

RESULTS

Until May 2021 we treated 41 patients in NIPA for an average of 15.7 days (SD = 5.3, min = 2, max = 29). The mean age of the patients was 59.9 years (18-87 years). Thirty-one patients were female (76%) and 10 male (24%). The sample showed a high rate of various mental and somatic diagnoses (**Table 2**). Besides the main psychosomatic diagnosis, the median of mental comorbidities was 1 (min = 0; max = 4), the median of somatic comorbidities was 9 (min = 2, max = 25). We included 38 patients in the analysis of the treatment outcome (admission vs. discharge) due to missing data regarding the symptom evaluation at discharge from three patients (two because of premature dropout from treatment, one because of necessary transfer to intensive care unit due to somatic symptom worsening).

Treatment (n = 38) resulted in a significant reduction of depressive mood (admission: M = 10.9, SD = 6.1, discharge: M = 7.6, SD = 5.3, d = 0.58, p = 0.001, *PHQ9*), anxiety (admission: M = 10.6, SD = 4.9, discharge: M = 7.3, SD = 4.1, d = 0.65, p < 0.001, *GAD-7*) and stress (admission: M = 6.0, SD = 3.6,

discharge: M = 4.1, SD = 2.5, d = 0.70, p < 0.001, PHQ). Changes in somatic symptom burden were not significant (admission: M = 10.9, SD = 5.8, discharge: M = 9.6, SD = 5.5, d = 0.30, p = 0.073, PHQ15) (Figure 2).

In terms of categorial symptom changes regarding the whole sample, in depressive symptoms (PHQ9) seven patients (18.4%) showed major and 11 (28.9%) showed moderate improvement whereas three patients (7.9%) showed minor worsening and one patient (2.6%) showed major worsening. Sixteen patients (42.1%) reported no categorial changes in depressive symptoms. Eight patients (21.1%) showed major and 14 patients (36.8%) showed moderate improvement in anxiety symptom burden (GAD-7), whereas two patients (5.3%) reported minor worsening, one patient (2.6%) reported major worsening and 13 patients (34.2%) were unchanged. In somatic symptoms (PHQ15) we found moderate improvement in 16 patients (42%), minor worsening in six patients (15.8%), major worsening in two patients (5.3%) and no categorial change in 14 patients (36.8%). In total, four patients (10.5%) reported no improvement in any of the outcome measures. Out of these, two showed a symptom increase on all scales.

Eighty-nine percent of patients reported large or full satisfaction with treatment (ZUF-8) (somewhat or very helpful in dealing with their problems; therapy meeting most or almost all of their needs, respectively). No patient rated the therapy unsatisfactory, although 11% of patients reported partial dissatisfaction across all diagnosis groups. Key items regarding this dissatisfaction were 1. because they expected greater extent of support regarding their somatic issues and 2. wished for more assistance in dealing with their resulting problems appropriately (**Figure 3**).

DISCUSSION

Our clinical experience with the NIPA concept to date shows advantages for both patients and treatment providers. Firstly, it offers biopsychosocial stressed, underserved patient groups the chance of specialized and individualized psychosomaticpsychotherapeutic treatment. Secondly, it expands the intervention repertoire of psychosomatic clinics in the urgently needed expansion of treatment capacities for somatically ill patients. In terms of categorization according to Kathol et al. (37), the NIPA concept can be classified a type III Psychiatric

TABLE 2 | Diagnoses in NIPA treatment.

n = 41	n	%
Mental disorders		
Depression		
Depressive episodes, recurrent depressive disorder (mild–severe)	32	78,0
Anxiety		
Phobias, Panic Disorder	20	48,8
Somatoform disorders		
Somatization Disorder, Somatoform autonomic dysfunction, Persistent somatoform pain disorder	14	34,1
Eating disorders		
Anorexia nervosa	2	4,9
Somatic comorbidities		
Limitations in mobility/dependence on medical devices	23	56,1
Hypertension	23	56,1
Chronic lung disease		
COPD, Emphysema, Asthma, Chronic respiratory failure, Bronchiectasis, etc.	20	48,8
Gastrointestinal diseases		
Chronic or acute gastritis, Diverticulitis, Constipation, Nausea, etc.	20	48,8
Musculoskeletal disorders		
Osteoporosis, Fibromyalgia, Dorsalgia, etc.	16	39,0
Urogenital diseases		
Hyperplasia of prostate, Retention of urine, Anuria, Vesicointestinal fistula etc.	10	24,4
Cachexia	10	24,4
Oncological diseases		
Malignant neoplasm, secondary neoplasm	9	22,0
Cardiac diseases		
Heart failure, Ischemic heart diseases, Persistent atrial fibrillation, etc.	9	22,0
Thyroid diseases		
Hypothyroidism, thyroid nodule	9	22,0
Diabetes	8	19,5
Vascular diseases		
Atherosclerosis	4	9,8
Nephrological diseases		
Chronic kidney disease, unspecified kidney failure, acute renal failure	3	7,3

Medicine Unit, as it is a highly specialized integrated treatment context, but does not treat medical patients with high acuity. Thus, it can be well-described by the more modern term Complexity Intervention Unit, which is characterized, in particular, by administration through an alliance of general and psychosomatic care, location in general hospital with physical and mental health safety features and capabilities to treat patients with high health complexity (41). Most of these Complexity Intervention Units worldwide focus on integrated treatment of severe mental illnesses e.g., to provide acute medical care for people with serious psychotic symptoms. NIPA, by comparison, follows rather the psychosomatic treatment approach, which has its unique developmental roots in Germany and focusses of biopsychosocial support for a wide range of patients, including affective and anxiety disorders, trauma-related syndromes as well as bodily distress in complex medically ill patients. Similarly to patients with severe mental illnesses, this broader group of patients could gain a substantial enhancement of physical health outcomes due to biopsychosocial care e.g. in terms of education and motivation to more adequate health behavior or improvement of their activity level (62).

The treatment structure comes closest to the model of integrated medical/psychiatric care at the Royal Prince Alfred Hospital in Sydney presented by Gertler et al. especially with regard to the small size of the unit (4-5 beds) and indication defined by: "(1) the patient's medical/surgical problem no longer required acute care on the general ward and residual symptoms or continuing physical care would not interfere with the patient's participation in the ward therapeutic program; (2) the patient was sufficiently mobile to attend to his/her personal hygiene; (3) the patient was transferred to the [Medical Psychiatry Unit] on a voluntary basis; (4) the patient was not suffering from drug or alcohol withdrawal, but could have a history of such abuse; [...] (6) internists and surgeons who had previously cared for the patient on the general wards would continue to supervise the relevant aspects of the patient's management and be available in an emergency either to consult, or if necessary, accept transfer back to their care." [(46), p. 27].

Differences exist in the NIPA-team's stronger multidisciplinary approach to specialized professions such as psychologists, art therapists, and social workers in combination with specialized nursing staff. Furthermore, the unique approach of a decentralized structure enables flexibility. Integrated beds across multiple somatic wards ensure specialized biopsychosocial therapy within the somatic clinical setting best suited to patients' physical symptoms. As requested by Caarls et al., this further lowers the barriers to mental treatment and allows for even greater integration and faster availability of care (39). Increased awareness of mental health comorbidities among the internal medical staff is stimulated by proactive case detection, which is ensured by the psychosomatic C-L structures (35). The multimodal treatment of this complex medically ill patient group also brings benefits to the medical and nursing staff in general hospital since their need of support is well-described in the literature [e.g. (32)].

In Germany, there were already models that provided for the psychosomatic care of "interspersed beds" ["Steglitzer Belegbetten-Modell" (63)] or implemented the psychosomatic treatment unit ["Marburg Model" (64)] on somatic wards. The outlined potentials were observed, but also difficulties in maintaining these structures due to a lack of specialized psychosomatic indication options since these models were the stand-alone treatment possibilities back then. The realization of the NIPA concept is only achievable if it is established in addition to a wide range of treatment options offered by highly qualified psychosomatic care, thus closing the gap that has existed to date in the treatment of complexly and chronically ill patients.

Nevertheless, the need for precise definition of admission criteria for integrated units is frequently stated in the literature (39, 48). The occasionally vague nature of these criteria is a





risk for confounding communication and connectivity between patients, caregivers, referrers, and payers that we could also observe in the NIPA treatment context. To improve this situation, Caarls et al. formulated five clusters of criteria for the decision making regarding admission to integrated care units, involving patient and organizational variables as well as psychiatric and medical symptoms and treatment capabilities, which can be assessed by a short questionnaire (39). Another promising, systematic approach, the INTERMED method, identifies complex patients and filters out their treatment priorities quickly and economically using a structured interview (65). An improvement of the NIPA concept in this regard is useful and intended. The major economic challenges faced by many Medical Psychiatry Unit approaches (35) are alleviated in the NIPA treatment by, among other things, lower additional costs as the model leverages existing infrastructure.

The results of the treatment show that it was effective in reducing symptoms of depression, anxiety and stress in patients with complex and chronic somatic comorbidity, which support the assumption that NIPA can close a gap in the care of these complex medically ill patients. A considerable proportion of the treatment group showed measurable categorial improvements in symptom burden. The minor changes in somatic symptoms correspond in part to the clinical impression, since the treated group is composed of multiple and often chronically ill patients with often severe somatic comorbidities, thus a significant improvement would not be expected. Furthermore, PHQ 15 measures the distress caused by the occurrence of a wide range of somatic symptoms over a reference period of four weeks. Considering that NIPA treatment has a median duration of about two weeks, the PHQ-15 does not seem to be an appropriate measure to gain meaningful data in terms of assessing change. For this purpose, future evaluations of treatment should involve measurements of health-related quality of life within a shorter reference time period. Due to the naturalistic design, this evaluation study has limitations, especially with regard to the currently still small sample size and a missing control group.

Regarding a more comprehensive evaluation of treatment success, long-term follow-up data are needed to be collected and supplemented by data regarding the quality of life and the frequency of further medical treatment plus a comparison with an appropriate control cohort, which could be obtained, for example, by propensity score matching in the framework of a quasi-experimental design, as presented by Baumgardt et al. (66). Existing evidence indicates the possibility of reducing healthcare utilization and associated socioeconomical costs due to sufficient treatment, e.g. in patients with somatoform disorders (67). Corresponding observations would be of great assistance to many integrated biopsychosocial treatment units such as NIPA. A transfer of this therapy program into other medical disciplines (e.g., surgery) seems to be reasonable. Clinical impressions indicate that the treatment could be helpful for patients of all genders. The greater number of female patients reported for psychosomatic treatments in general was also evident in NIPA treatment. However, due to the small sample, no valid statements can be made on gender aspects.

Naylor et al. state: "From an integrated care perspective, some of the most significant opportunities for innovation lie in building community-facing liaison services that stretch beyond hospital boundaries and work in new ways with community partners" [(36), p. 54]. Especially with regard to many patients' huge dependence on social care or support from the social sector, the strengthening and improvement of collaboration between inpatient and outpatient facilities as well as between the different mental, physical and social caregivers is necessary (48). The NIPA concept, with its focus on low-threshold interventions and the "door-opener" function for further treatment options, e.g., more intensive biopsychosocial treatment in specialized psychosomatic inpatient units or outpatient psychotherapeutic

REFERENCES

- Beutel ME, Bleichner F. Inpatient psychosomatic treatment of anxiety disorders: Comorbidities, predictors, and outcomes. *Int J Clin Health Psychol.* (2011) 11:443–57.
- De Hert M, Correll CU, Bobes J, Cetkovich-Bakmas M, Cohen D, Asai I, et al. Physical illness in patients with severe mental disorders. I Prevalence, impact of medications and disparities in health care. *World Psychiatry*. (2011) 10:52–77. doi: 10.1002/j.2051-5545.2011.tb00014.x
- Yohannes AM, Willgoss TG, Baldwin RC, Connolly MJ. Depression and anxiety in chronic heart failure and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: prevalence, relevance, clinical implications and management principles. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry. (2010) 25:1209–21. doi: 10.1002/gp s.2463
- Yohannes AM, Baldwin RC, Connolly MJ. Mood disorders in elderly patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Rev Clin Gerontol.* (2000) 10:193–202. doi: 10.1017/S0959259800002100
- Rutledge T, Reis VA, Linke SE, Greenberg BH. Mills PJ. Depression in heart failure. (2006) 48:11. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2006.06.055
- 6. Thombs BD, Bass EB, Ford DE, Stewart KJ, Tsilidis KK, Patel U, et al. Prevalence of depression in survivors of acute myocardial

and social psychiatric care, takes important steps in this direction, although these need to be further intensified and extended.

The here presented treatment model requires careful and interdisciplinary coordination, especially with regard to a rapid response to somatic deterioration in the frequent case of multimorbidity. If this challenge is met with effective procedures, one of the great strengths of the concept will have been realized, because this kind of individualized treatment would not be possible in any other context.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

Ethical review and approval was not required for the study on human participants in accordance with the local legislation and institutional requirements. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

PK, EK-K, BS, and CW contributed to the conception and design of NIPA. JF, AD, and MW supported the concept and contributed to the realization in their departments. PK performed the statistical analyses and wrote the first draft of the manuscript. CW wrote sections of the manuscript. All authors contributed to manuscript revision, read, and approved the submitted version.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank Michaela Meth for creating and authorizing the figure showing the contribution of NIPA regarding the treatment gap in biopsychosocial care (**Figure 1**).

infarction: Review of the evidence. J Gen Intern Med. (2006) 21:30-8. doi: 10.1111/j.1525-1497.2005.00269.x

- Rumsfeld JS, Magid DJ, Plomondon ME, Sales AE, Grunwald GK, Every NR, et al. History of depression, angina, and quality of life after acute coronary syndromes. *Am Heart J.* (2003) 145:493–9. doi: 10.1067/mhj.2003.177
- Pacella ML, Hruska B, Delahanty DL. The physical health consequences of PTSD and PTSD symptoms: a meta-analytic review. *J Anxiety Disord*. (2013) 27:33–46. doi: 10.1016/j.janxdis.2012.08.004
- Härter M, Baumeister H, Reuter K, Jacobi F, Höfler M, Bengel J, et al. Increased 12-month prevalence rates of mental disorders in patients with chronic somatic diseases. *Psychother Psychosom.* (2007) 76:354– 60. doi: 10.1159/000107563
- Riedlinger C, Schmidt G, Weiland A, Stengel A, Giel KE, Zipfel S, et al. Which symptoms, complaints and complications of the gastrointestinal tract occur in patients with eating disorders? A systematic review and quantitative analysis. *Front Psychiatry*. (2020) 11:195. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2020. 00195
- Kop WJ, Toussaint A, Mols F, Löwe B. Somatic symptom disorder in the general population: Associations with medical status and health care utilization using the SSD-12. *Gen Hosp Psychiatry.* (2019) 56:36– 41. doi: 10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2018.10.004

- Henningsen P. Management of somatic symptom disorder. *Dialogues Clin Neurosci.* (2018) 20:9. doi: 10.31887/DCNS.2018.20.1/phenningsen
- Burton C, Fink P, Henningsen P, Löwe B, Rief W. Functional somatic disorders: discussion paper for a new common classification for research and clinical use. *BMC Med.* (2020) 18:34. doi: 10.1186/s12916-020-1505-4
- Häuser W, Hausteiner-Wiehle C, Henningsen P, Brähler E, Schmalbach B, Wolfe F. Prevalence and overlap of somatic symptom disorder, bodily distress syndrome and fibromyalgia syndrome in the German general population: a cross sectional study. J Psychosom Res. (2020) 133:110111. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2020.110111
- Felker B, Yazel JJ, Short D. Mortality and medical comorbidity among psychiatric patients: a review. *Psychiatr Serv.* (1996) 47:1356-63. doi: 10.1176/ps.47.12.1356
- Kathol RG. Medical psychiatry units: the wave of the future. Gen Hosp Psychiatry. (1994) 16:1–3. doi: 10.1016/0163-8343(94)90080-9
- Druss BG, Rosenheck RA, Sledge WH. Health and disability costs of depressive illness in a major U. S. corporation. *Am J Psychiatry*. (2000) 157:1274–8. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.157.8.1274
- Bressi SK, Marcus SC, Solomon PL. The impact of psychiatric comorbidity on general hospital length of stay. *Psychiatr Q.* (2006) 77:203–9. doi: 10.1007/s11126-006-9007-x
- Pooler A, Beech R. Examining the relationship between anxiety and depression and exacerbations of COPD which result in hospital admission: a systematic review. *Int J Chron Obstruct Pulmon Dis.* (2014) 9:315. doi: 10.2147/COPD.S53255
- Jennings JH, DiGiovine B, Obeid D, Frank C. The association between depressive symptoms and acute exacerbations of COPD. *Lung.* (2009) 187:128–35. doi: 10.1007/s00408-009-9135-9
- Long H, Howells K, Peters S, Blakemore A. Does health coaching improve health-related quality of life and reduce hospital admissions in people with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease? A systematic review and metaanalysis. *Br J Health Psychol.* (2019) 24:515–46. doi: 10.1111/bjhp.12366
- 22. Bradley SM, Rumsfeld JS. Depression and cardiovascular disease. *Trends Cardiovasc Med.* (2015) 25:614–22. doi: 10.1016/j.tcm.2015.02.002
- Carney RM, Freedland KE. Depression and coronary heart disease. Nat Rev Cardiol. (2017) 14:145–55. doi: 10.1038/nrcardio.2016.181
- Albus C, Waller C, Fritzsche K, Gunold H, Haass M, Hamann B, et al. Bedeutung von psychosozialen Faktoren in der Kardiologie – Update 2018: positionspapier der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Kardiologie. *Kardiologe*. (2018) 12:312–31. doi: 10.1007/s12181-018-0271-4
- Barsky AJ, Orav EJ, Bates DW. Somatization increases medical utilization and costs independent of psychiatric and medical comorbidity. *Arch Gen Psychiatry*. (2005) 62:903. doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.62.8.903
- von Leupoldt A, Kenn K. The psychology of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: *Curr Opin Psychiatry*. (2013) 26:458– 63. doi: 10.1097/YCO.0b013e328363c1fc
- Seelig MD, Katon W. Gaps in depression care: why primary care physicians should hone their depression screening, diagnosis, and management skills. J Occup Environ Med. (2008) 50:451–8. doi: 10.1097/JOM.0b013e318169cce4
- Goldman LS, Nielsen NH, Champion HC. Awareness, diagnosis, and treatment of depression. J Gen Intern Med. (1999) 14:569– 80. doi: 10.1046/j.1525-1497.1999.03478.x
- Sporinova B, Manns B, Tonelli M, Hemmelgarn B, MacMaster F, Mitchell N, et al. Association of mental health disorders with health care utilization and costs among adults with chronic disease. *JAMA Netw Open.* (2019) 2:e199910. doi: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.9910
- Dalal AA, Shah M, Lunacsek O, Hanania NA. Clinical and economic burden of depression/anxiety in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease patients within a managed care population. COPD J Chronic Obstr Pulm Dis. (2011) 8:293– 9. doi: 10.3109/15412555.2011.586659
- Alberque C, Gex-Fabry M, Whitaker-Clinch B, Eytan A. The five-year evolution of a mixed psychiatric and somatic care unit: a European experience. *Psychosomatics*. (2009) 50:354–61. doi: 10.1176/appi.psy.50.4.354
- Rettke H, Petry H, von Känel R, Jordan K-D, Ernst J. Patientinnen und Patienten mit psychiatrischen Komorbiditäten im Akutspital: Ein Spannungsfeld mit interprofessionellem Handlungsbedarf. *Pflege.* (2020) 33:85–91. doi: 10.1024/1012-5302/a000718

- Huyse FJ, Stiefel FC. Controversies in consultation–liaison psychiatry. J Psychosom Res. (2007) 62:257–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2006.07.025
- Babajide A, Ortin A, Wei C, Mufson L, Duarte CS. Transition cliffs for young adults with anxiety and depression: is integrated mental health care a solution? *J Behav Health Serv Res.* (2020) 47:275–92. doi: 10.1007/s11414-019-09670-8
- Wulsin LR, Söllner W, Pincus HA. Models of integrated care. Med Clin North Am. (2006) 90:647–77. doi: 10.1016/j.mcna.2006.05.005
- Naylor C, Das P, Ross S, Honeyman M, Thompson J, Gilburt H. Bringing Together Physical and Mental Health. London: Kings Fund (2016).
- Kathol RG, Harsch HH, Hall RCW, Shakespeare A, Cowart T. Categorization of types of medical/psychiatry units based on level of acuity. *Psychosomatics*. (1992) 33:376–86. doi: 10.1016/S0033-3182(92)71942-2
- Kishi Y, Kathol RG. Integrating medical and psychiatric treatment in an inpatient medical setting: the type IV program. *Psychosomatics*. (1999) 40:345–55. doi: 10.1016/S0033-3182(99)71230-2
- Caarls PJ, van Schijndel MA, Berk G. van den, Boenink AD, Boerman D, Lijmer JG, et al. Factors influencing the admission decision for Medical Psychiatry Units: A concept mapping approach. *PLoS ONE*. (2019) 14:e0221807. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0221807
- Van Schijndel MA, Jansen LAW, van de Klundert JJ. Empirical types of medical psychiatry units. *Psychother Psychosom.* (2019) 88:127–8. doi: 10.1159/000493689
- Kathol RG, Kunkel EJS, Weiner JS, Mccarron RM, Worley LLM, Yates WR, et al. Psychiatrists for medically complex patients: bringing value at the physical health and mental health/substance-use disorder interface. *Psychosomatics*. (2009) 50:93–107. doi: 10.1176/appi.psy.50.2.93
- Eytan A, Bovet L, Gex-Fabry M, Alberque C, Ferrero F. Patients' satisfaction with hospitalization in a mixed psychiatric and somatic care unit. *Eur Psychiatry*. (2004) 19:499–501. doi: 10.1016/j.eurpsy.2004.09.004
- Wullschleger A, Khazaal Y, Heinze M. Editorial: new models of care for patients with severe mental illness—bridging in- and outpatients. *Front Psychiatry.* (2018) 9:3. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2018.00003
- 44. Buckley P, Freyne A, Walshe N. The medical-psychiatry unit. *Psychosomatics*. (1994) 35:515–9. doi: 10.1016/S0033-3182(94)71719-9
- 45. Leue C, Driessen G, Strik JJ, Drukker M, Stockbrügger RW, Kuijpers PM, et al. Managing complex patients on a medical psychiatric unit: An observational study of university hospital costs associated with medical service use, length of stay, and psychiatric intervention. J Psychosom Res. (2010) 68:295–302. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2009.04.010
- Gertler R, Kopec-Schrader EM, Blackwell CJ. Evolution and evaluation of a Medical Psychiatric Unit. Gen Hosp Psychiatry. (1995) 17:26– 31. doi: 10.1016/0163-8343(94)00063-J
- Nomura S, Shigemura J, Nakamura M, Hosaka T, Berger D, Takahashi Y. Evaluation of the first Medical Psychiatry Unit in Japan. *Psychiatry Clin Neurosci.* (1996) 50:305–8. doi: 10.1111/j.1440-1819.1996.tb00569.x
- Davidsen AS, Davidsen J, Jønsson ABR, Nielsen MH, Kjellberg PK, Reventlow S. Experiences of barriers to trans-sectoral treatment of patients with severe mental illness. *A qualitative study Int J Ment Health Syst.* (2020) 14:87. doi: 10.1186/s13033-020-00419-x
- Deter H-C, Kruse J, Zipfel S. History, aims and present structure of psychosomatic medicine in Germany. *Biopsychosoc Med.* (2018) 12:1. doi: 10.1186/s13030-017-0120-x
- Albani C, Becker-Pfaff J, Gramich B, Hildenbrand G, Kneer-Weidenhammer S, Rothe H-M. Krankenhausbehandlung im Gebiet Psychosomatische Medizin und Psychotherapie Grundlagen. DGPM Fortbildungsakademie (2020).
- Ancăne G, Utinăns A, Ancăns A, Miksons A. Psychosomatic medicine in the Baltic States, Soviet Union, and the Russian Federation. In: Leigh H, editor. Global Psychosomatic Medicine and Consultation-Liaison Psychiatry: Theory, Research, Education, and Practice. Cham: Springer (2019). p. 365– 81. doi: 10.1007/978-3-030-12584-4_16
- Murakami M, Nakai Y. Current state and future prospects for psychosomatic medicine in Japan. *Biopsychosoc Med.* (2017) 11:1. doi: 10.1186/s13030-017-0088-6
- Buddeberg C. Psychosocial and psychosomatic medicine as well as psychotherapy in Switzerland – developments over the past fifty years. Z Psychosom Med Psychother. (2004) 50:346–54. doi: 10.13109/zptm.2004.50.4.346

- Pieringer W, Schüssler G. Psychosomatic medicine and psychotherapy in Austria. Z Psychosom Med Psychother. (2004) 50:241–52. doi: 10.13109/zptm.2004.50.3.241
- Liebherz S, Rabung S. Do patients' symptoms and interpersonal problems improve in psychotherapeutic hospital treatment in Germany? - a systematic review and meta-analysis. *PLoS ONE.* (2014) 9:e105329. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0105329
- Liebherz S, Rabung S. Wirksamkeit psychotherapeutischer Krankenhausbehandlung im deutschsprachigen Raum: Eine Meta-Analyse. *Psychother Psychosom Med Psychol.* (2013) 63:355– 64. doi: 10.1055/s-0033-1337909
- Stein B, Wentzlaff E, Söllner W. Das Nürnberger Modell der integrierten Psychosomatik: Wächst hier zusammen, was zusammen gehört? *Psychol Med.* (2018) 3:26–35.
- Spitzer RL. Validation and utility of a self-report version of PRIME-MDThe PHQ primary care study. JAMA. (1999) 282:1737. doi: 10.1001/jama.282.18.1737
- Kocalevent R-D, Hinz A, Brähler E. Standardization of a screening instrument (PHQ-15) for somatization syndromes in the general population. *BMC Psychiatry*. (2013) 13:91. doi: 10.1186/1471-244X-13-91
- Spitzer RL, Kroenke K, Williams JBW, Löwe B. A brief measure for assessing generalized anxiety disorder: the GAD-7. *Arch Intern Med.* (2006) 166:1092. doi: 10.1001/archinte.166.10.1092
- Schmidt J, Lamprecht F, Wittmann WW. Zufriedenheit mit der stationären Versorgung. Entwicklung eines Fragebogens und erste Validitätsuntersuchungen. *Psychother Psychosom Med Psychol.* (1989) 39:248–55.
- 62. De Hert M, Cohen D, Bobes J, Cetkovich-Bakmas M, Leucht S, Ndetei DM, et al. Physical illness in patients with severe mental disorders. II Barriers to care, monitoring and treatment guidelines, plus recommendations at the system and individual level. World Psychiatry. (2011) 10:138–51. doi: 10.1002/j.2051-5545.2011.tb 00036.x
- 63. Deter H-C, Weber C, Adolph D, Stehle S, Blum B, Martienssen R, et al. Von der angewandten Psychosomatik zur integrierten Medizin Erfahrungen mit

dem Steglitzer Belegbettenmodell. Psychother Psychosom Med Psychol. (2004) 54:161–4. doi: 10.1055/s-2003-814789

- Schüffel W. Die andere Krankenhausbehandlung Warum 1 mal 36 nicht gleich 6 mal 6 ist. Münch Med Wochenschr MMW Organ Für Amtliche Prakt Ärzte. (1998) 140:36–41.
- Latour CHM, Huyse FJ, de Vos R, Stalman WAB. A method to provide integrated care for complex medically ill patients: the INTERMED. Nurs Health Sci. (2007) 9:150–7. doi: 10.1111/j.1442-2018.2007.00292.x
- 66. Baumgardt J, Schwarz J, von Peter S, Holzke M, Längle G, Brieger P, et al. Aufsuchende Krisenbehandlung mit teambasierter und integrierter Versorgung (AKtiV): Eine naturalistische multizentrische kontrollierte Studie zur Evaluierung stationsäquivalenter psychiatrischer Behandlung in Deutschland. Nervenheilkunde. (2020) 39:739–45. doi: 10.1055/a-1213-8999
- Hiller W, Fichter MM, Rief W. A controlled treatment study of somatoform disorders including analysis of healthcare utilization and cost-effectiveness. J *Psychosom Res.* (2003) 54:369–80. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(02)00397-5

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Köbler, Krauss-Köstler, Stein, Ficker, Wilhelm, Dechêne and Waller. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Palliative Psychiatry for Patients With Severe and Persistent Mental Illness: A Survey on the Attitudes of Psychiatrists in India Compared to Psychiatrists in Switzerland

Julia Stoll¹, Anju Mathew², Chitra Venkateswaran^{3,4}, Anil Prabhakaran², Anna Lisa Westermair^{1,5} and Manuel Trachsel^{1,5*}

¹ Institute of Biomedical Ethics and History of Medicine, University of Zurich (UZH), Zurich, Switzerland, ² Department of Psychiatry, Government Medical College, Thiruvananthapuram, India, ³ Department of Psychiatry, Department of Palliative Medicine, Believers Church Medical College Hospital, Tiruvalla, India, ⁴ Mehac Foundation, Kochi, India, ⁵ Clinical Ethics Unit, University Hospital of Basel (USB) and University Psychiatric Clinics Basel (UPK), Basel, Switzerland

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Marsha Wittink, University of Rochester, United States

Reviewed by:

Abraham Rudnick, Dalhousie University, Canada Kiernan Riley, The Pennsylvania State University (PSU), United States

> *Correspondence: Manuel Trachsel manuel.trachsel@uzh.ch

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Rehabilitation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

> Received: 20 January 2022 Accepted: 20 April 2022 Published: 26 May 2022

Citation:

Stoll J, Mathew A, Venkateswaran C, Prabhakaran A, Westermair AL and Trachsel M (2022) Palliative Psychiatry for Patients With Severe and Persistent Mental Illness: A Survey on the Attitudes of Psychiatrists in India Compared to Psychiatrists in Switzerland. Front. Psychiatry 13:858699. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2022.858699 **Objectives:** Palliative psychiatry is a new approach for the care of patients with severe and persistent mental illness (SPMI) which systematically considers biological, psychological, social, and existential factors of care. To assess the attitudes of psychiatrists in India toward palliative psychiatry for patients with SPMI and to compare these to the attitudes of psychiatrists in Switzerland.

Methods: In an online survey, data from 206 psychiatrists in India were collected and compared with data from a previous survey among 457 psychiatrists in Switzerland.

Results: Psychiatrists in India generally considered it very important to prevent suicide in SPMI patients (97.6%). At the same time, they considered it very important to reduce suffering (98.1%) and to ensure functionality in everyday life (95.6%). They agreed that palliative psychiatry is important for providing optimal care to SPMI patients without life-limiting illness (79.6%) and considered palliative psychiatry as indicated for patients with SPMI (78.2%). By contrast, curing the illness was considered very important by only 39.8 % of respondents. Relative to psychiatrists in Switzerland, psychiatrists in India were significantly more concerned about preventing suicide and less willing to accept a reduction in life expectancy, even at the expense of quality of life in patients with severe and persistent schizophrenia and recurrent major depressive disorder. At the same time, they were significantly more likely to advocate palliative psychiatry.

Conclusion: Most of the participating psychiatrists in India agreed that palliative psychiatry can be indicated for patients with SPMI. The comparison with psychiatrists in Switzerland highlights the need to take account of cultural differences in future studies of this kind. In summary, this study shows the potential of palliative psychiatry as a genuine biopsychosocio-existential approach which systematically integrates biological, psychological, social, and existential factors of care.

Keywords: severe and persistent mental illness, ethics, psychiatry, palliative care, futility, cultures

INTRODUCTION

The emerging field of palliative psychiatry (or palliative care approaches in psychiatry) is increasingly attracting interest (1-9). Palliative psychiatry is based on accepting that some psychiatric symptoms are irremediable and offer a valuable means of improving the quality of life of patients with severe persistent mental illness (SPMI) [(8-11) for an in-depth discussion of the concept of SPMI]. While curative psychiatry focusses on the mental disorder with the aim of (partial) remission of symptoms, palliative psychiatry aims at improving quality of life by means other than symptom remission. Analogous to palliative care in somatic medicine, palliative psychiatry systematically considers biological, psychological, social, and existential factors of care (8). For example, a palliative care plan for a person suffering from treatment-refractory schizophrenia may include stopping clozapine (if the patient is distressed by frequent blood draws and major weight gain and experiences only low improvement of psychotic symptoms), prescribing diazepam for panic attacks due to therapy-refractory delusions, scheduling group physiotherapy (if the patient experiences a reduction of subjective stress levels after exercise and wishes to expand his social circle), providing housing where unusual behavior is tolerated (as long as it does not endanger others), scheduling regular home visits by a mental health nurse to alleviate feelings of loneliness, and offering advance care planning to ensure future care (including end-of-life care) is aligned with the wishes, values, and beliefs of the patient. Thereby, palliative psychiatry is a genuine biopsychosocio-existential approach [see (12, 13)] that includes but is not limited to end-of-life care for persons with SPMI. For detailed case examples of palliative psychiatry, please see (7, 14, 15).

When should psychiatrists apply palliative psychiatry? At what point should psychiatrists focus on palliative psychiatry in addition to curative psychiatry or on its own? In countries with relatively scarce health care resources, additional ethical difficulties may arise, and multiple factors must be considered when deciding whether to forego further treatment, including duration and severity of illness, response to previous treatment and whether it is appropriate to focus on palliative psychiatry before all other possible options have been exhausted (e.g., due to a lack of financial resources) (16). In low- and middleincome countries, where only a small fraction of mentally ill patients receive adequate psychiatric treatment (17–19), the appropriateness of palliative psychiatry is an open question.

Since the 1980s, India's Kerala region has shown how requisite palliative care can be provided free of charge, using local resources (20–25). In their descriptive study, Philip et al. (25) reported that in recent years in Kerala, patients with SPMI were commonly included in these programs. However, having a SPMI was also an important factor in early program drop out, and here as elsewhere, patients with mental illness receive insufficient health care.

However, it would be counterproductive and ethically questionable to misuse palliative psychiatry as a low-cost option for cost- and time-intensive psychiatric service users. As McGorry et al. (6) noted, an under-resourced mental health system may consign patients to persisting and unremitting illness, and we concur that no group of patients should be neglected in this way. Rather, palliative psychiatry is about abandoning harmful or ineffective treatment to focus on quality of life and reduction of suffering when further curative treatment is considered futile (6, 10, 25).

Attitudes of healthcare professionals toward palliative psychiatry for patients with SPMI might be influenced by cultural aspects and economic factors of the respective healthcare system. Therefore, in this study, the question is addressed how palliative psychiatry is understood and lived in psychiatric practice in different cultures. This survey of psychiatrists in India and its comparison with a previously published survey from Switzerland (9, 26, 27) sought to assess attitudes among psychiatrists on palliative psychiatry, especially for patients with SPMI. The comparison is especially interesting because, as discussed above, differing resource levels as well as cultural differences may promote different views of palliative psychiatry and treatment of psychiatric patients with SPMI.

METHODS

The online survey investigated attitudes among psychiatrists in India to palliative psychiatry, physician-assisted dying, and compulsory interventions for patients with SPMI. The data were then compared with findings from an earlier survey of Swiss psychiatrists using the same questionnaire (9, 26, 27). The methods used in India are described below.

Sampling and Data Collection in India

Between April and June 2020, 3,056 members of the Indian Psychiatric Society were sent an email containing information in standard text and a survey link, followed at intervals by four reminders. In total, 562 of the recipients clicked on the link; 285 commenced the process, and 206 of these completed the questionnaire using the SoSci Survey tool. Recipients were informed that, by clicking on the supplied link, they were giving their informed consent. For reasons of data security, no record was kept of whether the questionnaire had already been processed (i.e., no IP address was saved). Only fully completed questionnaires were included in the data analysis.

Survey and Case Vignettes

The survey and case vignettes from the corresponding previous studies were translated from the original German version to English and adapted for the use in India (9, 26–28). The adaptation and translation was done by MT, taking into account specifics of the Indian context such as the illegality of Medical Assistance in Dying. In particular, the questions on palliative sedation and physician assisted dying were removed as well as all questions and a case vignette concerning anorexia nervosa. Like the original questionnaire, the adapted version comprised 23 items, along with three additional questions on age, gender, and year of graduation from medical school (as proxy marker for career duration). Five items related to the general treatment of patients with SPMI, and eight related more specifically to palliative psychiatry and SPMI.

TABLE 1 | Case vignettes.

Patient 1:

- 33-year-old male
- Schizophrenia with onset at age 17; no significant comorbidities
- Positive symptoms: auditory and visual hallucinations, persecutory delusions
- Negative symptoms: apathy, social withdrawal, poverty of speech (all rated severe)

Despite long-lasting high-dose pharmacological treatment (several atypical neuroleptics, haloperidol, clozapine, and their combinations), as well as electroconvulsive therapy, the patient has never been free from positive or negative symptoms. Multiple psychotherapies employing various approaches have also failed to stabilize the patient or to improve his quality of life. He does not wish to continue treatment because he feels it is too intrusive. While the positive symptoms predominated in the years immediately following his initial diagnosis, he developed severe negative symptoms, as well as aggression and self-injurious behavior, including burning himself with cigarettes. The negative symptoms and his strong functional deficits are exacerbated by chronic unemployment and an inability to live independently. Additionally, the patient has no family system, and his persisting illness has left him completely isolated, with no social contacts and no hobbies or interests. Two experts have declared that he possesses decision-making capacity regarding his illness and its treatment.

Patient 2:

- 40-year-old male
- Recurrent major depressive disorder; no significant comorbidities
- Somatic symptoms: energy loss, insomnia, and fatigue

- Persistent suicidal ideation over the past 20 years; current acute and concrete suicidal intent

The patient underwent different forms of intensive, long-term, evidence-based psychotherapy, including specialized approaches such as cognitive behavioral analysis system of psychotherapy (CBASP) and interpersonal psychotherapy (IPT). Both psychotherapy alone and in combination with adequate treatment trials of antidepressants [selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors, tricyclic antidepressants, venlafaxine, augmentation with lithium and antipsychotic medications (quetiapine and aripiprazole)] failed to improve his depression, and the patient experienced significant adverse effects from several of the medications. Exhausted, he has decided to undergo electroconvulsive therapy as a last resort. However, maintenance electroconvulsive therapy again proved insufficient to prevent the reappearance of suicidal ideation; indeed, his symptoms worsened. Experiencing severe hopelessness, the patient states that his quality of life is very poor, that he doesn't want to deal with his illness anymore, and that he plans to commit suicide in the near future. Two experts have declared that he possesses decision-making capacity regarding his illness and its treatment.

Case vignettes modified from Brenner et al. (28) and Baweja et al. (30) and adapted in the style of Trachsel et al. (9), Hodel et al. (26), and Stoll et al. (27).

Before answering the respective questions, to standardize the understanding of palliative care, participants were presented with the WHO definition of palliative care as "an approach that improves the quality of life of patients (adults and children) and their families who are facing problems associated with lifethreatening illness. It prevents and relieves suffering through the early identification, correct assessment and treatment of pain and other problems, whether physical, psychosocial or spiritual" (29). This generic definition of palliative care was used because a consensus definition of palliative psychiatry is not yet available. Additionally, each of the two case vignettes was accompanied by five items (see Table 1 for the case vignettes and Supplementary Material for the complete list of items). In each instance, participants responded on a 7-point Likert scale ranging from 1 (not important/strongly disagree) to 7 (very important/strongly agree), with a midpoint at 4 (moderately important/neutral).

Ethics Approval

ethics submitted An application was and to approved by the Government Medical College, Thiruvananthapuram (HEC.No.01/06/2020/MCT, dated 07.02.2020).

Statistical Analysis

Arithmetic means were calculated for the age and work experience items. Percentages were calculated for gender data, and for items related to treatment of patients with SPMI, palliative psychiatry in SPMI,

and the two case vignettes. For better readability and to facilitate interpretation, 7-point Likert scale data were combined into three categories: disagree/unimportant (1-3), neutral (4), and agree/important (5-7).

To compare the samples from India and Switzerland, data from the respective samples were first tested for normal distribution. As the Shapiro-Wilks test indicated that all items deviated significantly from the normal distribution (p< 0.05), these differences were evaluated using the nonparametric Mann-Whitney U test, equivalent to Wilcoxon's rank-sum test. Mean and median values were calculated for each item, as the median is more useful for interpreting nonnormally distributed data (31). In addition, the effect size rwas determined to further refine interpretation of the data (31, 32). For increased readability, we report only significant comparisons with at least medium effect size ($r \ge 0.3$) in the text. IBM SPSS Statistics Version 25 was used to perform the statistical analysis.

RESULTS

The fully completed questionnaires (n = 206) represented a response rate of 6.7%. Of these, 33% were women and 67% were men, with a mean age of 43.1 years (SD = 12.9, range = 25-78 years) and mean career duration of 19.0 years since graduation (SD = 12.9, range = 2-56 years).



General Views on Treatment of Patients With SPMI

Most participants (42.7%) felt it was moderately important to *cure* patients with SPMI; 39.8% regarded this as (very) important while 17.5% considered it less important to cure the illness (see **Figure 1**). Overwhelming majorities considered it (very) important to *reduce suffering* in patients with SPMI (98.1%), to help them *function in daily life* (95.6%), and to *impede suicide* (97.6%).

General Views on Palliative Care and Its Applicability to Different Forms of SPMI

48.1% of respondents disagreed that the term *palliative* relates directly to end of life while 25.7% agreed and 26.2% were neutral. Regarding the proposition that *palliative care is indicated for some patients with SPMI*, 78.2% agreed while 16.5% remained neutral and only 5.3% disagreed. Regarding the proposition that *palliative care models are an important means of providing optimal care for patients with non-terminal illnesses*, 79.6% agreed while 13.1% remained neutral and 7.3% disagreed. Regarding the proposition that SPMI can be a terminal illness, 35.0% disagreed while 34.5% remained neutral and 30.6% agreed; a further 26.7% strongly disagreed, and 19.9% strongly agreed.

Most participants (81.6%) agreed that in severe, chronic, and therapy-refractory schizophrenia a palliative approach would be suitable with just 4.9 % disagreeing (see **Figure 2**). The view that

a palliative approach would be appropriate in cases of severe, chronic, and therapy-refractory bipolar disorder was shared by 68.9%, by 66.0% in cases of severe, chronic, and therapy-refractory depression, and by 54.4% in cases of severe, chronic, and therapy-refractory substance disorder with 11.7, 13.1, and 19.9 % disagreeing, respectively.

Responses to the Case Vignettes Schizophrenia

Overall, 42.7% of respondents agreed that *further curative intervention would probably be futile in this case of schizophrenia* while 29.1% disagreed and 28.2% remained neutral (see **Figure 3**). 40.8% indicated that they would not be comfortable with *a reduction in life expectancy to increase or maintain the patient's quality of life* while 32.0% indicated they would be comfortable with this and 27.2% remained neutral. When asked whether they would be *surprised if the patient died within the next* 6 *months*, 41.7% agreed while 41.3% remained neutral and only 17.0% disagreed.

Recurrent Major Depressive Disorder

Most respondents (45.1%) disagreed that *further intervention to cure the patient's depression would probably be futile* while 32.0% remained neutral and 22.8% agreed (see **Figure 3**). While 40.3% would not be comfortable with *a reduction of life expectancy to increase or maintain the quality of life of this patient*, 31.1% said they would be, and 28.2% remained neutral. Finally, 38.3% of



respondents said they would not be *surprised if the patient died within the next 6 months* while 35.9% remained neutral and 25.7% said they would be surprised.

Comparison of Psychiatrists' Views in India and Switzerland

Psychiatrists in India agreed significantly less than psychiatrists in Switzerland that *SPMI can be a terminal illness* (U = 16244.0, p < 0.001, r = -0.55; see **Table 2**), and considered it significantly more important to *impede suicide* when treating SPMI (U = 21310.0, p < 0.001, r = 0.48; see **Table 2**). However, psychiatrists in India agreed significantly more than psychiatrists in Switzerland that *a palliative approach would be appropriate for patients with severe, chronic, and therapy-refractory schizophrenia* (U = 28897.5, p < 0.001, r = 0.32). Regarding the case vignette of a patient with severe and persistent schizophrenia, psychiatrists in India were significantly less comfortable than psychiatrists in Switzerland with a *reduction in life expectancy to increase or maintain quality of life* (U = 28752.0, p < 0.001, r = -0.31; see **Table 2**). The same was true in the case of the patient with recurrent major depressive disorder (U = 28731.5, p < 0.001, r = -0.31). In this case, psychiatrists in India also reported to a significantly greater extent that they would be surprised *if the patient died within the next 6 months* (U = 27121.5, p < 0.001, r = 0.34).

DISCUSSION

For a vast majority of psychiatrists in India, suicide prevention in patients with severe and persistent mental illness (SPMI) was very important. Psychiatrists in India also tended not to view



SPMI as a terminal illness with 26.7% even strongly disagreeing with this notion. However, curing the illness was not very important for the majority, and some psychiatrists in India even regarded further curative treatment as futile in specific cases. Almost all psychiatrists emphasized the importance of reducing suffering and improving functionality of SPMI patients in everyday life, both of which are central concepts in palliative psychiatry (8, 10) as a genuine biopsychosocial approach which systematically integrates biological, psychological, social, and existential factors of care (12, 13). Consecutively, a majority believed that palliative psychiatry is indicated for some patients with SPMI (especially schizophrenia), even in the absence of a life-limiting somatic disease. However, when confronted with vignettes of specific patients with severe, chronic, and therapyrefractory schizophrenia and depression, most psychiatrists in India indicated that they would not be comfortable with improving quality of life at the expense of life expectancy.

At first glance, this strong emphasis on both duration and quality of life of SPMI patients may be difficult to reconcile. However, palliative psychiatry can be accommodated alongside a curative approach, and as the disorder does not need to be terminal for the application of palliative psychiatry (8), it does not necessarily mean discontinuing curative treatment (6). In line with this interpretation, only a minority of surveyed psychiatrists in India found that the term palliative directly relates to end of life.

Comparison of Psychiatrists' Attitudes in India and Switzerland

The participating psychiatrists in India tended to support both curative and palliative approaches for patients with SPMI more strongly than psychiatrists in Switzerland. Regarding curative approaches, psychiatrists in India considered it more important to impede suicide and to cure patients with SPMI than psychiatrists in Switzerland. In line with these attitudes, psychiatrists in India were less likely to believe that SPMI can become a terminal illness. The same trend is apparent in both case vignettes; psychiatrists in India would be more surprised if the patient with severe and persistent schizophrenia or recurrent major depressive disorder would die within the next 6 months. They were less likely to consider further intervention futile in both cases than psychiatrists in Switzerland, and they would not be comfortable with a reduction of life expectancy in either case, even at the expense of quality of life.

How might we explain the stronger support for curative approaches and suicide prevention in SPMI of psychiatrists in India? First, as referred to in the introduction, it is considered important not to classify patients as chronic or therapyrefractory because of insufficient treatment and resources; on that basis, a curative approach should not be abandoned (6). As psychiatrists in India are likely very aware of this issue, they may therefore tend to favor a curative approach even for patients classified as suffering from chronic, severe, and therapyrefractory mental disorders.

Second, although suicide rates in India are generally comparable to Switzerland (33), in persons aged between 15

and 49, suicide rates in India are almost twice as high as in Switzerland (34). Vijayakumar (35) reported that more than 70% of suicides in India involve persons younger than 44, which is the age range in the case vignettes. In a comparative study of attitudes to suicide among medical students in India and Austria, overall attitudes were more negative in India, and suicide was associated with mental illness, cowardice, and even illegality (36). In India, attempted suicide was only recently decriminalized in the Mental Health Care Act of 2017 (37). Indian medical students also exhibit a strong aversion to physician-assisted suicide (36). In contrast, physician-assisted suicide has been legal for decades in Switzerland, and the psychiatrists surveyed in Switzerland supported the idea for patients with SPMI to some extent (26).

Third, while it might seem interesting to explore whether these differences in pro-life attitude relate to religious beliefs, Etzersdorfer et al. (36) found no evidence that religion played a role in the differing attitudes to suicidal behavior of medical students from India and Austria. Referring primarily to the Hindu religion, they found no greater aversion to suicide than in the Christian religion and further noted that there is some evidence of institutionalized suicide in India. In a more recent questionnaire study, Thimmaiah et al. (38) reported that negative attitudes to suicidality are less common among Hindus than Muslims, and these cultural differences invite further research.

Besides the greater support for curation and suicide prevention, psychiatrists in India also assigned greater importance to the reduction of suffering and functionality in daily life than their counterparts in Switzerland. They agreed more strongly that palliative approaches might be indicated in patients with SPMI, even in the absence of life-limiting disease.

By implication, the participating psychiatrists in India tended to support both curative and palliative approaches for patients with SPMI. This suggests that, for psychiatrists in India, curative approaches and palliative psychiatry are not mutually exclusive but can complement each other to alleviate suffering and increase functionality in daily life in parallel to curative treatments (8). Such a notion of compatibility of palliative psychiatry and curative approaches may be facilitated by regarding the term *palliative* as not directly related to the end of life, which psychiatrists in India were significantly more likely to do than psychiatrists in Switzerland.

Strengths and Limitations of the Study

One limitation of the study is the low response rate of 6.7% in the Indian sample (compared to a response rate of 34.9% in the Swiss sample). Basing the calculation on the population who clicked on the link yields a response rate of 36.7%. The generalizability of the data may therefore be limited as the participants are likely to have an existing interest in SPMI and palliative care. However, there is evidence that non-response bias may be of less concern in physician surveys than in surveys of other populations (39). Also, response rates are known to be lower in online surveys (40) and in surveys of physicians (39), especially psychiatrists (41).

As only psychiatrists were surveyed, the generalizability of the response patterns to other professions is limited.

The observed differences between the two samples might relate to differences in age and career duration. It is also

TABLE 2 | Comparison of India and Switzerland.

Item	Group	n	М	Mdn	U	Ζ	p-value	r
la: curing the illness	India	206	4.73	4				
	Switzerland	447	3.73	4				
	Total	653			32431.0	-6.27	<0.001***	-0.25
b: reduction of suffering	India	206	6.87	7				
	Switzerland	456	6.66	7				
	Total	662			38091.5	-5.64	<0.001***	-0.22
c: function in daily life	India	206	6.74	7				
	Switzerland	456	6.55	7				
	Total	662			39209.0	-4.42	<0.001***	-0.17
e: impeding suicide	India	206	6.84	7				
	Switzerland	454	5.80	6				
	Total	660			21310.0	-12.38	<0.001***	-0.48
f: term "palliative"	India	206	3.29	4.00				
	Switzerland	452	4.24	4.00				
	Total	658			34116.0	-5.58	<0.001***	-0.22
g: SPMI and palliative care	India	206	6.00	7.00				
	Switzerland	444	5.39	6.00				
	Total	650			31241.5	-6.75	<0.001***	0.26
lh: Palliative care support (not life-limiting)	India	206	5.96	7.00				
	Switzerland	449	5.43	6.00				
	Total	655			32133.5	-6.53	<0.001***	0.26
i: SPMI can be terminal	India	206	3.83	4.00				
	Switzerland	453	6.36	7.00				
	Total	659			16244.0	-14.22	<0.001***	-0.55
lj: schizophrenia (palliative approach)	India	206	6.12	7.00				
	Switzerland	452	5.24	6.00				
	Total	658			28897.5	-8.10	<0.001***	0.32
lk: depression (palliative approach)	India	206	5.40	6.00				
	Switzerland	452	5.00	6.00				
	Total	658			37811.0	-3.96	<0.001***	0.15
ll: bipolar disorder (palliative approach)	India	206	5.52	6.00				
	Switzerland	452	4.94	6.00				
	Total	658			35209.0	-5.14	<0.001***	0.20
lm: substance disorder (palliative approach)	India	206	4.86	5.00				
	Switzerland	452	5.26	6.00				
	Total	658			43921.5	-1.19	0.233	-0.05
(1) Schizophrenia								
Ilb: futility of further intervention	India	206	4.27	4				
	Switzerland	448	4.82	5				
	Total	654			40541.5	-2.53	0.011*	-0.10
llc: quality of life vs. reduction of life expectancy	India	206	3.65	4				
	Switzerland	448	5.15	5				
	Total	654			28752.0	-7.88	<0.001***	-0.31
lle: dying within the next 6 months (surprise question)	India	206	3.34	4				

(Continued)

TABLE 2 | Continued

Item	Group	n	М	Mdn	U	Z	p-value	r
	Switzerland	450	4.39	4				
	Total	656			31333.5	-6.80	<0.001***	-0.27
(2) Depression								
IIb: futility of further intervention	India	206	3.38	4				
	Switzerland	450	4.41	5				
	Total	656			32672.0	-6.14	<0.001***	-0.24
Ilc: quality of life vs. reduction of life expectancy	India	205	3.63	4				
	Switzerland	450	5.05	5				
	Total	655			28731.5	-7.87	<0.001***	-0.31
Ile: dying within the next 6 months (surprise question)	India	206	4.23	4				
	Switzerland	450	5.71	6				
	Total	656			27121.5	-8.76	<0.001***	-0.34

Only abbreviated questionnaire items are shown [see **Supplementary Material** for complete list of items]. r: effect size [for calculation see citations (31, 32)]. Significant p values (p < 0.05) in bold: ***p < 0.001, *p < 0.05.

important to note that response behavior can vary across countries and cultures (42), which may be compounded by the fact that the questionnaires were presented in different languages (German and English). For example, the psychiatrists in India (up to 30%) chose the middle category more often than those in Switzerland. To limit and identify any interpretive bias associated with dichotomous significance testing, effect sizes were also calculated.

Other general limitations of this type of survey have already been mentioned in previous studies based on the same questionnaire (9, 26, 27) but can be briefly summarized as follows. First, a Likert scale can only reflect the opinions of individuals to a limited extent and cannot fully capture the complexity of the topic. Importantly, we did not assess how the individual participants conceptualize palliative psychiatry. Second, the case vignettes represent highly specific cases and are not representative of the respective disorders in general.

Implications for Clinical Practice and Future Research

The hesitation to integrate palliative psychiatry in existing mental healthcare structures may reflect the fact that it is too often associated with end of life, giving up, and hopelessness (2, 3, 7). The present findings and particularly the views of psychiatrists in India suggest that first, palliative psychiatry is considered valuable across cultures as a means of improving patients' quality of life, without necessarily accepting a reduction in life expectancy, and second, rather than asking "palliative or curative?," we should discuss the possibility of palliative and curative, combining both approaches to offer optimal treatment to patients with SPMI. As Strand and colleagues (7) have argued, "[...] the type of interventions referred to as palliative are by no means 'novel' and 'cutting-edge'—quite the contrary, we interpret palliative care as an approach defined by its goals and not by the use of specific treatments" (p. 6). It seems important, then, that

researchers and clinicians focus on developing a framework for clinical practice that optimally combines curative and palliative approaches for the individual patient and situation.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Ethics Committee, Government Medical College, Thiruvananthapuram (HEC.No.01/06/2020/MCT, dated 07.02.2020). The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

AM, CV, AP, and MT conceived the study and were involved in adapting the questionnaire for data collection in India. AM, CV, JS, and MT were involved in data collection. JS, MT, and AW evaluated the data and drafted the article. All authors were involved in critical revision of the draft manuscript and all approved the final version submitted for publication.

FUNDING

The Swiss arm of the study was supported by the Palliative Care Research funding program of the Swiss Academy of Medical Sciences (SAMS), the Gottfried and Julia Bangerter-Rhyner Foundation, and the Stanley Thomas Johnson Foundation. None of the funding bodies influenced the authors in writing this manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank Dr. Martina A. Hodel, Dr. Florian Riese, Prof. Scott A. Irwin, Prof. Paul Hoff, and Prof. Nikola

REFERENCES

- Berk M, Singh A, Kapczinski F. When illness does not get better: do we need a palliative psychiatry? *Acta Neuropsychiatr.* (2008) 20:165–6. doi: 10.1111/j.1601-5215.2008.00309.x
- Berk M, Berk L, Udina M, Moylan S, Stafford L, Hallam K, et al. Palliative models of care for later stages of mental disorder: maximizing recovery, maintaining hope, and building morale. *Aust N Z J Psychiatry*. (2012) 46:92–9. doi: 10.1177/0004867411432072
- Etgen T. Case series of introducing palliative care consultation in psychiatry. Palliat Med. (2020) 34:680–3. doi: 10.1177/0269216319901241
- Lindblad A, Helgesson G, Sjöstrand M. Towards a palliative care approach in psychiatry: do we need a new definition? J Med Ethics. (2019) 45:26–30. doi: 10.1136/medethics-2018-104944
- Lopez A, Yager J, Feinstein RE. Medical futility and psychiatry: palliative care and hospice care as a last resort in the treatment of refractory anorexia nervosa. *Int J Eat Disord*. (2010) 43:372–7. doi: 10.1002/eat.20701
- McGorry PD, Berk M, Berk L, Goldstone S. Commentary on 'Palliative models of care for later stages of mental disorder: maximising recovery, maintaining hope and building morale'. *Aust N Z J Psychiatry*. (2012) 46:276– 8. doi: 10.1177/0004867412438009
- Strand M, Sjöstrand M, Lindblad A. A palliative care approach in psychiatry: clinical implications. BMC Med Ethics. (2020) 21:1–8. doi: 10.1186/s12910-020-00472-8
- Trachsel M, Irwin SA, Biller-Andorno N, Hoff P, Riese F. Palliative psychiatry for severe persistent mental illness as a new approach to psychiatry? definition, scope, benefits, and risks. *BMC Psychiatry*. (2016) 16:260. doi: 10.1186/s12888-016-0970-y
- Trachsel M, Hodel MA, Irwin SA, Hoff P, Biller-Andorno N, Riese F. Acceptability of palliative care approaches for patients with severe and persistent mental illness: a survey of psychiatrists in Switzerland. *BMC Psychiatry*. (2019) 19:111. doi: 10.1186/s12888-019-2091-x
- Westermair AL, Buchman DZ, Levitt S, Trachsel M. Palliative psychiatry for severe and enduring anorexia nervosa includes but goes beyond harm reduction. Am J Bioeth. (2021) 21:60–2. doi: 10.1080/15265161.2021.1926594
- Zumstein N, Riese F. Defining severe and persistent mental illness a pragmatic utility concept analysis. *Front Psychiatry*. (2020) 11:648. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2020.00648
- Engert V, Grant JA, Strauss B. Psychosocial factors in disease and treatment

 a call for the biopsychosocial model. *JAMA Psychiatry*. (2020) 77:996–7. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2020.0364
- Huda AS. The medical model and its application in mental health. *Int Rev Psychiatry*. (2021) 33:463–70. doi: 10.1080/09540261.2020.18 45125
- Decorte I, Verfaillie F, Moureau L, Meynendonckx S, van Ballaer K, Geest I de, et al. Oyster care: an innovative palliative approach towards SPMI patients. *Front Psychiatry*. (2020) 11:509. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2020.00509
- Gaudiani JL, Bogetz A, Yager J. Terminal anorexia nervosa: three cases and proposed clinical characteristics. J Eat Disord. (2022) 10:23. doi: 10.1186/s40337-022-00548-3
- McKinney C. Is resistance (n)ever futile? a response to "futility in chronic anorexia nervosa: a concept whose time has not yet come" by Cynthia Geppert. Am J Bioeth. (2015) 15:53–4. doi: 10.1080/15265161.20 15.1042991
- Kohn R, Saxena S, Levav I, Saraceno B. The treatment gap in mental health care. Bull World Health Organ. (2004) 82:858–66.

Biller-Andorno for their help in conducting the Swiss arm of the study.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyt. 2022.858699/full#supplementary-material

- Patel V. The future of psychiatry in low- and middle-income countries. *Psychol Med.* (2009) 39:1759–62. doi: 10.1017/S0033291709005224
- Wang PS, Aguilar-Gaxiola S, Alonso J, Angermeyer MC, Borges G, Bromet EJ, et al. Use of mental health services for anxiety, mood, and substance disorders in 17 countries in the WHO world mental health surveys. *Lancet.* (2007) 370:841–50. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(07)61414-7
- Bollini P, Venkateswaran C, Sureshkumar K. Palliative care in Kerala, India: a model for resource-poor settings. *Oncol Res Treat.* (2004) 27:138–42. doi: 10.1159/000076902
- Kumar S. Learning from low income countries: what are the lessons?: palliative care can be delivered through neighbourhood networks. *BMJ*. (2004) 329:1184. doi: 10.1136/bmj.329.7475.1184
- Paleri A, Numpeli M. The evolution of palliative care programmes in North Kerala. *Indian J Palliat Care*. (2005) 11:15–8. doi: 10.4103/0973-1075.16639
- Shanmugasundaram S, Chapman Y, O'Conor M. Development of palliative care in India: an overview. *Int J Nurs Pract.* (2006) 12:241–6. doi: 10.1111/j.1440-172X.2006.00576.x
- Kumar S. Models of delivering palliative and end-of-life care in India. Curr Opin Support Palliat Care. (2013) 7:216–22. doi: 10.1097/SPC.0b013e3283610255
- 25. Philip RR, Philip S, Tripathy JP, Manima A, Venables E. Twenty years of home-based palliative care in Malappuram, Kerala, India: a descriptive study of patients and their care-givers. *BMC Palliat Care.* (2018) 17:26. doi: 10.1186/s12904-018-0278-4
- Hodel MA, Hoff P, Irwin SA, Biller-Andorno N, Riese F, Trachsel M. Attitudes toward assisted suicide requests in the context of severe and persistent mental illness: a survey of psychiatrists in Switzerland. *Palliat Support Care.* (2019) 17:621–7. doi: 10.1017/S1478951519000233
- Stoll J, Hodel MA, Riese F, Irwin SA, Hoff P, Biller-Andorno N, et al. Compulsory interventions in severe and persistent mental illness: a survey on attitudes among psychiatrists in Switzerland. *Front Psychiatry.* (2021) 12:537379. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.537379
- Brenner HD, Dencker SJ, Goldstein MJ, Hubbard JW, Keegan DL, Kruger G, et al. Defining treatment refractoriness in schizophrenia. *Schizophr Bull.* (1990) 16:551–61. doi: 10.1093/schbul/16.4.551
- World Health Organization (WHO). Palliative Care Key facts. Last update. (2022). Available online at: https://www.who.int/news-room/factsheets/detail/palliative-care (accessed February 24, 2022).
- Baweja R, Singareddy R. Concomitant use of maintenance ECT and vagus nerve stimulation for more than 10 years in treatment-resistant depression. *Am J Psychiatry*. (2013) 170:1059–61. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2013.13010125
- Field A. Discovering Statistics Using IBM SPSS Statistics. 3rd ed/ London: Sage (2013).
- 32. Fritz CO, Morris PE, Richler JJ. Effect size estimates: current use, calculations, and interpretation. *J Exp Psychol.* (2012) 141:2–18. doi: 10.1037/a0024338
- World Health Organization. Suicide Rate Estimates, Crude. Estimates By Country. (2019). Available online at: https://apps.who.int/gho/data/node. main.MHSUICIDE?lang=en (accessed July 23, 2021).
- 34. World Health Organization. Suicide Rate Estimates, Crude, 15-29 and 30-49 years. Estimates by Country. (2019). Available online at: https://apps.who. int/gho/data/node.main.MHSUICIDEAGEGROUPS15293049?lang=en (accessed July 23, 2021).
- Vijayakumar L. Indian research on suicide. Indian J Psychiatry. (2010) 52:S291-6. doi: 10.4103/0019-5545.69255
- 36. Etzersdorfer E, Vijayakumar L, Schöny W, Grausgruber A, Sonneck G. Attitudes towards suicide among medical students: comparison between

Madras (India) and Vienna (Austria). Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol. (1998) 33:104-10. doi: 10.1007/s001270050029

- Mishra A, Galhotra A. Mental healthcare act 2017: need to wait and watch. *Int J Appl Basic Med Res.* (2018) 8:67–70. doi: 10.4103/ijabmr.IJABMR_ 328_17
- Thimmaiah R, Poreddi V, Ramu R, Selvi S, Math SB. Influence of religion on attitude towards suicide: an Indian perspective. J Relig Health. (2016) 55:2039–52. doi: 10.1007/s10943-016-0213-z
- Kellerman SE, Herold J. Physician response to surveys: a review of the literature. Am J Prev Med. (2001) 20:61–7. doi: 10.1016/S0749-3797(00)00258-0
- Fan W, Yan Z. Factors affecting response rates of the web survey: a systematic review. *Comput Human Behav.* (2010) 26:132–9. doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2009.10.015
- Cunningham CT, Quan H, Hemmelgarn B, Noseworthy T, Beck CA, Dixon E, et al. Exploring physician specialist response rates to web-based surveys. *BMC Med Res Methodol.* (2015) 15:32. doi: 10.1186/s12874-015-0016-z
- Harzing A-W. Response styles in cross-national survey research: a 26-country study. Int J Cross Cult Manag. (2006) 6:243–66. doi: 10.1177/1470595806066332

Author Disclaimer: The views expressed here do not necessarily represent the views of the funding agencies.

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Stoll, Mathew, Venkateswaran, Prabhakaran, Westermair and Trachsel. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Analysis of Real-World Implementation of the Biopsychosocial Approach to Healthcare: Evidence From a Combination of Qualitative and Quantitative Methods

Xiaohua Xiao^{1†}, Haidong Song^{2†}, Tian Sang³, Zhihua Wu¹, Ying Xie⁴ and Qian Yang^{1*}

¹ School of Public Health, The Children's Hospital, and National Clinical Research Center for Child Health, School of Medicine, Zhejiang University, Hangzhou, China, ² Affiliated Mental Health Center Zhejiang University School of Medicine (Hangzhou Seventh People's Hospital), The 4th Clinical College of Zhejiang Chinese Medical University, Hangzhou, China, ³ Women's Hospital, Zhejiang University School of Medicine, Hangzhou, China, ⁴ School of Public Health, Zhejiang University, Hangzhou, China

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Peiyuan Qiu, Sichuan University, China

Reviewed by:

Seong Leang Cheah, Independent Researcher, Sydney, Australia Su Lu, De Montfort University, United Kingdom

> ***Correspondence:** Qian Yang chianyoung@zju.edu.cn

[†]These authors share first authorship

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 16 June 2021 Accepted: 28 September 2021 Published: 26 October 2021

Citation:

Xiao X, Song H, Sang T, Wu Z, Xie Y and Yang Q (2021) Analysis of Real-World Implementation of the Biopsychosocial Approach to Healthcare: Evidence From a Combination of Qualitative and Quantitative Methods. Front. Psychiatry 12:725596. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.725596 **Aims:** The modern medical model has been transformed into a biopsychosocial model. The integration of the biopsychosocial approach in healthcare can help improve the effectiveness of diagnosis and treatment. This study explored the actual application of the biopsychosocial approach in healthcare and provides a basis for targeted interventions to promote the biopsychosocial approach in healthcare.

Methods: Study 1 involved one-on-one interviews with 30 medical staff and focus group interviews with 16 recent patients. Study 2 was a cross-sectional survey of 13,105 medical staff in Hangzhou, China that analyzed the status quo implementation of the biopsychosocial approach in healthcare.

Results: Study 1 found that medical staff did not welcome patients to report information unrelated to their disease, hoping patients did not express their emotions. In the treatment process, patients believed that medical staff refused to attend to or did not encourage reporting of any information other than the disease, and that patients should have reasonable expectations for medical staff. Study 2 found that medical staff had a 37.5% probability of actively paying attention to the patient's psychosocial status. Female medical staff (38.5%) were actively concerned about the patient's psychosocial status significantly more than male medical staff (34.2%) (P < 0.01). The medical staff in the psychiatric department (58.4%) paid more active attention to the patient's psychosocial status than staff in the non-psychiatric departments (37.2%). Gender, department, hospital level, and professional title were the factors associated with the medical staff's attention to the patient's psychosocial status (P < 0.05). The influence of age on the probability of medical staff actively paying attention to the psychosocial status of patients increased with the number of years of employment. Participants that were 31-40 years old, had an intermediate professional title, and 11-15 years of employment were the least likely to actively pay attention to patients' psychosocial status.

141

Conclusion: Although the biopsychosocial approach has been popularized for many years, it has not been widely used in medical care. Medical staff pay more attention to patients' physical symptoms and less attention to patients' psychosocial status. It is recommended that training will be provided to medical personnel on implementing a biopsychosocial approach with particular attention to the sociodemographic characteristics of medical personnel. Additionally, we propose helping patients set reasonable expectations, and formulating guidelines for implementing the biopsychosocial approach.

Keywords: biopsychosocial approach, healthcare, medical staff, psychosocial status, qualitative and quantitative methods

INTRODUCTION

With the changes in the spectrum of human diseases, understanding psychological disorders and symptoms continue to deepen. People have become increasingly aware that no single reason could cause the appearance of symptoms, and psychological and social factors need to be considered. Therefore, a purely biomedical model cannot serve and meet the needs of contemporary medical care. In 1977, Engel (1) pointed out the limitations of the biomedical model, integrated psychological and social dimensions, and proposed a biopsychosocial approach. Engel held the view that disease is the result of the interaction of biological, psychological, and social subsystems on multiple levels and highlighted the indispensable role of psychosocial factors, which explained such phenomena as the effect of living conditions on the development of the disease. The premise of the biopsychosocial approach is that the patient's disease cannot be divorced from his or her psychosocial causes, personality, and surroundings (2). Evidence has shown that social/environmental and psychological factors matter in the development of psychiatric disorders (3). In the following decades, the biopsychosocial approach was mentioned in many disciplines and practical fields, including medical traumatic stress, anorexia nervosa, addiction treatment, daily pain, elderly frailty, disability, and health psychology (4-10). With the recognition that some risk factors of the disease are psychosocial rather than biomedical, and that some non-pharmacologic and non-surgical treatment modalities have a therapeutic effect, the biopsychosocial approach potentially improves clinical outcomes for chronic diseases and functional illnesses seen in primary care (11). The biopsychosocial approach in healthcare can improve the effectiveness of diagnosis and treatment (12), which enhances patient satisfaction and can ease conflicts between doctors and patients.

In clinical training such as medical schools and graduate schools, the biopsychosocial approach has been widely taught to arouse attention to the interaction between various factors that affect health and cause diseases (13). However, integrating the biopsychosocial approach into healthcare practice has not been as successful as integrating the approach into research and medical education (14). Most modern healthcare is still based on the biomedical model of disease, which can help identify and

treat many diseases. However, it has difficulty recognizing the multi-factor and complexity of many (including non-organic) diseases. In addition, it is easy to ignore the psychosocial status of patients, which may trigger unnecessary disease behaviors in patients (15). Although the biomedical model promotes many healthcare innovations, a biomedical perspective alone cannot guarantee favorable results, nor can it explain the placebo effect and health gaps. It must also include psychological and social factors (10). Suls and Rothman (16) proposed that applying the biopsychosocial framework has not been fully utilized and should be considered in health psychology theories and clinical practice. Fava and Sonino (17) pointed out that although the biopsychosocial framework has been implemented for many years and the evidence base has grown over time, the implementation of this framework in healthcare has been slow. According to Adler (14), studies have found that many medical staff, such as the staff in pain clinics and on medical psychiatric wards, do not adhere to Engel's biopsychosocial approach. The application of the biopsychosocial approach needs thorough evaluation of the psychological, behavioral, sociocultural, and spiritual dimensions of patients' problems, which is timeconsuming (18). For physicians who are already overburdened with clinical, administrative, and possibly research tasks, it is a formidable task (11).

However, as diseases become more complicated and multifactorial, studying the status quo implementation of the biopsychosocial approach has far-reaching significance in health care. Surprisingly, we know very little about the practical application of the biopsychosocial approach in healthcare. To fill this gap in the literature, we explored the practical application of the biopsychosocial approach in healthcare through qualitative and quantitative research methods. Qualitative research in this area can provide us with valuable and comprehensive information and deepen our understanding of the practical application of the biopsychosocial approach in healthcare. Carrying out large-scale quantitative research complements the qualitative data, by investigating and analyzing the current status of implementing the biopsychosocial approach in healthcare and related factors. The knowledge gained would provide a scientific basis for how to carry out effective interventions to promote the status quo implementation of the biopsychosocial approach in healthcare. Specifically, the study could serve as a reference and provide direction for promoting doctor-patient communication; improving patient participation, acceptance, and compliance; improving the effectiveness of diagnosis and treatment; and promoting the harmony in the doctor-patient relationship.

The primary purpose of this study was to explore the implementation of biopsychosocial approach in healthcare and any differences associated with the psychosocial status of patients with different sociodemographic variables. One important factor is the gender of the medical professional. During the consultation process, female doctors have been shown to provide a longer consultation time than male doctors (19). In addition, women were found to use more emotion-focused coping strategies than men (20). Therefore, female doctors may pay more attention to patients' emotions and social factors. Thus, we examined the following hypothesis.

H1: Female medical staff pay more attention to the psychosocial status of patients than male medical staff.

The organizations in which people work affect their thoughts, feelings, and actions in the workplace (21). Hence, the difference in working environments may affect the thoughts and behaviors of medical staff. In a psychiatric department, because the working environment involves patients with mental illness, psychiatric staff may pay more attention to the psychosocial status of patients than in an environment where the medical staff are working with non-psychiatric patients. Therefore, we examined the following hypothesis.

H2: Psychiatric medical staff pay more attention to the psychosocial status of patients than non-psychiatric medical staff.

In China, hospitals are divided into three levels according to their functions and tasks (22). The first-level hospitals provide the community with primary healthcare, prevention, rehabilitation, and health care services. The second-level hospital is responsible for providing diagnosis and treatment of common and frequently occurring diseases for the community. The tertiary hospital is a comprehensive medical institution that provides specialized medical services (23). Medical staff at different hospital levels face different workloads, different kinds or parts of training, and different working environments, which may affect their attention to the psychosocial status of patients. Among them, tertiary hospitals provide diagnosis and treatment services for acute, critical, and difficult and complex diseases, which require comprehensive evaluation of patients. As such, medical staff in tertiary hospitals may pay more attention to the psychosocial status of patients than medical staff in secondary hospitals and first-level hospitals. Consequently, we proposed the following hypothesis.

H3: Medical staff in tertiary hospitals pay more attention to the psychosocial status of patients than medical staff in firstand second-level hospitals.

Lastly, it has been shown that burnout symptoms among doctors are prevalent and associated with age, professional title, and long working hours (24). Age and years of employment are related to the psychosocial workload of medical staff (25), which may affect the attention of medical staff to the psychosocial status of patients. Medical staff may face pressure from job tasks and their promotion to professional titles, and the professional title may affect their attention to the psychosocial status of patients. Medical staff with senior professional titles may pay more attention to the psychosocial status of patients. However, medical staff with junior and intermediate titles are faced with heavy workloads and the pressure to be promoted. Therefore, they may pay less attention to the psychosocial aspects of patients. Given these differences, our last hypothesis was as follows:

H4: Medical staff's attention to patients' psychosocial status will be associated with their age, years of employment, and professional title.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Design and Participants

This research study used a combination of qualitative and quantitative research methods. Study 1 conducted one-on-one interviews with 30 medical staff and conducted focus group interviews with 16 recent patients to summarize the views of both doctors and patients on the biopsychosocial approach. Participants in the one-on-one interviews were selected through random sampling from medical staff in the outpatient and ward areas of a large tertiary hospital in Zhejiang, China in September 2019. The researcher introduced himself to the interviewees who met the inclusion criteria and explained the purpose and methods of the study. After obtaining consent, the interview was conducted according to a semi-structured interview outline determined in advance. The interview began by asking for basic information on the participant, such as department and years of employment, which was followed by the interview questions, such as "What information do you want the patient to tell you when you are providing treatment?" and "What about the patient's behavior do you think will hinder the diagnosis and treatment?" The participants included 13 men and 17 women. Their average working experience was 9.84 \pm 8.08 years and they were from diverse medical fields (e.g., internal medicine, urology, endocrinology).

Two focus group interviews were conducted in June 2020, and each group included eight participants. A semi-structured interview outline was prepared in advance for the purposes of the group interview, which asked the participants to "Please talk about your most recent medical experience," and questions such as "During the treatment, what behaviors or reactions do you think will promote or hinder the medical treatment process?" Inclusion criteria for the focus group were clear verbal expression and medical experience in the past 6 months. The participants were 6 men and 10 women with an average age of 22.9 ± 2.11 years. The researcher introduced himself to the patients who met the inclusion criteria and explained the purpose and methods of the research. The researcher obtained informed consent from each participant before conducting the focus group. Focus group interviews were recorded and the researcher took notes.
TABLE 1 | The descriptive characteristics of the participants.

Demographic characteristics	n (%)	М	SD	t	Р
Gender					
Male	3,084 (23.5)	34.2	30.4	-6.8	0.00
Female	10,021 (76.5)	38.5	31.0		
Department					
Psychiatric	206 (1.6)	58.4	33.1	-9.8	0.00
Non-psychiatric	12,899 (98.4)	37.2	30.8		
Hospital level					
Tertiary hospital	2,681 (20.5)	42.6	32.6	94.5	0.00
Second-level hospital	5,064 (38.6)	39.2	31.3		
First-level hospital	5,360 (40.9)	33.3	29.2		
Professional title					
Junior	6,662 (50.8)	40.1	31.9	35.5	0.00
Intermediate	4,627 (35.3)	34.1	29.5		
Deputy Senior	1,412 (10.8)	36.5	30.1		
Senior	404 (3.1)	37.8	30.6		
Age					
20–30 years	3,614 (27.6)	42.4	32.1	53.3	0.00
31–40 years	5,466 (41.7)	34.3	30.0		
41–50 years	3,018 (23.0)	36.4	30.4		
>50 years	1,007 (7.7)	40.6	31.0		
Years of employment					
0–5 years	2,567 (19.6)	43.1	32.1	34.9	0.00
6–10 years	2,603 (19.9)	37.6	31.3		
11–15 years	3,305 (25.2)	33.8	30.0		
16–20 years	1,289 (9.8)	35.4	30.0		
>20 years	3,341 (25.5)	37.6	30.4		

The M and SD in this table are the mean and its associated standard deviation of the probability of medical staff actively paying attention to the patient's psycho-social state.

From December 2020 to January 2021, Study 2 was carried out in Hangzhou, Zhejiang Province. An anonymous online questionnaire was used to gather data on the current status of implementing the biopsychosocial approach in healthcare. The questionnaire asked for demographic information including gender, department, hospital level, professional title, age, years of employment, and the probability of actively paying attention to the patients' psychosocial status. To assess the probability of medical staff actively paying attention to the patient's psychosocial status, participants were asked, "During the consultation process, in ()% of the cases, I will actively pay attention to the patient's psychosocial status rather than just the physical symptoms." A total of 13,105 medical staff were surveyed.

Table 1 shows detailed information on the participants' characteristics. Of the 13,105 eligible medical staff that were included in this study, 23.5% (n = 3,084) were men and 76.5% (n = 10,021) were women. A total of 1.6% (n = 206) were psychiatric medical staff and 98.4% (n = 12,899) were non-psychiatric. There were 2,681 (20.5%) medical staff from tertiary hospitals, 5,064 (38.6%) medical staff from second-level hospitals, and 5,360 (40.9%) medical staff from first-level hospitals. Approximately half (50.8%) of the medical staff had junior titles and 4,627 (35.3%) had intermediate titles. In terms

of age, 27.6% (n = 3,614) were ages 20–30, 41.7% (n = 5,466) were 31–40, 20.3% (n = 3,018) were 41–50, and 7.7% (n = 1,007) were ages 51 or older. With regard to years of employment, 19.6% (n = 2,567) were employed 0–5 years, 19.9% (n = 2,603) 6–10 years, 25.2% (n = 3,305) 11–15 years, 9.8% (n = 1,289) 16–20 years, and 25.5% (n = 3,341) were employed for 21 years or more.

Statistical Analyses

In Study 1, we used thematic analysis to analyze the qualitative data. Initially, we transcribed the recorded interview then reviewed the transcribed data three times to obtain a general understanding. Next, we extracted semantic units and classified them as compact units. We then honed the important parts of each unit and what aspects of the qualitative data it covered. Next, the compact unit was further summarized and marked with appropriate headings. In addition, we searched for overlapping areas between topics, identified emerging subtopics, provided more detailed topic descriptions and described the hierarchical structure in the data, and clearly defined the scope of each topic. Finally, the sub-categories were grouped according to similarities and differences, and appropriate titles that could represent the resulting categories were selected.

In Study 2, we analyzed the sociodemographic variables and calculated the number and percentage distribution of the categorical variables. The independent *t*-test and one-way analysis of variance were used to determine sociodemographic differences among medical staff with regard to actively paying attention to patients' psychosocial status. Lastly, all variables were included in a stepwise linear regression model (the entry/clearance criterion was P = 0.05/0.1) for analysis. All statistical analyses were performed using IBM SPSS Version 26.0, and P < 0.05 (two-tailed) was considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

Study 1

Medical Staff Do Not Welcome Patients to Report Information That Is Not Related to the Disease

During the consultation process, some medical staff paid more attention to the patient's physical symptoms. Patients were not welcome to report information that was not related to the disease. Medical staff hoped that the patient would grasp the key points when explaining their condition.

"The patients only need to talk about the disease and what is related to the disease during the communication with medical staff, and not mention other content." (A male orthopedic doctor who has worked for 10 years)

"During the treatment, the patient does not need to say too much that has nothing to do with the symptom." (A female doctor in the urology department who has worked for 7 years)

"I hope that the patient's parents can accurately provide the child's medical history and clearly describe the condition."(A female neonatologist who has worked for 7 years)

"The patient should focus on the critical points in the process of describing the condition." (A female internal medicine outpatient doctor who has worked for 1 year)

Medical Staff Hope That Patients Will Not Confide in Them

The medical staff said that although they can understand the patients' mood, they hoped that the patient would not confide their emotions to them and that they need to a maintain a rational attitude.

"Although the patient's mood is understandable, the patient does not need to say many things that have nothing to do with the patient's condition and only need to answer my questions accurately." (A respiratory physician who has worked for 9 years)

"I hope that the patients will not confide their emotions to the medical staff." (A female doctor in the gastroenterology department who has worked for 3 years)

"The patient's anxiety is understandable, but the patient should maintain a rational attitude during the treatment process." (A female doctor in the endocrinology department who has worked for 8 years)

The Patient Felt That Medical Staff Refused to Pay Attention to the Patient's Psychosocial Status

Some patients expressed their desire to get the attention of medical staff, thinking that the medical staff refused to pay attention to the patient's psychosocial status, which made patients feel dissatisfied.

"I want to describe my symptoms perfectly to the medical staff, but the medical staff seems to know me well, and the medical staff do not let me say too much. I feel a little dissatisfied. I want to talk to the medical staff, but the medical staff refuse to understand me." (Patient Y, male)

"The patients are eager to get the kind of attention from the medical staff. But if there is no particular situation, the medical staff will not pay attention to the patient deliberately." (Patient Z, female)

"I feel obstructed when communicating with some doctors, and the doctors may not listen carefully to what I say." (Patient C, female)

Patients Should Have Reasonable Expectations for Medical Staff

Most doctors believed that patients' high expectations would impact the effectiveness of diagnosis and treatment, so patients should have reasonable expectations. Some patients held the view that the patient's expectations for medical staff should be reasonable.

"Excessive expectations of patients have an impact on the effectiveness of diagnosis and treatment. I hope patients have reasonable expectations." (A male dentist who has worked for 7 years)

"Medical staff have as part of their responsibilities to take care of patients' emotions, but do not expect clinical medical staff to comfort patients like psychological medical staff." (Patient A, female)

"Patients are emotionally sensitive, which may hinder the doctor's diagnosis and treatment. Sometimes patients need to control their emotions and calm their minds to some extent." (Patient D, female)

Study 2

Comparison of the Probability of Medical Staff Actively Paying Attention to the Psychosocial Status of Patients

There were significant differences in the probability of actively paying attention to the psychosocial status of patients according to gender, department, hospital level, professional title, age, and years of employment (P < 0.01). Female medical staff (38.5%) were more likely to pay attention to the psychosocial status of patients than male medical staff (34.2%) (P < 0.01). The medical staff in the psychiatry department (58.4%) paid more attention to patients' psychosocial status than the medical staff in other departments (37.2%).

Table 2 provides the results of the comparisons according to hospital level, professional title, age, and years of employment. The probability of medical staff in second-level and tertiary hospitals actively paying attention to the psychosocial status of patients was significantly higher than that of medical staff in firstlevel hospitals, and medical staff in tertiary hospitals were more likely to pay attention to psychosocial status than medical staff in second-level hospitals.

The probability of medical staff 20–30 years old actively paying attention to the patient's psychosocial status was significantly higher than that of medical staff 31–40 years old and those

TABLE 2 | Comparison of medical staff in different demographic characteristics actively paying attention to the psycho-social state of patients.

Demographic characteristic	28	Mean difference (I-J)	SE	Р	CI
Hospital level					
Tertiary hospital	Second-level hospital	3.5	0.8	0.00	(1.66, 5.26)
	First-level hospital	9.3	0.8	0.00	(7.56, 11.06)
Second-level hospital	Tertiary hospital	-3.5	0.8	0.00	(-5.26, -1.66)
	First-level hospital	5.9	0.6	0.00	(4.46, 7.25)
First-level hospital	Tertiary hospital	-9.3	0.8	0.00	(-11.06, -7.56
	Second-level hospital	-5.9	0.6	0.00	(-7.25, -4.46)
Professional title					
Junior	Intermediate	6.0	0.6	0.00	(4.49, 7.49)
	Deputy Senior	3.6	0.9	0.00	(1.31, 5.90)
	Senior	2.3	1.6	0.45	(-1.73, 6.37)
Intermediate	Junior	-6.0	0.6	0.00	(-7.49, -4.49)
	Deputy Senior	-2.4	0.9	0.04	(-4.73, -0.05)
	Senior	-3.7	1.6	0.09	(-7.75, 0.41)
Deputy Senior	Junior	-3.6	0.9	0.00	(-5.90, -1.31)
	Intermediate	2.4	0.9	0.04	(0.05, 4.73)
	Senior	-1.3	1.7	0.88	(-5.71, 3.15)
Senior	Junior	-2.3	1.6	0.45	(-6.37, 1.73)
	Intermediate	3.7	1.6	0.09	(-0.41, 7.75)
	Deputy Senior	1.3	1.7	0.88	(-3.15, 5.71)
Age					
20–30	31–40	8.1	0.7	0.00	(6.37, 9.81)
	41–50	6.1	0.8	0.00	(4.07, 8.02)
	>50	1.8	1.1	0.36	(-1.05, 4.68)
31–40	20–30	-8.1	0.7	0.00	(-9.81, -6.37)
	41–50	-2.0	0.7	0.02	(-3.81, -0.28)
	>50	-6.3	1.1	0.00	(-9.00, -3.55)
41–50	20–30	-6.1	0.8	0.00	(-8.02, -4.07)
	31–40	2.0	0.7	0.02	(0.28, 3.81)
	>50	-4.2	1.1	0.00	(-7.12, -1.34)
>50	20–30	-1.8	1.1	0.36	(-4.68, 1.05)
	31–40	6.3	1.1	0.00	(3.55, 9.00)
	41–50	4.2	1.1	0.00	(1.34, 7.12)
Years of employment					
0–5	6–10	5.54	0.9	0.00	(3.14, 7.95)
	11-15	9.3	0.8	0.00	(7.10, 11.58)
	16–20	7.7	1.1	0.00	(4.83, 10.57)
	>20	5.6	0.8	0.00	(3.33, 7.83)
6–10	0–5	-5.5	0.9	0.00	(-7.95, -3.14)
	11–15	3.8	0.8	0.00	(1.59, 5.99)
	16-20	2.2	1.0	0.23	(-0.68, 4.99)
	>20	0.0	0.8	1.00	(-2.17, 2.24)
11–15	0-5	-9.3	0.8	0.00	(-11.58, -7.10
	6-10	-3.8	0.8	0.00	(-5.99, -1.59)
	16-20	-1.6	1.0	0.46	(-4.33, 1.06)
16.00	>20	-3.8	0.7	0.00	(-5.78, -1.73)
16–20	0-5	-7.7	1.1	0.00	(-10.57, -4.83
	6-10	-2.2	1.0	0.23	(-4.99, 0.68)
	11–15	1.6	1.0	0.46	(-1.06, 4.33)
- 20	>20	-2.1	1.0	0.20	(-4.82, 0.58)
>20	0-5	-5.6	0.8	0.00	(-7.83, -3.33)
	6–10	-0.0	0.8	1.00	(-2.24, 2.17)
	11–15	3.8	0.7	0.00	(1.73, 5.78)

The CI means a 95% probability that the confidence interval contains the overall mean. The probability of correct estimation is 0.95, and the probability of estimation error is 0.05.

TABLE 3 Linear regression analysis of the probabilit	y of medical staff actively paying attention	to the psycho-social state of patients.
--	--	---

Variable	β	SE	t	Р	CI
Gender	0.054	0.645	6.081	0.000	(2.660, 5.190)
Department	0.071	2.155	8.214	0.000	(13.477, 21.926)
Hospital level	0.103	0.361	11.669	0.000	(3.507, 4.923)
Professional title	-0.039	0.443	-3.484	0.000	(-2.412, -0.675)
Age	-0.003	0.076	-0.154	0.877	(-0.161, 0.137)
Years of employment	-0.043	0.072	-1.941	0.052	(-0.282, 0.001)
Hospital level \times Professional Title level	-0.017	0.448	-1.950	0.051	(-1.753, 0.005)
Age × Years of employment	0.106	0.003	10.391	0.000	(0.025, 0.036)

The β is the estimate resulting from an analysis performed on standardized variables, representing the effect of an independent variable on the dependent variable. The SE indicates the deviation between the actual value and the regression estimate due to sampling error. The t is the significance test value of the t-test of the regression coefficient. The CI means a 95% probability that the confidence interval contains the overall mean. The probability of correct estimation is 0.95, and the probability of estimation error is 0.05.

who were 41–50 years old. Medical staff aged 41–50 and over 50 were more likely to pay attention to the psychosocial status of patients than those who were 31–40. The medical staff over the age of 50 were more likely to actively pay attention to the psychosocial status of patients than those aged 41–50. Medical staff aged 31–40 were the least likely to pay attention to patients' psychosocial status.

The probability of medical staff with junior professional titles actively paying attention to the psychosocial status of patients was significantly higher than that of the medical staff with intermediate professional titles and deputy senior professional titles. The probability that medical staff with deputy senior professional titles and senior professional titles actively pay attention to the psychosocial status of patients was significantly higher than that of the medical staff with intermediate professional titles. Medical staff with intermediate professional titles were the least likely to pay attention to the psychosocial status of patients.

Medical staff who had worked for 0–5 years were more likely to actively pay attention to the psychosocial status of patients than other medical staff who had worked for more years. Medical staff who had worked for 6–10 years were more likely to pay attention to the psychosocial status of patients than those who had worked for 11–15 years. Medical staff who had worked for more than 21 years were more likely to pay attention to the psychosocial status of patients than those who had worked for 11–15 years. Medical staff who had worked for 11–15 years. Medical staff who had worked for 11–15 years were the least likely to actively pay attention to the psychosocial status of patients.

Regression Analysis on the Probability of Medical Staff Actively Paying Attention to the Psychosocial Status of Patients

In order to identify the statistical significant characteristics of medical staff who actively pay attention to the psychosocial status of patients, we first included all sociodemographic variables into the stepwise linear regression analysis. Gender was indexed as 0 = male, 1 = female. Then, considering the possible interaction between hospital level and professional title, and between age and

years of employment, we included the interaction terms "hospital level \times professional title" and "age \times years of employment" into the regression equation. The results are shown in Table 3. Gender $[\beta = 0.05, CI (2.66, 5.19), P < 0.01], department [\beta = 0.07, CI]$ (13.48, 21.93), P < 0.01, hospital level [$\beta = 0.10, CI (3.51, 4.92),$ P < 0.01], and professional title [$\beta = -0.04$, CI (-2.41, -0.68), P < 0.01] were statistical significant predictors of the probability of medical staff actively paying attention to the psychosocial status of patients. Age and years of employment were not statistical significant. Age and working years cannot independently predict the probability of medical staff actively paying attention to the psychosocial state of patients. But the interaction of age and years of employment was statistical significant [$\beta = 0.11$, CI (0.03, 0.04), P < 0.01]. The influence of age on the probability of medical staff actively paying attention to the psychosocial status of patients increased with the increase in years of employment. The interaction of hospital level and professional title level was not statistical significant.

DISCUSSION

In this study, we explored the implementation of the biopsychosocial approach in healthcare through a combination of qualitative and quantitative research methods. Our focus was to understand the experience of medical staff and patients with regard to the attention given to the psychosocial status of patients, and determine what sociodemographic factors were associated with differences among medical staff in the active attention they give to patients' psychosocial status. One qualitative research finding was that medical staff do not welcome patients to report information unrelated to the disease and hope that patients will not confide in them. Quantitative research found that medical staff had a 37.5% probability of actively paying attention to the patient's psychosocial status. This shows that medical staff focus on the patient's physical symptoms and tend to ignore the patient's psychosocial status. Based on the sample in the present study, it can be concluded that the biopsychosocial approach is not sufficiently applied in healthcare.

Another finding from the qualitative study was that some patients held the view that medical staff refused to pay attention to the patients' psychosocial status. The patients were eager to get such attention from the medical staff, which is consistent with previous research results. Vinson found that patients increasingly wanted to interact emotionally with medical staff (26). In the eyes of patients, the medical staff take care of the patient's emotions to a certain extent, which helps patients to relax. Patients feel helpless and hopeless in the face of the disease, and medical staff play an essential role in providing support to patients (27). The integration of biopsychosocial methods in healthcare needs to be established within medical staff (14).

In addition, according to the results of the qualitative study, patients should have reasonable expectations of the medical staff. Patients who go to the hospital generally have expectations regarding the care that they will receive. These expectations range from a desire for information or psychosocial support to expectations for specific tests or treatments. Fulfillment of patients' expectations may influence health care utilization, affect patient satisfaction, and be used to indicate quality of care (28). Health care expectations may be positive or negative (29). Particular emphasis should be placed on patients with excessive expectations, as the lack of an achievable balance between expectations and fulfillment may lead to dissatisfaction (30). Therefore, in routine medical services, medical staff should discuss the treatment plan with patients and the realization of short- and long-term goals to ensure that patients' expectations are realistic and reasonable (31). Medical staff should actively listen to determine patients' understanding and concerns about the disease, respond to patients' concerns, and help set reasonable expectations, which is helpful to establish a harmonious doctorpatient relationship.

The quantitative study results verified our first hypothesis. Female medical staff (38.5%) were more likely to actively pay attention to the psychosocial status of patients than male medical staff (34.2%). Our findings are consistent with prior studies indicating that the gender of the doctor is a relevant factor in the differences in medical care provided. For example, it was found that female doctors take an average of 2 min longer to see a patient than male doctors (32), are more likely to ask patients about health risks and unhealthy behaviors and provide more psychological support (33).

In addition, department and hospital level were factors associated with medical staff actively paying attention to the psychosocial status of patients. Psychiatric medical staff actively paid more attention to the psychosocial status of patients than non-psychiatric medical staff. This verifies our hypothesis that psychiatrists would pay more attention to the psychosocial status of patients due to the particularity of the department. However, our results showed that only 58.4% of the psychiatric medical staff paid attention to the patient's psychosocial status. Regarding hospital level, medical staff in tertiary and secondlevel hospitals were more likely to actively pay attention to the psychosocial status than medical staff in first-level hospitals. To a certain extent, our results are consistent with Meretoja et al.'s (34) finding that competence profiles differed in both the level and infrequency of using competencies according to work environment. There are differences in the work environments of hospitals of different levels, including the competence of the medical staff, which may affect the degree to which medical staff pay attention to the psychosocial status of patients.

The hypothesis that medical staff's active attention to patients' psychosocial status is related to age, years of employment, and professional title was also supported. Professional title and the interaction of age and years of employment had predictive effects on the probability of medical staff actively paying attention to the patient's psychosocial status. The influence of age increased with the increase in years of employment. We found that the medical staff aged 31-40 years, with an intermediate professional title, and 11-15 years of employment were least likely to actively pay attention to the patient's psychosocial status. Previous studies have found that age, working years, and work burden were essential predictors of job burnout for doctors and nurses (35). Compared with other occupations, occupational stress and burnout symptoms were more common among doctors (36). The job burnout of doctors was related to changes in the professional environment, such as financial pressure, increased workload, and index assessment (37). Therefore, we speculate that medical staff aged 31-40 with intermediate professional titles and 11-15 years of employment may have a heavier workload, more tremendous pressure for promotion, and face more severe job burnout. Thus, they have the lowest probability of actively focusing on the patient's psychosocial status.

Based on the findings mentioned above in this study, the biopsychosocial approach has not been widely used in healthcare. Most medical staff tend to only focus on the patients' physical symptoms and not pay attention to the patients' psychosocial status. Hence, it is recommended that the biopsychosocial approach be promoted in medical treatment through training and interventions for medical staff, primarily geared to those with the lowest probability of actively focusing on the patients' psychosocial status. Further, it is suggested to comprehensively popularize the knowledge of medical psychology among medical staff and carry out the research of disease psychology, which will help strengthen the medical staff's attention to the biopsychosocial medical model. Then, in medical practice, guidelines for implementing the biopsychosocial medical model should be formulated so that the patients' disease's biological, psychological, and social components are considered and managed as a whole. For example, medical and psychology departments could establish an efficient consultation, referral, or a multi-disciplinary treatment team to enhance patient diagnosis and treatment.

Strengths and Limitations

This research explored the integration of the biopsychosocial approach into health care from the perspective of medical staff and patients. Using qualitative and quantitative methods, the study provides comprehensive information and fills a gap in the research on the application of the biopsychosocial approach. The study included a diverse and extensive sample of medical staff, as well as interviewing doctors and patients for their perspective on the issue. Furthermore, the study investigated sociodemographic variables in relation to medical staff's attention to patients' psychosocial status. As such, the study provides scientific evidence for carrying out effective interventions to promote the implementation of the biopsychosocial approach in healthcare.

This study has some limitations. Firstly, although the sample included 13,105 medical staff in Hangzhou City, the results may not be generalizable to the situation of medical staff in other countries and regions. Future research should focus on other countries and regions with comparative analyses. Secondly, Study 2 used self-report questionnaires, which are subject to response bias such as social desirability. Lastly, this is a cross-sectional study which does not show how these variables behave over time. Future studies should consider using longitudinal designs.

CONCLUSION

Although the biopsychosocial approach has been popularized for many years, it has not been widely used in medical care. The results of the present study suggest that medical staff tend to focus their attention on the patients' physical symptoms and are less inclined to attend to patients' psychosocial status. Gender, department, hospital level, professional title and the interaction of age and years of employment can play a predictive role in the extent to which medical staff pay attention to patients' psychosocial status. Therefore, it is recommended that training and interventions be provided for medical staff on integrating the biopsychosocial approach into the provision of health care. In developing and implementing any in-service training for medical staff, it would be important to consider how the factors identified in this study may impact the ability and motivation of medical staff to attend to the psychosocial status of patients. Additionally, we propose guidelines be formulated for implementing the biopsychosocial approach, and helping patients set reasonable expectations regarding what the medical staff is able to do given

REFERENCES

- Engel GL. Need for a new medical model challenge for biomedicine. *Science*. (1977) 196:129–36. doi: 10.1126/science.847460
- Margalit AP, Glick SM, Benbassat J, Cohen A, Margolis CZ. A practical assessment of physician biopsychosocial performance. *Med Teacher*. (2007) 29:E219–26. doi: 10.1080/01421590701362492
- Bolton D, and Gillett G. The biopsychosocial model of health and disease new philosophical and scientific developments. *Philos Psychiatry Psychology*. (2019) 26:3–5. doi: 10.1007/978-3-030-11899-0
- Marsac ML, Kassam-Adams N, Delahanty DL, Widaman KF, Barakat LP. Posttraumatic stress following acute medical trauma in children: a proposed model of bio-psycho-social processes during the peri-trauma period. *Clin Child Family Psychol Rev.* (2014) 17:399–411. doi: 10.1007/s10567-014-0174-2
- Munro C, Randell L, Lawrie SM. An integrative bio-psycho-social theory of anorexia nervosa. *Clin Psychol Psychother*. (2017) 24:1–21. doi: 10.1002/cpp.2047
- Susic E, Gruber EN, Korotaj BG. Bio-psycho-social model of treatment and rehabilitation of addicts during the conduction of safety measure of obligatory psychiatric treatment in prison hospital Zagreb. *Alcoholism.* (2014) 50:93–109. Available online at: https://hrcak.srce.hr/147858
- Mun CJ. Mechanisms Linking Daily Pain and Depressive Symptoms: The Application of Diary Assessment and Bio-Psycho-Social Profiling. Phoenix: Arizona State University (2018).

their job responsibilities and the timeframe they have to provide diagnosis and treatment.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The data that support the findings of this study are available from the corresponding author upon reasonable request.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by ethical review institutions of Zhejiang University and related hospitals. The participants provided their informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

QY, XX, and HS contributed to the conception of the study. HS, TS, and ZW collected the data. YX and XX carried out data cleaning. XX performed the data analyses and wrote the manuscript. QY and HS contributed to critically revising the manuscript for important content. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript and contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This research was funded by National Natural Science Foundation of China (Grant Numbers 71974170), Leading Innovative and Entrepreneur Team Introduction Program of Zhejiang (Grant Numbers 2019R01007) and Public Projects of Science and Technology Department of Zhejiang Province (Grant Numbers LGF21H090006) to HS.

- Teo N, Pei Shi Y, Qi GaoShwe Zin N, Jie Jing F, Shiou Liang W, Ng TP. A bio-psycho-social approach for frailty amongst Singaporean Chinese community-dwelling older adults – evidence from the Singapore Longitudinal Aging Study. *BMC Geriatrics*. (2019) 19:1–14. doi: 10.1186/s12877-019-1367-9
- Braathen SH, Munthali A, Grut L. Explanatory models for disability: perspectives of health providers working in Malawi. *Disabil Soc.* (2015) 30:1382–96. doi: 10.1080/09687599.2015.1099517
- Johnson BT, Acabchuk RL. What are the keys to a longer, happier life? Answers from five decades of health psychology research. *Soc Sci Med.* (2018) 196:218. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2017.11.001
- Kusnanto H, Agustian D, Hilmanto D. Biopsychosocial model of illnesses in primary care: a hermeneutic literature review. J Family Med Primary Care. (2018) 7:497–500. doi: 10.4103/jfmpc.jfmpc_145_17
- Makivic I, Kersnik J, Klemenc-Ketis Z. The role of the psychosocial dimension in the improvement of quality of care: a systematic review. *Zdravstveno Varstvo.* (2016) 55:86–95. doi: 10.1515/sjph-2016-0004
- Smolle J. Complexity and medical education. Safety Health. (2016) 2:16. doi: 10.1186/s40886-016-0051-4
- 14. Adler RH. Engel's biopsychosocial model is still relevant today. J Psychosom Res. (2009) 67:607–11. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2009.08.008
- Brandling J, House W. Social prescribing in general practice: adding meaning to medicine. Br J Gen Pract. (2009) 59:454–6. doi: 10.3399/bjgp09X4 21085

- Suls J, Rothman A. Evolution of the biopsychosocial model: prospects and challenges for health psychology. *Health Psychol.* (2004) 23:119–25. doi: 10.1037/0278-6133.23.2.119
- Fava GA, Sonino N. The biopsychosocial model thirty years later. *Psychother Psychosom.* (2008) 77:1–2. doi: 10.1159/000110052
- 18. Nassir GS. *The Rise and Fall of the Biopsychosocial Model: Reconciling Art and Science in Psychiatry*. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Mendez SJ, Scott A, Zhang Y. Gender differences in physician decisions to adopt new prescription drugs. *Social Sci Med.* (2021) 277:113886. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2021.113886
- Menendez-Espina S, Llosa JA, Agullo-Tomas E, Rodriguez-Suarez J, Saiz-Villar R, Lahseras-Diez HF. Job insecurity and mental health: the moderating role of coping strategies from a gender perspective. *Front Psychol.* (2019) 10:10. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2019.00286
- Brief AP, Weiss HM. Organizational behavior: affect in the workplace. Ann Rev Psychol. (2002) 53:279–307. doi: 10.1146/annurev.psych.53.100901.135156
- Cai M, Liu EH, Tao HB, Qian ZM, Lin XJ, Cheng ZH. Does level of hospital matter? A study of mortality of acute myocardial infarction patients in Shanxi, China. Am J Med Qual. (2018) 33:185–92. doi: 10.1177/1062860617708608
- Yip WCM, Hsiao W, Meng QY, Chen W, Sun XM. Realignment of incentives for health-care providers in China. *Lancet.* (2010) 375:1120–30. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10)60063-3
- Zhang Se, Wang J, Xie F, Yin D, Shi Y, Zhang M, et al. A crosssectional study of job burnout, psychological attachment, and the career calling of Chinese doctors. *BMC Health Serv Resh.* (2020) 20:193. doi: 10.1186/s12913-020-4996-y
- Kowalczuk K, Krajewska-Kulak E. Influence of selected sociodemographic factors on psychosocial workload of nurses and association of this burden with absenteeism at work. *Med Pr.* (2015) 66:615–24. doi: 10.13075/mp.5893.00076
- Vinson AH, Underman K. Clinical empathy as emotional labor in medical work. Soc Sci Med. (2020) 251:9. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2020.112904
- Garzon LQ, Koranyi S, Engelmann D, Philipp R, Scheffold K, Schulz-Kindermann F, et al. Perceived doctor-patient relationship and its association with demoralization in patients with advanced cancer. *Psychooncology.* (2018) 27:2587–93. doi: 10.1002/pon.4823
- Peck BM, Asch DA, Goold SD, Roter DL, Ubel PA, McIntyre LM, et al. Measuring patient expectations does the instrument affect satisfaction or expectations? *Med Care.* (2001) 39:100–8. doi: 10.1097/00005650-200101000-00011
- Bialosky JE, Bishop MD, Cleland JA. Individual expectation: an overlooked, but pertinent, factor in the treatment of individuals experiencing musculoskeletal pain. *Phys Ther.* (2010) 90:1345–55. doi: 10.2522/ptj.20090306
- 30. Hafkamp FJ, de Vries J, Gosens T, den Oudsten BL. High pre-operative expectations precede both unfulfilled expectations and clinical improvement

after total hip and total knee replacement. J Arthroplasty. (2020) 35:1806-12. doi: 10.1016/j.arth.2020.02.061

- Ghomrawi HMK, Mancuso CA, Westrich GH, Marx RG, Mushlin AI, Expectations Discordance Study G. Discordance in TKA expectations between patients and surgeons. *Clin Orthopaed Relat Res.* (2013) 471:175–80. doi: 10.1007/s11999-012-2484-3
- Debra L R, Judith AH, Yutaka A. Physician gender effects in medical communication: a meta-analytic review. JAMA. (2002) 288:756–64. doi: 10.1001/jama.288.6.756
- Ramirez AGD, Wildes KADMA, Nápoles-springer APHDMPH, Pérez-stable EMD, Talavera GMDMPH, Rios EMD. Physician gender differences in general and cancer-specific prevention attitudes and practices. J Cancer Educ. (2009) 24:85–93. doi: 10.1080/08858190802664396
- Meretoja R, Leino-Kilpi H, Anna-Maija K. Comparison of nurse competence in different hospital work environments. J Nurs Manage. (2004) 12:329. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2834.2004.00422.x
- Abdo SAM, El-Sallamy RM, El-Sherbiny AAM, Kabbash IA. Burnout among physicians and nursing staff working in the emergency hospital of Tanta University, Egypt. *Eastern Mediterranean Health J.* (2015) 21:906–15. doi: 10.26719/2015.21.12.906
- 36. Shanafelt TDMD, Boone SMD, Tan LP, Dyrbye LNMDM, Sotile WP, Satele DBS, et al. Burnout and satisfaction with work-life balance among US physicians relative to the general US population. *Arch Intern Med.* (2012) 172:1. doi: 10.1001/archinternmed.2012.3199
- Arnsten AFT, Shanafelt T. Physician distress and burnout: the neurobiological perspective. *Mayo Clin Proc.* (2021) 96:763–9. doi: 10.1016/j.mayocp.2020.12.027

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Xiao, Song, Sang, Wu, Xie and Yang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Reimagining Community Mental Health Care Services: Case Study of a Need Based Biopsychosocial Response Initiated During Pandemic

Poornima Sunder^{1*}, Anu Sonia Vincent¹, Meenu K. Saju¹, Anu S. Moorthy¹, Godson Paulose¹, Roshni Robins¹, Anupama V. Prabhu¹, M. Arun¹, Anita Rajah¹ and Chitra Venkateswaran^{1,2}

¹ Mehac Foundation, Kochi, India, ² Department of Psychiatry, Believers Church Medical College Hospital, Tiruvalla, India

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Susan H. McDaniel, University of Rochester, United States

Reviewed by: Celia Falicov,

Cella Palicov, University of California, San Diego, United States John Rolland, Northwestern Medicine, United States

> *Correspondence: Poornima Sunder poornima.mehac@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 26 June 2021 Accepted: 30 August 2021 Published: 07 October 2021

Citation:

Sunder P, Vincent AS, Saju MK, Moorthy AS, Paulose G, Robins R, Prabhu AV, Arun M, Rajah A and Venkateswaran C (2021) Reimagining Community Mental Health Care Services: Case Study of a Need Based Biopsychosocial Response Initiated During Pandemic. Front. Psychiatry 12:731321. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.731321 Community mental health systems worldwide have undergone transformation in order to accommodate enormous demands of the pandemic and its mitigation efforts. The pandemic created unprecedented challenges that required Mehac Foundation (further referred as Mehac), a not for profit organization based in Kerala, to reassess our care delivery model. The aim of this report is to present a flexible, need-based biopsychosocial response; a case study effectuated by the Non-Governmental Organization (NGO) with a focus on minimizing the impact of COVID 19 on vulnerable communities, while adhering to timely regulations issued by the government. The key aspect of our biopsychosocial response was implementation of a phased approach that was rooted in real time need identification. The strategies will be described under broad headings of (i) adaptations for maintaining continuity of care, (ii) identifying vulnerable subgroups and need based psychological response, (iii) exploring social dimensions of the pandemic and implementing strategies to address them, (iv) ensuring team well-being and enhancing skills to effectively respond to the challenges.

Keywords: COVID 19 pandemic, community mental health, psychosocial support strategies, role of NGO, Mehac foundation, community based organization

INTRODUCTION

COVID 19 pandemic has disrupted the functioning of mental healthcare worldwide and has presented a dreadful challenge to community mental health care (1). It has without doubt resulted in an instant escalation of mental health issues globally. At the beginning of the pandemic, there were predictions about India's inability to cope "India has a high risk of community transmission because of crowded living conditions, congested cities, a large slum dwelling population, poor healthcare facilities, low educational attainment, and high levels of poverty" (2). In addition, there have been concerns about mental health and psycho-social consequences of self-isolation and sudden lockdown, which has affected usual life and routines of people and in turn has led to an increase in loneliness, anxiety, depression, insomnia, substance use, self-harm, or suicidal behavior (3, 4). The psychosocial impact of the pandemic still remains mostly unresolved and unaddressed; a recent survey by the Indian Psychiatric Society shows that 2/5th of the people surveyed were experiencing common mental health disorders since the coronavirus outbreak (3). Managing the direct and

secondary effects of the pandemic and also implementing the solutions are difficult for developing countries like India, with an approximate population of over 1.35 billion people.

As per the National Mental health Survey (NMHS-2016), nearly 150 million Indians (urban > rural) are in need of active mental health interventions, but the treatment gap for overall mental morbidity was 84.5% (5). Though Kerala fares better in terms of number of personnel and health facilities, it has a higher suicide rate of 24.3 when compared to national average of 10.4. India has a three-tiered health-care system for delivering preventive and curative services along with private health care facilities (6). District mental health programme forms the fulcrum of service delivery by the government for mental illness at primary care level however, there are bottlenecks at various levels from policy to implementation and utilization (7). Hence, to bridge the existing treatment gap and address inherent disparities in the system, scaling up of services with alternatives like Non-Governmental Organization (NGO)'s are invaluable in Indian setting. This scenario was made more evident during the ongoing pandemic where maintaining services at grassroot levels were further strained.

MENTAL HEALTH CARE AND RESEARCH FOUNDATION MODEL

Mental Health Care and Research Foundation (Mehac) Foundation, is a not for profit organization working in the southern part of Kerala, India, since the year 2008. Pain and palliative care (PPC) movement (8) in Kerala laid the foundation for Mehac to eventually adapt palliative care principles to mental health care. The mission of the foundation is to evolve and propagate a new model of mental health care, by strengthening existing systems in the community and thereby increasing community participation. Mehac executes a flexible model of community psychiatric care through its partnership with community-based organizations (CBO) based on Public-Private-People Partnership (4P's). Collaborative arrangements with Panchayats (local self-government department), private sector, and civil society help Mehac to sustain programmes in the community and cater to the marginalized sections of the society. Over the past 12 years, the foundation has touched the lives of more than 5,000 people with mental health issues in six districts of Kerala delivered by a multidisciplinary team.

Mehac emphasizes cost effective quality care; it had humble beginnings with donations from likeminded philanthropists. Currently the services are supported by governmental organizations like Panchayats, partnering civil society organizations and individual donors. Corporate organizations have come forward with their social responsibility grants as well.

Mehac's volunteer system was developed based on the Neighborhood Network in Palliative Care initiative (NNPC) which is an exemplar model for resource poor settings (9). A volunteer in the community would be someone willing to contribute specific time for the care of people, who undergoes training and is willing to be supervised, and works with a team. Most of them would have passed their high school education. They vary from lay volunteers to community level health workers like Accredited Social Health Activist (ASHA) (10). They are trained and empowered to address stigma and facilitate early identification and intervention through referral pathways. These volunteers are identified by local CBOs from within their communities and they act as a bridge between the expert team and community. In a collectivistic society like India, the family of a Person with Mental Illness (PwMI) plays a major role in caregiving (11). Mehac considers Family as the unit of care and ensures their maximal empowerment to increase participation in management of our patients. Engaging through volunteers and families has ensured high rates of compliance and prompt identification of relapses.

Mehac functions by empowering CBOs to take ownership by providing an expert consultancy role and a stepped care approach enabling delivery of medical, psychological, and rehabilitation services. Access to free medicines and necessary infrastructure support are ensured by the partners. We run a total of 22 clinics, 68% of which function in collaboration with the local NGOs and 32% in partnership with Panchayats. Prior to the pandemic, consultations were done for 2,852 patients through clinics (88%) or home visits (12%) requiring travel (on an average about 50– 60 km per day). Medications were also dispensed either directly at clinics (92%) or through home visits (8%).

NATIONAL AND STATE RESPONSE TO PANDEMIC

India's first COVID patient was reported from Kerala in January 2020, which was contained with active measures (4). However, by February 3rd Kerala, had declared a state calamity and by March 11th WHO, had declared it a pandemic. The situation worsened and by March 22nd "Janata Curfew" a one day voluntary lockdown was announced. On March 24th Kerala declared a statewide lockdown, followed by Indian Government imposing a nationwide lockdown on 25th March. India's lockdown was extended till May 31st, it was one of the strictest and longest in the world (4). The nationwide lockdown was carried out in four phases; the initial two phases were very strict with restricted movements across the country, and the latter two phases saw gradual and contextual relaxations based on case load with clearly defined containment zones. By June 8th, phased reopening was announced. The lockdown, inspite of its perceived success, also drew wide attention because of its negative socioeconomic impact (12). Kerala government, by pooling existing facilities in the government, private and voluntary sector was able to implement innovative strategies, effectively cutting down the spread of COVID 19, and minimizing its psychosocial impact during early days of the pandemic (13, 14).

BIOPSYCHOSCOIAL RESPONSE MODEL IMPLEMENTED BY MEHAC

The overall functioning of our CBOs were adversely affected by the sudden lockdown. In response, we adopted a multiprongedmultidisciplinary biopsychosocial approach (15) (see **Figure 1**),



which was based on evidence from existing literature and real time need identification through continuous feedback from patients, their families, community volunteers, community health workers, community partners, and the team members. More than 90% of our beneficiaries belong to the lower socioeconomic status (16) with limited access to mental health services, hence providing consistent treatment services to them was crucial. This was achieved by restructuring our service delivery with adaptations to existing biopsychosocial approaches and effectively leveraging available and affordable technology options. The strategies were devised giving careful attention to the social, cultural, and economic background of the beneficiaries as well as the updated regulations by the Government.

The key aspect of our Biopsychosocial response was time sensitive adaptation to the needs arising in the community. The strategies were implemented in a phased manner: (i) initiationphase from the time the pandemic was declared a state calamity to the first two phases of strict lockdown (ii) the transition-phase from third phase of Lockdown to stepped reopening and (iii) the continuation-phase from reopening to new normal functioning.

We adopted a need based phased response not only to follow governmental guidelines but also to be prepared for

future resurgence (17). The strategies described in a phased manner are flexible and cyclical and not linear (see **Figure 2**). It will be described under broad headings of (a) adaptations for maintaining continuity of care, (b) identifying vulnerable subgroups and need based psychological response, (c) exploring social dimensions of the pandemic and implementing strategies to address them, and (d) ensuring team well-being and enhancing skills to effectively respond to the challenges.

ADAPTATIONS FOR MAINTAINING CONTINUITY OF CARE

COVID 19 made restructuring of our services mandatory. Around 95% of our patients suffer from severe mental disorders and hence maintaining continuity of care during the pandemic was crucial. Out of a total number of 2,852 patients in our service, 565 had regular direct followup (teleconsultations/visits), for rest of the stable patients from referrals and outreach centers, more than 500 needs-based help was extended.

During the initiation phase, the team tried to maintain regular follow-up with patients and their families either directly



(78%) or indirectly (22%) through volunteers, health workers, or neighbors. Follow up calls were done mainly through voice calls as that was the easily available option to overcome existing digital divide (18). Initial follow-ups were done on a weekly basis, wherein enquiry was made regarding current status of patient, their biological and socio occupational functioning as well as medication adherence. As there were predictions of increased chances of relapse or worsening in patients with pre-existing

mental health issues as was being reported from the world over (19–21), these strategies helped in identifying early signs of relapse. In the initiation phase, patients were followed on a weekly basis and then it was eased to fortnightly during the transition phase as most of the patients were stable. In the transition phase, we conducted a survey to understand if patients preferred returning to in-person clinics. Sixty-three percent wanted to visit clinics whereas 37% preferred home care visits. "COVID cases are increasing here, all of you stay at home. R (volunteer with Mehac) ensures that medicines reach us on time you call and ask about me and my daughter, do not come to hospital to see us now. Ask everybody else in the team to stay safe, we will call promptly if we have any other problems."

- Mother of a 20 year old PwMI

Mehac followed a hybrid model further into the transition phase; incorporating home visits, in-person clinics, and regular tele follow ups. Initially patients who needed in-person consultation were seen selectively. An arbitrary criteria was applied and those who were symptomatic with medications changes being indicated, or those who were experiencing any side effects of medications were seen in nearby clinics with well-spaced out appointments to ensure social distancing and to avoid overcrowding. Each of the appointments were fixed with reiteration of safety precautions, as patients with severe mental illness were predicted to have difficulty following the same in view of impaired insight and decision making capacity (14). Strategies were constantly revised and we shifted toward virtual clinics wherein the social workers or psychologists would follow up with the patient along with a psychiatrist. Video consultations were arranged for 6% of patients, with help of younger family members or neighbors. As the situation eased, we encouraged patients and their family members to come to clinics along with continuation of tele follow up during the interval between clinic visits. In-person consultations were arranged only when need arose for the same. After the lockdown was lifted, tele follow ups continued with adjusted timings, as many of our patients and family members became unavailable during working hours.

All emergency consultations were either seen in-person or through virtual means. Existing ties with governmental and other volunteering agencies enabled Mehac to access local health care professionals and ensure timely help, thereby minimizing need for admissions. Medicine dosage was altered for those patients who couldn't be given long acting depot injections and they were monitored closely for early signs of relapse. Patients on clozapine were also closely monitored for any side effects and relapse of symptoms.

Mehac tried to address the issues of patients with comorbidities since patients with severe mental illness generally have higher rates of comorbidities and are vulnerable due to substantial disparities in access to health care (22). COVID 19 further compounded this vulnerability. Around 96 persons were identified with co morbid conditions like diabetes, hypertension, parkinsons disease, dementia, epilepsy, stroke, paraplegia cardiovascular disorders, chronic respiratory illnesses, chronic renal failure, etc. Home visits and video consultations were conducted exclusively for them in order to minimize risk of contagion. For similar concerns, family members with comorbidities, especially those that were elderly and were the sole caregiver for patients were also discouraged from visiting in-person clinics. In a survey conducted, we found people with comorbid conditions were hesitant to access health care services and mean duration from last physician visit was 6 months. Mehac utilized its ties with government and local volunteering organizations to link such patients to existing services for investigations and consultation.

"This is the first time in my life that I have not been able to find a job for such a long duration, it's all because of the pandemic. Government ration kits and the free medicines you provide are keeping my family from starving. My wife has illness since 20 years, before a lot of my earning was spent on medicines and hospital bills as she had relapses when I could not afford medicines. I can't imagine how we would have got through these tough times without these medicines reaching us so promptly."

- Husband of a 50 year old PwMI

Challenges in maintaining a medication supply was reported worldwide (1, 23). Continuing the same without any disruption in the absence of our established outpatient set up was another major obstacle that we faced from the early days of pandemic. To ensure adequate supply through the period of lockdown, we communicated in advance with more than 90% of our patients to collect medicines. Adequate stock of medications was ensured by coordinating with various stakeholders, ranging from medicine suppliers to local partners and volunteers. Mehac raised funds and supplemented purchase of medications when the shortage was due to administrative/financial reasons. We created various subzones within the zones of our existing clinic areas and when patients were not able to travel to clinics, we coordinated with community volunteers, health workers, or neighbors to ensure seamless distribution of medications. When needed, field supervisors stepped up to make arrangements and ensured inter organizational cooperation between local partners. Timely improvisations were made to our existing model with 68% of medicines being distributed through help of health workers, 9% through neighbors, and 23% being collected directly from clinics. Even when lockdown was eased and eventually lifted, we continued a similar mode of delivery of medications in coordination with various stakeholders demonstrating long term learning. Overall these adaptations ensure 100% follow up of our patients with improved compliance to medications.

IDENTIFYING VULNERABLE SUBGROUPS AND PSYCHOLOGICAL RESPONSE

When it comes to COVID 19, certain groups were found to be more vulnerable psychologically. Among them were persons with severe mental illness, elderly people, children (especially those with mental health issues) and migrant workers (24–30). Kerala's response in providing psychosocial support for these groups has received worldwide recognition. Telemedicine portal e-sanjeevani for teleconsultation across the State and "Ottakalla oppamundu" (You are not alone, We are with you) for providing psychosocial support were a few of the models recognized by the WHO. The government adopted an inclusive approach and addressed the special needs of vulnerable population (13, 14, 31).

"I can't talk to anybody about my worries, my daughter doesn't support me and she has no time to listen to my problems even if I call her. I am not able to go out like before and nobody visits me now. You call and enquire about me regularly; you are more like a family to me now. Though you can't come, you made sure that help reached me through ASHA worker. Knowing that I can call you gives me hope."

- 69 Year old PWMI, living alone

Incorporating these principles, Mehac partnered with government bodies and other local NGOs to provide psychosocial support to vulnerable populations. In partnership with the government bodies, Mehac was involved in providing teleconsultation services to migrant workers and COVID positive patients. Additionally, partnering with IMA's (Indian Medical Association) telemedicine services, Mehac extended support for people who were COVID positive and in quarantine. Apart from this, for its existing patients Mehac provided weekly teleconsultation services especially to people with severe mental illness and their caretakers, elderly, children with mental health issues, people living alone, those with co morbidities and those who tested positive for COVID. In the initial phase, we provided psychoeducation regarding COVID symptoms, precautionary measures and its impact. Throughout the period of lockdown special attention was also given to families of PwMI and their distress was addressed. In our experience, families were resilient and their concerns were more related to meeting financial needs. Though there were media reports of increased violence during lock down, among our population we encountered one such incident and were able to liase for help with the established governmental women helpline. Psychological first aid principles were applied in practice when indicated to allay fears. Supportive psychotherapy was also provided on an individual basis when needed. Both physical and mental health issues of these groups were addressed by partnering with available resource people within the community.

EXPLORING SOCIAL DIMENSIONS OF THE PANDEMIC AND IMPLEMENTING STRATEGIES TO ADDRESS THEM

"My husband and me have not been able to find any jobs as nobody is hiring daily wage workers now. We were able to manage somehow though the Government ration kits, but the debts in the grocery shop were piling up and we couldn't buy vegetables or meat for our children. With the money you gave me instead of the ration kit, I could pay my debts at the shop and buy fish for my children after a long time. I can't explain how happy my children were."

- Wife of 56 Year old PwMI

COVID 19 has brought a complete breakdown of social support systems across the world. In addition, people with existing mental, neurological and substance use disorders constitute an already economically vulnerable group who are susceptible to chronic poverty and relapse (31). The Kerala government initiated timely measures such as ensuring food kits to all, supplying mid-day meals to children at home, ensuring free meals for migrant workers etc., to mitigate psychosocial impact of the pandemic (32, 33). During the initiation phase, follow-up by the team revealed that most of the ground level apprehensions were related to interruption in the supply of basic material needs due to the lockdown. This was addressed by connecting them to various services offered by the government, voluntary organizations, or other NGOs. After lockdown was lifted, the government continued supplying ration kits and other basic necessities, but people lacking ration cards or those wrongly categorized as Above Poverty Line (APL) (34, 35) had difficulty in availing these services. Hence, Mehac stepped up and identified such people in each clinic and started distributing ration kits (n= 31) and other provisions as needed. Even though the majority of people had access to food through various schemes, many of them were seen struggling to meet other basic needs as they didn't have sufficient money at hand due to job loss and unemployment. Monetary assistance was provided for such people. Mehac also took care of consultation fee and transport assistance for those who warranted hospital visits for other physical issues or to facilitate admissions when symptomatic.

Research shows that maintaining social support has higher scores on recovery for people with severe mental illness (36). The pandemic along with its mitigation efforts have resulted in making telecommunication services a basic necessity. Hence, maintaining regular connectivity with our beneficiaries and helping them to connect with their dear ones was vital in order to keep them calm and informed. Identifying this need, Mehac made efforts to recharge mobile phones of beneficiaries when needed. Realizing the magnitude of crisis on the ground Mehac conducted timely fundraising through individual donors and corporations who were willing to support through their social responsibility grants.

ENSURING TEAM WELL-BEING AND ENHANCING SKILLS TO EFFECTIVELY RESPOND TO THE CHALLENGES

"How was I going to understand people emotions through a voice call? I rely so much on talking face to face to do my work in the community. I was apprehensive about this however, discussions with my team mates and exercises like role plays gave me the initial confidence. My patients and their family helped me gain more insights through the sessions over phone. After initial few calls I realized that, though my barriers increased in reaching out to them in person, they could reach out to me better, which in turn meant very few of my patients had any major problems."

- Social worker with Mehac

Healthcare workers are considered a vulnerable group due to high risk of infection, increased work stress, and fear of spreading the infection to their families (37, 38). In order to cope with challenges that the pandemic posed, it was crucial to strengthen team dynamics and foster cooperation. Peer group surveys identified stress of the ongoing pandemic and guilt of spreading infection to family members prevalent among team members. The remote mode of operating necessitated work from home which resulted in team members facing problems within their personal sphere as well. However, the existing dynamics and rapport within team members ensured a sense of solidarity that in turn helped to ease apprehension and worries. Strategic adaptations were made through frequent communications and feedback. The team made an effort to identify and gather accurate information about safety precautions and government rules and regulations regarding the pandemic. The information gathered was passed on to the beneficiaries through teleconsultation which helped in dispelling anxiety created by misinformation.

The whole process of acquiring and disseminating accurate information helped to reduce the team's anxiety as well.

Regular discussions helped troubleshoot problems and refine strategies. Different communication channels were established and various contextual groups were created to develop strategies and to attend to emergencies. Even though there were frequent connectivity issues, the team experimented with various online platforms such as Zoom, Google Meet, etc., to identify a platform that was comfortable for all. When gaps in patient follow up were identified, the team shifted to password protected excel spreadsheets for ease of follow up and communication. Enhancing skills like planning and communication was identified as a felt need among the team members. Various training sessions with specific modules, empowerment, and review sessions were conducted. The team actively participated in online webinars to update knowledge regarding COVID 19 and its impact as well as psychosocial strategies to address it. Team members were part of developing a "Resource Toolkit for Low and Middle Income Countries for Palliative Care in COVID 19" (39) which was also extended as an online training program.

CONCLUSION

The Mehac model of task sharing (40) and community participation provided the advantage of a strong ground support system that helped in an expeditious transition to a remote mode of operating. The readaptations made by leveraging technology enabled us to strengthen our care delivery model further; ensuring overall better follow up with improved compliance to medication when compared to previous year. A phased approach rooted in real time identification of perceived needs and barriers enabled us to not only sustain continuity of care but also to focus on social needs. These strategies in turn helped in building a sense of community support and seem to enhanced resilience in our vulnerable population (41). Constant evolution of the model based on government regulations and identified needs helped in designing localized solutions with maximal use of available community resources, thereby encouraging our beneficiaries to exercise agency. Responsive leadership and open channels of communication within the team helped in achieving better patient care and ensuring team well-being.

The abruptness and evolving nature of the pandemic resulted in initial difficulty in devising systems for tracking data, hence the results mentioned here are interim, impressionistic, and

clinically based. Limitations include not gathering quantitative and experiential data to measure outcomes; there was no formal evaluation during the pandemic. Technology was not leveraged enough to conduct support groups, caregiver sessions for families, or awareness programs which were conducted on a regular basis prior to the pandemic. For future pandemics or other community crisis, ideally we will be prepared to assess the outcomes of this model implemented during the COVID 19 pandemic using mixed methods with quantitative tools and surveys to measure outcomes as well as qualitative evaluation to study the process indicators like satisfaction, readiness, challenges, and barriers along with acceptability, appropriateness, adoption, and feasibility of interventions through key informant interviews and focus groups. Replication requires testing adaptations in different societal structures. Generating discussions around political will and societal attitudes are crucial to designing culture- and context-specific interventions as well as pathways for funding.

The inherent ability to adapt to changes, while respecting individual autonomy and empowered participation of various stakeholders are crucial for a sustainable community model. Sensible local application of broader concepts of cost effective biopsychosocial approaches mentioned here can ensure accessibility of care for even the most underserved sections of the society in a resource limited setting. Sharing experiences and evaluations, negotiation with policy makers are important components to replicate resilient community led approaches in other settings.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

PS and AV were major contributors to conception, designing, and writing up the manuscript. MS, AM, GP, and AP carried out surveys, helped in updating database, and wrote sections of the manuscript. RR helped with interpreting database and carried out proof reading. MA, AR, and CV gave valuable inputs to improve the overall outlook. All authors contributed to manuscript revision, read, and approved the submitted version.

REFERENCES

- Kopelovich SL, Monroe-DeVita M, Buck BE, Brenner C, Moser L, Jarskog LF, et al. Community mental health care delivery during the COVID-19 pandemic: practical strategies for improving care for people with serious mental illness. *Community Ment Health J.* (2020) 19:1–11. doi: 10.1007/s10597-020-00662-z
- Mohanty SK. Contextualising geographical vulnerability to COVID-19 in India. Lancet Glob Health. (2020) 8:e1104–5. doi: 10.1016/S2214-109X(20)30329-6
- Grover S, Sahoo S, Mehra A, Avasthi A, Tripathi A, Subramanyan A, et al. Psychological impact of COVID-19 lockdown: an online survey from India. *Indian J Psychiatry.* (2020) 62:354. doi: 10.4103/psychiatry.IndianJPsychiatry_427_20
- Kumar S, Reddy DCS. Response to COVID-19 pandemic in India: how can we strengthen our response? *Indian J Community Med.* (2020) 45:251. doi: 10.4103/ijcm.IJCM_653_20
- Gautham MS, Gururaj G, Varghese M, Benegal V, Rao GN, Kokane A, et al. The National Mental Health Survey of India 2016: prevalence, socio-demographic correlates and treatment gap of mental morbidity.

Int J Soc Psychiatry. (2020) 66:361tryt/ doi: 10.1177/00207640209 07941

- 6. Chokshi M, Patil B, Khanna R, Neogi SB, Sharma J, Paul VK, et al. Health systems in India. *J Perinatol.* (2016) 36:S9–936:doi: 10.1038/jp.2016.184
- Mahajan PB, Rajendran PK, Sunderamurthy B, Keshavan S, Bazroy J. Analyzing Indian mental health systems: reflecting, learning, and working towards a better future. J Curr Res Sci Med. 5:4. doi: 10.4103/jcrsm.jcrsm_21_19-
- McDermott E, Selman L, Wright M, Clark D. Hospice and palliative care development in India: a multimethod review of services and experiences. J Pain Symptom Manage. (2008) 35:583–93. doi: 10.1016/j.jpainsymman.2007.07.012
- Anooja C. Palliative Care Movement in Kerala: A Historic Overview. MPRA (Munich Personal RePEc Archive) Paper No. 85109 (November 2017). Available online at: https://mpra.ub.uni-muenchen.de/85109/1/MPRA_ paper_85109.pdf (accessed August 9, 2021).
- Fathima FN, Raju M, Varadharajan KS, Krishnamurthy A, Ananthkumar SR, Mony PK. Assessment of saccredited social health activists'—a national community health volunteer scheme in Karnataka State, India. J Health Popul Nutr. (2015) 33:137–45.
- 11. Chadda RK, Deb KS. Indian family systems, collectivistic society and psychotherapy. *Indian J Psychiatry.* (2013) 55(Suppl 2):S299–309. doi: 10.4103/0019-5545.105555
- 12. Jha P, Kumar M. Labour in India and the COVID-19 pandemic *Ind Econ J.* (2020). 68:417–37. doi: 10.1177/0019466220983494
- Udhaya Kumar S, Thirumal Kumar D, Siva R, George Priya Doss C. Kerala, India's front runner in novel coronavirus disease (COVID-19). *Front Med.* (2020). 7:355. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2020.00355
- WHO. Responding to COVID-19 Learnings from Kerala. Available online at: https://www.who.int/india/news/feature-stories/detail/respondingto-covid-19---learnings-from-kerala (accessed June 23, 2021).
- Babalola E, Noel P, White R. The biopsychosocial approach and global mental health: synergies and opportunities *Plant Soil*. 33:291–6. doi: 10.4103/ijsp.ijsp_13_17
- Shaikh Z, Pathak R. Revised Kuppuswamy and B G Prasad socio-economic scales for 2016. Int J Community Med Public Health. (2017) 4:997–9. doi: 10.18203/2394-6040.ijcmph20171313
- WHO. From the "New Normal" to a "New Future": A Sustainable Response to COVID-19. Available online at: https://www.who.int/westernpacific/ news/commentaries/detail-hq/from-the-new-normal-to-a-new-future-asustainable-response-to-covid-19 (accessed June 23, 2021).
- Acharibasam JW, Wynn R. Telemental health in low- and middle-income countries: a systematic review. Int J Telemed Appl. (2018) 2018:e9602821. doi: 10.1155/2018/9602821
- Hamada K, Fan X. The impact of COVID-19 on individuals living with serious mental illness. Schizophr Res. (2020) 222:3–5. doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2020.05.054
- Fonseca L, Diniz E, Mendonça G, Malinowski F, Mari J, Gadelha A. Schizophrenia and COVID-19: risks and recommendations. *Braz J Psychiatry*. (2020) 42:236–8. doi: 10.1590/1516-4446-2020-0010
- Severe Mental Illness and Risks From COVID-19. The Centre for Evidence-Based Medicine. Available online at: https://www.cebm.net/covid-19/severemental-illness-and-risks-from-covid-19/ (accessed June 23, 2021).
- Kozloff N, Mulsant BH, Stergiopoulos V, Voineskos AN. The COVID-19 global pandemic: implications for people with schizophrenia and related disorders. *Schizophr Bull.* (2020) 46:752–7. doi: 10.1093/schbul/sbaa051
- Kahl KG, Correll CU. Management of patients with severe mental illness during the coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic. JAMA Psychiatry. (2020) 77:977–8. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2020.1701
- Singh HP, Khullar V, Sharma M. Estimating the impact of covid-19 outbreak on high-risk age group population in India. *Augment Hum Res.* (2020) 5:18. doi: 10.1007/s41133-020-00037-9
- Tandon VR, Meeta M. COVID-19 pandemic impact on elderly and is there a gender bias? J Life Health. (2020) 11:117–9. doi: 10.4103/jmh.JMH_175_20
- Mukhtar S. Psychological impact of COVID-19 on older adults. Curr Med Res Pract. (2020) 10:201–2. doi: 10.1016/j.cmrp.2020.07.016
- 27. Bahl D, Bassi S, Arora M. The Impact of COVID-19 on Children and Adolescents: Early Evidence in India. ORF. Available online at:: https://

www.orfonline.org/research/the-impact-of-covid-19-on-children-andadolescents-early-evidence-in-india/ (accessed June 23, 2021).

- Kumar A, Nayar KR, Bhat LD. Debate: COVID-19 and children in India. Child Adolesc Ment Health. (2020) 25:165–6. doi: 10.1111/camh.12398
- Dalton L, Rapa E, Stein A. Protecting the psychological health of children through effective communication about COVID-19. *Lancet Child Adolesc Health*. (2020) 4:346–7. doi: 10.1016/S2352-4642(20)30097-3
- Irudaya Rajan S, Sivakumar P. Srinivasan A. The COVID-19 pandemic and internal labour migration in India: a 'crisis of mobilityr. *Indian J Labour Econ*. (2020) 63:1021–39. doi: 10.1007/s41027-020-00293-8
- Lund C, Docrat S, Abdulmalik J, Alem A, Fekadu A, Gureje O, et al. Household economic costs associated with mental, neurological and substance use disorders: a cross-sectional survey in six low- and middle-income countries. *BJPsych Open.* (2019) 5:e34. doi: 10.1192/bjo. 2019.20
- Shemim S S, Shaju SS, Sooraj S, Soyam PS. A study on COVID-19 management strategies of two Indian states. Arch Med Health Sci. (2020) 8:318–21. doi: 10.4103/amhs.amhs_229_20
- Sadanandan R. Kerala's response to COVID-19. Indian J Public Health. (2020) 64:99. doi: 10.4103/ijph.JJPH_459_20
- Food and Civil Supplies Government of Kerala, India. Available online at: Available from: https://kerala.gov.in/food-civil-supplies-department (accessed June 23, 2021).
- PDS. Available online at: https://www.civilsupplieskerala.gov.in/ (accessed June 23, 2021).
- Corrigan PW, Phelan SM. Social support and recovery in people with serious mental illnesses. *Community Ment Health J.* (2004) 40:513–23. doi: 10.1007/s10597-004-6125-5
- Shaukat N, Ali DM, Razzak J. Physical and mental health impacts of COVID-19 on healthcare workers: a scoping review. *Int J Emerg Med.* (2020) 13:40. doi: 10.1186/s12245-020-00299-5
- Khanal P, Devkota N, Dahal M, Paudel K, Joshi D. Mental health impacts among health workers during COVID-19 in a low resource setting: a cross-sectional survey from Nepal. *Glob Health.* (2020) 16:89. doi: 10.1186/s12992-020-00621-z
- 39. Daniel S, Venkateswaran C, Sunder P, Nair S, Chittazhathu RK, Manuel AJ, et al. Responding to palliative care training needs in the coronavirus disease 2019 era: the context and process of developing and disseminating training resources and guidance for low- and middle-income countries from Kerala, South India. *Indian J Palliat Care.* (2020). 26:S8–16. doi: 10.4103/IJPC_IJPC_131_20
- Hoeft TJ, Fortney JC, Patel V, Unützer J. Task-sharing approaches to improve mental health care in rural and other low-resource settings: a systematic review. J Rural Health. (2018) 34:48–62. doi: 10.1111/jrh. 12229
- Li F, Luo S, Mu W, Li Y, Ye L, Zheng X, et al. Effects of sources of social support and resilience on the mental health of different age groups during the COVID-19 pandemic. *BMC Psychiatry*. (2021) 21:16. doi: 10.1186/s12888-020-03012-1

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Sunder, Vincent, Saju, Moorthy, Paulose, Robins, Prabhu, Arun, Rajah and Venkateswaran. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Commentary: Reimagining Community Mental Health Care Services: Case Study of a Need Based Biopsychosocial Response Initiated During Pandemic

J. Steven Lamberti*

Department of Psychiatry, University of Rochester Medical Center, Rochester, NY, United States

Keywords: pandemic (COVID-19), severe mental disorder, schizophrenia, health service access, telehealth, community partnership and service, public mental health, foundation partnerships

A Commentary on

Reimagining Community Mental Health Care Services: Case Study of a Need Based Biopsychosocial Response Initiated During Pandemic

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Peiyuan Qiu, Sichuan University, China

Reviewed by:

Christiane Waller, Paracelsus Medizinischen Privatuniversität, Nuremberg, Germany

*Correspondence:

J. Steven Lamberti steve_lamberti@urmc.rochester.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 21 January 2022 Accepted: 10 May 2022 Published: 27 May 2022

Citation:

Lamberti JS (2022) Commentary: Reimagining Community Mental Health Care Services: Case Study of a Need Based Biopsychosocial Response Initiated During Pandemic. Front. Psychiatry 13:859884. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2022.859884 by Sunder, P., Vincent, A. S., Saju, M. K., Moorthy, A. S., Paulose, G., Robins, R., Prabhu, A. V., Arun, M., Rajah, A., and Venkateswaran, C. (2021). Front. Psychiatry 12:731321. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.731321

As a professor at a Western medical center, I first want to acknowledge my inexperience with the Indian healthcare system as well as resource differences that exist between our care systems. Also, I work at the University of Rochester Medical Center (URMC), which gave birth to the biopsychosocial model and is the focus of this special issue. With these standpoints in mind, I offer the following commentary on Sunder's et al. recent article (1). I'll begin with some background about URMC followed by discussion of the coronavirus pandemic to provide context. Then I will discuss the exemplary work currently being done in Kerala, India along with our local efforts to address the pandemic. Lastly, I'll highlight potential advantages of Kerala's innovative approach to care.

THE BIOPSYCHOSOCIAL MODEL

The biopsychosocial model was proposed in 1977 by Engel (2) who trained as an internist, in collaboration with psychiatrist Dr. John Romano (3). In contrast to the prevailing biomedical ethos of the time and its myopic focus on biological processes, Engle and Romano's theory provided conceptual links between the body, the mind, and society. Yet translating this conceptual framework into clinical practice has remained a challenge for mental health service delivery in the United States. A 2009 report by the National Alliance on Mental Illness (NAMI) rating overall quality of mental health services gave the United States a "D" grade (i.e., unacceptably poor) (4). One of NAMI's key recommendations was to better integrate mental and physical healthcare through co-location of medical and behavioral health professionals. Progress has since been made in service integration (5, 6), forging real-world healthcare bridges between the biological and psychological dimensions of the biopsychosocial model. The coronavirus pandemic, however, has recently revealed an alarming disconnect between healthcare and society in the United States.

THE GREAT PANDEMIC

The coronavirus pandemic has now accounted for more deaths in the United States than the Influenza Pandemic of 1918 (7), this despite advances in public health and widely available vaccines. Many in the United States refuse to be vaccinated or to wear masks despite the proven effectiveness of these strategies (8– 10). In explaining this impasse, scholars have pointed to the role of social and cultural factors including politicization and media sensationalism (11, 12). These influences have led some to view public health practices as an affront to personal liberty, thus undermining trust in medical authorities and healthcare providers alike.

People with severe mental illness are among those now bearing the brunt of the pandemic (13). For example, individuals with schizophrenia have high rates of mortality following coronavirus infection (14) in addition to having poor access to healthcare services (15, 16). Lockdown strategies to contain the virus have threatened to further limit healthcare access both here in Rochester and in Kerala, India. In response, healthcare providers in both regions have worked to promote access to treatment for people with severe mental illness through telehealth strategies. Yet there have also been differences in how these communities have faced the challenge of delivering healthcare to their most vulnerable citizens in the midst of a deadly pandemic.

KERALA, INDIA

Prior to the pandemic, Kerala had developed a reputation for achieving good health outcomes despite having a low per capita income (17). With limited healthcare resources, Kerala's Mehac Foundation undertook a novel and highly efficient approach to care delivery that required broad and active community participation. Borrowing from the field of palliative care, the foundation implemented a flexible model of service delivery based on Public-Private-People Partnership (1). This approach utilized existing community resources including public governance organizations (e.g., panchayats), private organizations (e.g., non-governmental and corporate organizations), and-most notably-people (e.g., family members and volunteers). Getting all of these individuals and organizations to pull together required a shared sense of purpose as well as high levels of communication and cooperation. Mehac provided the necessary vision while using existing ties with governmental and volunteering agencies to access local healthcare professionals, to link patients to services and to ensure medication delivery. The foundation also made substantive efforts to supply education, food, and monetary support to those in need.

REFERENCES

 Sunder P, Vincent AS, Saju MK, Moorthy AS, Paulose G, Robins R, et al. Reimagining community mental health services: case study of a need based response initiated during pandemic. *Front Psychiatry.* (2021) 12:731321. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.731321

ROCHESTER, NEW YORK, USA

The URMC Department of Psychiatry is home to Strong Ties, an outpatient clinic for people with severe mental disorders. Prior to the pandemic, over 90% of services were delivered within the walls of our clinic. At the height of the pandemic, Strong Ties utilized telehealth services for 70% of all patient contacts. Live visits were generally limited to crisis intervention, new patients and those without telephone or computer access. Delivery of medications, clothing and food was conducted through a team of care managers and two assertive community treatment teams along with use of community pharmacies for prescriptions. Although these approaches ensured continuity of care, they did not necessarily build resilience among service recipients.

COMMENTS FROM ROCHESTER TO KERALA

Mehac's novel strategy of involving a wide-ranging coalition of agencies and individuals is consistent with current recommendations for optimizing continuity of care for people with severe mental illness during the pandemic (18). However, Mehac's implementation is likely to have significant benefits beyond simply maintaining continuity of healthcare. In particular, their emphasis on community engagement may *improve* mental health by directly addressing social determinants including poverty and lack of health literacy (19, 20). Also, research has suggested that being negatively judged by others is among the most harmful stressors for people with severe mental illness (21). Such stress within family settings is strongly associated with increased rates of psychotic relapse and hospitalization (22). Mehac's efforts to educate, support and empower "family as the unit of care" are therefore likely to reduce the need for psychiatric hospitalization by reducing stress and stigma within the home. Lastly, engaging a broad social fabric of community stakeholders is likely to build confidence and trust in healthcare professionals as leaders in the fight against COVID-19.

Sunder et al. (1) have acknowledged that a formal evaluation of Mehac's approach has yet to be conducted, and we look forward to that possibility. Until then, I commend my Indian colleagues for their exemplary leadership in addressing the social dimension of the biopsychosocial model.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

The author confirms being the sole contributor of this work and has approved it for publication.

- Engel GL. The need for a new medical model: a challenge for biomedicine. Science. (1977) 196:129–36. doi: 10.1126/science.84 7460
- 3. Morse DS, Johnson KR, Cohen J. *The Evolution and Legacy of the Engel and Romano Work in Biopsychosocial Medicine*. Rochester, NY: University of Rochester Press (2013).

- Aron L, Honberg R, Duckworth K, Kimball A, Edgar E, Carolla B, et al. Grading the States 2009: A Report on America's Health Care System for Adults With Serious Mental Illness. Arlington, VA: National Alliance on Mental Illness (2009).
- 5. Rodgers M, Dalton J, Harden M, Street A, Parker G, Eastwood A. Integrated care to address the physical health needs of people with severe mental illness: a mapping review of the recent evidence on barriers, facilitators and evaluations. *Int J Integr Care.* (2018) 18:1–12. doi: 10.5334/ijic.2605
- Lenz AS, Dell'Aquila J, Balkin RS. Effectiveness of integrated primary and behavioral healthcare. J Menl Health Couns. (2018) 40:249–65. doi: 10.17744/mehc.40.3.06
- Smith-Schoenwalder C. U.S. Coronavirus Death Toll Surpasses 1918 Flu Pandemic. Available online at: https://www.usnews.com/news/nationalnews/articles/2021-09-20/us-coronavirus-death-toll-surpasses-1918-flupandemic
- Bernal JL, Andrews N, Gower C, Gallagher E, Simmons R, Thelwall S, et al. Effectiveness of covid-19 vaccines against the b.1.617.2 (delta) variant. N Engl J Med. (2021) 385:585–94. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa2108891
- Swift MD, Breeher LE, Tande AJ, Tommaso CP, Hainy CM, Chu H, et al. Effectiveness of messenger RNA coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) vaccines against severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) infection in a cohort of healthcare personnel. *Clin Infect Dis.* (2021) 73:1376–9. doi: 10.1093/cid/ciab361
- Brooks JT, Butler JC. Effectiveness of mask wearing to control community spread of SARS-CoV-2. JAMA. (2021) 325:998– 9. doi: 10.1001/jama.2021.1505
- Van Scoy LJ, Snyder B, Miller EL, Toyobo O, Grewel A, Ha G, et al. Public anxiety and distrust due to perceived politization and media sensationalism during early COVID-19 media messaging. *J Commun Healthc.* (2021) 14:193– 205. doi: 10.1080/17538068.2021.1953934
- Fisk RJ. Barriers to vaccination for coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) control: experience from the United States. *Glob Health J.* (2021) 5:51– 5. doi: 10.1016/j.glohj.2021.02.005
- Dickerson F, Katsafanas E, Newman T, Origoni A, Rowe K, Squire A, et al. Experiences of persons with serious mental illness during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Psychiatr Serv.* (2021) 73:133–40. doi: 10.1176/appi.ps.202100130
- Nemani K, Li C, Olfson M, Blessing EM, Razavian N, Chen J, et al. Association of psychiatric disorders with mortality among patients with COVID-19. *JAMA Psychiatry*. (2021) 78:380–6. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2020.4442
- Ford G, Pauly V, Leone M, Llorca PM, Orleans V, Loundou A, et al. Disparities in intensive care unit admission and mortality among patients with schizophrenia and COVID-19: a national cohort study. *Schizophr Bull.* (2021) 47:624–34. doi: 10.1093/schbul/sbaa158

- Nasrallah HA, Meyer JM, Goff DC, McEvoy JP, Davis SM, Stroup TS, et al. Low rates of treatment for hypertension, dyslipidemia and diabetes in schizophrenia: data from the CATIE schizophrenia trial sample at baseline. *Schizoph Res.* (2006) 86:15–22. doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2006. 06.026
- Madore A, Rosenberg J, Dreisbach T, Weintraub R. Positive Outlier: Health Outcomes in Kerala, India Over Time. Kerala: Cases in Global Health Delivery, GHD-042 (2018).
- Kopelovich SL, Monroe-DeVita M, Buck BE, Brenner C, Moser L, Jarskog LF, et al. Community mental health care delivery during the COVID-19 pandemic: practical strategies for improving care for people with serious mental illness. *Community Ment Health J.* (2021) 57:405– 15. doi: 10.1007/s10597-020-00662-z
- Compton MT, Shim RS. The social determinants of mental health. Focus. (2015) 13:419–25. doi: 10.1176/appi.focus.20150017
- Rowlands G, Shaw A, Jaswal S, Smith S, Harpham T. Health literacy and the social determinants of health: a qualitative model from adult learners. *Health Promot Int.* (2017) 32:130–8. doi: 10.1093/heapro/dav093
- Jones SR, Fernyhough C. A new look at the neural diathesis-stress model of schizophrenia: the primacy of social-evaluative and uncontrollable situations. *Schizophr Bull.* (2007) 33:1171–77. doi: 10.1093/schbul/ sbl058
- Amaresha AC, Venkatasubramanian G. Expressed emotion in schizophrenia: an overview. *Indian J Psychol Med.* (2012) 34:12–20. doi: 10.4103/0253-7176.96149

Conflict of Interest: The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Lamberti. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





A Biopsychosocial and Interprofessional Approach to the Treatment of Family and Intimate Partner Violence: It Takes a Village

Ellen Poleshuck*, Marsha N. Wittink, Hugh Crean, Iwona Juskiewicz, Michelle A. ReQua and Catherine Cerulli

University of Rochester Medical Center, Rochester, NY, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Lawrence T. Lam, University of Technology Sydney, Australia

Reviewed by: Lvnn Tang.

Lingnan University, Lingnan University, Hong Kong SAR, China Preethy Kathiresan, All India Institute of Medical Sciences Jodhpur, India

> ***Correspondence:** Ellen Poleshuck

Ellen_Poleshuck@urmc.rochester.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 09 July 2021 Accepted: 05 October 2021 Published: 17 November 2021

Citation:

Poleshuck E, Wittink MN, Crean H, Juskiewicz I, ReQua MA and Cerulli C (2021) A Biopsychosocial and Interprofessional Approach to the Treatment of Family and Intimate Partner Violence: It Takes a Village. Front. Psychiatry 12:738840. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.738840 Family and intimate partner violence and abuse (FIPV) is a critical public health problem with repercussions for mental and physical health. FIPV exposure also is associated with social difficulties such as low socioeconomic status, legal issues, poor access to employment and education, housing instability, and difficulty meeting other basic needs. As a biopsychosocial problem, one discipline alone cannot adequately address FIPV. While individuals who experience FIPV traditionally seek respite, care and safety through domestic violence shelters, social services or courts, they also often present to health care settings. Building on the medical-legal partnership model with critical input from a community advisory board of individuals with lived experiences of FIPV, we implemented a person-centered approach in the health care context to cohesively integrate legal, safety, social, psychological and physical health needs and concerns. The purpose of this paper is to describe the Healing through Health, Education, Advocacy and Law (HEAL) Collaborative for individuals who have experienced psychological abuse, physical abuse, sexual abuse, or neglect related to child maltreatment, intimate partner violence, and/or elder abuse, and review our real-world challenges and successes. We describe our interprofessional team collaboration and our pragmatic biopsychosocial framework for bringing together: professional and stakeholder perspectives; psychological, medical, legal, and personal perspectives; and clinical, evidence-based, and educational perspectives. There is no doubt that creating a program with biopsychosocial components like HEAL requires professionals appreciating each other's contributions and the need to begin working from a common goal. Furthermore, such a program could not be successful without the contributions of individuals with the lived experience we seek to treat, coupled with the external health care clinicians' input. We describe lessons learned to date in an effort to ease the burden for those seeking to implement such a program. Lessons include HEAL's more recent clinical adaptions to serve patients both in-person and via telehealth in the wake of COVID-19.

Keywords: biopsychosocial, interprofessional teams, medical-legal partnership, stakeholder engagement, family and intimate partner violence and abuse

INTRODUCTION

Individuals experiencing family and intimate partner violence (FIPV), defined as child maltreatment, intimate partner violence, and elder abuse (1), frequently interact with the health care system for needs both directly and indirectly related to their abuse (2–4). More specifically, FIPV poses risk for worsening physical and mental health conditions, including posttraumatic stress disorder, compromised sleep, headaches, gastrointestinal disorders, birth outcomes, and myriad mental health issues (5–7). FIPV also is associated with increased risk for complex social needs, such as food, unstable housing, homelessness, legal difficulties, and unstable employment (8–10), all factors that affect not only individuals' mental and physical health but access to health care.

Unfortunately, health care professionals often do not address FIPV because the miss it, report limited knowledge, or experience a lack of options when patients provide a positive endorsement (11, 12). Most outpatient visits by patients experiencing FIPV are for non-injury-related concerns. Health care clinicians often do not ask about victimization (13, 14), while many patients do not disclose FIPV without specific inquiry (15). Reasons why patients may not share their FIPV experiences with their health care clinicians include believing it is irrelevant, disclosing it is embarrassing, or past negative experiences when sharing it with other health professionals (e.g., being told to leave their partner when that was not what they wanted). Trauma-related symptoms, such as avoidance, distrust for others, hopelessness, and emotion dysregulation, may impact patients' experiences receiving care, and consequently their care may be re-traumatizing. Examples include invasive physical exams that trigger memories of sexual assault or being evaluated for FIPV in the presence of the person who abused them, which may result in the perpetuation of abuse or cause the individual to cease seeking care altogether (16).

The US Preventive Services Task Force has recommended FIPV screening for women of childbearing ages. Other professional health associations also recommend screening for FIPV within pediatric practices, mental health, primary care and women's health settings (3, 17). Screening can increase recognition of FIPV within health care settings. For screening to be useful, however, health care clinicians need training, support, resources and services for responding to positive screens (18). When FIPV is disclosed, generally health care clinicians are unprepared to help due to limited training, insufficient time with patients, and few resources readily available (19-22). Complicating matters, as already described, patients with FIPV can present with multiple, complex health conditions. Shifting from one specialist to another, they are offered multiple interventions, while none address the FIPV that may continue to exacerbate their symptoms.

A comprehensive, biopsychosocial approach to FIPV, by definition, should incorporate health, safety and social needs and be based on the patient's priorities (23). While offering resources can inform patients about critical services available to help with FIPV, a piecemeal approach can become overwhelming, confusing and unsafe for individuals facing multiple and complex difficulties. As a consequence, patients often experience barriers

to treatment engagement and health care clinicians often feel overwhelmed trying to coordinate care.

Community advocates with lived experience of FIPV approached an academic health center for help improving care, citing lack of sensitivity and fragmentation as significant barriers. They described wanting a collaborative and team-based approach within the health care context to help address their diverse needs related to FIPV. Limited evidence exists about how best to support individuals experiencing FIPV within health care. However, legal interventions can improve health. For example, when survivors sought safety via orders of protection (OP), some experienced less violence and health outcomes improvements (24, 25). A judge can issue an OP to prevent perpetrators of FIPV from contacting the individuals they abused. The judge determines that the violence surpasses a legal threshold, making behavior "illegal" under the law. Nationally, all states offer OPs through criminal or civil court, or both. Often individuals experiencing FIPV receive their health and legal care siloed, yet more than half seekingx OPs for FIPV at one court reported mental health symptoms needing assessment (26).

CONTEXT

We established the Healing through Health, Education, Advocacy and Law (HEAL) Collaborative as a partnership between an academic health center, a domestic violence center, a domestic violence court, and a local legal aid society. HEAL is located in the Department of Psychiatry at our academic health center in Rochester, NY, and based on a medical-legal partnership (MLP) model. MLPs incorporate attorneys, health care professionals, and community partners to offer health, legal, and social services all in one location (27, 28). Hundreds of MLPs exist in nearly all US states (29). MLP evaluations document they can reduce stress and improve the wellbeing of patients who utilize them (30–32). Moreover, academic health centers with MLP's reduce healthcare costs for vulnerable patients (27).

To date, MLP's primarily have consisted of legal consultants who hold clinics at primary care practices around concerns such as access to health insurance, disability applications, and eviction. We established HEAL as an MLP to offer coordinated legal assistance, social work support, trauma-focused psychotherapy, and medical consultation across the academic health center for FIPV, working in close partnership with outpatient primary and specialty care clinicians, the emergency department, and inpatient units, as well as community agencies (**Figure 1**). To our knowledge, HEAL is unique in three ways: (1) a focus on FIPV within the health care context; (2) the use of a discrete interprofessional team that provides support across different medical practices as well as both inpatient and outpatient settings; and (3) incorporation of stakeholder contributions as a key part of developing the program.

HEAL serves any adult in the Greater Rochester New York community coping with issues related to experiences of psychological abuse, physical abuse, sexual abuse, or neglect from child maltreatment, intimate partner violence, and/or elder abuse, with an emphasis on those served by our academic health



center. We serve patients without regard to race, ethnicity, gender identity, or sexual orientation. Youth are directed to our local children's program although we work with caregivers and families. Presenting concerns range from patients who are hospitalized due to injuries caused by their partner and wanting to prevent future contact to those beginning to explore abuse in their relationships to individuals who may be safe currently but have an unresolved history of abuse. The team has a secure suite of offices within an urban hospital and is mobile within the hospital to meet individuals in crisis in the emergency department or on inpatient units. HEAL staff follow-up with ambulatory care after discharge. The HEAL consultation service ranges from urgent calls when a professional is fearful of allowing an individual to leave with a partner, caring for an individual not yet ready or able to come to HEAL, informational calls about community resources, and legal issues consultation. Our team consists of individuals with complementary expertise and skills: psychology, law, medicine, and lived FIPV experience (**Table 1**). This interprofessional team-based model supports a new system of care that integrates the many different needs of those who have experienced FIPV.

Detail to Understand Key Programmatic Elements

The HEAL Collaborative is based on three practice foundations: (1). Creating an interprofessional team to collaborate closely to support the individual; (2). Utilizing evidencebased approaches, including using a MLP to address social needs that impact health in the context of a social determinants of health framework;

TABLE 1 | HEAL collaborative interprofessional team members.

Team members		Roles and contributions
Direct service	Social workers	Patient assessment, planning, support and resource connection; ensuring follow-up plan is implemented; collaboration and consultation with other professionals; IPV education
	Domestic violence advocates	Patient safety planning and connection to legal protections; collaboration with other professionals connection to emergency housing; IPV education
	Mental health therapists	Diagnostic assessment; provision of trauma- focused psychotherapy; collaboration with other professionals facilitates psychotropic medication initiation or transferring higher level of care (partial hospitalization) or different type of care (substance use; eating disorders) when needed; assess and respond to suicide and homicide risk
	Receptionist	Screening and scheduling of patients, creates welcoming milieu by phone and in-person; administers Promote Health; tracking of program evaluation data
	Attorneys	Legal consultation and referral on IPV-related concerns (e.g., divorce, custody)
	Primary care physician	Addresses physical sequelae of IPV; evidence collection; connection with primary care
Consultative team	Psychiatrist	Consultation regarding differential diagnoses and psychotropic medication needs
	Attorney	Facilitating community partnerships; IPV legal expertise; medical-legal partnership expertise
	Clinical psychologist	Hiring, coordination and integration of team members; partnering with medical center and community; budget management; evidence-based approaches to IPV treatment
		Lived experience perspectives; pragmatic application of science; IPV education

and, as mentioned, (3). Employing a biopsychosocial treatment model created by our community advisory board of patient and professional stakeholders which incorporates multidisciplinary services in a health care setting supporting individuals who have experienced FIPV (23).

Our clinical team includes a social worker who provides assessment, resource connections (including occupational rehabilitation or assistance with other education and employment needs), crisis intervention, treatment planning,

and support; two advocates who provide safety planning and legal advocacy for safety; two mental health therapists who offer trauma-focused psychotherapy; and a receptionist, who creates a safe and welcoming environment for patients. We also have a legal consultation clinic available for those requiring legal assistance; lawyers meet with patients to provide education and resources on issues such as housing, custody, immigration and divorce, and connect them with lawyers who can continue to work with them when appropriate for free or for a reduced fee or payments directly to the legal provider depending on the patient's financial resources. Finally, we have a primary care physician available to assess medical needs, gather evidence, and facilitate connections to trauma-informed medical care when needed. All services provided are documented in the electronic health record to facilitate communication and collaboration. In the United States, most health care, including in academic health centers, is paid for through health insurance reimbursement. While there are various types of federal (i.e. Medicaid and Medicare) and private insurance payers, billing is required for health care clinicians to be reimbursed. This billing process can generate records and notices to third parties that can jeopardize safety, for instance, if the patient's insurance is paid for by an abusive partner or family member. Moreover, adequacy of insurance coverage varies, and many patients seeking health care services face significant costs due to high deductible payments or co-payments. To address these barriers, in HEAL only the primary care physician and therapists bill for the services per health insurance regulations in the United States, while we provide our other services free of charge. Thus, we absorb the costs for the initial visits with the social workers and advocates so those initial interactions can be completed without billing, ensuring the survivor is safe and can proceed to the next step. We have assembled a broad interprofessional consultative team to support the clinical team that consists of a psychologist, lawyer, psychiatrist, and our community advisory board led by three individuals with lived experience with FIPV. The supervisory team provides training, consultation and support for challenging situations through weekly case consultation meetings, monthly supervisors meetings, quarterly quality improvement meetings, and *ad hoc* in services and acute consultations as indicated; the frequency of involvement varies by need across these roles. Soliciting the expertise of individuals with lived experience has proven a critical part of ensuring we provide practical and trauma-informed responses.

When being seen at HEAL for services as an outpatient, an individual first speaks with our receptionist who schedules the appointment and describes what to expect from the initial appointment. When they arrive, the receptionist administers Promote Health, a psychosocial screening tool administered on an electronic tablet consisting of a broad range of validated screening questionnaires to assess needs and collect descriptive data on who is using our services. This purpose of this data collection is two-fold. First, it allows us to ensure that we assess a broad range of domains known to be relevant to individuals experiencing FIPV. Second, it allows us to understand the characteristics of those using HEAL, monitor progress over time, and identify programmatic areas for improvement. Domains assessed include safety [e.g., Danger Assessment (33-35)], mental health [e.g., PHQ-9 (36); GAD-7 (37); Posttraumatic Stress Disorder Checklist (38, 39)], physical health [e.g., WHO-DAS pain items (40); sexual health], resource needs (e.g., housing, transportation, food, clothing, phone access), and barriers to treatment engagement [e.g., MEPS barriers to care (41)]. Once completed, Promote Health generates a resource list personalized to the patient's needs with services by zip code. The social worker then meets with the patient to assess goals and needs. As part of the appointment, they review the Promote Health results together. This appointment concludes with creation of a plan driven by the patient's goals and priorities; patients may or may not see the other team members depending on the plan. The social worker then collaborates with referring professionals, family members, and others involved with the patient's care, with the patient's permission.

Other HEAL team members can meet with the patient either immediately following this initial meeting or at a followup appointment, depending on the urgency of the needs, the patient's priorities, and the team members' availability. When a meeting with the advocate is initiated, the advocate offers safety planning, education regarding legal options, and, if needed, the opportunity to initiate an OP. When patients are unable to travel to court due to their health status (i.e. physical injuries, severe anxiety), we have state approval for the advocate and the individual to Skype with a judge to secure an OP rather than present in person. This accessibility allows substantially increased flexibility and opportunity for individuals to obtain OPs. For example, a pregnant woman admitted to the hospital for a gunshot wound by the father of her baby did not have to wait until she was discharged and could travel to court to initiate an OP. For those who can travel to court, the advocate can assist the individual in preparing the documentation needed and accompany the individual to court if desired. As a result, once the patient arrives at court, the case is expedited. The advocate provides outreach and support for the individual for the scheduled follow-up hearing two weeks later, if desired. The therapist provides diagnostic assessments and trauma-focused therapy as needed. The psychotherapists are skilled in a range of evidence-based approaches relevant for individuals who have experienced FIPV, such as Cognitive Processing Therapy for PTSD (42), Eye Movement Desensitization and Reprocessing Therapy (43), Cognitive Behavioral Therapy for Insomnia (44), and Group Interpersonal Psychotherapy for Victims of FIPV (45). For patients seeking therapy for reasons other than traumafocused work or who may not be ready to start trauma-focused therapy, the therapists facilitate connecting them with someone else for care.

We also provide services for patients in the emergency department or inpatient units. The health care clinician identifies FIPV as a concern and reaches out to HEAL for assistance, and then the FIPV advocate travels to the patient, administers Promote Health bedside, reviews immediate legal options and resources, and initiates an OP by Skype if indicated and desired. The advocate will follow-up with the patient and unit staff for the duration of the individual's stay and assists with discharge planning. We next invite the patient to schedule a HEAL Collaborative follow-up appointment post-discharge and to consider if there are other HEAL team members who could be of assistance.

Education

Given the interdisciplinary nature of FIPV, educational opportunities are critical to fill the gaps for professionals of all disciplines working with FIPV. We also are eager to spark commitment to addressing FIPV across interprofessional groups, especially trainees. HEAL offers introductory level didactic trainings about FIPV, as well as more in-depth research and clinical opportunities for trainees with specialized interest. Requests come from throughout our academic health center, including the emergency department; human resources; chaplaincy services; the employee assistance program; the primary care physician network; social work program; behavioral health and substance use treatment programs; physical therapy and public safety. Presentations in our community have included family court; maternal and child health outreach workers; domestic violence organizations; local public radio and television; and other community-based organizations serving people at high risk for FIPV. Professionals in multiple contexts are eager to learn how to recognize FIPV, talk about it in a constructive way, and recommend appropriate responses so they can feel competent to ask and respond. The focus of these talks is on defining FIPV, how to assess for FIPV, and providing recommendations about how to respond once it has been detected, as well as informing our colleagues about HEAL as a resource.

At HEAL, we have provided graduate and undergraduate students training opportunities across diverse fields: medicine, law, business, public health, and humanities; their experiences vary based on their educational goals and needs. A business school graduate student team created a business model to support the sustainability of HEAL. Medical and graduate students have conducted secondary analysis on data collected at HEAL and consequently authored papers and posters. Others completed medical school service hours working directly with the HEAL team to help find best practice models, compile resource options, and offer opportunities to help the team develop expansion plans. The educational need is greater than our resources, and we are seeking ways to fund a full-time educator as an additional member of the HEAL team.

Findings

To provide an overview of who has been utilizing HEAL, we report descriptive information on a subset of 365 patients who received services and completed Promote Health surveys. These data are from a sample of convenience based on a subset of those who completed the Promote Health as part of routine care. We utilized RedCAP to collect the Promote Health data and exported the data into SPSS. We conducted descriptive statistics after accounting for missing data to identify means, frequencies, and standard deviations. The University of Rochester Human Subjects Review Board approved this project as exempt from review since it was conducted as a program evaluation.

Respondents were on average 38.6 (12.1 SD) years old. Self-reported race was: 68% Caucasian/White (n = 249), 24.4% African American Black (n = 89), 2.5% American Indian/Alaskan Native (n = 9), 2.2% Asian (n = 8), and 7.9% other (n = 29); 12.1% (n = 44) were Hispanic/Latinx. Additionally, 93.7% were cisgender women (n = 342), 4.9% were cisgender men (n = 18), and 1.4% (n = 5)were transgender women, transgender men, or gender-nonconforming individuals. A total of 85.8% (n = 313) individuals identified as heterosexual, 10.1% (n = 37) as bisexual, 3.0% (n =11) as gay/lesbian, and 1.1% (n = 4) as other. Nearly half (44.9%) (n = 164) reported being single/never married, 23.6% (n = 86)were currently married or living with a partner, 29.9% (n = 109) were divorced or separated and 1.6% (n = 6) were widowed. Individuals represented a range of incomes, with 56.8% (n =201) reporting a total household income of < US\$19,999, 21.2% (n = 75), US\$20,000–39,999, and 22.0% $(n = 78) \ge$ US\$40,000.

The mean depression score on the PHQ-9 was 9.3 (SD = 8.6) (score ≥ 10 indicates a likelihood of major depressive disorder), and 32.9% (n = 120) reported suicidal or death ideation; mean anxiety score on the GAD-7 was 8.4 (SD = 7.8) (score ≥ 10 indicates at least moderate anxiety); and mean PTSD severity on the PTSD Checklist was 13.2 (SD = 10.6) (score ≥ 14 indicates active PTSD). The mean Danger Assessment score was 7.8 (9.3 SD) (score >8 indicates significant risk of being harmed or killed).

Given the mean age of 38.6 years, we have determined that we need greater outreach to educate older people about the HEAL Collaborative resource. Such venues might include community programs targeting older adults, faith communities, local recreational clubs, and social services agencies, such as our county welfare agency, who all provide services to older populations. Our sociodemographic characteristics regarding race and ethnicity largely mirror our county composition. We are also underserving men. We see the need to do additional outreach to male serving organizations, such as fraternal agencies, local business communities, and local unions.

The substantial risk of danger highlighted the need for us to ensure our suite is located in a physically secure environment and to develop procedures to maximize the safety of our patients and our staff. Our mental health findings suggest nothing new – many of our patients show symptoms worthy of clinical assessments for posttraumatic stress disorder, anxiety and depressive symptoms. Also not surprising, but nonetheless concerning, is the high rates of suicidal or death ideation. It is common for abused individuals to feel hopeless in the face of abuse. However, our community advisory board members believe it is the ability to partner with myriad agencies though a collaborative that can restore hope. The journey was not easy – but is demonstrating success.

Initially, we identified many system barriers to implementation. Our system barriers were identified through biweekly case conferencing meetings, administrator meetings, supervisor meetings, our community advisory board meetings and patient feedback. The thoughts reflected below are the themes which resurfaced as agreed upon by the authorship team. The academic health center administration was hesitant to embrace HEAL as a program initially, particularly given hesitancy to view FIPV as a focus as well as potential financial costs and other risks involved. Safety needs required close partnership with the health center's public safety department. Yet many clinicians were already seeing these patients without knowing violence was an issue. Privacy and legal concerns by community FIPV agencies to have the HEAL clinicians record their work in the electronic health record and collaborate closely with other professionals needed to be understood and addressed. Over time, our integration and collaboration has improved tremendously, primarily by establishing partnerships, developing trust, creating shared commitment, clarifying HEAL's identity and the team members' roles, and providing education about the roles. Areas of overlap among the HEAL team members and their skillsets (e.g., safety planning; supportive counseling) created some tension early on and clear workflows and roles and responsibilities were established. In addition to writing notes to document the visit in the electronic health record, we have an internal electronic referral form in the electronic health record making it easier for clinicians in our health care center to refer to HEAL. Lastly, we have a protocol with public safety to promote the safety of our patients served and the HEAL team. Each of these steps requires ongoing negotiation, as well as evolving our shared values and commitment with interdependent roles. When the 21st Century CURES Act (46) was implemented entitling all patients to have immediate access to their electronic record health documentation, we developed a process to assess if it was safe for patients to have notes released for them to view and/or ensure it was not triggering of their symptoms so we could offer the option to opt out of having their notes available when indicated.

The greatest ongoing challenges with HEAL have involved the culture shifts needed for this innovative endeavor for which no template exists; determining financial sustainability given that most of our services are not billable within existing health insurance structures; and developing our own realistic expectations. Not surprisingly, these issues are all ongoing. Given that addressing FIPV is not typically considered within the domain of health care, several years of meetings and negotiations were required with our New York State legal system, local court, institutional counsel's office, the privacy office, local service and FIPV advocacy organizations, and the University of Rochester Department of Psychiatry, housing HEAL. As laws and funding streams change, so do the parameters within which we must function. Within all this other work, the challenge of developing a sustainable business model for HEAL remains. Reimbursement for psychotherapy is not covered for treatment of a diagnosis "domestic violence." Not all individuals meet criteria for a physical or mental health diagnosis and likely would not appreciate completing a diagnostic interview if they are not interested in psychotherapy. Further, a sizeable proportion of those we serve cannot safely use their health insurance for risk of others finding out they are seeking care. Relying on billable activities to generate revenue to cover the services for which we do not bill also limits the ability to expand our educational and clinical services. For example, we would like to be able to provide more educational and prevention activities. We are exploring ways to ensure HEAL can be self-sustaining outside of

167

a fee-for service model. Success in this area will be essential to the continued survival of HEAL.

We have experienced other challenges at HEAL. Staff and patient safety was highlighted as a priority when we discovered one patient brought a weapon with her to her sessions and another was being stalked by a dangerous ex-partner. We continue to partner closely with public safety to develop and update our physical space, policies and procedures (e.g., locked access; checking in weapons with the public safety office; instructing patients to park in distant lot and leave their phone in the car if needed). Complex situations such as bidirectional abuse or those seeking court-mandated care challenge our understanding of who we should support. We ultimately decided we welcome anyone who self-identifies as having experienced FIPV and that it is not our team's role to judge the validity of patients' narratives.

COVID-19 also presented challenges to how we offer care at HEAL, as it did to all health care and FIPV service delivery. Our priority was to find ways to make our services available while protecting individual and staff safety and health. We initially moved all of our outpatient services to telehealth and developed a script to assess each individual's access to privacy at the initiation of each appointment. We provided education and support to other programs about how to consider safety while delivering telehealth services. We also started to offer services in the emergency department and inpatient units virtually via electronic tablet. We learned to administer Promote Health virtually in advance of scheduled appointments (although it has been completed less consistently due to implementation barriers). Over time we have shifted to a hybrid model, offering both remote and in-person visits depending on patient preference, current risk status related to the pandemic, and the safety and access of telehealth intervention. In our hybrid model, outpatients are invited (but not required) to attend their initial visit on-site so we can better assess safety and then develop an in-person or remote follow-up plan based on that particular individual's needs. Despite an initial drop in HEAL utilization in March 2020, within two months we resumed our initial rates, and referrals have continued to increase. We find many individuals have benefitted tremendously from the increased flexibility and access offered by remote appointments. Yet we continue to struggle with how to meet the growing demand and intensity of our community's needs.

As part of a larger study, we interviewed individuals who had utilized HEAL prior to COVID-19. The Short Explanatory Model Interview [SEMI (47)] is a semi-structured questionnaire developed by Lloyd and his colleagues that includes a coding manual and is based on Kleinman's theory on Explanatory Models (48). We used the SEMI to ascertain HEAL patients' explanatory models with relation to FIPV. We audiotaped and transcribed the interviews into Word documents and an interdisciplinary team analyzed the results documenting patients' HEAL experiences. Using a codebook based on the SEMI, we analyzed the transcribed interviews from HEAL patients. Preliminary findings document two extraordinary things: there were no negative patient testimonies and patients overwhelmingly remarked how exceptional their HEAL experiences were. Two illustrative examples follow:

"[It]'s a really great place for women to go, and deal with their trauma. It's a really nice setup, *they have the legal and the social work, and the counseling, all in one.* And it's a kind of secure place,...it's been just a really positive kind of experience. They've always been help."

"Like they literally tried every avenue they could and you know like I said even [therapist] went above and beyond, you know I won't go through the whole story but *she even contacted public defenders in that county and legal aid so she actually got me my first lawyer.*"

The SEMI interviews revealed that HEAL's team-based approach, accepting stance by the clinicians, and access to a physically and emotionally safe space were of particular importance to the HEAL patients interviewed.

DISCUSSION

We have learned individuals experiencing FIPV and their health care professionals are eager to utilize the services offered at HEAL. We receive frequent acknowledgments of the gaps HEAL is filling from individuals, health care clinicians, and community organizations. Examples of some feedback include: "This has been a very challenging case and appreciate everyone's help!", "Thank you so much for this thorough reply - I really appreciate all of these ideas!"

We have come to appreciate the need for patience, timeintensive conversations, and, most importantly, a spirit of shared dedication to create a team that can offer services that are accessible, supportive and responsive to those who need them. Bringing this spirit of shared goals allows us to struggle together to attain meaningful consensus while capitalizing on our unique skills and strengths.

Having perspectives from individuals with lived FIPV experience was critical to the development and implementation of HEAL. For example, we debated the competing values of protecting privacy of individuals who have experienced FIPV by not sharing clinical information with other professionals vs. using a collaborative team approach to facilitate coordinated and trauma-informed support. We were able to turn to our colleagues with lived experience and ask them to describe the merits and risks of each of these approaches. Through our conversations together, these stakeholders emphasized the need for their health care professionals and others to understand their full range of needs within the context of carefully obtained informed consent. We were able to reach consensus that allows for close collaboration with the interprofessional team for individuals who do provide consent. Our stakeholders also participated in a discussion about safety and information about the level of detail and language that would be included in their electronic health record or other communication.

Acknowledgment of Any Conceptual Or Methodological Constraints

The findings and discussion here are based on clinical data collected for treatment, safety decisions, and program evaluation. Moreover, they do not include outcomes. We are eager to take the next steps to conduct a longitudinal evaluation of HEAL's effectiveness to determine if it is replicable and scalable. Using lessons learned from HEAL, we can move toward laying the groundwork for broad dissemination and implementation.

Conclusions

Individuals experiencing FIPV present at courts, shelters, health care centers, and social service agencies which maintain separate data collection systems and strict confidentiality mandates. In the mental health setting, we tend to focus exclusively on treating symptoms related to psychiatric diagnoses, and inadvertently can neglect the social, safety and physical health factors contributing to individuals' presentations. HEAL helps to bring these disconnected systems together.

FIPV-focused work is challenging. Many of the HEAL patients have truly catastrophic life experiences. Some present with severe physical injuries that are difficult to witness and all are invited to describe their abuse experiences in detail. Outcomes are not always what was hoped for by the individuals nor their health care clinicians. A team-based approach is important not only because of the range of skills required, but also because of the shared support needed. Working as a team allows for all members to hold both the pain and the successes together. We have learned that by creating space as a team to acknowledge and address vicarious traumatization and compassion fatigue together, we are better able to sustain the work.

Launching HEAL has taken a village of individuals with diverse training, experiences and perspectives committed to the shared goal of offering effective team-based biopsychosocial care for individuals experiencing FIPV. Expanding on the MLP model to incorporate integrated interprofessional support offers a new person-centered model of care for individuals experiencing FIPV. The educational opportunities are great and continuing to develop. While laying the foundation for this work has been necessarily challenging, it has been tremendously rewarding to our interprofessional team of clinicians, researchers, and advocates. The foundation is now in place to better respond to the complex needs associated with FIPV, and to build a system of innovation and evaluation into this experience.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

Due to the sensitivity of this being patient data, a deidentified data set supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available with the appropriate human subjects research approvals from both institutions.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by University of Rochester Research Subjects Review Board. The Ethics Committee waived the requirement of written informed consent for participation.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

MW, EP, MR, and CC contributed to conception and design of the paper. IJ organized the database. IJ and HC performed the statistical analysis. EP wrote the first draft of the manuscript. MW, MR, and CC wrote sections of the manuscript. All authors contributed to manuscript revision, read, and approved the submitted version.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Support for this work has come from the Patient Centered Outcomes Research Institute Contract AD-12-4261; the Patient Centered Outcomes Research Institute Contract IHS-150731543; and the University of Rochester School of Medicine Department of Psychiatry Office of Mental Health Promotion. There are many people who contributed to laying the foundation for this work, including Elaine Bell, LPN; Inabelle G. Cruz, BS; Diane Morse, MD; George Nasra, MD; Corey Nichols, JD; Nicole Trabold, LMSW, PhD; and the entire Community Advisory Board. Katie Blakely, LMSW; Shaylah Dorsey; Doan Chinh Huynh, MS; Julie Moss, BA; and Jennifer Dinoto collated the data needed for this manuscript and competently care for the patients who come to HEAL. Jennifer Katz, PhD, and Susan McDaniel, PhD provided invaluable feedback on earlier drafts. Nick Kasper, Rachel Missell, MS and Jennifer Thompson-Stone, MA, provided technical assistance with formatting and figures. Milan Grosser, RN, MS; Karen Mahler, RN, MS; Kendra Pokhis, MS; and Douglas Sommerfeldt, LMSW, MS shared their thorough literature review and business plan for use in this manuscript.

REFERENCES

- 1. Definition and Typology of Violence: World Health Organization Violence Prevention Alliance. (2012)
- Houry D, Kaslow NJ, Kemball RS, McNutt LA, Cerulli C, Straus H, et al. Does screening in the emergency department hurt or help victims of intimate partner violence? *Ann Emerg Med.* (2008) 51:433– 42. doi: 10.1016/j.annemergmed.2007.11.019
- American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists. ACOG Committee Opinion No. 518: Intimate partner violence. Obstet Gynecol. (2012) 119:412– 7. doi: 10.1097/AOG.0b013e318249ff74
- 4. Smith SG, Zhang X, Basile KC, Merrick MT, Wang J, Kresnow MJ, et al. The National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey (NISVS): 2015 data brief – updated release. *National Center for Injury Prevention and Control, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Atlanta, GA*, (2018).
- Sugg N. Intimate partner violence: prevalence, health consequences, and intervention. *Med Clin North Am.* (2015) 99:629– 49. doi: 10.1016/j.mcna.2015.01.012
- Pavey AR, Gorman GH, Kuehn D, Stokes TA, Hisle-Gorman E. Intimate partner violence increases adverse outcomes at birth and in early infancy. J Pediatr. (2014) 165:1034–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jpeds.2014.06.060

- Bonomi AE, Anderson ML, Reid RJ, Rivara FP, Carrell D, Thompson RS. Medical and psychosocial diagnoses in women with a history of intimate partner violence. *Arch Intern Med.* (2009) 169:1692–7. doi: 10.1001/archinternmed.2009.292
- Cunradi CB, Caetano R, Clark C, Schafer J. Neighborhood poverty as a predictor of intimate partner violence among White, Black, and Hispanic couples in the United States: a multilevel analysis. *Ann Epidemiol.* (2000) 10:297–308. doi: 10.1016/S1047-2797(00)00052-1
- Cunradi CB, Caetano R, Schafer J. Alcohol-related problems, drug use, and male intimate partner violence severity among US couples. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res.* (2002) 26:493–500. doi: 10.1111/j.1530-0277.2002.tb02566.x
- Raj A, Silverman J. Violence against immigrant women: the roles of culture, context, and legal immigrant status on intimate partner violence. *Violence Against Women*. (2002) 8:367–98. doi: 10.1177/10778010222183107
- Swailes AL, Lehman EB, McCall-Hosenfeld JS. Intimate partner violence discussions in the healthcare setting: a cross-sectional study. *Prev Med Rep.* (2017) 8:215–20. doi: 10.1016/j.pmedr.2017.10.017
- Waalen J, Goodwin MM, Spitz AM, Petersen R, Saltzman LE. Screening for intimate partner violence by health care providers. Barriers and interventions. *Am J Prev Med.* (2000) 19:230–7. doi: 10.1016/S0749-3797(00)00229-4
- Breiding MJ, Smith SG, Basile KC, Walters ML, Chen J, Merrick MT. Prevalence and characteristics of sexual violence, stalking, and intimate partner violence victimization–national intimate partner and sexual violence survey, United States, 2011. MMWR Surveill Summ. (2014) 63:1–18.
- Sundborg E, Tornkvist L, Saleh-Stattin N, Wandell P, Hylander I. To ask, or not to ask: the hesitation process described by district nurses encountering women exposed to intimate partner violence. *J Clin Nurs.* (2017) 26:2256– 65. doi: 10.1111/jocn.12992
- Wolitzky-Taylor KB, Resnick HS, Amstadter AB, McCauley JL, Ruggiero KJ, Kilpatrick DG. Reporting rape in a national sample of college women. J Am Coll Health. (2011) 59:582–7. doi: 10.1080/07448481.2010.515634
- Ard KL, Makadon HJ. Addressing intimate partner violence in lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender patients. J Gen Intern Med. (2011) 26:930– 3. doi: 10.1007/s11606-011-1697-6
- Todahl J, Walters E. Universal screening for intimate partner violence: a systematic review. J Marital Fam Ther. (2011) 37:355–69. doi: 10.1111/j.1752-0606.2009.00179.x
- Decker MR, Frattaroli S, McCaw B, Coker AL, Miller E, Sharps P, et al. Transforming the healthcare response to intimate partner violence and taking best practices to scale. *J Womens Health.* (2012) 21:1222– 9. doi: 10.1089/jwh.2012.4058
- Black MC. Intimate partner violence and adverse health consequences: implications for clinicians. Am J Lifestyle Med. (2011) 5:428–39. doi: 10.1177/1559827611410265
- Breiding MJ, Black MC, Ryan GW. Chronic disease and health risk behaviors associated with intimate partner violence-18 U.S. states/territories, 2005. Ann Epidemiol. (2008) 18:538–44. doi: 10.1016/j.annepidem.2008.02.005
- L.J. Crofford. Violence, stress, and somatic syndromes. *Trauma Violence Abuse.* (2007) 8:299–313. doi: 10.1177/1524838007303196
- Leserman J, Drossman DA. Relationship of abuse history to functional gastrointestinal disorders and symptoms: some possible mediating mechanisms. *Trauma Violence Abuse.* (2007) 8:331–43. doi: 10.1177/1524838007303240
- Poleshuck E, Mazzotta C, Resch K, Rogachefsky A, Bellenger K, Raimondi C, et al. Development of an innovative treatment paradigm for intimate partner violence victims with depression and pain using community-based participatory research. *J Interpers Violence*. (2018) 33:2704–24. doi: 10.1177/0886260516628810
- Holt VL, Kernic MA, Wolf ME, Rivara FP. Do protection orders affect the likelihood of future partner violence and injury? *Am J Prev Med.* (2003) 24:16–21. doi: 10.1016/S0749-3797(02)00576-7
- Logan T, Walker R. Civil protective order outcomes: violations and perceptions of effectiveness. J Interpers Violence. (2009) 24:675–92. doi: 10.1177/0886260508317186
- Cerulli C, Gellman RA, Nichols C, Hall D, Conner KR, Caine ED. Mental and physical health symptoms of family court intimate partner violence petitioners. *Int J Law Psychiatry*. (2011) 34:94–8. doi: 10.1016/j.ijlp.2011.02.002

- Cohen E, Fullerton DF, Retkin R, Weintraub D, Tames P, Brandfield J, et al. Medical-legal partnership: collaborating with lawyers to identify and address health disparities. J Gen Intern Med. (2010) 25:S136–9. doi: 10.1007/s11606-009-1239-7
- Regenstein M, Trott J, Williamson A, Theiss J. Addressing social determinants of health through medical-legal partnerships. *Health Aff.* (2018) 37:378– 85. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2017.1264
- 29. Partnership NCfM-L. *Milkin Institute School of Public Health.* The George Washington University, (2021).
- Grosser M, Mahler K, Pokhis K, ReQua M, Sommerfeldt D. Healing through education, advocacy and law (HEAL) collaborative: a business plan (Medical Management Final Project), University of Rochester. Simon Business School, (2018).
- Martin J, Martin A, Schultz C, Sandel M. Embedding civil legal aid services in care for highutilizing patients using medical-legal partnership. *Health Affairs Blog.* (2015).
- Ryan AM, Kutob RM, Suther E, Hansen M, Sandel M. Pilot study of impact of medical-legal partnership services on patients' perceived stress and wellbeing. J Health Care Poor Underserved. (2012) 23:1536– 46. doi: 10.1353/hpu.2012.0179
- J.C. Campbell. Nursing assessment for risk of homicide with battered women. ANS Adv Nurs Sci. (1986) 8:36–51. doi: 10.1097/00012272-198607000-00006
- Campbell JC, Webster D, Koziol-McLain J, Block C, Campbell D, Curry MA, et al. Risk factors for femicide in abusive relationships: results from a multisite case control study. *Am J Public Health.* (2003) 93:1089– 97. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.93.7.1089
- Stuart EP, Campbell JC. Assessment of patterns of dangerousness with battered women. *Issues Ment Health Nurs.* (1989) 10:245– 60. doi: 10.3109/01612848909140848
- Kroenke K, Spitzer RL, Williams JB. The PHQ-9: validity of a brief depression severity measure. J Gen Intern Med. (2001) 16:606–13. doi: 10.1046/j.1525-1497.2001.016009606.x
- Spitzer RL, Kroenke K, Williams JB, Lowe B. A brief measure for assessing generalized anxiety disorder: the GAD-7. *Arch Intern Med.* (2006) 166:1092– 7. doi: 10.1001/archinte.166.10.1092
- Lang AJ, Stein MB. An abbreviated PTSD checklist for use as a screening instrument in primary care. *Behav Res Ther.* (2005) 43:585– 94. doi: 10.1016/j.brat.2004.04.005
- Lang AJ, Wilkins K, Roy-Byrne PP, Golinelli D, Chavira D, Sherbourne C, et al. Abbreviated PTSD checklist (PCL) as a guide to clinical response. *Gen Hosp Psychiatry*. (2012) 34:332–8. doi: 10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2012.02.003
- 40. Üstün TB. Measuring health and disability: manual for WHO Disability Assessment Schedule WHODAS 2.0. World Health Organization, Geneva, (2010).
- Hays RD, Kravitz RL, Mazel RM, Sherbourne CD, DiMatteo MR, Rogers WH, et al. The impact of patient adherence on health outcomes for patients with chronic disease in the Medical Outcomes Study. J Behav Med. (1994) 17:347–60. doi: 10.1007/BF01858007
- 42. Iverson KM, Gradus JL, Resick PA, Suvak MK, Smith KF, Monson CM. Cognitive-behavioral therapy for PTSD and depression symptoms reduces risk for future intimate partner violence among interpersonal trauma survivors. J Consult Clin Psychol. (2011) 79:193–202. doi: 10.1037/a0022512
- Bradley R, Greene J, Russ E, Dutra L, Westen D. A multidimensional meta-analysis of psychotherapy for PTSD. Am J Psychiatry. (2005) 162:214– 27. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.162.2.214
- Talbot LS, Maguen S, Metzler TJ, Schmitz M, McCaslin SE, Richards A, et al. Cognitive behavioral therapy for insomnia in posttraumatic stress disorder: a randomized controlled trial. *Sleep.* (2014) 37:327–41. doi: 10.5665/sleep. 3408
- N. Cort. Cerulli C, Poleshuck EL, Bellenger KM, Xia Y, Tu X, Mazzotta CM, & Talbot NL, Interpersonal psychotherapy for depressed women with histories of intimate partner violence. *Psychological Trauma.* (2014) 6:700–7. doi: 10.1037/a003 7361
- 46. ONC's CURE. Act Final Rule: The office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. (2021).
- 47. Lloyd KR, Jacob KS, Patel V, St Louis L, Bhugra D, Mann AH. The development of the Short Explanatory Model Interview (SEMI)

and its use among primary-care attenders with common mental disorders. *Psychol Med.* (1998) 28:1231–7. doi: 10.1017/S00332917980 07065

 A.M. Kleinman. Depression, somatization and the "new cross-cultural psychiatry". Soc Sci Med. (1977) 11:3–10. doi: 10.1016/0037-7856(77)90138-X

Author Disclaimer: The content is solely the responsibility of the authors and does not necessarily represent the official views of the University of Rochester or the Patient Centered Outcomes Research Institute.

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Poleshuck, Wittink, Crean, Juskiewicz, ReQua and Cerulli. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Applying Care Coordination Principles to Reduce Cardiovascular Disease Risk Factors in People With Serious Mental Illness: A Case Study Approach

Karly A. Murphy^{1,2*}, Arlene Dalcin^{1,2}, Emma E. McGinty^{3,4}, Stacy Goldsholl¹, Ann Heller¹ and Gail L. Daumit^{1,2,3,4}

¹ Division of General Internal Medicine, Department of Medicine, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, United States, ² Welch Center for Prevention, Epidemiology, and Clinical Research, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, United States, ³ Department of Health Policy and Management, Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, Baltimore, MD, United States, ⁴ Department of Mental Health, Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, Baltimore, MD, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Marsha Wittink, University of Rochester, United States

Reviewed by:

Frederike Jörg, University Medical Center Groningen, Netherlands Kelly A. Aschbrenner, Dartmouth College, United States

*Correspondence:

Karly A. Murphy kburke34@jhmi.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 15 July 2021 Accepted: 30 November 2021 Published: 22 December 2021

Citation:

Murphy KA, Dalcin A, McGinty EE, Goldsholl S, Heller A and Daumit GL (2021) Applying Care Coordination Principles to Reduce Cardiovascular Disease Risk Factors in People With Serious Mental Illness: A Case Study Approach. Front. Psychiatry 12:742169. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.742169 People with serious mental illness (SMI) have a 2–3-fold higher mortality than the general population, much of which is driven by largely preventable cardiovascular disease. One contributory factor is the disconnect between the behavioral and physical health care systems. New care models have sought to integrate physical health care into primary mental health care settings. However, few examples of successful care coordination interventions to improve health outcomes with the SMI population exist. In this paper, we examine challenges faced in coordinating care for people with SMI and explore pragmatic, multi-disciplinary strategies for overcoming these challenges used in a cardiovascular risk reduction intervention shown to be effective in a clinical trial.

Keywords: serious mental illness, care coordination, care management, cardiovascular risk, behavioral coaching

INTRODUCTION

People with serious mental illness (SMI) experience excess mortality at rates 2–3 times higher than the general population, equivalent to a loss of life of 10–20 years (1, 2). Cardiovascular disease (CVD) is the leading cause of death for this group and is largely modifiable by addressing risk factors, including obesity, diabetes, hypertension, dyslipidemia, tobacco use, poor diet, and physical inactivity- which are highly prevalent in populations with SMI (1, 3, 4). Use of antipsychotic medications also contributes to metabolic changes with weight gain, hyperglycemia, and dyslipidemia (5).

People with SMI often face significant challenges accessing quality healthcare, including high rates of poverty, housing instability, unemployment, and interactions with the criminal justice system (6–8). Moreover, people with SMI are less likely to receive guideline-concordant care compared with the general population (9–11). For example, they are less likely to receive annual screenings for diabetes-related complications or recommended medications after a myocardial infarction (12–15). Cognitive dysfunction, communication challenges, and low health literacy may further impede care delivery to people with SMI (6, 16, 17). Finally, specialty mental healthcare has historically been delivered separately from physical healthcare services and created challenges in coordinating services for this vulnerable population (10, 18, 19).

Care delivery models have sought to better integrate delivery of behavioral and physical healthcare, but these models have faced challenges. Models such as Collaborative Care (20–22) or the Patient Centered Medical Home (23–25), where behavioral health is integrated into primary care settings, may have primary care providers (PCPs) who lack experience in treating individuals with SMI (24). In the Behavioral Health Home (BHH), where the coordination of care for physical healthcare is centered in the specialty mental healthcare setting (26, 27), behavioral health providers may not feel equipped to address CVD risk factors (28).

Given the lower rates of guideline-concordant care and persistent mortality gap for people with SMI, it is critical to understand successful examples of care coordination around physical health conditions. Yet descriptions are scarce regarding populations with SMI. In this paper, we use a clinical vignette of an individual with SMI, who was enrolled in a successful cardiovascular risk reduction intervention trial, to highlight challenges and opportunities in delivering guideline-concordant care for people with SMI and multiple CVD risk factors. We describe the care management and care coordination processes employed within the clinical intervention and future implementation lessons.

CARE MANAGEMENT AND CARE COORDINATION

Care management and care coordination are complementary approaches to deliver healthcare across multiple providers and settings (Table 1). Care management is a team-based practice approach to align and manage health services according to a population's needs (29, 30). Strategies target providers (e.g., health risk assessment training, electronic decision support) or patients (e.g., health coaching, brochures) and involve a multidisciplinary team of providers. Meanwhile, care coordination organizes patient care activities across participants involved with a patient's care (e.g., providers, patient, supporters of patient) (31). Activities include establishing accountability, communicating and sharing knowledge, facilitating transitions of care, assessing the patient's needs and goals, developing a care plan, monitoring and follow-up care, supporting patients' selfmanagement goals, linking to community resources, and aligning resources with patient and population needs. This model has been shown to improve chronic disease care quality for the general population (29, 32, 33) and for those with SMI (34-38).

CARDIOVASCULAR RISK REDUCTION INTERVENTION: IDEAL TRIAL

The NHLBI-funded IDEAL trial was a successful 18-month randomized clinical trial that tested a comprehensive cardiovascular risk reduction program incorporating care management, with an emphasis on health behavior coaching, and care coordination at four community mental health outpatient programs for people with SMI who had at least one CVD risk factor (39). It demonstrated an overall reduction in **TABLE 1** | Care management and care coordination activities from the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality frameworks (30, 31).

Care management	Prioritize one-on-one encounters
	Conduct training
	Involve physicians
	Involve informal caregivers
	Provide health coaching and discrete self-management skills
Care coordination	Assess patient needs and goals
	Create proactive care plan
	Support patients' self-management goals
	Monitor and follow-up as patient's needs change
	Establish accountability
	Communicate and share knowledge
	Help with transitions of care
	Link to community resources
	Align resources with patients' needs

10 year CVD risk reduction by 13% in the intervention group compared to control (40).

The intervention's theoretical framework draws upon a biopsychosocial approach and leverages behavioral change strategy and person-centered care in addressing physical health (39). Specifically, the 269 adult participants randomized to the intervention received a care plan tailored to their specific CVD risk factors (hypertension, diabetes, dyslipidemia, tobacco use, obesity), which was delivered jointly by a health coach and nurse. The health coach, based at the community mental health organization, conducted one-on-one sessions weekly for the first 6 months and then at least every 2 weeks thereafter. Sessions focused on individual health behaviors and collaboratively agreed upon goals. The nurse met with participants around CVD risk factor education, medication counseling, and accompanied participants to physical health visits with physicians as needed. In addition, the nurse coordinated care with physical and behavioral health providers (defined broadly as any healthcare worker including pharmacists, social workers). For participants interested in smoking cessation using pharmacotherapy, the nurse coordinated with participants' psychiatrists for varenicline, bupropion, and/or nicotine replacement therapy prescriptions (39). Both the health coach and nurse used a motivational interviewing approach and solution focused therapy techniques to facilitate health behavior change with participants (39).

The institutional review boards at Johns Hopkins University and Sheppard Pratt Health System approved the clinical trial. The patient provided permission to be featured in this clinical vignette, and identifying initial was changed to protect privacy.

CLINICAL VIGNETTE

Ms. E., a participant in her mid-40s, had a medical and psychiatric history notable for hypertension, type 2 diabetes mellitus, tobacco smoking, obesity, and schizophrenia. Significant medications were metformin 750 mg twice daily, propranolol 10 mg as needed, clozapine 300 mg daily, haloperidol 5 mg twice daily, fluoxetine 60 mg daily, valproic acid 1,500 mg daily, clonazepam 0.5 mg three times day, and benztropine 0.5 mg daily. On study enrollment, laboratory values were remarkable for an elevated A1c of 7.8% (reference range <5.7%), total cholesterol of 257 mg/dl (reference range: 0–200 mg/dl), and low-density lipoprotein (LDL) of 151 mg/dl (reference range: 0–100 mg/dl) with an estimated 10-year risk of 9.2% of having a heart attack or stroke based on atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease risk factors. Ms. E. lived in a residential program, where staff helped to schedule transportation.

On study entry, Ms. E. met with the health coach and nurse and identified diabetes self-management and tobacco smoking cessation as her primary health goals. Together, the health coach, nurse, and Ms. E. formulated a care plan to reach these goals. She met with the health coach weekly where she expressed anxiety around quitting smoking and her worry about developing cancer. By the first month, she set a quit date and focused on smoking cessation through behavioral change and pharmacotherapy, consistent with an evidence-based approach for persons with SMI (41). The nurse then coordinated earlier receipt of varenicline for smoking cessation as Ms. E.'s regular appointment with the prescribing psychiatrist was several months away. Ms. E. took the prescribed varenicline, continued to receive behavioral counseling for smoking cessation, and was able to quit smoking for 4 weeks.

When Ms. E. began smoking again, with inconsistent use of varenicline, she and the health coach identified triggers that led to relapse (e.g., feeling angry), potential solutions, and set a new quit date. They focused on discrete strategies, such as avoiding situations where she may be offered cigarettes or taking deep breaths. Ms. E. restarted varenicline and met with the coach weekly. However, after a series of falls, a director of the mental health center asked to discontinue varenicline out of concern that varenicline contributed. The nurse met with the director to discuss that varenicline was unlikely the source of the falls and emphasize that Ms. E. was at high risk for tobacco relapse. They agreed that Ms. E. could continue the medication. When Ms. E. underwent surgery for an ankle fracture, the psychiatrist held varenicline in anticipation of other medication changes in the perioperative period. After surgery, Ms. E. elected not to continue on varenicline; she successfully refrained from smoking and met bi-weekly with the health coach. After she was hospitalized for a mental health crisis, Ms. E. and her coach reviewed triggers for smoking and strategies to address triggers. Ms. E. was successful in remaining tobacco free for over a year at study end.

Attaining glycemic control was challenging for Ms. E. She met with the health coach weekly around diabetes self-management skills and received educational materials with high readability and simple messaging, such as "Avoid sugar drinks," or "What counts as a fruit." Ms. E. and her coach reviewed her blood glucose logs and foods that she had eaten. She found it difficult to regulate portion size and to remember to choose healthy snacks (e.g., sugar-free candies as a replacement for cigarettes). The coach helped her to make a list of foods that elevated blood sugars. Ms. E. also met with the nurse and reviewed diabetes selfmanagement, medications, and prepared questions in advance of visits with her PCP. At the visit, the nurse advocated for initiation of statin therapy, consistent with guideline-concordant lipid management in persons with diabetes (42). Ms. E. was started on pravastatin.

Throughout the following year, Ms. E. worked closely with the health coach to review food choices, increase physical activity levels, and consistently take medication. She continued to struggle with changing dietary habits- eating when stressed, eating large portions, and eating when not hungry. Ms. E. set personal goals of cutting out sugary beverages and decreasing foods high in carbohydrates. After she fractured her ankle, she worried about gaining weight. She and her coach reviewed diabetes self-management topics and aligned smoking cessation strategies with smart snacking choices. Ms. E. then set defined goals, such as choosing water instead of juice. The nurse also coordinated with the residential counselor to reschedule canceled medical appointments, arrange transportation, and to obtain regular blood monitoring of glucose levels and cholesterol. At her 18-month follow up, Ms. E. had improved glycemic and cholesterol control with an A1c of 6.5% and an LDL of 65 mg/dl on an increased dose of metformin (1,000 mg twice daily) and pravastatin 40 mg daily. Over the study, 65 encounters (78 encounters anticipated per study protocol) were documented for Ms. E. between the coach and the nurse, of which 10 involved coordination with providers outside of the community mental health program.

DISCUSSION

This vignette of an individual with SMI who successfully stopped smoking tobacco and achieved glycemic control with the assistance of a health coach and nurse was drawn from an 18-month clinical trial in a community setting. It highlights the real-world challenges and the intensity of resources needed to reduce CVD risk factors for persons with SMI.

Assessing Patient Needs and Goals and Creation of a Care Plan

The care plan reflected the participant' health goals and CVD risk factors, and whether guideline-concordant care was due. It also included goals that the patient may not have prioritized (e.g., weight loss). Identifying the primary location of meals (e.g., residential facility, family) helped the health coach and nurse tailor nutrition-based education sessions (e.g., diabetes-focused) and took into account the patient's socioeconomic concerns.

Involving individuals with SMI in the creation and implementation of the care plan is fundamental to patientcentered care. This includes defining what is important to them and actions that they are willing or not to take. Motivational interviewing has been a successful approach for engaging people with SMI around health behavior change goals (43). Given that persons with SMI experience stigma within healthcare settings (16), it is important that their voice is heard from the onset and throughout care delivery.

Supporting Disease Self-Management and Responding to Patient's Ongoing Needs

Ms. E. experienced physical health setbacks and a mental health crisis during the intervention. Intervention staff checked in frequently and adapted coaching sessions to her evolving needs and concerns. They recognized that the ankle fracture impacted her physical activity levels and influenced her cravings for snacks and cigarettes. During transitions, the health coach addressed arising anxieties and helped Ms. E. to set well-defined goals.

Our experience found continuous engagement between trial staff and participants increased participants' confidence with self-management skills. As people with SMI may experience cognitive dysfunction, disability and low health literacy, materials were tailored to improve readability and to account for these considerations (6, 44). Some participants benefited from repetition of topics, updates or selecting new targets of behavior changes. Health coaches and trial staff advocated on participants' behalf to address organizational-level challenges. For example, one participant noted that he walked past staff members who were smoking when he entered the mental health clinic. Trial staff then spoke with clinic leadership to move the designated smoking area away from the front entrance, which was a culture shift for employees. Trial staff also worked with residential facility managers to change purchasing habits (e.g., increase diet soda availability).

In addition, goal setting, and skill building reinforced a behavioral change strategy well-suited to people with SMI (43, 45). We found that aligning multiple health goals was effective. For Ms. E, she and the health coach discussed using sugar free gum and candies to address oral cravings for smoking cessation while being mindful of underlying diabetes. Similarly, health coaches encouraged setting a discrete food goal (e.g., additional serving of vegetables) that would parallel a physical activity goal (e.g., number of steps) for weight loss.

Prioritizing One-on-One Encounters

This intervention had a high frequency and intensity of encounters between the participant, health coach, and nurse. Topics were reinforced over time, emphasized specific skills, and broke materials into small units. Coaches and nurse met participants where they were at, based on their psychiatric condition, cognitive skills, and behavioral change goals.

In addition, each health coach was embedded within a community mental health center and met with participants oneon-one. This approach likely improved rapport and facilitated communication between the coach and behavioral health team. Literature suggests that in-person encounters for care management are more effective than telephone encounters (46). Given the growth of telemedicine during the COVID-19 pandemic (47), programs should consider hybrid models for care management and care coordination services.

Establishing Accountability

Care management and care coordination are inherently teambased practices, and successful teams need to have defined roles and responsibilities (48). During this intervention, accountability occurred when providers identified discrete expectations and goals, checked in regularly with one another, and closed feedback loops (31). The health coach and intervention nurse developed and implemented the care plan with the participant. The health coach led discussion on self-management skills and health behavior counseling, with regularly scheduled and ad hoc checkins with participants. The nurse acted as a liaison with behavioral health providers, PCPs, medical sub-specialists, family, and residential program staff. The nurse sent an introductory letter about the intervention to PCPs and sometimes attended office visits. This approach helped to facilitate knowledge of how the nurse and health coach could enhance a participants' existing care plan. For example, the nurse measured participants' blood pressure and relayed that information to the PCP, thereby facilitating ambulatory blood pressure monitoring. Additional activities included advocating for aggressive management of CVD risk factors (e.g., statin prescription for cholesterol management) and educating caregivers about how to support individuals with SMI with health goals. Both the health coach and intervention nurse provided in-person and email updates to behavioral health staff of the progress of participants, if requested. If concerns related to social determinants of health arose (e.g., food insecurity), the health coach and/or nurse reached out to staff at the mental health center, which had existing ties with social services. This process required knowledge and understanding of who the participant was, their support network and living situation. Future work will need to incorporate clear expectations for roles and responsibilities and opportunities for formal and informal check-ins with team members.

Communicating and Sharing Knowledge

When caring for people with SMI, it is essential that communication occur between the patient, behavioral health providers, and physical health providers and that communication loops are closed to reduce potential miscommunications. Transitions of care, are particularly high-risk settings (49). When Ms. E. had a somatic and later a mental health-related hospital admission, the health coach and nurse tailored counseling to match her needs to help to stay consistent with her health goals (e.g., smoking cessation).

The nurse and health coach regularly communicated inperson, by phone, and email. Frequent communication occurred with behavioral and physical health providers, with more open communication correlated to improved control of CVD risk factors for participants. However, challenges around communication arose. No shared electronic health records were available between behavioral and physical health providers, a problem observed in care coordination programs across other healthcare systems (50). Intervention staff relied on phone messages or faxes for communication with external providers, sometimes leading to delays in having messages returned from providers outside of the mental health center.

FUTURE DIRECTIONS

This vignette illustrates how care management and care coordination processes were successfully employed to reduce CVD risk factors for person with SMI within the formalized structure of an intervention. By outlining the frequent, highintensity care coordination and care management processes required to care for patients with SMI, we filled a gap in the literature. It is imperative that health systems implement protocolized care coordination and care management processes to address CVD risk factor care for populations with SMI.

Future program implementation may wish to start in settings that care for high number of individuals with SMI. Enhanced primary care models and BHHs are natural settings because they focus on populations with SMI, and in the case for BHHs, have an existing funding through the Medicaid waiver program (27, 51). Models that integrate somatic and behavioral health across acute and outpatient settings may also be of interest given their focus on individuals with SMI to maintain overall health after hospital admission (52).

Implementation plans will need to include accountability and address communication gaps between behavioral and physical health providers. For behavioral health providers, addressing physical health concerns may feel out of scope for their usual practice; therefore, it is essential that implementation plans include connections with (a) PCPs who can lead on physical health management, and (b) care managers and health coaches who work across behavioral and physical healthcare sectors.

Finally, financing remains a challenge. Alternative payment models, such as Accountable Care Organizations or the Medicaid waiver program, could provide funding streams to support care coordination as described here (53, 54). Future policies will need to provide support for health systems to implement these processes. This vignette is a first step in highlighting the discrete,

REFERENCES

- Colton CW, Manderscheid RW. Congruencies in increased mortality rates, years of potential life lost, and causes of death among public mental health clients in eight states. *Prev Chronic Dis.* (2006) 3:A42. Available online at: http://www.cdc.gov/pcd/issues/2006/apr/05_0180.htm
- Olfson M, Gerhard T, Huang C, Crystal S, Stroup TS. Premature mortality among adults with schizophrenia in the United States. *JAMA Psychiatry*. (2015) 72:1172–81. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2015.1737
- Daumit GL, Anthony CB, Ford DE, Fahey M, Skinner EA, Lehman AF, et al. Pattern of mortality in a sample of Maryland residents with severe mental illness. *Psychiatry Res.* (2010) 176:242–5. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2009.01.006
- Newcomer JW, Hennekens CH. Severe mental illness and risk of cardiovascular disease. JAMA. (2007) 298:1794– 6. doi: 10.1001/jama.298.15.1794
- De Hert M, Detraux J, van Winkel R, Yu W, Correll CU. Metabolic and cardiovascular adverse effects associated with antipsychotic drugs. *Nat Rev Endocrinol.* (2011). 8:114–26. doi: 10.1038/nrendo.2011.156
- Mueser KT, McGurk SR. Schizophrenia. Lancet. (2004). 363:2063– 72. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(04)16458-1
- Draine J, Salzer MS, Culhane DP, Hadley TR. Role of social disadvantage in crime, joblessness, and homelessness among persons with serious mental illness. *Psychiatr Serv.* (2002) 53:565–73. doi: 10.1176/appi.ps.53.5.565
- Shim R, Koplan C, Langheim FJP, Manseau MW, Powers RA, Compton MT. The social determinants of mental health: an overview and call to action. *Psychiatr Ann.* (2014) 44:22–6. doi: 10.3928/00485713-20140108-04
- McGinty EE, Baller J, Azrin ST, Juliano-Bult D, Daumit GL. Quality of medical care ssfor persons with serious mental illness: a comprehensive review. *Schizophr Res.* (2015) 165:227–35. doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2015. 04.010

intensive care coordination and care management processes needed to care for populations with SMI and considerations for program implementation and sustainability.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/supplementary material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study. Written informed consent was obtained from the individual(s) for the publication of any potentially identifiable images or data included in this article.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

KM and GD contributed to the conception and design. KM wrote the first draft of the manuscript. All authors contributed to the manuscript revision, read, and approved the submitted version.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We gratefully acknowledge funding from NIMH grant P50 MH115842 and NHBLI grant UG3154280.

- Horvitz-Lennon M, Kilbourne AM, Pincus HA. From silos to bridges: meeting the general health care needs of adults with severe mental illnesses. *Health Aff.* (2006). 25:659–69. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.25.3.659
- Murphy KA, Stone EM, Presskreischer R, McGinty EE, Daumit GL, Pollack CE. Cancer screening among adults with and without serious mental illness: a mixed methods study. *Med Care.* (2021) 59:327– 33. doi: 10.1097/MLR.000000000001499
- Banta JE, Morrato EH, Lee SW, Haviland MG. Retrospective analysis of diabetes care in California Medicaid patients with mental illness. *J Gen Intern Med.* (2009) 24:802–8. doi: 10.1007/s11606-009-0994-9
- McGinty EE, Blasco-Colmenares E, Zhang Y, Dosreis SC, Ford DE, Steinwachs DM, et al. Post-myocardial-infarction quality of care among disabled Medicaid beneficiaries with and without serious mental illness. *Gen Hosp Psychiatry*. (2012) 34:493–99. doi: 10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2012.05.004
- Frayne SM, Halanych JH, Miller DR, Wang F, Lin H, Pogach L, et al. Disparities in diabetes care: impact of mental illness. *Arch Intern Med.* (2005). 165:2631–8. doi: 10.1001/archinte.165.22.2631
- Druss BG, Bradford WD, Rosenheck RA, Radford MJ, Krumholz HM. Quality of medical care and excess mortality in older patients with mental disorders. *Arch Gen Psychiatry*. (2001). 58:565–72. doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.58.6.565
- Kaufman EA, McDonell MG, Cristofalo MA, Ries RK. Exploring barriers to primary care for patients with severe mental illness: frontline patient and provider accounts. *Issues Ment Health Nurs*. (2012) 33:172-80. doi: 10.3109/01612840.2011.638415
- Lester H, Tritter JQ, Sorohan H. Patients' and health professionals' views on primary care for people with serious mental illness: focus group study. *BMJ*. (2005) 330:1122. doi: 10.1136/bmj.38440.418426.8F
- Davis K, Reedy W, Little N. Integrated illness management and recovery for older adults with serious mental illness. *Am J Geriatr Psychiatry*. (2013). 21:S20–1. doi: 10.1016/j.jagp.2012.12.051

- Druss BG, Goldman HH. Integrating health and mental health services: a past and future history. Am J Psychiatry. (2018) 175:1199-204. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2018.18020169
- Katon WJ, Lin EH, Von Korff M, Ciechanowski P, Ludman EJ, Young B, et al. Collaborative care for patients with depression and chronic illnesses. N Engl J Med. (2010) 363:2611–20. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1003955
- Kronenberg C, Doran T, Goddard M, Kendrick T, Gilbody S, Dare CR, et al. Identifying primary care quality indicators for people with serious mental illness: a systematic review. Br J Gen Pract. (2017). 67:e519– 30. doi: 10.3399/bjgp17X691721
- 22. Woltmann E, Grogan-Kaylor A, Perron B, Georges H, Kilbourne AM, Bauer MS. Comparative effectiveness of collaborative chronic care models for mental health conditions across primary, specialty, and behavioral health care settings: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Am J Psychiatry*. (2012). 169:790–804. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2012.11111616
- Grove LR, Olesiuk WJ, Ellis AR, Lichstein JC, DuBard CA, Farley JF, et al. Evaluating the potential for primary care to serve as a mental health home for people with schizophrenia. *Gen Hosp Psychiatry*. (2017). 47:14– 9. doi: 10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2017.03.002
- 24. Minkoff K, Parks J. Primary health-behavioral health integration for the population of individuals with serious mental illness. In: O'Donohue W, Maragakis A, O'Donohue W, Maragakis A, editors. Integrated Primary Behavioral Care: Role in Medical Homes Chronic Disease Management. Cham: Springer International Publishing (2015). p. 171–99. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-19036-5_10
- Sklar M, Aarons GA, O'Connell M, Davidson L, Groessl EJ. Mental health recovery in the patient-centered medical home. *Am J Public Health.* (2015) 105:1926–34. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2015.302683
- Druss BG, von Esenwein SA, Glick GE, Deubler E, Lally C, Ward MC, et al. Randomized trial of an integrated behavioral health home: the Health Outcomes Management and Evaluation (HOME) study. *Am J Psychiatry*. (2017) 174:246–55. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2016.16050507
- Murphy KA, Daumit GL, Stone E, McGinty EE. Physical health outcomes and implementation of behavioural health homes: a comprehensive review. *Int Rev Psychiatry*. (2018) 30:224–41. doi: 10.1080/09540261.2018.1555153
- Smith TE, Sederer LI. A new kind of homelessness for individuals with serious mental illness? The need for a "mental health home." *Psychiatr Serv.* (2009). 60:528–33. doi: 10.1176/ps.2009.60.4.528
- Mitchell P, Wynia M, Golden R, McNellis B, Okun S, Webb CE, et al. Core Principles & Values of Effective Team-Based Health Care. In: Perspectives N, editor. Washington, DC: National Academy of Medicine (2012). doi: 10.31478/201210c
- Schottenfeld L, Peterson D, Peikes D, Ricciardi R, Burak H, McNellis R, et al. *Creating Patient-Centered Team-Based Primary Care*. Rockville, MD: Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (2016).
- McDonald KM SE, Albin L, Pineda N, Lonhart J, Sundaram V, Smith-Spangler C, et al. Care Coordination Atlas Version 4 (Prepared by Stanford University under subcontract to American Institutes for Research on Contract No. HHSA290–2010-000051). Rockville, MD: Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (2014).
- 32. Bodenheimer T. Lessons from the trenches–a high-functioning primary care clinic. *N Engl J Med.* (2011) 365:5–8. doi: 10.1056/NEJMp1104942
- 33. Shi L, Lee DC, Chung M, Liang H, Lock D, Sripipatana A. Patientcentered medical home recognition and clinical performance in U.S. Community Health Centers. *Health Serv Res.* (2017) 52:984–1004. doi: 10.1111/1475-6773.12523
- 34. Swietek KE, Domino ME, Beadles C, Ellis AR, Farley JF, Grove LR, et al. Do medical homes improve quality of care for persons with multiple chronic conditions? *Health Serv Res.* (2018) 53:4667–81. doi: 10.1111/1475-6773.13024
- Jackson GL, Powers BJ, Chatterjee R, Bettger JP, Kemper AR, Hasselblad V, et al. The patient centered medical home. A Systematic Review. Ann Intern Med. (2013). 158:169–78. doi: 10.7326/0003-4819-158-3-201302050-00579
- Domino ME, Wells R, Morrissey JP. Serving persons with severe mental illness in primary care-based medical homes. *Psychiatr Serv.* (2015) 66:477– 83. doi: 10.1176/appi.ps.201300546
- 37. Peikes D, Chen A, Schore J, Brown R. Effects of care coordination on hospitalization, quality of care, and health care expenditures

among Medicare beneficiaries:15 randomized trials. JAMA. (2009) 301:603-18. doi: 10.1001/jama.2009.126

- Olesiuk WJ, Farley JF, Domino ME, Ellis AR, Morrissey JP. Do medical homes offer improved diabetes care for medicaid enrollees with cooccurring schizophrenia? J Health Care Poor Underserved. (2017) 28:1030– 41. doi: 10.1353/hpu.2017.0094
- Dalcin AT, Jerome GJ, Appel LJ, Dickerson FB, Wang NY, Miller ER, et al. Need for cardiovascular risk reduction in persons with serious mental illness: design of a comprehensive intervention. *Front Psychiatry*. (2018) 9:786. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2018.00786
- Daumit GL, Dalcin AT, Dickerson FB, Miller ER, Evins AE, Cather C, et al. Effect of a comprehensive cardiovascular risk reduction intervention in persons with serious mental illness: a randomized clinical trial. *JAMA Netw Open.* (2020) 3:e207247. doi: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.20 20.7247
- Cather C, Pachas GN, Cieslak KM, Evins AE. Achieving smoking cessation in individuals with schizophrenia: special considerations. *CNS Drugs*. (2017) 31:471–81. doi: 10.1007/s40263-017-0438-8
- Pharmacologic Approaches to glycemic treatment: standards of medical care in diabetes-2018. *Diabetes Care*. (2018) 41(Suppl 1):S73–85. doi: 10.2337/dc18-S008
- Swanson AJ, Pantalon MV, Cohen KR. Motivational interviewing and treatment adherence among psychiatric and dually diagnosed patients. *J Nerv Ment Dis.* (1999). 187:630–5. doi: 10.1097/00005053-199910000-00007
- 44. Velligan DI, Bow-Thomas CC, Huntzinger C, Ritch J, Ledbetter N, Prihoda TJ, et al. Randomized controlled trial of the use of compensatory strategies to enhance adaptive functioning in outpatients with schizophrenia. *Am J Psychiatry*. (2000). 157:1317–23. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.15 7.8.1317
- 45. McCracken S, Corrigan P. Motivational interviewing for medication adherence in individuals with schziophrenia. In: Arkowitz H, Westra HA, Miller WR, Rollnick S, editors. *Motivational Interviewing in the Treatment of Psychological Problems*. New York, NY: GuildfordPress (2007), 249–76.
- Kim SE, Michalopoulos C, Kwong RM, Warren A, Manno MS. Telephone care management's effectiveness in coordinating care for Medicaid beneficiaries in managed care: a randomized controlled study. *Health Serv Res.* (2013) 48:1730–49. doi: 10.1111/1475-6773.12060
- 47. Chen JA, Chung WJ, Young SK, Tuttle MC, Collins MB, Darghouth SL, et al. COVID-19 and telepsychiatry: early outpatient experiences and implications for the future. *Gen Hosp Psychiatry.* (2020) 66:89–95. doi: 10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2020.07.002
- Shoemaker SJ, Parchman ML, Fuda KK, Schaefer J, Levin J, Hunt M, et al. A review of instruments to measure interprofessional team-based primary care. J Interprof Care. (2016) 30:423–32. doi: 10.3109/13561820.2016.11 54023
- Arbaje AI, Kansagara DL, Salanitro AH, Englander HL, Kripalani S, Jencks SF, et al. Regardless of age: Incorporating principles from geriatric medicine to improve care transitions for patients with complex needs. J Gen Intern Med. (2014) 29:932–9. doi: 10.1007/s11606-013-2729-1
- Samal L, Dykes PC, Greenberg JO, Hasan O, Venkatesh AK, Volk LA, et al. Care coordination gaps due to lack of interoperability in the United States: a qualitative study and literature review. *BMC Health Serv Res.* (2016) 16:143. doi: 10.1186/s12913-016-1373-y
- 51. Grove LR, Gertner AK, Swietek KE, Lin CC, Ray N, Malone TL, et al. Effect of enhanced primary care for people with serious mental illness on service use and screening. J Gen Intern Med. (2021) 36:970– 7. doi: 10.1007/s11606-020-06429-2
- Wittink MN, Cross W, Goodman J, Jackson H, Lee HB, Olivares T, et al. Taking the long view in an inpatient medical unit: a person-centered, integrated team approach for patients with severe mental illnesses. *Psychiatr Serv.* (2020) 71:885–92. doi: 10.1176/appi.ps.201900385
- Miller BF, Ross KM, Davis MM, Melek SP, Kathol R, Gordon P. Payment reform in the patient-centered medical home: enabling and sustaining integrated behavioral health care. *Am Psychol.* (2017) 72:55– 68. doi: 10.1037/a0040448
- 54. Stone EM, Daumit GL, Kennedy-Hendricks A, McGinty EE. The policy ecology of behavioral health homes: case study of Maryland's

Medicaid Health Home Program. Adm Policy Ment Health. (2019) 47:60–72. doi: 10.1007/s10488-019-00973-8

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Murphy, Dalcin, McGinty, Goldsholl, Heller and Daumit. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Practical Opportunities for Biopsychosocial Education Through Strategic Interprofessional Experiences in Integrated Primary Care

Jennifer S. Funderburk^{1,2,3*}, Julie Gass^{4,5}, Robyn L. Shepardson^{1,2}, Luke D. Mitzel¹ and Katherine A. Buckheit¹

¹ Veterans Affairs Center for Integrated Healthcare, Syracuse VA Medical Center, Syracuse, NY, United States, ² Department of Psychology, Syracuse University, Syracuse, NY, United States, ³ Department of Psychiatry, University of Rochester Medical Center, Rochester, NY, United States, ⁴ Veterans Affairs Center for Integrated Healthcare, Western New York VA Healthcare System, Buffalo, NY, United States, ⁵ Department of Psychology, University at Buffalo, State University of New York, Buffalo, NY, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Christiane Waller, Paracelsus Medizinischen Privatuniversität, Nuremberg, Germany

Reviewed by:

Benjamin E. Ansa, Augusta University, United States Lily O'Hara, Qatar University, Qatar Majed Wadi, Qassim University, Saudi Arabia Tahereh Taherian, Yazd University, Iran

> *Correspondence: Jennifer S. Funderburk jennifer.funderburk@va.gov

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 11 April 2021 Accepted: 02 August 2021 Published: 16 September 2021

Citation:

Funderburk JS, Gass J, Shepardson RL, Mitzel LD and Buckheit KA (2021) Practical Opportunities for Biopsychosocial Education Through Strategic Interprofessional Experiences in Integrated Primary Care. Front. Psychiatry 12:693729. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.693729 Even with the expansion of primary care teams to include behavioral health and other providers from a range of disciplines, providers are regularly challenged to deliver care that adequately addresses the complex array of biopsychosocial factors underlying the patient's presenting concern. The limits of expertise, the ever-changing shifts in evidence-based practices, and the difficulties of interprofessional teamwork contribute to the challenge. In this article, we discuss the opportunity to leverage the interprofessional team-based care activities within integrated primary care settings as interactive educational opportunities to build competencies in biopsychosocial care among primary care team members. We argue that this approach to learning while providing direct patient care not only facilitates new provider knowledge and skills, but also provides a venue to enhance team processes that are key to delivering integrated biopsychosocial care to patients. We provide three case examples of how to utilize strategic planning within specific team-based care activities common in integrated primary care settings—shared medical appointments, conjoint appointments, and team huddles—to facilitate educational objectives.

Keywords: interprofessional education, biopsychosocial, integrated primary care, shared medical appointment, huddle

INTRODUCTION

Providing whole-person care that addresses the complex array of biopsychosocial factors contributing to patients' health concerns is a perpetual challenge in primary care (PC). For instance, a patient can present with psychological distress from depression and/or food insecurity, which can drastically impact diabetes management. These factors can, in turn, also contribute to the patient's decisions regarding engagement in certain health behaviors, such drinking alcohol, that may negatively impact chronic medical conditions. This example clarifies why primary care providers (PCPs) have been encouraged to switch from traditional models of focusing only on biological factors of health toward the biopsychosocial model, which recognizes biological, psychological,
and social factors and their interactions that contribute to health and well-being (1). However, the limits of expertise for any one PC team member are stretched by patients presenting with a range of medical concerns that are often further complicated by psychological distress and/or unmet social needs (2). In addition, PC team members are frequently required to rapidly shift clinical practices to stay up-to-date with the latest research (3). For instance, research has demonstrated the value of using psychological treatments for several health concerns [e.g., insomnia (4), chronic pain (5)]. Yet, PCPs struggle to embrace new clinical practices and engage patients in these new treatments (6). The shift toward team-based care within PC settings (7) is intended to help address these gaps and improve the quality of patient care by adding members with complementary and specialized skillsets to teams, such as behavioral health providers (BHPs; e.g., psychologists, social workers) (8). These additional team members have the skills to support the PC team in improving their approach to talking to and directly helping patients.

However, simply embedding additional providers in PC does not yield instant success in overcoming barriers to delivery of biopsychosocial care. High-quality, patient-centered care that recognizes the biopsychosocial contributions to patients' presenting concerns will not be delivered unless teams move beyond a referral model, in which the factors contributing to disease are compartmentalized and handled separately by different providers. Instead, all providers need to embrace the biopsychosocial model and work cohesively as a team, and collaboratively with the patient, to recognize, support, and implement strategies jointly targeting biopsychosocial factors. The purpose of this article is to discuss strategies to leverage interprofessional clinical experiences within integrated PC settings to facilitate interactive, biopsychosocial education for providers that ultimately improves patient care. We present three approaches using study protocols currently being piloted.

Rationale

PC education begins in healthcare training programs and is supplemented by continuing education. Many of these educational opportunities are provider- or discipline-specific, use formal learning approaches [i.e., organized didactic learning events (9, 10)], require time separate from direct patient care, and result in small-to-moderate changes in provider behavior (11– 13). Given these limitations, there is a need for creative solutions to assist PC team members, especially within the context of biopsychosocial approaches to care.

Building on the framework of social learning theory (14), leveraging the presence of the interprofessional team can provide an innovative way to achieve interactive education in which skills can be learned via observation and modeling from others within the team while delivering patient care. This allows multiple team members from a range of disciplines to learn through informal and experiential interprofessional education during direct patient care (15) without requiring providers to carve out additional time. Interprofessional team education with trainees has been shown to increase knowledge, teamwork, satisfaction, and improve delivery of care to patients (16). This approach of learning through team-based care activities also allows for the PC team members to not only gain new knowledge on specific presenting concerns, but also further develop their skills in the team processes that are key to collaboratively providing integrated biopsychosocial care to patients. Salas and colleagues (17) have identified several essential elements that underlie successful teamwork, such as communication, coordination, and cooperation. Engaging PC teams in specific activities that require team members to work together in a structured way provides real-world opportunities to improve all these skills during clinical activities.

Types of Team-Based Activities That Can Serve as Educational Opportunities

Several team-based direct patient care activities that already occur within integrated PC settings can be strategically infused with interactive, interprofessional, biopsychosocial education. Examples include: shared medical appointments (SMAs; also known as group medical visits) in which the PCP and other members of the team such as the embedded BHP meet with a group of patients with a common presenting concern [e.g., (18)]; team huddles, "a brief, frequent form of structured communication among members of the PC team" to discuss patient care and maximize efficiency (19); and conjoint appointments in which two providers (e.g., PCP and the embedded BHP) meet jointly with a patient to discuss a specific concern (20). All three team-based examples are patient-care activities that can also facilitate education. These activities are well-suited for, and enhanced by, a biopsychosocial lens as they often consider a range of biomedical, psychological, and social factors relevant to patients and utilize a range of interventions including psychoeducation, medication management, and evidence-based behavioral strategies (21).

Strategic Interprofessional Education

Strategic planning is necessary to optimize the interprofessional educational yield of these team-based care activities, as social learning theory suggests the activities need to not only include observation/modeling, but also attend to cognitive processes (i.e., motivation, attention, retainment, and reproduction) to maximize learning (14). The topic of the team-based care activity needs to be relevant and meaningful for all team members involved to help motivate learning (22). The specific educational objectives should be identified ahead of time. As our protocols detailed below highlight, leveraging activities that are already a part of providers' daily provision of direct patient care and identifying specific educational objectives that are of interest to providers increases the direct relevance of the information, which improves adult learning (23). In addition, the team-based activity needs to ensure interactive learning can take place through either observation and/or simulation. The team-based activity also needs to go beyond shared learning or working in tandem to engage providers in interprofessional collaboration for informal and experiential learning to take place (22) while simultaneously attending to interprofessional team processes, such as role clarity and communication. Therefore, specific strategies to encourage the team to attend to the material one another are sharing and work together toward shared objectives are key. Finally, the team-based activity needs to provide opportunities for the team members to reproduce the learned information. The three teambased activity protocols below highlight strategies to integrate interprofessional biopsychosocial education and clinical care into routine PC practice.

THREE DIFFERENT APPROACHES/PROTOCOLS

Interprofessional Structured Shared Medical Appointment for Chronic Pain

Chronic pain is highly prevalent in PC, yet access to specialty pain clinics is limited (24), leaving most chronic pain patients [i.e., 52%; (25)] treated by PCPs. However, PCPs receive little education regarding the treatment of chronic pain, particularly from a biopsychosocial (compared to biomedical) perspective (26, 27). PCPs often report feeling the least confident in their ability to manage chronic pain patients compared to other providers [e.g., specialty pain physicians; (25)] and that treatment of chronic pain is a substantial source of dissatisfaction (28).

Less formal experiential education strategies, particularly those incorporating interprofessional consultation, improve quality of care (29) and enhance knowledge (16). If implemented effectively, experiential interprofessional education strategies may help improve management of chronic pain specifically (26). Based on previous research demonstrating the efficacy of SMAs for chronic pain (30, 31), we examined an SMA to address chronic pain as a clinical demonstration in a United States Veterans Health Administration (VHA) PC clinic. This was a 5-session, closed, ~75-min group visit delivered across 7 weeks for patients (n = 6) with musculoskeletal chronic pain. The SMA content focused on two evidence-based approaches: medication education and management delivered by a clinical pharmacist and PCP (32) and Cognitive-Behavioral Therapy for Chronic Pain (CBT-CP) delivered by a BHP, which improves pain intensity and pain self-efficacy (5).

We incorporated additional structure into the SMA to maximize interprofessional informal and experiential learning among the PCP, clinical pharmacist, and BHP on the provision of evidence-based biopsychosocial chronic pain management. The educational objectives were to improve the PCP's knowledge and use of biopsychosocial approaches to pain management and to improve their knowledge of pain medication management strategies. A 25-min team briefing was held prior to the initial SMA appointment to ensure all team members knew one another and their specific role in the SMA, as well as provide an opportunity for members to review aspects of evidencebased chronic pain management together. The PCP and BHP co-lead the introduction to some material, which allowed the PCP to observe the BHP presenting the biopsychosocial model of pain (SMA appointment 1) and cognitive aspects of CBT (SMA appointment 4) to promote the PCP's experiential learning of these key aspects of care. The clinical pharmacist was asked to review each SMA patient's medical chart and provide recommendations to the PCP prior to the first and fourth SMA visit. These recommendations were discussed among providers, thus allowing for experiential learning of evidencebased pain medication management strategies, a specialty of clinical pharmacists. Finally, we asked the BHP to engage in measurement-based care and provide that information and behavioral recommendations to the PCP, which allowed the PCP to understand the impact/intensity of the patient's pain and develop a basic understanding of CBT-CP approach. Preliminary feedback using follow-up qualitative interviews with 2 PCPs and 1 BHP on this innovative, strategic approach revealed that the PCPs reported an improved understanding of the biopsychosocial model, work satisfaction, and confidence in caring for patients with chronic pain.

Team Huddles

PC is critical to suicide prevention, as a majority of patients who die by suicide were seen in PC in the month prior to suicide (33). The American National Action Alliance for Suicide has developed clinical practice guidelines (CPGs) to assist PCPs in providing evidence-based care for patients at-risk for suicide (34). A team-based, biopsychosocial approach is particularly important in applying the first step of the CPGs, determining that a patient is at-risk for suicide, as PC team members can help identify various biological (e.g., chronic pain), psychological (e.g., depressive symptoms), and/or social (e.g., job loss) risk factors for suicide. However, consistent provision of care that is concordant with CPGs for suicide prevention remains a critical concern (13, 35, 36). This may be due in part to ineffective formats for educating providers, as didactic education and passive dissemination do not sufficiently improve knowledge of and adherence to CPGs (13). Another potential barrier is that patient openness to sharing suicide-related information is influenced by how PC team members ask risk assessment questions and facilitate rapport (37). Therefore, efforts to educate providers on suicide prevention CPGs need to attend to both approach and content; that is, delivering highly adherent, evidence-based care in a patient-centered way. This is a challenge for healthcare professionals with little or ineffective training on this topic (38).

Team huddles offer an opportunity to strategically address these challenges. Several key functions of team huddles can help to improve patient care, including reviewing and planning for upcoming patients; improving team communication and coordination efforts; and increasing shared awareness of team members' roles and tasks (39). Research supports these benefits of huddles, such that PC team members who attended huddles reported higher scores on teamwork, decision-making, and psychological safety within the team compared to those who did not attend huddles (39). Thus, if used consistently by all team members, huddles can serve as a powerful tool to improve team functioning and patient care. In practice, however, strategic planning is helpful to facilitate optimal interprofessional education in huddles and overcome barriers such as lack of regular attendance (7, 39).

Our team has developed Team Education for Adopting Change in Healthcare (TEACH), a series of four brief team meetings that mimic a huddle format, to improve suicide prevention practices within integrated PC. All members of

TABLE 1 Goals of four meetings in the TEACH intervention.	
---	--

Meeting #	Туре	Content of meeting				
1	Overview	 Orientation to TEACH meeting format an goals Discuss role of entire primary care team and team process as review the clinical practice guidelines for suicide 				
2	Team briefing part 1	 Identify roles of team and how communication works between providers when encountering different types of patients, who report suicidal ideation 				
3	Team briefing part 2	• Simulate delivering clinical practice guideline-concordant care at an upcoming at-risk patient's appointment				
4	De-briefing	 Review how the process went with a previous at-risk patient and problem solve issues 				

the PC team are involved in TEACH meetings, including the embedded BHP. TEACH incorporates interactive education with experiential learning components using a simulation strategy (40) to help improve knowledge of and familiarity with CPGs as well as team briefing and debriefing, which has been found in prior research to improve team processes (41-43). As shown in Table 1, biopsychosocial care is a primary educational objective that is reinforced during each meeting by reviewing which team members should assess or provide treatment for biomedical (e.g., PCP prescribes medication), psychological (e.g., BHP develops safety plan with the patient), and social (e.g., social worker connects patient to housing resources) concerns that may contribute to suicide risk. Other educational objectives are to improve team knowledge of the CPGs and team processes to ensure high quality delivery. To increase fidelity to and the impact of TEACH, the four team meetings are dispersed across 12 weeks and occur within the natural work environment (including virtual care if applicable) (44). TEACH is currently being piloted within 2 VHA integrated PC clinics, with 4 teams receiving TEACH and 4 teams continuing to receive standard suicide prevention support. Data will be collected from team members, and the electronic medical record to preliminarily examine feasibility and acceptability.

Conjoint Appointments

Cardiovascular diseases (CVDs) are among the most common (\sim 40–60%) and costly health concerns among United States military Veterans (45, 46), and the monitoring of and prevention efforts for CVDs tends to occur in PC settings (47). CVDs are influenced by a number of behavioral factors, such as drinking alcohol at risky levels (48–51) and behaviors which are affected by psychosocial factors (e.g., low motivation to change behavior). PCPs who feel uncomfortable addressing the psychosocial aspects of CVD are less likely to fully address biopsychosocial concerns like risky drinking (52). Many PCPs (68%) do not have prior experience with motivational interventions and

report lower confidence than BHPs at strengthening patient motivation (53). On the other hand, a BHP alone may not be trained/able to address all the biological aspects of smoking/drinking, particularly when they occur in the context of comorbid and complex health conditions such as CVD (54). Medical comorbidities can be important motivators for patients who engage in risky alcohol or tobacco use (55). Thus, if BHPs are not routinely discussing the connection between health and behavior, there may be missed opportunities to inspire change.

Research has found that observing/shadowing providers in action improves a learner's ability to provide comprehensive, biopsychosocial care in the future (56). Experiential learning also improves interprofessional awareness and team functioning, as providers gain appreciation for their colleagues' expertise (57), and solidifies non-experience driven learning. Thus, we have developed and are piloting a *conjoint appointment* protocol called Cardiovascular disease and substance Risk Education-Patient Aligned Care Team (CARE-PACT) where a PCP and BHP meet dually with a patient to discuss the patient's smoking/risky drinking within the context of their diagnosed CVD. In bringing together providers with expertise in differing areas of the biopsychosocial spectrum, conjoint appointments are an excellent approach for patients who have mental/behavioral health concerns related to medical concerns (20, 58, 59) and also provide an opportunity for providers to demonstrate and acquire biopsychosocial skills through collaboration with providers from a different training background.

In CARE-PACT, the PCP and BHP each have specific roles and content areas to share with the patient during a brief 5-7 min encounter. As outlined within Figure 1, the BHP uses motivational interviewing approaches (60) to evaluate patient motivational factors, assess for understanding, and increase patient-buy in, thus providing the opportunity for PCPs to learn. The PCP addresses the patient's personal risks and potential benefits of changing smoking/drinking given their specific CVD, thus providing the opportunity for the BHP to learn more about biological complexities associated with smoking/drinking. The conjoint appointment ends with the patient having the option to follow-up with the BHP. CARE-PACT is currently being piloted in an open trial in two VHA PC clinics, where 4 PCPs and their embedded BHP will deliver CARE-PACT to 15 PC patients with cardiovascular disease who engage in at-risk alcohol use/smoking. Following the intervention, patients and providers will provide feedback on acceptability and feasibility.

DISCUSSION

These three protocols demonstrate how team-based care activities with empirical support for improving direct patient care, such as SMAs (30, 31), can be strategically structured to provide opportunities for biopsychosocial education of PC team members. Although the specific protocols shared in this article are still undergoing formal evaluation as venues for interprofessional education, the strategic education provided within these team-based care activities has the potential to



improve not only provider understanding and utilization of patient-centered biopsychosocial approaches to care, but also teamwork processes in the relational aspects of care delivery [e.g., shared mental models; (17)] by giving team members additional opportunities to collaborate. These team-based care activities also pragmatically leverage real-world clinical care activities to bridge conceptual gaps that can only be addressed through interdisciplinary collaboration. Observations from this initial pilot work suggest that these experiences are perceived as rewarding by providers and may also help decrease provider burnout by offering variety in daily activities. However, future research is needed to fully understand the educational value of these activities on their own or in comparison to one another as well as continue to identify the benefits of these activities to patient care. Therefore, it is difficult to recommend one approach over another at this time.

All of these case examples were designed to be delivered with all team members being in-person, but the advent of the COVID-19 pandemic has caused a shift toward greater utilization of virtual formats for patients and employees. This shift is likely to remain beyond the current pandemic, as telehealth and telework offer advantages in overcoming scheduling issues as well as sustainability. Existing research suggests that virtual interactive learning methods can still be effective and result in similar educational gains as in-person (61, 62); however, future research would need to determine if other strategies need to be considered to achieve success in provider education via virtual platforms. Similarly, there have been advances in understanding how to navigate the ethical considerations associated with an integrated team approach to patient care (63, 64); however, continued attention to the ethical considerations within these contexts is also necessary.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct and intellectual contribution to the work, and approved it for publication.

FUNDING

JF's pilot work on TEACH was supported by the American Foundation for Suicide Prevention (SRG-0-064-19). JG (grant K2 HX002610) and RS (grant IK2 HX002107), are supported by the Department of Veterans Affairs, Veterans Health Administration, Health Services Research and Development Service (HSR&D) Career Development Awards-2. LM and KB are supported by the Department of Veterans Affairs, Office of Academic Affiliations, Advanced Fellowship Program in Mental Illness Research and Treatment. This study was supported with resources and the use of facilities at the VA Center for Integrated Healthcare. The funding sources had no role in the study design; collection, analysis, and interpretation of data; writing of the manuscript; or decision to submit the manuscript for publication.

REFERENCES

- Engel GL. The clinical application of the biopsychosocial model. Am J Psychiatry. (1980) 137:535–44. doi: 10.1176/ajp.137.5.535
- 2. Page-Reeves J, Kaufman W, Bleecker M, Norris J, McCalmont K, Ianakieva V, et al. Addressing social determinants of health in a

clinic setting: The WellRx Pilot in Albuquerque, New Mexico. *J Am Board Fam Med.* (2016) 29:414–8. doi: 10.3122/jabfm.2016.03.1 50272

 Peccoralo LA, Callahan K, Stark R, DeCherrie, LV. Primary care training and the evolving healthcare system. *Mount Sinai J Med.* (2012) 79:451– 63. doi: 10.1002/msj.21329

- Mitchell MD, Gehrman P, Perlis M, Umscheid CA. Comparative effectiveness of cognitive behavioral therapy for insomnia: a systematic review. BMC Fam Pract. (2012) 13:1–11. doi: 10.1186/1471-2296-13-40
- de C Williams AC, Fisher E, Hearn L, Eccleston C. Psychological therapies for the management of chronic pain (excluding headache) in adults. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* (2020) 8:CD007407. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD007407
- Ulmer CS, Bosworth HB, Beckham JC, Germain A, Jeffreys AS, Edelman D, et al. Veterans affairs primary care provider perceptions of insomnia treatment. *J Clin Sleep Med.* (2017) 13:991–9. doi: 10.5664/jcsm.6702
- Funderburk JS, Levandowski BA, Wittink MN, Pigeon WR. Team communication within integrated primary care in the context of suicide prevention: a mixed methods preliminary examination. *Psychol Serv.* (2020) 17:110–17. doi: 10.1037/ser0000287
- Robinson PJ, Reiter JT. Behavioral Consultation and Primary Care: A Guide to Integrating Services. 2nd ed. Cham: Springer International Publishing (2016).
- Manuti A, Pastore S, Scardigno AF, Giancaspro. Formal and informal learning in the workplace: a research review. *Int J Train Dev.* (2015) 19:1– 17. doi: 10.1111/ijtd.12044
- Marsick VJ, Watkins KE, Callahan MW, Volpe M. Reviewing theory and research on informal and incidental learning. In: *Paper presented at Academy of Human Resource Development International Conference*. Columbus, OH (2006).
- Zhou C, Crawford A, Serhal E, Kurdyak P, Sockalingam S. The impact of project ECHO on participant and patient outcomes: a systematic review. *Acad Med.* (2016) 91:1439–61. doi: 10.1097/ACM.00000000001328
- Grimshaw JM, Eccles MP. Is evidence-based implementation of evidence-based care possible? *Med J Aust.* (2004) 180:S50– 1. doi: 10.5694/j.1326-5377.2004.tb05945.x
- Prior M, Guerin M, Grimmer-Somers K. The effectiveness of clinical guideline implementation strategies–a synthesis of systematic review findings. J Eval Clin Prac. (2008) 14:888–97. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2753.2008.01014.x
- Torre DM, Daley B, Sebastian J, Elnicki DM. Overview of current learning theories for medical educators. Am J Med. (2006) 119:903– 7. doi: 10.1016/j.amjmed.2006.06.037
- 15. Hager P, Halliday J. Recovering Informal Learning: Wisdom, Judgement and Community. Dordrecht: Springer Science & Business Media. (2006).
- Reeves S, Tassone M, Parker K, Wagner SJ, Simmons B. Interprofessional education: an overview of key developments in past three decades. *Work*. (2012) 41:233–45. doi: 10.3233/WOR-2012-1298
- Salas E, Shuffler ML, Thayer AL, Bedwell WL, Lazzara EH. Understanding and improving teamwork in organizations: a scientifically based practical guide. *Hum Resourc Manag.* (2015) 54:599–622. doi: 10.1002/hrm.21628
- Noffsinger EB, Scott JC. Understanding today's group visit models. Group Pract J. (2000) 48:46–8:50, 52–4, 56–8.
- Fogarty CT, Schultz S. Team huddles: the role of the primary care educator. *Clin Teach*. (2010) 7:157–60. doi: 10.1111/j.1743-498X.2010.00369.x
- 20. Bloor LE, Fisher C, Grix B, Zaleon CR, Wice S. Conjoint sessions with clinical pharmacy and health psychology for chronic pain: enhancing participation in behavioral management. *Fed Pract.* (2017) 34:35–41.
- Kirsh SR, Aron DC, Johnson KD, Santurri LE, Stevenson LD, Jones KR, et al. A realist review of shared medical appointments: how, for whom, and under what circumstances do they work? *BMC Health Serv Res.* (2017) 17:113. doi: 10.1186/s12913-017-2064-z
- Hill E, Morehead EK, Gurbutt D, Keeling J, Gordon M. 12 tips for developing inter-professional education (IPE) in healthcare. *MedEdPublish*. (2019) 8:69. doi: 10.15694/mep.2019.000069.1
- Vold AT, Have HM. Relevance of adult higher education on knowledge management in the healthcare sector. *Electron J Knowl Manag.* (2020) 18:236– 54. doi: 10.34190/EJKM.18.03.004
- Dubois MY, Follett KA. Pain medicine: the case for an independent medical specialty and training programs. *Acad Med.* (2014) 89:863– 8. doi: 10.1097/ACM.0000000000265
- Breuer B, Cruciani R, Portenoy RK. Pain management by primary care physicians, pain physicians, chiropractors, and acupuncturists: a national survey. South Med J. (2010) 103:738–47. doi: 10.1097/SMJ.0b013e3181e74ede
- Loeser JD, Schatman ME. Chronic pain management in medical education: a disastrous omission. *Postgrad Med.* (2017) 129:332– 5. doi: 10.1080/00325481.2017.1297668

- Webster F, Bremner S, Oosenbrug E, Durant S, McCartney CJ, Katz J. From opiophobia to overprescribing: a critical scoping review of medical education training for chronic pain. *Pain Med.* (2017) 18:1467– 75. doi: 10.1093/pm/pnw352
- Dobscha SK, Corson K, Flores JA, Tansill EC, Gerrity MS. Veterans affairs primary care clinicians' attitudes toward chronic pain and correlates of opioid prescribing rates. *Pain Med.* (2008) 9:564–71. doi: 10.1111/j.1526-4637.2007.00330.x
- Edwards ST, Hooker ER, Brienza R, O'Brien B, Kim H, Gilman S, et al. Association of a multisite interprofessional education initiative with quality of primary care. *JAMA Netw Open.* (2019) 2:e1915943. doi: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.15943
- Gardiner P, Dresner D, Barnett KG, Sadikova E, Saper R. Medical group visits: a feasibility study to manage patients with chronic pain in an underserved urban clinic. *Glob Adv Health Med.* (2014) 3:20– 6. doi: 10.7453/gahmj.2014.011
- Romanelli RJ, Dolginsky M, Byakina Y, Bronstein D, Wilson S. A shared medical appointment on the benefits and risks of opioids is associated with improved patient confidence in managing chronic pain. J Pat Exp. (2017) 4:144–51. doi: 10.1177/2374373517706837
- Bennett MI, Bagnall AM, Raine G, Closs SJ, Blenkinsopp A, Dickman A, et al. Educational interventions by pharmacists to patients with chronic pain: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Clin J Pain.* (2011) 27:623– 30. doi: 10.1097/AJP.0b013e31821b6be4
- Luoma JB, Martin CE, Pearson JL. Contact with mental health and primary care providers before suicide: a review of the evidence. *Am J Psychiatry*. (2002) 159:909–16. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.159.6.909
- National Action Alliance for Suicide Prevention: Transforming Health Systems Initiative Work Group. *Recommended Standard Care for People With Suicide Risk: Making Health Care Suicide Safe*. Washington, DC: Education Development Center, Inc. (2018).
- Bauer MS. A review of quantitative studies of adherence to mental health clinical practice guidelines. *Harvard Rev Psychiatry*. (2002) 10:138– 53. doi: 10.1093/hrp/10.3.138
- Hepner K, Rowe M, Rost K, Hickey SC, Sherbourne CD, Ford DE, et al. The effect of adherence to practice guidelines on depression outcomes. *Ann Intern Med.* (2007) 147:320. doi: 10.7326/0003-4819-147-5-200709040-00007
- Ganzini L, Denneson LM, Press N, Bair MJ, Helmer DA, Poat J, et al. Trust is the basis for effective suicide risk screening and assessment in veterans. J Gen Intern Med. (2013) 28:1215–21. doi: 10.1007/s11606-013-2412-6
- Yuan H, Williams B, Fang J, Ye Q. A systematic review of selected evidence on improving knowledge and skills through high-fidelity simulation. *Nurse Educ Today*. (2012) 32:294–8. doi: 10.1016/j.nedt.2011.07.010
- Rodriguez HP, Meredith LS, Hamilton AB, Yano EM, Rubenstein LV. Huddle up!: The adoption and use of structured team communication for VA medical home implementation. *Health Care Manage Rev.* (2015) 40:286– 99. doi: 10.1097/HMR.0000000000036
- Schmidt E, Goldhaber-Fiebert SN, Ho LA, McDonald KM. Simulation exercises as a patient safety strategy: a systematic review. *Ann Int Med.* (2013) 158:426–32. doi: 10.7326/0003-4819-158-5-201303051-00010
- Lingard L, Regehr G, Orser B, Reznick R, Baker GR, Doran D, et al. Evaluation of a preoperative checklist and team briefing among surgeons, nurses, and anesthesiologists to reduce failures in communication. *Arch Surg.* (2008) 143:12–7. doi: 10.1001/archsurg.2007.21
- Tannenbaum SI, Mathieu JE, Salas E, Cohen D. Teams are changing: are research and practice evolving fast enough? *Ind Organ Psych.* (2012) 5:2– 4. doi: 10.1111/j.1754-9434.2011.01396.x
- 43. Whyte S, Cartmill C, Gardezi F, Reznick R, Orser BA, Doran D, et al. Uptake of a team briefing in the operating theatre: a Burkean dramatistic analysis. *Soc Sci Med.* (2009) 69:1757–66. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2009. 09.054
- 44. Kerfoot BP, DeWolf WC, Masser BA, Church PA, Federman DD. Spaced education improves the retention of clinical knowledge by medical students: a randomised controlled trial. *Med Ed.* (2007) 41:23. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2929.2006.02644.x
- Yu W, Ravelo A, Wagner TH, Phibbs CS, Bhandari A, Chen S, et al. Prevalence and costs of chronic conditions in the VA health care system. *Med Care Res Rev.* (2003) 60:146S-67. doi: 10.1177/1077558703257000

- 46. Crum-Cianflone NF, Bagnell ME, Schaller E, Boyko EJ, Smith B, Maynard C, et al. Impact of combat deployment and postraumatic stress disorder on newly reported coronary heart disease among US active duty and reserve forces. *Circulation*. (2014) 129:1813– 20. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.113.005407
- Wallace ML, Ricco JA, Barrett B. Screening strategies for cardiovascular disease in asymptomatic adults. *Primary Care.* (2014) 41:371–97. doi: 10.1016/j.pop.2014.02.010
- Shahoumian TA, Phillips BR, Backus LI. cigarette smoking, reduction & quit attempts: prevalence among veterans with coronary heart disease. *Prev Chronic Dis.* (2016) 13:E41. doi: 10.5888/pcd13.150282
- Prados-Torres A, Poblador-Plou B, Calderon-Larranaga A, Gimeno-Feliu LA, Gonzalez-Rubio F, Poncel-Falco A, et al. Multimorbidity patterns in primary care: interactions among chronic diseases using factor analysis. *PLoS ONE*. (2012) 7:e32190. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0032190
- USDHHS. "The Health Consequences of Smoking: 50 Years of Progress. A Report of the Surgeon General." National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion. Atlanta, GA: Center for Disease Control and Prevention (2014).
- Centers for Disease Control & Prevention. Alcohol-Related Disease Impact (ARDI) (2017). Available online at: https://nccd.cdc.gov/DPH_ARDI/default/ Default.aspx (accessed July 1, 2021).
- McCormick KA, Cochran NE, Back AL, Merrill JO, Williams EC, Bradley KA. How primary care providers talk to patients about alcohol: a qualitative study. *J Gen Intern Med.* (2006) 21:966–72. doi: 10.1007/BF02743146
- Midboe AM, Cucciare MA, Trafton JA, Ketroser N, Chardos JF. Implementing motivational interviewing in primary care: the role of provider characteristics. *Transl Behav Med.* (2011) 1:588–94. doi: 10.1007/s13142-011-0080-9
- Nash JM, McKay KM, Vogel ME, Masters KS. Functional roles and foundational characteristics of psychologists in integrated primary care. J Clin Psychol Med Settings. (2012) 19:93–104. doi: 10.1007/s10880-011-9290-z
- 55. Gass JC, Funderburk JS, Maisto SA. Barriers and pathways to changing smoking and risky drinking in primary care patients with chronic conditions who failed to respond to brief advice. *Prim Care Companion CNS Disord*. (2021) 23:20m02836. doi: 10.4088/PCC.20m02836
- Shafran DM, Richardson L, Bonta M. A novel interprofessional shadowing initiative for senior medical students. *Med Teach.* (2015) 37:86–9. doi: 10.3109/0142159X.2014.929099
- 57. Jain A, Luo E, Yang J, Purkiss J, White C. Implementing a nurseshadowing program for first-year medical students to improve interprofessional collaborations on health care teams. *Acad Med.* (2012) 87:1292–5. doi: 10.1097/ACM.0b013e31826216d0

- Holloway RL, David AK. The complexion of collaboration: an overview of the psychologist-physician relationship. *Clin Case Stud.* (2005) 4:115– 25. doi: 10.1177/1534650103259756
- Silber TJ, Bogado P. Pediatrician and psychiatrist as co-therapists. Adolescence. (1983) 18:331–7.
- Christian E, Krall V, Hulkower S, Stigleman S. Primary care behavioral health integration: promoting the quadruple aim. *North Carolina Med J.* (2018) 79:250–5. doi: 10.18043/ncm.79.4.250
- Cho M, Hong JP. The emergence of virtual education during the COVID-19 pandemic: the past, present, and future of the plastic surgery education. J Plast Reconstruct Aesthet Surg. (2021) 13:1413–21. doi: 10.1016/j.bjps.2020.12.099
- 62. Nejad MB, Nejad EB. Virtual education and its importance as a new method in educational system. *Int J Comp Sci Inform Sec.* (2011) 9:8–12.
- 63. Hudgins C, Rose S, Fifield PY Arnault S. Navigating the legal and ethical foundations of informed consent and confidentiality in integrated primary care. *Fam Syst Health.* (2013) 31:9. doi: 10.1037/a0031974
- Fivecoat HC, Cos TA, Possemato K. Special ethical considerations for behavioral health consultants in the primary care setting. *Prof Psychol Res Pract.* (2017) 48:335–42. doi: 10.1037/pro0000133

Author Disclaimer: The views expressed in this article are those of the authors and do not reflect the official position or policy of the Department of Veterans Affairs or the United States Government.

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Funderburk, Gass, Shepardson, Mitzel and Buckheit. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Anti-racism Training Using the Biopsychosocial Model: Frederick Douglas' Earthquake, Whirlwind, Storm and Fire

Mechelle Sanders*† and Kevin Fiscella†

Department of Family Medicine, Highland Family Medicine Research, University of Rochester Medical Center, Rochester, NY, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Christiane Waller, Paracelsus Medizinischen Privatuniversität, Germany

Reviewed by:

Preethy Kathiresan, All India Institute of Medical Sciences Jodhpur, India Seong Leang Cheah, Independent Researcher, Sydney, Australia Lucy Candib, University of Massachusetts Medical School, United States

*Correspondence:

Mechelle Sanders mechelle_sanders@ urmc.rochester.edu

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 19 May 2021 Accepted: 15 September 2021 Published: 05 October 2021

Citation:

Sanders M and Fiscella K (2021) Anti-racism Training Using the Biopsychosocial Model: Frederick Douglas' Earthquake, Whirlwind, Storm and Fire. Front. Psychiatry 12:711966. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.711966 Rochester, New York is home to George Engel and the Biopsychosocial (BPS) model. Rochester was also home to Fredrick Douglas and a stop on the Underground Railroad. More recently, Rochester, New York is also where Daniel Prude died at the hands of the police. In this article, we discuss how our department of family medicine has incorporated race and racism into the BPS model and how we have used it to help primary care trainees become more effective in their work with Black Indigenous and people of color (BIPOC) patients.

Keywords: biopsychosocial approach, racism, medical education, communication, physician-patient relations, community advocacy

INTRODUCTION

The University of Rochester is across the street from the grave sites of two historical leaders for social justice in the United States: Frederick Douglass (1) and Susan B. Anthony (2, 3). Both were internationally renowned change agents for the disenfranchised. Douglass was an abolitionist and talented orator who not only spoke out against slavery, but also risked his life to lead Rochester's hub for the Underground Railroad that passed through his Rochester farmhouse. Susan B. Anthony was a leader in the women's suffrage movement, an anti-slavery activist and a lifelong friend of Douglas.

The University of Rochester, was once a professional home for George Engel and Harriet A. Washington. In 1977, Dr. Engel proposed the need for medicine to shift from an exclusive biomedical focus to a new model of care that integrates psychosocial elements of people's lives– A Biopsychosocial (BPS) model (4). The BPS model takes into account the patient, the social context in which they live and the clinician's role and the health care system in which they operate. Almost 30 years later, Washington won the National Book Critics Circle Award (5) for *Medical Apartheid: The Dark History of Medical Experimentation on Black Americans from Colonial Times to the Present*, a historical account of the racist travesties of medical experimentation on African Americans (6).

More recently, Rochester is known for the 2020 death of Daniel Prude (7). Mr. Prude suffered from mental illness. He was seen at the University of Rochester emergency department for self-injurious behavior and released. He died after being physically restrained by police officers, the cause of death was determined by the coroner to be homicide (8). In response to the events surrounding his death, medical students at the University of Rochester indicated that "Not only do our current models of healthcare leave gaping holes for individuals such as Daniel Prude to fall through, but they do so in manners which are fraught with racism (9)".

The BPS model has transformed how medical educators teach trainees how to talk with patients (10, 11), but does not directly address the role of racism in the lives of Black, Indigenous and people of color (BIPOC) patients. Rather than asking a series of closed ended or narrow questions designed to quickly make a diagnosis, George Engel urged clinicians to listen while patients told their story. Engel insisted that more often than not, patients' uninterrupted history would provide key, psychosocial contextual factors that would enable the clinician to not only understand their patients' illness within context, but also provide guidance for more effectively treating the patient. Yet racism was not part of Engel's model.

To better understand the role of racism, we turn to the words of Fredrick Douglass. Using his words to build a framework for incorporating racism into the BPS model for teaching and praxis:

"For it is not light that is needed, but fire; it is not the gentle shower, but thunder. We need the storm, the whirlwind, and the earthquake".

- Frederick Douglass during a Fourth of July celebration in Rochester, NY in 1852 (12).

DISCUSSION

The Thunder

Many White trainees have learned to be "color blind" and to treat people the same (13, 14). White culture following the Civil Rights legislation has tended to minimize the role of racism on the lives of BIPOC often resulting in White denial of everyday racism and much less one's own implicit racial biases or one's own privilege based on White skin color (15–18). The stream of viral videos documenting violence toward BIPOC has helped weaken the White taboo about discussing racism. It has created an opening for dialogue, if not the thunder and lightning bolt, regarding the profound impact it has on the lives of BIPOC and on the psyches of Whites (19).

White denial of racism can be addressed through activities such as implicit bias training, self-reflection and creating psychological safety in which trainees can share their own experiences with discrimination, stigmatization and marginalization (20). These discussions are not intended to equate experiences, but rather to sensitize trainees to their own affective experiences. Having skilled, racially diverse facilitators can increase psychological safety, particularly when facilitators can acknowledge and role model, sharing what they have learned about their own blind spots and implicit biases. This "gentle shower" prepares trainees for the thunder of BIPOC patient experiences. Recognition of racism and privilege can sensitize trainees to the role of the micro-dynamics of power within the patient-clinician relationship in addition to the macro dynamics of power and privilege in society including how it shapes politics, structural social disadvantage and constrained opportunities and privilege in education, law, employment and health care.

The Storm

For trainees who have not talked about race or racism with patients, it may feel like entering a storm of emotions. Patients may recount trauma, anger, sadness and despair related to racism whether structural, interpersonal, or even internalized. Like storms, emotions can ebb and surge unexpectedly. Trainees may feel they are losing control of the visit. And trainees accustomed to intervening will struggle to listen and witness patients' experiences without attempting to rationalize them. Trainees often need reassurance that listening and witnessing is more powerful by itself. Engel taught his trainees that careful listening offers insights into the patient's biopsychosocial context. When a racism lens is added, trainees learn how race affects the



life of the patient, while providing an informal lesson in racism based on mini-ethnography (21).

The Whirlwind

Some trainees will struggle with the whirlwind of their own emotions. Some will need coaching in avoiding premature or false re-assurance. Others will need to be coached in channeling their own righteous anger. Others may need to seek out counseling for themselves when these experiences trigger their own past traumas and feelings of being marginalized or degraded. This whirlwind of emotions becomes an opportunity to teach trainees mindfulness related to the emotions expressed by patients, but most importantly acknowledging their own emotions and how to effectively manage them during patient visits (22).

The Earthquake

Many trainees may experience an earthquake that shakes up their own assumptions about racism in the world, its impact on their own privilege and its pernicious impact on their own implicit attitudes. Skilled facilitation of diverse anti-racism groups in which members can be vulnerable provide space for members to reflect on racism and its impact on themselves and colleagues. Time devoted to sharing of experiences and reflections can create added safety.

The Fire

Earthquakes and whirlwinds are often accompanied by fire. It was fire that Douglas was seeking to ignite among his White audiences, notably his "What to the Slave Is the Fourth of July" speech in Rochester in 1852 (23). Douglas hoped that this internal fire would inspire his audience to take up action against racism and its manifestation in chattel slavery. Similarly, many trainees will experience a fire to act. We have found this can be channeled through advocacy. Advocacy can be patient-based. This can mean connecting patients with resources to address social determinants of health (24). It can also mean advocating for patients within the health care system while supporting the patients' voice (25). It also means partnering with organizations to address structural racism (26). Our department sponsors a monthly seminar that includes documentaries, e.g., the Rochester race riot and speakers who address ways that trainees can take action. These sessions can help trainees find opportunities for advocacy, whether serving on antiracism departmental or medical school committees, supporting and empowering minoritized group organizations, or working on health equity, quality improvement initiatives.

The tragic death of Daniel Prude offers a powerful and heartrending story for discussion of how structural, interpersonal and internalized racism affects patients. According to press accounts (27), Mr. Prude's life was all too familiar. He was a father of five children who lived in Chicago where he grew up in a public housing complex. Two of his siblings died in tragic incidents that traumatized him. As an adult, Mr. Prude worked in warehouses and factories on the Southwest side of Chicago, while helping other people in his neighborhood get jobs. In 2018, a nephew of Mr. Prude committed suicide by gunshot in the home they shared. After this trauma, Mr. Prude reportedly, increasingly used phencyclidine (PCP) with resulting erratic behavior. He took his final train trip to Rochester, NY after his sister told him to leave her home due to his growing paranoia. Once in Rochester, his brother took him to the hospital for erratic behavior where he calmed down. He was subsequently released, only to run away from his brother's home before dying, hooded, naked, and restrained by police, who reportedly applied pressure under his jaw to a nerve, pinning him to the street. The narrative and 11-min police video painfully underscore how structural, interpersonal, and internalized racism interacted with the psychosocial context of Daniel Prude's life–ultimately ending it with a half dozen police in witness.

Medical trainees should be encouraged to "light fires" and engage in civic action in order to prevent and dismantle racist policies that hinder the well-being of their patients. The intensity in engagement can range from providing data on the impact of policies on health to policy leaders, to collaborating with community-organizations to enact policy changes. All engagement should center on health equity.

BPS+R Model

We propose the BPS+R model that incorporates the 5Ps Health Equity and Empowerment Lens (26). The 5Ps (purpose, people, place, process and power) can be used for both institutional and civic engagement outside the clinical encounter. The 5 Ps are a set of guiding principles and reflective questions to evaluate whether policies have a positive impact on well-being and achieve health equity Figure 1. For example, racialized segregation created by federal housing policies has had a lasting impact not only on where a person lives, but also their access to employment and exposure to health hazards (e.g., pollution) (28). These downstream inequities manifest in a person's biological, psychological and social health. Therefore, use of the BPS model alone will be ineffective in treating the root cause of poor health, racism. Treatment can be achieved through changes in policies and interpersonal work. These principles have been endorsed as a training tool by several county health departments to help develop more racially equitable policies and programs (29-32).

The 5Ps can be used to assess whether any proposed changes in policy further exacerbate racism or work toward health equity. Consider Mr. Thomas, a (fictional) 55 yr. old man with uncontrolled hypertension, who lives alone in his childhood home. The home is paid for, but he has to work two jobs to keep up with the property taxes and amenities. The neighborhood has changed since he was a child. Gentrification and poverty have changed the social and physical composition of the neighborhood. He cannot afford, nor does he want to leave the home his parents struggled to pay for in the 1970s. **Table 1** outlines a composite example of how trainees can treat the root cause of Mr. Thomas' uncontrolled blood pressure. While it may appear that treating his uncontrolled blood pressure with medication will solve the issue, a deeper reflection reveals

	Issue	Clinical Action: BPS Model Tx only	Institutional Action: BPS Model Tx +QI HE	Civic Action: BPS Model Tx + 5Ps HE lens
Biological	Mr. Thomas' blood pressure has been uncontrolled for over a year.	Rx: HTN meds and recommend that he monitor his blood pressure at home.	Ask health care leadership to purchase a set of digital home blood pressure monitors (HBPM) that patients like Mr. Thomas can borrow for free as they work to bring their BP in control. P urpose: To eliminate the impact of racism on blood pressure control. P lace: How are blood pressure control tools distributed amongst patients within your practice? P rocesses: What institutional policies contribute to Mr. Thomas' inequities? Is there support for the patient without broadband access that the patient would like to participate in for HBPM? P ower: How have you helped to shift power dynamics to better integrate voices and priorities of Mr. Thomas?	Donate time and or financial resources to local a community-based organization that is working on the issue of walkable sidewalks and ask your colleagues to do the same. Purpose: To eliminate the impact of racism on built neighborhood. People: Ensure the policy action will positively affect your patients. Place: To make certain public resources are being equitably distributed geographically. Processes: Check and re-check whether the policy will inadvertently contribute to Mr. Thomas' inequities. Power: Confirm you have helped shift the power dynamics to better integrate voices and priorities of Mr. Thomas.

the contrary. A lack of institutional resources and racialized gentrification are what need to be treated.

Mr. Thomas is a composite of patients we worked with; real-world Mr. Thomas' are not difficult to find. Therefore, the BPS+R model is critical to reducing health disparities. Without it, trainees lack the sociocultural context that explains the circumstances that have led to the health outcomes and health behaviors of many BIPOC patients.

Comparison to Other Anti-racism Training Models

The BPS-R is unique in several respects. First, it is grounded in the influential BPS model (33), while adding the critical lens of race. Second, the model integrates existing approaches to antiracism training. A realist review of anti-racist pedagogy in health professional education distinguished four pedagogical approaches: dialogue across social groups, deconstructing power and privilege, trainee transformation and application to practice (34). Our model integrates these four approaches. It adds the race lens to promote dialogue across race. It deconstructs power and privilege using the 5 P's. It promotes trainee transformation through the mini-ethnography of the BPS combined with discussion and reflection.

LIMITATIONS

There are a few limitations to our proposed model we would like to note. First, we recognize that broader structural changes and training will be required to enhance the utility of the BPS-R model. Anti-racism training is new to medical education. Similar to other existing models, there is a need for research to assess the impact of BPS-R training on trainees, patients, and communities (35). Future research will need to delineate the specific strengths and weaknesses of the BPS-R and other antiracism training models. Second, the 5Ps is a pragmatic, reflective model that trainees can use as a lens to engage in civic action and it is not a panacea for eliminating the impact of racism on patients. Nonetheless, there is precedent in our community for health professionals successfully engaging in civic action to drive health policy change (36–39). The *Rochester Lead Law* (38, 40–42) is an example of a public policy that was led by members of the community (including health care professionals), which has helped to reduce lead poisonings and focus resources to our most economically challenged neighborhoods. This level of civic engagement is not trivial and requires personal will, courage, and collective power (43). But, as Hardeman et al. note, clinicians and researchers wield power, privilege, and responsibility for dismantling structural racism (44).

Lessons

Our department has incorporated the role of racism into the curriculum in various ways over several decades, often through community medicine and through the biopsychosocial curriculum. Our experiences suggest that incorporating antiracism into the BPS model takes time. Residents vary in their willingness to acknowledge their own implicit biases and White privilege. Ensuring consistency in racial diversity among trainees has been a challenge. Peers are an important source of learning for residents (45), and lack of diversity fosters color blindness.

Similarly, leadership matters. Both our medical school and departmental leaders have made public commitments to advancing racial equity and inclusion and implementing antiracism efforts. Leaders can help keep anti-racism in the spotlight and foster a culture of learning and reflecting. Applying an antiracism lens to the BPS model is a reasonable place to start.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/supplementary material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct and intellectual contribution to the work, and approved it for publication.

REFERENCES

- 1. Douglass F. Narrative of the life of Frederick Douglass, an American slave, written by himself. *Chapter X, in The Norton Anthology of American Literature, ed.* (1853).
- Connexions. Susan B. Anthony: The President Speaks: Connexions. (1954). Available online at: https://www.connexions.org/CxLibrary/Docs/CxP-Anthony_Susan_B.htm (accessed May 7, 2021).
- 3. Barry K. Susan B. Anthony: A Biography New York, NY: NYU Press. (2020).
- Engel GL. The need for a new medical model: a challenge for biomedicine. Science. (1977) 196:129–36. doi: 10.1126/science.847460
- Administrative Updates. Nation book critics circle awards for 2007. San Luis Obispo, CA: Cal Poly: Robert E. *Kennedy Library*. (2008). Available online at: https://lib.calpoly.edu/news/2008/03/national-book-critics-circle-awardsfor-2007/ (accessed May 7, 2021).
- 6. Washington HA. Medical Apartheid: The dark history of medical experimentation on black Americans from colonial times to the present. *New York, NY: Doubleday Books.* (2006).
- 7. Paul DA. The death of Daniel prude reflections of a black neurosurgeon. N Engl J Med. (2020) 383:e135. doi: 10.1056/NEJMpv2030234
- 8. Noone S. *Autopsy Report for Daniel Prude*. In: Office of the Medical Examiner: Monroe County N, editor. Rochester, NY: News Nation. (2021) p. 1–8.
- Lahman S. Medical Students Say Systemic Racism at Ur Contributed to 'Murder' of Daniel Prude Rochester, NY: Democrat and Chronicle (2020). Available online at: https://www.democratandchronicle.com/story/news/ 2020/09/23/daniel-prude-university-rochester-medical-students-postletter-calling-urmc-address-failings-race/3501639001/ (accessed May 7, 2021).
- Engel GL. Sounding Board. The biopsychosocial model and medical education who are to be the teachers? N Engl J Med. (1982) 306:802–5. doi: 10.1056/nejm198204013061311
- Engel GL. The biopsychosocial model and family medicine. J Fam Pract. (1983) 16(2):409, 12-3. doi: 10.4103/jfmpc.jfmpc_145_17
- Reed A. Negro social and political thought: 1850–1920. Ed. By Howard Brotz. (New York: Basic Books, 1966, Pp. 608). *Am Political Sci Rev.* (1967) 61:512–4. doi: 10.1017/S0003055400135774
- Lopez Bunyasi T. Color-cognizance and color-blindness in white America: perceptions of whiteness and their potential to predict racial policy attitudes at the dawn of the twenty-first century. *Sociology of Race and Ethnicity*. (2015) 1:209–24. doi: 10.1177/2332649214553446
- 14. Bonilla-Silva E. Racism without Racists: Color-Blind Racism and the Persistence of Racial Inequality in the United States. *Lanham, MD: Rowman* & *Littlefield Publishers, Inc.* (2006).
- Roberts SO, Rizzo MT. The psychology of American racism. Am Psychol. (2021) 76:475–87. doi: 10.1037/amp0000642
- van Ryn M, Burgess DJ, Dovidio JF, Phelan SM, Saha S, Malat J, et al. The impact of racism on clinician cognition, behavior, and clinical decision making. *Du Bois Rev.* (2011) 8:199–218. doi: 10.1017/S1742058X11000191
- Firebaugh G, Davis KE. Trends in antiblack prejudice, 1972-1984 region and cohort effects. *Am J Sociol.* (1988) 94:251–72. doi: 10.1086/228991
- Whitley BE Jr, Webster GD. The relationships of intergroup ideologies to ethnic prejudice: a meta-analysis. *Pers Soc Psychol Rev.* (2019) 23:207–37. doi: 10.1177/1088868318761423
- Todd NR, Spanierman LB, Aber MS. white students reflecting on whiteness: understanding emotional responses. J Divers High Educ. (2010) 3:97–110. doi: 10.1037/a0019299
- Polanco Walters F, Anyane-Yeboa A, Landry AM. The not-so-silent killer missing in medical-training curricula: racism. *Nat Med.* (2020) 26:1160–1. doi: 10.1038/s41591-020-0984-3

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors wish to thank Kathleen Silver for assistance in preparing and submitting this manuscript.

- Cohen BB, Barbano HE, Cox CS, Feldman JJ, Finucane FF, Kleinman JC, et al. Plan and operation of the Nhanes I epidemiologic followup study: 1982-84. *Vital Health Stat 1*. (1987) (22):1–142.
- Lueke A, Gibson B. Brief mindfulness meditation reduces discrimination. Psychol Conscious. (2016) 3:34–44. doi: 10.1037/cns0000081
- 23. Douglass F. Oration Delivered in Corinthian Hall, Rochester. *Rochester, NY: Lee, Mann & Company.* (1852).
- Buitron de. la Vega P, Losi S, Sprague Martinez L, Bovell-Ammon A, Garg A, James T, et al. Implementing an Ehr-based screening and referral system to address social determinants of health in primary care. *Med Care.* (2019) (2):133–9. doi: 10.1097/mlr.000000000001029
- Soklaridis S, Bernard C, Ferguson G, Andermann L, Fefergrad M, Fung K, et al. Understanding health advocacy in family medicine and psychiatry curricula and practice: a qualitative study. *PLoS ONE.* (2018) 13:e0197590. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0197590
- Martinez-Bianchi V, Frank B, Edgoose J, Michener L, Rodriguez M, Gottlieb L, et al. Addressing family medicine's capacity to improve health equity through collaboration, accountability and coalition-building. *Fam Med.* (2019) 51:198–203. doi: 10.22454/FamMed.2019.921819
- Gold M, Closson T. What we know about Daniel prude's case and death New York, NY: The New York Times (2021). Available online at: https:// www.nytimes.com/article/what-happened-daniel-prude.html (accessed May 7, 2021).
- Williams DR, Lawrence JA, Davis BA. Racism and health: evidence and needed research. Annu Rev Public Health. (2019) 40:105–25. doi: 10.1146/annurev-publhealth-040218-043750
- 29. Minnesota Department of Health: Center for Public Health Practice. Advancing Practice to Address Health Equity: A Learning Community Approach St. Paul, MN. (2018) p. 1-11. Available from: https:// www.health.state.mn.us/communities/practice/ta/learning/equity/docs/ ImplementationGuideHELearningComm.pdf (accessed August 2, 2021).
- Multnomah County O. Equity and Empowerment Lens (First Version) (2012). Available online at: https://www.health.state.mn.us/communities/practice/ resources/equitylibrary/multnomah-lens12.html (accessed August 2, 2021).
- Multnomah County O. Equity and empowerment lens (Updated) (2014). Available online at: https://www.health.state.mn.us/communities/practice/ resources/equitylibrary/multnomah-lens14.html (accessed August 2, 2021).
- Balajee SS. Equity and empowerment lens (Racial Justice Focus) Portland, OR Multnomah County (2012). Available online at: https://multco-web7psh-files-usw2.s3-us-west-2.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/E%26E%20Lens %20Final-090613.pdf (accessed August 2, 2021).
- Borrell-Carrió F, Suchman AL, Epstein RM. The biopsychosocial model 25 years later: principles, practice, and scientific inquiry. *Ann Fam Med.* (2004) 2:576–82. doi: 10.1370/afm.245
- 34. Diffey L, Mignone J. Implementing anti-racist pedagogy in health professional education: a realist review. *Health Edu Care [Internet]*. (2017) 2. Available online at: https://www.oatext.com/Implementing-Anti-Racist-Pedagogy-in-Health-Professional-Education-A-Realist-Review.php#Article (accessed July 6, 2021).
- 35. Ufomata E, Merriam S, Puri A, Lupton K, LeFrancois D, Jones D, et al. A policy statement of the society of general internal medicine on tackling racism in medical education: reflections on the past and a call to action for the future. J Gen Intern Med. (2021) 36:1077–81. doi: 10.1007/s11606-020-06445-2
- Korfmacher KS. Bridging Silos: collaborating for environmental health and justice in urban communities. *Cambridge, MA: Massachusetts Institute of Technology Press.* (2019).
- The Lead Coalition. Coalition to Prevent Lead Poisoning Rochester, NY (2019) p. 1-28. Available online at: https://theleadcoalition.org/wp-content/ uploads/2019/08/About-CPLP-History.pdf (accessed July 29, 2021).

- Korfmacher KS. Collaborating for primary prevention: Rochester's new lead law. J Public Health Manag Pract. (2008) 14:400–6. doi: 10.1097/01.Phh.0000324570.95404.84
- Korfmacher KS. Boundary networks and Rochester's "Smart" lead law: the use of multidisciplinary information in a collaborative policy process. *New Solut*. (2010) 20:317–36. doi: 10.2190/NS.20.3.f
- Korfmacher KS, Ayoob M, Morley R. Rochester's lead law: evaluation of a local environmental health policy innovation. *Environ Health Perspect.* (2012) 120:309–15. doi: 10.1289/ehp.1103606
- Ruffer R, Boyce S. An evaluation of the city of Rochester's lead law: year one report Rochester, NY Center for governmental research (2007); (December). Available online at: https://nchh.org/resource-library/Year_1_ Evaluation_Report_12-03-07.pdf (accessed August 2, 2021).
- Kennedy BS, Doniger AS, Painting S, Houston L, Slaunwhite M, Mirabella F, et al. Declines in elevated blood lead levels among children, 1997-2011. Am J Prev Med. (2014) 46:259–64. doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2013.11.007
- Cullerton K, Donnet T, Lee A, Gallegos D. Playing the policy game: a review of the barriers to and enablers of nutrition policy change. *Public Health Nutr.* (2016) 19:2643–53. doi: 10.1017/s1368980016000677
- Hardeman RR, Medina EM, Kozhimannil KB. Structural racism and supporting black lives - the role of health professionals. *N Engl J Med.* (2016) 375:2113–5. doi: 10.1056/NEJMp1609535

 Baldwin DC Jr, Daugherty SR. How residents say they learn: a national, multi-specialty survey of first- and second-year residents. *J Grad Med Educ.* (2016) 8:631–9. doi: 10.4300/JGME-D-16-0 0182.1

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Sanders and Fiscella. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Development and User Experiences of a Biopsychosocial Interprofessional Online Course on Persistent Somatic Symptoms

A. van Gils¹, L. M. Tak^{2*}, H. Sattel³ and J. G. M. Rosmalen^{1,2}

¹ University of Groningen, University Medical Center Groningen, Departments of Psychiatry and Internal Medicine, Groningen, Netherlands, ² Specialist Center for Persistent Somatic Symptoms & Somatic Symptom Disorders, Dimence Mental Health Care, Deventer, Netherlands, ³ Department of Psychosomatic Medicine and Psychotherapy, The Technical University of Munich, Munich, Germany

Background: Communication between healthcare providers and patients with persistent somatic symptoms (PSS) is frequently hampered by mutual misunderstanding and dissatisfaction.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Marsha Wittink, University of Rochester, United States

Reviewed by:

Mohsen Khosravi, Zahedan University of Medical Sciences, Iran Sebastian Kohlmann, University Medical Center Hamburg-Eppendorf, Germany

> *Correspondence: L. M. Tak

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 15 June 2021 Accepted: 07 October 2021 Published: 03 November 2021

Citation:

van Gils A, Tak LM, Sattel H and Rosmalen JGM (2021) Development and User Experiences of a Biopsychosocial Interprofessional Online Course on Persistent Somatic Symptoms. Front. Psychiatry 12:725546. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.725546 **Methods:** We developed an online, interprofessional course to teach healthcare providers the knowledge, skills, and attitude they need to diagnose and treat PSS in a patient-centered manner based on the biopsychosocial model. The course consisted of six modules of 45–60 min. Each module contained different types of assignments, based on six cases: videos, discussion boards, reading assignments, polls, and quizzes. For this study, we included (1) medical residents, following the course as part of their residency training, and (2) healthcare providers (general practitioners, medical specialists, physiotherapists, nurses, and psychologists), following the course as continuing vocational training. Throughout the course, participants were asked to fill out online surveys, enquiring about their learning gains and satisfaction with the course.

Results: The biopsychosocial approach was integrated across the modules and teached health care workers about recent insights on biological, psychological and social aspects of PSS. In total, 801 participants with a wide variety in clinical experience started the course; the largest groups of professionals were general practitioners (N = 400), physiotherapists (N = 124) and mental healthcare workers (N = 53). At the start of the course, 22% of the participants rated their level of knowledge on PSS as adequate. At the end of the course, 359 participants completed the evaluation questionnaires. Of this group, 81% rated their level of knowledge on PSS as adequate and 86% felt that following the course increased their competencies in communicating with patients with PSS (N = 359). On a scale from 1 to 10, participants gave the course a mean grade of 7.8 points. Accordingly, 85% stated that they would recommend the course to a colleague.

Conclusion: Our course developed in a co-design process involving multiple stakeholders can be implemented, is being used, and is positively evaluated by professionals across a variety of health care settings.

Keywords: persistent somatic symptoms, interdisciplinary, eHealth, online course, education, biopsychosocial, somatic symptom disorder

192

INTRODUCTION

A substantial proportion of physical symptoms cannot be (fully) explained by a medical disease. This varies from $\sim 20-35\%$ in primary care to 30–50% in secondary care (1–4). Even though most physical symptoms are self-limiting, 10–30% of symptoms persist after a year, causing considerable suffering and disability (5). Those persisting somatic symptoms (PSS) are associated with increased use of healthcare resources and their medical costs rank among the highest of all patient groups (6). This is partly due to repeated referrals and investigations, which are often unhelpful and sometimes even cause iatrogenic damage (7).

PSS result from the complex interplay of biomedical, psychological and/or social (biopsychosocial) factors. This multifactorial etiology complicates the deduction of a clear diagnostic and treatment rationale used by all different types of health care providers (8).

Many healthcare providers perceive patients with PSS as "heartsink" or "difficult" (9). Many patients with PSS feel like they are not being taken seriously by healthcare providers (10). Misconceptions are found on both sides, hampering effective treatment and recovery of patients with PSS (11). For example, the labels that doctors use to describe PSS often lead patients to believe that the doctor is suggesting they are "putting on" or "imagining" their symptoms, or that they are "mad" (12). In addition, professionals from different disciplines use their own labels and concepts for PSS, often emphasizing either biomedical or psychosocial factors, leading to an inconsistent and suboptimal approach of patients with PSS. Also, doctors often feel pressurized and uncomfortable, because they feel patients demand (unnecessary) somatic interventions. However, research shows that it is mostly doctors proposing somatic interventions, not patients. If anything, patients with PSS seek for emotional support and reassurance (13). Clearing up these misconceptions calls for better interpersonal communication, a more patientcentered biopsychosocial approach across professionals from different disciplines and knowledge about treatment options. In recent years, a paradigm shift has emerged to organize care from a patient instead of a provider perspective. This means providing care that is respectful of and responsive to the needs, values, and preferences of individual patients, and actively involving patients in clinical decisions (14). Patient-centered care has many benefits: it improves job satisfaction among healthcare providers, patient wellbeing, treatment compliance, and health outcomes without increased use of healthcare resources (15). The treatment of PSS often involves somatic and psychosocial health care providers and requires a biopsychosocial approach and common interdisciplinary language.

To promote patient-centered care for patients with PSS, we aimed to develop an online course, teaching healthcare professionals from various disciplines the knowledge, skills, and attitude they need to adequately diagnose and treat PSS, based on a biopsychosocial perspective. Online learning ("e-learning") is an innovative form of education, which is appreciated for its flexibility, convenience, and self-controlled learning pace (16). The use of different types of media and interactive tools increases motivation and promotes practically applied learning,

resulting in more efficient learning experiences (17). In this paper, we describe the development of this course, healthcare provider satisfaction with the course, and self-reported effects on knowledge, skills, and attitude.

METHODS

Course Development

PSS experts, educational experts, healthcare professionals from various disciplines (i.e., general practice, clinical psychology, psychiatry, physiotherapy, and various medical specialties), and a patient representative were involved in the development of the course. As a first step, workshops were organized to define the aim of the course, the intended target audience, relevant themes, and learning goals. Subsequently, we established a fixed structure for all course modules and decided on types of assignments that were to be used. Six cases were created for these assignments (see Box 1). Four of these cases were based on prototypical PSS patients, according to a focus group study amongst Dutch general practitioners (GPs) (the passive PSS patient, the anxious PSS patient, the distressed PSS patient, and the unhappy PSS patient) (18); The remaining two were created for a specific learning goal. then, all of the individual assignments were drafted, which included filming of interviews with experienced clinicians, recording "screencasts" (2-3 min explanatory videos), and filming re-enacted consultations with actors. The stakeholders were asked to give feedback on this first version of the course. Finally, a pilot was organized with 64 experienced GPs. Divided into two groups, they completed three course modules (1, 3, and 5 or 2, 4, and 6). Afterwards, structured focus group discussions were organized to gather qualitative feedback which was used to fine-tune the course in terms of form (structure, length of the modules, teaching methods) and content (topics, relevancy, level). The course was developed and piloted in the Dutch language and subsequently translated into English and German.

Course Structure and Content

The aim of the course was to teach healthcare providers how to diagnose and treat PSS in a patient-centered manner. In order to facilitate interprofessional collaboration and communication between different types of healthcare providers using the biopsychosocial model as a basis, the course was designed for all healthcare providers involved in the care of patients with PSS, including GPS, medical specialists (internists, gastroenterologists, rheumatologists, gynecologists, neurologists, psychiatrists, rehabilitation specialists, and occupational physicians), physiotherapists, nurses, psychologists, and other mental healthcare workers.

Participants

We recruited participants for this study in two ways. First, the online course was implemented in the training of medical residents from various specialties in the University Medical Centers of Groningen, Nijmegen and Amsterdam, the Netherlands. Second, the course was offered to various

BOX 1 | Cases of patients with PSS used in assignments throughout the course.

Case 1

Forty one-year-old single mother of two visits her general practitioner (GP), because she is increasingly bothered by gastrointestinal complaints. She was diagnosed with irritable bowel syndrome 10 years ago, which runs in her family. The symptoms had been manageable for years, but recently she has been frequently experiencing diarrhea, flatulence, bloating, and fatigue. The patient feels very ashamed of these symptoms. She has no idea why the symptoms have worsened and does not know what to do about it.

Case 2

Since she has had the flu 6 months ago, a 19-year-old psychology student has been experiencing ongoing fatigue, headache, neck pain, and trouble concentrating. She regularly takes naps during the day, because she cannot stay awake. She is no longer able to play handball or study. She worries that her symptoms will not go away.

Case 3

A 43-year-old IT-specialist visits his GP, because he has been experiencing chest pains and palpitations for 2 weeks. Five months ago, he visited the emergency department with acute chest pain, which was classified as atypical, non-cardiac chest pain. The patient and his wife are very worried and insist they would like to be referred to a cardiologist. Two years ago, a friend died of a heart attack and the patient fears this might happen to him as well.

Case 4

Four months ago, a 32-year-old lawyer suffered from sudden and severe vertigo, nausea and vomiting. She was diagnosed with vestibular neuritis. The patient now visits her GP, because she keeps feeling dizzy and unsteady. She is also very tired and sometimes feels like she is "not quite there". The patient feels stressed out, because the symptoms interfere with her demanding job.

Case 5

A 51-year-old man with type 2 diabetes has been suffering from generalized, chronic pain for 3 years. A rheumatologist could not find a medical explanation for the symptoms. The patient now visits his GP, because the pain in his hands and knees has increased. This has led him to cease his hobbies: fishing and playing cards with friends. The patient seems down. There is not much he enjoys in life.

groups of Dutch healthcare providers as continuing vocational training, for which they had to pay \in 100. In the Netherlands, registered healthcare providers are obliged to take a certain amount of accredited courses. Our course was accredited for GPs, medical specialists, physiotherapists, nurses, and psychologists. In order to recruit participants for this group, we promoted the course through a website (https://Grip.Health/Pages/Elearning), social media (twitter, linkedin), short articles in Dutch medical journals, and local/national meetings for healthcare providers. To be awarded accreditation points, these healthcare providers had to finish all of the course modules. Participants were recruited between September 2017 and June 2021.

Evaluation

Throughout the course, participants were asked to fill out custom designed, integrated online surveys. These surveys were offered (1) before the start of the course (i.e., before the first course module), (2) after each of the course modules, and (3) after finishing the course (i.e., after the final course module).

Participant Characteristics

The survey before the start of the course contained questions on participants' sex, age, profession, and years of clinical experience.

Self-Reported Knowledge, Skills, and Attitude

The surveys before the start and after the end of the course contained general questions on participants' attitude toward and knowledge of PSS. The surveys at the end of the various course modules evaluated (improvements in) knowledge, skills, and attitude with regard to the specific themes of the module (i.e., whether learning goals were met). Items from all these surveys were phrased as statements with a five-point likert scale (fully disagree / disagree / neither disagree, nor agree / agree / fully agree). For the variables assessing learning goals of the individual modules, responses "agree" (4) and "fully agree" (5) were combined.

Satisfaction

The evaluative survey at the end of the course assessed participants' satisfaction with the course. Participants were asked to grade the course on a scale from 1 to 10. In the Netherlands this is a common scale in education, with six referring to pass, eight to good, and 10 to excellent. In addition, they were asked whether they would recommend the course to a colleague and whether the course content was directly applicable in their daily practice. These items were phrased as statements with a five-point Likert scale (fully disagree / disagree / neither disagree, nor agree / agree / fully agree). For these variables, responses "agree" (4) and "fully agree" (5) were combined.

RESULTS

Development of the Course Modules

The workshop identified six themes with specific learning goals. The Canadian Medical Education Directives for Specialists (CanMEDS) framework (19) was used to link these themes (modules) and learning goals to relevant competencies for medical professionals. These CanMEDS competencies were then translated into six course modules (see **Table 1**). Each module had the exact same structure. It started with the learning goals of the module, followed by 6 to 15 short assignments (videos, discussion boards, reading assignments, polls, and quizzes). All modules ended with a take-home-message, an evaluative survey and a "further reading" segment.

Mod	ule	Learning Goals			CanME	OS comp	etency ^a		
		After following this module, the participant will:	а	b	с	d	е	f	g
1	Introduction	Be more aware of their attitude toward patients with PSS							\checkmark
		 Have gained insight into 10 common misconceptions about PSS 							
2	Basic knowledge	 Have gained basic knowledge on the terminology, prevalence, prognosis, and etiology of PSS 	\checkmark		·	·		\checkmark	\checkmark
3	Assessment	 Be able to make informed decisions on diagnostic testing, avoiding unnecessary procedures 	\checkmark		·	·	\checkmark	\checkmark	
		 Know how to minimize the chance of misdiagnosis 							
		 Be able to recognize and explore the 5 symptom dimensions (physical, cognitive, emotional, behavioral, and social) 							
		Be able to recognize psychiatric comorbidity							
4	Consultation	 Be able to recognize signs that a patient feels unheard Know how to use physical examination to effectively reassure a patient 	\checkmark	\checkmark	·	·	\checkmark	·	\checkmark
		 Be able to explain the working diagnosis "PSS" to a patient 							
		 Be able to recognize and prevent a common negative interaction pattern 							
5	Treatment in primary care	Be able to assess the severity of PSS	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark			
		 Know methods to motivate patients for behavior change 							
		 Be able to set treatment goals together with a patient and monitor progress 							
6	Collaboration	 Know how to improve communication and collaboration with other health care providers 	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark			\checkmark
		Know which are key elements in a good (referral) letter							
		Know when and how to refer a patients with PSS to mental healthcare							

^a Canadian Medical Education Directives for Specialists (CanMEDS) is a framework, aimed to improve care by enhancing physician training, including the following competencies/roles (19) a, medical expert; b, communicator; c, collaborator; d, leader; e, health advocate; f, scholar; g, professional.

TABLE 2 General characteristics of online PSS course participants (N = 801).

Variable	
Male sex, n (%)	213 (26.6%)
Age in years, median (IQR)	33 (29–49)
Clinical experience in years, median (IQR)	6 (3–20)
Profession, including residents and trainees, n (%)	
General practitioner	400 (49.9%)
Physiotherapist	124 (15.5%)
Psychologist or other mental health worker	43 (5.4%)
Psychiatrist	10 (1.2%)
Internist, rheumatologist, gastroenterologist	34 (4.2%)
Rehabilitation specialist	15 (1.9%)
Neurologist	6 (0.7%)
Other	98 (12.2%)
Unknown (not reported)	47 (5.9%)

The biopsychosocial approach was integrated across the modules and teached health care workers about recent insights on biological, psychological and social aspects of PSS. In

module 1, the main theme was correcting the misconceptions related to PSS being a problem (only) with a psychological origin. Module 2 introduced the etiology of PSS, discussing the contribution of biological, psychological and social factors. Module 3 included information on diagnoses of somatic and psychiatric diseases, and on how to explore physical, cognitive, emotional, behavioral and social symptom dimensions. Module 4 focused on relational aspects and communication during consultations, with exercises about biopsychosocial explanations for PSS. In module 5, treatment was introduced, with information on optimal communication for motivation of patients. Finally, module 6 focused on interprofessional collaboration and role differentiation, how to work as a team, and educated participants on how to communicate with healthcare professionals from different disciplines and when to refer a patient to mental health care.

Participants

Before the start of the course, 801 participants filled out the general survey (see **Table 2**). Most of these were GPs, physiotherapists and psychologists or other mental health care providers (including residents and trainees). Years of clinical experience ranged from 0 to 45 and a median TABLE 3 | Self-rated knowledge, skills, and attitude on PSS after each of the course modules.

Learning gains after course module	Module	(Fully) agree	Ν
Increased awareness of attitude toward PSS	1	73%	680
Changed attitude toward PSS	1	33%	680
Knowledge on terminology adequate	2	80%	516
Knowledge on prevalence and prognosis adequate	2	79%	516
Knowledge on etiology adequate	2	83%	516
Increased awareness of consequences diagnostic procedures and referral	3	74%	447
Better able to recognize and explore symptom dimensions	3	72%	447
Improved ability to recognize when patient feels unheard	4	80%	400
Knows how to explain working diagnosis PSS to patients	4	83%	400
Knows how to formulate treatment goals together with patients and how to monitor progress	5	75%	381
Knows better how to motivate patients for behavior change	5	59%	381
Changed writing of letters about patients with PSS	6	83%	347
Knows when to refer a patient with PSS to mental healthcare	6	55%	347
Knows how to refer a patient with PSS to mental healthcare	6	66%	347

of 6 years [interquartile range (IQR) (3–20)]. Of the 801 participants, 22% rated their level of knowledge on PSS as adequate, and only 14% of participants indicated that they did *not* find patients with PSS difficult to deal with. Of all participants, 91% stated that they considered PSS a serious health problem and 50% indicated they had a special interest in PSS.

Participants generally rated their (improvements in) knowledge, skills, and attitude regarding the specific learning goals of the six modules as satisfactory, with at least 70% reporting improvements (**Table 3**). Exceptions are a change in attitude, a learning goal of the first module, that was only reported by 33%. In addition, the improvement in knowledge on motivating patients for behavior change (module 5) was reported by 59%, and knowledge on when and how to refer patients to mental healthcare in 55 and 66%, respectively (module 6).

Self-Rated Knowledge, Skills, and Attitude on PSS

At the end of the course, 359 participants filled out the evaluative survey. After taking the course, 81% of participants rated their level of knowledge on PSS as adequate, and 86% felt that following the course increased their competencies in communicating with patients with PSS (see **Figure 1**). Of the participants who completed the full course, the range of time spend was 2–30 h (mean 7.8 h, mode 6 h).

Satisfaction

When asked to grade the course, participants gave the course an overall mean score of 7.8 (SD 0.9, minimum-maximum 1–10). Accordingly, 85% would recommend the course to a colleague and 92% found that what they had learned during the course could be directly applied in their daily practice.

DISCUSSION

In this study, we explored user experiences with an online, interprofessional course on PSS based on the biopsychosocial model. Our course developed in a co-design process involving multiple stakeholders can be implemented, is being used, and is positively evaluated by professionals across a variety of health care settings.

Our study confirms the findings of previous studies about the perspective of healthcare providers on patients with PSS and their ability to manage these patients. Our baseline survey shows that only 14% of participants did *not* find patients with PSS hard to deal with. This is in line with several previous studies, showing that physicians perceive patients with PSS as difficult, especially when they present with multiple symptoms (20, 21). In addition, 22% of our study participants rated their knowledge on PSS as adequate before taking the course. A previous survey amongst physicians also shows that a substantial proportion perceive themselves as insufficiently competent in managing patients with PSS (22). These findings highlight the need for education and training on PSS.

With regard to learning gains, participants generally rated their (improvements in) knowledge, skills, and attitude as satisfactory. Even though 73% indicated that the course had increased their awareness of their attitude toward PSS, only 33% reported that their attitude had actually changed. However, this is not necessarily a problem. At the start of the course, 91% of participants stated that they considered PSS a serious health problem, which suggests that these participants might already have had a positive attitude. Furthermore, a limited number of participants reported that they knew when (55%) and how (66%) to refer patients with PSS to mental healthcare. We therefore conclude this course topic needs revision and extra attention.

Participants who filled out the survey at the end of the course were satisfied with the course. This is in line with previous studies on e-learning in medical and nonmedical fields, which have



FIGURE 1 | Self-rated knowledge, skills, and attitude on PSS at the end of the course (N = 359).

consistently demonstrated high satisfaction rates (23). Although we did not enquire appreciation for different aspects of the course (form, content, etc.), our findings indicate that e-learning is an appreciated form of education on the topic of PSS. This fits with a large body of literature pointing out the advantages of online learning, which include its flexibility, convenience, and self-controlled learning pace (16, 17, 24).

A strength of this study is the broad spectrum of healthcare providers included in the study. The course was developed with the help of many relevant stakeholders (PSS experts, education experts, healthcare professionals from different disciplines, and a patient representative), in order to be suitable for a large variety of healthcare providers. The group of participants represents the full spectrum of healthcare professionals from these different disciplines.

The most important limitation of the current study is the occurrence of several types of bias. First, self-selection by healthcare providers probably led to a selection bias. At baseline, 50% of participants indicated they had a special interest in PSS. This affinity might have increased their appreciation of the course content. On the other hand, some topics may have already been known and therefore considered redundant.

Secondly, attrition bias arose as a consequence of the manner of data collection. Participants were requested to (voluntarily) fill out several surveys, yet not all of them filled out all of the surveys. A large difference can be observed between the number of participants, who filled out the survey at the start of the course (N = 801), and the number of participants, who filled out the survey at the end of the course (N = 359). This might have influenced our results, since especially motivated participants might have completed the evaluation, and thus data are missing non at random (25). Apart from creating a bias in study results, attrition is a more general issue in e-learning, which requires more motivation and self-discipline than traditional teaching methods, such as lectures or workshops (16). Another limitation of this study is the lack of standardized, validated instruments to assess satisfaction and learning gains. A final limitation is our data collection in a real-world implementation setting. The evaluations were included in the e-learning, and it was not possible to couple the evaluations of the different modules due to the lack of a personal identifier in the data extracted from the learning management system. Therefore, we were not able to link evaluation data to personal characteristics and make statistical inferences (for instance, characteristics of completers / non-completers). This also implies that the data obtained before and after the training cannot be directly compared, since this would require an analysis on the sample that filled in both evaluations.

The current study explored learning gains through selfassessment by healthcare providers. Because the course aimed to improve patient-centered care, it would be interesting to study patients' perspectives of their healthcare providers' communication skills and attitude in the future. Another way to gain a more objective impression of improvements in knowledge, skills, and attitude, would be to let observers rate consultations before and after healthcare providers have taken the course. The development of the course and conduction of the pilot study took place in the Netherlands. Thereafter, the course was translated into English and German, which allows the course to be used, studied, and further developed internationally. In addition, we are developing extra course modules with specific themes, such as PSS in children, mental health care for PSS and sex- and gender-sensitive care for PSS. The course could be further improved by involving stakeholders from the social domain, such as social workers. Accreditation of this course by the professional organization of social workers could improve the knowledge in skills in these professionals, and help to address the social aspects of the biopsychosocial model in patients with PSS.

In conclusion, according to healthcare providers, this online, interprofessional course is an effective and satisfying way to learn about PSS. Observer- and patient-rated outcomes are to be studied in the future.

AUTHOR'S NOTE

Neither the manuscript nor any significant part of it is under consideration for publication elsewhere. A pilot study-based on 119/60 participants instead of 801/359 participants in the current study-was published as part of a PhD thesis (https://research.rug. nl/nl/publications/developing-e-health-applications-to-promote -a-patient-centered-ap) but has not been submitted to a scientific journal or peer-reviewed previously. All authors listed have contributed significantly to the manuscript and consent to their names on the manuscript. In addition, all authors consent to publication.

REFERENCES

- Peveler R, Kilkenny L, Kinmonth AL. Medically unexplained physical symptoms in primary care: a comparison of self-report screening questionnaires and clinical opinion. J Psychosom Res. (1997) 42:245–52. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(96)00292-9
- de Waal MW, Arnold IA, Eekhof JA, van Hemert AM. Somatoform disorders in general practice: prevalence, functional impairment and comorbidity with anxiety and depressive disorders. *Br J Psychiatry*. (2004) 184:470– 6. doi: 10.1192/bjp.184.6.470
- Nimnuan C, Hotopf M, Wessely S. Medically unexplained symptoms: an epidemiological study in seven specialities. J Psychosom Res. (2001) 51:361– 7. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(01)00223-9
- Maiden NL, Hurst NP, Lochhead A, Carson AJ, Sharpe M. Medically unexplained symptoms in patients referred to a specialist rheumatology service: prevalence and associations. *Rheumatology*. (2003) 42:108–12. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/keg043
- olde Hartman TC, Borghuis MS, Lucassen PL, van de Laar FA, Speckens AE, van Weel C. Medically unexplained symptoms, somatisation disorder and hypochondriasis: course and prognosis. A systematic review. *J Psychosom Res.* (2009) 66:363–77. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2008.09.018
- Zonneveld LN, Sprangers MA, Kooiman CG, van 't Spijker A, Busschbach JJ. Patients with unexplained physical symptoms have poorer quality of life and higher costs than other patient groups: a cross-sectional study on burden. *BMC Health Serv Res.* (2013) 13:520. doi: 10.1186/1472-6963-13-520
- Rolfe A, Burton C. Reassurance after diagnostic testing with a low pretest probability of serious disease: systematic review and meta-analysis. *JAMA Intern Med.* (2013) 25:1–9. doi: 10.1001/jamainternmed.2013.2762
- 8. Kohlmann S, Löwe B, Shedden-Mora MC. Health care for persistent somatic symptoms across Europe: a qualitative evaluation of the

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

Ethical review and approval was not required for the study on human participants in accordance with the local legislation and institutional requirements. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct and intellectual contribution to the work, and approved it for publication.

FUNDING

This study was financially supported by a grant from EIT Health (Grant Number: 681282).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Patricia Heath for her contribution to the development of the e-learning.

EURONET-SOMA expert discussion. Front Psychiatry. (2018) 9:646. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2018.00646

- Maatz A, Wainwright M, Russell AJ, Macnaughton J, Yiannakou Y. What's 'difficult'? A multi-stage qualitative analysis of secondary care specialists' experiences with medically unexplained symptoms. *J Psychosom Res.* (2016) 90:1–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2016.09.005
- Salmon P. Conflict, collusion or collaboration in consultations about medically unexplained symptoms: the need for a curriculum of medical explanation. *Patient Educ Couns.* (2007) 67:246– 54. doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2007.03.008
- Murray AM, Toussaint A, Althaus A, Lowe B. The challenge of diagnosing non-specific, functional, and somatoform disorders: a systematic review of barriers to diagnosis in primary care. J Psychosom Res. (2016) 80:1– 10. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2015.11.002
- Stone J, Wojcik W, Durrance D, Carson A, Lewis S, MacKenzie L, et al. What should we say to patients with symptoms unexplained by disease? The "number needed to offend". *BMJ.* (2002) 325:1449– 50. doi: 10.1136/bmj.325.7378.1449
- Salmon P, Ring A, Dowrick CF, Humphris GM. What do general practice patients want when they present medically unexplained symptoms, and why do their doctors feel pressurized? *J Psychosom Res.* (2005) 59:255–60. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2005. 03.004
- Mead N, Bower P. Patient-centredness: a conceptual framework and review of the empirical literature. Soc Sci Med. (2000) 51:1087–110. doi: 10.1016/S0277-9536(00)0 0098-8
- Michie S, Miles J, Weinman J. Patient-centredness in chronic illness: what is it and does it matter? *Patient Educ Couns.* (2003) 51:197– 206. doi: 10.1016/S0738-3991(02)00194-5

- Lawn S, Zhi X, Morello A. An integrative review of e-learning in the delivery of self-management support training for health professionals. *BMC Med Educ.* (2017) 17:183. doi: 10.1186/s12909-017-1022-0
- Ruiz JG, Mintzer MJ, Leipzig RM. The impact of elearning in medical education. Acad Med. (2006) 81:207– 12. doi: 10.1097/00001888-200603000-00002
- den Boeft M, Huisman D, van der Wouden JC, Numans ME, van der Horst HE, Lucassen PL, et al. Recognition of patients with medically unexplained physical symptoms by family physicians: results of a focus group study. *BMC Fam Pract.* (2016) 17:55. doi: 10.1186/s12875-016-0 451-x
- CanMEDS 2000: Extract from the CanMEDS (2000). Project societal needs working group report. *Med Teach*. (2000). 22:549–54. doi: 10.1080/01421590050175505
- Hahn SR, Kroenke K, Spitzer RL, Brody D, Williams JB, Linzer M, et al. The difficult patient: prevalence, psychopathology, and functional impairment. J Gen Intern Med. (1996) 11:1–8. doi: 10.1007/BF02603477
- Carson AJ, Stone J, Warlow C, Sharpe M. Patients whom neurologists find difficult to help. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. (2004) 75:1776– 8. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.2003.032169
- Hartz AJ, Noyes R, Bentler SE, Damiano PC, Willard JC, Momany ET. Unexplained symptoms in primary care: perspectives of doctors and patients. *Gen Hosp Psychiatry.* (2000) 22:144–52. doi: 10.1016/S0163-8343(00)00 060-8
- Chumley-Jones HS, Dobbie A, Alford CL. Web-based learning: sound educational method or hype? A review of the evaluation literature. *Acad Med.* (2002) 77(10 Suppl):S86–93. doi: 10.1097/00001888-200210001-00028

- 24. Sinclair PM, Kable A, Levett-Jones T, Booth D. The effectiveness of internetbased e-learning on clinician behaviour and patient outcomes: a systematic review. *Int J Nurs Stud.* (2016) 57:70–81. doi: 10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2016.01.011
- Frankel MR, Battaglia MP, Balluz L, et al. When data are not missing at random: implications for measuring health conditions in the behavioral risk factor surveillance system. *BMJ Open.* (2012). 2:e000696. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2011-0 00696

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 van Gils, Tak, Sattel and Rosmalen. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Attending a Biopsychosocially Focused Buprenorphine Training Improves Clinician Attitudes

Holly Ann Russell^{1*}, Brian Smith², Mechelle Sanders¹ and Elizabeth Loomis³

¹ Department of Family Medicine, University of Rochester Medical Center, Rochester, NY, United States, ² University of Rochester School of Nursing, Rochester, NY, United States, ³ United Memorial Medical Center, Batavia, NY, United States

Objective: Substance use disorders remain highly stigmatized. Access to medications for opioid use disorder is poor. There are many barriers to expanding access including stigma and lack of medical education about substance use disorders. We enriched the existing, federally required, training for clinicians to prescribe buprenorphine with a biopsychosocial focus in order to decrease stigma and expand access to medications for opioid use disorder.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Marsha Wittink, University of Rochester, United States

Reviewed by:

Kabirullah Lutfy, Western University of Health Sciences, United States Carlos Roncero, University of Salamanca, Spain

*Correspondence:

Holly Ann Russell holly_russell@urmc.rochester.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 10 December 2020 Accepted: 07 July 2021 Published: 02 August 2021

Citation:

Russell HA, Smith B, Sanders M and Loomis E (2021) Attending a Biopsychosocially Focused Buprenorphine Training Improves Clinician Attitudes. Front. Psychiatry 12:639826. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.639826 **Methods:** We trained a family medicine team to deliver an enriched version of the existing buprenorphine waiver curriculum. The waiver training was integrated into the curriculum for all University of Rochester physician and nurse practitioner family medicine residents and also offered to University of Rochester residents and faculty in other disciplines and regionally. We used the Brief Substance Abuse Attitudes Survey to collect baseline and post-training data.

Outcomes: 140 training participants completed attitude surveys. The overall attitude score increased significantly from pre to post-training. Additionally, significant changes were observed in non-moralism from pre-training (M = 20.07) to post-training (M = 20.98, $\rho < 0.001$); treatment optimism from pre-training (M = 21.56) to post-training (M = 22.33, $\rho < 0.001$); and treatment interventions from pre-training (M = 31.03) to post-training (M = 32.10, $\rho < 0.001$).

Conclusion: Increasing medical education around Opioid Use Disorder using a Family Medicine trained team with a biopsychosocial focus can improve provider attitudes around substance use disorders. Enriching training with cases may improve treatment optimism and may help overcome the documented barriers to prescribing medications for opioid use disorder and increase access for patients to lifesaving treatments.

Keywords: substance use disorder, opioid use disorder, stigma, biopsychosocial, medications for opioid use disorder

INTRODUCTION

Substance use disorders (SUDs) are among the most stigmatized conditions in the US and around the world (1). Furthermore, stigma against people with opioid use disorder (OUD) and other SUDs affect the frequency with which people are offered effective treatment as well as how often they are willing to engage in care (2). Clinicians explicitly acknowledge treatment pessimism and

200

negative stereotypes about patients with OUDs as a barrier to offering care (3, 4). The recent COVID-19 pandemic has highlighted the shortfalls of the current behavioral health treatment system and the additional risks for patients with underlying mental health issues (5). Efforts to increase the understanding of substance use disorders as a chronic disease have highlighted the underlying neurobiological changes and focused on biomedical approaches to treatment. At times this approach may have furthered the stigma surrounding opioid use disorder (6). The term "Medication Assisted Therapy" or MAT is different than the terminology surrounding pharmacotherapy for any other chronic disease. For example, we would never describe the use of metformin for diabetes as medication assisted treatment or say medication assisted treatment when advocating for diuretics for blood pressure management.

Medications for opioid use disorder (MOUD), including buprenorphine, have been shown to decrease risks of overdose and increase retention in treatment (7). Unfortunately, many patients are unable to access this treatment due to lack of providers able to prescribe the medication (8).

Many clinicians do not receive robust training around SUD treatment in undergraduate and graduate medical education (9) and medical providers frequently cite concerns related to working with patients with OUD as one of the barriers to prescribing medications for OUD thus further worsening patients' access to care (10, 11). In the United States, where this study was completed, until recently clinicians had to certify 8 h of nationally approved additional training in SUD for physicians and 24 h of additional training for Advance Practice Practioners (APPs) or see patients in a specially licensed facility to be able to prescribe MOUD. There has never been a study looking at which type and how much education is critical to improve clinicians' understanding and attitudes about SUDs. Some have argued that requiring additional training and a special license increases the stigma toward treating patients with OUD and decreases access to MOUD (12). In April 2021, the national laws changed to allow clinicians with an active DEA license to submit a notice of intent (NOI) to prescribe buprenorphine with a patient limit of 30 without certifying to any additional training (13).

The removal of the requirement of a certified training is an important first step to increasing access. However, in order to increase the numbers of clinicians who are actively prescribing MOUD, providers will likely need some training and education to overcome the stigma attached to substance use and to understand opioid use disorder as a chronic disease with treatment that must address the biopsychosocial needs of the patients (14). In Primary Care, our fundamental goal is to support patient disease prevention and manage understanding the interplay of biologic, social and psychiatric factors (15). Evidence from multiple continents including Europe, Australia and North America indicates that expanding access to treatment of OUD in Primary Care can decrease mortality rates without increasing the burden on clinicians (16). Substance use disorder training that focuses on expanding the comfort and knowledge of primary care clinicians to manage the long-term treatment of substance use disorders may increase access to critically needed, patient centered care for these conditions.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Intervention

We received a grant to deliver nationally approved buprenorphine waiver trainings given by a primary care team at no cost across multiple settings in a 13-county region surrounding Rochester, New York. This study looked at the effect of these buprenorphine waiver trainings on clinician attitudes toward persons with SUDs. Our faculty worked with experts in the field to become certified to deliver nationally recognized trainings on all forms of OUD treatment through the American Society of Addiction Medicine (ASAM) and the American Academy of Addiction Psychiatry (AAAP). We received permission to add local data, a case that highlighted our experience from a Family Medicine perspective and anecdotes about our experience prescribing buprenorphine including how to gain acceptance from office staff and practice partners to the nationally approved waiver training slides. The biopsychosocial model acted as a framework to guide our training approach. We promoted the understanding of SUDs as a heritable chronic disease with well-documented biologic predisposition. We reviewed the frequency of mental health comorbidities in patients with SUDs and encouraged our trainees to bridge the communication gap between psychiatric care, SUD treatment and primary care. The case we added to the training highlighted the role of psychosocial stressors as potential triggers for relapse and outlined how a comprehensive biopsychosocial approach can keep patients engaged in treatment (see Table 1 for description of case and Figure 1 for the urine drug screen results). The primary training team consisted of two Family Medicine physicians and one Nurse Practioner who were trained at the University of Rochester in the Biopsychosocial model (17) and brought a combined 30 years of experience managing patients with SUDs in a primary care setting. Our focus on myth busting around concerns that treating patients with OUD would be dangerous and difficult as well as the personal and professional satisfaction that comes with adding this clinical skill helped address the biopsychosocial needs of the clinicians, and office staff.

Setting/Participants

We worked with area primary care residency programs and regional hospitals to schedule the trainings. Participants then completed the 4–4.5-h live portion of either the AAAP or ASAM mixed waiver training. Ability to participate was not restricted to specific health systems and as such participants came from 11 different health systems and both rural and urban settings.

Instruments

We utilized the 25-item Brief Substance Abuse Attitudes Survey (BSAAS) to measure provider attitudes toward SUD (12). The survey has been previously validated among health care providers and shown good validity and reliability (12). The items are scored using a 5-point Likert Scale, with higher scores indicating a more positive attitude toward SUD. We scored the BSAAS using its published scoring metric. We calculated an overall score for BSAAS, as well as scores for the

TABLE 1 | Case presentation.

Case presentation

- 35 year old female transferred primary care/buprenorphine management (considered stable).
- In recovery for 11 months, completed a 1 year intensive program and continuing outpatient care
- Substance Use Disorder history: Started with oral opioids after an arm fracture. Moved on to heroin. States she has used "everything."
- At first visit she reports that she is still having cravings at 16 mg/day; requesting increase to 20 mg and states that is what she was on until she had insurance issues.
- Health history: Depression, on Citalopram
- Social History: has steady employment; recent breakup, going to family court to regain custody of kids.
- Plan: Urine Drug Screen (UDS), Labs, Contraception

Patient continues to do well and keeps follow-up appointment. Very happy to have her 2 young children home.

Then a shift occurs...

- Not getting any help with kids as current partner doesn't see it as his responsibility.
- Trying to balance children/work/appointments.
- Turns out she never started her Oral Contraception prescribed at initial visit, became pregnant and then miscarried.
- UDS: See Results (Figure 1).
- Patient called by RN to come in to the office for shorter interval appointment, however she was away on a trip.
- Next visit patient adamantly denied diversion/relapse, became very angry during the visit and walked out of exam room.

For discussion: Is this patient appropriate to continue in a primary care setting? How would you approach the management of this situation?

Later in visit: Patient admitted that the inappropriate urines were not hers. She was using someone else's to hide her marijuana use.

For discussion: What are treatment options for this patient? What are risk factors for continued relapse? What would a harm reduction approach look like for this patient?

scale's five sub-scales (permissiveness, treatment intervention, non-stereotypes, treatment optimism and non-moralism). We added three questions to the BSAAS asking participant opinions regarding how effective buprenorphine treatment was for OUD, how reasonable treatment for OUD was in their practice and the degree that barriers existed in their practice to prescribe buprenorphine. We collected the survey at pre (prior to the start of a mixed, half in-person, half-online buprenorphine waiver training) and post (after the live course). We assigned each participant and a randomly assigned numerical number and retrospectively paired the surveys.

Standard demographic information was collected separately and not associated with the survey data due to concerns around protecting privacy (**Table 2**).

Analyses

Survey completion was voluntary, with informed consent and administered across seven trainings from May 2019 to February 2020A missing value analysis was conducted to examine the amount and pattern of missing data. Descriptive statistics for

Urine Lab	ng/mL	
Buprenorphine	>1000	
Buprenorphine Glucuronide	<5	
Norbuprenorphine	27	
Norbuprenorphine Glucuronide	<5	
Total Norbuprenorphine	27	
Total Norbuprenorphine/Creatinine	25	
Creatinine	108	

FIGURE 1 | Urine drug screen (USD) results.

the whole sample (N = 142) indicated that if applying listwise deletion >5% of data would be missing. We removed two cases with 50% of missing data or no post-test scores leaving an analytic sample of (N = 140) observations. Patterns of missingness were tested using Little's (1988) MCAR test. Data were found to be missing completely at random (MCAR) 2. Stochastic, regressionbased, single imputation was used to handle all missing values for both pre- and post-test variables that comprise the BSAAS. Random error was introduced to the model to protect against narrow standard errors as a result of overfitting. Pre, post, and sub-scale scores of the BSAAS were computed and included in the model as predictors. Following imputation, subscales and total scores were recalculated.

Data management and analysis was conducted using SPSS v.26. Dependent *t*-tests were conducted on each of the five subscales comprising the BSAAS. Higher scores indicated more positive opinions.

Sub-analyses

We collected demographic data separately from the attitude survey data in order to protect the privacy of our participants and to provide our funders with individual level data about who participated in the training and went on to get their "x wavier" and prescribe buprenorphine. Full demographic data was collected from 137 participants. We were not able to examine subgroup differences. The University of Rochester's Institutional Review Board (IRB) approved this study.

RESULTS

A total of 142 individuals completed surveys out of a potential 217 subjects. Two cases were removed due to no post-test scores, leaving an analytic sample (N = 140) of paired observations (65% completion rate).

Provider Attitudes

The overall attitude score increased significantly from pre- to post-training. Additionally, significant changes were observed in non-moralism from pre-training (M = 20.07) to post-training (M = 20.98, p < 0.001); treatment optimism from pre-training (M = 21.56) to post-training (M = 22.33, p < 0.001); and treatment interventions from pre-training (M = 31.03) to post-training (M = 32.10, p < 0.001). No effect was observed for the scales non-stereotype or permissiveness.

Characteristic			N	(%)
Gender	(N = 137)	Female	62	45.3
		Male	72	52.6
		Non-binary/3rd gender	1	0.7
		Prefer not to disclose	2	1.5
Age	(N = 138)	25–34	74	53.6
		35–44	28	20.3
		45–54	20	14.5
		55–64	14	10.1
		65+	2	1.4
Specialty	(N = 138)	Addiction medicine	3	2.2
		Emergency medicine	26	18.8
		Family medicine	34	24.6
		Geriatrics	4	2.9
		Internal medicine	19	13.8
		Pediatrics	3	2.2
		Obstetrics and gynecology	2	1.4
		Other	15	10.9
		Psychiatry	26	18.8
		Palliative care	5	3.6
		Surgery	1	0.7
Years in clinical practice	(N = 138)	0–5 Years	61	44.2
		6-10 Years	11	8
		11–15 Years	9	6.5
		16–20 Years	9	6.5
		20–30 Years	11	8
		30+ Years	8	5.8
		I am not in clinical practice	29	21
Role	(N = 138)	Administrative	3	2.2
		Nurse practitioner	18	13
		Other	5	3.6
		Resident	7	5.1
		Physician	79	57.2
		Physician assistant	З	2.2
		Student	23	16.7

In addition to the BSAAS, questions assessed participant opinions regarding how effective buprenorphine treatment was for OUD and how reasonable treatment for OUD was in their practice. Significant changes were observed for effectiveness of buprenorphine from pre-training (M = 4.14) to post-training (M = 4.5, p < 0.001) and for how reasonable treatment for OUD is in their practice from pre-training (M = 3.87) to post-training (M = 4.24, p < 0.001) (see **Table 3** for full results).

DISCUSSION

The results of this preliminary study show that attending a biopsychosocially focused, buprenorphine waiver training delivered by a primary care team can significantly change attitudes toward patients with substance use and improve treatment optimism. Strengths of this study include its relatively large sample size as compared to other studies looking at provider attitude changes and the fact that we were able to pair our pre-post survey results. Additionally, our study includes results from different levels of training, multiple specialties and types of clinicians, indicating that change in attitude is not limited by individual characteristics. Previous studies have shown resident attitudes decline toward patients with substance use during residency (18), but that exposure to additional training in addiction can improve attitudes toward persons with SUD (19, 20). A recent study of medical students indicated that traditional buprenorphine waiver training alone is not be enough to decrease stigma (21). A biopsychosocial focus may be the element that can help improve clinician attitudes toward this patient population.

Federal regulations previously required 8 h of training for physicians and 24 h of training for Advance Practice Practitioners in order to prescribe buprenorphine for OUD. The authors feel that the value of attending the training is in understanding more about the nature and course of substance use disorder rather than specific skills required to prescribe buprenorphine. This can likely be accomplished in <8 h and may have greater value early on in medical training, rather than later in a career when patterns and stereotypes are deeper ingrained (22). We believe this study provides preliminary evidence for the role of increasing exposure to a biopsychosocially focused SUD curriculum with a focus on decreasing the stigma associated with SUD.

The non-randomized design is a limitation to the study. Attendance was required for some resident and faculty learners, however others attended voluntarily and not all participants chose to complete the survey which may have led to a group that was predisposed to a positive attitude change. Another limitation is the limited geographic range of the trainings. It is possible that stigma and attitudes may differ depending on regional variations of historical experiences and rates of opioid abuse. Additionally, we used a validated survey for provider attitudes, however we added several questions related specifically to buprenorphine prescribing at the end of the survey, which may affect the validation. Another limitation is that we administered the posttest immediately after the training. In order to protect the privacy of our participants and due to follow-up data requirements from our funders, we collected the demographics separately from the survey data and so we were not able to do a sub-group analysis to see if there were differences in attitude changes based on the gender, level of training or specialty. Further research is needed to determine if the attitude shift is maintained over time and if there are subgroup changes in attitude changes based on level of training, specialty or gender.

CONCLUSION

Increasing medical education around substance use disorders is a critical next step to decreasing stigma around this disease and improving access to treatment. It is likely that the full 8 or 24 h are not required to change attitudes. The previous, federally required training is not an evidenced based educational intervention. Now that the laws have changed to remove the requirement for a specific training larger, randomized controlled studies are needed

TABLE 3 | Summary of pre- and post-training results.

	Pre-training		Post-training				95% CI	
	м	SD	м	SD	t (df)	Р	Lower	Upper
Non-Moralism	20.07	2.60	20.98	2.79	5.89 (139)	<0.001	0.61	1.22
Treatment optimism	21.56	2.45	22.33	2.30	5.27(139)	< 0.001	0.48	1.06
Non-stereotype	12.07	1.70	12.12	1.74	0.49(139)	0.62	-0.17	0.28
Treatment interventions	31.03	3.17	32.10	3.35	4.97(139)	< 0.001	0.65	1.50
Permissiveness	10.35	2.42	10.33	2.97	0.09(139)	0.93	-0.35	0.32
*Full BSAAS	95.07	7.47	97.87	7.83	6.42(139)	< 0.001	1.94	3.67
Effectiveness of Buprenorphine	4.14	0.72	4.50	0.71	5.57(139)	< 0.001	0.23	0.48
Treatment for OUD in your practice	3.87	0.90	4.24	0.70	4.75(139)	< 0.001	0.22	0.52

M, mean; SD, standard deviation; *t*, *t*-value from the dependent *t*-test; df = degrees of freedom; p = significance (two-tailed, p < 0.05); *Cl*, confidence interval.

*BSAAS: https://medicine.yale.edu/sbirt/curriculum/modules/medicine/brief_substance_abuse_attitude_survey_100733_284_13474_v1.pdf.

to determine if our biopsychosocially focused, cased based approach, or if having a team of primary care clinicians direct the intervention, is the critical aspect for changing clinicians understanding and attitudes toward substance use disorders. Additionally, there should be consideration of including high yield elements from the buprenorphine waiver training as a routine requirement for undergraduate medical education to standardize the message received by clinicians in training.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets presented in this study can be found in online repositories. The names of the repository/repositories and accession number(s) can be found at: https://app.box.com/s/ vkqomvxqsey1d91dyp3tmbb0tp7704w8.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by University of Rochester School of Medicine and Dentistry RSRB. Written informed consent for participation was

REFERENCES

- Barry CL, McGinty EE, Pescosolido BA, Goldman HH. Stigma, discrimination, treatment effectiveness, and policy: public views about drug addiction and mental illness. *Psychiatr Serv.* (2014) 65:1269–72. doi: 10.1176/appi.ps.201400140
- Kelly JF, Westerhoff CM. Does it matter how we refer to individuals with substance-related conditions? A randomized study of two commonly used terms. *Int J Drug Policy*. (2010) 21:202–7. doi: 10.1016/j.drugpo.2009. 10.010
- Haffajee RL, Bohnert ASB, Lagisetty PA. Policy pathways to address provider workforce barriers to buprenorphine treatment. Am J Prev Med. (2018) 54 (6 Suppl 3):S230–42. doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2017.12.022
- Patel K, Bunachita S, Agarwal AA, Lyon A, Patel UK. Opioid Use Disorder: Treatments and Barriers. *Cureus*. (2021) 13:e13173. doi: 10.7759/cureus.13173
- Kaufman KR, Petkova E, Bhui KS, Schulze TG. A global needs assessment in times of a global crisis: world psychiatry response to the COVID-19 pandemic. *BJPsych Open*. (2020) 6:e48. doi: 10.1192/bj0.2020.25

not required for this study in accordance with the national legislation and the institutional requirements.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

BS cleaned the data, analyzed, interpreted the baseline, and post-training data. EL, HR, and MS interpreted the data analysis and contributed to writing the manuscript. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

FUNDING

Finger Lakes Performing Provider System as part of the Delivery System Reform Incentive Payment (DSRIP) program provided funding for this project.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors wish to thank Kathleen Silver for assistance with managing this program and manuscript preparation.

- Kosten TR, George TP. The neurobiology of opioid dependence: implications for treatment. *Sci Pract Perspect*. (2002) 1:13–20. doi: 10.1151/spp021113
- National Academies of Sciences. The National Academies Collection: Reports Funded by National Institutes of Health. In: Mancher M, Leshner AI, editors. *Medications for Opioid Use Disorder Save Lives*. Washington, DC: National Academies Press (US)), 1975 (2019).
- Abraham AJ, Adams GB, Bradford AC, Bradford WD. County-level access to opioid use disorder medications in medicare Part D (2010– 2015). *Health Serv Res.* (2019) 54:390–8. doi: 10.1111/1475-6773. 13113
- Bäck DK, Tammaro E, Lim JK, Wakeman SE. Massachusetts medical students feel unprepared to treat patients with substance use disorder. J Gen Intern Med. (2018) 33:249–50. doi: 10.1007/s11606-017-4192-x
- DeFlavio JR, Rolin SA, Nordstrom BR, Kazal LA, Jr. Analysis of barriers to adoption of buprenorphine maintenance therapy by family physicians. *Rural Remote Health.* (2015) 15:3019. doi: 10.22605/RRH3019
- 11. Mackey K, Veazie S, Anderson J, Bourne D, Peterson K. Barriers and Facilitators to the Use of Medications for Opioid Use

Disorder: a Rapid Review. J Gen Intern Med. (2020) 35(Suppl 3):954–63. doi: 10.1007/s11606-020-06257-4

- Fiscella K, Wakeman SE, Beletsky L. Buprenorphine deregulation and mainstreaming treatment for opioid use disorder: x the X Waiver. JAMA Psychiatry. (2019) 76:229–30. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2018.3685
- Office of the Secretary. Department of Health and Human Services. Practice guidelines for the administration of buprenorphine for treating opioid use disorder. (2021). Available online at: https://www.federalregister. gov/documents/2021/04/28/2021-08961/practice-guidelines-for-theadministration-of-buprenorphine-for-treating-opioid-use-disorder (accessed May 19, 2021).
- Skewes MC, Gonzalez VM. The biopsychosocial model of addiction. In: Miller P, editor. Principles of Addiction: Comprehensive Addictive Behaviors and Disorders. vol 1. 1. Cambridge, MA: Academic Press. (2013). p. 61–70.
- Doherty WJ, Baird MA, Becker LA. Family medicine and the biopsychosocial model: The road toward integration. *Marriage Fam Rev.* (1987) 10:51– 69. doi: 10.1300/J002v10n03_03
- Alho H, Dematteis M, Lembo D, Maremmani I, Roncero C, Somaini L. Opioid-related deaths in Europe: Strategies for a comprehensive approach to address a major public health concern. *Int J Drug Policy.* (2020) 76:102616. doi: 10.1016/j.drugpo.2019.1 02616
- Engel GL. The biopsychosocial model and the education of health professionals. Ann N Y Acad Sci. (1978) 310:169– 87. doi: 10.1111/j.1749-6632.1978.tb22070.x
- Avery J, Han BH, Zerbo E, Wu G, Mauer E, Avery J, et al. Changes in psychiatry residents' attitudes towards individuals with substance use disorders over the course of residency training. *Am J Addict.* (2017) 26:75–9. doi: 10.1111/ajad. 12406
- Avery J, Knoepflmacher D, Mauer E, Kast KA, Greiner M, Avery J, et al. Improvement in residents' attitudes toward individuals with substance use disorders following an online training module on stigma. HSS J. (2019) 15:31–6. doi: 10.1007/s11420-018-9643-3

- Barral C, Eiroa-Orosa FJ, Navarro-Marfisis MC, Roncero C, Casas M. Assessing knowledge and attitudes towards addictions in medical residents of a general hospital. *Drugs: Education, Prevention and Policy*. (2015) 22:457– 62. doi: 10.3109/09687637.2014.987218
- Thomas J, Slat S, Woods G, Cross K, Macleod C, Lagisetty P. Assessing medical student interest in training about medications for opioid use disorder: a pilot intervention. J Med Educ Curric Dev. (2020) 7:2382120520923994. doi: 10.1177/2382120520923994
- 22. Lindberg M, Vergara C, Wild-Wesley R, Gruman C. Physiciansin-training attitudes toward caring for and working with patients with alcohol and drug abuse diagnoses. *South Med J.* (2006) 99:28–35. doi: 10.1097/01.smj.0000197514.83606.95

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The handling editor MW declared a shared affiliation, though no other collaboration, with one or more authors HR, BS, and MS at the time of the review.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Russell, Smith, Sanders and Loomis. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Adherence to Traditional Chinese Postpartum Practices and Postpartum Depression: A Cross-Sectional Study in Hunan, China

Pengfei Guo^{1,2,3†}, Dong Xu^{4,5,6,7†}, Zeyan Liew^{2,3}, Hua He⁸, Peter Brocklehurst⁹, Beck Taylor¹⁰, Chao Zhang¹¹, Xin Jin¹¹ and Wenjie Gong^{11,12*}

¹ School of Public Health, Sun Yat-sen University, Guangzhou, China, ² Department of Environmental Health Sciences, Yale School of Public Health, New Haven, CT, United States, ³ Yale Center for Perinatal, Pediatric, and Environmental Epidemiology, Yale School of Public Health, New Haven, CT, United States, ⁴ School of Health Management, Southern Medical University, Guangzhou, China, ⁵ Center for WHO Studies, Southern Medical University, Guangzhou, China, ⁶ Institute for Health Management, Southern Medical University, Guangzhou, China, ⁷ ACACIA Labs, Institute for Global Health and Dermatology Hospital, Southern Medical University, Guangzhou, China, ⁸ Department of Epidemiology, Tulane University School of Public Health and Tropical Medicine, New Orleans, LA, United States, ⁹ Birmingham Clinical Trials Unit, University of Birmingham, Birmingham, United Kingdom, ¹⁰ Institute for Applied Health Research, University of Birmingham, Birmingham, United Kingdom, ¹¹ Xiangya School of Public Health, Central South University, Changsha, China, ¹² Department of Psychiatry, University of Rochester, Rochester, NY, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Susan H. McDaniel, University of Rochester, United States

Reviewed by:

Si-Tong Chen, Victoria University, Australia Aspen Ainsworth, University of Rochester, United States

*Correspondence:

Wenjie Gong gongwenjie@csu.edu.cn

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 06 January 2021 Accepted: 25 June 2021 Published: 27 July 2021

Citation:

Guo P, Xu D, Liew Z, He H, Brocklehurst P, Taylor B, Zhang C, Jin X and Gong W (2021) Adherence to Traditional Chinese Postpartum Practices and Postpartum Depression: A Cross-Sectional Study in Hunan, China. Front. Psychiatry 12:649972. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.649972 **Background:** The relationship between adherence to traditional Chinese postpartum practices (known as "doing-the-month") and postpartum depression (PPD) remains unknown. Practices including restrictions on diet, housework and social activity, personal hygiene, and cold contact, could introduce biological, psychological, and socio-environmental changes during postpartum.

Methods: The cross-sectional study included 955 postpartum women in obstetric clinics in Hunan Province of China between September 2018 to June 2019. Thirty postpartum practices were collected by a self-report online structured questionnaire. Postpartum depression symptoms were assessed by the Chinese version of the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale (EPDS). Multivariable linear regression was used to estimate the differences in EPDS scores according to adherence to postpartum practices. Firth's bias-reduced logistic regression was employed to analyze the binary classification of having PPD symptoms (EPDS \geq 10).

Results: Overall, both moderate and low adherence to postpartum practices appeared to be associated with higher EPDS scores (adjusted difference 1.07, 95% CI 0.20, 1.94 for overall moderate adherence; and adjusted difference 1.72, 95% CI 0.84, 2.60 for overall low adherence). In analyses by practice domain, low adherence to housework-related and social activity restrictions was associated with having PPD symptoms compared with high adherence (OR 1.61, 95% CI 1.07, 2.43).

Conclusions: Low adherence to traditional Chinese postpartum practices was associated with higher EPDS scores indicating PPD symptoms, especially in the

206

domain of housework-related and social activity restrictions. Psychosocial stress and unsatisfactory practical support related to low adherence to postpartum practices might contribute to PPD. Longitudinal study and clinical assessment would be needed to confirm these findings.

Keywords: postpartum practices, doing-the-month, postpartum depression, EPDS, China

INTRODUCTION

The weeks following delivery are a critical period for the longterm health and well-being of the mother and her infant(s) (1). Globally, many cultures observe specific postpartum practices to help the mother recuperate after birth (2). Although postpartum practices vary across cultures, most of them include postnatal care for the mother in a 30-40-day period of rest (3). In Chinese cultures, postpartum practices have been particularly well-documented into a systematic custom known as "doing-themonth" or "confinement" (4). During the 1-month confinement period, Chinese postpartum women are expected to follow many stringent restrictions regarding diet, hygiene, houseworkrelated and social activities, and cold contact (5-7). These traditional restrictions could introduce complex non-uniformed co-occurring but controversial biological, psychological, and socio-environmental changes during postpartum (7-9), of which the health impacts are hard to quantify and have not yet been comprehensively investigated.

Overlapping with the confinement period, postpartum depression (PPD) is one of the most common and disabling but easily unnoticed complications of child-bearing (6, 10), affecting approximately 10-20% of women across different cultural settings (10, 11). Postpartum depression is the major unipolar depressive disorder that occurs in the year after giving birth, with onset mainly within the first 6 weeks postpartum according to International Statistical Classification of Diseases, 10th Revision (ICD-10) (4, 12). Postpartum depression does not only cause maternal morbidity, characterized by episodes of guilt, irritability, exhaustion, anxiety, and sleep disorders (12), but also disrupts downstream infant care and family dynamics (13, 14). Postpartum mental health problems in low- and middle-income countries were suggested to be more severe than those in high-income countries (14, 15). The reported prevalence of PPD in China ranged from 9.4 to 27.4% (16), which could be underestimated due to low public awareness and stigma about mental disorders (17), and could vary according to reporting style (11) or screening timing (18). The identified risk factors of PPD are multifactorial, involving physical, emotional, and social factors (19), suggesting a potentially important role of "doing-the-month" that can fulfill biopsychosocial elements in the etiology or the prevention of PPD (20, 21).

In the Chinese culture, a high adherence to doing-the-month (to follow most traditional postpartum practices) is intended to guarantee practical and social support for the mother, and to promote maternal physical and mental health (4, 22). However, the impact of the adherence to the postpartum practices on PPD remains unknown.

In a systematic review including 16 studies in predominantly Chinese populations (4), eight studies suggested that doing-themonth was associated with a protective effect on PPD (5, 7, 23-28), while four studies indicated the opposite (29-32) and four showed null effect (33-36). The mixed evidence was further complicated by the heterogeneity of "doing-the-month" (6, 22, 34, 37), such as the number, content, and domain of adhered postpartum practices. In most of the previous studies, "doingthe-month" was investigated as a unitary practice, whereas indeed it constitutes practices in diet, hygiene, housework-related and social activities, and cold contact with different adherence levels in the population (5). Existent investigations are inadequate on the health impact of adherence to each specific domain. In addition, primary caregiver (4), parity (38), medical care coverage, and quality (39) may modify the relationship between adherence to postpartum practices and PPD.

Studying the health implications of Chinese postpartum practices might gain valuable insights into prevention or early intervention for mental disorder in the perinatal period in Chinese and other populations. In this crosssectional study, we aimed to explore the associations between adherence to the traditional Chinese postpartum practices and PPD among postpartum women in Hunan province of China. We hypothesized that adherence to the traditional Chinese postpartum practices is associated with PPD.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study Setting and Participants

This is a cross-sectional study conducted in Hunan Province in China between September 2018 to June 2019. The participants were recruited from Hunan Provincial Maternal and Child Health Care Hospital (MCHH) in Changsha and several rural township health centers and urban community health centers in Hunan Province. All potential participants were contacted by researchers when they came for their postnatal appointments (4-10 weeks after delivery), mostly for the routine postpartum examination (around 42 days after delivery) in obstetric clinics. Electronic informed consent was obtained at the enrollment along with an online selfadministered questionnaire administered through mobile phones. The women were included if they: (1) were at 4-10 weeks after delivery; (2) owned a cellphone; and (3) could understand and respond to the online questionnaire in Chinese. All participants were invited by trained research staff to complete the online questionnaire on their cellphones after the appointments in the obstetric clinic, with immediate

assistance available to potential inquiries during data collection. This study protocol was approved by the ethical review committee of Xiangya School of Public Health Central South University.

Thousand hundred and twenty-six postpartum women were initially invited with 68 excluded due to having birth less than 4 weeks or more than 10 weeks at enrollment, and 3 individuals who provided the same response for all items in the questionnaire were also excluded. The remaining 955 women were included in the study, 632 from MCHH in Changsha and 323 from other municipalities in Hunan Province (**Appendix 1** in Supplementary Material).

Assessment of Adherence to Chinese Postpartum Practices

The exposure of interest was the adherence to Chinese postpartum practices. We adapted a "Practice of Doing-themonth Questionnaire" that has 30 items under four domains (9 under restriction on diet, 14 under restriction on houseworkrelated and social activities, 4 under restrictions on personal hygiene, and 3 under restriction on cold contact) (5). For adherence to each item, participants responded with "yes" or "no." The content validity index and Cronbach's a of the original questionnaire were 0.95 and 0.86, respectively (5). Questionnaire revision was based on evidence from a pre-testing study in Hunan, without errors from translation (Appendix 2 in Supplementary Material). To minimize missing data, the electronic questionnaire was designed in a "mustenter" format for all items regarding postpartum practices. Additionally, other information regarding postpartum practices was collected at the same time (i.e., location for postpartum practices, primary caregiver, satisfaction with experience of conducting postpartum practices), as well as sociodemographic, obstetric, and psychological characteristics. The satisfaction with experience of conducting postpartum practices was evaluated by a five-level Likert scale, with scores ranging from 1 (least satisfactory) to 5 (most satisfactory).

Assessment of Postpartum Depression Symptoms

The primary outcome was PPD assessed by the Chinese version of the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale (EPDS) (40, 41). The Chinese EPDS has been validated to show satisfactory specificity and sensitivity for early identification of PPD (40, 41). The 10 items, scored as 0, 1, 2, or 3 to indicate increasing symptoms, explored mood, pleasure, guilt, anxiety, fear, ability to cope, insomnia, sadness, and self-injury. The total score is calculated by summing the scores of each item, with a maximum score of 30. EPDS \geq 10 was classified as having PPD symptoms in this study, as for the Chinese women the 9/10 threshold performs substantially better than the conventional 12/13 threshold in identifying depression (42). The internal consistency of the EPDS scale, as assessed by Cronbach's α in this study, was 0.89.

Statistical Analysis

Firth's bias-reduced logistic regression (43) using R package "logistf" (44) was employed to estimate the odds ratio (OR)

and 95% confidence interval (CI) of having PPD symptoms according to adherence to postpartum practices. Multivariable linear regression was used to estimate the mean differences in continuous EPDS scores. Adherence was first categorized into "high," "moderate," and "low" levels according to the tertile counts of adhered items (yes = 1, no = 0) with a total score of 30. Moreover, this tertile categorization of adherence was applied for satisfaction with the experience of conducting postpartum practices, and four practice domains with a total score of 9, 4, 14, 3 for diet, hygiene, activity, and cold contact, respectively. Furthermore, tertile adherence to every domain was analyzed with and without mutually adjusting for other tertile practice domains, and every single item was analyzed with and without mutually adjusting for items within domains. We conducted trend tests using the Likert scale of satisfaction or the counts of adhered items as a continuous variable. We adjusted for potential confounders including education level, planned pregnancy, family history of PPD, depression diagnosis before pregnancy, primary caregivers, and recruitment locations (MCHH or not). In additional analyses, we adjusted for maternal age, household income level, occupation, parity, the health status of the newborn baby, expected gender of the newborn baby, feeding mode to evaluate influence from these factors. Maternal age extracted from clinic information system had a missing value for 201 participants. Since in total only approximately 2% of participants had missing values on other covariates, we excluded them in the regression analyses. Additionally, we performed stratified analyses to evaluate potential effect measure modification by recruitment locations, parity, primary caregivers. We performed tests of heterogeneity by evaluating the *p*-value of the interaction term between each exposure variable and the potential modifying factors. Furthermore, we performed a cluster analysis on 30 postpartum practices to investigate the relationship between practice patterns and PPD (Appendix 3 in Supplementary Material) using the FactoMineR package (45, 46).

RESULTS

Table 1 presents the characteristics of the study sample. Overall, 73.4% of the participants had a bachelor or a graduate degree, 54.0% of women have had given birth previously, and 63.5% were planned pregnancies. Only 18 (1.8%) women had a history of depression before pregnancy and 30 (3.1%) reported a family history of PPD. Using predefined 9/10 as the cut-off point of EPDS as afore-mentioned, 36.8% were classified as having PPD symptoms.

Overall, participants had various satisfactory levels toward the experience of conducting postpartum practices. Over 70% of participants reported a medium or higher rating (\geq 3) regarding the experience of conducting postpartum practices, whereas <20% of participants gave the highest rating (5/5) (**Table 2**, **Supplementary Table 1**).

Table 2 shows the associations between PPD symptoms and the satisfactory rating or adherence to traditional Chinese postpartum practices. A lower rating on postpartum practice experience was associated with higher odds of PPD symptoms (*P* for trend <0.001). The OR estimates were 1.11 and 1.26 for moderate and low adherence groups, respectively, though the CIs included null values.

Among the four domains in postpartum practices, low adherence to housework-related and social activity restrictions was associated with symptoms of PPD compared with the high adherence group (**Table 2**). The OR for low adherence to activity restrictions was 1.61 (95% CI 1.07, 2.43) and the *P* for trend was 0.061, without adjusting for other domains. The suggestive trends in associations for decreasing restrictions on housework-related and social activity were strengthened in the model mutually adjusting for other domains simultaneously (*P* for trend 0.022).

TABLE 1 Socio-demographic and obstetric characteristics of postpartum women in Hunan, China, 2018–2019 (n = 955).

	Ν	(%)
SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC CHARACTERISTICS		
Ethnicity		
Han	926	(97.0)
Others	29	(3.0)
Residence address		
City	728	(76.2)
Town	86	(9.0)
Village	141	(14.8)
Occupation		
Civil servant	208	(21.8)
Company employee	257	(26.9)
Self-employed people	82	(8.6)
Farmers and peasant workers	51	(5.3)
Others	357	(37.1)
Education		
Under senior high	79	(8.3)
Senior high	175	(18.3)
Bachelor	600	(62.8)
Graduate	101	(10.6)
Monthly household income (kRMB)		
<5	167	(17.5)
5–10	324	(33.9)
10–15	207	(21.7)
15–20	116	(12.1)
>20	141	(14.8)
OBSTETRIC CHARACTERISTICS		
Planned pregnancy	606	(63.5)
First pregnancy	439	(46.0)
Gender of baby consistent with expectation	709	(74.2)
Delivery mode		
Vaginal delivery	576	(60.3)
Cesarean delivery	379	(39.7)
Infant feeding		
Exclusive breast-feeding	572	(59.9)
Exclusive formula-feeding	49	(5.1)
Mixed feeding	334	(35.0)

While no apparent associations were found for having PPD symptoms and the restrictions on diet, personal hygiene, or cold contact.

Analyses for the mean difference in continuous EPDS scores showed similar findings with binary PPD symptoms in both overall and domain adherence, where both moderate and low adherence to postpartum practices appeared to be associated with higher EPDS scores (adjusted difference 1.07, 95% CI 0.20, 1.94 for overall moderate adherence; and adjusted difference 1.72, 95% CI 0.84, 2.60 for overall low adherence, *P* for trend <0.001) (**Table 3**).

The numbers of women reporting adherence were varied across postpartum practices, generally with the lowest adherence to restrictions on personal hygiene, while the highest adherence in avoiding sexual intercourse (**Supplementary Table 2**). Analyses for each practice item showed adherence to many housework-related and social activity restrictions were independently associated with lower EPDS scores. For diet, personal hygiene, and cold contact constraint, there were no consistent patterns found for single items. Some associations were observed for single items, but the results were inconsistent after accounting for other items within the category.

No apparent effect modifications were observed for recruitment location, parity, primary caregiver in associations between postpartum practices and PPD symptoms (**Supplementary Table 3**).

Three clusters were identified based on adherence to each postpartum practice, which may reflect the degree of adherence to these items (**Figure 1**). Specifically, Cluster 1 (343/955) was characterized as following very few practices. In contrast, Cluster 3 (96/955) conducted almost all practice items in each domain. Cluster 2 (516/955), the largest cluster, had a mixed adherence to postpartum practices. Regression analysis using the cluster variable as a predictor suggested low adherence to postpartum practices was associated with having PPD symptoms compared with the mixed adherence, while the cluster with almost all items completed did not show a strong association (**Table 4**, **Supplementary Table 4**).

Supplementary Table 5 shows numbers of overall adhered items and within every practice domain in each cluster that differed from each other (P < 0.001). Consistently, Cluster 1 (very few practices adhered) was over-represented by having PPD symptoms, also linked to the least satisfactory level of "doing-the-month" experience (1 out of 5 scores).

In addition, the results did not markedly change in models further adjusted for more social-demographic and obstetric characteristics in sensitivity analyses. Finally, our findings did not change when accounting for maternal age when using a smaller sample size (n = 754).

DISCUSSION

In this study, we evaluated the associations between adherence to the traditional Chinese postpartum practices ("doing-themonth") and depressive symptoms in women during 4–10 weeks postpartum in Hunan, China. We found that low **TABLE 2** Odds Ratio (OR) for PPD symptoms (EPDS scores \geq 10) according to postpartum practice adherence^a.

Postpartum practices	EPDS scores ≥10 vs. <10				
	Ν	Model1 ^b OR	(95% CI)	Model2 ^c OR	(95% CI)
Satisfaction with experience ^d					
High rating (4–5)	377	1.00	(Reference)	/	
Not bad (3)	317	1.40	(0.95, 2.05)	/	
Low rating (1–2)	240	2.25	(1.40, 3.63)	/	
Overall adherence ^e					
High adherence (18–30)	294	1.00	(Reference)	/	
Moderate adherence (14–17)	306	1.11	(0.74, 1.68)	/	
Low adherence (0-13)	356	1.26	(0.82, 1.94)	/	
Restriction on diet					
High adherence (7–9)	239	1.00	(Reference)	1.00	(Reference
Moderate adherence (5–6)	353	0.99	(0.63, 1.54)	1.05	(0.65, 1.68
Low adherence (0-4)	363	0.98	(0.62, 1.53)	0.95	(0.58, 1.56
Restriction on housework-related	and social activity				
High adherence (9–14)	313	1.00	(Reference)	1.00	(Reference
Moderate adherence (7–8)	253	1.16	(0.75, 1.78)	1.24	(0.80, 1.94
Low adherence (0–6)	389	1.61	(1.07, 2.43)	1.81	(1.13, 2.90
Restriction on personal hygiene					
High adherence (2–4)	207	1.00	(Reference)	1.00	(Reference
Moderate adherence (1)	247	1.04	(0.62, 1.73)	0.89	(0.52, 1.5
Low adherence (0)	501	0.79	(0.50, 1.23)	0.65	(0.39, 1.08
Restriction on cold contact					
High adherence (3)	442	1.00	(Reference)	1.00	(Reference
Moderate adherence (2)	284	1.04	(0.70, 1.54)	1.01	(0.66, 1.53
Low adherence (0-1)	229	1.13	(0.73, 1.74)	1.01	(0.61, 1.67

^aBinary logistic regression was used to estimate odds of PPD symptoms (EPDS scores \geq 10) compared with EPDS Scores <10.

^b Model1 adjusted for education level (under bachelor, bachelor/graduate), planned pregnancy (yes, no), family history of postpartum depression (yes, no), depression diagnosis before pregnancy (yes, no), primary caregiver during 1-month postpartum (own mother, mother-in-law, husband/self, all others), recruitment location (Hunan provincial maternal and child health care hospital in Changsha, any other clinic).

^cModel2 additionally mutually adjusted other practice domains based on Model1.

^dScores ranged from 1 (least satisfactory) to 5 (most satisfactory).

^eAdherence was determined by number of completed items.

and moderate adherence to postpartum practices, as well as lower satisfactory ratings on "doing-the-month" experience, was associated with PPD. This impact was particularly consistent in the domain of housework-related and social activity restrictions. Cluster analyses confirmed the findings where women following very few practices were over-represented by having PPD symptoms and dissatisfaction toward the experience of "doingthe-month."

Previous studies on "doing-the-month" have addressed both the health benefits or detriments of the Chinese postpartum practices, with inconsistent conclusions on mental effect (4, 37, 38). One major issue is that the naive exposure classification failed to capture the diverse domains of postpartum practices and overlooked the biopsychosocial functioning of practice patterns. Among little evidence considering the heterogeneity of postpartum practices, the estimated impact on PPD is also controversial. One study involving 202 Taiwanese women at 4–6 weeks after birth found that every 1-score increment out of the total 108 adherence scores to postpartum practices decreased the odds of PPD by 0.97, after adjusting education, parity, infant feeding mode, location for "doing-the-month" (5). By contrast, another study in Wuhan, Hubei province using the same version of questionnaire showed a crude positive association between adherence to "doing-the-month" and PPD at 6 weeks (22). These findings show that the differences in study populations (e.g., sample size, parity, socio-economic class), in outcome measurement (e.g., screening questionnaires used and the timing), and in confounding control might also lead to mixed findings.

Briefly, the association of low adherence to postpartum practices with PPD in the current study might be explained by the biopsychosocial model of illness development (20, 21) and the causal pie model of outcome occurrence (47, 48). For instance, interactions of certain factors under biological, psychological and social domains could form sufficient causal mechanisms and trigger PPD occurrence. Our findings might reflect mechanisms including biopsychosocial changes such as elevated psychosocial stress and unsatisfactory social support associated TABLE 3 | Mean difference in EPDS scores according to postpartum practice experience and adherence^a.

	Difference in EPDS scores				
Postpartum practices	Model1 ^b	(95% CI)	Model2 ^c	(95% CI)	
Satisfaction with experience ^d					
High rating (4–5)	0.00	(Reference)	/		
Not bad (3)	2.07	(1.28, 2.86)	/		
Low rating (1–2)	4.35	(3.49, 5.21)	/		
Overall adherence ^e					
High adherence (18–30)	0.00	(Reference)	/		
Moderate adherence (14–17)	1.07	(0.20, 1.94)	/		
Low adherence (0–13)	1.72	(0.84, 2.60)	/		
Restriction on diet					
High adherence (7–9)	0.00	(Reference)	0.00	(Reference)	
Moderate adherence (5–6)	0.17	(-0.78, 1.12)	0.15	(-0.81, 1.12)	
Low adherence (0-4)	0.17	(-0.78, 1.12)	-0.41	(-1.42, 0.59)	
Restriction on housework-related and social activity					
High adherence (9–14)	0.00	(Reference)	0.00	(Reference)	
Moderate adherence (7–8)	1.02	(0.10, 1.94)	1.29	(0.35, 2.24)	
Low adherence (0–6)	2.95	(2.11, 3.78)	3.43	(2.48, 4.39)	
Restriction on personal hygiene					
High adherence (2–4)	0.00	(Reference)	0.00	(Reference)	
Moderate adherence (1)	0.73	(-0.31, 1.76)	-0.17	(-1.22, 0.87)	
Low adherence (0)	-0.33	(-1.25, 0.59)	-1.37	(-2.38, -0.37	
Restriction on cold contact					
High adherence (3)	0.00	(Reference)	0.00	(Reference)	
Moderate adherence (2)	0.37	(-0.46, 1.21)	0.04	(-0.89, 0.81)	
Low adherence (0-1)	0.99	(0.09, 1.88)	0.04	(-0.96, 1.04)	

^aMultiple linear regression was used to estimate the mean difference in EPDS scores.

^bModel1 adjusted for education level (under bachelor, bachelor/graduate), planned pregnancy (yes, no), family history of postpartum depression (yes, no), depression diagnosis before pregnancy (yes, no), primary caregiver during 1-month postpartum (own mother, mother-in-law, husband/self, all others), recruitment location (Hunan provincial maternal and child health care hospital in Changsha, any other clinic).

^cModel2 additionally mutually adjusted other practice domains based on Model1.

^dScores ranged from 1 (least satisfactory) to 5 (most satisfactory).

^eAdherence was determined by number of completed items.

with postpartum practices during a heightened sensitive period for depression occurrence. However, these mechanisms would require confirmations in longitudinal research. Indeed, our study has shown a mismatch between expectation and reality: most women would conduct traditional postpartum practices, but less than 20% expressed complete satisfaction toward their own "doing-the-month" experiences. A study in Beijing, China reported 55% (178/327) perceived "doing-themonth" useful (38), which is not an overwhelming victory as well. Moreover, women who considered "doing-the-month" as unhelpful showed twice the odds of PPD (38, 49). A Taiwanese study found complete dissatisfaction with instrumental support was very strongly positively correlated with EPDS scores in postpartum women, and women with a greater level of social support displayed fewer depressive symptoms (34, 50). The findings strengthen the conjecture that the demand for quality postpartum care is still unmet, and inadequate support may influence completion of postpartum practices, leading to stress or even depression (34, 39).

On one hand, low-adherence-related psychosocial stress may affect PPD development. Sources of stress include financial stress (51), family conflicts, and concerns on against "doingthe-month" as a social norm (39, 52). In other words, failed expectations in conducting interested practices may raise a concern of future health or add tension to the family relationship (22, 53), also refusion toward traditions may cause psychological stress and family conflicts (7, 38). For example, forced low adherence to the activity domain may be linked with the stress of returning to work for a living (51, 54) or insufficient maternal and paternity leave (55). A most recent prospective cohort study in Shanghai, China reported that women who left their homes during the first month postpartum could have at least 90% higher risks of PPD compared with those who never went outside (15). Additionally, traditional Chinese postpartum practices generally do not encourage exercises/workouts in this period (7), but limiting housework and exercises may have a different impact on mental status. Evidence-based guidelines are warranted to fill the blanks in traditional Chinese



(Continued)

FIGURE 1 | respectively. On the plane formed by the first two dimensions, the dark black points denote 318 out of 955 individuals with most contribution in MCA results. The bright red triangles denote 10 out of 30 postpartum practices with most contribution in MCA results, including avoiding spicy and "hot" food, not brushing teeth, avoiding getting out of bed etc. (B) Dendrograms of hierarchical clustering on 19 MCA dimensions. Bar plots above dendrograms explain the gain of within-cluster inertia for each dendrogram, which assist in determining the levels at which the hierarchical tree was cut for clustering. The number of clusters were determined when no significant difference in between-/within-cluster inertia could be detected after adding/subtracting one more cluster. (C) Clusters are shown on two-dimension MCA factor map: Cluster 1 (343/955) denotes cluster with few items adhered, Cluster 2 (516/955) denotes cluster with mixed items adhered, and Cluster 3 (96/955) denotes cluster with most items adhered. There are no units for this type of graph since the principal component has no units.

postpartum practices (56), and to confront disagreement on postpartum exercises.

On the other hand, postpartum practices possibly contain protective elements to postpartum physical and mental relief (5, 6, 57). Satisfactory practical support could be an important element. Housework-related and social activity restrictions mainly represented the possible protective role of "doing-themonth" on preventing PPD in our study. For example, a study among 341 Taiwan women reported squatting as a predictor of high anxiety and depression scores in 2015 (58). This suggests that practical support on works requiring long-time standing/squatting or heavy lifting for postpartum women may offer some protective efforts. Notably, how women mentally perceive housework (54) or even how they evaluate received support may also affect their mental status (38, 49). In most families, practical support usually includes a caregiver(s) to free the mother from domestic housework duties (38). As our study shows more than 70% of primary caregivers were family members, satisfactory practical support from families might also reinforce family bonds and benefit mental health. Thus, limiting housework and social activities might provide considerable rest for physical recovery and mental wellness (4, 59). A prospective cohort study found that women who slept <6 h per night were twice more likely to suffer from PPD compared with those who slept 8 h (15). In this way, satisfactory practical support to new mothers after birth can be critical to maintaining subsequent self-esteem and wellness (4, 22).

In addition, mother-in-law as a caregiver used to be identified as a risk factor for PPD (4), conversely for own mother as a key helper (34). But there is no strong evidence of effect modification of primary care-givers in associations between postpartum practices and PPD in our study. The content and quality of postpartum support should receive more attention. To overcome disagreement from inter-generational beliefs and cultural taboos about postpartum activities, it is suggested to prepare a care team and detailed postpartum care plans beforehand, including housework distribution (1). As nearly half of postpartum women were following guidance from parents or parents-in-law, future health education on postpartum recovery should consider the family as a whole (39). This may serve to reduce psychosocial stress and improve practical support for the prevention of PPD.

For the relatively inconsistent evidence in restrictions on personal hygiene and cold contact, more replications are needed to explore their associations with PPD. The health belief model (60, 61) might be helpful to explain the degrees of adherence to postpartum practices, and the related mental health effects. Briefly, future investigations on adherence to postpartum practices might also want to evaluate how women perceive the susceptibility to complications of childbirth, the health benefits of $\ensuremath{\mathsf{TABLE 4}}\xspace$ | Mean difference in EPDS scores according to postpartum practice cluster patternsª.

	Difference in EPDS scores		
Postpartum practice cluster	Model1 ^b	(95% CI)	
Cluster 3 (most items adhered)	0.15	(-1.11, 1.42)	
Cluster 2 (mixed items adhered)	0.00	(Reference)	
Cluster 1 (few items adhered)	1.72	(0.95, 2.48)	

^aMultiple linear regression was used to estimate the mean difference in EPDS scores. ^bModel1 adjusted for education level (under bachelor, bachelor/graduate), planned pregnancy (yes, no), family history of postpartum depression (yes, no), depression diagnosis before pregnancy (yes, no), primary caregiver during 1-month postpartum (own mother, mother-in-law, husband/self, all others), recruitment location (Hunan provincial maternal and child health care hospital in Changsha, any other clinic).

these restrictions together with the received support, the barriers to adherence (52, 54).

Strengths

Briefly, our study not only investigated overall adherence to "doing-the-month" or several behavioral items, but also analyzed postpartum practices by comprehensive domains and items. We found adherence to traditional postpartum practices differed by domain and by item, along with their relationships with PPD. This heterogeneity related to adherence indicates that "doing-the-month" remains a common but unstandardized custom (7, 8). Thus, via analyses of overall adherence and further break-down, on the one hand, our findings could probably capture the consistent relationship between adherence to traditional postpartum practices and PPD. On the other hand, as postpartum practices are observed globally, and western cultures generally have women navigate the postpartum transition independently (1, 2), this Chinese study might provide an informative reference for prevention or early intervention for mental disorder in the perinatal period in Chinese and other populations. Moreover, our study had a large sample size (~1,000 participants) and controlled for many important confounders in multiple regression, while some of the limited studies about adherence to postpartum practices and PPD (~200 participants) used correlation analyses (22). Finally, to our best of knowledge, this study is one of the few studies investigating the impact of housework-related restrictions on postpartum mental health (54).

Limitations

Nevertheless, this cross-sectional study has several limitations. First, postpartum women were only contacted after 1-month confinement, and less healthy individuals were less likely to be enrolled or to finish the questionnaires. Secondly, most of the participants were sampled from the provincial hospital with higher education and income level than average, which might limit the external validity of the findings. But the recruitment location was adjusted and did not show significant effect modification. In addition, the modified version of PDQ has not been validated in our study. However, since our revision was based on feedback from the participants in our pilot survey, it is less likely to threaten the validity. Also, we did not obtain information on life events stress in the perinatal period which might be a risk factor of PPD. But one of the most common sources of perinatal stress is financial stress, and the results where we additionally adjusted for household income did not significantly change. Additionally, there was no clinical assessment to evaluate biological changes and physical conditions including hormone levels or sleep quality other than mental health screening. Finally, reverse causality and confounding cannot be ruled out as explanations, as depressive symptoms which began before childbirth might account for a portion of PPD identified, and could act as a confounding in the practice-PPD pathway and could in turn alter postpartum physical and social activeness. But first, we adjusted family history of PPD and diagnosis of depression before pregnancy, second, the screening time in our study was just about the typical onset timing of PPD [symptoms begin within 6 weeks postpartum in 80% of cases] (6). Future studies may employ repeated assessments at shorter intervals throughout the perinatal period to identify onset timing of depressive symptoms (62), also for early prevention.

CONCLUSIONS

In conclusion, "doing-the-month" remains a common but heterogeneous custom for postpartum women. Overall low adherence to the traditional Chinese postpartum practices was associated with higher EPDS scores indicating PPD symptoms, especially in the domain of housework-related and social activity restrictions. Psychosocial stress and unsatisfactory practical support related to low adherence to postpartum practices might contribute to PPD. The protective elements within Chinese postpartum practices might gain valuable insights into prevention or early intervention for mental disorder in the perinatal period in Chinese and other populations. Longitudinal study and clinical assessment of PPD would be needed to further explore the health impacts of adherence to multifaceted domains of postpartum practices considering the biopsychosocial approach.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by The ethical review committee of Xiangya School of Public Health Central South University. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

PG: data analysis, methodology, writing original draft, reviewing, and editing. DX: conceptualization, methodology, writing original draft, reviewing, and editing. ZL: conceptualization, methodology, data analysis, reviewing, and editing. HH: conceptualization, methodology, and data analysis. PB and BT: conceptualization, reviewing, and editing. CZ and XJ: data curation, investigation, methodology, and project administration. WG: conceptualization, funding acquisition, investigation, methodology, project administration, resources, supervision, reviewing, and editing. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

The project has received grant support from National Natural Science Foundation of China (Nos. 71974211 and 81773446), the Natural Science Foundation of Hunan Province, China (No. 2019JJ40351), and Swiss Agency for Development and Cooperation (No. 81067392). We also obtained the grant support from Biostime Institute of Nutrition and Care through a competitive peer reviewed process. The foundation was established by the company Biostime. However, the funder has no role in the design, implementation and analysis of the project Study on the relationship between Perinatal Depression and impaired Maternal-Infant interaction and its Mechanism (No. 2018BINCMCF31). PG received funding from the China Scholarship Council (No. 201906380005).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to appreciate all efforts in participant recruitment from the doctors in women care obstetrics and gynecology clinics in Hunan Provincial Maternal and Child Health Care Hospital (MCHH) in Changsha. Yuxiang Gong from Hunan Health Commission of the PRC helped to organize participant recruitment. Graduate students CZ and XJ in Xiangya School of Public Health made great contribution to data collection and entry. BT was supported by the UK National Institute for Health Research (NIHR) Applied Research Centre (ARC) West Midlands. The views expressed are those of the author and not necessarily those of the NIHR or the Department of Health and Social Care. We also would like to express thanks to Wenjun He, Haoyang Zhang, and Francois Husson for their guidance in preparing data analysis.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyt. 2021.649972/full#supplementary-material

REFERENCES

Guo et al.

- ACOG. ACOG Committee Opinion No. 736: Optimizing postpartum care. Obstet Gynecol. (2018) 131:e140–50. doi: 10.1097/AOG.00000000002633
- Dennis CL, Fung K, Grigoriadis S, Robinson GE, Romans S, Ross L. Traditional postpartum practices and rituals: a qualitative systematic review. Womens Health (Lond). (2007) 3:487–502. doi: 10.2217/17455057. 3.4.487
- Posmontier B, Horowitz JA. Postpartum practices and depression prevalences: technocentric and ethnokinship cultural perspectives. *J Transcult Nurs.* (2004) 15:34–43. doi: 10.1177/1043659603260032
- 4. Wong J, Fisher J. The role of traditional confinement practices in determining postpartum depression in women in Chinese cultures: a systematic review of the English language evidence. *J Affect Disord.* (2009) 116:161–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2008.11.002
- Chien LY, Tai CJ, Ko YL, Huang CH, Sheu SJ. Adherence to "doing-themonth" practices is associated with fewer physical and depressive symptoms among postpartum women in Taiwan. *Res Nurs Health.* (2006) 29:374–83. doi: 10.1002/nur.20154
- Demirel G, Egri G, Yesildag B, Doganer A. Effects of traditional practices in the postpartum period on postpartum depression. *Health Care Women Int.* (2018) 39:65–78. doi: 10.1080/07399332.2017.1370469
- Pillsbury BL, Liu YQ, Petrini M, Maloni JA. "Doing the month": confinement and convalescence of Chinese women after childbirth "Doing the month": postpartum practices in Chinese women. *Soc Sci Med.* (1978) 12:11–22. doi: 10.1016/0160-7979(78)90019-X
- Holroyd E, Lopez V, Chan SW. Negotiating "Doing the month": an ethnographic study examining the postnatal practices of two generations of Chinese women. *Nurs Health Sci.* (2011) 13:47–52. doi: 10.1111/j.1442-2018.2011.00575.x
- Gao LL, Chan SW, You L, Li X. Experiences of postpartum depression among first-time mothers in mainland China. J Adv Nurs. (2010) 66:303–12. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2648.2009.05169.x
- 10. Langan R, Goodbred AJ. Identification and management of peripartum depression. *Am Fam Physician*. (2016) 93:852–8.
- Halbreich U, Karkun S. Cross-cultural and social diversity of prevalence of postpartum depression and depressive symptoms. J Affect Disord. (2006) 91:97–111. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2005.12.051
- 12. World Health Organization. The ICD-10 Classification of Mental and Behavioural Disorders: Clinical Descriptions and Diagnostic Guidelines. Geneva (1992).
- Stewart DE, Vigod SN. Postpartum depression: pathophysiology, treatment, and emerging therapeutics. *Annu Rev Med.* (2019) 70:183–96. doi: 10.1146/annurev-med-041217-011106
- Howard LM, Molyneaux E, Dennis CL, Rochat T, Stein A, Milgrom J. Nonpsychotic mental disorders in the perinatal period. *Lancet.* (2014) 384:1775– 88. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(14)61276-9
- Ding G, Niu L, Vinturache A, Zhang J, Lu M, Gao Y, et al. "Doing the month" and postpartum depression among Chinese women: a Shanghai prospective cohort study. *Women Birth.* (2019) 33:e151–8. doi: 10.1016/j.wombi.2019. 04.004
- Arifin SRM, Cheyne H, Maxwell M. Review of the prevalence of postnatal depression across cultures. *AIMS Public Health.* (2018) 5:260–95. doi: 10.3934/publichealth.2018.3.260
- Schwank S, Lindgren H, Wickberg B, Ding Y, Andersson E. Perinatal mental health in China: views of health system professionals in Shanghai. *Glob Health* J. (2019) 3:73–8. doi: 10.1016/j.glohj.2019.08.001
- El-Hachem C, Rohayem J, Khalil RB, Richa S, Kesrouani A, Gemayel R, et al. Early identification of women at risk of postpartum depression using the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale (EPDS) in a sample of Lebanese women. *BMC Psychiatry*. (2014) 14:242. doi: 10.1186/s12888-01 4-0242-7
- Hutchens BF, Kearney J. Risk factors for postpartum depression: an umbrella review. J. Midwif. Womens Health. (2020) 65:96–108. doi: 10.1111/jmwh.13067
- Borrell-Carrió F, Suchman AL, Epstein RM. The biopsychosocial model 25 years later: principles, practice, and scientific inquiry. *Ann Fam Med.* (2004) 2:576–82. doi: 10.1370/afm.245

- Engel GL. The need for a new medical model: a challenge for biomedicine. Science. (1977) 196:129–36. doi: 10.1126/science.847460
- Liu YQ, Maloni JA, Petrini MA. Effect of postpartum practices of doing the month on Chinese women's physical and psychological health. *Biol Res Nurs.* (2014) 16:55–63. doi: 10.1177/1099800412465107
- 23. Hung CH, Chung HH. The effects of postpartum stress and social support on postpartum women's health status. J Adv Nurs. (2001) 36:676–84. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2648.2001.02032.x
- Lee DT, Yip AS, Leung TY, Chung TK. Ethnoepidemiology of postnatal depression. Prospective multivariate study of sociocultural risk factors in a Chinese population in Hong Kong. Br J Psychiatry. (2004) 184:34–40. doi: 10.1192/bjp.184.1.34
- Hung CH. Women's postpartum stress, social support, and health status. West J Nurs Res. (2005) 27:148–59; discussion 60–5. doi: 10.1177/0193945904270913
- Cheung NF. Chinese zuo yuezi (sitting in for the first month of the postnatal period) in Scotland. *Midwifery*. (1997) 13:55–65. doi: 10.1016/S0266-6138(97)90057-7
- Holroyd E, Katie FK, Chun LS, Ha SW. "Doing the month": an exploration of postpartum practices in Chinese women. *Health Care Women Int.* (1997) 18:301–13. doi: 10.1080/07399339709516282
- Holroyd E, Twinn S, Yim IW. Exploring Chinese women's cultural beliefs and behaviours regarding the practice of "doing the month". *Women Health.* (2004) 40:109–23. doi: 10.1300/J013v40n03_08
- Matthey S, Panasetis P, Barnett B. Adherence to cultural practices following childbirth in migrant Chinese women and relation to postpartum mood. *Health Care Women Int.* (2002) 23:567–75. doi: 10.1080/07399330290107331
- Chee CY, Lee DT, Chong YS, Tan LK, Ng TP, Fones CS. Confinement and other psychosocial factors in perinatal depression: a transcultural study in Singapore. J Affect Disord. (2005) 89:157–66. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2005.09.004
- Leung SS, Martinson IM, Arthur D. Postpartum depression and related psychosocial variables in Hong Kong Chinese women: findings from a prospective study. *Res Nurs Health*. (2005) 28:27–38. doi: 10.1002/nur.20053
- Leung SK, Arthur D, Martinson IM. Perceived stress and support of the Chinese postpartum ritual "doing the month". *Health Care Women Int.* (2005) 26:212–24. doi: 10.1080/07399330590917771
- Huang YC, Mathers N. Postnatal depression biological or cultural? A comparative study of postnatal women in the UK and Taiwan J Adv Nurs. (2001) 33:279–87. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2648.2001.01664.x
- Heh SS, Coombes L, Bartlett H. The association between depressive symptoms and social support in Taiwanese women during the month. *Int J Nurs Stud.* (2004) 41:573–9. doi: 10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2004.01.003
- Hung CH. Predictors of postpartum women's health status. J Nurs Scholarsh. (2004) 36:345–51. doi: 10.1111/j.1547-5069.2004.04062.x
- Chu CM. Postnatal experience and health needs of Chinese migrant women in Brisbane, Australia. *Ethn Health.* (2005) 10:33–56. doi: 10.1080/1355785052000323029
- Zhao X-h, Zhang Z-h. Risk factors for postpartum depression: an evidencebased systematic review of systematic reviews and meta-analyses. *Asian J Psychiatry*. (2020) 53:102353. doi: 10.1016/j.ajp.2020.102353
- Wan EY, Moyer CA, Harlow SD, Fan Z, Jie Y, Yang H. Postpartum depression and traditional postpartum care in China: role of zuoyuezi. *Int J Gynaecol Obstet.* (2009) 104:209–13. doi: 10.1016/j.ijgo.2008.10.016
- 39. Xiao X, Ngai FW, Zhu SN, Loke AY. The experiences of early postpartum Shenzhen mothers and their need for home visit services: a qualitative exploratory study. *BMC Pregnancy Childbirth.* (2019) 20:5. doi: 10.1186/s12884-019-2686-8
- Lee DT, Yip SK, Chiu HF, Leung TY, Chan KP, Chau IO, et al. Detecting postnatal depression in Chinese women. Validation of the Chinese version of the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression. *Scale Br J Psychiatry*. (1998) 172:433–7. doi: 10.1192/bjp.172.5.433
- Wang Y, Guo X, Lau Y, Chan KS, Yin L, Chen J. Psychometric evaluation of the Mainland Chinese version of the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale. *Int J Nurs Stud.* (2009) 46:813–23. doi: 10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2009.01.010
- Ding G, Yu J, Vinturache A, Gu H, Lu M. Therapeutic effects of the traditional "doing the month" practices on postpartum depression in China. Am J Psychiatry. (2018) 175:1071–2. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2018. 18050582

- Firth D. Bias reduction of maximum likelihood estimates. *Biometrika*. (1993) 80:27–38. doi: 10.1093/biomet/80.1.27
- Ploner GHaM. logistf: Firth's Bias-Reduced Logistic Regression. R package version 123 (2018).
- 45. Husson F, Josse J., Lê S, Mazete J. Package 'FactoMineR' Exploratory Data Analysis Methods Such as Principal Component Methods and Clustering, R Package Version 1.31.4, CRAN Repository (2015). Available online at: https://cran.r-project.org/web/packages/FactoMineR/FactoMineR. pdf (accessed October 18, 2015).
- 46. R Development Core Team. A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria (2008). Available online at: http://www.R-project.org (accessed June 13, 2020).
- Rothman KJ. Causes. Am J Epidemiol. (1976) 104:587–92. doi: 10.1093/oxfordjournals.aje.a112335
- Rothman KJ. Epidemiology: An Introduction. New York, NY: Oxford University Press (2012).
- Liu YQ, Petrini M, Maloni JA. "Doing the month": postpartum practices in Chinese women. Nurs Health Sci. (2015) 17:5–14. doi: 10.1111/nhs. 12146
- Hopkins J, Campbell SB, Marcus M. Role of infant-related stressors in postpartum depression. J Abnorm Psychol. (1987) 96:237–41. doi: 10.1037/0021-843X.96.3.237
- Mundorf C, Shankar A, Moran T, Heller S, Hassan A, Harville E, et al. Reducing the risk of postpartum depression in a low-income community through a community health worker intervention. *Matern Child Health J.* (2018) 22:520–8. doi: 10.1007/s10995-017-2419-4
- Tang L, Zhu R, Zhang X. Postpartum depression and social support in China: a cultural perspective. J Health Commun. (2016) 21:1055–61. doi: 10.1080/10810730.2016.1204384
- Oh LH. I tried the Chinese practice of "sitting the month" after child birth. *The Washington Post*, Washington, DC (Jan 8th, 2017).
- Schaber R, Karl M, Kopp M, Kress V, Weidner K, Martini J, et al. My job, my child, my house: the predictive value of job- and housework-related factors on depressive symptoms during the postpartum period. J Affect Disord. (2020) 272:388–97. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2020.04.016
- Liu H, Yu D, Wang H. A review of the development of maternity leave policy in China over the past 70 years. *China Popul Dev Stud.* (2020) 3:172–87. doi: 10.1007/s42379-019-00038-1
- Evenson KR, Mottola MF, Owe KM, Rousham EK, Brown WJ. Summary of international guidelines for physical activity after pregnancy. *Obstet Gynecol Surv.* (2014) 69:407–14. doi: 10.1097/OGX.000000000000077

- 57. Chen TL, Tai CJ, Wu TW, Chiang CP, Chien LY. Postpartum cultural practices are negatively associated with depressive symptoms among Chinese and Vietnamese immigrant mothers married to Taiwanese men. *Women Health.* (2012) 52:536–52. doi: 10.1080/03630242.2012. 697109
- Ho M, Li TC, Liao CH, Su SY, Su SY. The Association between behavior restrictions in doing-the-month practice and mental health status among postpartum women. J Altern Complem Med. (2015) 21:725–31. doi: 10.1089/acm.2013.0474
- Raven JH, Chen Q, Tolhurst RJ, Garner P. Traditional beliefs and practices in the postpartum period in Fujian Province, China: a qualitative study. *BMC Pregnancy Childbirth*. (2007) 7:8. doi: 10.1186/1471-2393-7-8
- Champion VL, Skinner CS. The health belief model. In: Glanz K, Rimer BK, Viswanath K, editors. *Health behavior and health education: Theory, research, and practice, Vol. 4.* San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass (2008) p. 45–65.
- Rosenstock IM. Historical origins of the health belief model. *Health Educ* Monogr. (1974) 2:328–35. doi: 10.1177/109019817400200403
- 62. Yu M, Li H, Xu D, Wu Y, Liu H, Gong W. Trajectories of perinatal depressive symptoms from early pregnancy to six weeks postpartum and their risk factors—a longitudinal study. *J Affect Disord.* (2020) 275:149–56. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2020.07.005

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Guo, Xu, Liew, He, Brocklehurst, Taylor, Zhang, Jin and Gong. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





@

Avenue du Tribunal-Fédéral 34 1005 Lausanne | Switzerland

Visit us: www.frontiersin.org

Contact us: frontiersin.org/about/contact

Frontiers

FOLLOW US @frontiersin



IMPACT METRICS Advanced article metrics track visibility across digital media EXTENSIVE PROMOTION Marketing and promotion of impactful research

Our network increases your